Ralph M. Trüeb Desmond J. Tobin *Editors*

Aging Hair



Aging Hair

Ralph M. Trüeb Desmond J. Tobin (Eds.)

Aging Hair



Ralph M. Trüeb, MD Professor Department of Dermatology University Hospital of Zürich Gloriastr. 31 8091 Zürich Switzerland ralph.trueeb@usz.ch Desmond J. Tobin, PhD Professor Centre for Skin Sciences School of Life Sciences University of Bradford Bradford West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK d.tobin@bradford.ac.uk

ISBN: 978-3-642-02635-5

e-ISBN: 978-3-642-02636-2

DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-02636-2

Springer Heidelberg Dordrecht London New York

Library of Congress Control Number: 2009938028

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2010

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilm or in any other way, and storage in data banks. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the German Copyright Law of September 9, 1965, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Violations are liable to prosecution under the German Copyright Law.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

Product liability: The publishers cannot guarantee the accuracy of any information about dosage and application contained in this book. In every individual case the user must check such information by consulting the relevant literature.

Cover design: eStudio Calamar, Figueres/Berlin

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

Preface



"Aged? But he does not appear aged, just look, his hair has remained young!" *Marcel Proust*, In Search of Lost Time (1913–27)

The appearance of hair plays an important role in peoples' overall physical appearance and self-perception. With today's increasing life-expectation, the desire to look youthful plays a bigger role than ever. The hair care industry has become aware of this, and capable to deliver active products that are directed toward meeting this consumer demand. The discovery of pharmacological targets and the development of safe and effective drugs such as minoxidil and finasteride also indicate strategies of the drug industry for maintenance of healthy and beautiful hair in the young and old.

The study of hair aging focuses on two main streams of interest: On the one hand, the esthetic problem of aging hair and its management, in other words everything that happens outside the skin; on the other hand, the biological problem of aging hair, in terms of microscopic, biochemical, and molecular changes, in other words the "secret life" of the hair follicle in the depth of the skin.

Hair aging comprises hair shaft aging, and aging of the hair follicle. The former involves weathering and photoaging of the hair shaft, while the latter manifests as decrease of melanocyte function (graying) and decrease in hair production (alopecia). The scalp and hair are subject to intrinsic or physiologic aging, and extrinsic or premature aging due to external factors. Intrinsic factors are related to individual genetic and epigenetic mechanisms with interindividual variations. Prototypes are familial premature graying and androgenetic alopecia. Extrinsic factors include ultraviolet radiation, air pollution, smoking, and nutrition.

Finally, basic scientists interested in the biology of hair growth and pigmentation have exposed the hair follicle as a highly accessible and unique model that offers unequaled opportunities also to the gerontologist for the study of age-related effects. Its complex multicell-type interaction system involving epithelium, mesenchyme, and neuroectoderm, and its unique cyclical activity of growth, regression, rest, and regrowth provides the investigator with a range of stem, differentiating, mitotic, and postmitotic terminally differentiated cells, including cells with variable susceptibility to apoptosis, for study. Ultimately, a number of intrinsic and extrinsic modulating factors for hair growth and pigmentation have been identified and are being further tested. Current lines of research and future directions for therapeutic interventions are gene polymorphism diagnostics, the hair follicular route for targeted delivery of active compounds affecting the hair, stem cells of hair follicular origin, and tissue engineering of the hair follicel.

This monograph attempts to provide an up-to-date overview regarding all aspects of hair aging. It includes in-depth contributions from internationally recognized experts on the biologic basis as well as on current concepts for the diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of hair aging.

Zürich, Switzerland Bradford, UK Prof. Ralph M. Trüeb Prof. Desmond J. Tobin

Foreword

Aging from Where to There?

Hair is part of the appearance of oneself as it is perceived by oneself and by others. The most remote representation that could be traced dates back around 30,000 years and the story is still ongoing in our society (Fig. 1; [1, 2]).

Figure reprocessed with permission from [1, 2]



In the early days, differences of hair patterns between species and between individuals within the same species (patterns, colors, length...) as well as dynamic changes of patterning (seasonal variations of hair coat, the fluctuations of hairiness during maturation...) reflect another scale of time and are part of a biological process that has been called "aging."

Human intervention has long been limited to representation, cutting, and sculpturing the mass of hair by physical removal of fibers. Some centuries ago, these aspects of hair care were exclusively privileged professional activities sometimes overlapping with medical/surgical practice. While styling and hair care modalities became – rather recently – part of personal care along with beauticians' and hairdressers' facilities, the biological and medical aspects became more and more part of the dermatological field of expertise, including all sciences associated with it (surgery, bioengineering, biology, biochemistry, physics, mathematics, etc.). As hair and the hair follicle became a material for scientific observation, renewed interest is proposed in this book regarding the phenomenon of aging. Clearly, the arrow of time can be measured with various parameters. The exceptional regenerative properties of the hair follicle may lead to discoveries that are unsuspected by the scientific community as many keep a superficial understanding of the visible part of the iceberg: hair!

Let me give just one example taken from Bartholyn's book on anatomy. In 1658, hair was thought to be an excretory process for elimination of "bad bloody humors." One of the scientific arguments was that females after the arrest of menstruation grew beards. As those bloody humors had to find a way, the mechanistic interpretation was wrong, but it may still be considered as an appropriate clinical observation related to the field of endocrinology. Hence more recently better documented links were made between hormones (humors?) and the hair follicle productivity!

As usual, it took a long time between the accurate clinical observation and the proper understanding and scientific demonstration of a biological process underlying the expression of a clinical phenotype. It is to be hoped that this book will become a milestone to help anyone interested in hair and in aging leading to new avenues for a better understanding of the hair follicle biology during aging.

Top row of the figure shows four drawings were taken from wall engravings in a prehistorical cave. It took about 30,000 years in order to categorize patterned hair loss in males, shown in the bottom row. Most clinicians appreciate this as "progress" and use it daily in the hair clinic, but many agree that it is not sufficient when time-related changes are to be measured.

The arrow of time plays a major role in this chronic regressive process that affects the function and structure of the hair follicle. During the past 50 years and along with time, many steps involved in this process have been unravelled including but not limited to genetic predisposition, proper secretion of hormones, transport, metabolization, fixation on specific receptors, and translation in the cell nucleus of these hormones.

More research specifically devoted to aging will undoubtedly clear-up the hairscene in the near future.

> Prof. Dominique van Neste Skinterface Tournai, Belgium

References

- 1. Schmitt Daniel, Noly Valérie: L'homme et sa peau.: ARPPAM-Edition Lyon, Museum de Lyon (France; Publisher) pp 1–111, 1996
- Leroy Thérèse, Van Neste, Dominique: Contrast enhanced-phototrichogram (CE-PTG) pinpoints scalp hair changes in androgen sensitive areas of male androgenetic alopecia. Hair Science and Technology. Van Neste D, Blume-Peytavi U, Grimalt R, Messenger A (Editors), Skinterface, Tournai (Belgium, Publisher) ISBN 2-9600376-0-X, pp 243–250, 2003
- Bartholyn Thomas: Van de Hayren. Chapter I in Anatomia ofte Ontledinge das Menschelicken Lichaems. Ancient Dutch language translated by Thomas Staffard from Bartholyn's original version in Latin, printed in Dordrecht, pp 242–247, 1656

Editors



Ralph M. Trüeb is Professor of Dermatology at the Department of Dermatology, University Hospital of Zurich, Switzerland, and currently President of the European Hair Research Society. His interests include hair and hair diseases, hair ageing, environmental factors and inflammatory phenomena in alopecia, patient expectation management and psychocutaneous disorders of hair and scalp. He is currently author of 145 peer-reviewed scientific publications and three textbooks on hair.



Desmond J. Tobin is Professor of Cell Biology and Director of the Centre for Skin Sciences (CSS) at the University of Bradford. He also severs in Faculty as Associate Dean for Research and Knowledge Transfer. He works on the basic and applied science of skin and hair follicle pigmentation, immunologic disorders of the hair follicle, hair growth and hair growth inhibition. He is a former board member of the European Hair Research Society and executive editor of the International Journal of Trichology. He has published widely with over 130 publications, edited including books.

Contents

1	Gerontobiology of the Hair FollicleDesmond J. Tobin	1
2	Molecular Basis of Androgenetic Alopecia	9
3	Inflammatory Phenomena and Fibrosis in Androgenetic Alopecia Ralph M. Trüeb	25
4	Post-Menopausal Frontal Fibrosing Alopecia	33
5	Female Pattern Hair Loss M. Javed Mohungoo and Andrew G. Messenger	41
6	Hair Growth Parameters in Pre- and Postmenopausal Women Paradi Mirmirani, Fangyi Luo, Scott R. Youngquist, Brian K. Fisher, James Li, John Oblong, and Thomas L. Dawson	49
7	Comparative Histopathology of Androgenetic Alopecia, Diffuse Alopecia, and Senescent Alopecia David A. Whiting	61
8	Comparative Gene Expression Profiling of Senescent and Androgenetic Alopecia Using Microarray Analysis Paradi Mirmirani and Pratima Karnik	67
9	The Aging Hair Pigmentary Unit Desmond J. Tobin	77
10	Oxidative Stress Associated Melanocyte-Loss and Hair Growth Capacity in the Aging Hair Follicle: A Model for Tissue-Specific Aging Eva M. J. Peters	91

11	Human Hair Follicle Melanocytes as a ProxyCell Type in Neurodegeneration ResearchNikolaos Papageorgiou, Elisabeth Carpenter, and Desmond J. Tobin	101	
12	Effect of UV Radiation on Scalp and Hair Growth Claudine Piérard-Franchimont, Pascale Quatresooz, and Gérald E. Piérard	113	
13	Hair Photoaging	123	
14	Effect of Tobacco Smoking on Hair Ralph M. Trüeb	135	
15	Age-Related General Problems Affecting the Condition of Hair Ralph M. Trüeb	141	
16	Aging of Scalp and Age-Related Disorders of Scalp Desmond Gan and Rodney Sinclair	167	
17	Care of Aging Hair and Photoprotection Zoe Diana Draelos	183	
18	Possibilities and Limitations for Reversal of Age-Related Hair Loss . Nina Otberg, Isabel Restrepo, and Jerry Shapiro	193	
19	Possibilities and Limitations for Reversal of Age-Related Pigment Loss Ralph M. Trüeb	207	
20	Evidence-Based Hair Transplantation	215	
21	Future Directions: Gene PolymorphismDiagnostics Relevant to HairJustine A. Ellis	221	
22	Future Directions: The Known and UnknownRoles of Hair-Follicle Stem Cell TypesRobert M. Hoffman	233	
23	Future Directions: Bioengineering the Hair Follicle	239	
24	Hair After Death Andrew S. Wilson and Desmond J. Tobin	249	
Index			

Contributors

Elisabeth Carpenter Centre for Skin Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK e.carpenter1@bradford.ac.uk

Thomas L. Dawson Beauty Technology Division, The Procter & Gamble Company, 11810 East Miami River Road, Cincinnati, OH 45252, USA dawson.tl@pg.com

Zoe Diana Draelos 2444 North Main Street, High Point, NC 27262, USA zdraelos@northstate.net

Justine A. Ellis Department of Physiology, The University of Melbourne, Melbourne, VIC 3010, Australia justine@unimelb.edu.au

Andreas M. Finner, MD Trichomed Hair Medicine and Hair Transplantation, Bayreuther Str. 36, 10789 Berlin, Germany info@trichomed.com

Brian K. Fisher P&G Beauty, 11810 East Miami River Road, Cincinnati, OH 45252, USA fisher.bk@pg.com

Desmond Gan St. Vincent's Hospital, PO Box 2900 Fitzroy, Melbourne, Victoria, Australia drdesmondgan@gmail.com

Robert M. Hoffman AntiCancer, Inc., 7917 Ostrow Street, San Diego, CA 92111, USA all@anticancer.com

Jen-Chih Hsieh Aderans Research Institute, Inc., 3401 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104–3318, USA jchsieh@aderansresearch.com

Pratima Karnik Department of Dermatology, Case Western Reserve University, Biomedical Research Building – 2109 Adelbert Road, Cleveland, OH 44106, USA Psk11@case.edu

Steven Kossard Skin and Cancer Foundation Australia, 277 Bourke Street, Darlinghurst, NSW 2010, Australia skossard@scfa.edu.au **Won-Soo Lee** Department of Dermatology, Yonsei University Wonju College of Medicine, 162 Ilsan-Dong, Wonju, Kangwon-Do, 220-701, Republic of Korea leewonsoo@yonsei.ac.kr

James Li P&G Beauty, 11810 East Miami River Road, Cincinnati, OH 45252, USA li.jx@pg.com

Fangyi Luo P&G Beauty, 11810 East Miami River Road, Cincinnati, OH 45252, USA luo.f@pg.com

Andrew G. Messenger Department of Dermatology, Royal Hallamshire Hospital, Glossop Road, Sheffield, S10 2JF, UK a.g.messenger@sheffield.ac.uk

Paradi Mirmirani Department of Dermatology, The Permanente Medical Group, 975 Sereno Drive, 2nd Floor, Hallway F, Vallejo, CA 94589, USA University of California, San Francisco, CA, USA; Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland, OH, USA paradi.mirmirani@kp.org

M. Javed Mohungoo Department of Dermatology, Royal Hallamshire Hospital, Sheffield, S10 2JF, UK javedmohungoo@hotmail.com

John Oblong P&G Beauty, 11810 East Miami River Road, Cincinnati, OH 45252, USA oblong.je@pg.com

Nina Otberg Department of Dermatology and Skin Science, University of British Columbia, 835 West 10th Avenue, V5Z 4E8, Vancouver, Canada Skin and Lasercenter Potsdam, Hair clinic, Bertinistr. 4, 14469 Potsdam, Germany ninaotberg@gmx.com

Nikolaos Papageorgiou Centre for Skin Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK spesaeterna@gmail.com

Eva M. J. Peters Department of Internal Medicine, Biomedical Research Center, Charité, Campus Virchow Hospital, Augustenburger Platz 1, 13353 Berlin, Germany frl.peters@yahoo.com

Gérald E. Piérard Department of Dermatopathology, University Hospital of Liège, CHU Sart Tilman, 4000 Liège, Belgium gerald.pierard@ulg.ac.be

Claudine Piérard-Franchimont Department of Dermatopathology, CHU Sart Tilman, 4000 Liège, Belgium claudine.franchimont@ulg.ac.be **Pascale Quatresooz** Department of Dermatopathology, CHU Sart Tilman, 4000 Liège, Belgium pascale.quatresooz@chu.ulg.ac.be

Valerie A. Randall Centre for Skin Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK v.a.randall@bradford.ac.uk

Isabel Restrepo University CES, Department of Dermatology, Calle 10 A No. 22 - 04, Medellin, Colombia, South America irestrepo@uces.edu.co Department of Dermatology and Skin Science, University of British Columbia, 835 West 10th Avenue, V5Z 4E8, Vancouver, Canada

Jerry Shapiro Department of Dermatology and Skin Science, University of British Columbia, 835 West 10th Avenue, V5Z 4E8, Vancouver, Canada Department of Dermatology, New York University Medical School, New York, NY 10016, USA, jerry.shapiro@vch.ca

Rodney Sinclair University of Melbourne, St. Vincent's Hospital, Skin and Cancer Foundation, PO Box 2900, Fitzroy 3065, Australia sinclair@svhm.org.au

Kurt S. Stenn Aderans Research Institute, Inc., 3401 Market Street, Suite 318, PA 19104, Philadelphia, USA kstenn@aderansresearch.com

Desmond J. Tobin Centre for Skin Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK d.tobin@bradford.ac.uk

Ralph M. Trüeb Department of Dermatology, University Hospital of Zürich, Gloriastr. 31, 8091 Zürich, Switzerland ralph.trueeb@usz.ch

David A. Whiting Baylor Hair Research and Treatment Centre, 3600 Gaston Avenue, #1051, Dallas, TX 75246, USA whiting@hairskinrtc.com

Andrew S. Wilson Division of Archaeological Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK a.s.wilson2@bradford.ac.uk

Scott R. Youngquist P&G Beauty, 11810 East Miami River Rd, Cincinnati, OH 45252, USA youngquist.rs@pg.com

Ying Zheng Aderans Research Institute, Inc., 3401 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, USA yzheng@aderansresearch.com

Gerontobiology of the Hair Follicle

Desmond J. Tobin

Core Message

- > The word "gerontology" is familiar to most of us as a term that captures the study of the social, psychological, and biological aspects of aging. However, its derivative "gerontobiology" as applied to the hair follicle is more concerned with the latter aspect – the biology of aging in the hair follicle mini-organ. As with any complex multicellular tissue system, the hair follicle is prone to broadly similar underlying processes that determine the functional longevity of organs and tissues. No matter how complex the tissue system is, it will contain cells that eventually lose functionality, reproductive potential and will ultimately die.
- > The hair follicle is somewhat unusual among mammalian tissues in that it is a veritable histologic mélange of multiple cell types (e.g., epithelial, mesenchymal and neuro-ectodermal) that function contemporaneously in all stages of their life histories e.g., stem cells, transitamplifying cells, and terminally differentiating cells. Some of these interactive cell systems appear to be nonessential for overall hair follicle survival (e.g., melanocytes). However, strikingly graying hair follicles may grow even

D. J. Tobin

Centre for Skin Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK e-mail: d.tobin@bradford.ac.uk more vigorously than their pigmented predecessors. Moreover, the hair follicle is unique in the adult mammal in that it follows a tightly regulated script of multiple lifelong cycles of cellular birth, proliferation, differentiation, and death. Powerful evolutionary selection ensures that the hair follicle is, in the main, hardwired against significant aging-related loss of function, even after 12 or more decades of life – although some would argue with this view, if only on purely cosmetic grounds.

> Processes underlying aging in general, e.g., oxidative damage, telomere shortening, agerelating deficiencies related to nuclear/mitochondrial DNA damage and repair as well as age-related reductions in the cells' energy supply, will all impact on whether some follicular cell subpopulations will enter cellular senescence. This chapter will focus on how gerontobiology of the hair follicle may impact on certain aspects of hair fiber phenotype.

1.1 Introduction

The function of scalp hair for humans is invested mostly in its value as a communication device or signal, and so together with epidermal pigmentation the hair fiber-producing mini-organ accounts for most of the phenotypic variation between different human subpopulations. Nature has made an enormous investment in the hair follicle, and as one of only two

uniquely mammalian traits (in addition to mammary glands) serves several important functions for most other mammals. These include thermal insulation, camouflage, social and sexual communication (involving visual stimuli, odorant dispersal etc.), sensory perception, and protection against trauma, noxious insults, insects, etc. Because of our relative nakedness most attention and study is focused on scalp hair that, uniquely amongst primates, can be very thick, very long, and very pigmented. Thus, it is not surprising that its absence especially from the human scalp can result in significant psychologic trauma [14], e.g., in cases of androgenetic alopecia, alopecia areata, and chemotherapy-induced alopecia. Our ancient psychologic preoccupation with hair is further heightened today as our increasing longevity inevitably fuels our desire to extend youthfulness, where hair fiber density, texture, length and color all drive the unremitting growth of the hair-care market, already a multibillion euro enterprise worldwide (Euromonitor).

Human hair growth can be distinguished from that in most other mammals by its rather mosaic pattern of hair follicle activity; we have all but lost our ability to grow hair synchronously or as a wave. Instead, each hair follicle has significant autonomy for growth and pigmentation. The hair bulb exhibits the body's second highest rate of cellular proliferation (after hematopoietic and intestine tissue), and can still produce functional fibers right up until our last and oldest days of life – even if this extends beyond 12 decades.

1.2 Biologic vs. Chronologic Aging

Although humans have between 3 and 5 million individual hair follicles on their bodies, most attention be it academic or commercial is focused on the paltry 2% of these that are distributed on our scalps [37]. In fact, our "naked ape" moniker derives from the fact that the great majority of the other 4.9 million hair follicles produce only the finest of hair fibers. This diversity reflects, in part, the enormous differences in the time interval which hair follicles from different body sites spend in the growing phase of the hair growth cycle. The finest and shortest hairs spend only days to a few weeks in the anagen growth phase, while some scalp hairs can grow continuously for up to three decades to produce hair fibers of more than 4.6 m in length – all in a single although highly

extended anagen phase! This biological variety of hair growth pattern complicates any discussion of hair follicle gerontobiology, as it draws immediate focus onto the hair follicle's relative proliferative and regenerative potential invested largely in its complement of stem cells. In addition, the local environment of the hair follicle can influence its behavior, and here too the human body exhibits considerable variation. Take for example hair follicle density in different body regions. An approximation for an adult Caucasian is: adult cheek skin (880 ± 60 HF per cm²); forehead: 770 ± 60 HF per cm²); forearm: 100 ± 50 HF per cm²); upper arm: 40 ± 10 HF per cm²) [12]. Thus the cheek contains more than 20 times more hair follicles per unit area that the upper arm.

Against a backdrop of such hair growth diversity are the additional contributions made by race and ethnicity, sex, climate and season, hormonal status, nutrition etc. One needs to take these factors into consideration before deducing underlying abnormality or before conflating biologic and chronologic aging factors. For example, the observation that males castrated before puberty do not go bald (does this impact on hair senescence?) or grow beards (does this impact on hair follicle maturity?) and the subsequent confirmatory finding that these individuals did so upon treatment with testosterone, indicates a role of androgens in hair growth [15]. But do these changes really reflect aging in action, either accelerated or retarded?

1.3 Variation in Hair Types During the Life of a Hair Follicle

The hair follicle produces several different types of hair fiber during a normal lifetime; represented by fine unpigmented lanugo hair in the fetus/neonate, short (mostly unpigmented) vellus hair or fine pigmented intermediate hairs during childhood, and long thick terminal hair shafts in several body sites in the adult. It is worth emphasizing that such modulation of hair fiber form from the relatively long, downy and variably pigmented hairs (lanugo) before birth to almost imperceptible colorless fibers (vellus) after birth, to coarse terminal hairs of phenomenal length (up to 4 m) all appear to occur within the same single hair follicle. Indeed, terminal hairs can be as abrasive as copper wire at certain cut lengths. This is, in my view, even more impressive than the striking range of hair types characteristic of other species, e.g., vibrissae, tylotrich, zigzag, auchenes of mouse skin. In the latter mammal current data suggest murine hairs are each produced within their predetermined hair follicle subtypes [8]. Moreover, there is much clinical evidence of transformations between different forms of hair fiber produced by a single human follicle during the life of an individual in both health and disease.

1.3.1 Lanugo-to-Vellus Hair Follicle Transformation

Even before we are born our hair follicles have already produced two different types of hair fiber in utero. Lanugo hair is the first of these (produced during month 3-7) and is characterized by long pigmented unmedullated and silky hair. The exact function of lanugo hair during intrauterine life is unclear, though it is possible that this is related at least in part with the production of the vernix caseosa and additionally may be involved in the removal of toxic substances from the developing fetus - as this rapidly growing skin tissue produces millions of hair fibers that are usually shed en masse in a synchronized manner around month 7-8 of gestation. Thereafter these same follicles engage in the production of a much finer, shorter, variably medullated and less-pigmented hair fibers (so-called vellus hair), which are also shed en masse usually during the fourth month of extrauterine life. Before this second "molt" the entire surface of the neonate, with the exception of the scalp and eyebrows, is covered with short and very fine unpigmented vellus hairs. The third generation of hair to be produced by hair follicles in humans switches to a more mosaic pattern of hair cycling, where significant autonomy is invested in the individual hair follicle. It should be noted here however, that partial resynchronization of human hair follicles can be induced later by systemic extra-follicular stimulation including via endocrine factors etc. at different stages of life e.g., during pregnancy [23].

Hair fiber form can also to revert from vellus to lanugo in the adult. For example, acquired hypertrichosis with lanugo-like hair may be associated with an underlying neoplasm (mainly lung and colorectal cancer), so-called paraneoplastic hypertrichosis lanuginosa acquisita [4, 31]. Furthermore, reversion to lanugo-like body hair is one of several dermatologic signs in patients with eating disorders [34]. These cases highlight the extreme difficulty in applying general gerontobiologic scenarios to hair follicle aging, as the hair follicle appears to be able to "reinvent" itself regardless of the chronologic age of the individual. Congenital universal hypertrichosis (e.g., Ambras syndrome) represents a rather dramatic human phenotype where the sequence of hair type usually associated with normal development and growth is disrupted.

1.3.1.1 Congenital Universal Hypertrichosis

Recently interest in the life history of single hair follicles has focused on changes that occur in Ambras syndrome and other congenital hypertrichotic conditions. These have illuminated how the early hair follicle, formed during embryogenesis in the womb, may fail to correctly follow the usual transformational script from lanugo to vellus hair during the transition from intrauterine to extrauterine life. In this syndrome there appears to be a block on the normal shedding of lanugo hair from the hair follicle at around 7 months of gestational age [26]. Instead the child grows up with facial and body hair that can be very long and pigmented, although still mostly silky in texture. Affected individuals may have additional minor facial anomalies (dimorphism) or abnormalities of teeth, e.g., slower or even absent dentition. A further interesting feature of this disorder is the absence of any endocrine/hormone abnormality. The syndrome was first described in 1993 by Baumeister [2] and its multiple affected relatives suggest a genetic basis. Studies have recently implicated a chromosomal anomaly involving a breakpoint defect in the q22 region of chromosome 8. These data suggest that this region on chromosome 8 contains a gene that is disrupted in Ambras syndrome. Cases that have received cytogenetic analysis have shown at least a chromosomal inversion, though others additionally show an insertion and a deletion in addition to the inversion [11]. There remains some debate regarding the exact nature of genetic alteration required for a diagnosis of Ambras syndrome.

For most individuals however, the dramatic agerelated change in hair form (excluding loss of hair color and loss of the hair itself) results from so-called hair follicle transformations after birth [17, 32, 36].

1.3.2 Vellus-to-Terminal Hair Follicle Transformation

Hormonal stimulation of vellus hair is known to drive vellus-to-terminal hair transformation in skin with secondary sexual characteristics (e.g., pubic, beard, axillary etc.) during puberty, and in hirsutism and hypertrichosis. The reverse transition from terminal-to-vellus is characteristic of androgenetic alopecia or male-pattern baldness [44]. These transformations can be remarkably rapid, classically evidenced by the puberty-associated changes in hair phenotype. However, other clinical evidence shows that sex steroids are not the only inducer of this change. For example, the reversal of the terminal-to-vellus transformations in finasteride- or minoxidil-stimulated hair follicles over a single hair cycle [44] does not appear to involve modulation of androgen action in any way, but indicates that the hair follicle itself remains susceptible to significant reprogramming in terms of fiber output.

Both routes to terminal hair transformation are likely to involve significant plasticity of the follicular papilla and dermal sheath [18], and alterations in follicular papilla cell number lie at the heart of any attempt to explain clinically important increases and decreases in hair fiber size. The hair follicle mesenchyme was long believed to consist of very stable fibroblastic cell populations. However, recent murine data indicate that follicular papilla cell number actually increases during early anagen and that this increase is driven primarily by cell proliferation in the proximal dermal sheath, followed by immigration of progeny cells into the follicular papilla [38]. Hypertrichosis (itself a form of vellus-to-terminal hair transformation) can also occur in certain body sites of both men and women of advancing age e.g., terminal hair growth on the upper lip and chin of postmenopausal women and on the ear pinae, nose, and nasal vestibules in aging men [43].

1.3.3 Terminal-to-Vellus Hair Follicle Transformation

It is not yet clear whether the terminal-to-vellus hair follicle transformation, most visibly manifested in androgenetic alopecia in males with age, is indeed simply a reversal of the earlier observed vellus-to-terminal hair follicle transition [10, 38, 39]. Several studies have helped to form a consensus that hair follicle miniturization with age is most likely to occur via relatively abrupt reductions in follicular papilla and/or dermal sheath cell numbers both during and between individual hair cycles. This contrasts markedly with the previously dominant view that hair shaft miniaturization, in male-patterned alopecia at least, occurs via a slow and gradual cycleby-cycle change. There is convincing clinical support for the "abrupt change" view however, not least via the rapid progression of male-patterned alopecia and the preponderance of fine hairs over intermediate hairs in balding scalp [44]. Similarly, the reversal of the vellusto-terminal transformations in finasteride- or minoxidilstimulated hair follicles over a single hair cycle in this type of alopecia [44] supports this view.

In addition to hair follicle transformations to vellus or *invisible* hairs (the usual clinical appearance of "hair loss") there may also be a reduction in the absolute numbers of hair follicles, not only in the scalp but also throughout the body. The precise mechanism for this low-level hair follicle dropout is unclear, though it may mimic the programmed hair follicle organ deletion that can occur in mice with age [9]. Atrophic change and fibrosis can also be found in aging skin [25].

1.4 Age-Related Hair Growth Variation

In addition to the aforementioned significant variation in hair form during the extent of a normal human lifespan, hair growth rates also vary significantly during human aging and for different body sites. Indeed, when these are averaged for post-40-year old nonbalding males, hair actually grows most rapidly and with greater individual fiber thickness in certain body sites in individuals during their 50–70 years of age [25]. Increasing age can leave its mark on several phenotypic properties of the hair fiber.

While the most visually apparent of these include hair thinning, hair loss, reduction in the rate of growth, pigmentation loss [7, 19, 24, 40], aging can also affect change in the surface morphology of hair. This can be seen for both a reduction in the cuticular scale size, as well as loss of hair fiber lubrication/moisturization. Loss of hair shaft moisture and lubrication has been reported to occur as a function of increasing age in adults, especially in women. The hair exists within the context of the "pilo-sebaceous unit" – a term that

implicates the sebum-producing gland in several aspects of hair biology. The open and interactive nature of the pilo-sebaceous unit is facilitated by a duct that carries sebum from this holocrine tissue directly onto the hair fiber and from there to the skin surface. The activity of the sebaceous gland changes dramatically as a function of gender and age, from the relatively inactive prepubertal period, through to a very active adolescent and young adulthood, to markedly reduced activity after the fourth decade of age, especially in females [45]. In addition to crude overall changes in gland size and activity, more subtle changes involve modification of the composition of lipids being produced by this gland at different times during our lives. For example, sebum from children contains less squalene and cholesterol than sebum from adults [33].

Moreover, the concentrations of integral cholesterol sulphate and cholesterol have also been examined in human scalp hair shafts in 50 subjects, aged 18–87 years [3] to determine whether aging influences the integrity of the cell membrane complex which mediates cortical cell-to-cell cohesion in fully keratinized hair. A small but statistically significant increase with donor age was detected for hair cholesterol (but not for cholesterol sulphate), and was speculated to reflect changes in keratinization with age. The potential of this finding as a biomarker of aging was discussed by the authors of this study.

Aging is also associated with a reduction in the duration of active hair growth and in the diameter of hair shafts, which can be seen most readily in large caliber hair shafts. However, there can also be increased irregularity of the outline of the fiber, including increase angularity of the fiber's cross-sectional profile. There is also lengthening of the duration of the kenogen interval of the hair growth cycle i.e., the period after exogen and before the emergence of new anagen hair [27]. These changes resemble those observed in the course of male-pattern balding, although their development is less marked [7]. The perception of changes in hair density and overall hair volume can be modified by contemporaneous changes in hair pigmentation. Thus, while miniaturization of terminal hair during androgenetic alopecia does not appear to be associated with either previous or simultaneous loss of pigmentation in the affected hair follicles, canities can at least for faired-skinned and dark-haired individuals mask some of the more dramatic visual effects of hair thinning.

Recently there have been attempts to characterize changes to the internal structure of hair fibers with age [22, 29]. In one study Raman spectroscopy was used to compare the scalp hair fibers of Japanese females in their twenties with those in their fifties. This study found that the cystine disulfide (-SS-) content of the hair cortex decreased somewhat with age [22]. More recently, researchers analyzed the hair of so-called "anagenblocked" scalp hair follicles [29]. The advantage of examining this particular case (Mrs YD – a 42-year-old Chinese woman) was their avoidance of any chemical processing and their protection of the hair from external weathering elements. In this way an assessment of natural (intrinsic) aging has been possible and this was characterized by a progressive abrasion to the cuticle from root to tip over the hair fibers, which were growing continually for over 26 years. This cuticular damage was further associated with a reduction in ceramides and 18-methyl eicosanoic acid and also in particular keratinassociated protein subfamilies (ultra-high sulfur proteins; high sulfur proteins; high glycine-tyrosine proteins). There was also a progressive decrease in mechanical resistance along these extremely long hair fibers.

1.5 Age-Related Hair Pigmentation Variations

Hair color in children tends to darken with advancing age [1] and it is not unusual for a blond child to be dark-haired even before the onset of puberty. Similarly, the phenomenon of heterochromia is much more apparent after puberty, with color differences between scalp and beard not uncommon. The fine scalp hair of the growing child and adolescent exhibits striking changes with increasing age to mature adulthood, not only in color (most typically a darkening of hair color e.g., blond to brown) but also by showing a coarsening of the hair fibers themselves. A reduction in the level of pigmentation of scalp hair in male-pattern baldness is associated with the reduction in the caliber of these hairs (see Chap. 9 elsewhere in this volume). This is thought to be largely the result of the reduced capacity of smaller, finer hairs to accommodate large numbers of melanocytes. There is also a tendency for these "miniaturizing" hairs to be less medullated than terminal scalp hair. By contrast, the loss of melanocytes from hair follicles producing hair fibers of normal

D. J. Tobin

caliber (i.e., during hair graying or canities) may also result in a concomitant change in the structure of these hair fibers (see below). This is perhaps not surprising given the close interaction between melanin granuletransferring melanocytes and hair shaft-forming/melanin-accepting precortical keratinocytes.

It is likely that pigment-producing melanocytes in the hair bulb influence cortical keratinocyte behavior in several ways. For example, melanin transfer to cortical keratinocytes may hasten their terminal differentiation and cornification - a change may be mediated by increased levels of calcium, some of which may be transferred into the keratinocytes within melanin granules. For further discussion of the pigmentary changes associated with hair aging please refer to Chap. X-Z. Briefly, there is evidence that gray and white hair fibers exhibit different mechanical properties compared to adjacent pigmented hairs. Hollfelder provided some evidence that pigmented-free hairs are not only coarser but also can be wavier than pigmented hairs [16]. Moreover, others have reported that the average diameter of newly white hair fibers is significantly greater than that of pigmented hairs [40, 41]. Development of a more prominent medulla in white, compared to pigmented, hair fibers has also been reported in this study [40, 41]. Interestingly, these researchers have also described an age-related reduction in hair growth rate and in hair fiber diameter, but that this was broadly limited to pigmented hairs in these individuals. Thus, the implication is that, counter-intuitively, the apparently more "aged" white hairs may be partially spared some aging changes. The tensile strength of hair also decreases with age, having increased from birth to the second decade [7, 24]. A study by Van Neste on scalp hair growth in young, mature and menopausal women reported that the growth rate of non-pigmented hair in menopausal woman was higher than that of pigmented hair [42]. This difference remained statistically significant, when hair thickness (an important parameter of hair growth) was taken into account. Also, white hair was thicker on average, showed more medulla and grew faster than pigmented hair. However, the unpigmented hair of menopausal women grew at the same rate when compared with similar hair from younger women. Similar studies in scalp hair of younger and aging males are yet to be performed. The biology underlying these events requires further investigation, particularly in terms of observed regional variability as well as the potential influence of androgens or other hormonal factors involved [16, 29].

In a manner similar to the changes in lipid composition of sebum in individuals with advancing age, there is also an age-associated change in the chemical composition in the hair fiber. Metals that show this change in hair fibers include cadmium, copper, zinc and strontium [13]. Furthermore, reductions in glutathione reductase, glutathione-*S*-transferase, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase and gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase have been reported [5, 6, 20, 35].

1.6 Hair Loss: An Aging Event?

Hair loss in men and women during aging is clearly a common event. However, the specificity of the finding in association with aging has been questioned. There have been anecdotal reports on so-called "senescent" alopecia [21], but the associated changes such as inflammatory infiltrates and fibrosis cannot be used to readily differentiate this type of alopecia from androgenetic alopecia [28, 30]. Independently of aging, hair color changes are suggestive but not specific for aging [21, 30]. The scalp is subject to both intrinsic (physiologic) aging and extrinsic aging caused by external factors. Intrinsic factors are related to individual genetic and epigenetic mechanisms and so show significant interindividual or interclan variation. Selfevident examples include familial premature graying and androgenetic alopecia. By contrast, extrinsic factors implicated in skin and hair aging include; ultraviolet radiation and smoking. Experimental evidence supports the hypothesis that oxidative stress plays a role in both skin and hair aging.

1.7 Conclusions

Aging of the hair follicle has traditionally been viewed in a rather simplistic and bipartite manner – namely alopecia and canities, and this has almost exclusively been limited to the scalp. This view may be too simplistic, as androgenetic alopecia can be already well-advanced in young scalps and premature graying does not appear to be linked to true chronologic aging of the general tissues systems of the affected individual. True hair follicle aging is instead likely to involve a much more subtle sequence of events, e.g., hair fiber cross-sectional

changes, which may be reversible (at least temporarily) as seen with restimulation of the melanocyte stem compartment after radiation of canities-affected scalp or the vellus-to-terminal hair follicle transformation upon successful finasteride or minoxidil treatment. Our increasing longevity has revealed that vigorous hair growth can continue for 120 years or more. Moreover, death of the individual (i.e., via other/multiple organ system failure) cuts short our view of the true life capacity of the hair follicle. In this context the hair follicle may be the best aging tissue of the body's complex tissue systems. Still Werner syndrome may curb this enthusiasm somewhat, as this model of human aging exhibits both early graying of the hair, and alopecia. However, "normal" aging of the hair follicle is unlikely to be dependent, like Werner syndrome, on a single defective gene product. Thus, much of the mystery awaits investigation.

References

- 1. Allende MF (1972) The enigmas of pigmentation. JAMA 220(11):1443–1447
- Baumeister FA, Egger J, Schildhauer MT, Stengel-Rutkowski S (1993) Ambras syndrome: delineation of a unique hypertrichosis universalis congenita and association with a balanced pericentric inversion (8) (p11.2; q22). Clin Genet 44(3):121–128
- Brosche T, Gollwitzer J, Platt D (1994) Cholesterol and cholesterol sulphate concentration in the cell membrane complex of human scalp hair – a biomarker of aging? Arch Gerontol Geriatr 19 (Suppl 1):19–30
- Chung VQ, Moschella SL, Zembowicz A, Liu V (2006) Clinical and pathologic findings of paraneoplastic dermatoses. J Am Acad Dermatol 54:745–762
- Cline DJ (1988) Canges in hair color. Dermatol Clin 6: 295–303
- Cohen PR, Scher RK (2000) Aging. In: Hordinsky MK, Sawaya ME, Scher RK (eds) Atlas of hair and nails. Churchill Livingstone, Philadelphia, PA, pp 213–225
- 7. Courtois M, Loussouarn G, Hourseau C, Grollier JF (1995) Ageing and hair cycles. Br J Dermatol 132:86–93
- Dry FW (1926) The coat of the mouse (*Mus musculus*) J Genet 16:287–340
- Eichmüller S, van der Veen C, Moll I, Hermes B, Hofmann U, Müller-Röver S, Paus R (1998) Clusters of perifollicular macrophages in normal murine skin: physiological degeneration of selected hair follicles by programmed organ deletion. J Histochem Cytochem 46(3):361–370
- Elliott K, Stephenson TJ, Messenger AG (1999) Differences in hair follicle dermal papilla volume are due to extracellular matrix volume and cell number: implications for the control of hair follicle size and androgen responses. J Invest Dermatol 113:873–877

- 11. Fantauzzo KA, Tadin-Strapps M, You Y, Mentzer SE, Baumeister FA, Cianfarani S, Van Maldergem L, Warburton D, Sundberg JP, Christiano AM (2008) A position effect on TRPS1 is associated with Ambras syndrome in humans and the Koala phenotype in mice. Hum Mol Genet 17(22): 3539–3551
- 12. Greenblatt RB (1983) Hirsuitism and virilism. In: Mahesh VB, Greenblatt RB (eds). John Wright PSG, Boston
- Gross SB, Yeager DW, Middendorf MS (1976) Cadmium in liver, kidney, and hair of humans, fetal through old age. J Toxicol Environ Health 2(1):153–167
- Hadshiew IM, Foitzik K, Arck PC, Paus R (2004) Burden of hair loss: stress and the underestimated psychosocial impact of telogen effluvium and androgenetic alopecia. J Invest Dermatol 123(3):455–457
- Hamilton JB (1942) Male hormone stimulation is a prerequisite and an incitant in common baldness. Am J Anat 71:451–480
- Hollfelder B, Blankenburg G, Wolfram LJ, Höcker H (1995) Chemical and physical properties of pigmented and nonpigmented hair ("gray hair"). Int J Cosmet Sci 17:87–9
- Jahoda CA (1998). Cellular and developmental aspects of androgenetic alopecia. Exp Dermatol 7(5):235–248
- Jahoda CA, Whitehouse J, Reynolds AJ, Hole N (2003) Hair follicle dermal cells differentiate into adipogenic and osteogenic lineages. Exp Dermatol 12(6):849–859
- Kaplin IJ, Whiteley KJ (1978) An electron microscope study of fibril: matrix arrangements in high- and low-crimp wool fibres. Aust J Biol Sci 31:231–240
- 20. Kermici M, Pruche F, Roguet R, Prunieras M (1990) Evidence for an age-correlated change in glutathione metabolism enzyme activities in human hair follicle. Mech Ageing Dev 53(1):73–84
- Kligman AM (1988) The comparative histopathology of male-pattern baldness and senescent baldness. Clin Dermatol 6(4):108–118
- Kuzuhara A, Fujiwara N, Hori T (2007) Analysis of internal structure changes in black human hair keratin fibers with aging using Raman spectroscopy. Biopolymers 87(2–3): 134–140
- 23. Murray JC (1990) Pregnancy and the skin. Dermatol Clin 8(2):327–34
- 24. Naruse N, Fujita T (1971) Changes in the physical properties of human hair with age. J AM Geriatr Soc 19: 308–314
- 25. Pelfini C, Cerimele D, Pisanu G (1969) Aging of the skin and hair growth in man. In: Montagna W, Dobson R (eds) Hair growth advances in biology of skin. Pergamon Press, Oxford, pp 153–160
- Rashid RM, White LE (2007) A hairy development in hypertrichosis: a brief review of Ambras syndrome. Dermatol Online J 13(3):8
- Rebora A, Guarrera M (2002) Kenogen: a new phase of the hair cycle? Dermatology 2052:108–110
- Sawaya, ME, Keane RW, Blume-Peytavi U, Mullins DL, Nusbaum BP, Whiting D, Nicholson D W (2001) Androgen responsive genes as they affect hair growth. Eur J Dermatol 11:304–338
- 29. Silberzan I, Thibaut, S, de Becker E et al (2010) Chronological ageing of human hair keratin fibers. Int J of Cosmet Sci (in press)
- Sinclair R, Jolley D, Mallari R, Magee J, Tosti A, Piracinni BM, Vincenzi C, Happle R, Ferrando J, Grimalt R, Thérèse L,

Van Neste D, Zlotogorski A, Christiano AM, Whiting D (2003) Morphological approach to hair disorders. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 8(1):56–64

- Sindhuphak W, Vibhagool A (1982) Acquired hypertrichosis lanuginosa. Int J Dermatol 21:599–601
- Soma T, Tsuji Y, Hibino T (2002) Involvement of transforming growth factor-beta2 in catagen induction during the human hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 118(6):993–997
- 33. Stewart ME, Steele WA, Downing DT (1989) Changes in the relative amounts of endogenous and exogenous fatty acids in sebaceous lipids during early adolescence. J Invest Dermatol 92(3):371–378
- Strumia R (2005) Dermatologic signs in patients with eating disorders. Am J Clin Dermatol 6(3):165–173
- 35. Sturaro A, Parvoli G, Doretti L, Allegri G, Costa C (1994) The influence of color, age, and sex on the content of zinc, copper, nickel, manganese, and lead in human hair. Biol Trace Elem Res 40:1–8
- 36. Suzuki S, Kato T, Takimoto H, Masui S, Oshima H, Ozawa K, Suzuki S, Imamura T (1998) Localization of rat FGF-5 protein in skin macrophage-like cells and FGF-5S protein in hair follicle: possible involvement of two Fgf-5 gene products in hair growth cycle regulation. J Invest Dermatol 111: 963–972
- 37. Szabo G (1958) The regional frequency and distribution of hair follicle in human skin. In: Montagna W, Ellis RA (eds) The biology of hair growth. Academic, New York, pp 33–39

- 38. Tobin DJ, Gunin A, Magerl M, Paus R (2003) Plasticity and cytokinetic dynamics of the hair follicle mesenchyme during the hair growth cycle: implications for growth control and hair follicle transformations. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 8(1):80–86
- 39. Tobin DJ, Gunin A, Magerl M, Handijski B, Paus R (2003) Plasticity and cytokinetic dynamics of the hair follicle mesenchyme: implications for hair growth control. J Invest Dermatol 120:895–904
- 40. Van Neste D (2004) Thickness, medullation and growth rate of female scalp hair are subject to significant variation according to pigmentation and scalp location during ageing. Eur J Dermatol 14:28–32
- Van Neste D, Tobin DJ (2004) Hair cycle and hair pigmentation: dynamic interactions and changes associated with aging. Micron 35(3):193–200
- 42. Van Neste D, Hughes TC, Herd H, Gibson WT (1994) Thickness, medulation and growth rate of human scalp hair are subject to significant variation according to pigmentation and scalp location. EHRS poster presentation Sevilla
- Wendelin DS, Pope DN, Mallory SB (2003) Hypertrichosis. J Am Acad Dermatol 48(2):161–179
- 44. Whiting DA (2001) Possible mechanisms of miniaturization during androgenetic alopecia or pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 45:S81–S86
- Zouboulis CC, Boschnakow A (2001) Chronological ageing and photoaging of the human sebaceous gland. Clin Exp Dermatol 26(7):600–607

Molecular Basis of Androgenetic Alopecia

Valerie Anne Randall

Core Messages

- > Androgenetic alopecia is a common, progressive, patterned loss of visible scalp hair.
- > It causes psychological distress and negative effects on the quality of life.
- Adult levels of circulating androgens and functional intracellular receptors are essential prerequisites for the balding processes.
- Metabolism of circulating androgens, such as testosterone, to the more potent androgen, 5α-dihydrotestosterone, also appears necessary. This also acts via the androgen receptor.
- > The current model for androgen action in the hair follicle focusses on the mesenchymederived, regulatory dermal papilla at the base of the follicle. This responds to the circulating hormones and coordinates the rest of the follicular cells by altering the paracrine signals it produces. These may be soluble growth factors or extracellular matrix components.
- > There is also a strong genetic aspect to the incidence of androgenetic alopecia.

> Since the response to androgens occurs within the follicle, it can differ. Androgen responses vary from stimulation (e.g. beard), no effect (e.g. eyelashes) to inhibition on areas of the scalp (androgenetic alopecia). This paradoxical difference underpins the successful transplant of unaffected follicles from non-balding regions into the androgen-sensitive, balding areas during corrective surgery for androgenetic alopecia.

2.1 Introduction

Androgenetic alopecia, the most common form of hair loss in men, involves the progressive loss of visible, pigmented terminal hair on the scalp, in response to circulating androgens. It may also occur in women. Other names include: male pattern baldness, common baldness, male pattern alopecia, androgen-dependent alopecia, androgenetic alopecia or simply "balding". There are several other causes of hair loss such as the patchy baldness of the scalp and/or body of alopecia areata, generally believed to be an autoimmune disease [24]. These fall outside the scope of this book, but have been described elsewhere [10, 24, 94].

2.1.1 Patterns of Hair Loss

2.1.1.1 In Men

In men with androgenetic alopecia, the gradual replacement of long, pigmented, terminal hairs on the scalp

V. A. Randall

Centre for Skin Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Richmond Road, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK e-mail: v.a.randall@bradford.ac.uk



Fig. 2.1 Patterns of hair loss in androgenetic alopecia in men (*upper diagram*) and women (*lower diagram*). Androgens cause a gradual inhibition of hair growth on the scalp in genetically pre-disposed individuals. This is much more common in men than in women, and the pattern of the hair loss in men differs from women. In men, the first signs are generally temporal

regression, which spreads backwards and joins thinning regions on the vertex to give a bald crown. In women, the front hairline is normally retained, and a general thinning on the vertex gradually becomes more pronounced until the vertex becomes bald (after Hamilton [4] and Ludwig [67])

by short, pale, *vellus* hairs normally occurs in a relatively precise pattern (Fig. 2.1). Hamilton graded this progression from type 1, pre-pubertal scalp with terminal hair on the forehead and all over the scalp, through gradual regression of the frontal hairline and thinning on the vertex, to type VII where the bald areas became fully coalesced to leave hair only around the back and sides of the head [51]. Norwood modified Hamilton's classification, including variations for the middle grades (see Fig. 2.1); this scale is used extensively during clinical trials [89].

2.1.1.2 In Women

Androgenetic alopecia is also reported in women, although androgen involvement is less established. Hamilton found post-pubertal recession to type II was common in Caucasian women with approximately 25% exhibiting the type IV pattern by age 50, although this did not develop further [51]. Although women can exhibit the "male" pattern, they usually show a different Ludwig pattern involving a progressive diffuse loss of hair from the crown while retaining the frontal hair line

(see Fig. 2.1) [80]. Venning and Dawber [137] found that 80% of pre-menopausal women had thinning in Ludwig stages I–III, while 13% had Hamilton types II–IV [7]; post-menopausally 37% exhibited the "male" pattern with some showing marked templar M-shaped recession, although not progressing beyond Hamilton stage IV.

2.1.2 Incidence

Although there are no precise statistics, the incidence in Caucasians is often quoted as approaching 100% [24]; others suggest that about half of men and women above 40 exhibit androgenetic alopecia [93]. There is a marked variation in other races, which often show much less balding. Most Chinese retain the pre-pubertal hairline after puberty, and baldness is less common, less extensive and starts later [51]. Japanese men also show a lower incidence, beginning balding about 10 years later than Caucasians [130]. Four times as many African-Americans also retain a full head of hair than Caucasians [121]. The reason for this racial variation is unclear, but is probably genetic because differences appear to be retained regardless of location.

2.1.3 Significance of Androgenetic Alopecia

Androgenetic alopecia is also seen in other primates, including the orangutan, chimpanzee and stump-tailed macaque [135]. This suggests a natural progression of a secondary sexual characteristic rather than a disease. In the past, when many men died young, marked androgenetic alopecia would have distinguished the surviving older male as a leader, like the silver-backed older male gorilla and larger antlers on older deer. Others have speculated that the bald patch of an angry older dominant male would flush and look very aggressive [43] or help in fighting because there was less hair to pull [28]. Whatever the potential benefit, the reduced incidence of baldness in African men [121] suggests evolutionary pressure to retain scalp hair for protection from strong sunlight.

Although androgenetic alopecia is common and neither life-threatening nor painful, it is a distressing disorder; Egyptian men's anxieties were recorded 4,000 years ago [40]! This reflects the important, although often underappreciated, roles of hair in human social and sexual communication, whatever the genetic background or culture. For example, the ritual head shaving of Christian and Buddhist monks and the short soldier haircuts are all designed to reduce individuality; these contrast with the religiously un-cut hair of Sikhs. In the youth-orientated culture of the industrialised nations, balding's association with ageing has very negative connotations and androgenetic alopecia often causes marked psychological distress and reduction in the quality of life in men [12, 36, 42, 81, 131, 139] and women [13, 136]. Patients report poor self-image, feelings of being older and loss of self-confidence. Similarly, other people report men with visible hair loss as older, less attractive, weaker and duller. Importantly, the same results were obtained in those who had never sought treatment [42]. Whatever may be its original biological role, androgenetic alopecia reduces the quality of life in the current industrialised world.

2.2 Changes During Androgenetic Alopecia

2.2.1 Altering the Type of Hair Produced Via the Hair Follicle Growth Cycle

The progressive loss of visible hair during patterned balding results from the gradual transformation of terminal follicles, producing the long, thick, pigmented hairs of youth, to smaller vellus follicles forming short, colourless, virtually invisible vellus hairs. This is a major change in cell biological terms; follicles possess a unique mechanism, the hair follicle growth cycle, which allows these changes [27, 73]. Each follicle normally undergoes a continual series of active, growing phases called anagen, alternating with periods of rest or *telogen*; these are separated at the end of anagen by a brief regression or *catagen* phase [27, 73] (see Fig. 2.2). This involves the destruction of the original lower follicle, and its total regeneration to form another follicle that can produce a totally new hair. The original hair is lost via active shedding called exogen [128]. In this way, the post-natal hair follicle appears to retain the ability to recapitulate the later stages of follicular embryogenesis throughout life.



Fig. 2.2 Diagram representing the miniaturisation processes occurring in response to androgens in the scalp of a person with a genetic pre-disposition to androgenetic alopecia. Androgens inhibit scalp hair follicles in balding regions by inducing them to produce progressively smaller, finer and less pigmented hairs, until the terminal hairs of childhood and early adulthood are replaced by

the vellus hairs of androgenetic alopecia and the area appears bald. Follicles themselves become shorter and finer, but must pass through a full hair cycle, probably a succession of cycles, to accomplish major changes. The white gap between the two parts of the diagram represents a space for at least one other cycle between the two shown to accommodate these changes in size

Many follicles will produce a new hair that is similar to the previous one, but the hair may differ in colour or size. It is unclear how much a hair can alter in size from the previous one, because many changes take place over several years e.g. developing a full beard [52]. The miniaturisation processes of androgenetic alopecia occur over many years with hair follicles reducing in size and depth in the skin and producing smaller and paler hairs (Fig. 2.2) [30, 119]. The type of hair produced by a follicle, particularly its length, depends greatly on the length of anagen. For example, long scalp hairs are produced by follicles with growing periods of more than 3 years [73, 119], whereas on the finger anagen may be only 1.5-3 months [119]. The cell biology and biochemistry of the local interactions involved in the control processes of the hair cycle are complex and not yet fully understood, but the size and length of the hair is controlled by the mesenchymederived dermal papilla situated at the base of the mainly epithelial hair follicle (see Fig. 2.2) [68, 92].

2.2.2 The Miniaturisation Processes

Scalp follicles pass through several cycles before the processes are complete (Fig. 2.2). Normally, scalp hair follicles are mainly in anagen; the average anagen of 2–3 years and telogen of approximately 100 days [73] gives an anagen-to-telogen ratio of about 9:1, although there is some seasonal variation in people living in temperate regions (see Sect. 2.3.1) [108]. While androgenetic alopecia develops, anagen shortens, increasing the proportion of telogen hairs [7, 97, 118, 140] which is detectable before any balding; it also results in shorter hairs. Follicle miniaturisation can be seen histologically [7, 74], indicating the hairs are also thinner [74, 118]. When scalp appears bald, most of the follicles are very short and small, with occasional resting terminal hairs.

Studies of androgenetic alopecia are complicated by senescent balding, the non-androgen-dependent hair thinning found in those more than 50 [28]. This also involves a progressive decrease in anagen follicles [100] and hair diameter [28], but does not normally lead to baldness. Kligman suggested that both forms may occur together, proposing a pronounced inflammatory component in androgenetic alopecia, not seen in senescent baldness [74]. Recent observations have confirmed peri-follicular inflammation [30]. The sclerotic remains of the fibrous sheath are seen below the shortened follicles as "streamers" [74]; damage to the dermal sheath by chronic inflammation may prevent the reformation of terminal hair follicles in long-term alopecia, although this is debated.

During the miniaturisation processes of androgenetic alopecia, the follicle's associated arrector pili muscle reduces much more slowly than the follicle [82], while the androgen-dependent sebaceous gland becomes enlarged [74], often resulting in an oily, greasy scalp. Other changes include a reduced follicular blood supply [20, 111] and nerve networks twisting to form a type of encapsulated end organ below the follicle [41].

2.3 The Pathogenesis of Androgenetic Alopecia

Hair follicles are under hormonal regulation because of the importance of coordinating alterations in insulation properties and colour of an animal's coat to the environment [29, 107], and changes in the social and sexual communication aspects to the appropriate stage in the life cycle. In mammals, seasonal changes are coordinated to day length and, somewhat less, to temperature in the same way as seasonal breeding. Changes are translated to the follicle via the pineal and hypothalamus-pituitary route, involving gonadal, thyroid and corticosteroid hormones [29, 107].

2.3.1 Seasonal Changes in Human Hair Growth

Regular circannual changes in human hair growth were only fully recognised comparatively recently [19, 108]. In white Englishmen with indoor occupations, androgen-dependent beard and thigh hair growth increase significantly in the summer [108] and are lowest in January and February. This may reflect changes in circulating androgen levels, because these rise in European men in the summer [115, 125]. Scalp hair shows a single annual cycle with more than 90% of hairs growing in the spring, falling to about 80% in the autumn, paralleled by increased numbers of hairs being shed per day, which more than doubled [108]. Which hormones regulate this is unclear. As most people's scalp follicles will be in anagen for at least 2–3 years, such a marked seasonal effect is quite remarkable. Nevertheless, this effect has a major significance, as any new drug or treatment should be studied for at least a year to separate any effects from normal seasonal variations.

2.3.2 Paradoxical Effects of Androgens on Human Hair Growth

Androgens are the main regulator of human hair growth, although other hormones, including those of pregnancy, prolactin, melanocyte-stimulating hormone (MSH) and thyroid hormones, have effects in man and other species [105, 107]. One of the first signs of puberty is the gradual replacement of tiny vellus hairs with larger, more pigmented intermediate hairs in the pubis and later in the axillae [83, 84]; eventually, larger and darker terminal hairs are produced. These changes parallel the pubertal rise in plasma androgens that occurs earlier in girls than in boys [143, 144]. Similar changes occur in many areas in young men producing the beard, an extended pubic diamond, chest hair and greater hair on the limbs, which readily distinguish the mature adult man. These changes are gradual and often progress over many years. Beard growth increases rapidly during puberty, but continues to rise until the man is in his mid-30s [52], while terminal hair on the chest or ear canal may appear only years after puberty [50].

In marked contrast, androgens have no obvious effect on many follicles that produce terminal hairs in childhood, such as the eyelashes or many scalp follicles. Paradoxically, in individuals with a genetic pre-disposition, androgens promote the gradual transformation of large terminal scalp follicles to tiny vellus ones causing androgenetic alopecia [49, 51, 53]. Apart from the role of androgens, the precise mechanisms of these responses within the hair follicle are not well understood, although it is clear that the responses are intrinsic to the individual follicle and dependent on body site. Not only do follicle responses range from stimulation to inhibition, but sensitivity to the androgens also varies within clearly defined patterns. Facial hair develops first above the mouth and centre of the chin in both young men and hirsute women, and regression in androgenetic alopecia occurs in a progressive manner, despite all follicles receiving the same circulating hormones [51]. Similarly, female circulating androgen levels are high enough to produce axillary and the female terminal pubic hair, but male patterns of body hair require normal male levels [4, 19, 49, 53, 58, 83, 84, 105, 115, 125, 143, 144]. Thus, androgens appear to promote and amplify an individual follicle's genetic programming. This end-organ response is the basis for hair transplant surgery [98]; when "non-balding" regions of the scalp are transplanted to the balding vertex, they retain their innate lack of androgen response and maintain terminal follicles, while miniaturisation progresses in the vertex follicles behind them.

2.3.3 Essential Requirement for Androgens

Androgens are essential for the development of androgenetic alopecia. It does not occur in men who have never entered puberty; men castrated after puberty show no further progression of their baldness, although they do not regain the frontal hairline, and testosterone replacements stimulate progressive balding, which halts during temporary withdrawal of the anagen [49, 52, 53].

Androgens, like other steroid hormones, pass through the plasma membrane and bind to specific intracellular proteins, inactive androgen receptors. This activates the receptors causing shape changes, which enable them to bind to specific hormone-responsive elements (HREs) in the DNA, often in association with other co-activating proteins, to initiate the translation of specific androgen-regulated genes and synthesis of their proteins (see Fig. 2.3, upper diagram). The essential role of androgens is confirmed by the absence of any post-pubertal changes in body or scalp hair growth in men without functional androgen receptors (i.e. with androgen insensitivity syndrome) [85]. Individuals with the complete form exhibit no pubic, axillary, chest or beard terminal hair and do not develop androgenetic alopecia.

Although testosterone is the main circulating androgen in men, in many tissues, it is metabolised intracellularly to the more potent and rogen, 5α -dihydrotest osterone, by the enzyme 5α -reductase [17]. Both testosterone and 5α-dihydrotestosterone can activate the androgen receptor to alter the expression of androgen-sensitive genes. There are also various weaker androgens in the circulation, particularly in women, which can be metabolised to more active androgens such as testosterone and 5a-dihydrotestosterone (see Fig. 2.3). Deficiencies in 5α -reductase also reduce androgen effects on some hair follicles. Although all hair follicles require intracellular androgen receptors to respond to androgens, the necessity for 5α -reductase activity to produce intracellular 5α -dihydrotestosterone for the androgen response varies [54]. Individuals with 5α -reductase type 2 deficiency do not develop male patterns of body hair growth, despite their circulating androgens; they produce only female patterns of pubic and axillary hair, although their body shape masculinises [142]. They appear not to exhibit male pattern baldness, but this is more difficult to interpret; however, the re-growth of hair in young balding men given the 5α -reductase type 2 inhibitor, finasteride, strongly supports the role of both androgens and 5α -reductase in androgenetic alopecia [69].

Despite the widely held belief that baldness is an indicator of increased male sexuality, there is little scientific evidence for this other than the clear link with normal androgen parameters. There was no relationship between androgenetic alopecia and other androgenregulated parameters, including muscle, bone, sebum excretion rate or body hair growth in adult men [9]. Normal male testosterone levels have been reported in balding men [101, 103] with higher urinary dehydroepiandrosterone [101] or dehydroepiandrosterone sulphate [113]; other studies showed raised serum-free testosterone, i.e. that are not bound to sex hormone-binding globulin [16, 26]. Overall, normal male androgen levels appear to be sufficient to produce androgenetic alopecia; the response obtained appears related to the intrinsic follicular response. In women, raised circulating androgens, particularly free androgens, appear to be related to hair loss, although the means from studies are often within the normal ranges for pre-menopausal women [8, 14, 25, 39, 79, 88, 129]. Women who present with androgenetic alopecia also often exhibit polycystic ovarian disease and hirsutism [14, 38, 91], even if presenting with alopecia without menstrual abnormalities [14]. Therefore, and rogenetic alopecia requires circulating androgens, androgen receptors and intracellular 5α -reductase type 2.



Fig. 2.3 The mechanism of action of androgens. *Upper diagram* – simple schematic of the general mechanism of androgen action. Androgens diffuse from the blood through the plasma membrane. Inside the cell, like other steroid hormones, testosterone may bind to specific androgen receptors. This occurs in many tissues such as skeletal muscle and axillary and pubic hair follicles. However, in certain tissues, particularly the secondary sexual organs such as prostate or beard and balding hair follicles, testosterone is metabolised to the more potent androgen, 5α -dihydrotestosterone (see *lower diagram*). If both are available in similar quantities, the receptor will bind 5α -dihydrotestosterone. Once hormone has bound, the receptor complex undergoes a conformational change exposing DNA-binding sites and the hormone-receptor complex, in conjunction with other co-activating proteins, will bind to specific hormone response elements (HREs) in the DNA altering the expression of specific androgen-dependent genes. *Lower diagram* – androgen metabolism. Circulating androgens such as testosterone from the testis in men and weaker androgens such as dehydroepiandrosterone and androstenedione from the adrenals and ovaries in women can be metabolised in many skin tissues. Some metabolism causes an increase in potency, e.g. from testosterone to 5α -dihydrotestosterone (DHT) as the androgen receptor binds DHT more strongly even than testosterone, another potent androgen. Other metabolisms form weaker androgens normally involved in excretion pathways, e.g. the androstanediols or steroids which act via the other steroid receptors i.e. the oestrogens

2.3.4 Genetic Influences

2.3.4.1 Incidence

The genetic involvement in androgenetic alopecia is also pronounced. It runs in families, and there are racial differences (see Sect. 2.1.2), while androgen replacement only stimulated balding in castrated men with a family history [49]. Although androgenetic alopecia has generally been accepted as an autosomal dominant trait with variable penetrance [5], this is based on a familial analysis in 1916 [99], and a more complex, polygenic inheritance is more likely [32, 76]. Interestingly, a very strong correlation in incidence was found in 54 sets of sons and fathers, with 81.5% of balding sons having balding fathers (Hamilton-Norwood scale III or higher) [32, 76]. This is greater than expected from an autosomal dominant inheritance and could implicate a paternally inherited gene, e.g. on the Y chromosome or the involvement of a gene that is capable of being paternally imprinted (i.e. preferentially inactivated by methylation of DNA, etc.).

2.3.4.2 Investigation of Specific Genes

Several genes have been investigated for association with androgenetic alopecia. No association was detected with neutral polymorphic markers for either type 1 (SRD5A1) or type 2 (SRD5A2) 5α-reductase genes in case-control association studies of Australian [32] or Korean (Asian) men [45]. A later study did find an association with a mutant allele (A49T) of type 2 5α -reductase, but this decreased the incidence of alopecia, although increasing that of prostate cancer [55]! Known dimorphic and polymorphic markers within the androgen receptor gene are more linked to balding in Caucasian men [34]. The Stu I restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) in exon 1 was present in 98% of 54 young balding men and 92% of 392 older balding men but was also found in 77% of their older, non-balding controls. Analysis of triplet repeat polymorphisms, CAG and GAC revealed significantly higher incidence of short/short polymorphic CAG/ GGC haplotypes in balding subjects and lower short/ long, although no significance was provided. Interestingly, shorter triplet repeat lengths are associated with precocious puberty, i.e. appearance of pubic hair before eight [63] and androgen-dependent prostate

cancer [127]. Whether this has functional significance, such as increased androgen sensitivity, or simply reflects linkage disequilibrium with a causative mutation is not clear. However, when the binding capacity for a range of steroids was compared between androgen receptors from balding and non-balding follicle dermal papilla cells, no differences were detected [58], and no link was seen with increased copy number variations of the androgen receptor gene [17].

Recently, genetic variability in a 1 Mb region within and centromeric to the androgen receptor gene was found to be associated with androgenetic alopecia [60] and strongest risk when associated with a variant in the flanking ectodysplasin A2 receptor gene (EDA2R) [61]. Links with a locus on chromosome 20 (20 pll) have also been reported in several populations [60, 117]. Other genes have also been implicated, including a link to one allele of the steroid metabolism gene, CYP17, to both women with polycystic ovaries and their brothers with early onset androgenetic alopecia [11]. An interesting connection is severe, early onset androgenetic alopecia in men with the x-linked gene for adrenoleukodystrophy who tend to have low testosterone levels [75]. The gene for hairless, which results in a complete loss of hair [1], also showed a marginally significant correlation with androgenetic alopecia with two mutations, but these became insignificant after correction for multiple testing [59]. The situation is still not fully clear at the moment, but moving forward rapidly.

2.4 Current Model for Androgen Action in the Hair Follicle

The mesenchyme-derived dermal papilla plays an important regulatory role in the follicle, determining the type of hair produced [68, 92]. Since hair follicles appear to partially recapitulate embryogenesis during the hair cycle (Fig. 2.2, Sect. 2.2.1) and steroids act via the mesenchyme in many developing steroid-dependent tissues [22], the author proposed that androgens would act on the other components of the follicle via the dermal papilla [105, 109]. In this hypothesis (Fig. 2.4), circulating androgens enter the dermal papilla via its own blood capillaries, binding to androgen receptors within the dermal papilla cells of androgen-dependent hair follicles [108, 106, 109]. Whether or not they are first metabolised intracellularly to 5α -dihydrotestosterone depends on the site of the follicle;



Fig. 2.4 Model of androgen action in the hair follicle. In the current hypothesis, androgens from the blood enter the hair follicle via the dermal papilla's blood supply. If appropriate, they are metabolised to 5α -dihydrotestosterone (see Fig. 2.3). They bind to androgen receptors in the dermal papilla cells causing

for example, beard and balding-scalp follicle cells would first metabolise testosterone with 5α -reductase type 2, but axillary and pubic cells would not (Fig. 2.3). After androgens bind their receptors, the gene expression of the dermal papilla cells is altered so that they change their production of regulatory factors such as soluble growth factors or extracellular matrix proteins [105, 109]. Targets include the keratinocytes and melanocytes (pigment producing cells) and also the cells of the follicular connective tissue sheath, the dermal vasculature, and even dermal papilla cells themselves because all these would be altered in the formation of a differently sized or coloured hair; beard and scalp dermal papilla cells do produce autocrine stimulatory factors [47, 133]. Therefore, the direct androgen target cells would be the dermal papilla cells, and the other follicular components would be indirectly controlled by androgens. This seems a realistic model because androgens have such widely differing effects on follicles in different body sites, including whether or not 5α -reductase type 2 is necessary for stimulation of hair growth. It would be difficult for the follicle to be so well controlled if each follicular target cell had to respond to androgens directly.

This hypothesis has now received much experimental support. Androgen receptors are localised to the dermal papilla, but not keratinocyte cells by immunohistochemistry [15, 67] and cultured dermal papilla cells derived from androgen-sensitive beard and balding scalp follicles contain specific, saturable androgen receptors [2,

changes in their production of regulatory paracrine factors; these then alter the activity of dermal papilla cells, follicular keratinocytes and melanocytes. *T* testosterone; *question mark* unknown paracrine factors. Reproduced from Randall [132]

58, 110]. Important corroboration also comes from studies of androgen metabolism by cultured dermal papilla cells, because this reflects hair growth in 5 α -reductase deficiency; beard cells produce 5 α -dihydrotestosterone and express genes 5 α -reductase type 2 [2, 65, 132] but public cells do not [48], corresponding to the presence of public but not beard hair in patients.

Although the key role of the dermal papilla in the induction of hair follicles and the regulation of the type of hair produced is well established [68], the lower part of the connective tissue sheath, or dermal sheath, which surrounds the hair follicle and isolates it from the dermis, has also been shown to form a new dermal papilla and human hair follicle development [116]. Cultured beard dermal sheath cells contain similar levels of androgen receptors to beard dermal papilla cells [86], and balding scalp dermal sheath expresses the mRNA for 5α -reductase type 2 like the dermal papilla [3]. Dermal sheath cells may respond directly to androgens to facilitate change in size of the sheath, or even the dermal papilla, in the development of a new anagen follicle; this would enable the new follicle to be larger or smaller depending on the follicle's androgen response. These results merit a modification of the model to include a direct action of androgens on the lower dermal sheath too.

Since the production of paracrine regulators by the dermal papilla is so important for normal follicle functions and androgen regulation (Fig. 2.4), it has been investigated by several groups. Cultured dermal papilla cells retain hair growth-promoting ability [68] and secrete both extracellular matrix factors and soluble, proteinaceous growth factors [109]. Bioassays demonstrate that human cultured dermal papilla cells can secrete soluble, proteinaceous factors that promote growth in other dermal papilla cells [109, 132], outer root sheath cells [66] and transformed epidermal keratinocytes [56]. Importantly, testosterone in vitro alters the mitogenic capacity in line with its effect on hair growth in vivo. Testosterone stimulated beard, but not scalp, cells to increase their growth-promoting effects for beard dermal papilla cells [132], outer root sheath cells [66] and keratinocytes [56], while decreasing the capability of androgenetic alopecia scalp dermal papilla cells both from men [56] and the stump-tailed macaque [90]. Research is currently focussed on identifying androgen-regulated factors (reviewed [111]); androgens in vitro increase IGF-1 production by androgendependent beard cells [66] while stem cell factor (SCF) is produced in higher amounts by beard cells than control, non-balding scalp cells [57] and less by balding cells [114], presumably in response to androgens in vivo. Because SCF is the ligand for the cell surface receptor, c-kit, found on human follicular melanocytes, this may play a role in androgen-potentiated changes in hair pigmentation. In androgenetic alopecia where the hairs are paler than normal scalp hairs, the concentration of melanocytes per unit area of the hair bulb is the same in the paler, intermediate hair follicles of balding areas as in normal scalp follicles and they retain the same levels of the c-kit receptor protein. The only difference detected was the reduced SCF production by balding dermal papilla cells [114].

The expression of mRNA for the protease nexin-1 in dermal papilla cells is also altered by androgens [126]. This may play a role by altering the amount of extracellular matrix components produced [112] and therefore the size of the follicle and hair [6, 31]. Recently, dermal papilla cell conditioned media from balding scalp follicles has been shown to inhibit the growth of both human and rodent whisker dermal papilla cells in vitro and delay mouse hair growth in vivo [46], suggesting the active secretion of an inhibitory factor or factors. A possible candidate is transforming growth factor- β 1 (TGF- β 1), which has been induced by androgens in balding dermal papilla cells with transfected androgen receptors [64]. TGF- β also inhibits hair follicle growth in vitro [102] and a probable suppressor of TGF- β 1

delayed catagen progression in mice in vivo [56]. Other candidates include dickkofp-1 (DDK-1) [87] and Wnt signalling [72] which are both induced by 5α -dihydrotestosterone in balding dermal papilla cells. Further study of such factors should lead to better treatments for androgen-dependent hair follicle disorders.

2.5 Treatment

Mainly because the pathogenesis mechanisms of androgenetic alopecia are not fully understood, the treatments available are limited and vary in effectiveness. Over the centuries, a wide range of remedies have been suggested for androgenetic alopecia [78] and currently treatments include wigs and hairpieces, surgery, hormone action modifiers, and non-hormonal therapy. Several of these are based on our understanding of the mechanisms of androgen action within the follicle.

2.5.1 Surgery

All surgical methods capitalise on the different intrinsic responses to androgens by spreading "non-balding", i.e. occipital and parietal, terminal follicles over the androgen-sensitive scalp regions [98]. Originally involving the transplant of small biopsies with several follicles, this usually now involves micro-grafts with one or two follicles [134]. Once established, these expensive and painful treatments are long-lasting; however, the effect can be marred by the continual natural progression of balding, which may well require further transplants to avoid isolation of the transplanted region. Future modifications may include culturing dermal papilla cells to expand the non-balding follicular material before replanting into balding regions.

2.5.2 Hormonal Treatments

2.5.2.1 Anti-Androgens

Blocking the activation of androgen receptors by antiandrogens is a theoretically useful approach, but not really practical because anti-androgens block all androgen actions, with unacceptable side effects on male masculinity and the potential to cause feminisation of a male foetus in a pregnant woman. Nevertheless, cyproterone acetate, an anti-androgen with pro-gestational effects, established for hirsutism and acne in Europe and Canada [37], is also used for androgenetic alopecia in women, generally in combination with oestrogen as oral contraception in pre-menopausal women; treatment appears to stabilise progression [138]. Similarly, spironolactone, an aldosterone antagonist with mild anti-androgenic effects, is often used in the USA [62].

2.5.2.2.5 α-Reductase Inhibitors

The most successful current therapeutic treatment in men is oral finasteride, a 5α -reductase type 2 inhibitor, which blocks the conversion of testosterone to 5α -dihydrotestosterone [122]. Finasteride, developed for benign prostate hypertrophy [141], slows hair loss progression and can promote hair growth in young men with below stage V hair loss (Fig. 2.1); it can also be useful in older men [44, 69–71]. Whether the inhibitor is working centrally or within the balding follicles is unclear because plasma 5α -dihydrotestosterone levels are reduced [69]. Unfortunately, finasteride was not effective in postmenopausal women [104], and its use in pre-menopausal women is restricted like anti-androgens (Sect. 2.5.2.1). Recently, a short trial of dutasteride, a dual inhibitor of 5α -reductase types 1 and 2 has shown similar, possibly better, effects [96].

2.5.2.3 Non-Hormonal Therapy

The most commonly used non-hormonal treatment, minoxidil, was initially devised as a vasodilator for use as an anti-hypertensive drug, but stimulated excessive hair growth as a side effect [23, 87, 123]. This provoked major interest in hair follicle biology because vellus follicles were stimulated to form terminal hairs, previously believed impossible; a reversal of the normal scheme where greater understanding leads to new approaches! Topical application of minoxidil is used in both men and women [23, 87, 123], stimulating regrowth in up to 30%, with only about 10% obtaining complete re-growth [95, 120]. Most success occurs with younger men and with the early stages of balding. Minoxidil probably acts as a potassium channel regulator of ATP-sensitive potassium channels [124].

2.5.3 Future Developments

Androgenetic alopecia is a common, progressive, androgen-dependent hair disorder with strong genetic links that often has marked negative effects on the quality of life. There is a great deal of interest among pharmaceutical companies ever since minoxidil demonstrated that terminal hair growth could be re-stimulated from balding follicles. The development of the 5α -reductase type 2 inhibitor, finasteride, has opened up the use of hormonal treatments in men. However, as the hormonal trigger and the follicle's ability to respond persist, treatment must be maintained.

Take Home Pearls

- > Over the last 20 years, there have been great improvements in our understanding of hair follicle biology and the mechanism of androgen action in hair follicles, establishing the importance of local biochemical and cellular interactions within the follicle. This has highlighted the significant role of the dermal papilla, particularly in androgen regulation.
- > Recently, dermal papilla cells have been shown to secrete autocrine and paracrine factors, which may play a role in the pathogenesis of androgenetic alopecia. These are currently a focus of investigation; IGF-1, SCF and TGF-β are implicated in androgen action.
- > The significant role of inherited genetic predisposition to androgenetic alopecia is also being clarified, revealing strong associations with aspects of the androgen receptor gene and others on chromosome 20.
- > Understanding the molecular mechanisms has led to treatments such as finasteride; as our knowledge deepens further, novel therapies should be developed.

References

- Ahmad W, Faiyaz ul Haque M, Brancolini V, Tsou HC, ul Haque S, Lam H, Aita VM, Owen J, deBlaquiere M, Frank J, Cserhalmi-Friedman PB, Leask A, McGrath JA, Peacocke M, Ahmad M, Ott J, Christiano AM (1998) Alopecia universalis associated with a mutation in the human hairless gene. Science 279:720–724
- 2. Ando Y, Yamaguchi Y, Hamada K, Yoshikawa K, Itami S (1999) Expression of mRNA for androgen receptor, 5α -reductase and 17β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase in human dermal papilla cells. Br J Dermatol 141:840–845
- 3. Asada Y, Sonoda T, Ojiro M, Kurata S, Sato T, Ezaki T, Takayasu S (2001) 5α -reductase type 2 is constitutively expressed in the dermal papilla and connective tissue sheath of the hair follicle in vivo but not during culture in vitro. J Clin Endocr Metab 86:2875–2880
- Bellastella A, Criscuoco T, Mango A et al (1983) Circannual rhythms of LH, FSH, testosterone, prolactin and cortisol during puberty. Clin Endocrinol 19:453–459
- Bergfeld WF (1955) Androgenetic alopecia: an autosomal dominant disorder. Am J Med 98:955–985
- Birch MP, Messenger AG (2001) Genetic factors predispose to balding and non-balding in men. Eur J Dermatol 11:309–314
- Brun-Falco O, Christophers E (1968) Hair root patterns in male pattern alopecia. In: Baccareda-Boy A, Moretti G, Fray JR (eds) Biopathology of pattern alopecia. Kargel, Basel, pp 141–145
- Buiazzi M, Calandra P (1968) Testosterone elimination in female patients with acne, chronic alopecia and hirsutism. Ital Gen Rev Dermatol 8:241
- Burton JL, Ben Halim MM, Meyrick G (1979) Male pattern alopecia and masculinity. Br J Dermatol 100:507–512
- Camacho F, Randall VA, Price VH (eds) (2000) Hair and its disorders: biology, research and management. Martin Dunitz, London
- Carey AH, Chan KL, Short F, White D, Williamson R, Franks S (1993) Evidence for a single gene effect causing polycystic ovaries and male pattern baldness. Clin Endocrinol 38(6):653–658
- Cash TF (1992) The psychological effects of androgenetic alopecia in men. J Am Acad Dermatol 26:926–931
- Cash TF (1993) Psychological effects of androgenetic alopecia on women: comparisons with balding men and with female control subjects. J Am Acad Dermatol 29: 568–575
- Cela E, Robertson C, Rush K, Kousta E, White DM, Wilson H, Lyons G, Kingsley P, McCarthy MI, Franks S (2003) Prevalence of polycystic ovaries in women with androgenetic alopecia. Eur J Endocrinol 149:439–442
- 15. Choudhry R, Hodgins MB, Van der Kwast TH et al (1992) Localisation of androgen receptors in human skin by immunohistochemistry: implications for the hormonal regulation of hair growth, sebaceous glands and sweat glands. J Endocrinol 133:467–475
- Cipriani R, Ruzza G, Foresta C et al (1983) Sex hormone binding globulin and saliva testosterone levels in men with androgenetic alopecia. Br J Dermatol 109:249–252

- Cobb JE, White SJ, Harrap SB, Ellis JA (2009) Androgen receptor copy number variation and androgenetic alopecia: a case-control study. PLoS One 4:e5081
- Cotsarelis G, Sun T, Lavker R (1990) Label-retaining cells reside in the bulge area of the pilosebaceous unit; implications for follicular stem cells, hair cycle and skin carcinogenesis. Cell 61:1329–1337
- Courtois M, Loussouarn G, Howseau S et al (1996) Periodicity in the growth and shedding of hair. Br J Dermatol 134:47–54
- Covato F, Morreti G, Bertamino R (1968) In: Baccareda-Boy A, Moretti G, Fray JR (eds) Biopathology of pattern alopecia. Kargel, Basel, pp 191–199, 141
- Croft NJ, Randall VA (2003) The antler of the red deer (Cervus elaphus): an androgen target organ. In: Van Neste D (ed) Hair science & technology. Brussels, pp 69–74
- Cunha GR (2005) Endocrine actions of the prostate and benign prostatic hypertrophy. In: DeGroot LJ, Jameson J L (eds) Endocrinology, 5th edn. WB Saunders, Philadelphia, pp 3311–3324
- Dawber R (2000) Update on minoxidil treatment of hair loss. In: Camacho F, Randall VA, Price VH (eds) Hair and its disorders: biology, research and management. Martin Dunitz, London, pp 169–173
- 24. Dawber RPP, de Berker D, Wojnarowska F (1998) Disorders of hair. In: Champion RH, Burton JL, Durns DA (eds) Rook/Wilkinson/Ebling textbook of dermatology, 6th edn. Blackwell Science, Oxford, pp 2869–2973
- 25. De Villez RL, Dunn J (1986) Female androgenetic alopecia. The 3α -17 α androstanediol glucuronide/sex hormone binding globulin ratio as a possible marker for female pattern baldness. Arch Dermatol 122:1011–1014
- Denmark-Wahnefried W, Lesko S, Conway MR et al (1997) Serum androgens: associations with prostate cancer risk and hair patterning. J Androl 18:495–500
- 27. Dry FW (1926) The coat of the mouse (*Mus musculus*). J Genet 16:32–35
- Ebling FJG (1985) Age changes in cutaneous appendages. J Appl Cosmetol 3:243–250
- 29. Ebling FG, Hale PA, Randall VA (1991) Hormones and hair growth. In: Goldsmith LA (ed) Biochemistry and physiology of the skin, 2nd edn. Clarendon Press, Oxford, pp 660–690
- El-Domyati M, Attia S, Saleh F, Abdel-Wahab H (2009) Androgenetic alopecia in males: a histopathological and ultrastructural study. J Cosmet Dermatol 8:83–91
- 31. Elliot K, Stephenson TJ, Messenger AG (1999) Differences in hair follicle dermal papilla volume are due to extracellular matrix volume and cell number: implications for the control of hair follicle size and androgen responses. J Invest Derm 113:873–877
- Ellis JA, Harrap SB (2001) The genetics of androgenetic alopecia. Clin Dermatol 19:149–154
- 33. Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (1998) Genetic analysis of male pattern baldness and the 5alpha-reductase genes. J Invest Dermatol 110:849–853
- 34. Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (2001) Polymorphism of androgen receptor gene is associated with male pattern baldness. J Invest Dermatol 116:452–455

- Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (2001) Male pattern baldness is not associated with established cardiovascular risk factors in the general population. Clin Sci 100:401–404
- Franzoi SL, Anderson J, Frommelt S (1990) Individual differences in men's perceptions of and reactions to thinning hair. J Soc Psychol 130:209–218
- 37. Fruzetti F (1997) Treatment of hirsutism: antiandrogen and 5α-reductase inhibitor therapy. In: Azziz R, Nestler JE, Dewailly D (eds) Androgen excess disorders in women. Lippincott-Raven, Philadelphia, pp 787–797
- Futterweit W, Dunif Y, Yeh H-C, Kingsley P (1988) The prevalence of hyperandrogenism in 109 consecutive female patients with diffuse alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 19:831
- 39. Georgala G, Papasotirion V, Stavropoulos P (1986) Serum testosterone and sex hormone binding levels in women with androgenetic alopecia. Acta Dermatol Venereol (Scand) 66:532
- Giacometti L (1967) Facts, legends and myths about the scalp throughout history. Arch Dermatol 95:629–635
- 41. Giacometti L, Montagna W (1968) The nerve fibers in male pattern alopecia. In: Baccareda-Boy A, Moretti G, Fray JR (eds) Biopathology of pattern alopecia. Kargel, Basel, pp 208–216
- 42. Girman CJ, Rhodes T, Lilly FRW et al (1998) Effects of self-perceived hair loss in a community sample of men. Dermatology 197:223–229
- Goodhart DB (1960) The evolutionary significance of human hair patterns and skin coloring. Adv Sci 17:53–59
- 44. Gormbey GJ, Stener E, Briskewitz RC et al (1992) The effect of finasteride in men with benign prostate hyperplasia. N Engl J Med 327:1185–1191
- 45. Ha SJ, Kim JS, Myung JW, Lee HJ, Kim JW (2003) Analysis of genetic polymorphisms of steroid 5 alphareductase type 1 and 2 genes in Korean men with androgenetic alopecia. J Dermatol Sci 31:135–141
- 46. Hamada K, Randall VA (2003) Balding scalp dermal papilla cells secrete a soluble factor(s) which delays the onset of anagen in mice in vivo. J Invest Derm Symp Proc 8:139
- 47. Hamada K, Randall VA (2006) Inhibitory autocrine factors produced by the mesenchyme-derived hair follicle dermal papilla may be a key to male pattern baldness. B J Dermatol 154:609–618
- 48. Hamada K, Thornton MJ, Liang I et al (1996) Pubic and axillary dermal papilla cells do not produce 5α-dihydrotestosterone in culture. J Invest Dermatol 106:1017–1022
- Hamilton JB (1942) Male hormone stimulation is a prerequisite and an incitant in common baldness. Am J Anat 71:451–480
- 50. Hamilton JB (1946) A secondary sexual character that develops in men but not in women upon aging of an organ present in both sexes. Anat Rec 94:466–467
- Hamilton JB (1951) Patterned loss of hair in man; types and incidence. Ann N Y Acad Sci 53:708–728
- 52. Hamilton JB (1958) Age, sex and genetic factors in the regulation of hair growth in man: a comparison of Caucasian and Japanese populations. In: Montagna W, Ellis RA (eds) The biology of hair growth. Academic Press, New York, pp 399–433
- Hamilton JB (1960) Effect of castration in adolescent and young adult males upon further changes in the proportions

of bare and hairy scalp. J Clin Endocrinol Metabol 20: 1309–1318

- Handelsman DJ (2005) Androgens and androgen action. In: DeGroot LJ, Jameson J L (eds) Endocrinology, 5th edn. WB Saunders, Philadelphia, pp 3121–3138
- 55. Hayes VM, Saveri G, Padilla E, Morris H, Tilley W, Southey M, English D, Sutherland R, Hopper J, Boyle P, Giles G (2006) 5α-Reductase type 2 gene variant associations with prostate cancer risk, circulating hormone levels and androgenetic alopecia. Int J Cancer 120:776–780
- 56. Hibberts NA, Randall VA (1996) Testosterone inhibits the capacity of cultured cells from human balding scalp dermal papilla cells to produce keratinocyte mitogenic factors. In: Van Neste DV, Randall VA (eds) Hair research for the next millennium. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 303–306
- 57. Hibberts NA, Messenger AG, Randall VA (1996) Dermal papilla cells derived from beard hair follicles secrete more stem cell factor (SCF) in culture than scalp cells or dermal fibroblasts. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 222:401–405
- 58. Hibberts NA, Howell AE, Randall VA (1998) Dermal papilla cells from human balding scalp hair follicles contain higher levels of androgen receptors than those from non-balding scalp. J Endocrinol 156:59–65
- 59. Hillmer AM, Kruse R, Macciardi F, Heyn U, Betz RC, Ruzicka T, Propping P, Nothen MM, Cichon S (2002) The hairless gene in androgenetic alopecia: results of a systematic mutation screening and a family-based association approach. Br J Dermatol 146:601–608
- 60. Hillmer AM, Brockschmidt FF, Hanneken S, Eigelshoven S, Steffens M, Flaquer A, Herms S, Becker T, Kortüm AK, Nyholt DR, Zhao ZZ, Montgomery GW, Martin NG, Mülenisen TW, Alblas MA, Moebus S, Jöckel KH, Bröcker-Preuss M, Erbel R, Reinartz R, Betz RC, Cichon S, Propping P, Baur MP, Wienker TF, Kruse R, Nöthen MM (2008) Susceptibility variants for male pattern baldness on chromosome 20p11. Nat Genet 40:1279–1281
- 61. Hillmer AM, Freudenberg J, Myles S, Herms S, Tang K, Hughes DA, Brockschmidt FF, Ruan Y, Stonkeking M, Nöthen MM (2009) Recent positive selection of a human androgen receptor/ectodysplasin A2 receptor haplotype and its relationship to male pattern baldness. Hum Genet 126:255–264
- Hoffmann R, Happle R (2000) Current understanding of androgenetic alopecia. Part II: clinical aspects and treatment. Eur J Dermatol 10:410–417
- 63. Ibanez L, Ong KK, Mongan N, Jaaskelainen J, Marcos MV, Hughes IA, De Zegher F, Dunger DB (2003) Androgen receptor gene CAG repeat polymorphism in the development of ovarian hyperandrogenism. J Clin Endocr Metab 88:3333–3338
- 64. Inui S, Fukuzato Y, Nakajima T, Yoshikawa K, Itami S (2003) Identification of androgen-inducible TGF-beta1 derived from dermal papilla cells as a key mediator in androgenetic alopecia. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 8:69–71
- 65. Itami S, Kurata S, Takayasu S (1990) 5α -Reductase activity in cultured human dermal papilla cells from beard compared with reticular dermal fibroblasts. J Invest Dermatol 94:150–152
- 66. Itami S, Kurata S, Takayasu S (1995) Androgen induction of follicular epithelial cell growth is mediated via insulinlike growth factor I from dermal papilla cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 212:988–994

- 67. Itami S, Kurata S, Sonada T, Takayasu S (1995) Interactions between dermal papilla cells and follicular epithelial cells in vitro: effect of androgen. Br J Dermatol 132:527–532
- 68. Jahoda CAB, Reynolds AJ (1996) Dermal-epidermal interactions; adult follicle-derived cell populations and hair growth. In: Whiting DA (ed) Dermatologic clinics 14: update on hair disorders. WB Saunders, Philadelphia, PA, pp 573–583
- 69. Kaufman KD, Olsen EA, Whiting D et al (1998) Finasteride in the treatment of men with androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 39:578–589
- 70. Kaufman KD, Girman CJ, Round EM, Johnson-Levonas AO, Shah AK, Rotonda J (2008) Progression of hair loss in men with androgenetic alopecia (male pattern hair loss): long-term (5-year) controlled observational data in placebo-treated patients. Eur J Dermatol 18:407–411
- 71. Kaufman KD, Rotonda J, Shah AK, Meehan AG (2008) Long-term treatment with finasteride 1 mg decreases the likelihood of developing further visible hair loss in men with androgenetic alopecia (male pattern hair loss). Eur J Dermatol 18:400–406
- 72. Kitagawa T, Matsuda K, Inui S, Takenaka H, Katoh N, Itami S, Kishimoto S, Kawata M (2009) Keratinocyte growth inhibition through the modification of Wnt signalling by androgen in balding dermal papilla cells. J Clin Endrocrinol Metab 94:1288–1294
- Kligman AG (1959) The human hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 33:307–316
- 74. Kligman AM (1988) The comparative histopathology of male-pattern baldness and senescent baldness. Clin Dermatol 6:108–118
- 75. Konig A, Happle R, Tchitcherina E, Schaefer JR, Sokolowski P, Kohler W, Hoffmann R (2000) An X-linked gene involved in androgenetic alopecia: a lesson to be learned from adrenoleukodystrophy. Dermatology 200:213–218
- 76. Kuster W, Happle R (1984) The inheritance of common baldness: two B or not two B? J Am Acad Dermatol 11:921–926
- 77. Kwack MH, Sung YK, Chung EJ, Im SU, Ahn JS, Kim MK, Kim JC (2008) Dihydrotestosterone-inducible dick-kopf 1 from balding dermal papilla cells causes apoptosis in follicular keratinocytes. J Invest Dermatol 128: 262–269
- 78. Lambert G (1961) The conquest of baldness. The wonderful story of hair. Souvenir Press, London
- 79. Ludwig E (1968) The role of sexual hormones in pattern alopecia. In: Baccareda-Boy A, Moretti G, Fray JR (eds) Biopathology of pattern alopecia. Kargel, Basel, pp 50–60
- Ludwig E (1977) Classification of the types of androgenetic alopecia (common baldness) arising in the female sex. Br J Dermatol 97:249–256
- Maffei C, Fossati A, Reialdi F, Ruia E (1994) Personality disorders and psychopathologic symptoms in patients with androgenetic alopecia. Arch Dermatol 130:868–872
- Maguire HC, Kligman AM (1963) Common baldness in women. Geriatrics 18:329–334
- Marshall WA, Tanner JM (1969) Variations in pattern of pubertal change in girls. Arch Dis Child 44:291–303
- Marshall WA, Tanner JM (1970) Variations in the pattern of pubertal changes in boys. Arch Dis Child 45:13–23

- McPhaul MJ (2004) Androgen receptors and androgen insensitivity syndromes. In: DeGroot LJ, Jameson JL (eds) Endocrinology, 5th edn. WB Saunders, Philadelphia
- 86. Merrick AE, Randall VA, Messenger AG, Thornton MJ Beard dermal sheath cells contain androgen receptors: implications for future inductions of human hair follicles. (np unpublished observations)
- Messenger AG, Rundegren J (2004) Minoxidil: mechanisms of action on hair growth. Br J Dermatol 150:186–194
- Miller JA, Darley CR, Karkavitsas K et al (1982) Low sexhormone binding globulin levels in young women with diffuse hair loss. Br J Dermatol 106:331–336
- Norwood OTT (1975) Male pattern baldness: classification and incidence. South Med J 68:1359–1370
- 90. Obana N, Chang C, Uno H (1997) Inhibition of hair growth by testosterone in the presence of dermal papilla cells from the frontal bald scalp of the post-pubertal stump-tailed macaque. Endocrinology 138:356–361
- 91. O'Driscoll JB, Mamtora H, Higginson J, Pollock A, Kane J, Anderson DC (1994) A prospective study of the prevalence of clear-cut endocrine disorders and polycystic ovaries in 350 patients presenting with hirsutism or androgenetic alopecia. Clin Endocrinol 4:231–236
- 92. Oliver RF, Jahoda CAB (1989) The dermal papilla and maintenance of hair growth. In: Rogers GE, Reis PR, Ward KA et al (eds) The biology of wool and hair. Chapman and Hall, London, pp 51–67
- 93. Olsen EA (1994) Androgenetic alopecia. In: Olsen EA (ed) Disorders of hair growth, diagnosis and treatment. McGraw-Hill, New York, pp 257–283
- Olsen EA (ed) (2003) Disorders of hair growth. Diagnosis and treatment. McGraw-Hill, New York
- 95. Olsen EA, Dunlap FE, Funicella T, Koperski JA, Swinehart JM, Tschen EH, Trancik RJ (2002) A randomized clinical trial of 5% topical minoxidil versus 2% topical minoxidil and placebo in the treatment of androgenetic alopecia in men. J Am Acad Dermatol 47:377–385
- 96. Olsen EA, Hordinsky M, Whiting D, Stough D, Hobbs S, Ellis ML, Wilson T, Rittmaster RS, Dutasteride Alopecis Research Team (2006) The importance of dual 5alpha-reductase inhibition in the treatment of male pattern hair loss: results of a randomized placebo-controlled study of dutasteride versus finasteride. J Am Acad Dermatol 55:1014–1023
- 97. Orentreich N (1969) Scalp hair replacement in men. In: Montagna W, Dobson RL (eds) Advances in biology of skin. Vol 9: hair growth. Pergamon Press, Oxford, pp 99–108
- Orentreich N, Durr NP (1982) Biology of scalp hair growth. Clin Plast Surg 9:197–205
- 99. Osbourn D (1916) Inheritance of baldness. J Hered 7:347–355
- 100. Pecoran V, Astore I, Barman JM (1968) The prenatal and postnatal hair cycles in men. In: Baccareda-Boy A, Moretti G, Fray JR (eds) Biopathology of pattern alopecia. Kargel, Basel, pp 29–38
- 101. Phillipou G, Kirke J (1981) Significance of steroid measurements in male pattern alopecia. Clin Exp Dermatol 6:53
- 102. Philpott MP (2000) The roles of growth factors in hair follicles: investigations using cultured hair follicles. In: Camacho F, Randall VA, Price VH (eds) Hair and its disorders: biology, research and management. Martin Dunitz, London, pp 103–113
- 103. Pitts RL (1987) Serum elevation of dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate associated with male pattern baldness in young men. J Am Acad Dermatol 16:571–573
- 104. Price VH, Roberts JL, Hordinsky M, Olsen EA, Savin R, Bergfeld W, Fiedler V, Lucky A, Whiting DA, Pappas F, Culbertson J, Kotey P, Meehan A, Waldstreicher J (2000) Lack of efficacy of finasteride in postmenopausal women with androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 43:768–776
- 105. Randall VA (1994) Androgens and human hair growth. Clin Endocrinol 40:439–457
- 106. Randall VA (2004) Androgens and hair: a biological paradox. In: Nieschlag E, Behre HM (eds) Testosterone: action, deficiency, substitution, 3rd edn. Cambridge University Press, Berlin, pp 207–231
- 107. Randall VA (2007) Hormonal regulation of hair follicles exhibits a biological paradox. In: Seminars cell & developmental biology: development of epidermal appendages. Headon D (ed), 18:274–285
- Randall VA, Ebling EJG (1991) Seasonal changes in human hair growth. Br J Dermatol 124:146–151
- 109. Randall VA, Thornton MJ, Hamada K et al (1991) Androgens and the hair follicle: cultured human dermal papilla cells as a model system. Ann N Y Acad Sci 642:355–375
- 110. Randall VA, Thornton MJ, Messenger AG (1992) Cultured dermal papilla cells from androgen-dependent human follicles (e.g., beard) contain more androgen receptors than those from non-balding areas. J Endocrinol 133:141–147
- 111. Randall VA, Hibberts NA, Hamada K (1996) A comparison of the culture and growth of dermal papilla cells derived from normal and balding (androgenetic alopecia) scalp. Br J Dermatol 134:437–444
- 112. Randall VA, Hibberts NA, Thornton MJ, Hamada K, Merrick AE, Kato S, Jenner TJ, De Oliveria I, Messenger AG (2001) The hair follicle: a paradoxical androgen target organ. Horm Res 54:243–250
- 113. Randall VA, Hibberts NA, Thornton MJ, Merrick AE, Hamada K, Kato S, Jenner TJ, De Oliveira I, Messenger AG (2001) Do androgens influence hair growth by altering the paracrine factors secreted by dermal papilla cells? Eur J Dermatol 11:315–320
- 114. Randall VA, Jenner T, Hibberts N, De Oliveira I, Vafaee T (2008) Stem cell factor/c-kit signalling in normal and androgenetic alopecia hair follicles. J Endocrinol 197:1–14
- 115. Reinberg A, Lagoguey M, Chauffourinier JM, Cesselin F (1975) Circannual and circadian rhythms in plasma testosterone in five healthy young Parisian males. Acta Endocrinol 80:732–743
- 116. Reynolds AJ, Lawrence C, Cserhalmi-Friedman PB, Christiano AM, Jahoda CAB (1999) Trans-gender induction of hair follicles. Nature 402:33–34
- 117. Richards JB, Yuan X, Geller F, Waterworth D, Bataille V, Glass D, Song K, Waeber G, Vollenweider P, Aben KK, Kiemeney LA, Walters B, Soranzo N, Thorsteinsdottir U, Kong A, Rafnar T, Deloukas P, Sulem P, Stefansson H, Stefansson K, Spector TD, Mooser V (2008) Male pattern baldness susceptibility locus at 20p11. Nat Genet 40: 1282–1284
- 118. Rushton DH, Ramsay ID, Norris MJ, Gilkes JJH (1991) Natural progression of male pattern baldness in young men. Clin Exp Dermatol 16:188–192

- 119. Saitoh M, Sakamoto M (1970) Human hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 54:65–81
- 120. Schweikert H, Wilson JD (1974) Regulation of human hair growth by steroid hormones. I: testosterone metabolism in isolated hair. J Clin Endocr Metab 40:413–417
- 121. Setty LR (1970) Hair patterns of the scalp of white and negro males. Am J Phys Anthropol 33:49–55
- 122. Shapiro J, Kaufman KD (2003) Use of finasteride in the treatment of men with androgenetic alopecia (male pattern hair loss). J Invest Derm Symp Proc 8:20–23
- 123. Shapiro J, Price VH (1998) Hair regrowth: therapeutic agents: dermatologic therapy. Dermatol Clin 16:341–356
- 124. Shorter K, Farjo NP, Picksley SM, Randall VA (2008) Human hair follicles contain two forms of ATP sensitive potassium channels, only one of which is sensitive to minoxidil. FASEB J 22:1725–1736
- 125. Smals AGH, Kloppenberg PWC, Benrad THJ (1976) Circannual cycle in plasma testosterone levels in man. J Clin Endocrinol Metabol 42:979–982
- 126. Sonada T, Asada Y, Kurata S, Takayasu S (1999) The mRNA for protease nexin-1 is expressed in human dermal papilla cells and its level is affected by androgen. J Invest Derm 113:308–313
- 127. Stanford JL, Just JJ, Gibbs M, Wicklund KG, Neal CL, Blumenstein BA, Ostrander EA (1997) Polymorphic repeats in the androgen receptor gene: molecular markers of prostate cancer risk. Cancer Res 57:1194–1198
- 128. Stenn K, Parimoo S, Prouty S (1998) Growth of the hair follicle: a cycling and regenerating biological system. In: Chuong CM (ed) Molecular basis of epithelial appendage morphogenesis. Laudes, Austin
- 129. Stickler JH, Algin BG (1997) Androgen excess and hair loss in women. In: Azziz R, Nestler JE, Dewailly D (eds) Androgen excess disorders. Lippincot-Raven, New York, pp 141–147
- 130. Takashima I, Iju M, Sudo M (1981) Alopecia androgenetica its incidence in Japanese and associated conditions. In: Orfanos CE, Montagna W, Stuttgen G (eds) Hair research status and future aspects. Springer, New York, pp 287–293
- 131. Terry RL, Davis JS (1976) Components of facial attractiveness. Percept Mot Skills 42:918
- 132. Thornton MJ, Liang I, Hamada K et al (1993) Differences in testosterone metabolism by beard and scalp hair follicle dermal papilla cells. Clin Endocrinol 39:633–639
- 133. Thornton MJ, Hamada K, Messenger AG, Randall VA (1998) Beard, but not scalp, dermal papilla cells secrete autocrine growth factors in response to testosterone in vitro. J Invest Dermatol 111:727–732
- 134. Unger WP (2000) Innovations in hair transplanting: progress versus promotion. Adv Dermatol 16:427–450
- 135. Uno H, Imamura K, Pan H (2000) Androgenetic alopecia in the stump-tailed macaque: an important model for investigating the pathology and antiandrogenic therapy of malepattern baldness. In: Camacho F, Randall VA, Price VH (eds) Hair and its disorders: biology, research and management. Martin Dunitz, London, pp 137–151
- 136. Van der Dank J, Passchier J, Knegt-Junk C et al (1991) Psychological characteristics of women with androgenetic alopecia: a controlled study. Br J Dermatol 125: 248–252

- 137. Venning VA, Dawber R (1988) Patterned androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 18:1073–1078
- 138. Vexiau P, Chaspoux C, Boudou P, Fiet J, Jouanique C, Hardy N, Reygagne P (2002) Effects of minoxidil 2% vs. cyproterone acetate treatment on female androgenetic alopecia: a controlled, 12-month randomized trial. Br J Dermatol 146:992–999
- 139. Wells PA, Willmoth T, Russell RJH (1995) Does fortune favor the bald? Psychological correlates of hair loss in males. Br J Psychol 86:337–344
- 140. Whiting DA (1993) Diagnostic and predictive value of horizontal sections of scalp biopsy specimens in male pattern androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 28: 755–763
- 141. Whiting DA, Olsen EA, Savin R, Halper L, Rodgers A, Wang L, Hustad C, Palmisano J, Male Pattern Hair Loss Study Group (2003) Efficacy and tolerability of finasteride 1 mg in men aged 41 to 60 years with male pattern hair loss. Eur J Dermatol 13:150–160
- 142. Wilson JD, Griffin JE, Russell DW (1993) Steroid 5α-reductase 2 deficiency. Endocr Rev 14:577–593
- 143. Winter JSD, Faiman C (1972) Pituitary-gonadal relations in male children and adolescents. Pediatr Res 6: 125–135
- 144. Winter JSD, Faiman C (1973) Pituitary-gonadal relations in female children and adolescents. Pediatr Res 7: 948–953

Inflammatory Phenomena and Fibrosis in Androgenetic Alopecia

Ralph M. Trüeb

Core Message

> In androgenetic alopecia the genetically predisposed hair follicles are susceptible to androgen-stimulated hair follicle miniaturization, leading to replacement of large and pigmented hairs by barely visible depigmented hairs. The result is a progressive decline in visible scalp hair density that follows a defined, age- and sex-dependent pattern. Major advances have been achieved in understanding peculiarities of the androgen metabolism involved. Nevertheless, clinical practice has shown that simply blocking androgens has only limited success. On histologic examination, the miniaturization of terminal hairs is frequently assoperifollicular inflammatory ciated with phenomena, and eventually fibrosis. Therefore, sustained microscopic follicular inflammation with connective tissue remodeling, eventually resulting in permanent hair loss, is considered a possible cofactor in the complex etiology of androgenetic alopecia.

R. M. Trüeb

3.1 Pathobiology of Androgenetic Alopecia and Current Pharmacologic Treatment

Androgenetic alopecia, which is also referred to as male-pattern hair loss or common baldness in men and as female-pattern hair loss in women, affects at least 50% of men by the age of 50 years, and up to 70% of all males in later life [17]. Estimates of its prevalence in women have varied widely, though recent studies claim that 6% of women aged less than 50 years are affected, increasing to a proportion of 30–40% of women aged 70 years and over [18].

The hair loss is heritable, androgen-dependent, and occurs in defined age- and sex-dependent patterns. While male pattern AGA is characterized by its typical bitemporal recession of hair and balding vertex, female pattern AGA is set apart by its diffuse thinning of the crown and intact frontal hairline.

It is assumed that the genetically predisposed hair follicles are the target for androgen-dependent, gradual replacement of large and pigmented terminal hairs by barely visible depigmented vellus hairs in affected areas [20]. The result is a progressive decline in visible scalp hair density. The process is characterized by progressive shortening of the duration of the growing or anagen phase of the hair cycle with successive cycles, leading to decreased numbers of hair in anagen at any given time, and progressive follicular miniaturization with conversion of terminal to vellus-like follicles [20]. The result is increased shedding of short-lived hairs in the resting or telogen phase of the hair cycle (telogen effluvium), while the affected hair follicles produce shorter, finer hairs that cover the scalp poorly. Since androgenetic

Department of Dermatology, University Hospital of Zürich, Gloriastr. 31, 8091 Zürich, Switzerland e-mail: ralph.trueeb@usz.ch

alopecia involves processes of premature termination of anagen associated with premature entry into catagen, it is critically important to dissect the molecular controls of the anagen-catagen transformation of the hair cycle [19]: Catagen or the transition phase of the hair cycle has been suggested to occur as a consequence of decreased expression of anagen maintaining factors, such as insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1), basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF), and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), and increased expression of cytokines promoting apoptosis, such as transforming growth factor beta 1 (TGF β 1), interleukin-1alpha (IL-1 α), and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF α).

While the genetic involvement is pronounced but poorly understood, major advances have been achieved in understanding principal elements of the androgen metabolism involved [7]: Androgen-dependent processes are predominantly due to the binding of dihydrotestosterone (DHT) to the androgen receptor (AR). DHT-dependent cell functions depend on the availability of weak androgens, their conversion to more potent androgens via the action of 5alpha-reductase, low enzymatic activity of androgen inactivating enzymes, and functionally active AR present in high numbers. The predisposed scalp exhibits high levels of DHT, and increased expression of the AR. Conversion of testosterone to DHT within the dermal papilla plays a central role, while androgen-regulated factors deriving from dermal papilla cells are believed to influence growth of other components of the hair follicle. Responses to androgens are obviously also intrinsic to the individual hair follicle: Not only does the response vary from stimulation to inhibition of hair growth depending on the body site, but androgen sensitivity also varies within individual areas, i.e., regression in AGA occurs in a patterned, progressive manner. Since many extrinsic hair growth-modulatory factors, such as androgens [22], apparently operate at least in part via the dermal papilla, research is currently also focused on identifying androgen-regulated factors deriving from dermal papilla cells. Of the several factors that have been suggested to play a role in hair growth, so far only IGF-1 has been reported as altered in vitro by androgens [5], and stem cell factor (SCF) has been found to be produced in higher amounts by androgen-dependent beard cells than in control nonbalding scalp cells, presumably also in response to androgens [4].

The aim of therapy is to increase hair coverage of the scalp and to retard progression of hair thinning. Current

available treatment modalities with proven efficacy are oral finasteride, a competitive inhibitor of type 2 5alphareductase, and topical minoxidil, an adenosine-triphosphate-sensitive potassium channel opener which has been reported to stimulate the production of VEGF in cultured dermal papilla cells.

The rationale for the use of finasteride to treat AGA in men is based on the absence of androgenetic alopecia in men with congenital deficiency of type 2 5alphareductase, and the presence of increased 5alpha-reductase activity and DHT levels in balding scalp [8].

Minoxidil promotes hair growth through increasing the duration of anagen. It causes hair follicles at rest to grow, and enlarges suboptimal follicles. While minoxidil was developed for treatment of hypertension, and this feature of the drug's action is best understood, its mechanism of action on hair growth is poorly understood. Minoxidil is a potassium-channel opener and vasodilator, and has been reported to stimulate the production of VEGF in cultured dermal papilla cells [12]. There is evidence that this effect is mediated by adenosine and sulfonylurea receptors, which are well-known target receptors for adenosine-triphosphate-sensitive potassium channel openers [13].

The limited success rate of treatment of androgenetic alopecia with finasteride and minoxidil means that further pathogenic pathways may be taken into account. On histologic examination of scalp biopsies, the miniaturization of terminal hairs is frequently associated with perifollicular lymphocytic infiltration, and eventually fibrosis [6, 29]. Therefore, it is conceivable that the role of this microscopic follicular inflammation causing fibrosis below the shortened balding follicle has been underestimated, though it seems likely that this would prevent the follicle to reform a terminal hair follicle.

3.2 Hair Follicle Microinflammation and Fibrosis

The implication of microscopic follicular inflammation in the pathogenesis of androgenetic alopecia has emerged from several independent studies [6, 15, 29]: An early study referred to an inflammatory infiltrate of activated T cells and macrophages in the upper third of the hair follicles, associated with an enlargement of the follicular dermal sheath composed of collagen bundles (perifollicular fibrosis) in regions of actively progressing alopecia [6]. Horizontal section studies of scalp biopsies indicated that the perifollicular fibrosis is generally mild, consisting of loose, concentric layers of collagen that must be distinguished from cicatricial alopecia [29]. The term "microinflammation" has been proposed, because the process involves a slow, subtle, and indolent course, in contrast to the inflammatory and destructive process in the classical inflammatory scarring alopecias [15].

The significance of these findings has remained controversial. However, morphometric studies in patients with male-pattern androgenetic alopecia treated with minoxidil showed that 55% of those with microinflammation had regrowth in response to treatment, in comparison to 77% in those patients without inflammation and fibrosis [29].

An important question is how the inflammatory reaction pattern is generated around the individual hair follicle. Inflammation is regarded as a multistep process, which may start from a primary event. The observation of a perifollicular infiltrate in the upper follicle near the infundibulum suggests that the primary causal event for the triggering of inflammation might occur near the infundibulum [15]. On the basis of this localization and the microbial colonization of the follicular infundibulum with Propionibacterium spp., Staphylococcus spp., Malassezia spp., or other members of the transient flora, one could speculate that microbial toxins or antigens could be involved in the generation of the inflammatory response. The production of porphyrins by Propionibacterium spp. in the pilosebaceous duct has also been considered to be a possible cofactor of this initial pro-inflammatory stress [15].

Alternatively, keratinocytes themselves may respond to chemical stress from irritants, pollutants, and UV irradiation, by producing radical oxygen species and nitric oxide, and by releasing intracellularly stored IL1- α . This pro-inflammatory cytokine by itself has been shown to inhibit the growth of isolated hair follicles in culture [21]. Moreover, adjacent keratinocytes, which express receptors for IL-1, start to engage the transcription of IL-1 responsive genes: mRNA coding for IL-1 β , TNF α , and IL-1 α , and for specific chemokine genes, such as IL-8, and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) and MCP-3, themselves mediators for the recruitment of neutrophils and macrophages, have been shown to be upregulated in the epithelial compartment of the human hair follicle [15]. Besides, adjacent fibroblasts are also fully equipped to respond to such a pro-inflammatory signal. The upregulation of adhesion molecules for blood-borne cells in the capillary endothelia, together with the chemokine gradient, drive the transendothelial migration of inflammatory cells, which include neutrophils through the action of IL-8, T cells and Langerhans cells at least in part through the action of MCP-1. After processing of localized antigen, Langerhans cells, or alternatively keratinocytes, which may also have antigen presenting capabilities, could then present antigen to newly infiltrating T lymphocytes and induce T-cell proliferation. The antigens are selectively destroyed by infiltrating macrophages, or natural killer cells.

On the occasion that the causal agents persist, sustained inflammation is the result, together with connective tissue remodeling, where collagenases, such as matrix metalloproteinase (also transcriptionally driven by pro-inflammatory cytokines) play an active role [15]. Collagenases are suspected to contribute to the tissue changes in perifollicular fibrosis.

3.3 Red Scalp

Red scalp was first described by Thestrup-Pedersen and Hjorth [24], and subsequently commented on by Moschella [16], who stated on the difficult problem of "diffuse red scalp disease which can also be itchy and burning. ... It is non responsive to any therapy including potent topical steroids or anti-seborrheic therapy." Patients frequently report aggravation in the sun, or report episodes of sunburn of the scalp (personal observation).

Grimalt et al. [3] presented their findings in 18 patients with "red scalp syndrome" at the 2000 Annual Meeting of the European Hair Research Society: The majority was middle-aged females consulting for hair loss. By definition no specific dermatologic disease was found. The scalp redness was associated with androgenetic alopecia in 13 out of 18 patients, and three of 10 biopsies performed were compatible with a cicatricial alopecia (not otherwise specified). Some patients reported associated discomfort of the scalp. The term trichodynia was first proposed for discomfort, pain, or paresthesia of the scalp related to the complaint of hair loss [23]. Subsequently this was found to be a frequent phenomenon [2], though its cause remains obscure. The most prevalent speculations with respect to its pathogenesis are perifollicular inflammation and increased expression of the neuropeptide substance P in the vicinity of affected hair follicles [25]. In our published series of 403 patients complaining of hair loss examined for trichodynia, the dermatoscopic finding of scalp telangiectasia was found to strongly correlate with presence of trichodynia [30] (Figs. 3.1 and 3.2). An interesting analogy exists to rosacea, where patients with the telangiectatic variant of rosacea reported stinging sensation to the topical application of 5% lactic acid on the cheeks more frequently than patients with the papulopustular type of rosacea or normal controls [14]. On the one hand, these findings suggest a connection between sensory or subjective irritation and cutaneous vascular reactivity. On the other hand, dilated and tortuous ves-



sels are typically found in photodamaged skin [9].

Fig. 3.1 Red scalp



Fig. 3.2 Red scalp. Dermoscopic finding of teleangiectasia. Note singular follicular pustule in the center

3.4 Fibrosing Alopecia in a Pattern Distribution

Alopecia in a pattern distribution is a common event associated with androgenetic hair loss and aging. Although it is regarded as a pathologic process by some physicians and many affected patients, by others it is considered a genetically determined physiologic event in the lives of most men and women. The same controversy applies to the histological finding of inflammatory cells in the vicinity of the upper hair follicle in androgenetic alopecia inasmuch as it remains uncertain whether this phenomenon is still a physiologic event or already reflects a pathologic process. Clinically, AGA is usually a noninflammatory and nonscarring process that eventually leads to permanent hair loss of the affected scalp.

In the recently described fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution [31], patients display progressive scarring alopecia in a pattern distribution (Fig. 3.3). Close clinical examination reveals obliteration of follicular orifices, perifollicular erythema (Fig. 3.4), and follicular keratosis, limited to the area of androgenetic hair loss (Fig. 3.5). Histological findings of androgenetic alopecia, i.e., increased numbers of miniaturized



Fig. 3.3 Fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution (from Trüeb [27])



Fig. 3.4 Fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution (detail): Loss of follicular orifices and perifollicular erythema (from Trüeb [27]) of follicu

hair follicles with underlying fibrous streamers, are evident in the majority of patients and associated with a perifollicular lymphocytic infiltrate. A pattern of follicular interface dermatitis targeting the upper follicle is found in early lesions, whereas perifollicular lamellar fibrosis and the presence of selectively fibrosed follicular tracts characterize late lesions.

The pattern distribution and histological findings share features with progressive frontal fibrosing alopecia observed in postmenopausal women (Fig. 3.6) [31]. The clinical presentation in these women might mimic male pattern alopecia because it produces frontal recession of the hairline, but it is associated with clinical evidence of scarring. Kossard et al. [10] proposed the term postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia for this presentation and later interpreted this type of alopecia as a frontal variant of lichen planopilaris on the basis of histopathologic and immunohistochemical studies [11]. Considerable overlap exists



Fig. 3.5 Fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution (detail): Loss of follicular orifices and follicular keratosis (from Trüeb [27])



Fig. 3.6 Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia (from Trüeb [27])

among postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia, lichen planopilaris, and fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution: postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia has been described in association with lichen



Therapeutic strategies:

- 1. Gene therapy? (currently not available)
- 2. Modifiers of androgen metabolism: finasteride (available for men)
- 3. Antimicrobial shampoos?
- 4. Antiandrogens: cyproterone acetate (available for women)
- 5. Hair growth promoters: minoxidil (available for men and for women)
- 6. Antiinflammatory agents?
- 7. Apoptosis modulating agents? (currently not available)
- 8. Hair transplantation (available), implantation of demal papilla cells or cells of follicle dermal-sheath (impending)



planus elsewhere (oral cavity) [28], and Zinkernagel and Trüeb [31] observed postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia-type changes in patients with fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution.

Remarkably, in healthy murine skin clusters of perifollicular macrophages have been described as perhaps indicating the existence of a physiological program of immunologically controlled hair follicle degeneration by which malfunctioning follicles are removed by programmed organ deletion [1]. Various forms of clinically perceptible, permanent alopecia might represent pathological exaggeration of this type of programmed organ deletion, resulting in a lichenoid tissue reaction pattern and true scarring alopecia. Further studies are required in patients with fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution to elucidate a presumable role of androgenetic factors in addition to that of the lymphohistiocytic infiltrate, perifollicular lamellar fibrosis, and apoptosis-mediated follicular regression. An important question to be addressed in further studies is how the lichenoid tissue reaction pattern is generated around the individual androgenetic hair follicle. Follicles with some form of damage or malfunction might express cytokine profiles that attract inflammatory cells to assist in damage repair or in the initiation of apoptosis-mediated organ deletion. Alternatively, an as yet unknown antigenic stimulus from the damaged or malfunctioning hair follicle might initiate a lichenoid tissue reaction in the immunogenetically susceptible individual. The possible role of microbial antigens or superantigens in this context remains to be elucidated.

3.5 Targeting the Inflammatory Component in Androgenetic Alopecia

Clinical and investigative advances have helped us to understand some of the pathogenic steps leading to androgenetic hair loss (Diagram 3.1). Besides androgens and genetic imbalance, additional pathogenic factors are suspected, such as microbial flora, endogenous and exogenous stress, microinflammation, and possibly others. While further suspects are likely to be exposed, individual diversity of causal agents, as well as of the sequence of events or combined factors, must be kept in mind when addressing the biological conditions contributing to androgenetic alopecia. So far, the inflammatory component has not been included in treatment protocols for androgenetic alopecia. Dissecting the molecular controls of immunemediated, physiological hair follicle degeneration by apoptosis-mediated organ deletion could provide insights into how progression of some forms of permanent alopecia might be halted, which can be suppressed with only limited success by current treatment modalities. This could also hold true for further studies in androgenetic alopecia with inflammatory phenomena and fibrosis.

References

- Eichmuller S, van der Veen C, Moll L et al (1998) Clusters of perifollicular macrophages in normal murine skin: physiological degeneration of selected hair follicles by programmed organ deletion. J Histochem Cytochem. 46: 361–370
- Grimalt R, Ferrando J, Grimalt F (1998) Trichodynia (letter) Dermatol 196:374
- Grimalt R, Lacueva L, Hasmann G, Ferrando J (2000) Red scalp syndrome. Annual Meeting of the European Hair Research Society (EHRS), Barcelona. Abstract F11:22
- Hibberts NA, Messenger AG, Randall VA (1996) Dermal papilla cells derived from beard hair follicles secrete more stem cell factor (SCF) in culture than scalp cells or dermal fibroblasts. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 222:401–405
- Itami S, Kurata S, Takayasu S (1995) Androgen induction of follicular epithelial cell growth is mediated via insulin-like growth factor I from dermal papilla cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 212:988–994
- Jaworsky C, Kligman AM, Murphy GF (1992) Characterisation of inflammatory infiltrates in male pattern alopecia: implication for pathogenesis. Br J Dermatol 127: 239–246
- Kaufman KD (1996) Androgen metabolism as it affects hair growth in androgenetic alopecia. Dermatol Clinics 14: 697–711
- Kaufman KD, Olsen EA, Whiting D, Savin R, DeVillez R, Bergfeld W, Price VH, Van Neste D, Roberts JL, Hordinsky M, Shapiro J, Binkowitz B, Gormley GJ (1998) Finasteride in the treatment of men with androgenetic alopecia. Finasteride male pattern hair losss study group. J Am Acad Dermatol 39:578–589
- Kligman AM (1979) Perspectives and problems in cutaneous gerontology. J Invest Dermatol 73:39–46
- Kossard S (1994) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia: scarring alopecia in a pattern distribution. Arch Dermatol 130:770–774
- Kossard S, Lee MS, Wilkinson B (1997) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia: a frontal variant of lichen planopilaris. J Am Acad Dermatol 36:59–66
- Lachgar S, Charveron M, Gall Y, Bonafe JL (1998) Minoxidil upregulates the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor in human hair dermal papilla cells. Br J Dermatol 138: 407–411

- 13. Li M, Marubayashi A, Nakaya Y, Fukui K, Arase S (2001) Minoxidil-induced hair growth is mediated by adenosine in cultured dermal papilla cells: possible involvement of sulfonylurea receptor 2B as a target of minoxidil. J Invest Dermatol 117:1594–1600
- Lonne-Rahm SB, Fischer T, Berg M (1999) Stinging rosacea. Acta Derm Venereol 79:460–461
- Mahé YF, Michelet JF, Billoni N, Jarrousse F, Buan B, Commo S, Seint-Leger D, Bernard BA (2000) Androgenetic alopecia and microinflammation. Int J Dermatol 39: 576–584
- Moschella SL (1994) Written personal communication. August 14, 1992. In: Bernhard JD (ed) Itch. Mechanisms and management of pruritus. McGraw-Hill, New York, p 51
- Norwood OT (1975) Male-pattern baldness. Classification and incidence. South Med J 68:1359–1370
- Norwood OT (2001) Incidence of female androgenetic alopecia (female pattern alopecia). Dermatol Surg 27:53–54
- Paus R (1996) Control of the hair cycle and hair diseases as cycling disorders. Curr Opin Dermatol 3:248–258
- Paus R, Cotsarelis G (1999) The biology of hair follicles. N Engl J Med 341:491–497
- 21. Philpott MP, Sander DA, Bowen J, Kealey T (1996) Effects of interleukins, colony stimulating factor and tumour necrosis factor on human hair follicle growth in vitro: a possible role for interleukin-1 and tumour necrosis factor-alpha in alopecia areata Br J Dermatol 135:942–948

- Randall VA, Thornton MJ, Messenger AG (1992) Cultured dermal papilla cells from androgen-dependent human hair follicles (e.g., beard) contain more androgen receptors than those from non-balding areas of the scalp. J Endocrinol 133: 141–147
- Rebora A, Semino MT, Guarrera M (1996) Trichodynia (letter). Dermatol 192:292–293
- 24. Thestrup-Pedersen K, Hjorth N (1987) Rod skalp. En ikke tidligere beskrevet harbundssygdom? Ugeskr Laeger 149: 2141–2142
- Trüeb RM (1998) Telogen effluvium and trichodynia (letter). Dermatol 196:374–375
- Trüeb RM (2000) Molecular mechanisms of androgenetic alopecia. Exp Gerontol 37:981–990
- Trüeb RM. Haare. Praxis der Trichologie (2003) Steinkopff Darmstadt
- Trüeb RM, Toricelli R (1998) Lichen planopilaris unter dem bild einer postmenopausalen frontalen fibrosierenden Alopezie (Kossard). Hautarzt 49:388–391
- Whiting DA (1993) Diagnostic and predictive value of horizontal sections of scalp biopsy specimens in male pattern androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 28:755–763
- Willimann B, Trüeb RM (2002) Hair pain (trichodynia): frequency and relationship to hair loss and patient gender. Dermatology 205:374–377
- 31. Zinkernagel MS, Trüeb RM (2000) Fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution. Patterned lichen planopilaris or androgenetic alopecia with a lichenoid tissue reaction pattern? Arch Dermatol 136:205–211

Post-Menopausal Frontal Fibrosing Alopecia

Steven Kossard

Core Messages

- > Post-menopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia is a distinctive form of alopecia associated with progressive hairline recession that is permanent and seen particularly in elderly women.
- Skin biopsies of the receding hairline reveal a lymphocyte-mediated follicular destruction identical to that seen with lichen planopilaris.
- This unusual alopecia may hold the key to understanding the complex relationship of pattern alopecia, sex-related differences in pattern alopecia and the triggers for autoimmune follicular destruction that may be unveiled with senescence.

4.1 Background

Post-menopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia (PFFA) is a distinct form of alopecia that was initially described in 1994 [10]. Subsequently, this unusual alopecia has been recognised in many dermatological centres worldwide with over 100 cases reported [2, 3, 4, 7, 8, 12, 16, 17, 18, 22, 24]. The striking symmetrical frontal and often temporoparietal hairline recession with permanent loss of hair follicles occurs predominantly in elderly post-menopausal women. This entity is of particular interest in reference to ageing hair as it appears

to be an age-related problem. The condition provides a particular challenge, as it is not a universal phenomenon and the basis for this particular pattern of hair loss remains unknown. The hair loss is heralded by perifollicular erythema at the anterior hairline and progresses as a symmetrical recession that does not strictly follow the pattern of hair loss seen with androgenetic alopecia. The main pathology is a lymphocyte-mediated follicular destruction, which belongs to the spectrum currently classified as lichen planopilaris [15], an autoimmune disorder specifically targeting follicles.

4.2 Clinical Features

PFFA is seen almost exclusively in elderly women, often years after the menopause. This pattern of alopecia has been seen occasionally in premenopausal women [1, 6, 9, 12, 16, 24] and rarely in men [11, 21, 26] in whom the term frontal fibrosing alopecia (FFA) is more appropriate. The hair loss may be sudden and results in rapid recession of the frontal hairline and loss of eyebrows followed by a slow progressive course. In other women, the hair loss is slowly progressive and initially subtle. The follicles at the receding hairline usually have perifollicular erythema and slight perifollicular scale as the evidence of active follicular inflammation. The symmetric and progressive hairline recession produces a distinct pattern that can readily be recognised (Fig. 4.1). The skin in the area of total hair loss is often pale and smooth without visible follicular orifices and in some women, there a distinct contrast with adjacent aged sun-damaged skin. The extent of recession can be measured to monitor progression. In 50-80% of women, partial or complete loss of eyebrows is observed and may be the initial

S. Kossard

Skin and Cancer Foundation Australia, 277 Bourke Street, Darlinghurst, NSW 2010, Australia e-mail: skossard@scfa.edu.au

34



Fig. 4.1 Post-menopausal frontal alopecia with marked recession of hairline, loss of eyebrows and smooth pale skin contrasting with sun-damaged forehead

presenting sign before the recession of the hairline is apparent, but careful examination of the hairline usually reveals perifollicular erythema. Although the main recession occurs over the frontal and temporoparietal areas, the marginal hair loss may rarely extend to the posterior scalp [20]. Uncommonly, the pattern of fibrosing alopecia may produce prominent bitemporal recession with relative preservation of the central frontal hairline (Fig. 4.2). The process is usually asymptomatic, but pruritus may be experienced at the active frontal hairline. FFA has developed uncommonly in premenopausal women [1, 6, 9, 12, 16] and has been reported at a younger age in women who have



Fig. 4.2 Marked temporal recession with smooth skin due to loss of follicular orifices

undergone bilateral oophorectomy [18]. Rare reports of FFA have been documented in men, including loss of eyebrows [21] or complicating androgenetic alopecia [26]. FFA has also been observed in a man who had received hair transplant to the anterior scalp for androgenetic alopecia [11]. Darkening of hair colour adjacent to the band of FFA has been reported in a woman with white hair and PFFA [5].

FFA usually occurs as an independent entity but can be seen in association with androgenetic alopecia [26] or multifocal lichen planopilaris extending through the scalp [12]. In contrast to lichen planopilaris involving the central scalp, which may have an association with lichen planus at other sites, in up to 50% of cases [14], lichen planus with PFFA has only been reported in occasional patients. Both lichen planus [6] and oral lichen planus [23] have been reported in individual cases and one patient has had lichen sclerosus [7]. PFFA may be associated with asymptomatic hair loss at sites other than the eyebrows including axillae, pubic hair or more generalised hair loss, particularly over the limbs. This pattern of hair loss has been linked with the Piccardi-Lassueur-Graham-Little syndrome [1]. The area of hair loss in such cases has been viewed as being non-scarring and often equated to alopecia areata on clinical grounds and is also a fibrosing hair loss. PFFA usually follows a slowly progressive course but eventually stabilises. However, the severity may be marked with frontal recession up to 8 cm and may prompt the purchase of a wig.

4.3 Histopathological Features

Scalp biopsies from the active edge of hair loss reveal changes that are identical to those seen with lichen planopilaris [2, 12, 15–17, 20, 24]. The main findings are a decreased number of follicles, which are replaced by fibrous tracts, and the remaining follicles have prominent concentric fibrosis around the infundibular, isthmus and canal portions of the hair follicles corresponding to the fully keratinised internal root sheath (Fig. 4.3). These areas are targeted by lymphocytic inflammation that is particularly present outside the ring of concentric fibrosis but are also evident within the follicular sheaths (Fig. 4.4) and at the follicular junction resulting in apoptosis of keratinocytes and eventual destruction of follicular sheaths.



Fig. 4.3 Scalp biopsy from receding hairline demonstrating loss of follicles, perifollicular lymphocytic inflammation and fibrosis (H&E, × 25 magnification)

The interfollicular epidermis in scalp biopsies is usually spared in PFFA in contrast to lichen planopilaris affecting the general skin. One study has found that the lymphocytic reaction targets more small and intermediate-sized follicles relative to the terminal follicles [22], but this is not a universal finding and may be dependent on the time and site of sampling. Early loss of sebaceous glands has been observed in association with lichen planopilaris and PFFA even in adjacent clinically unaffected follicles [15]. Biopsies of established areas of total alopecia reveal loss of all follicles and replacement by fibrous tracts. This represents the end stage of fibrosing alopecia that can be induced by different pathogenic events, particularly



Fig. 4.4 Detail of perifollicular inflammation in a lichenoid pattern and perifollicular fibrosis (H&E, ×100 magnification)

lichen planopilaris. Immunophenotyping of the lymphocytes targeting the follicles have revealed a mixture of activated T-cells both of CD4 and CD8 type in ratios similar to that found in lichen planopilaris [10, 12].

The term *fibrosing* alopecia rather than scarring alopecia was initially chosen to describe this entity [10] to reflect the targeted pattern of hair loss seen on biopsy, where follicles are replaced by fine vertical fibrous tracts (immunological epilation) and gross fibrosis in the surrounding dermis is absent. The subtle vertical tracts of fibrosis reflect the clinical presentation of a skin that appears pale and smooth without gross evidence of scaring. Diffuse scaling, erythema and pigmentary changes are absent owing to the sparing of the interfollicular epidermis observed on scalp biopsy and contrasts with the findings seen with lupus erythematosus.

4.4 Laboratory Investigations

Laboratory investigations in PFFA have not revealed any significant abnormalities [2, 12, 16, 22, 24]. Normal investigations have included complete blood count, thyroid function tests and normal sex hormone levels. Antinuclear antibodies have been detected in low titres in some women but antibodies to extractable nuclear antigens or native DNA have not been detected.

4.5 Differential Diagnoses

FFA has distinctive clinical features but the main differential diagnoses may include:

4.5.1 Genetically High Frontal Hairline

Usually, this has an earlier age of onset and is usually familial and does not have a rapid accelerated course. Perifollicular erythema at the hair margin or loss of eyebrows is also not a feature.

4.5.2 Androgenetic Alopecia

The symmetrical pattern and progressive frontal recession are features that are seen with androgenetic alopecia particularly in men. In the majority of women, the frontal hairline is preserved with female pattern hair loss. In women with late post-menopausal and senescent onset of pattern alopecia, loss of the frontal hairline may also occur [26] but the progressive recession is not associated with total loss of follicular markings and perifollicular erythema at the receding hairline or loss of eyebrows is absent.

4.5.3 Alopecia Areata

Symmetrical frontal hair loss associated with loss of eyebrows may be seen with alopecia areata [13]. In patients with rapid onset of PFFA and loss of eyebrows, this may be misdiagnosed as alopecia areata. Usually, in alopecia areata there is a history of prior episodes with hair regrowth. Perifollicular erythema at the hair margin and loss of the follicular orifices are important clues for PFFA. The ophiasis pattern in alopecia areata has a predilection for the parietal and occipital areas of the scalp in contrast to FFA that is concentrated in the frontotemporal areas.

4.5.4 Lupus Erythematosus

Lupus erythematosus can rarely present as a frontal alopecia. Usually, the areas of hair loss are associated with dyspigmentation, scarring and scaling. Lipoatrophy may also be seen. Lupus erythematosus often has additional cutaneous lesions in sun-exposed sites. Scalp biopsy, immunofluorescence and serological tests for lupus erythematosus may also help to distinguish the two presentations in equivocal cases.

4.5.5 Traction Alopecia

Chronic traction may result in hair loss but usually this is partial and maximal over the temples. The hair loss is gradual and the frontal hairline may be preserved anterior to a band of hair loss due to traction. The majority of women with FFA deny having used hairstyles producing traction and a history of eyebrow plucking is usually not elicited.

4.6 Management

Unfortunately, an effective therapy for FFA has not emerged [12, 16–18, 24]. In the initial rapid hair loss phase, oral corticosteroids may be indicated but most women present with established FFA that slowly progresses. The two major measures of persistent activity are the measurement of the depth of recession and the presence of perifollicular erythema at the receding hair margin. Treatments have included topical or intralesional steroids, topical tacrolimus, topical pimecrolimus or topical minoxidil, oral hydroxychloroquine or oral retinoids, all of which have had no convincing benefit. In one study, eight patients with FFA were treated with finasteride and four showed arrested progression after 12–18 months therapy [22]. The natural course of FFA is usually that of stabilisation, and further evaluation of finasteride is needed as this drug has the potential to modify androgen-sensitive follicular loss that may play an initiating role in post-menopausal women even in the absence of elevated androgens. Finasteride and antiandrogens may be useful particularly in women who have co-existing female pattern hair loss [16].

PFFA has developed in women who are on oestrogen hormone replacement therapy and this does not appear to alter the course of the alopecia [12].

4.7 PFFA and the Ageing Follicles

PFFA remains a puzzling and distinctive presentation of alopecia and has multiple aspects that are difficult to integrate but form clues to its pathogenesis.

4.7.1 Senescent Alopecia and PFFA

As PFFA is seen mainly in elderly women, the relationship to senescent alopecia is relevant to our understanding of PFFA, as the onset may be linked with events that evolve within ageing hair follicles. Senescent alopecia is a universal phenomenon and is associated with a gradual and diffuse loss of follicular density affecting the ageing scalp. In addition to the common diffuse loss of density, senescent alopecia appears to also be expressed as pattern alopecia both in women [19] and men. The events resulting in permanent senescent hair loss remains unclear but may include progressive miniaturisation and follicular involution and also programmed hair follicle destruction. This programmed loss mediated by lymphocytes targeting effete follicles may be insidious and associated with scattered single follicle loss or may hypothetically be expressed as a sudden and synchronous event as observed in PFFA.

4.7.2 Androgenetic Alopecia and PFFA

Androgenetic alopecia has an early onset and also a late onset form that commences in middle age and progresses as a pattern alopecia that has a distinct distribution in men and women progressing with age. Marked frontal and temple recession is a hallmark of male pattern alopecia, but in women the frontal hairline is preserved. However, in post-menopausal women, frontal and particularly bitemporal recession may develop in the presence of normal levels of androgens [25]. Although PFFA is associated with a striking recession of the frontal scalp, this often extends to the parietal areas that are usually spared in androgenetic alopecia; eyebrow loss is also a distinctive feature. These features indicate that even if the initial event of postmenopausal frontal recession is responsible for triggering the lymphocytic follicular destruction, the subsequent course results in a pattern of hair loss, which is clearly not confined to the areas seen usually with androgenetic alopecia.

4.7.3 Fibrosing Alopecia and Pattern Hair Loss

The prototype of fibrosing alopecia is lichen planopilaris that represents a lymphocyte-mediated targeted destruction of follicles. The lymphocytes target the permanent infundibular and isthmus portions of the follicles as well as the fully keratinised canal portion that include the stem cell rich areas. Scalp biopsies from PFFA have regularly shown a pathology, which is essentially indistinguishable from lichen planopilaris. The development of diffuse fibrosing alopecia confined to the areas of pattern hair loss have been recently described in both men and women [19, 26]. Careful examination of the balding scalp in these individuals shows perifollicular erythema and progressive permanent loss of follicles with loss of follicular openings.

Scalp biopsies revealed identical features to those

observed with lichen planopilaris and in PFFA. A mul-

tifocal form of hair loss without perifollicular erythema but with small pale areas of focal atrichia has also been observed in women and termed cicatricial pattern hair

4.7.4 PFFA and Pattern Hair Loss

loss [19].

PFFA has developed in the setting of pattern alopecia, but in some women, the fibrosing alopecia may be confined to the marginal scalp line though the co-existing pattern alopecia over the central scalp shows no evidence of diffuse or focal fibrosing alopecia [12, 24]. Furthermore, in rare cases, women may develop multifocal hair loss over the central scalp typical of classical lichen planopilaris and also the more diffuse and symmetrical marginal hair loss of PFFA [12].

One of the intriguing features of FFA is the extreme rarity of this presentation in men as an initial presentation of pattern alopecia when compared with elderly women. The key to this may be the difference in pattern alopecia in men and women with regard to the preservation of the frontal hairline. The rarity of FFA in men may be due to the fact that frontal and temporal recession occurs regularly with male pattern hair loss at an earlier age that may not be associated with the risk of stimulating an autoimmune reaction to involuting hair follicles. The frontal hairline appears to be protected in women but can undergo recession after the menopause [25] and with senescence. This particular form of late pattern recession in post-menopausal women may play a role in initiating an autoimmune response in the setting of a sudden change in follicular receptors that are influenced by androgens at a time of senescence and lead to a breakdown of immune protection of the follicles. The role of hormones, particularly estrogens, remains uncertain as HRT does not appear to influence the onset of PFFA, and hormone studies so far have not been helpful in addressing this

issue. The changes, however, may be programmed in the frontal follicles. There are, however, aspects that do not tie in well with this hypothesis, as PFFA often strikes suddenly in women who have no evidence of preceding pattern hair loss. In addition, the loss of eyebrows and the often prominent recession of the parietal hairline are features that are not part of female or male pattern alopecia.

4.8 Conclusions

PFFA is an alopecia that is dominated by lymphocytemediated targeted follicular destruction and currently is best classified as a subset lichen planopilaris. The basis for the varied presentations of lichen planopilaris is still a matter for investigation. Further work is required to determine why the striking patterned hair loss in PFFA is seen mainly in elderly women. It remains to be seen whether events linked with the menopause, senescence or changes in the immune status of follicles in the frontal hairline trigger this autoimmune reaction. This synchronous follicular destruction by lymphocytes may induce an expanded hair loss that has its own distinctive pattern not seen with androgenetic hair loss and recognised as PFFA.

Take Home Messages

- > PFFA is an increasingly recognised form of permanent pattern recession due to lymphocyte-mediated follicular destruction.
- > Although this alopecia is also seen occasionally in premenopausal women and rarely in men, there is a distinct predilection for postmenopausal elderly women.
- > Currently, the pathogenesis of this alopecia remains unknown but appears to be triggered by events at the frontal hairline in women that may be linked with menopause and senescence and loss of follicular immune privilege that triggers an autoimmune targeted destruction of follicles in a patterned distribution.

References

- Abbas O, Chedraoui A, Ghosn S (2007) Frontal fibrosing alopecia presenting with components of the Piccardi Lassueur-Graham-Little syndrome. J Am Acad Dermatol 57(S):15–18
- Camacho-Martinez F, Garcia-Hernandez MJ, Mazuecos-Blanca J (1999) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia. Br J Dermatol 140:1181–1182
- Claude V, Blanchet P, Grossin M et al (2002) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia. Report of 3 cases. Ann Pathol 22:328–330
- 4. Dawn G, Holmes SC, Moffat D et al (2003) Post-menopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia. Clin Exp Dermatol 28:43–45
- Defo D, Naouri M, Martin L et al (2006) Hair darkening close to a patch of frontal fibrosing alopecia. Ann Dermatol Venereol 133:799–801
- Faulkner CF, Wilson NJ, Jones SK (2002) Frontal fibrosing alopecia associated with cutaneous lichen planus in premenopausal women. Australas J Dermatol 43:65–67
- 7. Feldmann R, Harms M, Saura JH (1996) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia. Hautarzt 47:533–536
- Fiorucci MC, Cozzani E, Parodi A (2005) Frontal fibrosing alopecia. Eur J Dermatol 13:203–204
- 9. Jumez N, Bessis D, Guillot B (2005) Frontal fibrosing alopecia is not always post menopausal. Ann Dermatol Venereol 132:263
- Kossard S (1994) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia. Arch Dermatol 130:770–774
- Kossard S, Shiell RC (2005) Frontal fibrosing alopecia developing after hair transplantation for androgenetic alopecia. Int J Dermatol 44:321–323
- Kossard S, Lee M-S, Wilkinson B (1997) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia: a frontal variant of lichen planopilaris. J Am Acad Dermatol 36:59–66
- Kwong RA, Kossard S (2006) Alopecia areata masquerading as frontal fibrosing alopecia. Aust J Dermatol 47:65–66
- 14. Mehregan DA, Van Hale HM, Muller SA (1992) Lichen planopilaris: clinical and pathologic study of forty-five patients. J Am Acad Dermatol 27:935–942
- Mirmirani P, Willey A, Headington JT et al (2005) Primary cicatricial alopecia: histopathologic findings do not distinguish clinical variants. J Am Acad Dermatol 52:637–643
- Moreno-Ramirez D, Camacho-Martinez F (2005) Frontal fibrosing alopecia: a survey of 16 patients. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 19:700–705
- Moreno-Ramirez D, Ferrandiz L, Camacho FM (2007) Diagnostic and therapeutic assessment of frontal fibrosing alopecia. Actas Dermatosifilogr 98:594–602
- Naz E, Vidaurrazaga C, Hernandez-Cano N et al (2003) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia. Clin Exp Dermatol 28:25–27
- Olsen EA (2005) Female pattern hair loss and its relationship to permanent/cicatricial alopecia: as new perspective. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 10:217–221
- Poblet E, Jimenez F, Pascual A et al (2006) Frontal fibrosing alopecia versus lichen planopilaris: a clinicopathologic study. Int J Dermatol 45:375–380
- Stockmeier M, Kunte C, Sander CA et al (2002) Kossard frontal fibrosing alopecia in a man. Hautarzt 53:409–411

- 22. Tosti A, Piraccini BM, Iorizzo M et al (2005) Frontal fibrosing alopecia in post menopausal women. J Am Acad Dermatol 52:55–60
- Trueb RM, Torricelli R (1998) Lichen planopilaris simulating postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia (Kossard). Hautarzt 49:388–391
- Vaisse V, Matard B, Assouly P et al (2003) Postmenopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia: 20 cases. Am Dermatol Venereol 130:607–610
- Venning VA, Dawber R (1988) Patterned androgenetic alopecia in women. J Am Acad Dermatol 18:1073–1077
- 26. Zinkernagel MS, Trueb RM (2000) Fibrosing alopecia in a pattern distribution: patterned lichen planopilaris or androgenetic alopecia with lichenoid tissue reaction pattern? Arch Dermatol 136:205–211

Female Pattern Hair Loss

M. Javed Mohungoo and Andrew G. Messenger

Core Messages

- > Female pattern hair loss typically presents with a history of gradual thinning of scalp hair and widening of the central parting.
- > The prevalence and severity increase with age.
- > Hair loss is due to a gradual decline in the production of hair by scalp hair follicles culminating in follicular miniaturization.
- Androgens are an important factor in driving follicular miniaturization but it is likely that other nonandrogenic mechanisms are also involved.
- > Medical treatment can help to prevent progression of hair loss and may promote modest regrowth of hair but is probably unable to reverse follicular miniaturization.

5.1 Introduction

Female pattern hair loss (FPHL) is a common condition in women characterized by a progressive decline in scalp hair density. It is also known as female androgenetic alopecia, a term first used in 1960 by Orentreich [26], suggesting that it is the female equivalent of male androgenetic alopecia. Male androgenetic alopecia is a genetically determined androgen-dependent trait [10]. The role of androgens in female hair loss is less clearcut

M. J. Mohungoo (🖂)

Department of Dermatology, Royal Hallamshire Hospital, Sheffield, S10 2JF, UK e-mail: javedmohungoo@hotmail.com than in male balding; hence, the use of the less committal term "female pattern hair loss" has gained currency and is used in this review. The prevalence and severity of both FPHL and male androgenetic alopecia increase with advancing age, suggesting that their etiology also includes age-related factors (Fig. 5.1).



Fig. 5.1 Female pattern hair loss (FPHL)

5.2 Clinical Features

In a short but influential paper in 1977, Ludwig described the distinctive features of FPHL and classified it into three grades of severity, now known as Ludwig I, II, and III [20]. This classification is still largely in use to this date.

Most women with FPHL present with a history of gradual thinning of scalp hair over a period of several years [20]. There is sometimes a history of excessive hair shedding, which can predate a clinically obvious reduction in hair density. Examination of the scalp shows a diffuse reduction in hair density with widening of the central parting. Hair loss is usually most pronounced in the mid and frontal regions of the scalp, but can range from involvement of a small area of the frontal scalp to affecting the entire scalp including parietal and occipital regions. However, the frontal hairline is typically retained even though some women develop a minor degree of postpubertal recession at the temples, with or without diffuse hair loss. The onset can be at any age starting from puberty.

5.3 Prevalence

The population frequency and severity of FPHL increase with age. Two studies in Caucasian women in the United Kingdom and United States reported prevalence rates of 3–6% in women aged under 30, increasing to 29–42% in women aged 70 and over [2, 23]. The frequency is lower in oriental women [28] (Fig. 5.2).

5.4 Pathology

Pattern hair loss is due to a decline in the production of hair by hair follicles. The duration of anagen becomes shorter and that of telogen lengthens. The time the telogen club hair is retained within the follicle probably remains the same but reentry into anagen is delayed. Follicles then undergo a regressive process – miniaturization – which may eventually lead to their deletion. The histological hallmark of pattern hair loss in both sexes is an increased proportion of small "vel-lus-like" follicles. This is manifested as an increase in



Fig. 5.2 Age-related prevalence of FPHL in the USA, UK, and Korea

the absolute number of vellus follicles and a decline in the ratio of terminal:vellus follicles. In normal scalp, the terminal:vellus ratio is typically in excess of 8:1, whereas in established pattern hair loss, it is no more than 3:1 [42]. In early pattern hair loss, the total number of follicles is within normal limits, but as hair loss advances, this falls [21]. There is also an increase in the proportion of follicles in telogen due to the shortening of the anagen phase of the hair cycle and a lengthening of telogen. A mild-to-moderate chronic inflammatory infiltrate around follicular infundibula is a common finding, although this may also occur in normal scalp. Perifollicular fibrosis may be seen in the later stages of pattern hair loss [16, 41].

Follicular miniaturization is conventionally regarded as a gradual process, occurring over the course of several hair cycles. This has yet to be demonstrated convincingly in longitudinal studies and there is some evidence that miniaturization occurs rapidly, possibly within the space of a single hair cycle [2].

5.5 Etiology

5.5.1 Age

Age is clearly an important factor in pattern hair loss but whether the follicular regression seen in pattern hair loss involves the molecular and cellular events linked to tissue aging is not yet known.



Fig. 5.3 The distribution of hair density by age in an unselected sample of 377 women



Fig. 5.4 The distribution of hair diameter with age

Cross-sectional data show that from around the age of 30 hair density in the female population declines gradually with advancing years (Fig. 5.3). Mean hair diameter also falls over a similar age range [2] (Fig. 5.4). These data show no evidence that the decline in hair density and hair diameter accelerates following the menopause. Longitudinal data derived from a group of men studied over a period of several years showed that the duration of anagen declines with increasing age [6]. The duration of telogen up to the release of the club hair (exogen) remained constant over the course of the study but the latent period, also known as kenogen, the time from telogen release until onset of the next anagen, becomes longer [9]. These changes were more pronounced in men with androgenetic alopecia. Similar studies have not been done in women, although it is reasonable to assume that the same events occur and there is some evidence that FPHL is associated with the prolongation of kenogen [32]. We would therefore expect that increasing age is associated with a decline in the final length of an individual hair shaft owing to the shortening of anagen and an increasing delay in its replacement following shedding. The latter would result in an "empty" follicle and contribute to the fall in hair density. These changes appear to be exaggerated in pattern hair loss raising the question as to whether pattern hair loss involves a premature expression of normal age-related mechanisms.

The additional feature in pattern hair loss is follicular miniaturization [21], but it is possible that this merely represents the end point of a regressive process that occurs in most of us as we age, but which occurs more rapidly in those with more overt hair loss. As in other physiological traits, the boundary between normality and "abnormality" is blurred, suggesting that pattern hair loss is a continuum from nonhair loss rather than a separate defined entity. This is especially true of FPHL, in which minor degrees of hair loss can be difficult if not impossible to detect at the clinical level. In men, the idea that hair thinning - "senile alopecia" -may occur as an age-related process independent of androgens is well established, although the evidence is limited [22]. The term is applied to the more diffuse global reduction in scalp hair density sometimes seen in elderly men. Hair thinning in women with FPHL often extends to regions not typical of androgenetic alopecia, such as the parietal and occipital scalp, suggesting that it is more akin to male senile alopecia than to male androgenetic alopecia. Thus, androgenindependent aging mechanisms may play a more important role in FPHL than in men.

5.5.2 Androgens

The role of androgens in male pattern hair loss is incontrovertible. Scalp hair loss is also undoubtedly a feature of hyperandrogenism in women. Indeed, case reports of hair loss in women with virilizing tumors [1, 17]

predated Hamilton's seminal observations in men [10]. Several studies have reported that women with hair loss are more likely to have elevated androgen levels or show an increased frequency of other features of androgen excess than women without hair loss. Futterweit and colleagues studied 109 women with hair loss and reported that 38.5% showed clinical or biochemical evidence of androgen excess [8]. In a series of 187 women with hair loss, Vexiau et al reported abnormal hormonal profiles, mostly of minor degree, in 67% of women with hair loss alone and in 84% of women who were also hirsute [40]. In a series of 89 women presenting to a trichology clinic with hair loss, 67% showed ultrasound evidence of polycystic ovaries when compared with 27% in a control group of 73 women, and 21% were significantly hirsute when compared with 4% of controls [5]. However, other investigators have failed to find evidence of raised androgen levels in women with FPHL [34] and in all studies there is a variable proportion of women with hair loss who do not show clinical or biochemical signs of androgen excess.

5.5.3 Genetics

It has long been known that male balding runs in families. Less is known of the inheritance of FPHL but published genetic models have generally assumed that male balding and FPHL are the same entity. Osborn proposed that balding in men and in women is due to a single gene with two alleles, B (balding) and b (nonbalding) [27]. She suggested that balding occurs in homozygous (BB) and heterozygous (Bb) men but only in homozygous (BB) women. However, in a critique of the published data, Kuster and Happle argued that the predisposition to balding is a polygenic trait, in which clinical expression represents a threshold effect [18]. They suggested that the threshold is higher in women due to their lower androgen levels, and women therefore need a stronger genetic component than men for hair loss to occur. In the only published study of family histories in balding women other than that of Osborn, Smith and Wells found that first-degree male relatives showed an increased frequency of balding when compared with the male relatives of nonbalding women [38]. Little is known of the genes responsible for balding. A recent twin study provides strong evidence that the predisposition to balding in men is genetically determined. Three studies have implicated variant regions in the androgen receptor (AR) gene at Xq11–q12 in predisposing to [7, 12] or protecting against male balding [11], and a recent study from Germany identified a susceptibility locus at chromosome 20p11 [13]. Similar studies have yet to be performed in FPHL.

5.6 Management

Although it may be considered as a physiological trait, FPHL is undoubtedly a distressing process for women in a society, which regards this as being abnormal. Consequently, the adverse effect on the quality of life tends to be more severe in women than in men [27].

5.6.1 Diagnosis

The diagnosis of FPHL is usually straightforward. It typically presents with a diffuse reduction in hair density of gradual onset, which is most pronounced over the frontal and mid-portions of the scalp although thinning in the parietal regions is frequently seen and, in contrast to male balding, loss of hair density in the occipital scalp is not unusual. In some women, frontal hair loss is predominant giving rise to the so-called "Christmas tree" pattern [25]. Most retain the frontal hairline, although thinning in the fronto-temporal regions is common.

Rapidly progressing hair loss with a strongly positive "pull test" should raise the possibility of diffuse alopecia areata. Other causes of diffuse hair loss include systemic lupus erythematosus and thyroid disease. The most difficult differential diagnosis is from chronic telogen effluvium [42]. Here, the presentation is with persistent excessive hair shedding and loss of hair volume but with retention of hair density. Most patients are middle-aged women. In some chronic telogen, effluvium is probably the result of age-related changes in hair cycling combined with a high hair density, long hair, and a personality that places a high value on appearance. However, biopsy studies have shown that around 60% of women presenting with chronic telogen effluvium show evidence of follicular miniaturization, indicating they are in the early stages of FPHL [36]. In a further subset, increased hair shedding may be due to diffuse alopecia areata. The idea

that iron deficiency in the absence of anemia is a cause of excessive hair shedding is widely held but, as yet, unsupported by conclusive evidence.

Importantly, FPHL can be a feature of hyperandrogenism and signs such as hirsutism, resistant acne, irregular menses, infertility, and/or galactorrhoea should prompt further investigations. Although hair loss in hyperandrogenism is conventionally associated with a more "male" distribution, it is the authors' experience that the pattern of hair loss is not a reliable guide and typical FPHL does not rule out significant androgen excess. Polycystic ovary syndrome is by far the most common cause of androgen excess, but it is important not to miss an androgen secreting tumor. Measurement of serum testosterone is the single most useful investigation – levels above 5 nmol/L require further investigation and referral to an endocrinologist [23].

5.6.2 Investigation

Most women presenting with typical FPHL do not need to be investigated. It seems reasonable, however, to check the full blood count, thyroid stimulating hormone level, and, in cases where androgen excess is suspected, serum testosterone. A scalp biopsy is seldom required but should be considered in cases where there is diagnostic doubt, for example, in cases where other causes of diffuse hair loss cannot be excluded on clinical grounds. Should a biopsy be taken, transverse sectioning is essential to diagnose FPHL histologically, as well as a histopathologist experienced in the interpretation of transverse sections. We take two 4 mm punch biopsies, usually from mid-frontal scalp lateral to the mid-line. One biopsy is sectioned transversely, the other vertically.

5.6.3 Treatment

Counseling of patients with FPHL should include an explanation of the nature of the condition and its natural history. For those interested in preventing further progression or improving their hair status, the treatment options, together with a realistic explanation of what can be achieved by treatment, will also need to be discussed. Some women are content to be reassured that their hair loss is not a manifestation of a serious disease and that it is very unlikely that they will go bald. For those who are keen to be treated, there are two medical options - minoxidil lotion and antiandrogens. In both cases, it should be stressed that treatment will, at best, produce only a modest increase in hair density and that it is not possible to fully reverse hair loss. Furthermore, in those who respond, treatment has to be continued to maintain the response. As in men, surgery is the only method capable of restoring the appearance in the presence of severe hair loss.

5.6.3.1 Minoxidil

Minoxidil lotion 2% is licensed for the treatment of female androgenetic alopecia in most countries. The 5% formulation is not currently licensed for use in women. Clinical trials in the early 1990s using hair counts as a primary endpoint reported a mean increase in hair growth of 15-33% in the minoxidil-treated groups when compared with 9-14% in the vehicle control groups [15, 24, 43]. One small study using hair weight as the endpoint found an increase of 42.5% in hair weights in the minoxidil group when compared with 1.9% in the controls [30]. In the investigator and subject assessments, minoxidil was superior to the vehicle but about 40% of subjects appeared not to respond to minoxidil [15, 43]. A more recent trial comparing 5 and 2% minoxidil lotion found increases of 18 and 14%, respectively, in mean nonvellus hair counts after 48 weeks treatment, when compared with a 7% increase in the placebo group [19]. As in men, the increase in hair counts following treatment with minoxidil lotion is noticeable within 8 weeks and has peaked after 16 weeks, suggesting that minoxidil acts primarily on the hair cycle.

Minoxidil is a safe treatment. Some patients complain that it leaves unsightly deposits on the hair. Occasionally, it causes scalp irritation, which may be severe enough to cause a temporary increase in hair shedding, and patients should be warned about this. Irritant reactions are more common with higher concentrations of minoxidil. Hypertrichosis on the face and on more remote sites has been reported, particularly when higher concentrations of minoxidil are used [29]. This resolves if treatment is stopped.

In the authors' experience, minoxidil lotion is more reliably effective and better tolerated than anti-androgen treatment. Nevertheless, the gains are modest and it is helpful to have an objective measure, such as serial standardized clinical photographs, to convince the patient (and the physician) of the response. Once a full response has been obtained (e.g., after 6–12 months), some patients are able to reduce the frequency of minoxidil application, as low as once or twice a week, without an obvious loss of hair density.

5.6.3.2 Antiandrogens

The antiandrogens cyproterone acetate, spironolactone, and flutamide have been used to treat female androgenetic alopecia, as has the 5α -reductase inhibitor finasteride, although none is licensed for this purpose and there is little clinical trial evidence of efficacy for any of them.

Cyproterone acetate acts by blocking ARs. It also has progestational activity and suppresses the production of gonadotrophins. It is not available in the USA but is widely used in Europe, usually in a cyclical regimen in combination with the oral contraceptive DianetteTM. In a randomized controlled trial in 66 women with female androgenetic alopecia, cyproterone acetate 52 mg daily plus a combined oral contraceptive was compared with minoxidil lotion 2% [40]. After 12 months treatment, nonvellus hair density increased significantly in the minoxidil-treated group but fell in the cyproterone acetate group. However, subgroup analysis showed a small improvement in hair density in women with menstrual irregularities receiving cyproterone actetate. This study suggests that antiandrogens may be beneficial in women with evidence of androgen excess but not in those without - a conclusion in keeping with the personal experience of the authors.

Spironolactone is a competitive inhibitor of aldosterone receptors. It also blocks ARs and increases metabolic clearance of testosterone. It has been widely used to treat hirsutism. There are no controlled trials of its use in female androgenetic alopecia. Rushton and colleagues reported that women treated for 12 months with spironolactone showed less hair loss than an untreated group [33]. In an open uncontrolled case series of 80 women treated for 1 year with spironolactone (200 mg daily), or cyproterone acetate, 35 (44%) showed improvement in hair growth as assessed by standardized photography [37].

Flutamide is a pure AR blocker. A randomized trial from Italy compared flutamide 250 mg daily with

cyproterone acetate and finasteride in the treatment of 48 hyperandrogenic women with androgenetic alopecia. Those treated with flutamide showed a modest improvement in hair growth, whereas those treated with cyproterone acetate or finasteride did not [3]. The study appears not to have been blinded and the method of assessment, using the Ludwig grading system, was relatively crude.

In a large randomized controlled trial in postmenopausal women with androgenetic alopecia, finasteride 1 mg daily proved ineffective in preventing hair loss [31]. However, improvement has been reported in a small case series of hyperandrogenic women [35] and in a larger series of 37 premenopausal women treated for 1 year with finasteride 2.5 mg daily [14]. In the latter study, 62% showed some improvement as assessed by global photography.

Antiandrogen treatment is not without problems. As with minoxidil, treatment has to be continued to maintain a response and women taking antiandrogens should not become pregnant because of the risks of feminizing a male fetus. Dose-related side-effects of cyproterone acetate, including weight gain, fatigue, loss of libido, mastodynia, nausea, headaches, and depression, are common. There is a significant risk of hepatotoxicity with flutamide and cyproterone acetate is also potentially hepatotoxic in high doses. Spironolactone may cause breast soreness and menstrual irregularities but is probably the safest option and is the personal preference of the authors. Finasteride is well tolerated and is worth considering in postmenopausal and infertile women.

5.6.3.3 Surgery

Hair transplantation is less widely used than in men but can give good results in selected cases and is the only treatment that can produce a substantial improvement in those with advanced hair loss [39]. It is most appropriate in women with pronounced hair loss of limited extent who retain good hair density in the donor site. Those with a mild degree of hair loss are less suitable as are those with the involvement of the occipital region.

5.6.3.4 Cosmesis

A variety of cosmetic measures can help to improve appearance in FPHL. At the simplest level, good hair care and a skilled hairdresser can help to minimize the deficit in hair density. Some women are helped by topical applications that coat hair shafts to increase the impression of hair volume. For advanced hair loss prosthetics, such as wigs, extensions or weaves may be needed. Very realistic results can be achieved by skilled practitioners, although cost is often a limiting factor for the patient.

5.7 Summary

FPHL may be considered as a normal biological process. Nevertheless, it can be the source of great anxiety and psychological upset. The origin of the adverse effects on the psyche are undoubtedly complex but include the widely held view that it is abnormal for women to lose their hair, the perception that scalp hair loss is a "masculine" trait and, despite the fact that FPHL can start in early teens, that it is a manifestation of aging. Although some of these ideas are mistaken, age is clearly an important factor. Follicular miniaturization may be a final common pathway of follicular regression, the end result of a multifactorial process. We do not yet know whether aging mechanisms form part of this process but in view of the contribution of age to the prevalence and severity of FPHL it seems likely to be the case.

References

- Baldwin LG, Gafford JA (1936) Arrhenoblastoma case report. Endocrinology 20:373–382
- Birch MP, Messenger JF, Messenger AG (2001) Hair density, hair diameter and the prevalence of female pattern hair loss. Br J Dermatol 144:297–304
- Carmina E, Lobo RA (2003) Treatment of hyperandrogenetic alopecia in women. Fertil Steril 79(1):91–95
- Cash TF, Price VH, Savin RC (1993) Psychological effects of androgenetic alopecia on women: comparisons with balding men and with female control subjects. J Am Acad Dermatol 29(4):568–575
- Cela E, Robertson C, Rush K et al (2003) Prevalence of polycystic ovaries in women with androgenetic alopecia. Eur J Endocrinol 149(5):439–442
- Courtois, MG, Loussouarn G, Hourseau C et al (1995) Ageing and hair cycles. Br J Dermatol 132(1):86–93
- Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (2001) Polymorphism of the androgen receptor gene is associated with male pattern baldness. J Invest Dermatol 116(3):452–455

- Futterweit W, Dunaif A, Yeh HC, Kingsley P (1988) The prevalence of hyperandrogenism in 109 consecutive female patients with diffuse alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 19 (5 Pt 1):831–836
- Guarrera M, Rebora A (2005) Kenogen in female androgenetic alopecia. A longitudinal study. Dermatology 210(1): 18–20
- Hamilton JB (1942) Male hormone stimulation is prerequisite and an incitant in common baldness. Am J Anat 71: 451–480
- 11. Hayes VM, Severi G, Eggleton SA et al (2005) The E211 G > A androgen receptor polymorphism is associated with a decreased risk of metastatic prostate cancer and androgenetic alopecia. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 14(4):993–996
- Hillmer AM, Hanneken S, Ritzmann S et al (2005) Genetic variation in the human androgen receptor gene is the major determinant of common early-onset androgenetic alopecia. Am J Hum Genet 77(1):140–148
- Hillmer AM, Brockschmidt FF, Hanneken S et al (2008) Susceptibility variants for male-pattern baldness on chromosome 20p11. Nat Genet 40(11):1279–1281
- Iorizzo M, Vincenzi C, Voudouris S et al (2006) Finasteride treatment of female pattern hair loss. Arch Dermatol 142(3):298–302
- Jacobs JP, Szpunar CA, Warner ML (1993) Use of topical minoxidil therapy for androgenetic alopecia in women. Int J Dermatol 32(10):758–762
- Jaworsky C, Kligman AM, Murphy GF (1992) Characterization of inflammatory infiltrates in male pattern alopecia: implications for pathogenesis. Br J Dermatol 127(3):239–246
- Kantner AE, Ragins AB (1941) Arrhenoblastoma of the ovary. Am J Obstet Gynecol 42:1061–1066
- Kuster W, Happle R (1984) The inheritance of common baldness: Two B or not two B? J Am Acad Dermatol 11:921–926
- Lucky AW, Piacquadio DJ, Ditre CM et al (2004) A randomized, placebo-controlled trial of 5% and 2% topical minoxidil solutions in the treatment of female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 50(4):541–553
- Ludwig E (1977) Classification of the types of androgenetic alopecia (common baldness) occurring in the female sex. Br J Dermatol 97(3):247–254
- Messenger AG, Sinclair R (2006) Follicular miniaturization in female pattern hair loss: clinicopathological correlations. Br J Dermatol 155(5):926–930
- Norwood OT (2001) Incidence of female androgenetic alopecia (female pattern alopecia). Dermatol Surg 27(1):53–54
- 23. O'Driscoll JB, Mamtora H, Higginson J et al (1994) A prospective study of the prevalence of clear-cut endocrine disorders and polycystic ovaries in 350 patients presenting with hirsutism or androgenetic alopecia. Clin Endocrinol 41(2):231–236
- 24. Olsen EA (1991). Topical minoxidil in the treatment of androgenetic alopecia in women. Cutis 48(3):243–248
- Olsen EA (2001) Female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 45(Suppl):S70–80
- Orentreich N (1960) Pathogenesis of alopecia. J Soc Cosmet Chemists 11:479–499
- 27. Osborn D (1916) Inheritance of baldness. J Hered 7(42): 347–355
- Paik JH, Yoon JB, Sim WY, Kim BS et al (2001) The prevalence and types of androgenetic alopecia in Korean men and women. Br J Dermatol 145(1):95–99

- Peluso AM, Misciali C, Vincenzi C, Tosti A (1997) Diffuse hypertrichosis during treatment with 5% topical minoxidil. Br J Dermatol 136(1):118–120
- Price VH, Menefee E (1990) Quantitative estimation of hair growth. I. androgenetic alopecia in women: effect of minoxidil. J Invest Dermatol 95(6):683–687
- Price VH, Roberts JL, Hordinsky M et al (2000) Lack of efficacy of finasteride in postmenopausal women with androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 43(5):768–767
- Rebora, A, Guarrera M (2002) Kenogen. A new phase of the hair cycle? Dermatology 205(2):108–110
- 33. Rushton DH, Futterweit W, Kingsley D et al (1991) Quantitative assessment of spironolactone treatment in women with diffuse androgen-dependent alopecia. J Soc Cosmet Chem 42:317–325
- 34. Schmidt JB, Lindmaier A, Trenz A et al (1991) Hormone studies in females with androgenic hair loss. Gynecol Obstet Invest 31:235–239
- Shum KW, Cullen DR, Messenger AG (2002) Hair loss in women with hyperandrogenism: four cases responding to finasteride. J Am Acad Dermatol 47(5):733–739
- 36. Sinclair R, Jolley D, Mallari R, Magee J (2004) The reliability of horizontally sectioned scalp biopsies in the diagnosis

of chronic diffuse telogen hair loss in women. J Am Acad Dermatol 51(2):189–199

- Sinclair R, Wewerinke M, Jolley D (2005) Treatment of female pattern hair loss with oral antiandrogens. Br J Dermatol 152(3):466–473
- Smith MA, Wells RS (1964) Male-type alopecia, alopecia areata and normal hair in women. Arch Dermatol 89:155–158
- Unger WP, Unger RH (2003) Hair transplanting: an important but often forgotten treatment for female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 49:853–860
- Vexiau P, Chaspoux C, Boudou P et al (2002) Effects of minoxidil 2% vs. cyproterone acetate treatment on female androgenetic alopecia: a controlled, 12-month randomized trial. Br J Dermatol 146(6):992–999
- Whiting DA (1993) Diagnostic and predictive value of horizontal sections of scalp biopsy specimens in male pattern androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 28:755–763
- Whiting DA (1996) Chronic telogen effluvium: increased scalp hair shedding in middle-aged women. J Am Acad Dermatol 35(6):899–906
- Whiting DA, Jacobson C (1992) Treatment of female androgenetic alopecia with minoxidil 2%. Int J Dermatol 31(11):800–804

Hair Growth Parameters in Pre- and Postmenopausal Women

Paradi Mirmirani, Fangyi Luo, Scott R. Youngquist, Brian K. Fisher, James Li, John Oblong, and Thomas L. Dawson

Core Messages

> Women who undergo menopause have a cessation of ovarian estrogen production. This dramatic hormonal alteration is known to have significant effects on the skin and cutaneous appendages. As our understanding of the molecular and hormonal controls on the folliculo-sebaceous unit has grown, there has been renewed interest in the role of estrogens in modulating hair growth. Specifically, the relatively recent discovery of estrogen receptor beta has broadened and redefined prior concepts of estrogen activity and signaling. In a cohort of pre- and postmenopausal women without alopecia, a modified phototrichogram was used to measure hair density, growth rate, and percentage anagen. Optical fiber diameter analysis (OFDA) was used to determine hair diameters. Our aim was to determine whether there are any changes in hair characteristics and hair growth parameters that correlate with menopausal status. Postmenopausal women had significant changes, mainly in the frontal scalp as compared to premenopausal women. These changes included lower frontal scalp percent anagen hairs, growth rates, and hair diameters. Further study of hair changes in response to menopause provides an important opportunity for identification of treatments, targets, and strategies that may significantly benefit women.

6.1 Introduction

A variety of techniques are available for assessing hair characteristics. These measurements include hair density, growth rate, anagen/telogen ratios, diameter, weight, tensile strength, and curvature, among others [1 2, 32]. Development, validation, and refinement of the tools to measure these variables have occurred in large part due to an interest in scientifically assessing the efficacy of hair growth modulators [24]. In this chapter we discuss the use of novel techniques to measure hair characteristics of pre- and postmenopausal women without alopecia. The goal of these investigations was to determine whether there are changes in hair characteristics and hair growth parameters that correlate with menopausal status.

6.1.1 Menopause

Menopause is either defined as the permanent cessation of menses or the lack of menses for 12 consecutive months [29]. The mean age women undergo menopause is 51, thus women spend about one-third of their life in the postmenopausal period [29]. One of the major

P. Mirmirani (🖂)

Department of Dermatology, The Permanente Medical Group, 975 Sereno Drive, 2nd Floor, Hallway F, Vallejo, CA, 94589 USA e-mail: paradi.mirmirani@kp.org

changes during menopause is the near cessation of ovarian estrogen production. The major source of estrogen after menopause is from conversion of adrenal androgen to estrogen by the enzyme aromatase in the peripheral tissues. While it has been recognized that estrogen is an important modulator of hair growth, the details of the molecular regulatory pathways have not been wellcharacterized. In contrast, the role of androgens on hair growth has dominated the field of hair biology. As our understanding of the molecular and hormonal controls on the folliculo-sebaceous unit has expanded, there has been renewed interest in the role of estrogens as well as androgens in modulating hair growth.

6.1.2 Estrogens and the Hair Follicle

Estrogen is synthesized in the ovary as well as in a number of peripheral tissues and acts via estrogen receptors which belong to a superfamily of nuclear receptors. There are two estrogen receptors, alpha (ER alpha) and beta (ER beta). The relatively recent discovery of ER beta has broadened the range of potential estrogenic target tissues and has also redefined prior concepts of estrogen activity and signaling. In the human hair follicle, immunohistochemical studies have shown ER beta to be the predominant receptor [36, 37]. Similar to other estrogenic target tissues, the biologic activity of estrogen in the hair follicle likely depends on a complex interplay of signals that may differ depending on the relative distribution and location of the two ERs, as well as the activity of the peripheral converting enzyme, aromatase [7 21, 22]. Several studies have demonstrated the influence of estrogen on the murine and other mammalian hair cycle; however, it is clear that the distribution, expression, and biologic activity of estrogen receptors in murine models may be quite different than in humans [5, 16, 19–21, 31, 33]. Indeed, in a recent study, a topical antiestrogen that caused hair growth in a murine model was ineffective in humans [9]. In vitro studies have shown that organ culture of human scalp hair follicles exposed to estradiol results in decreased growth whereas cells of the dermal papilla responded with proliferation [7, 12]. Estradiol has also been noted to induce aromatase activity in human scalp follicles, one possible mechanism by which it may exert biologic activity [10]. Since hair growth is influenced by numerous hormones, growth factors, transcription

factors, and cytokines, many of which are known to be modulated by estrogens, it is plausible that an intricate orchestration of these pathways occurs in response to estrogen. Further clarification and study of estrogen effects in different tissues, species, and sexes is ongoing. Since a detailed discussion of the molecular pathways of estrogens in the hair follicle is beyond the scope of this chapter, the reader is referred to a number of excellent reviews of this topic [6, 22, 35].

6.1.3 Clinical Observations

Various clinical observations have supported the notion that estrogen is an important regulator of hair follicle growth and cycling. The use of topical estrogens to treat androgenetic alopecia and telogen effluvium has been proposed based on small clinical studies and is commercially available in Europe, but their efficacy remains controversial [10, 26] The use of oral contraceptives, their cessation, or hormone replacement therapy, have all been reported to cause a temporary hair shedding or telogen effluvium [2]. Although the progesterone component of oral contraceptives has been thought to be the culprit in such an effluvium, the estrogen content may also have an effect. Women with breast cancer who take medications aimed at decreasing the effect of estrogens (selective estrogen receptor modulators), or medications that block the peripheral production of estrogen (aromatase inhibitors) commonly report hair loss. In pregnant women, there is an increase in hair growth rate, diameter, and the ratio of anagen/telogen hairs [15, 17 18]. Although higher estrogen levels likely play a role in this alteration of hair biology, it is difficult to attribute the phenomenon to estrogen alone because of the complex hormonal changes seen in pregnancy including increases in progesterone and prolactin. Chronic telogen effluvium is another condition that results in diffuse scalp hair loss and is typically seen in women in their fourth to sixth decades of life. It typically presents with an abrupt hair shedding that can have a fluctuating course lasting at least 6 months and may continue for 6-7 years. Although chronic telogen effluvium is usually self-limiting, the volume of hair typically does not return to premorbid volume. It has been proposed, but not confirmed, that decreasing estrogen levels may contribute to this clinical phenomenon. The inflammatory hair disorder frontal fibrosing alopecia (FFA) was

reported to occur in a higher rate in postmenopausal women. However, hormone replacement therapy did not appear to alter the course of disease. After the initial description, FFA has also been reported to occur in premenopausal women and men; therefore, the role of menopause and specifically estrogen may not be as significant in FFA as originally thought.

It has been suggested that the various clinical patterns of androgenetic alopecia in men and women may reflect quantitative differences in levels of androgen receptor and steroid-converting enzymes in specific scalp regions at different ages [30]. However, in recognition that there may be other nonandrogen causes of hair thinning in women that have no counterpart in men, the term female-pattern hair loss (FPHL) has been coined to encompass the clinical phenotype of hair loss in the central scalp region that may occur: (1) in genetically predisposed women due to androgens; (2) nonhereditary androgen excess; (3) hormonal changes due to menopause [23, 25]. Although the etiology of FPHL has not been fully elucidated, understanding the many hormonal factors that are changing in concert during middle age and menopause may be helpful in this group. A study supporting the notion that nonandrogen pathways may be involved in FPHL showed that sebum secretion, a marker of end organ androgen response, was not elevated [4]. The report of a woman with hypopituitarism and hair thinning in the absence of detectable androgen levels also suggests that hair thinning is not exclusively androgen-dependent [27].

Further complicating our understanding of the possible role of menopause on hair characteristics is whether age-related changes may coexist, overlap, or supercede hormonal changes. Various reports have suggested that decreased hair density and diameter occurs with advancing age in both sexes [3, 8, 11, 13, 34].

In summary, there is convincing evidence from clinical observations that menopause and specifically estrogens have an effect on hair biology. However, there is currently inadequate information to attribute specific hair changes to hormonal alterations seen in menopause.

6.1.4 Measurements of Hair Growth Parameters

One of the major advances in the techniques for measuring hair growth parameters has been the use of the phototrichogram. This technique involves photography of a target scalp area in which the hair is clipped to approximately 1 mm in length. A repeat photograph of the target area is taken 1-3 days later. Of the clipped hairs, only those in anagen will grow during this time. With this method, data can be obtained on follicular density and hair diameter, as well as the percentage of hairs in anagen and the anagen/telogen ratio. Further enhancement of the phototrichogram technique has included the use of digital luminescence microscopy which flattens the hair through direct contact with the scalp, thus allowing for hair length measurement and determination of growth rate. In addition, the use of a contrast-enhanced phototrichogram has enabled improved detection of finer caliber hairs and this noninvasive technique has been shown to be as reliable as scalp biopsies. The measurements on the phototrichogram may be done manually, by computer, or by a combination of the two (computer-assisted), each of which has its benefits and drawbacks. As hair follicles are not evenly distributed on the scalp, repetitive capture of the same set of hairs is crucial over time. To accomplish this, some sort of mark must be placed on the target area for repositioning. For single event experiments, such as was done in the studies mentioned here, a temporary dot made with a permanent ink or Henna pen may be used, but when hair characteristics are being measured over time, a tattoo is highly recommended. In order to facilitate adequate repositioning to measure the subtle changes present in menopause, we developed a new "real time" image capture method.

The technique that we used to measure the hair characteristics of the pre- and postmenopausal women described in this chapter is a modified phototrichogram that employs a process termed "blending" to produce a montage photograph of the baseline and follow-up visits. As previously reported, a Hi-Scope fiber-optic remote head microscope probe was used with a ×25 magnification lens to digitally capture and store scalp target area photos. At the follow-up visit the fiber-optic probe was repositioned at the target area to achieve nearly precise alignment or overlap with the baseline image so that the characteristics of each follicular unit could be identified (Fig. 6.1). Manually performed hair identification and computerassisted hair measurements were performed, yielding number density, growth rate, and anagen status.

In addition to the modified phototrichogram analysis, hair diameter measurements were made on our





initial cohort of pre- and postmenopausal women (initial study) as well as a second, larger, cohort of women (extended study). Although hair diameter can be measured on magnified images of hairs captured on phototrichograms, we utilized a new technique adapted from the wool industry. Optical fiber diameter analysis (OFDA) is a highly sensitive and reliable technique for measuring hair diameters that was initially optimized and validated in the wool industry and has now been adapted for research purposes in human hair. The OFDA instrument analyzes electronic images of horizontally cut and magnified hairs which are distributed over a glass slide. Software analysis of these images derives large volume, rapid, and highly accurate measurement of diameter of various longitudinal hair sections [14, 28]. In addition to the significant speed and ease of OFDA measurements, another advantage of this technique is generation of data on the distribution of hairs as a function of diameter (Fig. 6.2).

Briefly, the OFDA method makes hundreds or thousands of measures of individual hair "snippets" by image analysis of fragments spread on a glass slide. A sample of hair is taken as close as possible to the scalp and the proximal 2 mm is snipped off in a special cutting device. This allows measurement of the hair diameter from all of the individual hairs in the sample – enabling analysis of the diversity of the populations of hairs. Most standard techniques (Diastron, embedding for cross-sectional area, or weight/length with density) for hair diameter measurement are too labor-intensive to analyze more than a few hairs from any individual sample. Using OFDA, we have found that human hair contains many "modes" or different populations of hairs in a single individual. The OFDA measurement enables looking at the overall diameter of the population in a single sample, comparing the number of modes, the proportion of each mode, and also the indi-

Hair Diameter - OFDA



Fig. 6.2 OFDA distributions of hair diameter

vidual diameters and variability of each mode. An example of the distributions is shown in Fig. 6.2.

In development of OFDA for human hair measurement, we compared OFDA measures to a set of other analyses from the identical hair bundles. These measures included diastron long and short axis and calculated crosssectional area, average diameter calculated by weight of specific numbers of hairs of specific lengths, and embedded cross-sectional area. The specific results of this analysis are reported elsewhere, but overall, the OFDA mean hair diameters were shown to correlate with mean long axis of the hair and capture a significant hair diameter distribution from 5–25 μ m. Examples of the distribution on single subjects and the diversity of hair diameters are demonstrated in Fig. 6.3. The extremely high diameter diversity revealed by OFDA shows how difficult it can be to understand subtle changes in hair diameter due to aging, hormonal status, or pharmacologic intervention.

6.2 Subjects and Methods

Women ages 18 or older without any significant hair loss or history of hair or scalp disorder were eligible. All women filled out a brief questionnaire regarding their menopausal status as well as use of any medications that might alter hair growth. Women with gray hair had hair dye applied to the target area prior to photographs. Hi-scope phototrichograms with blended





images were taken 24–72 h apart as described above. The study was approved by the local Institutional Review Board at Case Western Reserve University in Cleveland, OH. Analysis of variance was performed by scalp site on hair growth rate, hair count, percent anagen, anagen to telogen ratio, and hair diameter with menopausal status as the factor. In addition, mixed model analysis was performed by menopausal status on all hair growth and diameter parameters with scalp site as the factor and subject as random in the model. Furthermore, the relationships between each hair growth and diameter parameter and menopausal status and age were displayed using scatter plots.

In the additional study, hair samples were collected from the frontal scalp in 350 subjects between 18 and 84 years. The study was conducted at CRG, Inc., Minneapolis MN under the supervision of an Institutional Review Board. The mean diameter was compared across the three groups using analysis of variance. In all groups 100–200 hairs were collected per scalp site.

6.3 Results

6.3.1 Demographics

In the initial study, a total of 44 women were enrolled; 20 of them postmenopausal. The age range was 22–84. Sixty four percent of the women identified as Caucasian and 27% as African American. Of the Caucasian women, 12 were premenopausal and 16 were postmenopausal. There were more African American women who were premenopausal (N = 9) as compared to postmenopausal (N = 3). In situations where the technical quality of the captured image was deemed poor for analysis, the data were excluded.

In the larger follow-up study 177 subjects were between 40 and 60 years old with 54 premenopausal subjects, 33 perimenopausal subjects, (perimenopause was defined as irregular periods or cessation of periods for less than 12 months), and 90 postmenopausal subjects.

6.3.2 Hair Growth Rate

In all women (N = 33 for frontal, N = 34 for occipital), the hair growth rate was significantly lower in frontal than occipital scalp (p = 0.006). The growth rate for premenopausal women was significantly higher than postmenopausal women at both the frontal and the occipital sites ($p \le 0.074$) (Fig. 6.4a). A scatter plot of hair growth rate and age showed that hair growth rate in the frontal scalp first increases and then decreases with age with the maximum hair growth rate occurring around the early 40s (Fig. 6.4b). In the occipital scalp site, the hair growth rate tends to decrease only slightly with age (Fig. 6.4c).

6.3.3 Hair Density

In both premenopausal and postmenopausal women (N = 33 for frontal, N = 34 for occipital), the frontal scalp had significantly higher hair counts than the occipital scalp ($p \le 0.04$). When comparing the two groups of women, postmenopausal women had significantly lower frontal hair counts than premenopausal women (p = 0.091) (Fig. 6.5a). Interestingly, menopausal status did not affect hair density in occipital scalp, indicating differential effects of hormonal status on frontal vs. occipital scalp. In this study, both frontal and occipital hair density showed a wide scatter of values but showed an increasing trend with age before 40 years and a decreasing trend with age after 40 years (Data not shown). Other data, both published and unpublished, show a slow, but steady, decrease in hair density with age. One unpublished study (authors' communication) clearly shows this trend on frontal scalp (Fig. 6.5b).

6.3.4 Percent Anagen Hairs

Regardless of scalp site, premenopausal women had higher % anagen hairs than the postmenopausal women (frontal Site p = 0.055, occipital Site p = 0.004) (Fig. 6.6a). Scatter plot analysis of the frontal scalp showed a peak in the percent anagen hairs near age 40 with a decline thereafter. There was no correlation of age and percent anagen hair in the occipital scalp, further indicating the differential regulation of frontal and occipital scalp by hormonal status (Figs. 6.6b, c).



Fig. 6.4 (a) Growth rate in pre- and postmenopausal states. (b) Growth rate vs. age on frontal scalp. (c) Growth rate vs. age on occipital scalp



Fig. 6.5 (a) Hair count by menopausal status. (b) Hair count by age (independent study, unpublished) (similar to other data, N = 1,422, all frontal)



Fig. 6.6 (a) Percent growing hairs by menopausal status. (b) Percent growing hairs by age, frontal scalp. (c) Percent growing hairs by age, occipital scalp

6.3.5 Hair Diameters

In parallel with the previous measures, mean hair diameters were significantly higher in premenopausal compared to postmenopausal women for the frontal site (p = 0.067), but there was no change in the occipital hair diameter (p = 0.124) (Fig. 6.7a). Scatter plots also showed a trend to lower hair diameter with age on the frontal, but not on the occipital scalp (Fig. 6.7b, c).

However, when looking broadly at the distribution of individual hair diameters, the distribution of hair diameters clearly differed in these two groups for subjects aged between 40 and 60 years (Fig. 6.8a, b). The distribution of hair diameters was not normal and showed 2 peaks with the majority of hairs in the "fine to coarse" distribution of $25-150 \mu m$. Premenopausal women had more coarse hairs (>100 μm) as compared to postmenopausal women. No clear correlation was found between hair density and hair diameters.

In further work, we undertook an expanded study of hair diameter in women of age 18 years or older (on the frontal site only) in order to more definitively determine if there was a relationship between hair diameter and menopausal status independent of age (see subjects and methods). Again, in the larger study, mean hair diameters for the frontal scalp were significantly higher in premenopausal compared to the postmenopausal and perimenopausal women (data not shown). No significant difference in mean hair diameter was found between peri- and postmenopausal women



Fig. 6.7 (a) Scalp hair diameter by menopausal status. (b) Scalp hair diameter by age, frontal scalp. (c) Scalp hair diameter by age, occipital scalp



Fig. 6.8 (a) Diameter distribution on frontal scalp. (b) Diameter distribution on occipital scalp



Fig. 6.9 (a) Scalp hair diameter distribution by menopausal status, frontal site. (b) Scalp hair diameter distribution by age, fine, medium, and coarse

(p = 0.6). As a result, the peri- and postmenopausal groups were combined for a broader final analysis. Inclusion of the additional subjects allowed differentiation of the effect of menopausal status independent of age. The distribution of hair diameters did differ between premenopausal and post/perimenopausal women, independent of age, supporting the role of hormonal status in decreasing hair diameter (Fig. 6.9a).

Further analysis revealed that the hair diameter in the larger cohort also followed a bimodal distribution with majority of the hairs in the "fine to coarse" distribution of 25–150 μ m. Premenopausal women had significantly more coarse hairs (>100 μ m) and significantly fewer fine hairs (25–55 μ m) as compared to peri/postmenopausal women (p = 0.0245). The medium (55–100 μ m) and vellus (<25 μ m) hairs did not differ between these two groups (Fig. 6.9b).

6.4 Discussion

In women without overt hair loss there are significant differences in hair growth characteristics between pre- and postmenopausal women, specifically hair growth rate, density, percent anagen, hair diameters and hair diameter distributions. This is more pronounced in the frontal compared to the occipital scalp. It is known from embryologic and patterning studies that the origin of the frontal and occipital scalp is different and that follicles from these two areas respond differently to hormonal influences [30]. Prior studies of hair characteristics in the frontal scalp of women have shown similar findings [3, 34]. In a British study, 424 women aged 18–99 years were examined and a photographic method used to measure hair density; hair diameters were also evaluated [3]. It was determined that hair densities decreased with age whereas hair diameters peaked at around age 30 and subsequently declined. In another study of 159 Japanese women aged 14-68, hair parameters were measured using a phototrichogram [34]. In this study, hair densities also decreased with age; the ratio and growth rate of anagen as well as mean hair diameter declined after the 40s.

To our knowledge, menopausal status has not been previously evaluated as an independent variable affecting hair characteristics. In these studies the hair characteristics of growth rate, density, percent anagen, overall diameter and diameter distribution were compared on frontal and occipital scalp and in pre- and postmenopausal women. Where data were available, comparisons were also made for parameters vs. age.

Changes in hair measures are accentuated in the frontal scalp compared to the occipital scalp in postmenopausal women. Frontal scalp was significantly different in pre- vs. postmenopausal women in each of the four parameters measures, but occipital scalp varied by menopausal status only for growth rate and percent anagen. Based on the scatter plot analysis, age correlations were noted with all the measured hair characteristics except for occipital growth rate, percent anagen and hair diameter. One interpretation of these findings is that diffuse hair changes that are a result of a decrease in hair growth (rate) and alterations in hair cycling (percent anagen) may be specific changes that result from menopause. It is intriguing whether the occipital scalp follicles may be differentially regulated with respect to as yet unidentified signals during menopause. These findings are in keeping with other studies and clinical observations that suggest estrogen plays an important role in the follicular cycle.

In all women studied, there was a higher hair density on the frontal scalp than the occipital scalp. The findings corroborate the patients' history of no hair loss. An additional finding was that frontal and occipital hair density showed a wide range of values but showed a decreasing trend after age after 40. As noted above, prior studies of women without hair loss have also shown a wide, but normal distribution of scalp hair densities that steadily declines with age [3, 34]. Therefore, it is likely that chronologic age, but not menopausal status dictates alterations in hair density.

OFDA analyses of mean hair diameter and hair diameter distribution showed that mean hair diameter was significantly lower in the postmenopausal women relative to premenopausal. In the larger, frontal scalp only study, hair diameter was shown to increase until the age of 40 years, and then decrease after age 40. However, detailed analysis of the larger cohort revealed that menopause was well-correlated with a significant drop in frontal hair diameter independent of age. Further, hair diameter distributions were different between pre- and postmenopausal women. Specifically, hair diameter distribution curves showed a change or "downshift" in the larger diameter hair fibers in peri/ postmenopausal women, while small diameter hairs remained essentially unchanged.

Although traditional techniques of hair diameter measurement such as light microscopic micrometry and phototrichogram measurements can also provide accurate measurements of hair diameter, we were able to further refine and expand on this hair parameter using OFDA. Since hair diameters do not show a normal distribution, prior reports of mean hair diameters may be a misleading measurement especially when comparing two groups or when assessing changes over time [3]. Instead, there are frequently two and sometimes three "modes" or "peaks" in the distribution curve of hair diameters. Further compounding the difficulty in measuring this hair parameter is the need to account for major and minor axes. Large volume and reliable measurements of hair diameters using OFDA allows for an accurate and visually dramatic reporting of hair diameter distributions. Thus, this new technology allows for an entirely new approach to this hair parameter. The "downshift" in large diameter hairs seen when comparing the pre- and peri/postmenopausal groups suggests that larger diameter hairs may be more "susceptible" to the hormonal changes that occur during menopause. A similar diminution in

larger diameter hairs is seen in androgen-dependent hair alopecia in men and women. Considering the fact that androgen receptors and estrogen receptors are both present in the dermal papilla of the hair follicle, it is conceivable that both of these receptors are involved in modulation of the hair size.

One prior study assessing growth rate of pigmented vs. white hairs in postmenopausal women showed a significantly slower growth rate and thickness, mainly of the pigmented hairs, the biologic significance of this finding is as yet unclear [38]. In our study the pigmented and white hairs were not studied as a separate variable; however efforts were made to maximize efficiency of measurement of white hairs by use of a hair dye.

Although this study does not explore the possible pathogenetic causes for the differences observed in pre- and postmenopausal women, the known effects of estrogen on the hair make this hormone the leading target for ongoing study. Until the complex molecular effects of estrogen on peripheral tissues are fully understood, progress can be made in identifying and describing relevant clinical observations. Further study of hair changes in response to menopause provides an important opportunity for identification of treatments targets and strategies that may significantly benefit women.

Take-Home Pearls

- > Menopausal status may influence hair parameters, specifically hair growth rate and number of hairs in anagen.
- > Changes in hair measures are accentuated in the frontal scalp compared to the occipital scalp in postmenopausal women.
- Scalp hair density decreases with age, and does not seem to be significantly influenced by menopausal status.
- > Hair diameter is lower in the frontal scalp in postmenopausal women; this finding is independent of age.
- Hair diameters are not normally distributed, so diameter distribution as opposed to mean diameter gives a more accurate assessment. Using this new measurement technology we see a decrease in high diameter hairs in postmenopausal women.
References

- Barman JM, Astore I, Pecoraro V (1965) The normal trichogram of the adult. J Invest Dermatol 44:233–236
- Bergfeld WF (2008) Telogen effluvium. In: Hordinsky MA (ed) Hair and scalp diseases. Informa Healthcare, New York, pp 125
- Birch MP, Messenger JF, Messenger AG (2001) Hair density, hair diameter and the prevalence of female pattern hair loss. Br J Dermatol 144:297–304
- Birch MP, Lashen H, Agarwal S, Messenger AG (2006) Female pattern hair loss, sebum excretion and the end-organ response to androgens. Br J Dermatol 154:85–89
- Chanda S, Robinette CL, Couse JF, Smart RC (2000) 17betaestradiol and ICI-182780 regulate the hair follicle cycle in mice through an estrogen receptor-alpha pathway. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 278:E202–E210
- 6. Conrad F, Paus R (2004) Estrogens and the hair follicle. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges 2:412–423
- Conrad F, Ohnemus U, Bodo E, Biro T, Tychsen B, Gerstmayer B, Bosio A, Schmidt-Rose T, Altgilbers S, Bettermann A, Saathoff M, Meyer W, Paus R (2005) Substantial sex-dependent differences in the response of human scalp hair follicles to estrogen stimulation in vitro advocate gender-tailored management of female versus male pattern balding. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 10: 243–246
- Courtois M, Loussouarn G, Hourseau C, Grollier JF (1995) Ageing and hair cycles. Br J Dermatol 132:86–93
- Gassmueller J, Hoffmann R, Webster A (2008) Topical fulvestrant solution has no effect on male and postmenopausal female androgenetic alopecia: results from two randomized, proof-of-concept studies. Br J Dermatol 158:109–115
- Hoffmann R, Niiyama S, Huth A, Kissling S, Happle R (2002) 17alpha-estradiol induces aromatase activity in intact human anagen hair follicles ex vivo. Exp Dermatol 11: 376–380
- Kligman AM (1988) The comparative histopathology of male-pattern baldness and senescent baldness. Clin Dermatol 6:108–118
- Kondo S, Hozumi Y, Aso K (1990) Organ culture of human scalp hair follicles: effect of testosterone and oestrogen on hair growth. Arch Dermatol Res 282:442–445
- Loussouarn G, El Rawadi C, Genain G (2005) Diversity of hair growth profiles. Int J Dermatol 44 (suppl 1):6–9
- Lupton CJ, McColl A, Stobart RH (2006) Fiber characteristics of the Huacaya Alpaca. Small Rumin Res 64:211–224
- Lynfield YL (1960) Effect of pregnancy on the human hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 35:323–327
- 16. Moverare S, Lindberg MK, Faergemann J, Gustafsson JA, Ohlsson C (2002) Estrogen receptor alpha, but not estrogen receptor beta, is involved in the regulation of the hair follicle cycling as well as the thickness of epidermis in male mice. J Invest Dermatol 119:1053–1058
- Muallem MM, Rubeiz NG (2006) Physiological and biological skin changes in pregnancy. Clin Dermatol 24:80–83
- Nissimov J, Elchalal U (2003) Scalp hair diameter increases during pregnancy. Clin Exp Dermatol 28:525–530
- Oh HS, Smart RC (1996) An estrogen receptor pathway regulates the telogen-anagen hair follicle transition and influences epidermal cell proliferation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 93:12525–12530

- 20. Ohnemus U, Unalan M, Handjiski B, Paus R (2004) Topical estrogen accelerates hair regrowth in mice after chemotherapy-induced alopecia by favoring the dystrophic catagen response pathway to damage. J Invest Dermatol 122:7–13
- 21. Ohnemus U, Uenalan M, Conrad F, Handjiski B, Mecklenburg L, Nakamura M, Inzunza J, Gustafsson JA, Paus R (2005) Hair cycle control by estrogens: catagen induction via estrogen receptor (ER)-alpha is checked by ER beta signaling. Endocrinology 146:1214–1225
- 22. Ohnemus U, Uenalan M, Inzunza J, Gustafsson JA, Paus R (2006) The hair follicle as an estrogen target and source. Endocr Rev 27:677–706
- Olsen EA (2001) Female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 45:S70–S80
- 24. Olsen EA (2003) Current and novel methods for assessing efficacy of hair growth promoters in pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 48:253–262
- 25. Olsen EA, Hordinsky M, Roberts JL, Whiting DA (2002) Female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 47:795
- 26. Orfanos CE, Vogels L (1980) Local therapy of androgenetic alopecia with 17 alpha-estradiol. A controlled, randomized double-blind study (author's transl). Dermatologica 161: 124–132
- Orme S, Cullen DR, Messenger AG (1999) Diffuse female hair loss: are androgens necessary? Br J Dermatol 141: 521–523
- 28. Qi K, Lupton CJ, Pfeiffer FA, Minikhiem DL (1994) Evaluation of the optical fibre diameter analyser (OFDA) for measuring fiber diameter parameters of sheep and goats. J Anim Sci 72:1675–1679
- Rymer J, Morris EP (2000) "Extracts from "clinical evidence": menopausal symptoms. BMJ 321:1516–1519
- 30. Sawaya ME, Price VH (1997) Different levels of 5alphareductase type I and II, aromatase, and androgen receptor in hair follicles of women and men with androgenetic alopecia. J Invest Dermatol 109:296–300
- Smart RC, Oh HS (1998) On the effect of estrogen receptor agonists and antagonists on the mouse hair follicle cycle. J Invest Dermatol 111:175
- Sperling LC (1999) Hair density in African Americans. Arch Dermatol 135:656–658
- Stenn KS, Paus R, Filippi M (1998) Failure of topical estrogen receptor agonists and antagonists to alter murine hair follicle cycling. J Invest Dermatol 110:95
- 34. Tajima M, Hamada C, Arai T, Miyazawa M, Shibata R, Ishino A (2007) Characteristic features of Japanese women's hair with aging and with progressing hair loss. J Dermatol Sci 45:93–103
- Thornton MJ (2005) Oestrogen functions in skin and skin appendages. Expert Opin Ther Targets 9:617–629
- 36. Thornton MJ, Taylor AH, Mulligan K, Al-Azzawi F, Lyon CC, O'Driscoll J, Messenger AG (2003) Oestrogen receptor beta is the predominant oestrogen receptor in human scalp skin. Exp Dermatol 12:181–190
- 37. Thornton MJ, Taylor AH, Mulligan K, Al-Azzawi F, Lyon CC, O'Driscoll J, Messenger AG (2003) The distribution of estrogen receptor beta is distinct to that of estrogen receptor alpha and the androgen receptor in human skin and the pilose-baceous unit. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 8: 100–103
- 38. Van Neste D (2004) Thickness, medullation and growth rate of female scalp hair are subject to significant variation according to pigmentation and scalp location during ageing. Eur J Dermatol 14:28–32

Comparative Histopathology of Androgenetic Alopecia, Diffuse Alopecia, and Senescent Alopecia

David A. Whiting

Core Message

Diagnosis of senescent alopecia

- > Onset after 60 years of age
- > Possible family history of balding
- > Diffuse thinning over the scalp
- > Reduced hair number and diameter
- > Miniaturized hairs frequent, but not invariable
- > Inflammatory changes not always significant

7.1 Introduction

The concept of senescent alopecia evolved from clinical observations that diffuse hair thinning involving the whole scalp may develop after the age of 50 years in people with no family history of balding. Scalp surface studies favored the idea that hair follicle density, anagen to telogen ratios, and hair shaft diameters decrease steadily with advancing age [1–3]. Originally these conclusions were based on hair counts which were not confirmed by histological evaluation. Hair miniaturization was not thought to occur. Histological evidence favoring this concept was presented in 1988 by Kligman, although he did state that senescent alopecia could be superimposed on androgenetic alopecia [4]. However, a recent study has shown that follicular miniaturization does occur in patients diagnosed as senescent alopecia [5]. Originally, the roles of androgens and genetic factors in patients with senescent alopecia were not well-clarified, but now new data on patterns of androgen metabolism and gene expression in senescent and androgenetic alopecia have been generated by Northern blot [5] and microarray analysis [6]. These findings are presented by Paradi Mirmirani in Chap. 8.

7.2 Histopathology

The three common clinical diagnoses of nonscarring, diffuse thinning in patients over the age of 50 years are pattern baldness, diffuse alopecia, and senescent alopecia. In senescent alopecia the histopathology is controversial but it is more specific in androgenetic alopecia [7] and diffuse alopecia [8]. Sperling [9] has pointed out that many patients with senescent alopecia show evidence of mild, concomitant, androgenetic alopecia; he reported a slight decrease in the total number of hairs with less than 15% telogen hairs, a terminal:vellus ratio of at least 2:1, and an absence of deep perifollicular inflammation. It has been noted that inflammation and fibrosis are more common around the upper follicle in androgenetic alopecia than in diffuse alopecia and controls [4, 8, 10, 11]. In the pilot study by Price et al., 11 males with scalp thinning after the age of 60 years were compared with 4 age-matched controls and younger men with typical androgenetic alopecia [5]. Biopsies were taken from frontal and occipital scalp. With routine staining senescent alopecia was found to be indistinguishable from androgenetic alopecia histologically in both biopsy sites, primarily reflecting follicular miniaturization. Inflammatory changes were not significant.

D. A. Whiting

Baylor Hair and Skin Research and Treatment Center, 3600 Gaston Avenue, #1051, Dallas, TX 75246, USA e-mail: whiting@hairskinrtc.com

D. A. Whiting

In the Hair and Skin Research and Treatment Center (HSRTC) at Baylor, the term senescent alopecia has not been used as a primary diagnosis. Thus all possible examples of this condition in patients aged over 50 years have been included in the diagnosis of pattern alopecia or diffuse alopecia. A review of the 21-year experience at the HSRTC with biopsies from all age groups with diffuse hair thinning has revealed two major histopathologic patterns. One shows significant hair miniaturization with a terminal:vellus ratio of less than 4:1 compatible with male- or female-pattern baldness (Figs. 7.1 and 7.2) and the other a normal terminal:vellus ratio greater than 4:1 compatible with diffuse alopecia from acute or chronic telogen effluvium or other causes (Figs. 7.3 and 7.4). Vellus hair diameter is defined as 0.03 mm or less and terminal hair diameter as greater than 0.03 mm.

An age-related analysis of follicular counts in horizontal sections of 2,127 4-mm punch biopsies from the scalp crown in pattern and diffuse alopecia has some relevance here. The 22 normal controls are insufficient for age analysis by decade, but the 852 biopsies of diffuse alopecia can serve as controls for this purpose. These findings are compared with those in 254 biopsies of male pattern and 1,021 biopsies of female pattern alopecia. It can be seen in Table 7.1 that the mean follicular counts in controls and diffuse alopecia are



Fig. 7.2 Senescent alopecia histologically compatible with androgenetic alopecia. Horizontal section: terminal: vellus ratio 1.8:1. Mild inflammatory infiltrate (original magnification X100, H and E)

compatible. The only minor differences are a slight decrease in total hairs and a relative increase in terminal telogen hairs (TT) in diffuse alopecia. It therefore seems reasonable to assume that the terminal and vellus hair



Fig. 7.1 Senescent alopecia histologically compatible with androgenetic alopecia. Horizontal section: terminal: vellus ratio approximately 1.8:1. Mild inflammatory infiltrate (original magnification X 40, H and E)

Fig. 7.3 Senescent alopecia histologically compatible with diffuse alopecia. Horizontal section: terminal: vellus ratio 9.7:1. (1 vellus hair bulb and 2 vellus telogen hairs). No significant inflammation (original magnification X 40, H and E)



Fig. 7.4 Senescent alopecia histologically compatible with diffuse alopecia. Horizontal section: terminal: vellus ratio 10:1. No significant inflammation (original magnification X100, H and E)

counts by decade in diffuse alopecia approximate to normal hair counts, in contrast to the findings in pattern baldness.

In 852 (33 females:1 male) cases of diffuse alopecia, the total number of terminal and vellus hairs (VH) remained steady at an average of 39.12, a hair density of 3.1/mm² (310/cm²), until age 49 (Table 7.1). This number correlates well with normal controls. There was only a 5.7% reduction in the average follicular count to 36.89, a hair density of 2.9/mm², over the next 30 years until age 79. There was no significant increase in VH during this period. A significant drop in total follicular counts of 22% compared to baseline, resulting in a hair density of 2.4/mm², was seen in the 17 patients in their 80s and 90s. The majority of the patients biopsied in the diffuse alopecia group carried the diagnosis of chronic telogen effluvium and did not progress to severe baldness. It seems possible that the diagnosis of senescent alopecia is appropriate in this group in patients with a follicular density of 2.4/mm² or less, or aged 80 or more.

In 254 cases of male-pattern androgenetic alopecia the total number of terminal and VH in a 4 mm punch biopsy cut horizontally, remained steady at an average of 35.56, a hair density of 2.8/mm², until age 59 (Table 7.2). There was a significant increase in VH during this period. A significant drop in total follicular counts of 18% compared to baseline, resulting in a hair density of 2.3/mm², was seen in the ten patients in their sixties to nineties, in whom senescent changes could be considered.

In 1,021 cases of female pattern alopecia, the total number of terminal and VH in a 4 mm punch biopsy

 Table 7.1 Diffuse alopecia: follicular counts in horizontal sections of 4 mm scalp biopsies at hair and skin research and treatment center (HSRTC) 1987–2008

 Age years
 Number
 TA
 TT
 TH
 VH
 Total H
 FU
 ES
 T:V
 TA%
 TT%

Age years	Number of Pt's	ТА	TT	TH	VH	Total H	FU	FS	T:V	TA%	TT%
10–19	22	31.5	3.3	34.8	4.8	39.6	13	2.9	7.3:1	91	9
20–29	75	31.3	3.2	34.5	4.7	39.2	13.1	2.6	7.3:1	88	12
30–39	172	31.5	3.4	34.9	5	39.9	13.7	2.9	7.0:1	90	10
40–49	252	30.9	3.2	34.1	4.4	38.5	13.3	2.7	7.8:1	89	11
50–59	163	28.3	3.4	31.7	4.1	35.8	12.6	3.3	7.7:1	89	11
60–69	108	27.8	4.1	31.9	3.9	35.8	13.3	3.5	8.1	87	13
70–79	43	27	3.9	30.9	3.6	34.5	13.7	4.2	8.5:1	87	13
80–89	14	23.4	3.4	26.8	4.1	30.9	12.7	3.6	6.5:1	87	13
90–99	3	22.6	3.7	26.3	2.3	28.7	12.3	1.7	11.3:1	92	8
Total 10-99	852	29.8	3.4	33.2	4.4	37.6	13.2	3	7.6:1	89.7	10.3
Controls	22			35	5	40	13	1–2	7:1	93.5	6.5
Mean age 43											

TA terminal anagen hairs; TT terminal telogen hairs; TH terminal anagen and telogen hairs; VH vellus hairs; Total H total terminal and vellus hairs; FU follicular units; FS follicular stellae; T:V terminal to vellus hair ratio

Age years	Number of pt's	TA	TT	TH	VH	H-Total	FU	FS	T:V	TA%	TT%
10–19	22	16.3	3.9	20.1	11.5	31.6	12.6	4.6	1.7:1	81	19
20–29	52	20.5	4.7	25.2	13.3	38.5	13.3	6.4	1.9:1	81	19
30–39	97	17.7	4.4	22.1	13.9	36	13.1	8.7	1.6:1	80	20
40–49	56	15.5	4	19.5	15.3	34.7	13.6	10.4	1.3:1	79	21
50–59	17	13.9	3.4	17.3	14.7	32	12.6	6	1.2:1	80	20
60–69	4	7	3.3	10.3	19	29.3	13.3	8.8	0.5:1	68	32
70–79	4	18	4.8	22.8	6.3	29.1	11	5.3	3.6:1	79	21
80–89	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
90–99	2	12	2.5	14.5	14.5	29	14	10.5	1:1	83	17
Total 10-99	254	16.6	4.2	20.8	14.6	35.4	13.2	8.2	1.4:1	80.0	20
Controls	13			36	6	42	13	2	6:1	94.0	6.0
Mean age 39											

Table 7.2 Male-pattern alopecia follicular counts in horizontal sections of 4 mm scalp biopsies at HSRTC 1987–2008

TA terminal anagen hairs; TT terminal telogen hairs; TH terminal anagen and telogen hairs; VH vellus hairs; Total H total terminal and vellus hairs; FU follicular units; FS follicular stellae; T:V terminal to vellus hair ratio

cut horizontally, remained fairly steady at an average of 33.41, a hair density of 2.7/mm², until age 59 (Table 7.3). There was a significant increase in VH during this period. A definite drop in total follicular counts of 11.2% compared to baseline, resulting in a hair density of 2.3/mm², was seen in the 171 patients in their sixties to nineties, a number of whom may have been complicated by senescence.

7.3 Discussion

The diagnosis of senescent alopecia as a single entity is complicated by overlapping cases of androgenetic or diffuse alopecia. The issue is further confused by the fact that the balding process can extend well down into the occipital and parietal scalp in some patients with severe pattern alopecia, especially females. Indeed,

Table 7.3 Female-pattern alopecia: follicular counts in horizontal sections of 4 mm scalp biopsies at HSRTC 1987–2008

	I	I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I									
Age years	Number of pt's	TA	TT	TH	VH	H-Total	FU	FS	T:V	TA%	TT%
10–19	37	19.6	3.1	22.7	12.5	35.2	13.3	6.4	2.4:1	86	14
20–29	125	19.9	3.2	23.1	11.2	34.2	13.5	7.1	2.4:1	86	14
30–39	220	19.8	3.2	23	11.9	34.8	13.3	5.8	2.4:1	86	14
40-49	234	18.8	3.3	22	10.7	32.8	13	5.8	2.4:1	85	15
50-59	234	18.4	3.1	21.4	10.6	32	13	6.3	2.5:1	86	14
60–69	106	16.4	2.8	19.2	11.3	30.5	12.7	6.3	2.3:1	85	15
70–79	48	15.7	2.5	18.2	9.7	27.9	12.4	6.3	2.3:1	86	14
80–89	7	18.7	2.6	21.3	9.7	31	14.4	5.3	2.5:1	88	12
90–99	10	17	2.6	19.6	8.7	28.3	12.1	3.6	3.0:1	87	13
Total 10-99	1,021	18.5	3.1	21.6	11.1	32.7	13.1	5.6	1.9:1	86.00	14
Controls	9			34	3	37	13	1	11:1%	93.50	6.50
Mean age 48 5											

TA terminal anagen hairs; *TT* terminal telogen hairs; *TH* terminal anagen and telogen hairs; VH vellus hairs; *Total H* total terminal and vellus hairs; *FU* follicular units; *FS* follicular stellae; *T:V* terminal to vellus hair ratio

such patients are not suitable for hair transplantation due to the large reduction of hairs in the donor area. It can also be noted from the biopsy tables that while most men with male-pattern alopecia present by age 49, there are some exceptions. In contrast, patients with female pattern alopecia or diffuse alopecia commonly present for a further 20 years up to at least age 69. Thus both diffuse and pattern alopecia can involve scalp hair extensively up to an age of 70 and later.

The original concept of senescent alopecia has been modified by an increased age of onset of at least 60 years and the presence of follicular miniaturization with changes in patterns of gene expression [5, 6]. Furthermore, a family history of balding may be present. However, these findings are based on a small series of patients and should be further tested. Presumably, the patients were selected for the study by their clinical presentation. Based on the additional biopsy data from the two histopathologic patterns in older patients presented here, it might be rewarding to focus on all patients with diffuse thinning presenting over the age of 70. No doubt many will have histology compatible with androgenetic alopecia but others may show the histology of a diffuse alopecia. In future studies, it would be helpful if the same histologic and immunostains [5] and microarrays [6] were used on biopsies from these patients. This is important since senescent changes can be superimposed on both androgenetic and diffuse alopecia, or on an otherwise normal scalp.

Take Home Pearls

- Senescent alopecia may be superimposed on androgenetic or diffuse alopecia or normal scalp.
- > Biopsy all patients with presumed senescent alopecia.
- > Blood tests should include at least a complete blood count, comprehensive metabolic panel, thyroid panel and iron studies.
- > Treatment should be appropriate for either androgenetic or diffuse alopecia, depending on the presence or absence of miniaturized hairs.
- Topical minoxidil and/or oral finasteride may be helpful.

References

- Allegra F (1968) Histology and histochemical aspects of the hair follicles in pattern alopecia. In: Baccaredda-Boy A, Moretti G, Frey JR (eds) Biopathology of pattern alopecia. Karger, Basel
- Ebling FJ (1985) Age changes in cutaneous appendages. J Appl Cosmetol 3:243–350
- Giacometti L (1965) The anatomy of the human scalp. In: Montagna W (ed) Advances in biology of skin, vol VI. Appleton-Century- Crofts, New York
- Kligman AM (1988) The comparative histopathology of male pattern baldness and senescent baldness. Clin Dermatol 6:108–118
- Lattanand A, Johnson WC (1975) Male pattern alopecia: a histopathological and histochemical study. J Cutan Pathol 2:58–64
- Mirmirani P, Oshtory S, Daoud S., McCormick TS, Cooper KD, Karnick P (2007)Distinct patterns of gene expression in androgenetic and senescent alopecia – a microarray – based study. Presented at Fifth International Congress of Hair Research Societies. Vancouver, Canada
- 7. Pecorara V, Astori I, Barman JM (1968) The pre-natal and post-natal cycles in man. In Baccaredda-Boy A, Moretti G, Frey JR (eds) Biopathology of pattern alopecia. Basel, Karger
- Price VH, Sawaya ME, Headington JT, et al (2001) Histology and hormonal activity in senescent thinning in males. Presented at SID, Annual Meeting, Washington DC
- Sperling LC (2003) Senescent balding ('senile alopecia'). In: Sperling LC (ed) An atlas of hair pathology with clinical correlations. Parthenon, New York
- Whiting DA (1996) Chronic telogen effluvium: increased scalp hair shedding in middle-aged women. J Am Acad Dermatol 35:899–906
- Whiting DA (1998) Scalp biopsy as a diagnostic and prognostic tool in androgenetic alopecia. Dermatol Ther 8:24–33
- Sinclair R, Chapman A, Magee J (2005) The lack of significant changes in scalp hair follicle density with advancing age. Br J Dermatol 152:646–649

Comparative Gene Expression Profiling of Senescent and Androgenetic Alopecia Using Microarray Analysis

Paradi Mirmirani and Pratima Karnik

Core Messages

- Androgenetic (AGA) and senescent alopecia (SA) are common nonscarring hair loss disorders. The histopathology of both disorders involves follicular downsizing, and yet, they differ in the age of onset, pattern of hair loss, and hormonal involvement.
- > We compared gene expression profiles of scalp biopsies from age-matched men with AGA, SA, and normal controls.
- Our data suggest that follicular downsizing in AGA is associated with altered expression of genes required for hair follicle cycling.
- In stark contrast, the transcriptional profile of SA reveals mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress response, which are characteristic of aging tissues.
- These marked differences between AGA and SA suggest that they are two distinct disorders that present diverse mechanisms for a final common phenotype of follicular downsizing.

Department of Dermatology, The Permanente Medical Group, 975 Sereno Drive, 2nd Floor, Hallway F, Vallejo, CA 94589, USA e-mail: paradi.mirmirani@kp.org

8.1 Introduction

It has long been observed that human hair is prone to thinning with advancing age and such hair thinning is often identified as a marker of senescence in humans and other mammals. Genetic disorders of premature senescence such as progeria indeed show a phenotype of hair loss [28]. The clinical criteria for diagnosing senescent alopecia (SA) include: (1) The absence of a family history for male and female androgenetic alopecia (AGA) and (2) Hair thinning that does not become apparent until after approximately 50 years of age [23,27, 57]. However, the cause of this senescent or agerelated thinning has been poorly characterized. Even the name "senescent alopecia" (SA) has been slow to gain acceptance since many clinicians consider this type of hair loss to be a continuum of AGA. Others take issue with the term "senescent" since there has been little evidence that aging signals are directly involved in the etiology of hair loss in the elderly and instead refer to "early onset" and "late onset" patterned baldness or thinning. Perhaps, the controversy in nomenclature stems from conflicting clinical and histopathologic descriptions of SA in the literature. Clinically, the hair thinning in SA is often described as being diffuse when seen in its "pure form" but having both a diffuse and patterned thinning when seen in combination with AGA [57, 58], whereas others consider SA to have a pattern similar to AGA but without full balding [23]. Measurements of scalp hair characteristics have clearly shown decreased density, diameter, and hair cycle with advancing age [2, 6, 9, 62]. However, the histopathologic descriptions of SA are equally diverse as the nomenclature and clinical descriptions. SA is reported by some to be similar to normal scalp but with mildly

P. Mirmirani (🖂)

decreased density and no miniaturization [27, 57, 58, 73], whereas others consider it to be identical to AGA with follicular downsizing [50]. Since SA likely coexists with AGA in many patients, it seems essential to better delineate and differentiate the two in order to advance our understanding of SA.

8.1.1 Differences Between AGA and SA

The differences between AGA and SA are summarized in Table 8.1. Unlike SA, early onset AGA typically begins in the teens, twenties, and thirties in a patterned distribution in both men and women [47], and its pathophysiology has been extensively studied and well characterized [8, 36]. In AGA, there is a gradual transformation of large terminal hair follicles to miniaturized ones under the influence of circulating androgens that produce smaller and finer hairs with a shorter anagen cycle [8, 18, 36, 47]. This transformation, which can be seen as early as the prepubescent years, occurs only in certain regions of the scalp [48]. In men, the scalp regions affected by the miniaturization process are the frontal hairline, top, and vertex scalp; the temporo-occipital region is largely unaffected even in those with extensive balding [42]. Hair transplantation further demonstrates that hair follicles from the occipital scalp are affected very little by androgen-mediated hair miniaturization [44]. After transplantation to the frontal scalp, the occipital hairs continue to grow proving that androgen responsiveness is genetically determined at the level of the follicle. However, it has been observed that in men with early onset and advanced AGA, further hair thinning can occur in the "androgen insensitive" occipital area with advancing age. This observation suggests that SA, in contrast to

T	able	8.1	Differences	between	SA	and	AGA
---	------	-----	-------------	---------	----	-----	-----

AGA is not limited to a specific scalp region and may not be hormonally mediated.

It has been clearly established that the pathophysiology of early onset AGA is hormonal in nature. In younger men and women with AGA, there is a substantial increase in the local transformation of testosterone to dihydrotestosterone (DHT) in the frontal anagen hair follicles by the enzyme 5α -reductase [52]. The important role of DHT has been demonstrated in patients with male pseudohermaphroditism due to congenital deficiency of 5α -reductase type II who do not develop temporal recession [17]. DHT, which has a five times higher affinity for the androgen receptor (AR) compared to testosterone triggers specific gene sites responsible for the gradual miniaturization of genetically programed hair follicles [35]. Studies evaluating the correlation between serum androgen levels with degree of hair loss have been controversial, but it may be that an elevated ratio of DHT/T is significant in men with severe AGA [21]. It has been suggested that the various clinical patterns of AGA in men and women may reflect quantitative differences in levels of AR and steroid-converting enzymes in specific scalp regions at different ages. However, since there may be other nonandrogen causes of hair thinning in women which have no counterpart in men, the term female pattern hair loss (FPHL) has been coined to encompass the clinical phenotype of hair loss in the central scalp region [40, 41]. It may be that genderspecific hair growth differences may occur due to the modulatory role of estrogen receptor beta, which has only recently been identified [64, 65]. Although the effect of estrogens in follicular controls is less well understood than androgens, a variety of clinical data suggest it is an attractive candidate for study and likely important in the pathway leading to hair miniaturization in FPHL.

	AGA	SA
Onset	Teens	After the age of 60 years
Distribution	Patterned	May be more diffuse
Pathophysiology	DHT	Unknown
Genetics	Polygenic?	Unknown
Association or risk factor for other diseases	Cardiovascular diseases Benign prostatic hyperplasia Prostate cancer	Age-related diseases?

Is SA, like AGA, also hormonally mediated, at least to some extent? The preponderance of current evidence suggests that it is not. Biochemical studies of ARs have shown a nearly twofold decrease compared to levels in younger men with AGA; furthermore, levels of type I and II 5-alpha-reductase were only slightly higher in the frontal than the occipital scalp, suggesting that the strong hormonal signals seen in AGA are not the cause of thinning in SA [50]. In recent cross-sectional and longitudinal studies, it has been confirmed that there is progressive decline in testosterone levels with advancing age and at least 25% of men over the age of 70 years meet laboratory criteria for hypogonadism [53, 66, 74]. This pervasive waning of circulating androgens would also argue against androgen-related hair thinning. Furthermore, in early onset AGA, it has been shown that the hair miniaturization in the affected scalp can be partially reversed either by anti-androgens or by blockade of 5a-reductase with medications such as finasteride or dutasteride [25, 43, 61]. However, in older men and postmenopausal women taking finasteride, hair regrowth has not been observed, with the exception of a few case reports, again suggesting that the mechanism of thinning may not be hormonally mediated [49, 67].

It is well known that AGA tends to run in families, but the underlying genetic susceptibility and mode of inheritance has not been completely elucidated. Current evidence suggests that AGA is a polygenetic trait given the high prevalence of balding, the strong concordance between family members, and the fact that risk increases with the number of relatives already affected [5, 11, 30, 38, 56]. Various candidate genes have been analyzed as possible susceptibility markers. Linkage studies failed to find any markers for early onset AGA on chromosomes 2 or 5 which are known to code for 5α -reductase types II and I [12]. However, it has been shown that the AR gene, which is on the X chromosome plays an important role in the heritability of AGA. Specifically, frequency of single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in exon 1 of the AR may be measurably associated with severity of male pattern baldness [13, 14, 20]. More recently, genome-wide linkage study of 95 families with AGA has shown strong linkage to chromosome 3q26, which may provide the first step toward the identification of new susceptibility genes [21]. Similar genetic analysis of SA has, to our knowledge, not been undertaken.

With the dramatic accumulation of knowledge on the normal physiology of the folliculo-sebaceous unit,



Fig. 8.1 Conceptual framework of hair thinning in androgenetic alopecia (AGA), female pattern hair loss (FPHL), and senescent alopecia (SA) based on our current understanding of these disorders

it has become clear that there are a number of highly complex and orchestrated signals that allow for growth and regulation of this unique tissue [59]. Therefore, it is plausible that there are a number of different and perhaps overlapping molecular pathways involved in control of hair growth and these may all lead to the final common pathway of hair thinning due to either follicular dropout or miniaturization [8]. Since these pathways have not been fully elucidated, we have constructed a conceptual framework of hair thinning in AGA, FPHL, and SA (Fig. 8.1) based on our current understanding of these disorders first for clarification of our nomenclature and also for the purpose of hypothesis generation. We propose that in AGA, androgens are the predominant influence on follicular miniaturization in individuals who are genetically susceptible to AGA; however, in later decades, other signals such as those involved in aging may also influence the growth characteristics of the follicle and such signals may overlap with or supersede androgen influences. The degree of "susceptibility" to either androgens or senescent signals is likely genetically determined, with individuals having a tendency to one, both, or neither. In women, early onset hair thinning is a hereditary androgen-driven condition, whereas the onset of hair loss in mid-aged women may have other or additional hormonal influences on hair growth. Thus, the possible pathways that could lead to hair thinning in women may be even greater than in men.

Using a molecular approach with microarray genechip technology, we have attempted to both validate prior observations and also support our hypothesis that SA is a distinct process from AGA and is not hormonally mediated. Furthermore, we identify specific senescent or aging signals and pathways that are attractive candidates for further study in hair follicles.

8.2 Comparative Gene Expression Profiling of AGA and SA by Microarray Analysis

Improved knowledge of the changes in gene expression associated with AGA and SA may lead to a greater understanding of the underlying mechanisms of hair thinning and the development of possible intervention strategies. The advantage of microarray technology is that it provides whole-genome views rather than geneby-gene information and also offers a method for rapidly establishing potential associations between genes and functional pathways. We therefore used gene expression profiling to understand the molecular pathogenesis of AGA and SA.

All men seen in the Dermatology Clinic at the Veterans Medical Center in Cleveland who were over the age of 60 were eligible to participate in the study. The study was approved by the local Institutional Review Board. Exclusion criteria included history of scalp or hair disorders and use of known medication that may cause hair growth alteration. Three groups of men were analyzed: Group 1 - Controls (N = 10) had no visible hair thinning. Group 2 - AGA (N = 10) had male pattern hair thinning that was established to have occurred prior to age 30 and Group 3 - SA (N = 10) had diffuse hair thinning that had its onset after the age of 60. Four millimeter scalp biopsies were obtained from vertex scalp or at the leading edge of alopecia that was hair bearing, in accordance with usual clinical practices. The specimens were snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80° prior to analysis. Gene expression profiles of pooled AGA, SA, and normal controls were generated by hybridization to Affymetrix HG-U133 Plus 2.0 chips and the data analyzed with GeneSpring (Agilent Technologies) and Ingenuity Pathways Analysis (www.ingenuity.com) software programs.

8.2.1 Differentially Regulated Genes in AGA

In AGA, 1,708 genes were differentially expressed compared to SA and the control group. Of these, 913 were upregulated (Fig. 8.2a) and 795 genes were downregulated (Fig. 8.2b) compared to SA and normal controls.

As shown in Table 8.2, hair keratins, keratin-associated proteins, and genes involved in hair follicle cycling were downregulated in AGA. Hair keratins and keratinassociated proteins are major components of the hair fiber and play crucial roles in forming a strong hair shaft through a cross-linked network with keratin intermediate filaments (KIF) [54]. In addition, seventeen genes necessary for hair growth cycling, including those required for catagen (BDNF, BMP2, BMP7, VDR, IL1, ER) [4, 16, 22, 39, 46] and telogen induction and maintenance (VDR, RAR) [24] were upregulated in AGA. Twenty four hair growth cycle genes including those required for anagen onset (Wnt-β-catenin, TGF- α , TGF- β , Stat-3, Stat-1) [45, 63], epithelial signal to dermal papilla (PPAR\delta, IGF-1) [3], hair shaft differentiation (Notch, Msx2, KRTs, KAPs) [32, 70], and anagen maintenance (Msx2, Activin, IGF-1) [37] were downregulated in AGA.

Since hair follicle growth cycle depends on a delicate balance between cell proliferation and apoptosis, a number of growth factors, growth factor receptors, transcription factors, apoptotic genes, and nuclear receptors such as retinoic acid receptor and PPAR delta that are required for anagen phase of the growth cycle were also upregulated in AGA. AR gene expression was also upregulated in AGA thereby supporting previous observations that these receptors play an important role in the pathophysiology of the disorder.

These gene expression changes suggest a deregulation of hair follicle cycling in AGA that may cause an increased ratio of catagen/telogen to anagen hair follicles in AGA thereby causing hair thinning.

8.2.2 Differentially Regulated Genes in SA

We identified 431 differentially expressed genes in SA, of which 164 were upregulated (Fig. 8.2c) and 267 were downregulated (Fig. 8.2d), compared to AGA and control samples. As shown in Table 8.3, SA showed large reductions (twofold or more) in the expression of genes involved in protein turnover, such as the 26S proteasome component PSMD7, ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme E2H, and the ubiquitin ligase complex RFFL, all of which are involved in the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway of protein turnover [72]. The downregulated genes in SA also play a role in actin cytoskeletal dynamics (DST,



Fig. 8.2 Distribution of genes showing differential expression between AGA and SA compared to normal controls using Genespring[®] 7.2 software. The distribution of relative expression values for all cDNA elements is shown on the right of each panel. (a) 913 genes showed increased expression in AGA but

ACTN2, TNNI3, and PARVB), mitochondrial function, and energy metabolism (JAK2, PRKD3, AK2, TRAP1, TRIO, ATP12A, MLL4, STK22B). A number of transcription and translation factors, tumor suppressor genes, and developmentally regulated genes also show decreased expression in SA. In contrast, the upregulated genes in SA included inflammatory and stress response genes, transporters, nuclear orphan receptors, and genes involved in apoptosis.

A striking fact about the transcriptional profile of SA is that it is very similar to the transcriptional profiles of other aging mammalian systems such as aging human kidney, muscle, hippocampus, and oocytes

not in SA compared to normal controls and (b) 795 genes showed decreased expression in AGA but not in SA. (c) 164 genes showed increased expression in SA but not in AGA and (d) 267 genes showed decreased expression in SA but not in AGA compared to normal controls

[31,34, 51, 60,75]. This suggests that the hair loss in SA is a consequence of the aging process in the hair follicle.

8.3 Discussion

In the past two decades, dramatic advancements in the field of hair biology have elucidated many of the molecular signals and protein interactions that are responsible for the unique functionality of the follicular unit. Our microarray data shows that AGA is

Table 8.2 Gene expression changes in AGA Differentially expressed genes = 1704						
Downregulated in AGA = 795	Upregulated in AGA = 913					
Hair keratins and keratin-associated proteins KRT16, KRT23, KRT32, KRT34, KRT37, KRT72, KRT83, KRT33B, KRT81, KRTAP5–9	Nuclear and other receptors AR, VDR, NR2F2, COUPTFII, ESRR, IR, EGFR, SDFR1, SDFR2, CHRM3, BMPR2, TLR10, TGFBR3					
Hair growth cycle WNT, B-CATENIN, TGF-A, TGF-B, STAT-3, STAT-1, PPARA, NOTCH, MSX2, ACTIVIN, IGF1	Hair growth cycle BDNF, BMP2, BMP7, VDR, IL1, ER, VDR, RAR					
VDR-RXR signaling CLND1, CREM, CYCLIN A, CYCLINE, CYP7B1, DNAJA, DNAJA2, DNAJA4, DNAJA5, DNAJB6, E2F, EIF5A, GOLT1B, HDAC, HIRA, HISTONE H3, HLA DQA1, HSP70, HSPA9, HSPA14, HSPA1B, KRT81, MAT2A, MAX, MRC1, RBBP4, SMARCC1, SP1, SUPT16H, SWI-SNF, SYNE2, TGM1, TK, USP6NL	Apoptosis AKAP, AKAP1, AKAP7, AKAP13, ATF7, CFTR, CRISP3, CX3CL1, DBT, FBXW7, GLO1, GOPC, HLA-F, IFNAR2, KRT18, KRT19, NFkB, NIBP, NOTCH4, Pka, S100A1, SHANK2, SLC4A4, SLC4A7, Sox, SOX4, SOX10, SOX15, SOX5 TACR1, TLR10, TNFSF13, TRAF4, TTN, USP7					
Chromatin remodeling HDAC, HISTONE H3, SWI-SNF Nuclear receptors RAR-ALPHA, PPAR-DELTA	Inflammatory genes 15-Lipoxygenase, ARTS-1, CCL18, CCL23, CD276, CENPB, CMIP, CNR2, CTDSPL, CYSLTR2, EOMES, FAAH, FBXO9, FLRT2, FOXN3, GPM6B, HLX, HRSP12, ICOSLG, IFNG, IL4, inosine, IPPK, ISG20, MRPS10, NT5C2, OPHN1, PEL11, RB1, RIPK1, SCGB3A1, SLC2A11, SRF, STK11, VTCN1					

associated with decreased expression of genes required for anagen onset and maintenance and increased expression of catagen and telogen inducers. This suggests that the driving force for hair thinning in AGA is deregulated hair follicle cycling. In stark contrast, hair thinning in SA is likely the result of mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress. These marked differences between AGA and SA confirm that they are two distinct clinical disorders and present diverse mechanisms for a final common phenotype of follicular downsizing.

Since the hair undergoes continual and dramatically varying cycles of growth, resorption, and regeneration, it has been considered an ideal tissue for studying issues such as aging and oncogenesis. A mounting body of evidence is linking mitochondrial defects and

Table 8.3 Gene expression changes in SA Differentially expressed genes = 431

Downregulated in SA = 267	Upregulated in SA = 164
Actin cytoskeleton D2L1C, ARHGEF10, DST, ARGBP2, DES, RAPGEF2, ACTN2, FYB, TNN13, KRTHA7, CALD1, DIAPH2, PHACTR1, SMAP1, ARFGEF2, MTSS1	Inflammatory response PTGER3, PTGDS, CYTL1, ANXA1, PBEF1, DAF, GBP6, LTF, RGS1, KCNN4, NR4A2, MS4A1, SOCS3, HLA-DR4, LILRB1, ANXA1, CD69, CRISP3, LYZ, PPBP, IGHA2, MUC7, DCD, MMP12
Proteasome-ubiquitin system RFFL, SH3MD2, BEAN, UBE2H, FBXO27, IBRDC2, FLJ31951, PSMD7, SENP6, FBXL7, TTL, DTX3	Oxidative stress response GADD45b, DUSP1, BTG2, FOS, CYR61, WWOX, EGR1
ATP-binding and energy metabolism DHX36, JAK2, ZAK, ATP12A, KIAA1387, AK2, ATP6VIG2, ATP8A2, ADRBK2, HORMAD1, PAX6, TRAP1, WNK4, MLL3, TRIO	Transporters HBA1, HBG1, HBG2, HBB, ATP6VIB1, TCN1,TM4SF11, SLC14A1, SLC1A1, GRIA2
Transcription factors ELF2, TCF7L2, MAF, DACH1, MED6, NFIC, MYOCD, MLL3, CNOT7, ETV6, PAX8	Apoptosis FADD, NF-kB, JunB, FosB, NR4A2
Translation factors EIF5A, ANKHD1, EIF3S9, EIF4G3	Nuclear orphan receptors NR4A2, NR4A1, NR1D1(THRA), ESRRG

age-related physiologic changes [10, 19, 33]. Previous studies [71] with mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) mutator mice have shown that increased somatic mtDNA mutations cause a variety of aging phenotypes including hair loss and graying of hair. Mitochondrial respiratory chain deficient cells are apoptosis prone and increased cell loss is therefore likely an important consequence of age-associated mitochondrial dysfunction [76].

The free radical theory of aging, first proposed in the 1950s suggests that oxidative damage accumulates in cells and tissues over time and contributes to the decline in physiologic function with age [69]. Since the mitochondrial electron transport chain is the major site of production of reactive oxygen species, it has been proposed that mitochondria are the prime target of oxidative damage. Mitochondria are an attractive "suspect" for contributing to the aging process, because the mitochondrial genome has a number of unique features including the presence of "naked" DNA unprotected by histones, close proximity of the mtDNA to the respiratory chain, and decreased repair capacity compared to nuclear DNA [10]. Tissues with high oxidative requirements such as muscle, heart, and brain have been shown to be the site of increased mitochondrial defects [10]. However, mitochondrial defects have also been shown in other aged tissues, specifically in the skin [10]. Furthermore, patients with inherited mitochondrial disorders have been reported to have skin and hair abnormalities [7, 29, 55].

Another set of genes downregulated in SA are the actin cytoskeletal genes. The actin cytoskeleton plays a fundamental role in many cellular processes and maintains the integrity of all the membranes in the cell. The decrease in ATP production and energy pathways in SA suggests a decrease in mitochondrial function. In yeast cells, the actin cytoskeleton cooperates with the mitochondria to regulate the production of reactive oxygen species [15]. Decrease in actin cytoskeleton increases the production of ROS and induces aging in yeast. The increased expression of oxidative stress responsive genes further supports the possibility of an oxidative damage of the cellular components of the hair follicle in SA.

An intriguing observation we made with SA is the downregulation of genes involved in the protein ubiquitination pathway. Aging is characterized by accumulation of potentially harmful altered proteins that could lead to gradual deterioration of cellular functions and eventually result in increased probability of cell death. Protein activity and turnover are closely tied to posttranslational modifications like ubiquitination, which target proteins for proteosomal degradation and other myriad cellular functions [68]. Thus, loss in proteasome function may impair the ability of hair follicle cells to mount an appropriate response to oxidative stress, thereby enhancing susceptibility to hair thinning.

A potential consequence of altered protein accumulation is the induction of an inflammatory response. During aging, changes in proteins occur that alter their function and render them immunogenic. For example, oxidation accelerated aging of red cells is reported to generate senescent cell antigen and IgG binding, and triggers removal of red cells by macrophages [26]. Thus in SA, we observed that genes involved in prostaglandin synthesis, complement activation, and B and T cell activation showed increased expression. Similarly, an increased inflammatory response has been reported in other aging systems.

In conclusion, our results are supportive of the hypothesis that accumulation of mitochondrial defects in the stem cells of the hair and subsequently in the transient amplifying cells of the hair matrix may lead to apoptosis and age-related hair thinning. Thus, SA may be an accessible marker of other systemic aging processes or disease states. In the future, further elucidation of mechanisms leading to senescent thinning may provide options for prevention or treatment of hair loss.

Take Home Pearls

- AGA and SA have very different gene expression profiles suggesting that they are two distinct disorders.
- > AGA associated with decreased expression of genes required for anagen onset and maintenance and increased expression of catagen and telogen inducers.
- > SA microarray profiling identifies mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress.

Acknowledgments This work was funded by a pilot and feasibility grant to PK from the Skin Diseases Research Center (NIH-NIAMS; P30-AR-39750) at Case Western Reserve University. We would like to acknowledge the contribution of the Gene Expression Array Core Facility of the Comprehensive Cancer Center of Case Western Reserve University and University Case Medical Center (P30 CA43703).

References

- Bang HJ, Yang YJ, Lho DS, Lee WY, Sim WY, Chung BC (2004) Comparative studies on level of androgens in hair and plasma with premature male-pattern baldness. J Dermatol Sci 34:11–16
- Barman JM, Astore I, Pecoraro V (1965) The normal trichogram of the adult. J Invest Dermatol 44:233–236
- Batch JA, Mercuri FA, Werther GA (1996) Identification and localization of insulin-like growth factor-binding protein (IGFBP) messenger rnas in human hair follicle dermal papilla. J Invest Dermatol 106:471–475
- Bikle DD, Elalieh H, Chang S, Xie Z, Sundberg JP (2006) Development and progression of alopecia in the vitamin D receptor null mouse. J Cell Physiol 207:340–353
- Birch MP, Messenger JF, Messenger AG (2001) Hair density, hair diameter and the prevalence of female pattern hair loss. Br J Dermatol 144:297–304
- Birch MP, Messenger AG (2001) Genetic factors predispose to balding and non-balding in men. Eur J Dermatol 11: 309–314
- Bodemer C, Rotig A, Rustin P, Cormier V, Niaudet P, Saudubray JM, Rabier D, Munnich A, de Prost Y (1999) Hair and skin disorders as signs of mitochondrial disease. Pediatrics 103:428–433
- Cotsarelis G, Millar SE (2001) Towards a molecular understanding of hair loss and its treatment. Trends Mol Med 7: 293–301
- Courtois M, Loussouarn G, Hourseau C, Grollier JF (1995) Ageing and hair cycles. Br J Dermatol 132:86–93
- DiMauro S, Tanji K, Bonilla E, Pallotti F, Schon EA (2002) Mitochondrial abnormalities in muscle and other aging cells: classification, causes, and effects. Muscle Nerve 26:597–607
- Ellis JA, Harrap SB (2001) The genetics of androgenetic alopecia. Clin Dermatol 19:149–154
- Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (1998) Genetic analysis of male pattern baldness and the 5alpha-reductase genes. J Invest Dermatol 110:849–853
- Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (1999) Insulin gene polymorphism and premature male pattern baldness in the general population. Clin Sci (Lond) 96:659–662
- 14. Ellis JA, Scurrah KJ, Cobb JE, Zaloumis SG, Duncan AE, Harrap SB (2007) Baldness and the androgen receptor: the AR polyglycine repeat polymorphism does not confer susceptibility to androgenetic alopecia. Hum Genet 121: 451–457
- Gourlay CW, Ayscough KR (2005) The actin cytoskeleton in ageing and apoptosis. FEMS Yeast Res 5:1193–1198
- Guha U, Mecklenburg L, Cowin P, Kan L, O'Guin WM, D'Vizio D, Pestell RG, Paus R, Kessler JA (2004) Bone morphogenetic protein signaling regulates postnatal hair follicle differentiation and cycling. Am J Pathol 165:729–740
- 17. J.M.h.s.i.p.-r.a.a.i.i.c.b.A.J.A.-. Hamilton
- Headington JT (1984) Transverse microscopic anatomy of the human scalp. A basis for a morphometric approach to disorders of the hair follicle. Arch Dermatol 120:449–456
- Hekimi S, Guarente L (2003) Genetics and the specificity of the aging process. Science 299:1351–1354
- Hillmer AM, Hanneken S, Ritzmann S, Becker T, Freudenberg J, Brockschmidt FF, Flaquer A, Freudenberg-Hua Y, Jamra RA, Metzen C, Heyn U, Schweiger N, Betz RC, Blaumeiser

B, Hampe J, Schreiber S, Schulze TG, Hennies HC, Schumacher J, Propping P, Ruzicka T, Cichon S, Wienker TF, Kruse R, Nothen MM (2005) Genetic variation in the human androgen receptor gene is the major determinant of common early-onset androgenetic alopecia. Am J Hum Genet 77:140–148

- 21. Hillmer AM, Flaquer A, Hanneken S, Eigelshoven S, Kortum AK, Brockschmidt FF, Golla A, Metzen C, Thiele H, Kolberg S, Reinartz R, Betz RC, Ruzicka T, Hennies HC, Kruse R, Nothen MM (2008) Genome-wide scan and fine-mapping linkage study of androgenetic alopecia reveals a locus on chromosome 3q26. Am J Hum Genet 82: 737–743
- Hoffmann R, Happle R, Paus R (1998) Elements of the interleukin-1 signaling system show hair cycle-dependent gene expression in murine skin. Eur J Dermatol 8:475–477
- Hordinsky M, Sawaya M, Roberts JL (2002) Hair loss and hirsutism in the elderly. Clin Geriatr Med 18:121–133
- 24. Hsieh JC, Sisk JM, Jurutka PW, Haussler CA, Slater SA, Haussler MR, Thompson CC (2003) Physical and functional interaction between the vitamin D receptor and hairless corepressor, two proteins required for hair cycling. J Biol Chem 278:38665–38674
- 25. Kaufman KD, Olsen EA, Whiting D, Savin R, DeVillez R, Bergfeld W, Price VH, Van Neste D, Roberts JL, Hordinsky M, Shapiro J, Binkowitz B, Gormley GJ (1998) Finasteride in the treatment of men with androgenetic alopecia. Finasteride Male Pattern Hair Loss Study Group. J Am Acad Dermatol 39:578–589
- 26. Kay M (2005) Immunoregulation of cellular life span. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1057:85–111
- Kligman AM (1988) The comparative histopathology of male-pattern baldness and senescent baldness. Clin Dermatol 6:108–118
- Korf B (2008) Hutchinson-Gilford progeria syndrome, aging, and the nuclear lamina. N Engl J Med 358:552–555
- 29. Kubota Y, Ishii T, Sugihara H, Goto Y, Mizoguchi M (1999) Skin manifestations of a patient with mitochondrial encephalomyopathy with lactic acidosis and strokelike episodes (MELAS syndrome). J Am Acad Dermatol 41: 469–473
- Kuster W, Happle R (1984) The inheritance of common baldness: two B or not two B? J Am Acad Dermatol 11: 921–926
- Lund PK, Hoyt EC, Bizon J, Smith DR, Haberman R, Helm K, Gallagher M (2004) Transcriptional mechanisms of hippocampal aging. Exp Gerontol 39:1613–1622
- 32. Ma L, Liu J, Wu T, Plikus M, Jiang Tx, Bi Q, Liu YH, Muller-Rover S, Peters H, Sundberg JP, Maxson R, Maas RL, Chuong CM (2003) "Cyclic alopecia" in Msx2 mutants: defects in hair cycling and hair shaft differentiation. Development 130:379–389
- Mandavilli BS, Santos JH, Van Houten B (2002) Mitochondrial DNA repair and aging. Mutat Res 509:127–151
- 34. Melk A, Mansfield ES, Hsieh SC, Hernandez-Boussard T, Grimm P, Rayner DC, Halloran PF, Sarwal MM (2005) Transcriptional analysis of the molecular basis of human kidney aging using cDNA microarray profiling. Kidney Int 68:2667–2679
- Messenger AG (1993) The control of hair growth: an overview. J Invest Dermatol 101:4S–9S

- Messenger AG (2008) Androgenetic alopecia. In: Hordinsky MA (ed) Hair and scalp diseases. Informa Healthcare, New York, pp 107–118
- 37. Nakamura M, Matzuk MM, Gerstmayer B, Bosio A, Lauster R, Miyachi Y, Werner S, Paus R (2003) Control of pelage hair follicle development and cycling by complex interactions between follistatin and activin. Faseb J 17:497–499
- Nyholt DR, Gillespie NA, Heath AC, Martin NG (2003) Genetic basis of male pattern baldness. J Invest Dermatol 121:1561–1564
- 39. Ohnemus U, Uenalan M, Conrad F, Handjiski B, Mecklenburg L, Nakamura M, Inzunza J, Gustafsson JA, Paus R (2005) Hair cycle control by estrogens: catagen induction via estrogen receptor (ER)-alpha is checked by ER beta signaling. Endocrinology 146:1214–1225
- Olsen EA (2001) Female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 45:S70–S80
- Olsen EA, Hordinsky M, Roberts JL, Whiting DA (2002) Female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 47:795
- 42. Olsen EA, Messenger AG, Shapiro J, Bergfeld WF, Hordinsky MK, Roberts JL, Stough D, Washenik K, Whiting DA (2005) Evaluation and treatment of male and female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 52:301–311
- 43. Olsen EA, Hordinsky M, Whiting D, Stough D, Hobbs S, Ellis ML, Wilson T, Rittmaster RS (2006) The importance of dual 5alpha-reductase inhibition in the treatment of male pattern hair loss: results of a randomized placebo-controlled study of dutasteride versus finasteride. J Am Acad Dermatol 55:1014–1023
- 44. Orentreich N (1959) Autografts in alopecias and other selected dermatological conditions. Ann N Y Acad Sci 83: 463–479
- 45. Paus R, Foitzik K, Welker P, Bulfone-Paus S, Eichmuller S (1997) Transforming growth factor-beta receptor type I and type II expression during murine hair follicle development and cycling. J Invest Dermatol 109:518–526
- 46. Peters EM, Hansen MG, Overall RW, Nakamura M, Pertile P, Klapp BF, Arck PC, Paus R (2005) Control of human hair growth by neurotrophins: brain-derived neurotrophic factor inhibits hair shaft elongation, induces catagen, and stimulates follicular transforming growth factor beta2 expression. J Invest Dermatol 124:675–685
- Price VH (1999) Treatment of hair loss. N Engl J Med 341:964–973
- Price VH (2003) Androgenetic alopecia in adolescents. Cutis 71:115–121
- 49. Price VH, Roberts JL, Hordinsky M, Olsen EA, Savin R, Bergfeld W, Fiedler V, Lucky A, Whiting DA, Pappas F, Culbertson J, Kotey P, Meehan A, Waldstreicher J (2000) Lack of efficacy of finasteride in postmenopausal women with androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 43: 768–776
- Price VH (2001) Histology and hormonal activity in senescent thinning in males. Presented at the Annual Meeting of the Society for Investigative Dermatology, Washington, DC
- 51. Rodwell GE, Sonu R, Zahn JM, Lund J, Wilhelmy J, Wang L, Xiao W, Mindrinos M, Crane E, Segal E, Myers BD, Brooks JD, Davis RW, Higgins J, Owen AB, Kim SK (2004) A transcriptional profile of aging in the human kidney. PLoS Biol 2:e427

- 52. Sawaya ME, Price VH (1997) Different levels of 5alphareductase type I and II, aromatase, and androgen receptor in hair follicles of women and men with androgenetic alopecia. J Invest Dermatol 109:296–300
- Seidman SN (2007) Androgens and the aging male. Psychopharmacol Bull 40:205–218
- Shimomura Y, Ito M (2005) Human hair keratin-associated proteins. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 10:230–233
- 55. Silengo M, Valenzise M, Spada M, Ferrero GB, Ferraris S, Dassi P, Jarre L (2003) Hair anomalies as a sign of mitochondrial disease. Eur J Pediatr 162:459–461
- Sinclair R (1998) Male pattern androgenetic alopecia. BMJ 317:865–869
- 57. Sperling L (2003) Senescent balding. The Parthenon Publishing Group, New York
- Sperling LC, Lupton GP (1995) Histopathology of nonscarring alopecia. J Cutan Pathol 22:97–114
- Stenn KS, Paus R (2001) Controls of hair follicle cycling. Physiol Rev 81:449–494
- Steuerwald NM, Bermudez MG, Wells D, Munne S, Cohen J (2007) Maternal age-related differential global expression profiles observed in human oocytes. Reprod Biomed Online 14:700–708
- 61. Stough D (2007) Dutasteride improves male pattern hair loss in a randomized study in identical twins. J Cosmet Dermatol 6:9–13
- 62. Tajima M, Hamada C, Arai T, Miyazawa M, Shibata R, Ishino A (2007) Characteristic features of Japanese women's hair with aging and with progressing hair loss. J Dermatol Sci 45:93–103
- Thompson CC, Sisk JM, Beaudoin GM III (2006), Hairless and Wnt signaling: allies in epithelial stem cell differentiation. Cell Cycle 5:1913–1917
- 64. Thornton MJ, Taylor AH, Mulligan K, Al-Azzawi F, Lyon CC, O'Driscoll J, Messenger AG (2003) Oestrogen receptor beta is the predominant oestrogen receptor in human scalp skin. Exp Dermatol 12:181–190
- 65. Thornton MJ, Taylor AH, Mulligan K, Al-Azzawi F, Lyon CC, O'Driscoll J, Messenger AG (2003) The distribution of estrogen receptor beta is distinct to that of estrogen receptor alpha and the androgen receptor in human skin and the pilose-baceous unit. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 8: 100–103
- 66. Tostain JL, Blanc F (2008) Testosterone deficiency: a common, unrecognized syndrome. Nat Clin Pract Urol 5: 388–396
- Trueb RM (2004) Finasteride treatment of patterned hair loss in normoandrogenic postmenopausal women. Dermatology 209:202–207
- 68. Tseng A, Inuzuka H, Gao D, Singh A, Wei W (2008) Experimental approaches to investigate the proteasomal degradation pathways involved in regulation of apoptosis. Methods Enzymol 446:205–223
- Van Remmen H, Richardson A (2001) Oxidative damage to mitochondria and aging. Exp Gerontol 36:957–968
- Vauclair S, Nicolas M, Barrandon Y, Radtke F (2005) Notch1 is essential for postnatal hair follicle development and homeostasis. Dev Biol 284:184–193
- Vermulst M, Wanagat J, Kujoth GC, Bielas JH, Rabinovitch PS, Prolla TA, Loeb LA (2008) DNA deletions and clonal mutations drive premature aging in mitochondrial mutator mice. Nat Genet 40:392–394

- Voges D, Zwickl P, Baumeister W (1999) The 26S proteasome: a molecular machine designed for controlled proteolysis. Annu Rev Biochem 68:1015–1068
- Whiting DA (1993) Diagnostic and predictive value of horizontal sections of scalp biopsy specimens in male pattern androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 28:755–763
- 74. Yeap BB, Almeida OP, Hyde Z, Norman PE, Chubb SA, Jamrozik K, Flicker L (2007) In men older than 70 years, total testosterone remains stable while free testosterone declines with age. The health in men study. Eur J Endocrinol 156:585–594
- 75. Zahn JM, Sonu R, Vogel H, Crane E, Mazan-Mamczarz K, Rabkin R, Davis RW, Becker KG, Owen AB, Kim SK (2006) Transcriptional profiling of aging in human muscle reveals a common aging signature. PLoS Genet 2:e115
- 76. Zuin A, Gabrielli N, Calvo IA, Garcia-Santamarina S, Hoe KL, Kim DU, Park HO, Hayles J, Ayte J, Hidalgo E (2008) Mitochondrial dysfunction increases oxidative stress and decreases chronological life span in fission yeast. PLoS ONE 3:e2842

The Aging Hair Pigmentary Unit

Desmond J. Tobin

Core Message

- As a highly visual and social species we communicate significantly via our physical appearance. Thus, it is unsurprising that the phenotypic aspects (including color) of our skin and hair feature prominently in such communication. Perhaps, one of the more potent reminders of aging is the change in pigmentation from birth to puberty and through to young adulthood, middle age, and beyond. Indeed, the hair bulb melanocyte may be viewed as an exquisitely sensitive aging sensor. In this context, we can appreciate that the loss of pigmentation from the hair tends to be earlier and much more striking than the age-associated pigmentation changes that we see in the epidermis.
- > This phenotypic difference between the hair follicle and the epidermis-melanocyte subpopulations is of considerable interest, not least as both subpopulations originate from the same embyrologic neural crest and that the melanoctye stem cells in the adult hair follicle can occupy vacant niches in the epidermis. A major source of the differential aging of melanocytes in the hair bulb vs. the epidermis is likely due to the former's stringent coupling to

Centre for Skin Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Richmond Road, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK e-mail: d.tobin@bradford.ac.uk the hair growth cycle when compared with the latter's continuous and UV-sensitive melanogenesis. Also likely to be involved is the maintenance of permissive microenvironments in these different skin compartments including their differing redox environments and variable connectivity with neuroendocrine axis.

> Over the last few years, we and others have striven to develop advanced cell culture methodologies for isolated hair follicle melanocytes and for intact anagen hair follicle organ culture, which may provide research tools to elucidate the regulatory mechanisms of hair follicle pigmentation. Others have assessed the robustness of the hair follicle-melanocyte stem compartment with age and other functional stressors. In the long term, it may be feasible to develop strategies to modulate some of these aging-associated changes in the hair follicle that impinge particularly of the melanocyte populations.

9.1 Introduction

Although the skin contains hemoglobin and carotenoid pigments, only the melanins contribute significantly to our overall skin and hair color. Melanins are a class of mixed indole-rich compounds formed via a phylogenetically ancient and complex biochemical pathway called *melanogenesis*. This biochemistry occurs in unique lysosome-related organelles called *melanosomes* that are formed within the cytoplasm of cells called *melanocytes*. While even the casual observer

D. J. Tobin

can appreciate how hair growth and pigmentation have facilitated evolutionary success in other mammals, it has been much more difficult to determine how these played a fundamental role in human survival over time. Still, as much of the human species' success is due to its social prowess, it is reasonable that skin and hair color would contribute significantly in human social communications as these traits provide much information regarding an individual's health, age, ethnicity, gender, and attractiveness. More enigmatic still is the luxuriant and pigmented nature of human scalp hair, which uniquely among the primates is likely to have had important evolutionary selective pressure [52].

At least two characteristics of hair follicles may provide some clues. Hair follicles contain highly proliferative tissue, with a cell division rate second only to the bone marrow and gut epithelium [45]. The proliferative epithelial fraction of the growing or anagen hair follicle bulb matrix is almost 100%. Moreover, this massive keratinocyte proliferation can continue for extraordinarily long periods of time – a particularly famous example is a 42-year-old Chinese woman with scalp hair of 4.3 m, representing a continuous anagen of 26 or more years [38]. More usually, scalp anagen persists for 3-5 years, and these follicles extrude the hair fiber at a rate of approximately 1 cm per month. In this way, the hair, which undergoes no further biogenic change, can trap and bindup toxic materials (e.g., heavy metals) from the scalp tissue and ultimately from the entire body via the circulation and highly vascularized hair follicles [52]. Contributing to this is the very high rates of melanogenic activity in growing pigmented scalp hair, which facilitates the selective and avid binding of toxins and metals to melanin pigment [52, 65]. In this way, the complex indoles of melanin can act as an important sink for sequestering potentially noxious materials within the long, deeply melanized, scalp hair fibers, thereby limiting their access (and so potential damage) to the living tissue of the highly vascularized scalp.

The vast majority of the global human population has dark brown/black scalp hair during their early/ mid-lives, perhaps reflecting our out-of-Africa origins and the climatic imperatives associated with this [65]. However, what about the remaining 5–10% of humans concentrated today in northern Europe who have emerged with the diverse palette of colors, e.g., white blonde, yellow blonde, auburn, red, and all shades in between? The relatively recent discovery of mutations in the melanocortin-1 receptor (MC1-R) gene, which encodes for a G-protein-coupled receptor, has contributed hugely to our understanding of mammalian pigmentation [6, 35]. MC1-R is activated in the main by pro-melanogenic peptide ligands derived from proopiomelanocortin including α -melanocyte-stimulating hormone (α -MSH) and adrenocorticotropin hormone (ACTH) [6]. Some subpopulations of northwestern Europeans, especially those with red hair, are homozygotes or compound heterozygotes for a limited number of MC1-R mutations [34].

The first significant assessment of pigmentation in human hair follicles, which has set the scene for even very recent work, is the exceptional report "The nature of hair pigment" by Fitzpatrick et al. [13], published in 1958. In this study, I will provide only a brief review of the regulation of hair follicle pigmentation before focusing, instead on our current knowledge of the aging pigmentary unit and canities or hair graying. Interested readers are directed to the recent more comprehensive reviews on the topic [41, 42, 53, 54].

9.2 Origin of Hair Follicle Melanocytes

To appreciate the fate of melanocytes during human life and the implication this has for melanocyte stem cells, proliferation, differentiation, and death, it is important to have some appreciation of the origin of these fascinating cells. Melanocytes of both the epidermal- and follicular-melanin units are derived from immature melanocytes or "melanoblasts" that migrate along stereotypic pathways from the neural crest into the skin during embryogenesis. The regulatory controls of melanocyte lineage commitment remain a subject of intense interest in research [49], and so far it appears that microphthalmia-associated transcription factor (MITF), SOX10, Pax3, KIT, fibroblast growth factor-2, and endothelin 3 are involved to variable extents [49]. Once committed, endothelin 3 appears to be required to differentiate early melanoblast on their journey to the epidermis [66], and by 7 weeks of human gestation initiation of melanin production (melanogenesis) can be seen in these cells several weeks before actual hair follicle development commences [18]. There is an emerging view, however, that immature melanocytes even in adult skin may retain some plasticity regarding their potential differentiation trajectories [49].

At the time of hair follicle morphogenesis/development, some progeny of proliferating melanoblasts/melanocytes in the epidermis (often called "transit or transient-amplifying" melanocytes) leave the epidermis and move to the developing hair follicles. Depending on the intra-follicular compartment in which they reside, melanocytes may become/remain dopa oxidase-positive (i.e., express active tyrosinase) or remain dopa oxidasenegative cells (i.e., either fail to express tyrosinase or express an inactive tyrosinase) [31]. It is perhaps worth reflecting at this point, as such compartmentalization of follicular melanocyte subpopulations during skin development is likely to be important for considerations of melanocyte "renewal" during the hair growth cycle, role of the stem melanocyte reservoir, and during age-related pigmentation changes and age-related depletion of functioning melanocytes during graving.

9.3 Cutaneous Melanocyte Subpopulations and Implications for Hair Aging

Even indifferent observations of our fellow humans highlight the apparent independence of the epidermaland follicular-melanin units, e.g., the co-expression of white hair and black skin in aging people of African descent and conversely the raven hair of some white Europeans. This is also reflected at the cellular level where differentiated hair bulb melanocytes tend to be larger, more dendritic, have more extensive Golgi and rough endoplasmic reticulum, and produce larger melanosomes than their epidermal cousins [54, 55, 57]. Moreover, while melanin granules are almost completely degraded in the differentiating layers of the epidermis, hair follicle melanin granules transferred into precortical keratinocytes remain minimally digested (although red/yellow pheomelanin appears to be lessresistant than black/brown eumelanin). In that way, the distal ends of a typical hair shaft remain similarly pigmented at proximal and distal ends.

Perhaps, reflective of their original migration pathways during skin and hair follicle development, the more superficially distributed melanocytes are broadly melanogenically active (i.e., with 3,4-dihydroxy phenylalanine (dopa)-oxidase activity of tyrosinase) and are detected in the basal layers of the epidermis, infundibulum (i.e., uppermost hair follicle), and sebaceous gland. It is not yet clear what role the latter melanocyte subpopulation has, although this is likely to be at least in part antimicrobial in this hormonesensitive holocrine gland [24, 56]. Proximal to this subpopulation are scattered dopa oxidase-negative, and hence amelanotic melanocytes of the mid-to-lower outer root sheath. These follicular pigment cells may represent a pool of "transient" melanocytes that migrate from precursor melanocyte stores in the hair follicle bulge to other areas of the outer root sheath [19, 28].

The main site for the most differentiated follicular melanocyte subpopulation is the hair bulb matrix located above and around the upper follicular papilla. Although these melanocytes donate melanin directly to keratinocytes of the hair cortex and less to the medulla, and rarely the hair cuticle, this transient region of the hair follicle contains an enigmatic additional but minor subpopulation of poorly differentiated melanocytes [32, 46] distributed to the most proximal and peripheral regions of the growing hair bulb. It is possible that these represent a migratory population that maintains the bulbar complement of functioning melanocytes or they may indeed have a nonpigmentary role (cf. [51]). Thus, one of the surprises to newcomers to the field of hair follicle pigmentation is the multiple subpopulations of melanocytes in human scalp hair follicles. We and others have attempted to characterize these multiple subpopulations of melanocytes using in vitro strategies. While immature follicular melanocytes can be detected in primary cultures of follicular melanocytes, it is not yet clear whether some of these cells may indeed have bona fide melanoblast or stem cell potential [55, 58].

9.4 The Hair Growth Cycle and Its Implications for Aging of the Hair Pigmentary Unit

Despite their common origin, epidermal- and follicularmelanocyte behavior is regulated differently [32, 40, 41, 44, 58]. In this context, follicular-melanocyte activity is episodic (driven by hair cycle change), whereas epidermal-melanocyte activity is generally continuous, although this constitutive activity can be stimulated further: i.e., after exposure to UV radiation. As active hair follicle pigmentation only occurs during active hair growth (i.e., anagen), the duration of this phase will have direct implications for follicularmelanocyte homeostasis. Thus, for scalp hair follicles bulbar melanocytes will be engaged in melanogenesis for up to 10 years, whereas active melanogenesis of less than 1 month is likely for eyebrow hair follicles. However, the so-called (blocked-in-anagen) cases, as dramatically represented by the highly pigmented and very long (4.6 M) scalp hair of Mrs Y.D. in China, force us to conclude that there may be enormous melanocyte capacity in the hair follicle pigmentary unit during a single (albeit 26 year + long) anagen [38]. This view is based however on the unproven supposition that there is little or no replacement of bulbar melanocytes during a single anagen phase. Our recent identification of a second, immature melanocyte subpopulation in the proximal bulb leaves open the possibility for intra-anagen turnover of terminally differentiated bulbar melanocytes [12].

No melanin is actively produced (tyrosinase and tyrosinase-related protein 1 mRNA and protein are undetectable) during the relatively resting stage of the hair cycle called telogen. This runt stage of the hair cycle (less than 30% of the growing hair follicle tissue mass) contains however all cell precursors needed to reconstitute a fully pigmented anagen VI hair follicle (Fig. 9.1). While it is not clear which factor(s) drive the transition of the telogen hair follicle into early anagen, these events also stimulate or subsequently trigger the re-activation of the follicular pigmentary unit. In murine hair follicles, some dopachrome tautomerasepositive melanocytic cells (melanoblasts or true melanocyte stem cells) can be detected in the telogen of follicles and some of these are also the melanocytesurvival marker KIT [29]. One to two days after anagen induction, these cells begin to express tyrosinase mRNA, and subsequently tyrosinase but not tyrosinase activity, and some of these also being to express TRP1. Melanocytes residing in the upper outer root sheath (site of the presumptive germ cell reservoir) however remain TRP1 negative, whereas a second TRP1/DCT/ KIT-positive melanocyte subpopulation now begins to proliferate [13].

A critical determinant of melanocyte behavior is its local microenvironment. Thus, it is striking that only follicular melanocytes located close to the anagen follicular papilla, which appears to be a permissive location. This does not appear to involve a generic mesenchymal signal, as melanocytes in the outer root sheath closely associated with the mesenchymal **Fig. 9.1** Fully pigmented human anagen scalp hair follicle showing intense melanization of the hair bulb and hair shaft and prominent blood vessel (*left*)

dermal or connective tissue sheath remain for the most part amelanotic [19, 51]. The follicular papilla cells exhibit a biochemical milieu that favors the production of high amounts of L-tyrosine from L-phenylalanine [37, 65]. A particular redox environment appears to exist in the follicular papilla that is pertinent to the support of melanogenesis. This is perhaps to be expected given that reactive oxygen species (ROS) are themselves produced as a function of melanogenesis (cf. [37]). This latter point has implications for canities, as oxidative stress may play an important role in hair graying.

It appears that the telogen-anagen transition is the only period of the hair cycle in which follicular melanocyte proliferation occurs. Proliferating melanocytes can be first detected during anagen II, with a subsequent burst of melanocyte mitosis later in anagen III [46]. Hair bulb melanocytes reach a peak by anagen VI or full anagen stage that is characterized by maximal hair fiber production. Daughter melanocytes thereafter differentiate with become larger and more dendritic in preparation for the active transfer of mature melanosomes to precortical keratinocytes in full anagen.

The transition between high anagen and the start of catagen-associated regression of the hair follicle is also the subject of intense study. During this event, the



activity and expression levels of tyrosinase decreases rapidly to become undetectable/very low in late catagen [40, 60]. It is during this phase of the cycle that several follicular melanocytes depart significantly from the regulatory norms operating in the epidermal-melanin unit. This catagen-driven physiologic decrease in follicular melanogenesis may reflect either an exhaustion of an active signaling system that stimulates melanogenesis, and/or may be caused by the production of inhibitors of melanocyte activity. It is of note that melanocyte change can even predate final cessation of keratinocyte proliferation, with early melanocyte effects including retraction of cell dendrites [60], as a result there is a brief "canities-like" event of unknown function at the end of each hair cycle: i.e., a limited amount of keratinocyte proliferation continues for a short while such that the last section of hair shaft produced is usually unpigmented. Equally curious is the production of pigment at the end of anagen, which fails to be incorporated into the hair shaft, but is instead distributed to the follicular papilla, epithelial strand, or connective tissue sheath of these catagen hair follicles. Similar pigment incontinence is also seen during canities, again highlighting some similarities between hair bulb melanocyte fate during catagen and canities (see below).

A further change in the redox status of the regressing hair follicle, and particularly its associated follicular papilla, may contribute to the altered follicularmelanocyte status at this time. Specifically, DCT activity also drops significantly to its lowest levels during catagen, and this tautomerase has been reported to improve melanocyte survival to oxidative stress [26]. Moreover, pterin (e.g., $6BH_4$) synthesis and PAH activities are at their lowest during catagen, and a reducing environment nonconducive to melanogenesis is provided by rising the levels of thioredoxin reductase. This reduces the supply of L-tyrosine to the hair follicle pigmentary unit, further generating conditions unfavorable for active melanogenesis [37].

Recently, we provided formal proof to explain disappearance of mature hair bulb melanocytes during catagen. The prevailing view was that the hair bulb melanocyte system was a self-perpetuating system, whereby melanocytes involved in the pigmentation of one hair generation remain involved in the pigmentation of the next and so resisted catagen-driven apoptosis in the hair bulb [9]. In contrast, our current view is that the need for melanocyte replacement from the melanocyte reservoir in the upper hair follicle [28, 60] is driven by the loss of at least a proportion of the mostly highly melanotic (and possibly terminally differentiated) hair bulb melanocytes by apoptosis [58]. It is possible, however, that some melanogenically active melanocytes derive from a subpopulation of catagensurviving melanocytes [9], although these may themselves be lost via apoptosis in the next hair cycle change-over. The above view depends on the existence of a flexible hair follicle melanocyte "stem" reservoir, and these are located in the permanent part of the cycling hair follicle [28].

9.5 Aging of Melanocytes and Its Implications for the Aging Hair Follicle Pigmentary Unit

While the jury may be out on whether we can gain or loose significant numbers of hair follicles during our lifetimes, there is no doubt that they can dramatically change their form during life. A single hair follicle can produce a fine (un)pigmented lanugo hair during fetal life, change to a shorter unpigmented vellus hair during childhood, which thereafter can increase to less fine pigmented intermediate hair in the prepubescent child. At puberty, these same follicles are able to produce longer, thicker, and most pigmented terminal hair shafts characteristic of the adult. Miniaturization of hair fibers (e.g., in androgenetic alopecia) may represent a partial reversal of this sequence later in life [1].

As alluded to above, the hair follicle pigmentary unit also is highly susceptible to age-related change, particularly visible in those of European ancestry. Broadly speaking, hair color is at its lightest in early childhood and become progressively darker even before puberty and darkening further during adolescence and young adulthood [23] until the onset of hair graving or canities. Hair color darkening with age is largely due to the influence of hormones, including the sex steroid androgens and estrogens. We and others have also shown that melanocytes are acquisitively sensitive to (neuro)endocrine factors [41, 56]. There also are significant body-site variations in regulation of hair color, which may reflect significant local variations in hormonal stimulation of hair follicles, and these too can become more visibly expressed at certain ages. A striking example of this effect is the phenomenon of heterochromia (i.e., two-tone hair color) that also becomes more apparent with age and is often strikingly apparent for scalp and beard (e.g., brown scalp and red beard), but may also affect the scalp alone [63].

The age of 30 years is a useful watershed period to assess the effects of chronologic skin aging in humans – perhaps reflective of the period beyond which change is not likely to have exerted significant evolutionary (i.e., reproductive) effect. Based on this consideration alone, it is difficult to predict any functional advantage for gray or white hair, beyond some social and communication signaling value.

The stable (i.e., constitutively active) epidermalmelanin unit succumbs to a 10–20% reduction in pigment-producing epidermal melanocytes (whether in sun-exposed or unexposed skin) for every decade after 30 years of age [41, 63]. Given the extremely low turnover of melanocytes in the epidermis (even after UV exposure), this would appear to indicate that epidermal melanocytes are relatively long-living cells, which must be well protected (e.g., via BCL2 expression) from exogenous stressors including UV radiation-induced ROS, and endogenous oxidative stress hose generated during melanogenesis itself.

At this point, it may be useful to explore our current understanding of how melanocytes age, although the caveat here is that most data derived from *in vitro* studies refer to studies, where a form of enforced proliferative state and replicative senescence is induced. Thus, it is not at all clear how these data may be accurately extrapolated to melanocytes *in situ*.

9.6 Molecular Mechanisms of Melanocyte Aging

The systematic study of melanocyte aging has only begun relatively recently (cf. [57]), and has been further stimulated by the significant recent interest in melanocyte stem cells – particularly how these cells may play a role in both hair graying and melanoma [14, 20]. Melanocytes are lost with age loss, not only from the skin (epidermis and hair follicle), but also from nevi and the eye. Most attention has however been directed to the loss of the easily detected dopa-positive (i.e., tyrosinase-positive) melanocytes (Fig. 9.2), although it has been inferred that total graying must also involve some loss of melanocytes from the stem cell reservoirs.

The rate of melanocyte loss may vary between different body sites and within a compartment of the same body site. This heterogeneity may reflect differences in their intrinsic "melanogenetic clocks" or rather a deficit or loss of permissive microenvironments. Thus, loss of pigment is rather gradual in the epidermis, while age-related loss in the color of hair can be more dramatic. Heredity appears to be a dominant factor and



Fig. 9.2 Loss of melanocytes from the hair bulb of aging human anagen scalp hair follicles. *Left image* shows a defective and hypertrophic melanocyte stained with an antibody to gp100. Note the large size of this melanocyte filled with melanin and with abnormal denricity. *Right image* shows absence of any detectable melanocytes in the anagen hair bulb much of canities appears to be inherited in an autosomal-dominant manner. The latter would explain the fact that entire extended families can experience marked early graying or unusually later graying. There may be variation in the size of melanocyte reservoirs in different tissues and between different individuals, which may reflect different rates of "seeding" from the neural crest during melanocyte precursor migrations during embryogenesis. There are several congenital conditions characterized by aberrant migration of melanocyte precursors along stereotypic routes, e.g., piebaldism [43].

Beyond these observations and some more recent findings in mice, we know relatively little [29]. While the precise mechanism(s) of melanocyte loss in both the epidermis and hair follicle is unclear, it is likely that the hair cycle will exert significant effects to explain observed differences in the aging of these two skin melanocytes subpopulations. In this regard, the recent formal identification of melanocyte stem cells in the upper mouse hair follicle [28, 29] will shed some light on the fate of their progeny in the epidermal and follicular melanin units during the life in humans. One view to emerge is that melanocyte aging related to hair graving may involve defective maintenance of melanocyte stem cells. If the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl2 is deficient, this loss of melanocyte stem cell is accelerated via apoptosis when they enter their dormant telogen state [29]. Nishimura and co-workers also suggested that physiologic aging of melanocyte stem cells may lead to the presence of ectopic pigmentation (or differentiation) within the stem compartment. Deficiency in the melanocyte master transcriptional regulator Mitf-M may also be involved in this process. More recently, this view was developed further by the demonstration in mice that accumulation of irreparable DNA damage with age (e.g., by ionizing radiation) may block melanocyte stem cell renewal [20]. If fact, this study rather showed that such a stress drives the stem cell to differentiate and thereafter to be lost from the niche rather than inducing senescence or death of the stem cells. A potential role for "ataxia-telangiectasia mutated" (ATM) as a checkpoint molecule for stemness was suggested. The net effect is a lack of melanocyte stem cells to replace differentiated melanocytes lost from the catagen hair bulb of the new anagen phase.

Another way to examine how melanocytes age is via manipulation of these cells in vitro. Epidermal and hair follicle melanocyte culture methodologies [12, 58] provide a useful and accessible tool to examine differences in the aging of these closely related skin-melanocyte subpopulations in humans. Examination of the primary cultures revealed greater proliferation in the more immature melanocytes (i.e., less differentiated cells). The loss of melanocyte replicative potential *in vitro* is associated not only with increasing age of the donor, but also is linked with the melanocyte's ability to process melanin within the cell and with its *in vitro* age. The long-term continuous exposure of melanocytes to cAMP inducers (e.g., cholera toxin) induces both pigment production and a so-called "pre-senescent" stage. This signaling also does not directly stimulate the MC1-R as would be expected to occur more naturally.

Moreover, cAMP induction of this type also caused the cells to become large, epithelioid, and stellate. A similar effect was observed when epidermal melanocytes were incubated with high levels of L-tyrosine (a melanin precursor), i.e., mitosis continued only in nonresponsive amelanotic cells but was blocked in melanocytes that showed "pre-senescent" pigmented morphology [25]. Further studies revealed that the MAP kinase pathway was resistant to activation in these "pre-senescent" melanocytes resulting in their failure to proliferate [4]. Other features of these postmitotic melanocytes included increased expression of cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) inhibitors (e.g., p21 and p16), and their binding to CDK4, which inhibit cell cycling [3]. Other features of replicative senescence in normal melanocytes include increased binding of CDK-I p16(INK4a) to CDK4, downregulation of cyclin E (and so loss of cyclin E/CDK2 activity), retinoblastoma protein RB under-phosphorylation (and so increased levels of E2F4-RB repressive complexes), and progressive telomere shortening [3]. However, unlike the situation in fibroblasts, the CDK-Is p21(Waf-1) and p27(Kip-1) are downregulated. That these changes are not seen when melanocytes are induced to over-express the catalytic subunit of the enzyme telomerase (hTERT) suggests that they are indeed important for replicative senescence. How important this melanocyte-associated deviation from the molecular mechanisms found in fibroblasts is not yet clear, although it is likely to reflect the very different microenvironments of these two cutaneous cell types with their different requirements to regulate the cell cycle in response to telomere attrition and thus prevent transformation.

These early observations above have led to a flurry of theories that claim to explain age-related change in melanocytes. The dominant theory "borrowed" from mainstream aging research is the "free radical" theory of aging [15, 16], where the accumulation of oxidative damage determines the rate of aging. However, like several aging theories, it is not at all clear whether they adequately address the primary cause(s) of aging. For example, a failing melanocyte could be expected to exhibit a raft of "free-radical"-associated anomalies, although these *per se* may not have *set* the cell on the road to degeneration.

Even if the production or the presence of ROS in aging melanocytes tells us little about their origin, their targets for injury provides insight into mechanism. Clearly, ROS can damage biomolecules and their effects on DNA (nuclear and mitochondrial) can be particularly devastating in that these lesions can drive an accumulation of mutations. However, cells are usually equipped with significant resources to combat the effects of oxidative stress, for example, by a robust stimulation of antioxidant mechanisms. Increasing evidence suggests that aging impairs the cell's ability to mount a robust antioxidant response, such that increasing impairment with age can lead to uncontrolled damage to the melanocyte itself. The situation for melanocytes may in this regard be much worse than that for other skin cells, as much of the business of melanocytes is to produce melanin via a biochemical pathway replete with melanogenesis-related oxidative stress, e.g., quinone and semi-quinone production (see below) [17].

A recent study by the Peter's laboratory has reported that the follicular-melanin unit of graving hair is indeed associated with increased melanocyte death by apoptosis and oxidative stress [2]. Interestingly, the "common" deletion in mitochondrial DNA (a marker of oxidative stress) was found to occur more prominently in graving hair follicles than in matched normally pigmented hair follicles. The interpretation here therefore is that graying hair follicles in this study were also less well equipped to handle exogenous oxidative stress, and that this was likely due to their impaired antioxidant systems. We need to be a little careful however how we interpret such findings as it has also been shown that the growth rate of hair fibers in gray/white hair follicles can be significantly greater than for matched pigmented hair follicles both in vitro [21] and in situ [27, 62]. Therefore, active keratinocyte proliferation was facilitated in this tissue environment, and

these cells may either express intact antioxidant systems or are more resilient in the presence of oxidative stress than melanocytes. A recent study by Schallreuter's laboratory used FT-Raman spectroscopy *in vivo* to demonstrate that human gray/white scalp hairs accumulate hydrogen peroxide in millimolar concentrations [65]. The scalp tissue revealed little catalase and methionine sulfoxide reductase A and B protein expression, and there was a functional loss of methionine sulfoxide (Met-S = O) repair in the affected hair follicles. This environment damages tyrosinase function. However, it is not yet clear whether these changes are causative in the loss of hair pigment in graying hair follicles.

9.7 Is the Very High Melanin Production Rate of Hair Melanocytes a Problem?

By comparison with other cutaneous melanocytes, hair bulb melanocytes during anagen exhibit both a phenomenally high capacity for melanin production and a very high intracellular melanin load. Indeed, a relatively small number of melanocytes, perhaps as few as 100 cells per scalp anagen hair follicle can, in a single hair growth cycle, produce enough melanin to intensely pigment hair fibers of up to 1.5 m in length. Recently, assessment of the anagen-block hair follicles seen in exceptional cases of long scalp hair (i.e., up to 4.6 m during an anagen of over 26 years [38]) suggests that these cells can maintain this melanin synthetic rate even longer, provided they reside in an anagen-associated permissive microenvironment.

It is not clear why the cytoplasm of bulbar melanocytes should contain a much higher fraction of mature melanosomes than that occurs in the epidermal melanocytes. There is no evidence that melanin transfer to the surrounding keratinocytes is more efficient in the epidermis. Indeed, the 1-1.5 cm/month production of pigmented hair fiber is as impressive, if not more so, that the monthly turnover of the much thinner human epidermis. The prolonged melanogenesis characteristic of hair bulb melanocytes during anagen is likely to generate large amounts of ROS via the oxidation of tyrosine and dopa to melanin. If these ROS are not efficiently removed, the resultant oxidative stress would damage the melanocyte itself, and pose significant potential risks for mutation. This would be prevented if melanogenic bulbar melanocytes assumed a postmitotic, terminally differentiated "(pre)senescence" status.

9.8 Histopathology of Hair Graying (Canities)

At its simplest, the gray hair follicles have markedly reduced numbers of differentiated and functioning hair bulb melanocytes, whereas the white hair bulb may have none at all. The focus here is on the hair bulb, although the retention of some melanocytes elsewhere in the hair follicle for some time after graving of the hair fiber remains open in my view, despite some more fixed positions emerging in the literature [10]. The precise mechanisms responsible for the loss of melanogenically active melanocytes from anagen adult hair follicles with increasing age remain rather speculative. In true gray hair follicles, melanin granules can be readily detected within the precortex and the hair fiber, and often in an asymmetric pattern. Gray hair bulbs exhibit a much reduced, yet detectable, dopa-oxidase reaction indicating that melanocytes remain with at least some tyrosinase activity. In this way, gray hair follicles are a potentially interesting test system to examine the process of melanosome transfer from the melanocyte partner's perspective, as residual melanocytes in these affected hair bulbs often show blunted dendrites with clearly defective melanosome transfer in the graving hair follicle. Moreover, surrounding precortical keratinocytes fail to receive melanin granules from these damaged melanocytes despite their still moderate levels of mature melanosomes [51, 53, 57]. In this sense, the normal relationship of melanocyte to keratinocyte in the follicular melanin unit breaks down. In contrast, white hair bulbs are broadly negative for the dopa-oxidase reaction [53, 57].

The somewhat "messy" loss of integrity of follicular melanin unit is suggested by significant melanin debris/ incontinence within and around graying hair bulbs. In this sense, graying hair follicles resemble some of the changes associated with breakdown of the follicular melanin unit in catagen hair follicles [9]. Degenerating bulb melanocytes in graying follicles exist in this dystrophic hypertrophic state for some time. When the intracellular environment of these degenerating melanocytes is examined, it is clear that the compartmentalization of melanogenesis has become dysregulated. This can be seen in the packaging of melanosomes within auto-phagolysosomes, suggesting that the defective cells are attempting to remove defective (leaky?) melanosomes. If indeed leaky, these melanosomes may release reactive oxygen metabolites derived from the melanin bio-synthetic pathway into the cell cytoplasm and trigger autophagolysosomal degradation. If the cell is unable to efficiently remove defective cell constituents such as melanocytes, the cell itself may become compromised and die [59, 60]. Evidence of melanocyte death in canities can be seen in levels of ectopic melanin redistributed to the follicular papilla and/or connective tissue sheath of hair follicles that lack any evidence of intact melanocytes or active melanogenesis. The most reasonable interpretation of these findings is a very recent loss of melanin/melanocytes from a previously melanogenic hair follicle.

Defecting compartmentalization of the biochemically highly reactive process of melanogenesis together with reduced or inefficient antioxidant system may lead to increased availability of ROS in the melanocytes. Further support for the involvement of ROS in the histopathology of canities is suggested by the observation that melanocytes in graying and white hair bulbs may be vacuolated, a common cellular response to increased oxidative stress. Indeed, there is a correlate here with another pigmentary anomaly, i.e., loss of functional epidermal melanocytes in vitiligo. In the latter, millimolar levels of the oxidant H₂O₂ can be found, which damages the epidermal melanocytes [61]. However, unlike vitiligo, melanocyte loss in canities does not appear to trigger a nonphagocytic immune system response. Rather, in canities melanocyte degeneration leads to the removal of degenerative melanogenic melanocytes from the hair bulb of graving and white hair follicles. This "clean-up" process may be associated, however, with an increase in dendritic cells including Langerhans cells [50], attracted to this immuneprivileged part of the hair follicle [8] by stimulation from degenerating canities-affected melanocytes.

9.9 Melanocyte Loss from the Aging Hair Follicles and Its Impact on the Hair Follicle

Melanin production by hair follicle melanocytes is much more limited than keratin production by the hair follicle keratinocytes. The latter has been shown to continue successfully for over 110 years without fail for these long-living individuals, a feat which may infer a greater integrity of both keratinocyte replacement and keratin production. While melanocytes are lost from hair follicle throughout the body, the effect is more striking on the scalp. Moreover, there may be some region-specific differences in the handling of stress by melanocytes and melanocytes stem cells in some hair follicle types. In this regard, it is of note that while scalp hair follicles gray early, hair follicles of the eyebrow and eyelash gray slowly indeed even in the same individual. This may be related to differences in ROS handling apparatus in these different hair follicle types. For example, while scalp hair bulb melanocytes express undetectable levels of dopachrome tautomerase, similar melanocytes in eyebrow follicles express this melanogenic and oxidative stress-protective enzyme [10, 48].

As mentioned above, the hair follicle pigmentary unit is maximally functioning during post-adolescence and early adulthood when terminal hair growth is optimal and hair color has settled to its preferred tonal variant, i.e., when fully responsive to the postpuberty hormonal stimulus. This age group corresponds to a scalp follicular melanin unit a few hair growth cycles old. Given an average hair cycle length of 3.5 years, some individual scalp hair follicles will experience fewer than ten melanocyte re-seedings from the presumptive reservoir in the average "gray-free" lifespan of 35–40 years for Caucasians [22] (Fig. 9.3).

The onset and progression of graying or canities correlates closely with chronological aging (but not with photoaging) and occurs to varying degrees in all individuals eventually, regardless of gender or race. The age of onset is genetically controlled and inheritable, such that on average Caucasians begin to gray in their mid-30s; Asians in their late-30s; and Africans latest in their mid-40s. Indeed, hair is said to gray prematurely only if it occurs before the age of 20 years in whites, before 25 years in Asians, and before 30 years in Africans. Although not formally tested, a good rule of thumb is that by 50 years, 50% of people have 50% gray hair [57]. Even the term "gray" can be controversial for some, in that as a color may be illusory rather than real, i.e., the impression of gray is provided by the admixture of fully white and fully pigmented hair. The implication here is that unpigmented hair emerges from the surface of the epidermis already as a white hair fiber (Fig. 9.4) or that the hairs are demarcated as two-tone rather than



Fig. 9.3 Cartoon of pigmented and canities-affected human anagen scalp hair follicle, showing loss of melanization in the hair bulb and hair shaft with graying. Note the continued presence of few amelanotic melanocytes in the outer root sheath (ORS) and in the most proximal and peripheral hair bulb (HB). *SB* sebaceous gland and *Epi* epidermis (cartoon courtesy of Dr EMJ Peters)

with color dilution. However, this author has often observed canities to affect individual hair follicles during a single anagen VI growth phase, such that there is a gradual loss of pigment along the same hair shaft. There is more to our perception of gray/white hair than just an absence of melanin. Moreover, the hair fiber is not only a complex interplay of many physical characteristics of color but also hair fiber geometry and curvature that can determine shine and luster. Thus, the perception of graying can vary significantly in the general population with early graving being first noticeable in dark-haired individuals. Paradoxically, however, graving can be more extensive in these dark-haired individuals before reaching the blanched effect; the reverse is true for blond hair. The rate of graving is also highly variable not only on different areas of the scalp but also across the body. This may reflect variations in original melanocyte precursor seedings during melanoblast migrations in embryogenesis. Thus, scalp hair graying first appears usually at the temples, and spreads to the vertex and then the remainder of the scalp, affecting the occiput last. Beard and body hair are usually affected later.

Hair bulb melanocytes and precortical keratinocyte are the interactive elements of the follicular melanin unit [53, 51, 57]. There is currently much interest in dissecting the nature of this interaction, with in vitro evidence from mixed origin co-cultures that the **Fig. 9.4** Unpigmented human anagen scalp hair follicle showing loss of melanization in the hair bulb and hair shaft. Note that the lack of melanization in the bulb increases the visibility of the peri-follicular vasculature



keratinocyte directs the melanocyte to produce the type of melanin matching the keratinocyte donor's skin phototype [67]. Moreover, melanin transfer to the keratinocyte partner cells appears to reduce the latter's proliferative potential and rather may stimulate their terminal differentiation. Thus, it is perhaps to be expected that precortical keratinocyte behavior may change in the absence of melanocyte influence. There is some clinical evidence for this: white beard hair appears to grow faster than adjacent pigmented hair in vivo [27] and white hair follicles exhibit a higher rate of hair fiber elongation in vitro than do matched pigmented hair follicles [2]. In this context, melanosomes may therefore act as regulatory granules [39], for example, by providing a buffer for calcium with implications for second messenger/cell signaling in melanogenesis, melanosome transfer, and keratinocyte differentiation. Furthermore, the saturation binding of transition metals (e.g., iron and copper) to melanin is also likely to influence the antioxidant defense of the melanosome-receiving keratinocyte [64]. Moreover, melanocytes as producers of a range

of bio-response modifiers (e.g., cytokines, growth factors, eicosanoids, adhesion molecules, and extracellular matrix) can influence the behavior of neighboring keratinocytes [47].

Evidence of melanocyte–keratinocyte interactivity can also be perceived clinically in the hair fiber too, with graying hair commonly coarser, wirier, and more unmanageable than its pigmented equivalent. Here too, the absence of melanin reflects a change in the chemical and physical properties of the postpigmented hair fiber [62]. Additionally, gray hair is often unable to hold a set and is more resistant to incorporating artificial color. These changes have significant implications for the cosmetics industry. On the basis of the above findings, it appears that graying hair follicles may re-program their matrix keratinocytes to increase the production of medullary, rather than precortical, keratinocytes.

9.10 Conclusion

We are now entering an exciting period in human hair pigmentation research, characterized by a gradual shift from over-reliance on the murine systems. One particular fruitful topic for the study may be to elucidate the function of the amelanotic melanocytes distributed in the outer root sheath of human scalp hair follicles. It will be important to determine if these cells are indeed progeny of the so-called stem cells from the bulge area of the hair follicle, and if so, whether they retain some stem cell characteristics themselves in vivo. Clinical evidence suggests that some of these immature outer root sheath melanocytes may also be available for repigmentation of both the hair follicle itself, but perhaps more importantly clinically, the epidermis especially after wounding [44]. Alternatively, they may represent a subpopulation of transient or migrating melanocytes that can only differentiate when in a permissive microenvironment, e.g., melanogenic zone close to the follicular dermal papilla. The reversal of canities after some types of therapy, e.g., radiation/drug may involve a cytokine-induced activation of outer root sheath melanocytes. It should be considered whether these occurrences may instead involve true stem cell melanocytes in the bulge. A second prong of attack should be devoted to slowing or correcting the deficit in the existing melanocyte populations, i.e., prophylactically, before the melanogenic zone is fully depleted.

References

- 1. Allende MF (1972) The enigmas of pigmentation. JAMA 220(11):1443–1447
- Arck PC, Overall R, Spatz K et al (2006) Towards a "free radical theory of graying": melanocyte apoptosis in the aging human hair follicle is an indicator of oxidative stress induced tissue damage. FASEB J 20:1567–1569
- Bandyopadhyay D, Medrano EE (2000) Melanin accumulation accelerates melanocyte senescence by a mechanism involving p16INK4a/CDK4/pRB and E2F1. Ann N Y Acad Sci 908:71–84
- Bennett DC (1983) Differentiation in mouse melanoma cells: initial reversibility and an on-off stochastic model. Cell 34:445–453
- Bennett DC (2003) Human melanocyte senescence and melanoma susceptibility genes. Oncogene 22(20):3063–3069
- Böhm M, Luger TA, Tobin DJ, et al (2006) Melanocortin receptor ligands: new horizons for skin biology and clinical dermatology. J Invest Dermatol 126(9): 1966–1975
- Botchkareva NV, Khlgatian M, Longley BJ et al (2001) SCF/c-KIT signaling is required for cyclic regeneration of the hair pigmentation unit. FASEB J 15:645–658
- Christoph T, Müller-Röver S, Audring H et al (2000) The human hair follicle immune system: cellular composition and immune privilege. Br J Dermatol 142(5):862–873
- Commo S, Bernard BA (2000) Melanocyte subpopulation turnover during the human hair cycle: an immunohistochemical study. Pigment Cell Res 13:253–259
- Commo S, Gaillard O, Thibaut S, et al (2004) Absence of TRP-2 in melanogenic melanocytes of human hair. Pigment Cell Res 17:488–497
- Commo S, Gaillard O, Bernard BA (2004) Human hair graying is linked to a specific depletion of hair follicle melanocytes affecting both the bulb and the outer root sheath. Br J Dermatol 150(3):435–443
- Eisinger M, Marko O (1982) Selective proliferation of normal human melanocytes in vitro in the presence of phorbol ester and cholera toxin. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 79: 2018–2022
- Fitzpatrick TB, Brunet P, Kukita A (1958) The nature of hair pigment. In: Montagna W, Ellis RA (eds) The biology of hair growth. Academic Press, New York, pp 255–303
- 14. Grichnik JM, Burch JA, Schulteis RD, et al (2006) Melanoma, a tumor based on a mutant stem cell? J Invest Dermatol 126(1): 142–153
- Gutteridge JM, Halliwell B (2000) Free radicals and antioxidants in the year 2000. A historical look to the future. Ann NY Acad Sci 899:136–147
- Harman D (1956) Aging: A theory based on free radical and radiation chemistry. J Gerontol 11:298–300
- Hegedus ZL (2000) The probable involvement of soluble and deposited melanins, their intermediates and the reactive oxygen side-products in human diseases and aging. Toxicology 145:85–101
- Holbrook KA, Underwood RA, Vogel AM, et al (1989) The appearance, density and distribution of melanocytes in human embryonic and fetal skin revealed by the anti-melanoma monoclonal antibody, HMB-45. Anat Embryol (Berl) 180(5):443–455

- 19. Horikawa T, Norris DA, Johnson TW et al (1996) DOPAnegative melanocytes in the outer root sheath of human hair follicles express premelanosomal antigens but not a melanosomal antigen or the melanosome-associated glycoproteins tyrosinase, TRP-1, and TRP-2. J Invest Dermatol 106: 28–35
- 20. Inomata K, Aoto T, Binh NT, et al (2009) Genotoxic stress abrogates renewal of melanocyte stem cells by triggering their differentiation. Cell 137(6):1088–1099
- Kauser S, Westgate G, Green M, et al (2008) Age-associated down-regulation of catalase in human scalp hair follicle melanocytes. Pigment Cell Res 20(5):432
- Keogh EV, Walsh RJ (1965) Rate of graying of human hair. Nature 207:877–878
- Lee WS, Lee IW, Ahn SK (1996) Diffuse heterochromia of scalp hair. J Am Acad Dermatol 35:823–825
- Mackintosh JA (2001) The antimicrobial properties of melanocytes, melanosomes and melanin and the evolution of black skin. J Theor Biol 211(2):101–113
- 25. Medrano EE, Yang F, Boissy R, et al (1994) Terminal differentiation and senescence in the human melanocyte: repression of tyrosine-phosphorylation of the extracellular signal-regulated kinase 2 selectively defines the two phenotypes. Mol Biol Cell 5(4):497–509
- Michard Q, Commo S, Belaidi JP, et al (2008) TRP-2 specifically decreases WM35 cell sensitivity to oxidative stress. Free Radic Biol Med 44(6):1023–1031
- 27. Nagl W (1995) Different growth rates of pigmented and white hair in the beard: differentiation vs. proliferation? Br J Dermatol 132:94–97
- Nishimura EK, Jordan SA, Oshima H et al (2002) Dominant role of the niche in melanocyte stem-cell fate determination. Nature 416:854–860
- Nishimura EK, Granter SR, Fisher DE (2005) Mechanisms of hair graying: incomplete melanocyte stem cell maintenance in the niche. Science 307(5710):720–724
- 30. Pelfini C, Cerimele D, Pisanu G (1969) Aging of the skin and hair growth in man. In: Montagna W, Dobson RL (eds) Advances in biology of the skin – hair growth. Pergamon Press, New York, pp 153–160
- Peters EM, Tobin DJ, Botchkareva N, et al (2002) Migration of melanoblasts into the developing murine hair follicle is accompanied by transient c-Kit expression. J Histochem Cytochem 50(6):751–766
- Plonka P, Passeron T, Brenner M, et al (2009) What are melanocytes really doing all day long? Exp Dermatol 18(9):799–819
- Quevedo WC, Szabo G, Virks J (1969) Influence of age and UV on the population of dopa-positive melanocytes in human skin. J Invest Dermatol 52:287–290
- 34. Silberzan I, Thibaut S, De Becker E, et al (2010) Chronological aging of human hair keratin fibers. Int J Cosmetic Sci (in press)
- Rees JL (2000) The melanocortin 1 receptor (MC1R): more than just red hair. Pigment Cell Res 13:135–140
- Rees JL (2006) Plenty new under the sun. J Invest Dermatol 126:1691–1692
- Sato S, Kukita A, Jimbow K (1973) Electron microscopic studies of dendritic cells in the human gray and white matrix during anagen. Pigment Cell 1:20–26
- Schallreuter KU, Beazley WD, Hibberts NA, et al (1998) Pterins in human hair follicle cells and in the synchronized murine hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 111:545–550

- Slominski A, Paus R, Schadendorf D (1993) Melanocytes as "sensory" and regulatory cells in the epidermis. J Theor Biol 164:103–120
- Slominski A, Paus R, Plonka P et al (1994) Melanogenesis during the anagen-catagen-telogen transformation of the murine hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 102:862–869
- Slominski A, Tobin DJ, Shibahara S, et al (2004) Melanin pigmentation in mammalian skin and its hormonal regulation. Physiol Rev 84:1155–1228
- Slominski A, Wortsman J, Plonka PM, et al (2005) Hair follicle pigmentation. J Invest Dermatol 124(1):13–21
- Spritz RA (1997) Piebaldism, Waardenburg syndrome, and related disorders of melanocyte development. Semin Cutan Med Surg 16(1):15–23
- 44. Starrico GJR (1961) Mechanism of migration of the melanocytes of the hair follicle into the epidermis following dermabrasion. J Invest Dermatol 36:99–104
- Stenn KS, Paus R (2001) Controls of hair follicle cycling. Physiol Rev 81:449–494
- Sugiyama S (1979) Mode of re-differentiation and melanogenesis of melanocytes in murine hair follicle. J Ultrastructural Res 67:40–54
- Tang A, Eller MS, Hara M, et al (1994) E-cadherin is the major mediator of human melanocyte adhesion to keratinocytes in vitro. J Cell Sci 107:983–992
- Thibaut S, De Becker E, Caisey L, et al (2009) Br J Dermatol. [Epub ahead of print]
- 49. Thomas AJ, Erickson CA (2008) The making of a melanocyte: the specification of melanoblasts from the neural crest. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res 21(6):598–610
- Tobin DJ (1998) A possible role for Langerhans cells in the removal of melanin from early catagen hair follicles. Br J Dermatol 138:795–798
- Tobin DJ (2003) The ageing hair follicle pigmentary unit. In: Van Neste D (ed) Hair science and technology. Skinterface srl, Tournai, Belgium, pp 155–168
- Tobin DJ (2005) Pigmentation of human hair. In: Tobin DJ (ed) Hair in toxicology – an important biomonitor. The Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, MA, pp 57–88
- Tobin DJ (2008) Biology of hair follicle pigmentation. In: Blume-Peytavi U, Tosti A, Whiting D, Trueb R (eds) Hair growth and disorders. Springer, Berlin, pp 51–74

- Tobin DJ (2008) Human hair pigmentation biological aspects. Int J Cosmet Sci 30(4):233–257
- Tobin DJ, Bystryn J-C (1996) Different populations of melanocytes are present in hair follicles and epidermis. Pigment Cell Res 9:304–310
- 56. Tobin DJ, Kauser S (2005) Hair melanocytes as neuro-endocrine sensors – pigments for our imagination. Mol Cell Endocrinol 243:1–11
- Tobin DJ, Paus R (2001) Graying: gerontobiology of the hair follicle pigmentary unit. Exp Gerontol 36(1):29–54
- Tobin DJ, Colen SR, Bystryn J-C (1995) Isolation and longterm culture of human hair-follicle melanocytes. J Invest Dermatol 104:86–89
- 59. Tobin DJ, Hagen E, Botchkarev VA, et al (1998) Do hair bulb melanocytes undergo apoptosis during hair follicle regression (catagen)? J Invest Dermatol 111:941–947
- 60. Tobin DJ, Slominski A, Botchkarev V, Paus R (1999) The fate of hair follicle melanocytes during the hair growth cycle. J Invest Dermatol Symp Proc 4:323–332
- Tobin DJ, Swanson NN, Pittelkow MR, et al (2000) Melanocytes are not absent in lesional skin of long duration vitiligo. J Pathol 191: 407–416
- Van Neste D, Tobin DJ (2004) Hair cycle and dynamic interactions and changes associated with aging. Micron 35: 193–200
- Whiteman DC, Parsons PG, Green AC (1999) Determinants of melanocyte density in adult human skin. Arch Dermatol Res 291:511–516
- 64. Wood JM, Jimbow K, Boissy RE et al (1999) What's the use of generating melanin? Exp Dermatol 8:153–164
- 65. Wood JM, Decker H, Hartmann H, et al (2009) Senile hair graying: H₂O₂-mediated oxidative stress affects human hair color by blunting methionine sulfoxide repair. FASEB J 23(7):2065–2075
- 66. Yoshida H, Kunisada T, Kusakabe M, Nishikawa S, et al (1996) Distinct stages of melanocyte differentiation revealed by analysis of nonuniform pigmentation patterns. Development 122(4):1207–1214
- 67. Yoshida Y, Hachiya A, Sriwiriyanont P, et al (2007). Functional analysis of keratinocytes in skin color using a human skin substitute model composed of cells derived from different skin pigmentation types. FASEB J 21(11): 2829–2839

Oxidative Stress Associated Melanocyte-Loss and Hair Growth Capacity in the Aging Hair Follicle: A Model for Tissue-Specific Aging

10

Eva M. J. Peters

Core Messages

- > Melanocytes are continuously lost from the aging hair follicle resulting in the obvious graying (canities) that visibly marks our steady decline.
- > Many roads appear to lead to this Rome either involved in the regular aging process, or causing premature Canities. Among them, oxidative stress and an altered peri- and intrafollicular neuroendocrine milleu appear to be key mechanisms enabling or forcing melanocytes to respond to stressors ranging from exogenous oxidative stress via inflammatory stress to psychoemotional stress in a highly selective and sensitive fashion.
- > However, growth of aging hair follicles at least in the beginning of the process – is not affected by graying. The hair follicle melanocyte therefore appears to be a kind of sentinel indicating ongoing aging, and the presence of stressors leads to a premature decline of the hair follicle pigmentary system on the one hand, but protection from oncogenic DNA damage on the other hand.

10.1 Matching the Aging and the Graying Process: Common Pathways of Steady Decline or Easy Way Out?

Graying is an enigmatic sign of aging indicating our steady decline and putative loss of power. In our vain society, even finding a new job or spouse may depend on a nicely coloured head [18]. Especially to premature graying, we find many references in the scientific and belletrist literature claiming it to be induced by psychoemotional stressors and our lack of capacity to cope with it. However, we find ourselves frequently surprised by the observation that an early gray head may top a well-kept and young-looking brain and body. Hence, deep down in the hair follicle the loss of actively pigment-producing and transferring melanocytes from the growing hair follicle may mark a strategy to cope with environmental and endogenous stressors imposed on our skin and hair follicles during every minute of our lives [18, 28].

Among these stressors, oxidative stress is highly common [5, 89]. In the hair follicle, melanocyte oxidative stress is high owing to the continuous production of melanin over a long period of time, e.g., one growth phase - anagen - lasts many years in humans (Fig. 10.1). This involves enzymatic processes generating, for example, H_2O_2 . It does, therefore, not surprise that the hair follicle melanocyte is well equipped for oxidative stress defense. However, owing to aging or exposure to additional oxidative stress, e.g., UV-exposure, inflammatory stress, direct exposure to exogenous oxygen radicals and their comrades, or even psychoemotional stress, melanocytes easily loose their balance and acquire oxidative stress damage, ultimately leading to their apoptosis [28, 15, 36, 37, 44, 83].

E. M. J. Peters

Department of Internal Medicine, Biomedical Research Center, Charité, Campus Virchow, Hospital, Augustenburger Platz 1, 13353 Berlin, Germany e-mail: frl.peters@yahoo.com



Fig. 10.1 Regeneration of the hair follicle pigmentary unit during the aging process. This schematic drawing depicts location, differentiation, and fate of the different melanocyte subpopulations during the aging process. *Trp* tyrosinase-related peptide

On the one hand, in the wake of these events graying is commonly observed, for example, after excessive UV-exposure [22, 44], toxic insults [56, 62], freeze-branding [46], in chronic inflammatory skin diseases such as alopecia areata [2, 50] or atopic dermatitis [26], and other inflammatory situations such as in the context of melanoma defense. These events cause hair follicle melanocytes to adapt to apoptosis not unlike the events observed during the termination of the hair cycle – catagen (Fig. 10.1). Even the often described but only once documented overnight graying after major life events may be understood along this line of thought [24, 61].

On the other hand, sudden re- or hyperpigmentation of hair is now and again reported after brief irradiation, acute inflammation, or recovery from chemical damage. These "stressors" appear to act rather like the melanocyte growth promoters that aid reestablishment of the hair follicle pigmentary unit during hair growth induction – early anagen (Figs. 10.1 and 10.2). Accordingly, UV and laser light dose dependently increase the pigmentation of cultured melanocytes [1, 14]. Moreover, melanocytes have repeatedly been shown to respond to a certain amount of damage such as telomere disruption or DNA damage by enhanced proliferation, differentiation, and sometimes misplaced pigmentation [6, 27, 35]. Hence, damage of melanocytes by, e.g., oxidative stress may either kill or activate melanocytes possibly in a dosedependent fashion. One could hypothesize "a little stressor a day, keeps the hair dye away." However, a stress that strains the melanocyte's coping strategies simply represents an overdose and induces premature differentiation and subsequent loss of melanocytes from the actively pigment-producing cell pool [1, 5, 35].

One of the biggest challenges in hair follicle and aging research is therefore to define what exactly comprises a supportive and regenerative – and may be sometimes even challenging environment – to promote the function and growth of precious and sensitive cell populations such as the hair follicle melanocyte. Such an environment would maintain a healthy skin, in general, and a productive hair follicle melanocyte, in particular, rather than promote its premature differentiation and subsequent elimination.



Fig. 10.2 Endogenous ("hair cycle clock") and exogenous regulators of melanocyte's lifetime. Hair follicle melanocytes and their amelanotic precursors are highly specialized cells. Besides proliferation and apoptosis, their life cycle is regulated by a complex differentiation process, the ability to migrate to their designated site of action, and their specific synthesizing activity, melanogenesis. This figure summarizes factors known to date that regulate distinct processes of melanocyte activity. Most of these regulatory mechanisms, however, have been studied in cultured epidermal melanocytes and their role in the hair follicle melanocyte remains to be determined. Regulators written in blue have been reported as altered in aging individuals. Changes in the expression or synthesis of any of the factors identified in the figure can lead to disturbances in downstream signaling processes and ultimately in disturbed pigment production and transfer to the target keratinocytes. Analyzing the role of this wide variety of

10.2 Decline of a Supportive Growth Factor Milieu

One important factor certainly involved in the decline of actively pigment producing melanocytes in the aging hair follicle is the decline of growth factors supporting hair follicle melanocytes. Growth factors such as stem cell factor (SCF) or nerve growth factor (NGF) are produced less in the aging skin (Fig. 10.2). In addition, the expression of their receptors can be changed and result in enhanced apoptosis rather than proliferation and pigmentation [81, 84].

growth factors and the associated signaling cascades in the aging process of the hair follicle and probing their potential as therapeutic targets for anti-graying agents offer themselves the prime research targets in the analysis of the graying process. ACTH adrenocorticotropic hormone; Bcl B-cell CLL/lymphoma 2; bFGF basic fibroblast growth factor; BMP bone morphogenesis protein; CGRP calcitonin-gene related peptide; EGF epidermal growth factor; EDN endothelin; HGF hepatocyte growth factor; IL interleukin; IFN interferon; IGF insulin-like growth factor; KIT v-kit Hardy-Zuckerman 4 feline sarcoma viral oncogene homolog; LC leukotriene; MC melanocortin; MSH melanocyte stimulating hormone; NGF nerve growth factor; PDGF platelet-derived growth factor; PG prostaglandin; R receptor; SCF stem cell factor; TGF transforming growth factor; TNF tumor necrosis factor; Met met proto-oncogene (hepatocyte growth factor receptor); Trk tyrosine kinase

An increasing number of growth factors and neuronal signaling molecules such as transforming growth factor beta (TGF β), NGF, and substance P (SP) are shown to be involved in the timing of the hair cycle [25, 67, 68], i.e., in anagen-catagen transformation. These factors are also known to directly or indirectly regulate epidermal melanocyte functions (Fig. 10.2) as well as cutaneous immune functions. Moreover, their expression is altered in the aging and the transformed melanocyte [49, 54, 81]. Because of the well-characterized roles of these factors in psychological and physical stress responses such as stress-associated immunomodulation [4, 12], they

may also be involved in stress-associated premature graying [5, 44].

TGF β is upregulated in the hair bulb during catagen [25] and has been shown to antagonize the growth promoting effects of NGF on melanocytes [71, 76]. Physical and psychological stress have also been shown to induce TGF β expression [3, 44, 47]. Interestingly, TGF β is commonly appreciated as an anti-inflammatory agent but recruits leukocytes, a major source for oxidative stress in inflamed tissues, to the skin [19]. Also, TGF β mediates apoptosis through oxidative stress, downregulation of Bcl-molecules, and disintegration of the mitochondrial respiratory chain in many cells types [33, 41, 72]. This makes TGF β a prominent candidate in the induction of premature canities, elegantly linking emotional and oxidative stress to the apoptosis of differentiated melanocytes.

SP is probably the best investigated psychological and physical stress-associated hair growth modulator. Also interesting in the context of perceived stressrelated alterations is that CRH has been shown to be downregulated during chronic perceived stress [38], an effect that is dependent on substance P [16]. This leads to a reduction in ACTH production and subsequently α -melanocyte stimulating hormone (α MSH). Both of these factors are critical components for pigment production [13, 80, 86]. α MSH is additionally an important immunosuppressor [45], which regulates anti-inflammatory T-cell function [79] and acts to reduce oxidative stress [32].

The actions of NGF in hair follicle melanocyte biology appear to be Janus-headed, as it has been shown to either promote melanocyte proliferation or apoptosis dependent on the expression of its high- and low-affinity receptors TrkA and p75 or presence of its precursor molecule pro-NGF [70, 79] NGF has also been shown to be expressed in hair follicles in a hair cycle-dependent manner and in increased levels during the stress-induced premature transition from anagen to catagen [65]. Also, its growth promoting effects on melanocytes are antagonized by TGF β . This makes NGF another candidate linking different modalities of stress to melanocyte apoptosis.

Interestingly, if skin is constantly exposed to a growth factor cocktail that supports melanocyte proliferation and differentiation – a suggestive strategy for anti-aging therapy – we are confronted with a highly unpleased development: melanoma formation [7]. Here, TGF β appears to be one of the players and promotes melanocytede differentiation and proliferation of precursors [48], which plays a role in melanoma metastasis. Moreover, melanomas may contain cancer stem cells derived from activated melanocyte stem cells [11], though loss of melanocyte stem cells due to premature differentiation appears to be one of the reasons for graying after irradiation or exogenous oxidative stress [35]. Thus, strategies aiming at replacement of an "aging-milieu" with a "eternalyouth" milieu have to be carefully evaluated for potential malignant developments.

Taken together, melanocytes are equipped with receptors for many stress mediators and inflammatory signals, and respond to a wide variety of signaling molecules, which may be viewed as adjuvants in the cutanous stress response such as acetylcholine, calcitonin gene related peptide, α MSH, NGF, interleukin 1, tumor necrosis factor α , etc. [29, 43, 66, 85, 90] (Fig. 10.2). In this context, an altered growth factor milieu may not only be induced by the aging process but also be part of an alarm system during the cutaneous stress response, ultimately leading to premature loss of pigmentation in hair follicles through lack of support for differentiated melanocytes and enhanced turnover of precursors (see below) while protecting from malignant development.

10.3 Anti-Oxidative Defense of the Aging Hair Follicle

In graying human hair follicles, it is a long-standing observation that the remaining melanocytes often exhibit vacuolation as indicators of oxidative stress and upcoming apoptosis [61] Similar to the changes observed during catagen development in mice [82] or in inflamed and physically or toxically stressed skin [50, 60, 63], melanocytes become round and fat with few and swollen dendrites and clumps of melanin granules intra- and extracellularly. These intriguing morphological observations were the first to suggest oxidative stress as one cause of melanocyte death during aging.

The endogenous antioxidant and anti-apoptotic agent Bcl-2 links exogenous growth factor and biological stress signals to intracellular oxidative stress and premature graying. It is highly expressed in melanocytes and is located in the mitochondrial membrane, where it prevents melanocyte apoptosis by reducing free radical levels in the cell. Most intriguingly, low levels of this factor in Bcl-2-knockout mice lead to premature graying in these animals [34, 91], and graying hair follicles show a diminished to absent expression of Bcl-2 in humans.

Other oxidative stress-defense mechanisms include high catalase, superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase, and methionine sulfoxide reductase, which are found in high levels in differentiated melanocytes and may also be relevantly altered during the aging process [64, 69]. A stress load, for example, rises to extremes such as induced by cold or heat, oxidative bleachers, repeated excessive psychosocial stress, or other factors, or when melanocytes lose the capacity to cope with the oxidative stress owing to mitochondrial deletion or decreased levels and function of antioxidant enzymes, and contain oxidized enzymes no longer functional in melanogenesis such as tyrosinase. The system may then lose its balance and the damaged melanocytes ultimately [23, 36, 77, 81, 87, 89].

Intriguingly, melanoma cells, the skin tumor cells with the earliest onset and highest tendency to fatal metastasis, show high oxidative stress-defense mechanisms, the less differentiated and more malignant they are [51, 52, 69]. Over-activated oxidative stress-defense mechanisms may thus represent one strategy of melanoma cells to escape endogenous control mechanism eliminating damaged cells from the system. From this perspective, the easy death of melanocytes on any kind of stress, especially after exposure to the mutagenic power of oxidative stress, may mark their role as sentinels in the skins' protection from damaging insults and premature aging or even tumor development.

10.4 Selective Mitochondrial Deletion and Aging of the Hair Follicle Pigmentary Unit

One of the more important targets for oxidative damage is DNA. In comparison with the nucleus, mitochondria have a less effective DNA repair ability, so DNA rearrangements could appear and accumulate significantly more frequently in this organelle. This makes mutations of the mitochondrial genome an ideal marker for cellular oxidative stress. The discovery that the incidence and degree of mitochondrial DNA damage is closely related to the age of the organism over 30 years ago led to the development of the "mitochondrial theory of aging" [30, 31, 53].

In essence, this theory proposes that, through ROScaused mitochondrial DNA damage, the efficiency and function of the respiration chain is upset leading to a buildup of electrons in the mitochondrion. These free electrons react with oxygen to produce more ROS and further DNA damage - thus creating a positive feedback loop. Additionally, it has been found that, through the compensatory increase in the damaged and less productive mitochondria, there exists, during the course of cell division, a selective advantage for the mutant DNA over time. Subsequently, the accumulation of nucleic DNA damage in the course of the aging process has been shown to correlate with the level of mitochondrial DNA deletions [9, 88]. Together, these observations lead to the formulation of the "free radical theory of aging," a theory that has had a major impact not only on scientific concepts of aging but also on dieting concepts, cosmetics production, and general ideas about healthy life styles in our society.

The presence of mitochondrial deletions has been used as markers for cellular oxidative stress in a number of tissues, including hair follicles in smokers [42] In the light of the selectively high oxidative stress in the hair follicle melanocyte, detection of mitochondrial DNA mutations in the aging hair follicle appeared a useful tool to us to investigate the role of oxidative stress in premature melanocyte apoptosis. We were quite recently able to demonstrate, that the hair follicle melanocyte is among the first cells in the skin to acquire mitochondrial DNA deletions with their premature death (Fig. 10.3) and subsequent visible graying as a result [5]. This process involves a decline in Bcl2 expression in melanocytes in graying hair follicles indicating an ineffective protection from oxidative stress during the aging process. Thus, we proposed a "mitochondrial theory of graying," where endogenous oxidative stress leads to steady DNA decline selectively in the hair follicle melanocytes with their subsequent loss from the pigmentary system.

Others have shown that UVB may contribute to the generation of common deletions in the hair follicle [40, 44], and melanocyte apoptosis may be accelerated by other DNA-damage events such as altered telomeres during the aging process [5, 21, 23, 83] demonstrating that this process may be speed up on the exposure to exogenous stressors generating oxidative stress and DNA damage.



Fig. 10.3 Melanocytes persist in the graying hair follicle's outer root sheath and bulge were they show ectopic differentiation. *pu* pigmentary-unit; *hs* hair shaft; *irs* inner root sheath; *ors* outer root sheath; *dp* dermal papilla; *rm* rounded melanocyte; *em*

ectopically differentiated melanocyte; *cts* connective tissue sheath. *Red label*: NKI-beteb (pan-melanocyte marker), *green label*: TUNEL (apoptotic nuclei), *blue label* - Dapi (nuclei). *Boxes* indicate magnification

10.5 Survival of the Melanocyte Stem Cell Pool in the Hair Follicle

Together, a nonsupportive growth factor milieu, a decline in oxidative stress-defense mechanisms, and increased DNA damage are factors suited for the stepwise elimination of the actively pigment-producing melanocyte population in the hair follicle during the aging process (Fig. 10.4). But should these not be replaced by melanocytes generated from the stem cells residing in the isthmus and bulge region of the hair follicle [55, 59, 75]? Here, a population of nonpigmented melanocytes was shown to remain detectable even in the gray hair follicle (Fig. 10.3), a while before the discovery of melanocytic stem cells in this location [58, 64, 82]. However, following the differentiated melanocyte pool in the pigmentary unit during progression of graying, melanocytes are continuously lost from the stem cell niche [17].

Despite their documented progressive loss during the aging process, the melanocyte stem cell population in the outer root sheath of the hair follicle must have some regenerative capacity. Repigmentation, for example, has occasionally been shown to occur within the same hair growth phase [81]. Also, even gray and white hair follicles still pose some melanocyte precursor cells in their outer root sheath [5], though it may take electron microscopy to detect them [64]. A regeneration of the pigmentary unit after damage is therefore possible and can occur within the anagen hair follicle without being transgressing through regression and early anagen to rebuild a functioning pigmentary unit.

Recent observations now suggest that it is time to break with yet another dogma in hair follicle biology. Years back, exhaustion of the hair follicle melanocyte stem cell pool by enhanced turnover of melanocytes on challenge and exhaustive proliferation of melanocyte precursors in the isthmus and bulge region was denied. Stem cells were considered as inexhaustible as any other stem cell population. Long since, stem cell decline has been recognized as an important mechanism of aging and it does not surprise that this is now also realized in hair research [35]. This process involves premature differentiation of melanocytes in the stem cell niche of the hair follicle, e.g., after exposure to H₂O₂ [35] – apparently, a process under the control of Ataxia-telangiectasia muted (ATM).



Thus, enhanced oxidative stress damage promotes compensatory mobilization of melanocyte stem cells to replace the loss of functional melanocytes in the pigmentary unit. However, this process exhausts the hair follicle's capacity to renew.

10.6 The Role of Psychoemotional Stress for the Graying Process

Each and every review on graying and many interviews with the experts in the field suggest psychoemotional stress to be involved in the above mechanism and clinically contribute to the development of gray hair. Pathogenetic explanations for premature graying (canities) and particularly its connection with emotional or physical stress are, however, more than sparse. Future experiments will hopefully support the hypothesis we can generate from our knowledge of melanocyte biology, on the one hand, and the ways of the cutaneous stress response, on the other hand. Besides the constant challenge to the integrity of melanocytes in the pigmentary unit of the hair follicle by oxidative stress [8, 39, 57] additional oxidative stress, e.g., as caused by inflammatory infiltrates [2, 25] can act to accelerate the decline in the anti-oxidative ability of the melanocyte. In this context, it is plausible that immunomodulatory effects of emotional and physical stress [78] and subsequent increased oxidative stress may exist.

10.7 Finding Ways Out of the Stress

Protection from oxidative stress through different channels has so far proven to be the most effective approach to reduce graying and rescue the cutaneous aging process [19]. Under physiological conditions, e.g., the neurotrophin NGF can rescue melanocytes from apoptosis via induction of Bcl-2 [73, 92]. Protecting hair follicle melanocytes from oxidative stress by the application of superoxide dismutase was shown to prevent graying [22] and L-methionine through prevention of Met oxidation should also be able to prevent stress-induced cellular and genetic damage and hair graying [89]. In addition, application of placental sphingolipids may protect from graying [74].
Take Home Pearls

- Melanocytes have a tightly organized oxidative stress-defense apparatus due to the necessity to control endogenously generated oxidative stress and their exposed position in the skin.
- > Upon oxidative stress challenge, their defense holds to a certain degree, than rapidly breaks long before the neighboring cell populations respond.
- > On the one hand, enhanced apoptosis and loss of functioning melanocytes from the pigmentary unit is the result; on the other hand, melanocyte stem cells in the niche become activated.
- > The resulting enhanced turnover diminishes the melanocyte stem cell pool.
- > Any stress contributing to oxidative stress may induce the above changes ranging from radiation via inflammation to even emotional stress (Fig. 10.4).

References

- Abdel-Malek Z, Swope V, Smalara D, Babcock G, Dawes S, Nordlund J (1994) Analysis of the UV-induced melanogenesis and growth arrest of human melanocytes. Pigment Cell Res 7: 326–332
- Akar A, Arca E, Erbil H, Akay C, Sayal A, Gur AR (2002) Antioxidant enzymes and lipid peroxidation in the scalp of patients with alopecia areata. J Dermatol Sci 29:85–90
- Arck PC, Merali FS, Manuel J, Chaouat G, Clark DA (1995) Stress-triggered abortion: inhibition of protective suppression and promotion of tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNFalpha) release as a mechanism triggering resorptions in mice. Am J Reprod Immunol 33:74–80
- 4. Arck PC, Handjiski B, Hagen E, Joachim R, Klapp BF, Paus R (2001) Indications for a "brain-hair follicle axis (BHA)": inhibition of keratinocyte proliferation and up-regulation of keratinocyte apoptosis in telogen hair follicles by stress and substance P. FASEB J 15:2536–2538
- Arck PC, Overall R, Spatz K, Liezman C, Handjiski B, Klapp BF et al (2006) Towards a "free radical theory of graying": melanocyte apoptosis in the aging human hair follicle is an indicator of oxidative stress induced tissue damage. FASEB J 20:1567–1569
- Atoyan RY, Sharov AA, Eller MS, Sargsyan A, Botchkarev VA, Gilchrest BA (2007) Oligonucleotide treatment increases eumelanogenesis, hair pigmentation and melanocortin-1

receptor expression in the hair follicle. Exp Dermatol 16: 671–677

- Berking C, Takemoto R, Satyamoorthy K, Shirakawa T, Eskandarpour M, Hansson J et al (2004) Induction of melanoma phenotypes in human skin by growth factors and ultraviolet B. Cancer Res 64:807–811
- Bittinger F, Gonzalez-Garcia JL, Klein CL, Brochhausen C, Offner F, Kirkpatrick CJ (1998) Production of superoxide by human malignant melanoma cells. Melanoma Res 8: 381–387
- Bohr VA, Anson RM (1995) DNA damage, mutation and fine structure DNA repair in aging. Mutation Res 338: 25–34
- Bowers RR, Lujan J, Biboso A, Kridel S, Varkey C (1994) Premature avian melanocyte death due to low antioxidant levels of protection: fowl model for vitiligo. Pigment Cell Res 7:409–418
- Buac K, Pavan WJ (2007) Stem cells of the melanocyte lineage. Cancer Biomark 3:203–209
- Bull HA, Leslie TA, Chopra S, Dowd PM (1998) Expression of nerve growth factor receptors in cutaneous inflammation. Br J Dermatol 139:776–783
- Burchill SA, Thody AJ (1986) Melanocyte-stimulating hormone and the regulation of tyrosinase activity in hair follicular melanocytes of the mouse. J Endocrinol 111:225–232
- Burd A, Zhu N, Poon VK (2005) A study of Q-switched Nd:YAG laser irradiation and paracrine function in human skin cells. Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed 21: 131–137
- Cernak I, Savic V, Kotur J, Prokic V, Kuljic B, Grbovic D et al (2000) Alterations in magnesium and oxidative status during chronic emotional stress. Magnes Res 13:29–36
- Chowdrey HS, Larsen PJ, Harbuz MS, Lightman SL, Jessop DS (1995) Endogenous substance P inhibits the expression of corticotropin-releasing hormone during a chronic inflammatory stress. Life Sci 57:2021–2029
- Commo S, Gaillard O, Bernard BA (2004) Human hair greying is linked to a specific depletion of hair follicle melanocytes affecting both the bulb and the outer root sheath. Br J Dermatol 150(3):435–443
- Costin GE, Hearing VJ (2007) Human skin pigmentation: melanocytes modulate skin color in response to stress. FASEB J 21:976–994
- Ditre C, Wu J, Baumann LS, Rigel D (2008) Innovations in natural antioxidants and their role in dermatology. Cutis 82:2–16
- 20. Drake WT, Issekutz AC (1993) Transforming growth factorbeta 1 enhances polymorphonuclear leucocyte accumulation in dermal inflammation and transendothelial migration by a priming action. Immunology 78:197–204
- Eller MS, Puri N, Hadshiew IM, Venna SS, Gilchrest BA (2002) Induction of apoptosis by telomere 3' overhang-specific DNA. Exp Cell Res 276:185–193
- Emerit I, Filipe P, Freitas J, Vassy J (2004) Protective effect of superoxide dismutase against hair graying in a mouse model. Photochem Photobiol 80:579–582
- 23. Epel ES, Blackburn EH, Lin J, Dhabhar FS, Adler NE, Morrow JD et al (2004) Accelerated telomere shortening in response to life stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101: 17312–17315
- Flugel B (1971) The graying of hair as a criterion of biological age. Z Alternsforsch 23:397–400

- Foitzik K, Lindner G, Müller-Röver S, Maurer M, Botchkareva N, Botchkarev V et al (2000) Control of murine hair follicle regression (catagen) by TGFbeta-1 in vivo. FASEB J 14(5):752–760
- Fuchs J, Zollner TM, Kaufmann R, Podda M (2001) Redoxmodulated pathways in inflammatory skin diseases. Free Radic Biol Med 30:337–353
- 27. Gilchrest BA, Eller MS (2005) The tale of the telomere: implications for prevention and treatment of skin cancers. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 10:124–130
- Gilchrest BA, Park HY, Eller MS, Yaar M (1996) Mechanisms of ultraviolet light-induced pigmentation. Photochem Photobiol 63:1–10
- Hara M, Toyoda M, Yaar M, Bhawan J, Avila EM, Penner IR et al (1996) Innervation of melanocytes in human skin. J Exp Med 184:1385–1395
- Harman D (1956) Aging: a theory based on free radical and radiation chemistry. J Gerontol 11:298–300
- Harman D (1972) The biologic clock: the mitochondria? J Am Geriatr Soc 20:145–147
- 32. Haycock JW, Rowe SJ, Cartledge S, Wyatt A, Ghanem G, Morandini R et al (2000) Alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone reduces impact of proinflammatory cytokine and peroxide-generated oxidative stress on keratinocyte and melanoma cell lines. J Biol Chem 275:15629–15636
- 33. Herrera B, Fernandez M, Alvarez AM, Roncero C, Benito M, Gil J et al (2001) Activation of caspases occurs down-stream from radical oxygen species production, Bcl-xL down-regulation, and early cytochrome C release in apoptosis induced by transforming growth factor beta in rat fetal hepatocytes. Hepatology 34:548–556
- Hockenbery DM, Oltvai ZN, Yin XM, Milliman CL, Korsmeyer SJ (1993) Bcl-2 functions in an antioxidant pathway to prevent apoptosis. Cell 75:241–251
- 35. Inomata K, Aoto T, Binh NT, Okamoto N, Tanimura S, Wakayama T et al (2009) Genotoxic stress abrogates renewal of melanocyte stem cells by triggering their differentiation. Cell 137:1088–1099
- Inoue K, Hosoi J, Ideta R, Ohta N, Ifuku O, Tsuchiya T (2003) Stress augmented ultraviolet-irradiation-induced pigmentation. J Invest Dermatol 121:165–171
- 37. Irie M, Asami S, Nagata S, Miyata M, Kasai H (2001) Relationships between perceived workload, stress and oxidative DNA damage. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 74: 153–157
- Jessop DS, Harbuz MS, Lightman SL (2001) CRH in chronic inflammatory stress. Peptides 22:803–807
- 39. Jimenez-Cervantes C, Martinez-Esparza M, Perez C, Daum N, Solano F, Garcia-Borron JC (2001) Inhibition of melanogenesis in response to oxidative stress: transient downregulation of melanocyte differentiation markers and possible involvement of microphthalmia transcription factor. J Cell Sci 114:2335–2344
- 40. Krishnan KJ, Harbottle A, Birch-Machin MA (2004) The use of a 3895 bp mitochondrial DNA deletion as a marker for sunlight exposure in human skin. J Invest Dermatol 123: 1020–1024
- 41. Lafon C, Mathieu C, Guerrin M, Pierre O, Vidal S, Valette A (1996) Transforming growth factor beta 1-induced apoptosis in human ovarian carcinoma cells: protection by the antioxidant N-acetylcysteine and bcl-2. Cell Growth Differ 7: 1095–1104

- 42. Liu CS, Ko LY, Lim PS, Kao SH, Wei YH (2001) Biomarkers of DNA damage in patients with end-stage renal disease: mitochondrial DNA mutation in hair follicles. Nephrol Dial Transplant 16:561–565
- 43. Logan A, Weatherhead B (1981) Effects of alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone and [8-arginine]-vasotocin upon melanogenesis in hair follicle melanocytes in vitro. J Endocrinol 91:501–507
- 44. Lu Z, Fischer TW, Hasse S, Sugawara K, Kamenisch Y, Krengel S et al (2009) Profiling the response of human hair follicles to ultraviolet radiation. J Invest Dermatol 129: 1790–1804
- 45. Luger TA, Brzoska T, Scholzen TE, Kalden DH, Sunderkotter C, Armstrong C et al (2000) The role of alpha-MSH as a modulator of cutaneous inflammation. Ann N Y Acad Sci 917:232–238
- 46. Macpherson JW, Penner P (1967) Animal identification. I. Liquid nitrogen branding of cattle. Can J Comp Med Vet Sci 31:271–274
- 47. Martin M, Vozenin MC, Gault N, Crechet F, Pfarr CM, Lefaix JL (1997) Coactivation of AP-1 activity and TGFbeta1 gene expression in the stress response of normal skin cells to ionizing radiation. Oncogene 15:981–989
- 48. Martinez-Esparza M, Ferrer C, Castells MT, Garcia-Borron JC, Zuasti A (2001) Transforming growth factor beta1 mediates hypopigmentation of B16 mouse melanoma cells by inhibition of melanin formation and melanosome maturation. Int J Biochem Cell 33:971–983
- 49. Mattei S, Colombo MP, Melani C, Silvani A, Parmiani G, Herlyn M (1994) Expression of cytokine/growth factors and their receptors in human melanoma and melanocytes. Int J Cancer 56:853–857
- Messenger AG, Bleehen SS (1984) Alopecia areata: light and electron microscopic pathology of the regrowing white hair. Br J Dermatol 110:155–162
- Meyskens FL Jr, Farmer P, Fruehauf JP (2001) Redox regulation in human melanocytes and melanoma. Pigment Cell Res 14: 148–154
- 52. Michard Q, Commo S, Rocchetti J, El Houari F, Alleaume AM, Wakamatsu K et al (2008) TRP-2 expression protects HEK cells from dopamine- and hydroquinone-induced toxicity. Free Radical Biol Med 45:1002–1010
- Miquel J, Economos AC, Fleming J, Johnson JE Jr (1980) Mitochondrial role in cell aging. Exp Gerontol 15:575–591
- 54. Moretti S, Pinzi C, Spallanzani A, Berti E, Chiarugi A, Mazzoli S et al (1999) Immunohistochemical evidence of cytokine networks during progression of human melanocytic lesions. Int J Cancer 84:160–168
- 55. Moriyama M, Osawa M, Mak SS, Ohtsuka T, Yamamoto N, Han H et al (2006) Notch signaling via Hes1 transcription factor maintains survival of melanoblasts and melanocyte stem cells. J Cell Biol 173(3):333–339
- 56. Mosley JG, Gibbs AC (1996) Premature gray hair and hair loss among smokers: a new opportunity for health education? Br Med J 313:1616
- 57. Nappi AJ, Vass E (1996) Hydrogen peroxide generation associated with the oxidations of the eumelanin precursors 5,6-dihydroxyindole and 5,6-dihydroxyindole-2-carboxylic acid. Melanoma Res 6:341–349
- Nishimura EK, Jordan SA, Oshima H, Yoshida H, Osawa M, Moriyama M et al (2002) Dominant role of the niche in

melanocyte stem-cell fate determination. Nature 416: 854–860

- Nishimura EK, Granter SR, Fisher DE (2005) Mechanisms of hair graying: incomplete melanocyte stem cell maintenance in the niche. Science 307(5710):720–724
- Nordlund JJ, Abdel-Malek ZA (1988) Mechanisms for postinflammatory hyperpigmentation and hypopigmentation. Prog Clin Biol Res 256:219–236
- Nordlund JJ, Boissy RE, Hering VJ, King RA, Ortonne J-P (1998) The Pigmentary system. Oxford University Press, New York, p 1106
- Patrick E, Juberg DR, J OD, Maibach HI (1999) Depigmentation with tert-butyl hydroquinone using black guinea pigs. Food Chem Toxicol 37:169–175
- 63. Paus R, Slominski A, Czarnetzki BM (1994) Is alopecia areata an autoimmune-response against melanogenesisrelated proteins, exposed by abnormal MHC class I expression in the anagen hair bulb? Yale J Biol Med 66: 541–554
- 64. Peters EM, Tobin DJ, Botchkareva N, Maurer M, Paus R (2002) Migration of melanoblasts into the developing murine hair follicle is accompanied by transient c-Kit expression. J Histochem Cytochem 50:751–766
- 65. Peters EM, Handjiski B, Kuhlmei A, Hagen E, Bielas H, Braun A et al (2004) Neurogenic inflammation in stressinduced termination of murine hair growth is promoted by nerve growth factor. Am J Pathol 165:259–271
- 66. Peters EM, Kuhlmei A, Tobin DJ, Muller-Rover S, Klapp BF, Arck PC (2005) Stress exposure modulates peptidergic innervation and degranulates mast cells in murine skin. Brain Behav Immun 19:252–262
- Peters EM, Stieglitz MG, Liezman C, Overall RW, Nakamura M, Hagen E et al (2006) p75 Neurotrophin receptor-mediated signaling promotes human hair follicle regression (Catagen). Am J Pathol 168:221–234
- Peters EM, Liotiri S, Bodo E, Hagen E, Biro T, Arck PC et al (2007) Probing the effects of stress mediators on the human hair follicle: substance P holds central position. Am J Pathol 171:1872–1886
- 69. Picardo M, Grammatico P, Roccella F, Roccella M, Grandinetti M, Del Porto G et al (1996) Imbalance in the antioxidant pool in melanoma cells and normal melanocytes from patients with melanoma. J Invest Dermatol 107: 322–326
- Pincelli C, Yaar M (1997) Nerve growth factor: its significance in cutaneous biology. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 2:31–36
- Pittelkow MR, Shipley GD (1989) Serum-free culture of normal human melanocytes: growth kinetics and growth factor requirements. J Cell Physiol 140:565–576
- Ribeiro A, Bronk SF, Roberts PJ, Urrutia R, Gores GJ (1999) The transforming growth factor beta(1)-inducible transcription factor TIEG1, mediates apoptosis through oxidative stress. Hepatology 30:1490–1497
- Rosini P, De Chiara G, Lucibello M, Garaci E, Cozzolino F, Torcia M (2000) NGF withdrawal induces apoptosis in CESS B cell line through p38 MAPK activation and Bcl-2 phosphorylation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 278: 753–759
- 74. Saha B, Singh SK, Mallick S, Bera R, Datta PK, Mandal M et al (2009) Sphingolipid-mediated restoration of Mitf expression and repigmentation in vivo in a mouse model of hair graying. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res 22:205–218

- 75. Schouwey K, Delmas V, Larue L, Zimber-Strobl U, Strobl LJ, Radtke F et al (2007) Notch1 and Notch2 receptors influence progressive hair graying in a dose-dependent manner. Dev Dyn 236(1):282–289
- 76. Sieber-Blum M (1998) Growth factor synergism and antagonism in early neural crest development. Biochem Cell Biol 76:1039–1050
- 77. Smit NP, van Nieuwpoort FA, Marrot L, Out C, Poorthuis B, van Pelt H et al (2008) Increased melanogenesis is a risk factor for oxidative DNA damage study on cultured melanocytes and atypical nevus cells. Photochem Photobiol 84: 550–555
- Sternberg EM, Chrousos GP, Wilder RL, Gold PW (1992) The stress response and the regulation of inflammatory disease. Ann Intern Med 117:854–866
- 79. Taylor AW, Yee DG, Nishida T, Namba K (2000) Neuropeptide regulation of immunity. The immunosuppressive activity of alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone (alpha-MSH). Ann N Y Acad Sci 917:239–247
- Thody AJ (1999) a-MSH and the regulation of melanocyte function. Ann N Y Acad Sci 885(1):217–229
- Tobin DJ, Paus R (2001) Graying: gerontobiology of the hair follicle pigmentary unit. Exp gerontol 36:29–54
- 82. Tobin DJ, Slominski A, Botchkarev V, Paus R (1999) The fate of hair follicle melanocytes during the hair growth cycle. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 4:323–332
- Toussaint O, Medrano EE, von Zglinicki T (2000) Cellular and molecular mechanisms of stress-induced premature senescence (SIPS) of human diploid fibroblasts and melanocytes. Exp gerontol 35:927–945
- Van Neste D, Tobin DJ (2004) Hair cycle and hair pigmentation: dynamic interactions and changes associated with aging. Micron 35:193–200
- Viswanathan K, Daugherty C, Dhabhar FS (2005) Stress as an endogenous adjuvant: augmentation of the immunization phase of cell-mediated immunity. Int Immunol 17:1059–1069
- 86. Wakamatsu K, Graham A, Cook D, Thody AJ (1997) Characterisation of ACTH peptides in human skin and their activation of the melanocortin-1 receptor. Pigment Cell Res 10: 288–297
- Waster PK, Ollinger KM (2009) Redox-dependent translocation of p53 to mitochondria or nucleus in human melanocytes after uva- and uvb-induced apoptosis. J Invest Dermatol 129(7):1769–1781
- Wei YH, Lu CY, Lee HC, Pang CY, Ma YS (1998) Oxidative damage and mutation to mitochondrial DNA and agedependent decline of mitochondrial respiratory function. Ann N Y Acad Sci 854:155–170
- 89. Wood JM, Decker H, Hartmann H, Chavan B, Rokos H, Spencer JD et al (2009) Senile hair graying: H₂O₂-mediated oxidative stress affects human hair color by blunting methionine sulfoxide repair. FASEB J 23(7):2065–2075
- 90. Yaar M, Eller MS, DiBenedetto P, Reenstra WR, Zhai S, McQuaid T et al (1994) The trk family of receptors mediates nerve growth factor and neurotrophin-3 effects in melanocytes. J Clin Invest 94:1550–1562
- Yamamura K, Kamada S, Ito S, Nakagawa K, Ichihashi M, Tsujimoto Y (1996) Accelerated disappearance of melanocytes in bcl-2-deficient mice. Cancer Res 56:3546–3550
- 92. Zhai S, Yaar M, Doyle SM, Gilchrest BA (1996) Nerve growth factor rescues pigment cells from ultraviolet-induced apoptosis by upregulating BCL-2 levels. Exp Cell Res 224:335–343

Human Hair Follicle Melanocytes as a Proxy Cell Type in Neurodegeneration Research

Nikolaos Papageorgiou, Elisabeth Carpenter, and Desmond J. Tobin

Core Messages

- > The skin has enormous capacity to act as a peripheral neuroendocrine organ where it can play a major role in maintaining a constant internal body environment or homeostasis. This is perhaps not too surprising given the skin's strategic location between the external and internal environments.
- > The continuing extension of human longevity has focused much attention on the elucidation of mechanisms of skin aging, including the contributions of intrinsic (e.g., genetics, evolutionary selective pressures) and extrinsic (e.g., environmental insults and stress) factors to this.
- > Melanocyte aging is of interest not only for its implications in skin homeostasis, but also for hearing, vision, and as a model system for physiologic and pathologic neuronal cell aging, e.g., Alzheimer's disease.
- > In this chapter, we review the current knowledge on the potential for neural crest-derived melanocytes of the hair follicle (given their particular vulnerability to aging via canities) as a proxy cell type for the elucidation of neurodegenerative change targeting neural and neuronal cells.

11.1 Introduction

One of the great challenges of modern medicine and for social care has been improving the quality of our lives as we age. However, our successful extension of average life-span has unfortunately come at the cost of a proportional increase in the incidence of age-related neurodegenerative disorders, including the dementias. Predominant amongst these is Alzheimer's disease [70] and motor-neuron impairment (ataxic) disorders such as Parkinson's disease, Huntington's chorea, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (so-called Lou Gehrig's disease). In the case of dementia, it is estimated that over 25 million people worldwide are affected, resulting in an enormous and unremitting socioeconomic burden [28]. However, addressing strategies for study of neurodegenerative disorders is not without its intrinsic difficulties; this is evidenced by Alzheimer's disease identified over 100 years ago and yet despite attracting enormous research activity and funding has remained obstinately impenetrable to definitive therapeutic applications.

11.2 Current Neuronal Models

Research directed at unravelling neurodegenerative disorders has been hampered by the significant limitations of *in vitro* models that can simulate the cellular status of human neurons of the brain and the microenvironments in which they normally function. Given the inaccessibility of central neurons, current research in neurodegenerative disorders relies to a great extent on the use of neuronal cell models. Such *in vitro* models can be divided into two categories: (a) transformed cell lines that, under certain conditions, can present with

D. J. Tobin

Centre for Skin Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK e-mail: d.tobin@bradford.ac.uk

Cell type	Derivation
PC12	Pheochromocytoma (adrenal medulla) – rat
Neuro2a	Neuroblastoma – mouse
COS7	Immortalized fibroblasts from African monkey kidney (C. aethiops)
SH-SY5Y	Neuroblastoma – human. Third generation, i.e., cloned from SH-SY5, which is from SH-SY, which is from SK-N-SH
H4	Neuroglioma – human. With complex aberrant karyotype

 Table 11.1 Typical cell types used as neuronal models in neurodegenerative disorders research

neuron-like properties and (b) primary cultures of neuronal cells, isolated from animal tissue (Table 11.1).

Common transformed cell lines include rat pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells, derived from a tumor of the adrenal medulla [30]. Following incubation with nerve growth factor (NGF) for 24 h, PC12 cells stop dividing and adopt a phenotype resembling peripheral neurons, which includes the outgrowth of neurites [88]. For research focusing on the properties of central neurons, one cell line frequently used is murine neuroblastoma cells (Neuro2a) that can be induced to sprout neurites after incubation with retinoic acid [71]. Generally, transformed lines are preferred by workers in the neurodegeneration research field because of their capacity to provide very high cell yields and, subsequently, large amounts of protein and genetic material for experimentation. Nonetheless, despite their convenience, transformed cells differ significantly from their primary post-mitotic neuronal counterparts, thus stimulating the need to develop neuronal primary cultures [40]. The most commonly used primary neurons are hippocampal [21, 24] and striatal in origin [32, 90], isolated from embryonic and newborn rats and mice. Other primary neuron cultures include retinal ganglion neurons [7], dorsal root ganglion neurons [12], and superior cervical ganglion neurons [31].

11.3 Difficulties with Current Neuronal Models

However, all the above primary cell types and most of the transformed lines originate from nonhuman animal tissue, and so may not always yield data that realistically represent human conditions. Furthermore, transformed lines such as the PC12 cell line present with high variability, which can frequently result in loss of the original *in vivo* phenotype [78]. Similarly, primary neuronal cultures may be compromised due to damage to their functional interactions with other cells and parts of the brain, while their preparation for culture is generally laborious, time-consuming, expensive, and produces relatively low cell/protein yields [40]. An example of this can be found in a commonly used technique developed since the late-1970s, whereby single primary sympathetic neurons from the rat or mouse superior cervical ganglia are compartmentalized into 20× 200 µm-wide tracks scarred onto the surface of a 35-mm culture dish [13, 65]. The technique is thought to simulate the *in vivo* conditions of neuronal development and neurite outgrowth, with the following caveats: (1) animal neuronal cultures may not, as mentioned above, accurately represent human neuronal properties (especially considering a system as multifunctional as the nervous system), (2) they often do not provide sufficient protein yield (usually a maximum of $5-10 \mu g$) [40]. Added to these are the demanding care of primary neurons in culture and the short life-span of successful cultures, which do not generally survive more than 2 weeks.

11.4 Melanocytes as a Neural/Neuronal Cell Model

The above discussion has outlined the need for the development of novel neural/neuronal cell models. In addition, it emphasizes the need for a neuronal cell model that represents human adult neuronal cells adequately while remaining relatively accessible for longterm cell culture with high cell/protein yields. At the same time, this model cell type should not suffer loss of significant primary tissue properties. In seeking such a cell model, various pieces of evidence have led to the proposal of human follicular and epidermal melanocytes as possible candidates. Moreover, establishing human adult melanocyte cultures is a relatively simple process and has the additional advantage that the cells can be cultured contemporaneously from patients beginning to suffer from, or in advancing stages of, a neurodegenerative disorder, which potentially could provide an enormous advantage for both research and clinical diagnostics.

11.5 Similarities Between Melanocytes, Other Neural Cells, and Neurons

Melanocytes share a number of similarities with neuronal cells, including their common embryonic origin in the neural crest and an obvious dendritic morphologic similarity. The latter also reflects similarities in the functions of the two cell types, such as transfer and secretion of vesicles along axons in neurons and melanosome "vesicles" along dendrites to keratinocytes [76]. Further similarities can be found in the use of the amino acid tyrosine by both cell types for the formation of melanin in melanocytes and catecholamines in adrenergic neurons [76]. Both cell types are supported by surrounding "supporting cells," with epidermal and follicular melanocytes associating intimately with keratinocytes, while maintenance of neurons relies on surrounding glia. While melanin pigment production is a hallmark of cutaneous melanocytes, "neuro"-melanin production occurs in neurons of the nigrostriatal pathway [66], via a biosynthetic process broadly similar to melanogenesis in melanocytes. Melanosomal transfer to keratinocytes through melanocyte dendrites [72] can be viewed to parallel synaptosome transfer and release in neurons through their axons. Such similarities may reflect common shared archetypical properties between these two neural crest-derived cells, and so could be advantageous when using melanocytes as a model for neurons.

Locally, melanocytes are long-living and postmitotic neuroectodermal cells of the epidermis that transduce external and/or internal signals/energy into organized regulatory network(s) for the maintenance of cutaneous homeostasis [76]. There is a remarkable "self-similarity" of these networks (including via melanocortins) at the systemic/CNS and local levels – a fascinating biologic fractal of a universal neuroimmunomodulatory principle [81]. In this way, therefore, melanocytes can act as the upper regulatory arm of the skin neuroendocrine system ("neurons" of the skin and hair follicle).

While the UVR-protective role of the pigmentary system in the epidermis is well recognized, its precise value to the hair follicle is less clear [79]. New experimental evidence has only very recently revealed significant additional functionality for these cells, via their production of classical stress neurotransmitters, neuropeptides, and hormones, and susceptibility to neuron-like

able 11.2	A comparison	between me	lanocytes and	l neurons
Melanocyte	es	N	eurons	

Originate from the n	eural crest			
Neurotrophin-dependent cell migration, differentiation, and apoptosis				
Similar dendritic morphology				
Similar receptor expression (e.g., cholinergic receptors)				
Similar profiles of neurohormones, neurotransmitters, and neuropeptides				
Supported by keratinocytes	Supported by glial cells			
Use tyrosine for end products (eu/pheomelanin)	Use tyrosine for end products (catecholamines)			
Melanogenesis (eu/pheomelanins)	Melanogenesis (neuromelanin)			
Melanosome transfer and release from dendrites	Synaptosome transfer and release from axon terminals			

aging and degeneration, that they act as neuroendocrine regulators on different levels [66, 76, 79]. The melanocyte also provides the neurosciences with an attractive model to examine neural crest-derived cell plasticity; the skin and hair follicle contain melanocytes in all stages of development from true stem cells to melanoblast, differentiated cells, and terminally differentiated cells [35, 59, 79].

A comparison of general biologic properties between neurons and melanocytes is given in Table 11.2. In addition to the above, we have recently reported that follicular melanocytes in culture express two major neuron-specific markers, NeuN [58] and β III-tubulin [41, 42] (Fig. 11.1). Characteristically, the expression of NeuN was found in the nuclear region of the hair follicle melanocytes, while β III-tubulin expression was restricted to the cytoplasm, correlating with the respective localization and function of the two proteins.

Cutaneous melanocytes, including hair follicle melanocytes, can produce relatively high-yield, long-lived cell cultures without the potential variability of prolonged transformed cell lines in culture [43, 80, 83]. Furthermore, owing to their derivation from human tissue, melanocytes may match closely the properties of human neurons, something that may not always be true for animal cells.



11.6 Age-Related Loss of Pigment in Hair and Skin

Additional support for the use of cutaneous melanocytes as a neuronal cell proxy comes from the appearance of hair whitening, or canities, a characteristic feature of aging in humans [79, 81]. Given the age link between the average onset of canities and the later potential onset of neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's disease, it is reasonable to suggest that the mechanisms of aging and apoptosis of follicular melanocytes and central neurons may share certain similarities.

For example, "older", more terminally differentiated follicular melanocytes in the hair bulb undergo cell death during the apoptosis-driven catagen phase [84, 85]. By the end of anagen, hair follicle bulb melanocytes begin to retract their dendrites and cease their synthesis of melanin as the activity of key melanogenic enzymes (including tyrosinase, TRP-1) decreases [73, 74, 84, 87]. Notably, the potentially stress-protective dopachrome tautomerase appears to be downregulated upon terminal differentiation at least in scalp hair follicle bulbs [15]. Thus, hair follicle catagen is characterized by a slowing-up of pigment production in bulbar melanocytes, and the subsequent absence of these fully differentiated and highly pigmented melanocytes. It is also thought that during catagen, some melanogenic melanocytes of the anagen bulb undergo apoptosis [84], even resulting in the redistribution of incontinent melanin to the catagen dermal papilla [74, 75, 77, 85]. This view is further supported by the observation that hair follicle melanocytes exhibit TUNEL-positivity during spontaneous and cyclophosphamide-induced catagen in murine hair [84]. For specific discussion on melanocyte loss during canities, please see chapters 1 and 9.

11.7 Melanocyte and Neuronal Cell Apoptosis: Utilization of the C-Kit and P75^{NTR} Receptor Signaling Systems

It is known that the number of epidermal melanocytes decreases by approximately 10% per decade after the age of 30 [14, 64, 82]. Melanin production in the hair follicle decreases with aging during the growth phase anagen where it is thought to be due to apoptosis of differentiated follicular melanocytes. Loss of pigmentation upon the subsequent anagen appears to be related to exhaustion of melanocyte stem cell reserves in the hair follicle bulge [35, 59, 79]. The age-related fall in melanogenic potential is thought to contribute to the pallor of aged skin, which reflects depletion of epidermal melanocytes. However, these age-related changes in the pigmentary system can be subtle [92, 93] and the precise manner by which age-related melanocyte depletion occurs is not yet clear. One suggestion is that this involves decreased signaling of the stem-cell factor (SCF) through the c-kit receptor [5, 11]. It is interesting that the SCF/ckit system has also been shown to play an important protective role in cortical neurons against both apoptotic and excitotoxic cell death, both of which characterize the pathologies of neurodegenerative disorders [22].

Another view holds that melanocyte age-related apoptosis may be associated with a loss of function of the free radical scavenger Bcl-2 [89]. This is of particular interest when drawing comparisons between melanocytes and neurons because of its upstream association with the neurotrophin receptor p75^{NTR}, which plays a major survival/ apoptotic role in neuronal cells [61] and neurodegeneration [19] and also for reactive oxygen species (ROS) handling in hair follicle melanocytes [59]. In addition, p75^{NTR} has been linked to the presence of neurotoxic

Fig. 11.1 Expression of NeuN (**a**) and βIII-tubulin (**b**) in cultured hair follicle melanocytes beta-amyloid (A β) plaques in the extracellular space of neurons in the brain - a major pathological pathway in Alzheimer's disease. One proposed mechanism of Aβ-mediated cytotoxicity involves a p75^{NTR} apoptotic cascade, evidenced by the fact that Alzheimer's disease involves degeneration of cholinergic basal forebrain neurons, which express high levels of the p75^{NTR} receptor [29]. Conversely, expression of another neurotrophin receptor, the tyrosine receptor kinase (trkA), which mediates a survival-signaling pathway, reportedly decreases in Alzheimer's disease patients [56, 57]. Furthermore, it was found that the pro-form of nerve growth factor (NGF), which is also increased in Alzheimer's disease [26, 63], binds p75NTR selectively, and induces neuronal cell death [46]. Additional studies have shown that increased ligand activation of p75NTR results in neuronal cell death in animal models [18, 20, 69]. Finally, it has been shown that neurotrophins can affect A β production by regulating the proteolytic processing of its precursor protein, APP, through trkA and p75^{NTR} receptors [16]. The outcome of these studies has been to link neurotrophins and their receptors to the pathology of Alzheimer's disease, and especially to the regulation of A β generation.

In 1996, Zhai and colleagues reported that human neonatal foreskin epidermal melanocyte cultures incubated with the 40-amino acid isoform of A β (A β 1–40) resulted in a 90% decrease of cell yield after 3–5 days, when compared with the reversed sequence of the peptide (A β 40–1), which had no effect on cell viability [96]. The authors also reported that incubation with A β resulted in the formation of structures that resembled the amyloid plaques observed in the brains of Alzheimer's disease patients, consisting of a central core of dying cells surrounded by a circumferential cluster of degenerating melanocytes. These data led the authors to suggest, for the first time, neural crest-derived melanocytes as a valuable model for neuronal cells in the context of Alzheimer's disease [96].

Additional work from the same group showed that the p75^{NTR}-A β apoptotic pathway might operate in these neonatal foreskin melanocytes by showing that these cells could undergo apoptosis through the p75^{NTR} signaling pathway [91]. Specifically, this study reported a threefold increase in the expression of the pro-apoptotic protein Bax in melanocytes incubated with A β 1–40 when compared with control cells, followed by the observation that the addition of NGF to the cultures appeared to inhibit this process. NGF binds with high affinity to the trkA receptor (Kd = 10⁻¹¹ M) and with low affinity (Kd = 10⁻⁹ M) to p75^{NTR} [9, 18, 19]. The authors suggested that

NGF interferes with the A β signaling pathway at the receptor level. Moreover, binding of NGF to both receptors in melanocytes appeared to inhibit the expression of Bax, thus promoting survival of the cell. In contrast, melanocytes expressing only p75NTR did not survive. In conjunction with the morphological effects of A β on cultured epidermal melanocytes described above, the conclusion drawn by these authors suggested that AB-induced apoptosis in human epidermal melanocytes is mediated through the p75^{NTR} pathway, and can be reversed by the presence of NGF. In a broader context, these findings show that the Aβ-associated apoptosis observed in cultured human neonatal melanocytes involves the same signaling pathway as degenerating central neurons of Alzheimer's disease patients, thus demonstrating a functional similarity between these two cell types.

Interestingly, Yaar and colleagues used human neonatal foreskin epidermal melanocytes in comparison with NIH-3T3 fibroblasts to investigate the properties of the p75^{NTR}-A β interaction [94]. This study also reported epidermal melanocyte apoptosis following A β 1–40 incubation, and also took into account the aggregation state of the peptide, which is an important factor in studies that investigate the *in vitro* effects and properties of A β [36].

Furthermore, a 2003 study demonstrated the expression of the amyloid precursor protein, APP, in cultured epidermal melanocytes and proposed its involvement in the regulation of dendrite motility and the release of melanin [67]. More recently, we demonstrated the expression of both APP and the A β 1–40 peptide in cultured adult human melanocytes and showed that A β 1–40 exerts dose-dependent and cell type-specific cytotoxic effects on these cells [62] (Fig. 11.2) matching previous studies on neuronal models [50] and primary fetal neurons [97]. Thus, our data suggests that adult human cutaneous melanocytes can be affected by A β in a manner similar to that of neurons in Alzheimer's disease [17], thus supporting the use of these cells as a model for neurons, at least in the context of Alzheimer's disease.

11.8 Melanocyte and Neuronal Cell Sensitivity to Oxidative Damage

Melanocytes generate ROS via oxidation of tyrosine/ DOPA during melanogenesis, and so this process can be viewed as "physiologically cytotoxic" that if not



Fig. 11.2 Effect of aggregated $A\beta 1$ –40 peptide on elderly human melanocytes. $A\beta 1$ –40 effects on melanocytes viability (**a**). Five primary cell cultures tested with each dose in quintuplicate. Compared to the no-peptide and reverse peptide controls, $A\beta$ significantly reduced melanocytes viability at all three doses. (**b**–f)

Representative phase-contrast views of effects of A β 1–40 on melanocytes after 72 h; control cells (b); reverse peptide (30 μ M) (c); A β 1-40 (1 μ M) (d); A β 1–40 (10 μ M) (e); A β 1–40 (30 μ M) (f). Bars show mean relative to control data designated 100% + SEM. Key: ** = P < 0.01; *** = P < 0.001. RA β ; reverse A β peptide

sequestered within the melanosome may result in melanocyte damage by breaking of DNA strands, damaging of bases, and DNA–protein cross-linking [4, 5, 33, 87]. It is thought that melanocyte death can ensue via the accumulation of intracellular melanin, despite the ability of eumelanin to exhibit some antioxidant capacity through the sequestration of heavy metals [6]. See chapters 1 and 9 for more on the role of oxidative stress in melanocyte aging during hair graying or canities.

Melanin production may not be a widespread feature of neurons, though this is strikingly evident in the case of neuromelanin in neurons of the nigrostriatal pathway. It is noteworthy that these cells are particularly targeted in Parkinson's disease [25]. However, there is increasing evidence that melanin production can occur throughout the brain and not only in the prominent sites of the leptomeninges and the locus coeruleus (see [66]). Generally, oxidative damage has been implicated in neurodegeneration [27]. The levels of redox-balancing factors in neurons are significantly depleted in neurodegenerative disorders including Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease [37, 49]. Thus, the lack of adequate ROS scavenging may be an initiating signal in neuronal apoptosis in neurodegenerative disorders [34].

The homeostasis of ROS generation is under tight control, comprising a variety of anti-oxidase enzymes (e.g., catalase, superoxide dismutases [SOD], glutathione reductase) and detoxifying molecules (e.g., glutathione, α -tocopherol, carotenoids, ascorbic acid) that neutralize oxidants and maintain them at a level that is safe to the cell. Subsequently, impaired function of these detoxifying factors can lead to compromised antioxidant capacity and so result in the generation of oxidative stress, including destruction of lipids, proteins, and nuclear DNA. These toxic events may then ultimately lead to apoptotic or necrotic cell death [39]. We have recently shown that hair follicle melanocytes cultured from aging skin donors have a compromised antioxidant system when compared with those melanocytes established from younger donors [44, and unpublished]. See chapters 1 and 9 for further relevant discussion.

Similarly, oxidative damage has been implicated in neurodegenerative disorders, and reduced antioxidant capacity has also been shown to cause neuronal cell death [48]. For example, one study showed that mice homozygous for a targeted mutation in the gene encoding for α -tocopherol transfer protein exhibited delayedonset (after 12 days of age) retinal degradation and gait abnormalities, arising from an accompanying degeneration of the posterior spinal cord column [95]. To confirm that the absence of functional α -tocopherol transfer protein was solely responsible for the associated behavioral symptoms, the researchers administered the normal protein to mice with the same α -tocopherol mutation, resulting in the prevention of the characteristic pathology. These findings suggest that neurons are susceptible to cell death in the absence of antioxidants, or through mutations of genes encoding antioxidant proteins [45].

Further evidence of a link between oxidative damage and neurodegenerative disorders has come from the discovery of increased transcription of oxidative-handling genes encoding for factors such as catalase, glutathione peroxidase, Cu-SOD, Zn-SOD, and glutathione reductase mRNA in the hippocampus and inferior parietal lobule of brains from Alzheimer's disease patients when compared with healthy controls [2]. In addition, dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra from Parkinson's disease patients have been found to exhibit markers of oxidative damage such as lipid peroxidation, protein and nucleic acid oxidation, and toxic products of oxidative damage to lipids like 4-hydroxynonenal [37]. This suggests that there is a strong association between oxidative damage and the onset of neurodegenerative disorders, which describes the current dominant view of researchers in the field [23].

However, given that most of the observations of cell damage have relied on postmortem samples, it is difficult to discern whether the presence of oxidative stress markers in these brains signifies that the disorder itself was initiated and/or promoted by the unbalanced generation of ROS, or if such damage is simply an end-stage phenomenon [45]. Thus, the availability of an accessible model, like hair follicle or epidermal melanocytes, may provide opportunities to probe these cause-and-effect difficulties. The above information provides an understanding of the way oxidative damage is implicated in neurodegeneration, which is a feature of Alzheimer's disease. In comparing melanocytes with neurons, high sensitivity to oxidative damage is an important feature shared by the two cell types, and thus can be investigated through the use of melanocytes as a neuronal model.

11.9 Calcium Homeostasis and Melanocyte and Neuronal Cell Death by Apoptosis

Activation of the trk family of receptors by neurotrophin ligands in neural crest-derived cells can result in the release of Ca²⁺ through the phospholipase- γ – inositol triphosphate/diacylglycerol pathway [10]. Increases in intracellular Ca²⁺ can also occur through the increased activation of the Bax gene, thus resulting in apoptosis [86]. As mentioned above, activation of Bax in melanocytes can be induced following binding of A β to p75^{NTR} [91]. Similarly, Ca²⁺ imbalances have been associated with neurodegeneration [52], and these are worth reviewing for the purposes of this discussion on potentially shared processes between melanocytes and neurons.

Ca²⁺ is ubiquitously involved in a wide range of intracellular signals, playing a crucial part in controlling many physiological processes including gene expression, cell differentiation, enzyme activity, exocytosis, and apoptosis. Under normal conditions, the intracellular concentration of Ca²⁺ ([Ca²⁺]_i) ranges between 50 and 200 nM, about 10,000 times lower than the extracellular Ca²⁺ concentration (1–2 mM). This balance is maintained through tight homeostatic mechanisms, which commonly involve the communication between intracellular Ca²⁺ stores and voltage-dependent and ligand-gated ionotropic Ca²⁺ channels in the plasma membrane [8, 53].

Deficient cellular Ca²⁺ homeostasis is thought to be involved in neuronal cell death in neurodegenerative disorders [8, 47, 53]. Postmortem brains from Alzheimer's disease patients have been found to contain increased levels of calpain, a Ca2+ release-modulating protein [60], while increased concentrations of bound and free Ca2+ have been found in neurons expressing neurofibrillary tangles. Ca2+/calmodulin protein kinase II, an enzyme associated directly with the formation of paired helical filaments [53], is increased in hippocampal neurons, which are prone to Alzheimer's disease-related degeneration [54]. Further evidence that links compromised $[Ca^{2+}]_{i}$ homeostasis to Alzheimer's disease comes from studies revealing high transglutaminase (a Ca2+-activated enzyme that induces tau protein cross-linking) levels in Alzheimer's disease brains [38, 55]. In addition, cell cultures and animal Alzheimer's disease models In melanocytes, Ca^{2+} homeostasis has been associated with melanin production and melanocyte apoptosis [3]. The latter has been paralleled with general Ca^{2+} -driven apoptosis pathways, as described above. It is also notable that low extracellular Ca^{2+} levels have been proposed to promote melanocyte proliferation and melanogenesis, but higher concentrations of extracellular Ca^{2+} only influence the latter [1]. Ca^{2+} mediated apoptosis in cells, including neurons, may be paralleled in melanocytes. Within the context of the current discussion, it is important to draw comparisons between the two cell types, and especially in the area of cell death, as this is a prominent feature of Alzheimer's disease.

11.10 Conclusion

The above discussion proposes the use of human cutaneous melanocytes (especially hair-follicle-derived) as a proxy for neural and neuronal cells in the context of neurodegeneration studies, particularly Alzheimer's disease research. It has reviewed a number of properties that should be explored to determine the strength of this proposition and provides the framework in which melanocytes must be examined as a potential model for central neurons. Furthermore, an overview of cutaneous melanocyte biology provides a foundation on which it is possible to draw crucial parallels between the two cell types, especially in terms of neural crest-derive cell apoptosis, which is a de facto characteristic of neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's disease.

References

 Abdel-Naser MB (1999) Differential effects on melanocyte growth and melanization of low vs. high calcium keratinocyte-conditioned medium. Br J Dermatol 140(1):50–55

- Aksenov MY, Tucker HM, Nair P, et al (1998) The expression of key oxidative stress-handling genes in different brain regions in Alzheimer's disease. J Mol Neurosci 11(2):151–164
- Ancans J, Flanagan N, Hoogduijn MJ, et al (2003) P-locus is a target for the melanogenic effects of MC-1R signaling: a possible control point for facultative pigmentation. Ann N Y Acad Sci 994:373–377
- Arck P, Paus R (2006) From the brain-skin connection: the neuroendocrine-immune misalliance of stress and itch. Neuroimmunomodulation 13(5–6):347–356
- Arck PC, Overall R, Spatz K, et al (2006) Towards a "free radical theory of graying": melanocyte apoptosis in the aging human hair follicle is an indicator of oxidative stress induced tissue damage. FASEB J 20(9):1567–1579
- Bandyopadhyay D, Medrano EE (2000) Melanin accumulation accelerates melanocyte senescence by a mechanism involving p16INK4a/CDK4/pRB and E2F1. Ann N Y Acad Sci 908:71–84
- Barres BA, Silverstein BE, Corey DP, et al (1988) Immunological, morphological, and electrophysiological variation among retinal ganglion cells purified by panning. Neuron 1(9):791–803
- Begley JG, Duan W, Chan S, et al (1999) Altered calcium homeostasis and mitochondrial dysfunction in cortical synaptic compartments of presenilin-1 mutant mice. J Neurochem 72(3):1030–1039
- Bibel M, Barde YA (2000) Neurotrophins: key regulators of cell fate and cell shape in the vertebrate nervous system. Genes Dev 14(23):2919–2937
- Botchkarev VA, Yaar M, Peters EM, et al (2006) Neurotrophins in skin biology and pathology. J Invest Dermatol 126(8):1719–1727
- Botchkareva NV, Khlgatian, M, Longley BJ, et al (2001) SCF/c-kit signaling is required for cyclic regeneration of the hair pigmentation unit. FASEB J 15(3):645–658
- Calderon RO, Attema B, DeVries GH (1995) Lipid composition of neuronal cell bodies and neurites from cultured dorsal root ganglia. J Neurochem 64(1):424–429
- Campenot RB (1977) Local control of neurite development by nerve growth factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 74(10): 4516–4519
- Commo S, Gaillard O, Bernard BA (2004) Human hair graying is linked to a specific depletion of hair follicle melanocytes affecting both the bulb and the outer root sheath. Br J Dermatol 150(3):435–443
- Commo S, Gaillard O, Thibaut S, et al (2004). Absence of TRP-2 in melanogenic melanocytes of human hair. Pigment Cell Res 17(5):488–497
- Costantini C, Weindruch R, Della Valle G, et al (2005) A TrkA-to-p75NTR molecular switch activates amyloid betapeptide generation during aging. Biochem J 391(pt 1): 59–67
- Coulson EJ (2006) Does the p75 neurotrophin receptor mediate Abeta-induced toxicity in Alzheimer's disease? J Neurochem 98(3):654–660
- Coulson EJ, Reid K, Murray SS, et al (2000) Role of neurotrophin receptor p75NTR in mediating neuronal cell death following injury. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 27(7): 537–541

- Dawbarn D, Allen SJ (2003) Neurotrophins and neurodegeneration. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol 29(3):211–230
- Dechant G, Barde YA (2002) The neurotrophin receptor p75(NTR): novel functions and implications for diseases of the nervous system. Nat Neurosci 5(11):1131–1136
- Deitch JS, Banker GA (1993) An electron microscopic analysis of hippocampal neurons developing in culture: early stages in the emergence of polarity. J Neurosci 13(10):4301–4415
- Dhandapani KM, Wade FM, Wakade C, et al (2005) Neuroprotection by stem cell factor in rat cortical neurons involves AKT and NFkappaB. J Neurochem 95(1):9–19
- 23. Di Matteo V, Esposito E (2003) Biochemical and therapeutic effects of antioxidants in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Curr Drug Target CNS Neurol Disord 2(2):95–107
- Dotti CG, Sullivan CA, Banker GA (1988) The establishment of polarity by hippocampal neurons in culture. J Neurosci 8(4):1454–1468
- 25. Double KL, Ben-Shachar D, Youdim MB, et al (2002) Influence of neuromelanin on oxidative pathways within the human substantia nigra. Neurotoxicol Teratol 24(5): 621–628
- 26. Fahnestock M, Michalski B, Xu B, et al (2001) The precursor pro-nerve growth factor is the predominant form of nerve growth factor in brain and is increased in Alzheimer's disease. Mol Cell Neurosci 18(2):210–220
- Fatokun AA, Stone TW, Smith RA (2008) Oxidative stress in neurodegeneration and available means of protection. Front Biosci13:3288–3311
- Ferri CP, Prince M, Brayne C, et al (2005) Global prevalence of dementia: a Delphi consensus study. Lancet 366(9503): 2112–2117
- 29. Gibbs RB, McCabe JT, Buck CR, et al (1989) Expression of NGF receptor in the rat forebrain detected with in situ hybridization and immunohistochemistry. Mol Brain Res 6(4):275–287
- 30. Greene LA, Tischler AS (1976) Establishment of a noradrenergic clonal line of rat adrenal pheochromocytoma cells which respond to nerve growth factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 73(7):2424–2428
- Hawrot E, Patterson PH (1979) Long-term culture of dissociated sympathetic neurons. Methods Enzymol 58: 574–584
- Henderson LP, Lin L, Prasad A, et al (2000) Embryonic striatal neurons from niemann-pick type C mice exhibit defects in cholesterol metabolism and neurotrophin responsiveness. J Biol Chem 275(26): 20179–20187
- Hill HZ (1992) The function of melanin or six blind people examine an elephant. Bioessays 14 (1):49–56
- Honig LS, Rosenberg RN (2000) Apoptosis and neurologic disease. Am J Med 108(4):317–330
- Inomata K, Aoto T, Binh NT, et al (2009) Genotoxic stress abrogates renewal of melanocyte stem cells by triggering their differentiation. Cell 137(6):1088–1099
- 36. Jan A, Gokce O, Luthi-Carter R, et al (2008) The ratio of monomeric to aggregated forms of Abeta40 and Abeta42 is an important determinant of amyloid-beta aggregation, fibrillogenesis, and toxicity. J Biol Chem 283(42): 28176–28189

- Jenner P (2003) Oxidative stress in Parkinson's disease. Ann Neurol 53 (suppl 3):S26–S36
- Johnson GV, Cox TM, Lockhart JP, et al (1997) Transglutaminase activity is increased in Alzheimer's disease brain. Brain Res 751(2): 323–329
- Kannan K, Jain SK (2000) Oxidative stress and apoptosis. Pathophysiology 7(3):153–163
- 40. Karten B, Hayashi H, Campenot RB, et al (2005) Neuronal models for studying lipid metabolism and transport. Methods 36(2):117–128
- Katsetos CD, Herman MM, Mork SJ (2003) Class III betatubulin in human development and cancer. Cell Motil Cytoskeleton 55(2):77–96
- 42. Katsetos CD, Legido A, Perentes E, et al (2003) Class III beta-tubulin isotype: a key cytoskeletal protein at the crossroads of developmental neurobiology and tumor neuropathology. J Child Neurol 18(12):851–866
- Kauser S, Schallreuter KU, Thody AJ, et al (2003) Regulation of human epidermal melanocyte biology by beta-endorphin. J Invest Dermatol 120(6):1073–1080
- 44. Kauser S, Westgate GE, Green MR, et al (2008). Downregulation of catalase expression and activity in human scalp hair follicle melanocytes is associated with hair graying. J Invest Dermatol 128:225
- Klein JA, Ackerman SL (2003) Oxidative stress, cell cycle, and neurodegeneration. J Clin Invest 111(6):785–793
- 46. Lee R, Kermani P, Teng KK, et al (2001) Regulation of cell survival by secreted proneurotrophins. Science 294(5548):1945–1948
- 47. Leissring MA, Akbari Y, Fanger CM, et al (2000) Capacitative calcium entry deficits and elevated luminal calcium content in mutant presenilin-1 knockin mice. J Cell Biol 149(4):793–798
- Leonardi ET, Mytilineou C (1998) Cell culture models of neuronal degeneration and neuroprotection-implications for Parkinson's disease. Adv Exp Med Biol 446:203–222
- 49. Lovell MA, Xie C, Gabbita SP, et al (2000) Decreased thioredoxin and increased thioredoxin reductase levels in Alzheimer's disease brain. Free Radic Biol Med 28(3):418–427
- Luo BY, Xu ZB, Chen Z, et al (2004) Investigation on apoptosis of neuronal cells induced by amyloid beta-protein. J Zhejiang Univ Sci 5(8):989–994
- 51. Mattson MP (1990) Antigenic changes similar to those seen in neurofibrillary tangles are elicited by glutamate and Ca2 + influx in cultured hippocampal neurons. Neuron 4(1): 105–117
- Mattson MP (2007). Calcium and neurodegeneration. Aging Cell 6(3):337–350
- Mattson MP, Chan SL, Camandola S (2001) Presenilin mutations and calcium signaling defects in the nervous and immune systems. Bioessays 23(8):733–744
- 54. McKee AC, Kosik KS, Kennedy MB, et al (1990) Hippocampal neurons predisposed to neurofibrillary tangle formation are enriched in type II calcium/calmodulindependent protein kinase. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 49(1): 49–63
- Miller ML, Johnson GV (1995) Transglutaminase crosslinking of the tau protein. J Neurochem 65(4):1760–1770

- Mufson EJ, Kordower JH (1992) Cortical neurons express nerve growth factor receptors in advanced age and Alzheimer disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89(2):569–573
- Mufson EJ, Ma SY, Dills J, et al (2002) Loss of basal forebrain P75(NTR) immunoreactivity in subjects with mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. J Comp Neurol 443(2):136–153
- Mullen RJ, Buck CR, Smith AM (1992) NeuN a neuronal specific nuclear protein in vertebrates. Development 116(1): 201–211
- Nishimura EK, Granter SR, Fisher DE (2005) Mechanisms of hair graying: incomplete melanocyte stem cell maintenance in the niche. Science 307(5710): 720–724
- 60. Nixon RA, Saito KI, Grynspan F, et al (1994) Calciumactivated neutral proteinase (calpain) system in aging and Alzheimer's disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci 747:77–91
- Nykjaer A, Willnow TE, Petersen CM (2005) p75NTR live or let die. Curr Opin Neurobiol 15(1):49–57
- Papageorgiou N, Carpenter E, Scally AJ, et al (2008) Adult human epidermal melanocytes for neurodegeneration research. Neuroreport 19(18):1787–1791
- 63. Peng S, Wuu J, Mufson EJ, et al (2004) Increased proNGF levels in subjects with mild cognitive impairment and mild Alzheimer disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 63(6): 641–649
- Petersen MJ (2001) Aging of the skin. In: Freinkel RK, Woodley DT (eds) The biology of the skin. Parthenon, New York, pp 209–217
- 65. Pierchala BA, Tsui CC, Milbrandt J, et al (2007) NGF augments the autophosphorylation of Ret via inhibition of ubiquitin-dependent degradation. J Neurochem 100(5): 1169–1176
- 66. Plonka P, Passeron T, Brenner M, et al (2009) What are melanocytes really doing all day long...? Exp Dermatol 18(9): 799–819
- 67. Quast T, Wehner S, Kirfel G, et al (2003) sAPP as a regulator of dendrite motility and melanin release in epidermal melanocytes and melanoma cells. FASEB J 17(12):1739–1741
- Rodriguez-Tébar A, Dechant G, Barde YA (1990) Binding of brain-derived neurotrophic factor to the nerve growth factor receptor. Neuron 4(4):487–492
- Roux PP, Barker PA (2002) Neurotrophin signaling through the p75 neurotrophin receptor. Prog Neurobiol 67(3): 203–233
- Selkoe DJ (2007) Developing preventive therapies for chronic diseases: lessons learned from Alzheimer's disease. Nutr Rev 65(12 pt 2):S239–S243
- 71. Shea TB, Fischer I, Sapirstein VS (1985) Effect of retinoic acid on growth and morphological differentiation of mouse NB2a neuroblastoma cells in culture. Brain Res 353(2): 307–314
- 72. Singh SK, Nizard C, Kurfurst R, et al (2008). The silver locus product (Silv/gp100/Pmel17) as a new tool for the analysis of melanosome transfer in human melanocyte-keratinocyte co-culture. Exp Dermatol 17(5): 418–426
- 73. Slominski A, Paus R, Costantino R (1991) Differential expression and activity of melanogenesis-related proteins during induced hair growth in mice. J Invest Dermatol 96(2): 172–179

- 74. Slominski A, Paus R, Schadendorf D (1993) Melanocytes as "sensory" and regulatory cells in the epidermis. J Theor Biol 164(1):103–120
- 75. Slominski A, Paus R, Plonka P, et al (1994) Melanogenesis during the anagen-catagen-telogen transformation of the murine hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 102(6):862–869
- Slominski A, Tobin DJ, Shibahara S, et al (2004) Melanin pigmentation in mammalian skin and its hormonal regulation. Physiol Rev 84(4):1155–1228
- Sugiyama S (1979) Mode of redifferentiation and melanogenesis of melanocytes in mouse hair follicles. An ultrastructural and cytochemical study. J Ultrastruct Res 67(1): 40–54
- Tischler AS, Powers JF, Alroy J (2004) Animal models of pheochromocytoma. Histol Histopathol 19(3):883–895
- 79. Tobin DJ (2008) Human hair pigmentation biological aspects. Int J Cosmet Sci 30(4):233–257
- Tobin DJ, Bystryn JC (1996) Different populations of melanocytes are present in hair follicles and epidermis. Pigment Cell Res 9(6):304–310
- Tobin DJ, Kauser S (2005) Hair melanocytes as neuroendocrine sensors - pigments for our imagination. Mol Cell Endocrinol 243(1–2):1–11
- Tobin DJ, Paus R (2001) Graying: gerontobiology of the hair follicle pigmentary unit. Exp Gerontol 36(1):29–54
- Tobin DJ, Colen SR, Bystryn JC (1995) Isolation and longterm culture of human hair-follicle melanocytes. J Invest Dermatol 104(1):86–89
- 84. Tobin DJ, Hagen E, Botchkarev VA, et al (1998) Do hair bulb melanocytes undergo apoptosis during hair follicle regression (catagen)? J Invest Dermatol 111(6):941–947
- Tobin DJ, Slominski A, Botchkarev V, et al (1999) The fate of hair follicle melanocytes during the hair growth cycle. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 4(3):323–332
- 86. Toescu EC (2000) Mitochondria and Ca(2+) signaling. J Cell Mol Med 4(3):164–175
- Van Neste D, Tobin DJ (2004) Hair cycle and hair pigmentation: dynamic interactions and changes associated with aging. Micron 35(3):193–200
- Vaudry D, Stork PJ, Lazarovici P, et al (2002) Signaling pathways for PC12 cell differentiation: making the right connections. Science 296(5573):1648–1649
- Veis DJ, Sorenson CM, Shutter JR, et al (1993) Bcl-2deficient mice demonstrate fulminant lymphoid apoptosis, polycystic kidneys, and hypopigmented hair. Cell 75(2): 229–240
- 90. Ventimiglia R, Mather PE, Jones BE, et al (1995) The neurotrophins BDNF, NT-3 and NT-4/5 promote survival and morphological and biochemical differentiation of striatal neurons in vitro. Eur J Neurosci 7(2):213–222
- Yaar M, Gilchrest BA (1997) Human melanocytes as a model system for studies of Alzheimer disease. Arch Dermatol 133(10):1287–1291
- Yaar M, Gilchrest BA (2001) Aging and photoaging of keratinocytes and melanocytes. Clin Exp Dermatol 26(7): 583–591
- Yaar M, Gilchrest BA (2001) Skin aging: postulated mechanisms and consequent changes in structure and function. Clin Geriatr Med 17(4):617–630

- 94. Yaar M, Zhai S, Pilch PF, et al (1997) Binding of beta-amyloid to the p75 neurotrophin receptor induces apoptosis. A possible mechanism for Alzheimer's disease. J Clin Invest 100(9): 2333–2340
- 95. Yokota T, Igarashi K, Uchihara T, et al (2001) Delayed-onset ataxia in mice lacking alpha -tocopherol transfer protein: model for neuronal degeneration caused by chronic oxidative stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(26):15185–15190
- 96. Zhai S, Yaar M, Gilchrest BA (1996) Mechanism of β-amyloid-induced apoptosis in neural crest-derived cells. J Invest Dermatol 106:809
- 97. Zhang Y, Hong Y, Bounhar Y, et al (2003) p75 neurotrophin receptor protects primary cultures of human neurons against extracellular amyloid beta peptide cytotoxicity. J Neurosci 23(19): 7385–7394

Effect of UV Radiation on Scalp and Hair Growth

12

Claudine Piérard-Franchimont, Pascale Quatresooz, and Gérald E. Piérard

Core Message

- > Scalp, even covered by hair, is altered by both UVA and UVB irradiations.
- Melatonin is a light-influenced mediator released by the pituitary gland that affects hair biology.
- > The speckled subclinical perifollicular melanoderma probably results from the release of melanocortin at the hair follicle openings at the skin surface.
- > The mottled subclinical interfollicular melanoderma is related to cumulative Sun exposures.
- > Ultraviolet (UV) exposure can lead to early teloptosis (exogen phase) and to the hair eclipse phenomenon (lag phase between two successive hair cycles). The events are responsible for the actinic telogen effluvium.
- > Androgenetic alopecia appears to be adversely influenced by UV exposures.
- > Actinic field carcinogenesis of the scalp is responsible for most of the actinic keratoses and squamous cell carcinomas of the scalp.
- > The hair shaft structure and color are directly altered by UV radiations.

12.1 UV Radiation

Among a wide variety of environmental threats [60], sunlight, in particular its ultraviolet (UV) spectrum, exerts prominent effects on the skin [74]. UV only represents a fraction of the continuous spectrum of electromagnetic radiations emitted by the Sun. They are responsible for many biological effects ranging from acute sunburn to tanning and protracted skin cancers. According to their main effects and their wavelengths, UV radiations are divided into UVC (200–280 nm), UVB (280–320 nm), and UVA (320–400 nm) [81].

UVA radiations from the Sun penetrate the atmosphere and stratosphere ozone layer, while UVB are predominantly absorbed by these layers. As a result, UVA and UVB wavelengths represent 95 and 5%, respectively, of the UV spectrum emitted by the Sun and reaching the Earth's surface. In addition, UVA light is almost not attenuated by clouds and glass. It is emitted at a constant rate in the sunlight from sunrise to sunset. When about 90% of UVB are filtered by the stratum corneum, over 50% of UVA penetrate deeper into the skin, including the papillary and reticular dermis.

The UVC range is highly mutagenic. The fraction originating from the Sun does not reach the Earth's surface because it is absorbed by the stratospheric ozone layer. UVC radiations are also generated by specific artificial light sources, such as arc welding lamps, germicidal lamps, and some lasers. Little is known about low-dose UVC-induced damage on human skin since this kind of exposure is rare. UVC penetration inside the skin is strongly limited. In contrast, UVC cause severe eye irritation and damage [39].

In addition to natural sunlight, many artificial sources including some medical devices emit UVA and/or UVB at doses well above one minimal erythema

G. E. Piérard (🖂)

Department of Dermatopathology, University Hospital of Liège, CHU Sart Tilman, 4000 Liège, Belgium e-mail: gerald.pierard@ulg.ac.be

dose (MED). Epidemiological data suggest that such UV overexposures may lead to various skin alterations. In addition, psoralen phototherapy with UVA (PUVA) irradiation results in an increased risk of photodamages that may be more severe than regular UVA or UVB therapies alone [35, 56, 65].

12.2 UV Scalp Weathering

Normal scalp is not fully protected by hair from Sun exposure. Obviously, any hair thinning further declines the natural protection against UV. There are large interindividual differences in the amount of UV light reaching the scalp. For instance, dosimetry assessments have revealed the high daily occupational UV exposure of mountain guides that may exceed 17 MED [42]. Therefore, it is not surprising that both hairy and bald scalps are susceptible to be affected by photosensitive disorders and potentially exhibit signs of chronic photodamages. It is obvious that baldies show more solar elastosis and signs of photocarcinogenesis on the scalp [108]. Some specific disorders named "red scalp syndrome" [94] and "erosive pustular dermatosis" are typically restricted to the light-exposed scalp [6, 69, 99].

Although knowledge of the hair follicle anatomy and cycling dynamics is substantial [34, 41, 48, 78, 88–90], the effects of UV light on the elusive hair clock cycle remain uncertain. Yet the hair follicle appears to be a unique UV bioreceptor [25]. In particular, the anagen phase arrest is influenced by seasons and light exposure in the moulting animal [90].

In Humans, a speckled perifollicular faint melanoderma has suggested the intervention of melanocortins in the vicinity of hair follicles [49, 107]. Acute telogen effluvium may follow solar exposure, particularly in subjects with light pigmented hair [8, 53, 75]. The complex molecular mechanism of androgenetic alopecia [97] may also be negatively influenced by cumulative UV exposure [59, 96]. Conversely, UV exposure is used as a therapeutic agent in some autoimmune hair loss, such as alopecia areata.

12.3 Hair Melatonin Connection

The relative influence of the direct and indirect effects mediated through ocular exposure to intense light, followed by brain stimulation and neuroendocrine messages, remains speculative. Yet, the resulting hair cycle synchronization by light and moulting in animals are in part controlled by endocrine messages possibly involving prolactin and melatonin [3].

Circulating melatonin is mainly secreted by the pituitary gland. It is a chemical messenger of light and darkness and thus acts as a chronobiotic regulator. In addition, melatonin is produced and metabolized by the skin, in particular the upper part of the epidermis, and dermal structures including blood vessels and mast cells, as well hair follicles [30, 84]. It has been demonstrated that melatonin production in human intrafollicular epithelial cells is regulated positively by adrenergic-receptor stimulation [34], but some environmental factors, including actinic radiations, might participate in this regulation. Melatonin affects skin functions through cell surface and possibly nuclear receptors, and has also receptorindependent effects [82]. This molecule has probably a protective role against reactive oxygen species (ROS) and UV-induced damage in the skin [85]. Melatonin participates in the seasonal cyclic activity of hair growth and pigmentation in animals [83]. It is uncertain whether melatonin affects hair growth in Humans. However, topical melatonin applications have been reported beneficial in androgenetic alopecia [13].

12.4 UV Spectrum and the Scalp

UV reactions directly affect the functions of epidermal cells. Many of these effects are mediated by diverse cytokines (IL-10, ...), growth factors, neuropeptides, and hormones including the α -melanocyte-stimulating hormone (α -MSH). The latter compound stimulates the melanocyte activity and exerts an anti-inflammatory and immuno-modulatory potential. The melanocortin-1 receptor is also expressed in the epidermis [77].

Since UVB have more intrinsic energy than UVA, they have long been considered to be responsible for most human photodamages. The increased use of UVA sources over the past decades for treating certain dermatoses and for tanning purpose in Sun parlors [64] has revealed the potential cutaneous UVA damage in the course of the daily life [79]. It appears now that many human photolesions are due to UVA in the absence of the alarm signal of sunburn. Therefore, UVA possibly cause greater cumulative alterations, including epidermal hyperplasia associated with photodyskeratotic cells [32], reduction in the density of Langerhans cells, splitting of the lamina densa [32], discrete inflammation of the dermis with damage of the extracellular damage [31], including disorganization of the elastic fiber network coated by lysozyme [1, 32, 33, 40, 46, 59, 79]. All these features have been observed on the weathering scalp [59].

There is mounting evidence that large doses of UVA produce changes similar to those caused by long-term exposure to solar radiation. A dose of about 20 J/cm² for 5 weeks, which corresponds to the regular daily suberythemal UVA dose received by the skin, produces the effects referred here above and, in the long term, causes clinical signs of photoaging [32]. However, these features do not indicate that UVA radiations represent the single cause of scalp photoaging. Indeed, UVB play a substantial role in this process. However, while the role of UVB in the expression of various extracellular matrix components of the dermis is prominent, UVA probably boost these effects.

12.5 Speckled Perifollicular Melanoderma

A faint speckled perifollicular melanoderma is typically seen under UV light illumination on the face and scalp. Such an aspect consists of small melanized spots centered by hair follicles. The so-called ultraviolet lightenhanced visualization (ULEV) method is convenient for revealing these changes [49, 50, 73, 107, 108]. Early subclinical changes in the mosaic pattern of epidermal melanization are particularly prominent in light skinned individuals with a pheomelanin-enriched phenotype [19]. The increased contrast between the subclinical or faint hyperpigmentation and the surrounding skin is the result of the decreased reflection of UV light by collagen because of its absorption by the epidermal melanin.

The speckled perifollicular pattern represents the primary intrinsic melanocytic activation when hair fullness is maximal [49]. The globular pattern is evidenced only when alopecia is present [108]. It corresponds to an accretive process by extension and merging of the perifollicular spots to the interfollicular area.

Aging and chronic exposure to UV light provide a series of signals to the epidermal melanocytic unit [17]. Focal melanotic hypermelanosis occurs where individual melanocytes aggregate and are stimulated to produce more melanin. The melanins are composed of a series of molecules characterized by different levels of polymerization, oxidation, and sulfur content [68]. Melanosome transfer from melanocytes to surrounding keratinocytes is also enhanced under the same stimulation. In addition, chronic UV exposure is responsible for both replicative and stress-induced premature senescence (SIPS) of melanocytes [95], which undergo apoptosis. Decreased epidermal melanization ensues focally. As a result, photoaging, in particular on the scalp, is characterized by a mottled appearance due to an uneven distribution and activity in epidermal melanocytes [19, 50, 73]. The clinical aspect depends on the combination of the individual melanin phenotype, age, cumulative UV exposure, and body site [43, 50].

Several clinical and experimental conditions have highlighted the bicompartmental system in the epidermal melanocyte population. The system indeed corresponds to the perifollicular and the interfollicular compartments, which are relatively independent although exchanges may occur between them [44, 50, 107]. Guttate hypomelanosis and repigmenting vitiligo are readily visible examples of the perifollicular compartment [18].

Hair, even of normal density, does not fully protect skin against UV. The reduction in hair fullness is accompanied by a dramatic failure in the hair shielding effect on the interfollicular epidermis. This is probably the first preliminary step of scalp actinodermatosis before increasing both the Sun-induced dermal remodeling and the neoplastic risk. It remains a major challenge to decipher which epidermal melanization pattern results from alopecia and which one may cause alopecia through the SIPS mechanism. In any case, it was framed as a hypothesis that, similar to the epidermis [7], the speckled perifollicular melanoderma may act as a photoprotection for the follicular stem cells (FSCs). FSCs have a high proliferative potential but very low levels of ongoing cell cycling [34, 100]. They have multipotency and high regenerative potential. They have been localized in the isthmus-bulge portion of the hair follicle [34, 100].

12.6 Teloptosis, Hair Eclipse Phenomenon, and Actinic Telogen Effluvium

Exposure to UV of solar origin determines a variety of transient and cumulative skin responses. Chronic effects of UV light can be observed histologically both

in the epidermis and dermis of the scalp. One of the most obvious and undisputable hallmarks of these events is solar elastosis [59]. In these respects, quantifying the deposition of lysozyme onto abnormal elastic fibers is a good means to assess the effects of chronic UV exposure [1, 31-33, 40, 46, 59, 79]. In contrast with many recognized epidermal and dermal UV damages, the UV impact on human pilosebaceous follicles has seldom been explored [11, 53, 54, 59, 91, 96, 110]. However, seasonal moulting influenced by light exposure cannot be denied in the animal [25]. Furthermore, cyclic hair shedding in humans may also be influenced by a perennial chronobiological rhythm apparently regulated by the intensity of UV exposure [53]. Indeed, transient telogen effluvium may be a delayed summertime consequence [11, 53].

Following a putative UV-induction of the catagen phase [12, 20, 36, 87], two basic mechanisms might increase telogen shedding. Any synchronization of the hair cycle by shortening the anagen phase duration might be operative. It is also possible that the duration of the telogen phase is controlled by the induction of teloptosis (also called exogen phase) [48, 54, 90, 91]. In these instances, synchronized hair shedding is not always a step of progressive baldness [10]. In fact, it is debatable to what extent telogen effluvium, whether sporadic or chronic, represents a pathway into permanent alopecia or represents a self-limiting moult without any consequence or long-term hair density [10, 51, 53]. However, those affected individuals express, not infrequently, anxiety that alopecia will prevail sooner or later [47, 104]. In addition to uncertainties regarding the UV impact on the normal hair cycling and fullness, some accounts are also uninformative about the effect of UV on an already ongoing chronic effluvium. The currently recognized three main representatives of these disorders are androgenetic alopecia, diffuse telogen effluvium in women, and senescent baldness [51, 54].

12.7 Photosensitive Scalp Disorders

UV exposure exerts some immunomodulatory effects in the skin. There is a balanced depletion in Langerhans cells and an income in Factor XIIIa-positive dendrocytes migrating into the epidermis [55].

A number of photopathological conditions occur on the scalp. Baldies may suffer from photosensitive disorders of the scalp including dermatomyositis, lupus erythematosus, and a few distinctive UV-sensitive disorders including the so-called red scalp syndrome and the erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp. Dermatomyositis is often pruritic and associated with diffuse alopecia [29]. In this condition, deposits of acid proteoglycans are present throughout the dermis. Lupus erythematosus typically presents as focal alopecia on atrophic macules studded with follicular plugging, telangiectasia, and mottled melanoderma. The end result is scarring alopecia. A squamous cell carcinoma eventually develops on these sites [92]. The red scalp syndrome refers to a peculiar condition that is often itchy and burning [94, 96]. Sun exposure exacerbates this condition, which is notoriously refractory to antiinflammatory treatments. A relationship was suggested with the female pattern of androgenetic alopecia and with an early stage of scarring alopecia. Erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp is a distinctive clinical entity of the elderly [6, 69, 96, 99]. Extensive pustulation leads to erosions and progressive scarring alopecia. Scalp injury often initiates the dermatosis on the bald scalp particularly exposed to UV light [16]. It is a corticosteroid-responsive and an immune downregulator-responsive disorder.

Propionibacterium spp. collected in the hair infundibulum produce porphyrins [28], which under UV light photoactivation lead to ROS. Nitric oxide and pro-inflammatory cytokines are also released [76]. In addition, keratinocytes are altered by UV-induced SIPS and participate in the same biological process. As a result, perifollicular microinflammation develops probably leading to dandruff [58, 62] and hair effluvium [27, 38, 57, 61]. *Malassezia* spp may participate in the process as well as the antimicrobial peptides of innate immunity [67]. Antimicrobial treatments are quite likely to improve this condition [38, 66].

12.8 Androgenetic Alopecia and Stress-Induced Premature Senescence of the Scalp

Androgenetic alopecia is an androgen-driven condition that represents a physiological response of the hair follicle rather than a disease. The progressive alopecia decreases the hair protection of the scalp to environmental UV light. Therefore, it is not surprising that the signs of photoaging are found in bald-headed subjects. In addition, it has been suggested that the UV exposure could aggravate the hair loss in androgenetic alopecia, thus inducing a vicious circle [59, 96].

12.9 Trichodynia

Trichodynia is a scalp discomfort possibly influenced by UV light [61]. It is a quite frequent condition perhaps related to the release of the neuropeptide substance P by a perifollicular microinflammation [98]. A correlation was suggested with alopecia and presence of scalp telangiectasia [105].

12.10 Actinic Field Cancerogenesis

Exhibiting suntan has long been synonymous with beauty, healthy condition, and dynamism in Westernized culture. This gave rise to the development and uncontrolled use of high-pressure UVA sources. Moreover, exposures to solar radiation during holidays have increased over the years, encouraged by the use of UVB sunblockers showing little protection against UVA. Unfortunately, in addition to cutaneous photodamage, UVA cause more serious cellular lesions in the long term and do so in a much more insidious way than UVB.

Various chromophores are capable of absorbing UV energy and generating ROS. These compounds cause damage to membrane lipids and proteins, and lead to DNA destruction. Cell mutation is the final stage of the deleterious UV effects. UVA doses as small as 1–2 MED and repeat suberythemal UVA doses can lead to DNA damage, photodyskeratotic cells, p53 mutation, epidermal ferritin expression, and tenascin expression in the dermal extracellular matrix [2, 79].

The concept of field cancerization was born half a century ago [80]. It refers to the fact that environmentally induced cancer is usually rooted in an area presenting biological changes already linked to the process of neoplasia [4, 9]. As UV are mostly involved in the development of actinic keratoses and squamous

cell carcinomas on the scalp [37, 72, 73], the term actinic field carcinogenesis seems better suited to describe this condition. However, other neoplasms can occur. In particular, the scalp is a body site where malignant melanoma develops, even on nonbalding areas [14, 71]. The role of UV could be due in part to the generation of procarcinogen photoproducts from eumelanin and particularly from pheomelanin.

Diverse biological mechanisms underlie UV-induced skin cancers. They participate in a multistep process involving DNA alterations. Any mutation in specific key genes potentially contributes to cancerogenesis. In particular, genes controlling cell growth in a direct way or through immunosurveillance mechanisms are important for the survival, growth, and progression of photo-induced malignancies. In addition, telomerase activity helps cells to survive for a long time. Many skin neoplasms including those resulting from photocarcinogenesis show a high telomerase activity [101].

Actinic field carcinogenesis is a concept supported by some biological features. Before neoplasia are fully developed over the concerned area, for instance the scalp, more subtle suggestive changes may appear at the clinical inspection under UV illumination [52, 70, 73, 108]. The ULEV method reveals an unusual melanization pattern combined with a peculiar discrete scaly pattern corresponding to annular and circinate rims [73]. They surround small macules with low melanin density.

Vitamin D3 derivatives and imiquimod can be used to control photodamage [96] and different steps of actinic field carcinogenesis [63, 86, 99, 102, 103].

12.11 Hair Shaft Photodamage

The hair shaft is altered following UV exposure [5, 15, 45, 93]. Hair lightening by Sun exposure during summer is particularly noticeable on light-colored hair and on hair exposed to Sun and sea-spray. Such effect of sunlight also leads to fragilization of the hair shaft, particularly following some chemical aggression [21–24, 26, 93, 106].

Hair keratin at the difference with melanin does not absorb visible light in a wide range of wavelengths. Consequently, when hair is subjected to

intense radiation with visible light, the energy absorbed by melanin is in part transformed into heat and may destroy chemical bonds. This second type of effect only occurs when the received energy is greater than that of the chemical bonds. The energy of light is given by Planck's law: $E = hv = hc/\lambda$, where E is the energy, h the Planck constant, v the frequency, c the speed of light, and λ the wavelength. With a visible wavelength at 532 nm, the energy supplied exceeds 50 kcal/mol, which is greater than the bonding energy of melanin (ca. 40 kcal/mol). Therefore, lightening hair with visible light without damaging the hair shaft could be obtained under three conditions [109]. The light emission should be strictly limited to the visible spectrum as keratin also absorbs in the infrared and UV ranges. There should be sufficiently high energy to destroy the chemical bonds of melanin. The shortest possible duration of emission should be applied so as to avoid its conversion into heat (in fact 1 µs; at most, the thermal relaxation time of melanin). This working hypothesis suggests the use of pulsed light sources, delivering a large amount of energy over a very short space of time.

Hair resistance to environmental light can be tested using a sunlight simulator delivering radiation with a spectral distribution close to that of sunlight in its visible and UV ranges [109]. Using special filters, the combination of radiation power, exposure time, and intensity of UV radiation should be controlled. In addition, the assessment of light/rain effect can be tested combining exposure to Sun simulator light and repeated water spraying [109].

12.12 Conclusion

There is mounting evidence that the scalp, hair shafts, and hair growth are affected by sunlight and any source of UV. Multiple biological mechanisms appear to be operative. The diversity of the induced changes ranges from aesthetic concerns to hair loss and carcinogenesis as well. Both the genetic susceptibility and the individual behavior regarding Sun exposure have a profound influence on the clinical consequences.

Take Home Pearls

- > Hair does not fully protect from UV effects.
- > Both UVA and UVB in combination alter the scalp.
- > UV exposures probably influence scalp chronobiology.
- Light-modulated hormones (e.g., melatonin) and locally released mediators combine their effects on hair biology.
- > The different types of subclinical melanoderma are early indicators of the UV effects on the scalp.
- > UV exposures can modify some aspects of the hair cycle increasing the severity of specific hair loss disorders.
- > Repeated UV exposures of the scalp progressively lead to a condition called actinic field carcinogenesis. With aging, skin cancers may develop.
- > The texture and color of hair are affected by UV light combined or not with sea-spray.

References

- Albrecht S, Kahn HJ (1991) Lysozyme in abnormal elastic fibers of cutaneous aging, solar elastosis, and pseudoxanthoma elasticum. J Cutan Pathol 18:75–80
- Applegate LA, Scaletta C, Fourtanier A, Mascotto RE, Seite S, Frenk E (1997) Expression of DNA damage and stress proteins by UVA irridation of human skin in vivo. Eur J Dermatol 7:215–219
- Böhm M, Luger TA (2000) The role of melanocortins in skin homeostasis. Horm Res 54:287–293
- Braakhuis BJ, Tabor MP, Kummer JA, Leemans CR, Brakenhoff RH (2003) A genetic explanation of Slaughter's concept of field cancerization: evidence and clinical implications. Cancer Res 63:1727–1730
- 5. Braida D, Dubief C, Lang G (1994) Photoageing of hair fiber and photoprotection. Skin Pharmacol 7:73–77
- Burton JL, Peachey RDG, Pye RJ (1988) Erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp. A definition. Br J Dermatol 119:411
- Bykov VJ, Marcusson JA, Hemminki K (2001) Protective effects of tanning on cutaneous DNA damage in situ. Dermatology 202:22–26
- Camacho F, Moreno JC, Garcia-Hernandez MJ (1996) Telogen alopecia from UV rays. Arch Dermatol 124:146–151

- Carlson JA, Scott D, Wharton J, Sell S (2001) Incidental histopathologic pattern: possible evidence of "field cancerisation" surrounding skin tumors. Am J Dermatopathol 23: 494–497
- Courtois M, Loussouarn G, Hourseau C, Grollier JF (1994) Hair cycle and alopecia. Skin Pharmacol 7:884–889
- Courtois M, Loussouarn G, Hourseau S, Grollier JF (1996) Periodicity in the growth and shedding of hair. Br J Dermatol 134:47–54
- Cowper SE, Rosenbergh AS, Morgan MB (2002) An investigation of apoptosis in androgenetic alopecia. Am J Dermatopathol 24:204–208
- Fischer TW, Burmeister G, Schmidt HW, Elsner P (2004) Melatonin increases anagen hair rate in women with androgenetic alopecia or diffuse alopecia: results of a pilot randomized controlled trial. Br J Dermatol 150:341–345
- Fraiture AL, Henry F, Piérard-Franchimont C, Piérard GE (2001) Un mélanome masqué chez un joueur de tennis. Rev Med Liège 56:737–738
- Gao T, Bedell A (2001) Ultraviolet damage on natural gray hair and its photoprotection. J Cosmet Sci 52:103–118
- Grattan CEH, Peachu RD, Boon A (1988) Evidence for a role of local trauma in the pathogenesis of erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp. Clin Exp Dermatol 13:7–10
- Haddad MM, Xu W, Medrano EE (1998) Aging in epidermal melanocytes: cell cycle genes and melanins. J Invest Dermatol Symp Proc 3:36–40
- Hermann JF, Petit L, Martalo O, Piérard-Franchimont C, Cauwenbergh G, Piérard GE (2000) Unraveling the patterns of subclinical phaeomelanin-enriched facial hyperpigmentation. Effect of depigmenting agents. Dermatology 201:118–122
- Hermanns JF, Hermanns-Lê T, Piérard GE (2007) Faint innate hypomelanotic spotting in black skin. Eur J Dermatol 17:353–354
- Hibino T, Nishiyama T (2004) Role of TGF-beta2 in the human hair cycle. J Dermatol Sci 35:9–18
- Hoting E, Zimmermann M (1995) Photochemical alterations in human hair. Part III: investigations of internal lipids. J Soc Cosmet Chem 47:201–211
- Hoting E, Zimmermann M (1997) Sunlight-induced modifications in bleached, permed, or dyed human hair. J Soc Cosmet Chem 48:79–91
- Hoting E, Zimmermann M, Hilterhaus-Bong S (1995) Photochemical alterations in human hair. Part I: artificial irridation and investigations of hair proteins. J Soc Cosmet Chem 46:85–99
- Hoting E, Zimmermann M, Höcker H (1995) Photochemical alterations in human hair. Part II: analysis of melanin. J Soc Cosmet Chem 46:181–190
- 25. Iyengar B (1998) The hair follicle: a specialized UV receptor in the human skin? Biol Signals Recept 7:188–194
- 26. Jachowicz J, Helioff M, Rocafort C, Alexander A, Chaudhuri R (1995) Photodegradation of hair and its photoprotection by a substantive photofilter. Drug Cosmet Ind 157:28
- Jaworsky C, Kligman AM, Myrphy GF (1992) Characterization of inflammatory infiltrates in male pattern alopecia: implications for pathogenesis. Br J Dermatol 127:239–246
- Johnsson A, Kjeldstad B, Melo TB (1987) Fluorescence from pilosebaceous follicles. Arch Dermatol Res 279: 190–193

- Kasteler JS, Callen JP (1994) Scalp involvement in dermatomyositis: often overlooked or misdiagnosed. JAMA 272: 1939–1941
- 30. Kobayashi H, Krominga A, Dunlop TW, Tychsen B, Conrad F, Suzuki N, Memezawa A, Bettermann A, Aiba S, Calberg C, Paus R (2005) A role of melatonin in neuroectodermal-mesodermal interactions: the hair follicle synthesizes melatonin and expresses functional melatonin receptors. FASEB J 19:1710–1712
- 31. Lavker RM, Kligman AM (1988) Chronic heliodermatitis: a morphologic evaluation of chronic actinic damage with emphasis on the role of mast cells. J Invest Dermatol 90: 325–330
- 32. Lavker RM, Gerberick GF, Veres D, Irwin CJ, Kaidley KH (1995) Cumulative effects from repeated exposures to suberythemal doses of UVB and UVA in human skin. J Am Acad Dermatol 32:53–62
- 33. Lavker RM, Veres DA, Irwin CJ, Kaidbey KH (1995) Quantitative assessment of cumulative damage from repetitive exposures to suberythemogenic doses of UVA in human skin. Photochem Photobiol 62:348–352
- Lavker RM, Sun TT, Oshima H et al (2003) Hair follicle stem cells. J Invest Dermatol Symp Proc 8:28–38
- Lee E, Koo J, Berger T (2005) UVB phototherapy and skin cancer risk: a review of the literature. Int J Dermatol 44: 355–360
- 36. Lindner G, Botchkarev VA, Botchkareva NV et al (1997) Analysis of apoptosis during hair follicle regression (catagen). Am J Pathol 151:1601–1617
- Long CC, Turner RJ, Marks R (1996) Actinic keratoses: the bald facts. Arch Dermatol 132:1132–1133
- Mahé YF, Michelet JF, Biloni N, Jarrousse F, Buan B, Commo S, Saint Léger D, Bernard BA (2000) Androgenetic alopecia and microinflammation. Int J Dermatol 39:576–584
- Mariutti G, Matzeu M (1988) Measurement of ultraviolet radiation emitted from weldings arcs. Health Phys 54: 529–532
- Mera SL, Lovel CR, Russel Jones R, Davies JD (1987) Elastic fibres in normal and sundamages skin: an immunohistochemical study. Br J Dermatol 117:21–27
- Millar SE (2002) Molecular mechanisms regulating hair follicle development. J Invest Dermatol 118:216–225
- 42. Moehrle M, Garbe C (2000) Personal UV dosimetry by *Bacillus subtilis* spore films. Dermatology 200:1–5
- 43. Nikkels A, Ben Mosbah T, Piérard-Franchimont C, de la Brassinne M, Piérard GE (1991) Comparative morphometry study of eruptive PUVA-induced and chronic sun-induced lentigines of the skin. Anal Quant Cytol Histol 13:23–26
- 44. Ortonne JP, Prota G (1993) Hair melanins and hair color: ultrastructural and biochemical aspects. J Invest Dermatol 101:S2–S89
- Pande CM, Albrecht L, Yang B (2001) Hair photoprotection by dyes. J Cosmet Sci 52:377–389
- 46. Park PW, Biedermann K, Mecham L, Bisset DL, Mecham RP (1996) Lysozyme binds to elastin and protects elastin from elastase-mediated degradation. J Invest Dermatol 106:1075–1080
- Passchier J (1998) Quality of life issues in male pattern hair loss. Dermatology 197:217–218

- Paus R, Cotsarelis G (1999) The biology of hair follicles. N Engl J Med 341:491–497
- Petit L, Piérard-Franchimont C, Saint Léger D et al (2002) Subclinical speckled perifollicular melanosis of the scalp. Eur J Dermatol 12:565–568
- Petit L, Fougouang L, Uhoda I et al (2003) Regional variability in mottled photo-induced melanoderma in the elderly. Exp Gerontol 38:327–331
- Piérard-Franchimont C, Piérard GE (1997) A propos du follicule pileux et du cycle pilaire: considérations récentes. Rev Med Liège 52:671–674
- Piérard-Franchimont C, Piérard GE (1993) Héliodermie hétérochrome et risque de cancers cutanés. Rev Med Liège 53:355–356
- 53. Piérard-Franchimont C, Piérard GE (1999) L' effluvium télogène actinique : une facette de la chronobiologie humaine. Int J Cosmet Sci 21:15–21
- Piérard Franchimont C, Piérard GE (2001) Teloptosis, a turning point in hait shedding biorhythms. Dermatology 230:115–117
- 55. Piérard-Franchimont C, Arrese Estrada J, Nikkels A, Ben Mosbah T, Deleixhe-Mauhin F, Piérard GE (1990) Dendrocytes et cellules dendritiques épidermiques au cours du photovieillissement. Ann Dermatol Venereol 117:965–967
- Piérard-Franchimont C, Nickels-Read D, Ben Mosbah T, Arrese Estrada J, Piérard GE (1990) Early dermatopathological signs during bath-PUVA therapy. J Pathol 161: 227–231
- Piérard-Franchimont C, De Doncker P, Wallace R, Cauwenberg G, Piérard GE (1998) Ketoconazole shampoo: effects of long term use in androgenetic alopecia. Dermatology 196:474–477
- Piérard-Franchimont C, Hermanns JF, Degreef H, Piérard GE (2000) From axioms to new insights into dandruff. Dermatology 200:93–98
- Piérard-Franchimont C, Uhoda I, Saint Léger D, Piérard GE (2002) Androgenetic alopecia and stress-induced premature senescence by cumulative ultraviolet light exposure. Exog Dermatol 1:203–206
- Piérard-Franchimont C, Quatresooz P, Berardesca E, Plomteux G, Piérard GE (2006) Environmental hazards and the skin. Eur J Dermatol 16:322–324
- 61. Piérard-Franchimont C, Xhauflaire-Uhoda E, Loussouarn G, Saint Léger D, Piérard GE (2006) Dandruff-associated smouldering alopecia. A chronobiological assessement over 5 years. Clin Exp Dermatol 31:23–26
- Piérard-Franchimont C, Xhauflaire-Uhoda E, Piérard GE (2006) Revisiting dandruff. Int J Cosmet 28:311–318
- Piérard-Franchimont C, Paquet P, Quatresooz P, Piérard GE (2007) Smoothing the mosaic subclinical melanoderma by calcipotriol. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 21:657–661
- Piérard GE (1998) Ageing in the sun parlour. Int J Cosmet Sci 20:251–259
- 65. Piérard GE, Nikkels A, Arrese Estrada J, Ben Mosbah T, Piérard-Franchimont C (1991) Dermal dendrocytes and photochemotherapy. Virchows Arch A 418:311–314
- 66. Piérard GE, Piérard-Franchimont C, Nikkels-Tassoudji N, Nikkels AF, Saint-Léger D (1996) Improvement in the inflammatory aspect of androgenetic alopecia : a pilot study with an antimicrobial lotion. J Dermatol Treat 7:153–157

- Piérard GE, Xhauflaire-Uhoda E, Piérard-Franchimont C (2006) The key role of corneocytes in pityrosporoses. Dermatology 212:23–26
- Prota G (1994) Melanins, melanogenesis and skin photoprotection. Eur J Cancer 30A:553–554
- 69. Pye RJ, Peachey RDG, Burton JL (1979) Erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp. Br J Dermatol 100:559–566
- 70. Quatresooz P, Petit L, Uhoda I, Piérard-Franchimont C, Piérard GE (2004) Mosaic subclinical melanoderma. An Achilles heel for UV-related epidermal carcinogenesis. Int J Oncol 25:1763–1767
- Quatresooz P, Piérard-Franchimont C, Piérard GE (2007) Diagnostic challenge of desmoplastic melanoma. Trends Cancer Res 3:27–34
- 72. Quatresooz P, Piérard-Franchimont C, Paquet P, Hubert P, Delvenne P, Piérard GE (2008) Crossroads between actinic keratosis and squamous cell carcinoma, and novel pharmacological issues. Eur J Dermatol 18:6–10
- Quatresooz P, Xhauflaire-Uhoda E, Piérard-Franchimont C, Piérard GE (2009) Epidermal field carcinogenesis in baldheaded. An attempt at finetuning early noninvasive detection. Oncol Rep 21:1313–1316
- 74. Rabe JH, Mamelak AJ, Mc Elgunn PJS, Morison WL, Sauder DN (2006) Photoaging: mechanisms and repair. J Am Acad Dermatol 55:1–19
- 75. Randall VA, Ebling FJG (1991) Seasonal changes in human hair growth. Br J Dermatol 124:146–151
- 76. Romero-Graillet C, Aberdam E, Clement M, Ortonne JP, Ballotti R (1997) Nitric oxide produced by ultraviolet-irradiated keratinocytes stimulates melanogenesis. J Clin Invest 99:635–642
- 77. Schiller M, Brzoska T, Böhm M, Metze D, Scholzen TE, Rougier A, Luger TA (2004) Solar-simulated ultraviolet radiation-induced upregulation of the melanocortin-1 receptor, propiomelanocortin, and α-melanocyte-stimulating hormone in human epidermis in vivo. J Invest Dermatol 122:468–476
- Schmidt-Ullrich R, Paus R (2005) Molecular principles of hair follicle induction and morphogenesis. BioEssays 27:247–261
- 79. Séité S, Moyal D, Richard S, de Rigal J, Lévêque JL, Hourseau C, Fourtanier A (1997) Effect of repeated suberythemal doses of UVA in human skin. Eur J Dermatol 8: 204–209
- 80. Slaughter DP, Southwick HW, Smejkal W (1953) "Field cancerisation" in oral stratified squamous epithelium: clinical implications of multicentric origin. Cancer 6: 963–968
- Slominski A, Pawelek J (1998) Animals under the sun: effects of UV radiation on mammalian skin. Clin Dermatol 16:503–515
- 82. Slominski A, Fischer TW, Zmijewski MA, Wortsman J, Semak I, Zbytek B, Slominski RM, Tobin DJ (2005) On the role of melatonin in skin physiology and pathology. Endocrine 28:137–148
- Slominski A, Wortsman J, Plonka PM, Schallreuter KU, Paus R, Tobin DJ (2005) Hair follicle pigmentation. J Invest Dermatol 124:13–21
- 84. Slominski A, Wortsman J, Tobin DJ (2005) The cutaneous serotoninergic/melatoninergic system: securing a place under the sun. FASEB J 19:176–194

- Slominski A, Tobin DJ, Zmijewski MA, Wortsman J, Paus R (2007) Melatonin in the skin: synthesis, metabolism and functions. Trends Endocrinol Metab 19:17–24
- Smith K, Hamza S, Germain M, Skelton H (2007) Does imiquimod histologically rejuvenate ultraviolet radiation-damaged skin? Dermatol Surg 33:1419–1429
- Soma T, Tsuji Y, Hibino T (2002) TGF-β2 is involved in human catagen hair follicles. J Invest Dermatol 118: 993–997
- Sperling LC (1991) Hair anatomy for the clinician. J Am Acad Dermatol 25:1–17
- Stenn K, Paus R (2001) Controls of hair follicle cycling. Physiol Rev 81:440–494
- Stenn K, Parimoo S, Prouty SM (1998) Growth of the hair follicle: a cycling and regenerating system. In: Chung CM (ed) Molecular basis of epithelial appendage morphogenesis. Landes Biosciences, Austin, pp 111–130
- 91. Stenn KS, Nixon AJ, Jahoda CAB, McKay IA, Paus R (1999) What controls hair follicle cycling? Exp Dermatol 8:229–236
- Sulica VI, Kao GF (1988) Squamous cell carcinoma of the scalp arising in lesions of discoid lupus erythematosus. Am J Dermatopathol 10:137–141
- Tatsuda M, Uemura M, Torii K, Matsuoka M (1987) Studies on hair damage and demelanization by ultraviolet light. J Soc Chem Jpn 21:43–49
- Thestrup-Pedersen K, Hjorth N (1987) Rod scalp. En ikke beskrevet harbundssygdom? Ugeskr Laeger 149:2141–2142
- 95. Toussaint O, Medrano EE, Von Zglinicki T (2000) Cellular and molecular mechanisms of stress-induced premature senescence (SIPS) of human diploid fibroblasts and melanocytes. Exp Gerontol 35:927–945
- 96. Trüeb RM (2003) Is androgenetic alopecia a photoaggravated dermatosis? Dermatology 207:343–348
- Trüeb RM (2002) Molecular mechanisms of androgenetic alopecia. Exp Gerontol 37:981–990
- Trüeb RM (1998) Telogen effluvium and trichodynia. Dermatology 196:374–375

- Trüeb RM, Krasovec M (1991) Erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp following radiation therapy for solar keratoses. Br J Dermatol 141:763–765
- Tumbar T, Guasch G, Greco V, Blanpain C, Lowry WE, Rendl M, Fuchs E (2004) Defining the epithelial stem cell niche in skin. Science 303:359–363
- 101. Ueda M, Ouhtit A, Bito T et al (1997) Evidence for UV-associated activation of telomerase in human skin. Cancer Res 57:370–374
- Uhoda I, Quatresooz P, Piérard Franchimont C, Piérard GE (2003) Nudging epidermal field cancerogenesis by imiquimod. Dermatology 206:357–360
- 103. Vatve M, Ortonne JP, Birch-Machin MA, Gupta G (2007) Management of field change in actinic keratosis. Br J Dermatol 157:S21–S24
- Vecchio F, Guarrera M, Rebora A (2002) Perception of baldness and hair density. Dermatology 204:33–36
- 105. Willimann B, Trüeb RM (2002) Hair pain (trichodynia): frequency and relationship to hair loss and patient gender. Dermatology 205:374–377
- 106. Wolfram LJ, Albrecht L (1987) Chemical and photobleaching of brown and red hair. J Soc Cosmet Chem 38: 179–191
- 107. Xhauflaire-Uhoda E, Hermanns JF, Piérard-Franchimont C et al (2006) Highlighting the rim of perifollicular epidermal unit. Eur J Dermatol 16:225–229
- 108. Xhauflaire-Uhoda E, Piérard-Franchimont C, Piérard GE, Quatresooz P (2009) Weathering of the hairlessness scalp. A study using skin capacitance imaging and ultraviolet light-enhanced visualization. Clin Exp Dermatol Epub Jul 2
- 109. Zouboulis CC, Boschnakow A (2001) Chronological ageing and photoageing of the human sebaceous gland. Clin Exp Dermatol 26:600–607
- Zviak C, Milléquant J (2005) Hair bleaching. In: C. Bouillon, J. Wilkinson (eds) The science of hair care. Tailor and Francis Informa, Boca Raton, pp 229–250

Hair Photoaging

Won-Soo Lee

Core Messages

- > Hair photoaging is shown to consist of a number of concurrent processes that result in chemical and physical changes in fiber properties. Lipid oxidation, disulfide bond cleavage, tryptophan degradation, and cysteic acid formation lead to an increase in fiber porosity, loss of mechanical strength, and an increase in surface roughness. Hair exposed to sunlight is claimed to be more brittle, stiffer, and drier than before irradiation and exhibits a reduced water absorption capacity.
- > Photochemical alteration includes the breakdown of disulfide bridges within the structural units of hair and the establishment of new intra and intermolecular cross links via reaction of carbonyl groups with protein amino groups within and between structural units, thereby decreasing structural integrity. These reactions most likely lead to a gradual increase in brittleness and a gradual loss of structural differentiation. Photodegradation of cystine occurs through the C–S fission pathway and the highest level of photodegradation occurs in the cuticular region, where cystine is present at its highest concentration.

- For hair damaged by sunlight, in most cases, the amino acids of the cuticle are altered to a greater extent than the amino acids of the cortex, because the outer layers of the fiber receive higher intensities of radiation. Proteins of the cuticle are degraded by ultraviolet A and ultraviolet B, but much less by visible (VIS) light.
- > Hair pigments function to provide some photochemical protection to hair proteins. Hair pigments accomplish this protection by absorbing and filtering the impinging radiation and subsequently dissipating this energy as heat. However, in the process of protecting the hair proteins from light, the pigments are degraded or bleached.
- Dark hair is more resistant to photodegradation than light hair, because of the higher photostability of eumelanin when compared with pheomelanin. But, hair damages caused by ultraviolet (UV) exposure are related not only to the melanin type of each hair but also to the total amount of melanin. Pheomelanin is far more sensitive to UV light than eumelanin, though these two types of melanin are similarly sensitive to VIS light.
- > UVA irradiation can penetrate deeply into the cortex, so photochemical changes, including cuticles and cortex together, may appear greater after UVA irradiation. On the other hand, UVB causes severe morphological damages, especially confined to the hair cuticles because of its restricted depth of penetration.
- Integral lipids (ILs) of hair fibers are degraded by UV light as well as by VIS light, helping to explain the weakening of the cell membrane complex (CMC) exposed to light radiation.

W.-S. Lee

Department of Dermatology and Institute of Hair & Cosmetic Medicine Yonsei University Wonju College of Medicine, 162 Ilsan-Dong, Wonju, Kangwon-Do, 220-701, Republic of Korea e-mail: leewonsoo@yonsei.ac.kr

13.1 Introduction

Although being quite less important than the study of skin photo damage, from the point of view of health risks, healthy hairs are associated not only with beauty but with overall self-esteem [53]. A physicochemical aging of the fiber resulting from external stimuli is imposed on the hair during its life span of, on average, 3-4 years. The images obtained by scanning electron microscope showed that the regular surface of the cuticle close to the root becomes highly eroded toward the hair end. Another technique showed that the degree of oxidation of a hair (using the cysteic acid level as indicator) progressively increased from the root to the hair end [9]. Hair damage is a generally recognized term that encompasses a variety of attributes, among which are dryness, ease to breakage, split ends, a coarse feel, lack of manageability, and lack of luster [75]. Hair aging comprises degradation of the hair shaft, which involves progressive degeneration of the hair fiber from the root to the tip. Human hair is constantly subjected to repeated environmental assaults, commonly termed "weathering," which is aggravated by various extrinsic factors. Extrinsic factors that cause weathering include sunlight, water, dust, friction, hair combing, and cosmetic hair treatment such as hair dyeing or permanent waving. These factors cause extrinsic hair shaft aging in addition to natural intrinsic hair shaft aging [42, 73].

Among the natural aggressors, sunlight in particular, UV rays play an important role in hair aging. This is what we call photoaging, which is the subject of this chapter. In light-induced aging, the hair becomes paler in color and changes occur in the surface condition, which impair the softness and shine of the hair. Hence, light modifies the cosmetic properties of hair. Hair fibers therefore need to be protected from the light [9]. UV light is the most energetic solar radiation reaching the Earth's surface. It is the precondition of life on Earth, but may also cause disease and destruction [5]. Exposure to light radiation is known to cause many undesirable effects. Dyes, fragrances, and carbomer type thickeners exhibit varying degrees of instability upon exposure to light [75]. Although it is not immediately perceived, UV damage to hair fibers plays an integral role in the overall aspects of hair damage [75]. Hair exposed to natural sunlight showed a decrease in tensile strength and was more prone to alkaline attack (alkaline solubility). VIS light increased the alkaline solubility

and more than doubled the cysteic acid content of the hair when compared with unirradiated hair [16].

Sunlight-induced hair damage is difficult to avoid during daily life. Concerns about the effects of sunlight on hair are emerging recently. Photochemical degradation of hair results in the attack on both hair protein and hair pigment. The most obvious effect of sunlight is that of decoloration. Changes in hair fibers induced by UV light are largely composed of physical and chemical changes. As for physical changes, dryness, reduced strength, rough surface texture, loss of color, decreased luster, stiffness, and brittleness may occur. With respect to chemical changes, hair proteins, lipids, and hair pigments can change [34]. Lipid oxidation, disulfide bond cleavage, tryptophan degradation, and cysteic acid formation lead to an increase in fiber porosity, loss of mechanical strength, and an increase in surface roughness [18, 33,62]. Photoyellowing or photobleaching is induced by UV irradiation with shorter (~300 nm) or longer (~398 nm) wavelengths [45]. The photochemical effects on hair color are strongly dependent on the presence of melanins and chromophores in the hair [27]. Pheomelanin is more sensitive than eumelanin [29]. Humidity may increase the effects of UV light [45]. Hair pigments function to provide some photochemical protection to hair proteins, especially at lower wavelengths. Hair pigments accomplish this protection by absorbing and filtering the impinging radiation and subsequently dissipating this energy as heat. However, in the process of protecting the hair proteins from light, the pigments are degraded or bleached [29]. UV light and oxygen affect not only the melanins but also the amino acids and fatty acids in the hair and on the cuticle. Amino acids can be destroyed or polymerized. The aromatic amino acids are more sensitive than other amino acids [45].

13.2 Photochemical Changes of Hair

13.2.1 Protein Damage

Among the keratin amino acids, tryptophan, cystine, tyrosine, and histidine are more susceptible to photodegradation. The total amount of these amino acids depends on hair type. Male hairs have more cystine than female and, usually, dark hairs have more cystine

than light hairs [59]. According to Bertazzo et al. [6], the amount of tryptophan in dark brown and black hair is greater than in blond hair. The highest tryptophan concentration is found in gray and white hair, indicating that tryptophan concentration in hair increases with age. Pande and Jachowicz [54] used fluorescence spectroscopy to monitor the decomposition of tryptophan in hair. They demonstrated that photodegradation to tryptophan does occur in hair, and they speculated that tryptophan photodamage may lead to or make other amino acids more sensitive to photodegradation. Tryptophan is an integral part of keratin and it absorbs UV rays at a maximum wavelength of 280 nm. While no great difference was found between wet or dry fibers exposed to UV radiation, a big difference was found between water-soaked fibers and fibers soaked in mineral oil. The rate of destruction of tryptophan was found to be much lower in nonpolar media (mineral oil) than in water [23].

For hair damaged by sunlight, in most cases, the amino acids of the cuticle are altered to a greater extent than the amino acids of the cortex because the outer layers of the fiber receive higher intensities of radiation [59].

Light radiation has been shown by Beyak et al. [7] to decrease the wet tensile properties of human hair. They relate these effects to the total radiation that the hair is exposed to rather than to any specific wavelength. However, hair proteins have been shown by Arnaud et al. [4] to absorb light primarily between 254 and 350 nm. Several amino acids of hair absorb light in this region, and these amino acids are the most subject to degradation by light. The following amino acids have been shown to be degraded by light radiation on wool fiber [30, 40]: cystine and methionine (the sulfurcontaining amino acids); the aromatic and ring amino acids phenylalanine, tryptophan (often associated with photoyellowing of wool), histidine, and proline; and the aliphatic amino acid leucine. Hoting et al. [29] showed that the proteins of the cuticle are degraded by UVB and UVA, but much less by VIS light, and that cystine, proline, and valine are degraded more in light brown hair than in black hair. In other words, the photoprotective effect is much better in dark hair than in light hair. Oxidation at the peptide backbone carbon has been shown to occur from UV exposure both in wool [24] and in hair [58], producing carbonyl groups (alpha keto acid/amide) and amide groups. The formation of carbonyl groups is favored in the dry state reaction more than in the wet state. This reaction is similar to the oxidative damage to proteins and mitochondrial decay associated with aging [13].

In a recent study, Inoue et al. [32] have suggested that ubiquitin could be an indicator of hair damage. Stable protein portions in normal hair are transformed to labile protein, the internally formed soluble protein, which is accumulated in damaged hair shaft. The major components of the labile protein are ubiquitins. Labile protein must be associated with hair damage and could possibly provide marker for hair photodamage [34]. S100A3, a unique protein among all members of the calcium-binding S100 family, is specifically expressed at the inner endocuticle of human hair fibers. Upon hair damage, S100A3 is released from hair fibers and possibly destabilizes the hair tissue architecture [31]. S100 proteins represent the largest subgroup in the EF hand Ca2b binding protein family [20]. Among the 20 members of the S100 protein family, S100A3 is exceptional with regard to its high cystine content (10 out of 101amino acids) [17]. S100A3 protein is specifically expressed in the cuticular cells of human hair shaft [30] and in the cuticle of murine pelage follicle [38]. In human hair fiber, the protein is segregated in the endocuticle of cuticular cells and in the matrix that surrounds macrofibril bundles in cortical cells [69]. Therefore, it was postulated that in the matured hair shaft, S100A3 is possibly cross-linked to hair keratin by disulfide bridges. Thus, S100A3 could possibly provide structural integrity to the hair fiber and must be associated with hair damage [31]. S100A3 is released from the cuticle of hair fibers during washing and rinsing, especially from chemically treated or UVB irradiated fiber [31].

13.2.2 Pigment Change

According to Borges et al. [8], black hair contains more or less 99% eumelanin and 1% pheomelanin, both dark brown and blond hairs contain 95 and 5%, and red hair 67 and 33%, respectively. Generalizing, dark hairs have more melanin and more photosensitive amino acids than light hairs. Melanin can attribute photoprotection to hair protein, but only in the cortex. As dark hair has more photosensible proteins than light hair, they can show a greater protein loss than light hair in the cuticle region. In the cortex, even though dark hair has more photosensible proteins than light hair, they also have more melanin to absorb the UV radiation [52]. The nonpigmented hairs are also sensitive to light radiation and if exposed to UV radiation for a sufficient period, they will show lower levels of cystine and correspondingly higher levels of cysteic acid, particularly in their outer layers [23].

Red hair was found to lighten to a similar extent by irradiation from both UV and VIS light. On the other hand, under the same irradiating conditions, blond hair was lightened by VIS light but did not lighten by UV light until it was washed after irradiation [67]. These different photolightening behaviors of red and blond hair are supposed to be due to the differences in their melanin compositions. The dominant type of melanin in red hair is pheomelanin, whereas blond hair contains both eumelanin and pheomelanin, mainly with eumelanin. Vincenci et al. [74] studied red hair, observing that the amounts of pheomelanin and eumelanin vary with sex, age, and color shade. It has been proven that chemically intact melanin in red hair is considerably more photolabile to UV light than VIS light. Also, it is much more easily decomposed by UV light than melanin granules in blond hair, although they are both similarly decomposed by VIS light. This indicates that pheomelanin is far more sensitive to UV light than eumelanin, though these two types of melanin are similarly sensitive to VIS light [68].

13.2.3 Photoaging According to Different Light Spectra

Human hair can be considered as a two-component system regarding its interaction with VIS and UV radiations. The keratins are transparent in the VIS region of the light spectrum, but a few amino acids, tryptophan, cystine, tyrosine, and histidine, interact with UV. Melanins, which are located only in the cortex, interact with both VIS and UV radiations [53]. There are conflicting conclusions on the photochemically active region of the sunlight, e.g., with reference to the brightening of the color of human hair. Reese and Maak [57] attribute the bleaching action of the sunlight exclusively to the VIS range of the sun's spectrum. In contrast, Tatsuda et al. [71] demonstrated a bleaching effect of UV radiation on black hair. According to the extensive study conducted by Hoting et al. [28], sunlight-induced color changes in hair are more extensive in light brown than in black hair. The most obvious photobleaching effect occurs within the VIS range of sunlight. Furthermore, UVA and UVB also cause a lightening in light brown hair. The proteins of the cuticle are especially impaired by UVB and UVA, but only slightly by VIS light. The composition of the amino acids in the cuticle is more strongly altered than in the cortex since greater intensities of radiation can act in the outer cell layers. The changes in the cuticle proteins do not show any correlation with the hair color as cuticle layers are devoid of pigments. In contrast, differences between the irradiated proteins of light brown and black hair cortex (melanin-rich areas) are readily detectable. In particular, the cystine, proline, and valine residues in whole light brown hair are more markedly degraded by UVA and UVB than in whole black hair [28]. Infrared (IR) spectroscopic investigations (FTIR) support the conclusions drawn from the amino acid analyses with respect to the radiation-induced formation of cysteic acid in the cuticle. The highest contents are reached by irradiation with VIS light and UVA to the same extent in light brown as in black hair cuticle layers [28].

According to the study conducted by Nogueira and Joekes [52], UVB radiation is the principal radiation responsible for hair protein loss and that UVA radiation is the one responsible for color changes, disregarding the hair type. Color changes depend on hair type, being more pronounced for light colored hairs. Although lightening every hair type is the main effect of radiation, significant variations in all color parameters are observed after both sun and artificial lamp irradiation. When UVB radiation hits hair, it has to penetrate a layer of absorbing molecules of about 5 µm thickness, the intensity decreasing exponentially [66]. Since the absorption of UVA radiation by these molecules is about five times smaller, it can be considered that UVA radiation, as well as VIS radiation, are totally transmitted in the cuticle region [52]. Considering that intact hair cuticles are of 6-10 layers, each with a thickness of 0.3–0.5 µm, UVB seems to affect mainly the cuticles. This suggests that hair damage by UVB irradiation is mainly confined to the superficial layers of the hair shaft, the cuticle layers. Jeon et al. [34] related this to the penetration depth of UV light mentioned earlier. These authors described that UVA irradiation can penetrate deeply into the cortex, and so photochemical changes, including cuticles and cortex together, may appear greater after UVA irradiation. On the other hand, UVB causes severe morphological damage, confined to the hair cuticles because of its restricted depth of penetration [34]. In their study, morphological evaluation showed relatively more destructive cuticular changes after UVB irradiation than after UVA, while disruptions of the intercellular lipid layer (LL) showed similar results between UVA and UVB irradiation. However, in labile protein analysis [32], damaged labile hair proteins were much more observed after UVA irradiation than after UVB irradiation [34].

UV light has been generally considered to be the cause of hair damage, but recent studies have revealed that VIS light also contributes to hair damage [27–29]. Although the energy of a photon of UV light is higher than that of VIS or IR light, the number of photons of UV in sunlight is much lower than for VIS or IR light. The ratio of UV (280-400 nm): VIS (370-780 nm): IR (750–2,800 nm) intensity is roughly 1:10:10. When the total radiation is considered, the relative proportions of UV, VIS, and IR are 4–6%, up to 52%, and up to 42%, respectively [75]. The shorter the wavelength, the greater the energy of the radiation; even small portions of very energetic radiation can have dramatic effects [19]. Hoting et al. [27-29], studied the effect of these light sources using their own irradiation equipment with the spectral distribution corresponding to natural sunlight. They reported that VIS light primarily caused decomposition of melanin and lipids while UV light mainly caused decompression of proteins.

13.3 Pathomechanism of Photoaging

Human hair is composed of keratin, a group of insoluble cystine-containing helicoidal protein complexes, which form 65–95% of hair composition by weight. The greatest mass of the hair shaft is the cortex, which is responsible for the mechanical properties of the fiber [60]. These properties are dependent on time, temperature, and humidity [83]. Surrounding the cortex is the cuticle, a layer of overlapping, keratinized scales, which can account for 10% of hair fiber by weight and has the role of protecting the fiber against environmental and chemical damage [14]. As the cuticle protects the cortex, damage in this region generally occurs after extensive damage to the hair cuticle. Bleaching and

sun exposure are known to cause damage to both hair regions [63].

Black hair is more photostable than blond hair. Black hair seems well protected against UV light, and light brown hair is obviously damaged by a wide range of the natural sunlight. The protective action of melanin granules is limited to the melanin-rich cortex of black hair, which shows only a slight modification of fiber proteins under irradiation; the melanin-poor cuticle proteins of black as well as of light brown hair are modified to a similar extent. The photodegradation of cystine is the most conspicuous alteration on the amino acid residue of the whole fiber, to which additional consequences for the hair are attributable: loss of fiber strength and water infiltration that subsequently creates favorable conditions for further photooxidative reactions by the dissolved oxygen [78]. Robbins and Bahl [58] have examined the effects of sunlight and UV radiation on disulfide bond in hair via electron spectroscopy for chemical analysis [58]. Both UVA and UVB radiation were shown to oxidize sulfur in hair. The primary oxidation occurs closer to the hair fiber surface, producing a steep gradient of oxidized to less oxidized hair from the outer circumference of the hair to the fiber core.

Light radiation causes degradation of cystine, but the exact mechanism is not well known. Literature suggests that the photodegradation of cystine occurs through the C–S fission pathway and is different from the chemical oxidation of cystine that proceeds mainly via the S-S fission route [59]. Savige and Maclaren [64] also suggest the C–S fission route as the preferred route for photochemical degradation of cystine and for other pure disulfides. In general, for the photochemical reaction, if the pH is neutral or alkaline, then the C--S fission route is the preferred one; however, if the pH is acidic, then the hemolytic or S-S fission route is more likely to occur. Changes on mechanical properties of irradiated human hair correlate with the photodamage of the hair proteins [57, 71]. It was shown that the C–S bonds of cystine are cleaved upon UV radiation [71]. The decrease in the cystine content, however, does not necessarily imply an increased swelling of the hair, since cross-linking of amino acid residues may occur as well [78]. With long-term irradiation, there is a progressive decrease in the total recovery of amino acids after hydrolysis, except for alanine, glycine, and arginine. However, there is no clear pattern of protein degradation [78]. For the S-S fission route, the main end

product is sulfonic acid. For the C-S fission route, the main products are the S sulfonic and sulfonic acids [64]. However, ultimately, S sulfonic acid is degraded by light to sulfonic acid [64]. These results suggest that the mechanism for the radiation-induced degradation of cystine occurs through the C-S fission pathway and is different from the chemical oxidation of cystine that proceeds mainly via the S-S fission route. Differentiating the effect of UVA and UVB radiation on hair structure, Ruetsch et al. [62] also studied hair photodamage under conditions of prolonged exposure to UV radiation, and hair has been found to undergo substantial changes, both chemical and morphological. These changes were more pronounced, as more humidity/moisture was available during exposure. The number of hours of exposure used in this study was up to 700 h. Photooxidation occurs at the cysteine C-S bond to yield one mole of cysteic acid among the products of reaction, and the mechanism is thought to be free radical in nature [49]. This mechanism is different from chemical oxidation that follows the S-S scission pathway yielding two moles of cysteic acid. Photodegradation of hair proteins was more pronounced in unpigmented/ blonde hair, the highest level of photodegradation occurring in the cuticular region, where cystine is present at its highest concentration. Prolonged UV irradiation produced the thinning and the fusion of cuticular cells; the proposed theory is that the outer proteic layers would photodegrade to smaller, lower molecular weight peptides, which would then diffuse into the hair structure when enough humidity would allow for the fiber's swelling [49].

The photochemical degradation by VIS light of eumelanin, the predominant pigment of black and light brown hair, is relatively small and can be shown quantitatively (gravimetry) and qualitatively (color measurements, IR spectroscopy) [29]. On the other hand, a mixture of pheomelanin and eumelanin, the pigment of light brown hair, appears to be affected by all segments of sunlight, particularly by UVA and VIS light. The irradiation brings about drastic degradation of the granules and substantial changes in the melanin polymer [29]. IR investigation of the melanin of irradiated light brown hair suggests extensive destruction of the quinine system, which according to Crippa [12] is essential for the photoprotective effect of the melanin. In the case of eumelanin, the dihydroxyindole moieties are prone to irradiation [29]. The higher photostability of the eumelanin, particularly the limited degradation of the quinine structure, suggests that eumelanin has a better photoprotective effect on hair than pheomelanin [29]. Eumelanin ring opening result from free radical reaction. Slawinska and Slawinski [65] have suggested that photochemical degradation of melanin occurs through similar peroxide intermediate. The first step in the photochemical degradation of the eumelanin chromophore probably involves excitation to a radical anion and then attack by the oxygen radical anion on the 0 quinone grouping. Ring opening of the sixmembered ring indolequinone species then follows. A related scheme may be involved for the photochemical degradation of pheomelanins. However, Arakindakshan et al. [3] have shown that pheomelanins are more easily induced to an excited state than the brown black eumelanins. Hoting et al. [29] have shown that the pigment of light brown hair is affected by UVA, UVB, and VIS light, but eumelanins are much light-tolerant and provide a greater photoprotective effect.

UV radiation induces the formation of oxy radicals such as superoxide and hydroxyl. These species have one unpaired electron in an outer orbital giving them a very powerful aptitude to react, especially with molecules having a double bond in their structure, such as unsaturated lipids [1]. Chemically, these changes are thought to be caused by UV light induced oxidation of the sulfur-containing molecules within the hair shaft. Melanin has an intrinsic electron spin resonance (ESR) signal that increases significantly when irradiated with UV and VIS light. In the presence of oxygen, superoxide is produced, which dismutates to hydrogen peroxide. This leads to the formation of hydroxyl radicals in the presence of trace amounts of metal ions. Oxidation of the amide carbon of polypeptide chains also occurs, producing carbonyl groups [14]. This process has been studied extensively in wool, where it is known as photoyellowing [35, 48].

Although there is a general agreement in the literature that melanin gives photochemical protection to hair, many contradictions are found about the photostability of pheomelanins and eumelanins. Hoting et al. [28] state that dark hair is more resistant to photodegradation than light hair, because of the higher photostability of eumelanin when compared with pheomelanin. On the other hand, Wolfram and Albrecht [79] claim that pheomelanin is less vulnerable to photodegradation than eumelanin. But, hair damages caused by UV exposure are not related only to the melanin type of each hair. Most likely,

the smallest protein loss observed for black hair is associated with the greater amount of melanin in this hair when compared with other types of hair. In other words, a hair with more pigment granules will show a smaller protein loss when exposed to the UV range that is absorbed by both hair pigments and hair proteins. Also, protein loss is observed after only 56 h of UVB radiation exposure, when probably only cuticle proteins are damaged, and this is also a clue that the photoprotective effect of melanin is related to the total amount of melanin in the hair and not just with the melanin type [52]. Contradictions are also found in the literature about the effect of specific wavelength ranges of UV radiation on hair properties. Authors generally attribute hair damage to the total UV range of the solar spectrum [59]. Pande and Jachowicz [54] indicate that UVA and VIS radiation do not cause direct damage to hair because they are not absorbed by hair proteins. Ratnapandian et al. [56] studied the effect of humidity on the mechanical properties of hair exposed to UV radiation. The authors observed that greater damage happens when hair is exposed to very high or very low relative humidity and that the mechanical properties of hair are less affected when hair is exposed to 30% RH.

13.4 Main Features of Photoaging

Regarding the evaluation of photoaging, another note of considerable importance is the lack of correlation between the radiation emitted by the sun and that emitted by the solar simulator. It is known that even small differences, at very high energy frequencies, can result in big differences in results when comparing the effect of natural light exposure to that of artificial light [75]. There is no standard protocol on how to expose human hair to light and/or UV radiation; there is no standard test for assessing the damage that UV radiation causes [75]. The first evidence of natural aging includes changes in the visual properties of hair, loss of color and shine, and in its surface properties, wettability and softness [37]. Images obtained by transmission electron microscopy of hairs both exposed and unexposed to sunlight show that melanin pigments have been loosened from their envelope and that some have vanished. This explains the loss of color. The microfibrillar structure appears unaltered.



Fig. 13.1 Conventional transmission electron micrograph of hair fiber illustrating extensive damages of endocuticle of cuticle cells and resultant detachment of several cuticle layers with ultraviolet (UV) A irradiation

However, cuticle cells are missing or detached, the endocuticle is affected, and intercellular adhesion seems to be impaired (Fig. 13.1). Morphological changes undergone by light-exposed cuticle explain the rise in the friction coefficient of a hair, the increased fragility of the cuticle, and increased porosity [10]. The hair has thus become more vulnerable to mechanical or chemical treatments. Degradation of the cortex was shown by a loss in mechanical resistance of light-exposed hair [7]. Hair exposed to sunlight is claimed to be more brittle, stiffer, and drier than before irradiation, and exhibits a reduced waterabsorption capacity [25, 72]. Both the tensile strength and the elongation at break are diminished in irradiated hair [7].

Long-term UV exposure causes severe chemical degradation to the hair proteins. As previously indicated, the damage is so extensive that structural differentiation is diminished. This physicochemical degradation usually occurs at a higher level in the hair fiber periphery with a gradient to a lower level of oxidative damage deeper inside the fiber. Such damage leads to unusual fracture patterns during extension. This includes the breakdown of disulfide bridges within structural units and the establishment of new intra and intermolecular cross-links via reaction of carbonyl groups with protein amino groups within and between structural units, thereby decreasing structural integrity. These reactions most likely lead to a gradual increase in brittleness and a gradual loss of structural differentiation [59]. Subsequent exposure to aqueous alkaline solution or to peroxide solution leads to rapid dissolution of the affected areas even during short-term exposure to peroxide solutions (bleaching solutions). Longer exposure of these UV-radiated fibers with oxidizing solution leads to dissolution/elimination of scale differentiation and dissolution of the melanin granules [59]. Robbins and Kelly [61] have analyzed amino acids of both proximal and distal ends of human hair and have shown significantly more cysteic acid in tip ends. They attribute this change to weathering actions, specifically to UV radiation. This same study also found significant changes in tyrosine and histidine similar to the weathering effects in wool fiber. Decrease was also reported in the lysine content in this study on hair weathering.

A well-known and most obvious effect of the photoaging of human hair is hair lightening, an effect that is accelerated by moisture [71, 72, 79]. The extent of this photochemically induced color change is dependent on the nature of the hair pigment and is understood to involve an oxidative attack on the eumelanin or pheomelanin melanosomes [12]. The most perceptible is the change in fiber coloration as a result of photoreactions of the natural pigments, either eumelanin or pheomelanin [27, 79], as well as photodecomposition of artificial hair dyes [11, 27, 46]. As far as the latter is concerned, we refer to permanent oxidative hair color, which is expected to last indefinitely and resist washing and weathering. The time scales of photoreactions require exposure times on the order of at least 200 h to produce a perceptible shift in color shade, especially for highly pigmented fibers. In addition, natural pigmentation is resistant to washings and artificial oxidative hair color fades at a much faster rate, with dark auburn shades typically undergoing perceptible lightening within 8-10 h of irradiation and one shampoo application [44]. It is also worth mentioning that it has been found that artificial coloration has a photoprotective effect on hair keratin [55]. Even though hair dyes are damaging to the hair shaft, the photoprotective effects of replacing hair shaft pigments may offset some of this damage [15]. It is generally agreed that artificial hair color instability, caused by weathering and habitual grooming practices, has several underlying components, such as (a) removal of a dye from hair during shampooing, (b) photodecomposition of hair color chromophores as a result of irradiation, and (c) thermal decomposition of the dye. In

addition to this, the hair coloring dyes exhibit different sensitivities to the UVB, UVA, VIS, and IR portions of solar radiation. It has been demonstrated in the literature that VIS and UVA light are mostly responsible for the photofading of artificial hair color [27].

13.5 Photodamage to Integral Hair Lipid

Hair lipid consists of surface or external lipid and internal or IL. In addition, part of the IL is free lipid, and part is structural lipid of the CMC. The CMC is laminar in structure and is composed of both protein and lipid layers; however, this structural lipid is not phospholipid like those normally associated with bilayers of cell membranes [50]. Using the example of cholesterol and free fatty acids (FFAs), it could be demonstrated that the VIS range of sunlight destroys IL to a considerably higher extent than exposure to UVB and UVA ranges. The photochemical destruction of lipids is largely retarded by the pigment eumelanin [26]. Cuticle cells are covered with a thin lipid layer (LL) covalently bonded to hair proteins [2]. The chemical composition of IL is different from those of epidermal or sebaceous lipids [41]. The lipid content of human hair comprises 0.7-1.3% of the total components of hair. The LL in hair is the only continuous structure that plays a key role in the maintenance of hair integrity including hydrophobicity and stiffness [36]. Cuticle cells in hair are abundant in fatty acids unlike the keratinized area of epidermis or sebaceous gland, and about 40% of such fatty acids were composed of 18 methyleicosanoic acid (18 MEA) and known to be bound to proteins by ester or thioester bond in living or keratinized cells [76, 77]. There have been studies on the LL between hair cuticles in hair; it has been known to be present as a CMC composed of a δ layer, core structure relatively light stained, covered with two β layers in sandwich form [36]. It is difficult to observe the LL with the conventional staining method using OsO_4 or RuO_4 . OsO_4 cannot reveal lipid component in tissue. On the other hand, RuO₄, which is routinely used to reveal the epidermal lipids cause severe hair damage. So, new fixative (Lee's fixative) to minimize hair injury was designed to observe the LL in the hair [14]. With this technique, it is possible to observe UV-induced CMC lipid damage directly (Fig. 13.2).



Fig. 13.2 Lipid transmission electron micrograph of hair fiber illustrating electron dense cell membrane complex (CMC) lipid. Note the several bulging areas representing photodamage along the CMC with UVA irradiation

The intercellular lipid of keratinized fibers, together with globular proteins, forms a CMC that connects the keratinous cuticle and cortex cells to a uniform tissue complex. The cell membrane lipids are very important as they make possible a continuous pathway of diffusion into the fiber [43, 80]. Furthermore, according to recent investigation on human hair, a correlation exists between the amount of IL and the moisture content in the hair [51]. A reduction of the amount of lipids by solvent extraction [47] and oxidative damage during chlorine bleaching of wool [21] or during permanent waving of hair [22] favor the diffusion of foreign materials into the fiber [70]. In wool research, important indications of the photochemical lability of IL have been published [81, 82].

Hoting et al. [26] have shown that the CMC lipids of hair fibers are degraded more by VIS light but also by UVA and by UVB light, helping to explain the weakening of the CMC and the multiple step fractures observed in hair exposed to light radiation.

IL from blond and black hair contains the same lipid fractions in comparable amounts. Irradiation with sunlight degrades the IL from blond hair more than those from black hair. UVB and UVA destroy approximately 25% of the cholesterol in blond hair. VIS and global radiation even degrade 60% and more of the initial cholesterol content. In contrast, the cholesterol fraction from black hair is not significantly altered by UVB, UVA, and VIS; in contrast with blond hair, global radiation leads only to a lower extent (24%) of

photooxidation of cholesterol in black hair. The photochemical degradation of FFA occurs on blond and black hair by the influence of UVB and UVA to comparable degrees. UVB irradiation reduces the FFA amount by approximately 40% and UVA irradiation by approximately 20%. Differences as a function of the type of pigmentation can be detected for hair irradiated with VIS. The FFA fraction from blond hair was reduced by only 23%. With the exception of the FFA fraction from black hair, IR irradiation does not show a significant degradation of lipids. Global irradiation causes in blond hair a degradation of fatty acids of 33% and in black hair of 42% [26]. The lower photooxidative degradation in black hair suggests that eumelanin, the pigment in black hair, is responsible for this effect. It protects the IL mainly from the photochemical influence of the VIS range of sunlight. The protective function of melanin against photodegradation also applies to the UVB nd UVA ranges.

Take Home Pearls

- > As for physical changes of photodamaged hair, dryness, reduced strength, rough surface texture, loss of color, decreased luster, stiffness, and brittleness may occur.
- > UV light and oxygen affect not only the melanins but also the amino acids and lipids in the hair and on the cuticle.
- Several amino acids of hair absorb light in this region, and these amino acids are the most subject to degradation by light. The following amino acids have been shown to be degraded by light radiation: cystine and methionine; phenylalanine, tryptophan, and histidine, proline; and leucine.
- The photochemical effects on hair color are strongly dependent on the presence of melanins and chromophores in the hair. Eumelanin is much light stable and provides a better photoprotective effect on hair than pheomelanin.
- > Melanin can attribute photoprotection to hair protein, but only in the cortex. As dark hair has more photosensible proteins than light hair, they can show a greater protein loss than light hair. In the cortex, even though dark hair has more photosensible proteins than light hair, they also have more melanin to absorb the UV radiation.

- > The hair coloring dyes exhibit different sensitivities to the UVA, UVB, VIS light, and IR portions of solar radiation. VIS light and UVA are mostly responsible for the photofading of artificial hair color.
- ILs of hair fibers are degraded by UV light as well as by VIS light, causing weakening of the CMC exposed to light radiation. Eumelanin is responsible for protecting the integral hair lipid from the photochemical influence of the sunlight.

References

- Agache PG, Quencez E (1988) The mechanism of solar erythema. J Appl Cosmetol 6:69–78
- Allen DE (1994) Lipids. In: Woods AE, Ellis RC (eds) Laboratory histopathology: a complete reference section 6. pp 3.1–3.31
- Arakindakshan MI, Surujdeen P, Herbert FH et al (1983) A comparative study of the physical and chemical properties of melanins isolated from human black and red hair. J Invest Dermatol 80:202–206
- Arnaud J, Perbet G, Deflandre A et al (1984) ESR study of hair and melanin-keratin mixtures – the effects of temperature and light. Int J Cosmet Sci 6:71–83
- Bernhardt P, Giesen M, Hollengerg D et al (1993) UV filters for hair protection. Int J Cosmet Sci 15:181–199
- Bertazzo A, Biasiolo M, Costa CVL et al (2000) Tryptophan in human hair: correlation with pigmentation. Il Farmaco 55: 521–525
- Beyak R, Kass GS, Meyer CF (1971) Elasticity and tensile properties of human hair. II. Light radiation effects. J Soc Cosmet Chem 22:667–678
- Borges CR, Roberts JC, Wilkins DG et al (2001) Relationship of melanin degradation products to actual melanin content. Application to human hair. Anal Biochem 290:116–125
- Braida D, Dubief C, Lang G (1994) Photoageing of hair fiber and photoprotection. Skin Pharmacol 7:73–77
- Breuer MM, Gikas GX, Smith IT (1979) Physical chemistry of hair condition. Cosmet Toilet 94:29–34
- Chin CL, Ching TC (2002) A novel silicone color retaining conditioning agent for hair color retention and for clear shampoos. In: Cosmetics and toiletries manufacture worldwide. Aston, pp167
- 12. Crippa R, Horak V, Prota G et al (1989) Chemistry of melanins. In: Brossi A (ed) The alkaloids. Academic Press, London
- Dean RT, Fu S, Stocker R et al (1997) Biochemistry and pathology of radical-mediated protein oxidation. Biochem J 324:1–18
- Draelos ZD (2000) The biology of hair care. Dermatol Clin 18:651–658
- 15. Draelos ZD (2006) Sunscreen and photoprotection. Dermatol Clin 24:81–84

- Dubief C (1992) Experiments with hair photodegradation. Cosmet Toiletr 107:95–102
- 17. Engelkamp D, Schafer BW, Mattei MG et al (1993) Six S100 genes are clustered on human chromosome 1q21: identification of two genes coding for the two previously unreported calcium-binding proteins S100D and S100E. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90:6547–6551
- Gao T, Bedell A (2001) UV damage to natural gray hair and its photoprotection. J Cosmet Sci 52:103–118
- Grossman DM, Know your enemy: the weather and how to reproduce it in the laboratory, Q-panel lab products, technical bulletin LU-0821
- Heizmann CW, Fritz G, Schafer BW (2002) \$100 proteins: structure, functions, and pathology. Front Biosci 7:1356–1368
- Herrling J (1985) Analysis of proteins and lipids of the cell membrane complex of dyed and oxidized wool (in German), PhD Thesis, RWTH Aachen
- Hilterhaus-Bong S, Zahn H (1989) Contribution to the chemistry of human hair: II. Lipid chemical aspects of permanently waved hair. Int J Cosmet Sci 11:167–174
- 23. Hollfelder B, Blankenburg G, Wolfram LJ et al (1995) Chemical and physical properties of pigmented and nonpigmented hair ("gray hair"). Int J Cosmeti Sci 17:87–89
- 24. Holt LA, Milligan B (1977) The formation of carbonyl groups during irradiation of wool and its relevance to photoyellowing. Textile Res J 47:620–624
- Horiuchi T (1978) Nature of damaged hair. Cosmet Toiletr 93:65
- Hoting E, Zimmermann M (1996) Photochemical alterations in human hair. Part III. Investigations of internal lipids. J Soc Cosmet Chem 47:201–211
- Hoting E, Zimmermann M (1997) Sunlight-induced modifications in bleached, permed, or dyed human hair. J Soc Cosmet Chem 48:79–91
- 28. Hoting E, Zimmermann M, Hilterhaus-Bong S et al (1995) Photochemical alterations in human hair. part I: artificial irradiation and investigations of hair proteins. J Soc Cosmet Chem 46:85–99
- Hoting E, Zimmermann M, Höcker H (1995) Photochemical alterations in human hair. part II: analysis of melanin. J Soc Cosmet Chem 46:181–190
- Inglis AS, Lennox FG (1963) Wool yellowing. IV. Changes in amino acid composition due to irradiation. Textile Res J 33:431–435
- 31. Inoue T, Sasaki I, Yamaguchi M et al (2000) Elution of S100A3 from hair fiber: new model for hair damage emphasizing the loss of S100A3 from cuticle. J Cosmet Sci 51: 15–25
- Inoue T, Ito M, Kizawa K (2002) Labile proteins accumulated in damaged hair upon permanent waving and bleaching treatments. J Cosmet Sci 53:337–344
- 33. Jachowicz J, Helioff M, Rocafort C et al (1995) Photodegradation of hair and its photoprotection by a substantive photofilter. Drug Cosmet Ind 12:28–44
- 34. Jeon S-Y, Pi LQ, Lee W-S (2008) Comparison of hair shaft damage after UVA and UVB irradiation. J Cosmet Sci 59: 151–156
- Jones CD, Carr CM, Cooke WD et al (1998) Investigation the photo-oxidation of wool using FT-Raman and FT-IR spectroscopies. Text Res J 68:739–748
- 36. Jones LN, Rivett DE (1997) The role of 18-methyleicosanoic acid in the structure and formation of mammalian hair fibers. Micron 28:469–485

- Kamath YK, Dansizer CJ, Weigmann HD (1978) Wetting behavior of human hair fibers. J Appl Polymer Sci 22: 2295–2306
- Kizawa K, Tsuchimoto S, Hashimoto K et al (1998) Gene expression of mouse S100A3, a cysteine-rich calciumbinding protein, in developing hair follicle. J Invest Dermatol 111:879–886
- Kizawa K, Uchiwa H, Murakami U (1996) Highly-expressed S100A3, a calcium-binding protein, in human hair cuticle. Biochim Biophys Acta 1312:94–98
- Launer HF (1965) Effect of light upon wool. IV. Bleaching and yellowing by sunlight. Textile Res J 35:395–400
- 41. Lee WS, Oh TH, Chun SH et al (2005) Integral lipid in human hair upon permanent waving and bleaching treatments. J Invest Dermatol Symp Proc 10:234–237
- Lee W-S, Oh TH, Jeon S-Y (2005) Hair shaft aging. Dermatol 211:27
- Leeder JD, Rippon JA, Rethery FE et al (1985) Use of the transmission electron microscopic to study dyeing and diffusion processes. Proc 7th Int Wool Text Res Conf Tokyo 5: 89–99
- Locke B, Jachowicz J (2005) Fading of artificial hair color and its prevention by photofilters. J Cosmet Sci 56:407–425
- Maclaren JA, Milligan B (1981) The chemical reactivity of the wool fibre. In: Wool science. Science Press, Marricksville, Australia, pp 219–234
- Maillan Ph (2002) UV protection of artificially colored hair using a leave-on formulation. Int J Cosmet Sci 24:117–122
- Mansour MP, Jones LN (1989) Morphological changes in wool after solvent extraction and treatments in hot aqueous solutions. Text Res J 59:530–535
- Müller U, Rätzsch M, Schwanninger M et al (2003) Yellowing and IR-changes of spruce wood as result of UV-irradiation. J Photochem Photobiol B 69:97–105
- 49. Nacht S (1990) Sunscreens and hair. Cosmet Toiletr 105: 55-60
- Nicolaides N, Rothman S (1953) Studies on the chemical composition of human hair fat. II. The overall composition with regard to age, sex and race. J Invest Dermatol 21: 9–14
- 51. Nishimura K, Nishino M, Kitada Y et al (1989) Interrelationship between the hair lipids and the hair moisture. Nippon Koshobin Kagakkaishi 13:134–139
- Nogueira ACS, Joekes I (2004) Hair color changes and protein damage caused by ultraviolet radiation. J Photochem Photobiol B 74:109–117
- Nogueira ACS, Dicelio LE, Joekes I (2006) About photodamage of human hair. Photochem Photobiol Sci 5:165–169
- Pande CM, Jachowicz J (1993) Hair photodamage-Measurement and prevention. J Soc Cosmet Chem 44:109–122
- Pande CM, Albrecht L, Yang B (2001) Hair photoprotection by dyes. J Cosmet Sci 52:377–389
- 56. Ratnapandian S, Warner SB, Kamath YK (1998) Photodegradation of human hair. J Cosmet Sci 49:309–320
- Reese G, Maak N (1982) Die Beständigkeit von Haafarben unter dem Einfluβ von Sonne. Wasser Salz Ärztl Kosmetol 12:373–379
- Robbins C, Bahl M (1984) Analysis of hair by electron spectroscopy for chemical analysis. J Soc Cosmet Chem 35: 379–390
- 59. Robbins CR (2002) Chemical and physical behavior of human hair, 4th edn. Springer, New York
- Robbins CR, Crawford RJ (1991) Cuticle damage and the tensile properties of human hair. J Cosmet Sci 42:59–67

- Robbins CR, Kelly C (1970) Amino acid composition of human hair. Textile Res J 40:891–896
- Ruetsch SB, Kamach Y, Weigmann HD (2000) Photodegradation of human hair: an SEM study. J Cosmet Sci 51: 103–125
- Ruetsch SB, Kamath Y, Wiegmann H (2001) Photodegradation of human hair: a microscopy study. In: Giacomoni PU (ed) Sun protection in man. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 175–205
- 64. Savige WE, Maclaren JA (1966) In: The chemistry of organic sulfur compounds. Kharasch N, Meyers FJ (eds) vol. 2, Pergamon Press, New York, pp 367–402
- 65. Slawinska D, Slawinski J (1982) Electronically excited molecules in the formation and degradation of melanins. J Physiol Chem Phys 14:363–374
- Suppan P (1994) Chemistry and light. The Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, MA
- Takahashi T, Nakamura K (2004) A study of the photolightening mechanism of blond hair with visible and ultraviolet light. J Cosmet Sci 55:291–305
- 68. Takahashi T, Nakamura K (2004) A study of the photolightening mechanism of red hair with visible and ultraviolet light: comparison with blond hair. J Cosmet Sci 56: 47–56
- 69. Takizawa T, Arai S, Kizawa K et al (1999) Ultrastructural localization of S100A3, a cysteine-rich, calcium binding protein, in human scalp hair shafts revealed by rapidfreezing immunocytochemistry. J Histochem Cytochem 47: 525–532
- Tatc ML, Kamath YK, Ruetsch SB et al (1993) Quantification and prevention of hair damage. J Soc Cosmet Chem 44: 347–371
- Tatsuda M, Uemura M, Torii K et al (1987) Studies on hair damage and demelanization by ultra violet light. J Soc Cosmet Chem Jpn 21:43–49
- 72. Tolgyesi, E (1983) Weathering of hair. Cosmet Toiletr 98: 29–33
- 73. Trüeb RM (2005) Aging of hair. J Cosmet Dermatol 4: 60-72
- 74. Vincensi MR, d'Ischia M, Napolitano A et al (1998) Pheomelanin versus eumelanin as a chemical indicator of ultraviolet sensitivity in fair-skinned subjects at high risk for melanoma: a pilot study. Melanoma Res 8:53–58
- 75. Vittoria S (2004) Review of the current understanding of the effect of ultraviolet and visible radiation on hair structure and options for photoprotection. J Cosmet Sci 55:95–113
- Wertz PW, Downing DT (1988) Integral lipids of human hair. Lipids 23:878–881
- Wertz PW, Downing DT (1989) Integral lipids of mammalian hair. Comp Biochem Physiol 92:759–761
- Wolfram LJ (1981) "Reactivity of human hair, a review." In: Organos, Montagna, Stüttgen (eds) Hair research: status and future aspects. Springer, Berlin, pp 479–500
- Wolfram LJ, Albrecht L (1987) Chemical and photo-bleaching of brown and red hair. J Soc Cosmet Chem 82:179–191
- Zahn H (1980) Wool is not keratin only. Plenum Lect 6th Int Wool Text Res Conf Pretoria 1
- Zimmermann M (1989) Internal lipids of wool: Photooxidative induced alterations and their effect on the wool fiber (in German), PhD Thesis, RWTH Aachen
- Zimmermann M, Höcker H (1996) Identification and quantification of simulated sunlight induced cholesterol oxides in wool by means of GC and GC-MS. Text Res J 66:657–660
- Zuidema P, Givaett LE, Baaijens FPT et al (2003) The influence of humidity on the viscoelastic behavior of human hair. Biorheology 40:431–439

Effect of Tobacco Smoking on Hair

Ralph M. Trüeb

Core Messages

> Besides being the single most preventable cause of significant morbidity and an important cause of death in the general population, tobacco smoking has been linked to adverse dermatologic effects. A population-based cross-sectional survey has recently demonstrated significant positive associations between androgenetic alopecia and smoking status in men. The mechanisms by which smoking may cause hair loss are multifactorial. The fact that cigarette smokeassociated hair loss is of the androgenetic type indicates that genetic factors contribute, with variances between individuals resulting from different patterns of conduct. In view of the psychological impact of alopecia, increasing public awareness of the association between smoking and hair loss offers an opportunity for health education against smoking.

14.1 Faces Going Up in Smoke

Besides being the single most preventable cause of significant cardiovascular and pulmonary morbidity and an important cause of death in the general population, tobacco smoking has been associated with various adverse effects on the skin [34]. Premature skin ageing has attracted the attention of the medical community only since the 1960s [8, 10, 12, 15, 18, 20, 26, 43, 45], although a relation between smoking and skin complexion was first suggested as early as 1856 [35].

The facial features, designated "smoker's face", were originally defined by Model [26] as one or more of the following: (a) wrinkles typically radiating at right angles from the upper and lower lips or corners of the eyes ("crow's feet"), deep lines on the cheeks, or numerous shallow lines on the cheeks and lower jaw, (b) a gauntness of facial features with prominence of the underlying bony contours, in some cases associated with a leathery, worn, or rugged appearance, (c) an atrophic, slightly pigmented gray appearance of the skin, and (d) a plethoric, slightly orange, purple, and red complexion different form the purply blue colour of cyanosis or the bloated appearance associated with alcoholism. In a survey of 116 patients attending a general medical outpatient clinic (for other than dermatologic conditions), Model found that "smoker's face" was present in 46% of current smokers, whereas 8% of past smokers and no non-smokers had "smoker's face". Others have also addressed the topic of smoking as a risk factor for facial wrinkling and come to similar conclusions [10, 12, 15, 20, 45].

The mechanisms by which smoking causes wrinkling are believed to be multifactorial, and related to effects of cigarette smoke on the microvasculature [41], cutaneous collagen [32], and elastic tissue [23], to pro-oxidant effects of smoking [19, 42], and increased hydroxylation

R. M. Trüeb

Department of Dermatology, University Hospital of Zürich, Gloriastr. 31, 8091 Zürich, Switzerland e-mail: ralph.trueeb@usz.ch

of estradiol [13], as well as inhibition of the enzyme aromatase [28], which converts androgens to estrogens, creating a relative hypoestrogenic state. Cigarette smoke has been shown to increase plasma neutrophil elastase activity [44], which may also contribute to abnormal skin elastin, and matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-1 (collagenase) expression was shown to be increased in skin of smokers [22], which may contribute to degradation of collagen. Expression of both MMP-1 and MMP-3 have been shown to be induced in cultured human fibroblasts in a dose-related manner by cigarette smoke extracts, while the expression of tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPPs) were not influenced [46]. The fact that not all smokers develop a "smoker's face" may indicate that genetic factors may also contribute.

The histologic features associated with smoking have not been studied as extensively, but have demonstrated increased elastosis [3, 14].

Given the public's overwhelming quest for a young and pleasing appearance, the consensus is that education about the link between cigarette smoking and skin ageing could motivate young people not to smoke or to quit smoking [11].

14.2 Smoking Out the Hair

Alike the skin, the hair is subject to intrinsic or physiologic ageing, and extrinsic or accelerated ageing due to external factors [40]. Intrinsic factors are related to individual genetic and epigenetic mechanisms with interindividual variations. Prototypes are familial premature graying, and androgenetic alopecia. Extrinsic factors include exposure to tobacco smoke.

In 1996, Mosley and Gibbs [27] reported in patients visiting a general surgical outpatient clinic in the United Kingdom for the first time a significant relationship between smoking and premature gray hair in both men and women, and between smoking and baldness in men. Since the number of alopecia in women was very small, no corresponding calculation could be carried out for hair loss in women.

Subsequently, the observation of strikingly dissimilar androgenetic alopecia in a 52-year-old monozygotic male twin pair led to further speculations on the possibility of an association between smoking and hair loss [38], since studies on the degree of alopecia among monozygotic twins aged over 50 have shown that intrapair differences are negligible in 92%, slight in 8%, and striking in none [17]. A salient feature differentiating the twin brothers in their personal histories was that the balding brother admitted to long-standing, heavy cigarette smoking, while the other was a non-smoker. A succeeding study failed to confirm this association [33].

Eventually, a recent population-based cross-sectional survey among Asian men 40 years or older showed statistically significant positive associations between moderate or severe androgenetic alopecia and smoking status, current cigarette smoking of 20 cigarettes or more per day, and smoking intensity [36]. The odds ratio of early-onset history for androgenetic alopecia grades increased in a dose-response pattern. Risk for moderate or severe androgenetic increased for family history of first-degree and second-degree relatives, as well as for paternal relatives. A reservation to be made is the role of negative psychological effects of androgenetic alopecia on self-esteem and peculiarities of psychological adjustment. Although in this study data were collected with respect to age at onset of androgenetic alopecia, and age at start of smoking, there is no information on the temporal relationship of these with respect to the question, whether smoking contributes to the development of androgenetic alopecia, or alternatively represents a form of behavioural coping to the impairment in physical appearance resulting from alopecia.

The mechanisms by which smoking accelerates hair loss have not been examined, but it is likely that they are similar to the effects on the skin: The cutaneous microvasculature is constricted by acute and long-term smoking. Evidence of the consequence of impaired circulation and wound healing is a higher complication rate of hair restoration surgery in smokers vs. non-smokers [9].

Besides inducing local ischemia, the decreased capillary blood flow in the dermal papilla of the hair follicles may focally shunt more toxic substances. Cigarette smoke contains over 4,800 chemicals, many of which are known to be toxic to cells and 69 are known to cause cancer. Apart from cancer, smoking is also a major risk factor in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, heart disease and cerebrovascular insult, and other disorders such as slowed healing of wounds, impotence, infertility and peptic ulcer disease. Smoke genotoxicants metabolised in hair follicle cells may cause DNA damage through the production of DNA adducts, and smokingassociated mitochondrial DNA mutations have been shown in human hair follicles [24], though the relevance of these for hair follicle pathology is as yet unknown.
Both nicotine and cotinine is detected in hair samples of smokers [16]. The detection of nicotine even in hair samples from ancient Egyption mummies [2] has caused some confusion in the scientific community, since these findings were immediately identified as improbable on the ground that nicotine was known to be derived only from the American plant *Nicotiana tabacum*, and the suggestion that such a compound could have found its way to Egypt before Columbus' discovery of America in 1492 seemed patently impossible. Nicotine is named after Jean Nicot, sieur de Villemain (1530–1604), French ambassador in Portugal, who sent tobacco and seeds from Brazil to Paris in 1560 significantly contributing to the spread and use of tobacco in the Old World.

Since substantial extracellular matrix remodelling is involved in the hair follicle growth cycle, especially during catagen-associated hair follicle regression [29], it is conceivable that cigarette smoke-induced imbalance in the intra- and perifollicular protease/antiprotease systems controlling tissue remodelling may also affect the hair follicle growth cycle.

Finally, smoking-induced oxidative stress and a disequilibrium of anti-oxidant systems may lead to the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines from follicular keratinocytes, which by themselves have been shown to inhibit the growth of isolated hair follicles in culture [30]. Moreover, adjacent fibroblasts are fully equipped to respond to such a pro-inflammatory signal. On the occasion that the causal agent persists, sustained micro-inflammation of the hair follicle is the result, together with connective tissue remodelling, where again collagenases play an active role, and are believed to contribute to perifollicular fibrosis [25].

Possibly the smoking-associated premature graying of hair, observed by Mosley and Gibbs [27], could be related to the oxidative stress as well. Ultrastructural studies of graying hair have shown that melanocytes contain melanosomes packaged within autophagolysosomes. The removal of melanosomes into autophagolyosomes suggests that they are defective, possibly with reactive melanin metabolites. This interpretation is supported by the observation that melanocytes in graying hair bulbs are frequently highly vacuolated, a common cellular response to increased oxidative stress. The extraordinary melanogenic activity of pigmented bulbar melanocytes, continuing for up to 10 years in some hair follicles, is likely to generate large amounts of reactive oxygen species via the hydroxylation of tyrosine and the oxidation of DOPA to melanin. If not adequately removed by an efficient anti-oxidant system, an accumulation of these reactive oxidative species will generate significant oxidative stress. It is possible that the anti-oxidant system becomes impaired with age leading to damage to the melanocyte itself from its own melanogenesis-related oxidative stress (intrinsic ageing) [37], while additional oxidative stress from smoking could accelerate this process (extrinsic ageing).

Interestingly, a recent experiment demonstrated that C57BL/6 mice exposed to cigarette smoke developed hair loss, while no alopecia occurred in shamexposed mice. Smoke-exposed mice had extensive atrophy of the epidermis, reduced thickness of the subcutaneous tissue, and scarcity of hair follicles with massive apoptosis in the hair bulbs at the edge of alopecic areas [6]. This effect was prevented by the oral administration of *N*-acetylcysteine, an analogue and precursor of L-cysteine and reduced glutathione, as well as by L-cystine, the oxidised form of L-cysteine, which is a key hair component, in combination with vitamin B6, which plays a role in L-cystine incorporation in hair cells [7]. The effect may be related to the glutathione-related detoxification system.

The fact that cigarette smoke-associated hair loss is of the androgenetic type, indicates that genetic factors contribute. On the other hand, a local relative hypoestrogenic state induced by cigarette smoking due to increased hydroxylation of estradiol and inhibition of the enzyme aromatase may also contribute to an increase of androgen-dependent hair thinning [21].

Finally, variances between individuals also may result from patterns of conduct, in as much as persons exposed to one risk factor (smoking) are often exposed to others as well, such as intake of androgens or their precursor (such as DHEA), or of progestins with androgenic activity (in oral contraceptives and hormonal replacement therapy), excessive ultraviolet light exposure [39], and stress [1], all of which have been implicated in the one way or other in the pathogenesis of alopecia and associated conditions of the scalp.

14.3 Another Opportunity for Health Education Against Smoking?

The appearance of hair plays an important role in people's overall physical appearance and self-perception. The well-recognised psychological effects of androgenetic



Fig. 14.1 Increasing public awareness to the negative effects of cigarette smoking on hair (turn-off tactic: social stigma). Poster from: Media Awareness Network (www.media-awareness.ca)

alopecia on affected men [4] and women [5], and our society's veneration of youth and its attributes, seem to offer a good opportunity for prevention or cessation of smoking (Fig. 14.1). Increasing public awareness of the association between smoking and hair loss would seem more effective than the link between smoking and facial wrinkles, since the latter can be effectively counteracted by current cosmetic dermatologic procedures, while treatment options for androgenetic alopecia have remained limited and are as yet less than satisfactory [31].

References

 Arck PC, Handjiski B, Hagen E et al (2001) Indications for a 'brain-hair follicle axis (BHA)': inhibition of keratinocyte proliferation and up-regulation of keratinocyte apoptosis in telogen hair follicles by stress and substance P. FASEB J 15:2536–2538

- Balabanova S, Parsche F, Pirsig W (1992) First identification of drugs in Egyptian mummies. Naturwissenschaften 79: 358
- Boyd AS, Stasko T, King LE et al (1999) Cigarette smokingassociated elastotic changes in the skin. J Am Acad Dermatol 41:23–26
- Cash TF (1992) The psychological effects of androgenetic alopecia in men. J Am Acad Dermatol 26:926–931
- Cash TF, Price VH, Savin RC (1993) Psychological effects of androgenetic alopecia on women: comparisons with balding men and with female control subjects. J Am Acad Dermatol 29:568–575
- D'Agostini F, Balansky R, Pesce C, et al (2000) Induction of alopecia in mice exposed to cigarette smoking. Toxicol Lett 114:117–123
- D'Agostini F, Fiallo P, Pennisi TM, De Flora S (2007) Chemoprevention of smoke-induced alopecia in mice by oral administration of L-cystine and vitamin B6. J Dermatol Sci 46:189–198
- Daniell HW (1971) Smoker's wrinkles: a study in the epidemiology of "crow's feet". Ann Intern Med 75:873–880
- 9. Dardour JC, Pugash E, Aziza R (1988) The one-stage preauricular flap for male pattern baldness: long-term results and risk factors. Plast Reconstr Surg 81:907–912
- Davis BE, Koh HK (1992) Faces going up in smoke. Arch Dermatol 128:1106–1107
- Demierre MF, Brooks D, Koh HK, Geller AC (1999) Public knowledge, awareness, and perceptions of the association between skin aging and smoking. J Am Acad Dermatol 41: 27–30
- Ernster VL, Grady D, Milke R, et al (1995) Facial wrinkling in men and women, by smoking status. Am J Public Health 85:78–82
- Frances C (1992) Smoking and the skin. Int J Dermatol 31: 779–780
- Frances C, Boisnic S, Hartmann DJ (1991) Changes in elastic tissue of the non-sun-exposed skin of cigarette smokers. Br J Dermatol 125:43–47
- Grandy D, Ernster V (1992) Does cigarette smoking make you ugly and old? Am J Epidemiol 135:839–842
- Haley NJ, Hoffmann D (1985) Analysis for nicotine and cotinine in hair to determine cigarette smoker status. Clin Chem 31:1598–1600
- Hayakawa K, Shimizu T, Ohba Y et al (1992) Intrapair differences of physical aging and longevity in identical twins. Acta Genet Med Gemellol 41:177–185
- Ippen M, Ippen H (1965) Approaches to a prophylaxis of skin ageing. J Soc Cosmet Chem 16:305–308
- Joffe I (1991) Cigarette smoking and facial wrinkling, Ann Intern Med 115:659
- 20. Kadunce DP, Burr R, Gress R et al (1991) Cigarette smoking: risk factor for premature facial wrinkling. Ann Intern Med 114:840–844
- Kaufman KD (1996) Androgen metabolism as it affects hair growth in androgenetic alopecia. Dermatol Clin 14: 697–711
- Lahmann C, Bergemann J, Harrison G, Young AR (2001) Matrix metalloproteinase-1 and skin ageing in smokers. Lancet 357:935–936
- Laurent P, Janoff A, Kagan HM (1983) Cigarette smoke blocks cross-linking of elastin in vitro. Ann Rev Respir Dis 127:189–194

- Liu CS, Kao SH, Wei YH (1997) Smoking-associated mitochondrial DNA mutations in human hair follicles. Environ Mol Mutagn 30:47–55
- Mahé YF, Michelet JF, Billoni N et al (2000) Androgenetic alopecia and microinflammation. Int J Dermatol 39: 576–584
- Model D (1985) Smokers face: an underrated clinical sign? BMJ 291:1760–1762
- Mosley JG, Gibbs CC (1996) Premature gray hair and hair loss among smokers: a new opportunity for health education? BMJ 313:1616
- Osawa Y, Tochigi B, Tochigi M et al (1990) Aromatase inhibitors in cigarette smoke, tobacco leaves and other plants. J Enzyme Inhib 4:187–200
- Paus R, Krejci-Papa N, Li L et al (1994) Correlation of proteolytic activities of organ cultured intact mouse skin with defined hair cycle stages. J Dermatol Sci 7:202–209
- 30. Philpott MP, Sander DA, Bowen J, Kealey T (1996) Effects of interleukins, colony stimulating factor and tumour necrosis factor on human hair follicle growth in vitro: a possible role for interleukin-1 and tumour necrosis factor-α in alopecia areata Br J Dermatol 135:942–948
- Price VH (1999) Treatment of hair loss. N Engl J Med 341: 964–973
- 32. Raitio A, Risteli J, Väjäkangas K, Oikarinen A (2000) Evidence of disturbed collagen metabolism in smokers – a possible etiologic factor for accelerated skin aging. J Invest Dermatol 114:822
- Severi G, Sinclair R, Hopper JL et al (2003) Androgenetic alopecia in men aged 40–69 years: prevalence and risk factors. Br J Dermatol 149:1207–1213

- Smith JB, Fenske NA (1996) Cutaneous manifestations and consequences of smoking. J Am Acad Dermatol 34: 717–732
- 35. Solly S (1856) Clinical lectures on paralysis. Lancet ii: 641–643
- Su L-S, Chen T H-H (2007) Association of androgenetic alopecia with smoking and its prevalence among Asian men. Arch Dermatol 143:1401–1406
- Tobin DJ, Paus R (2001) Graying: gerontobiology of the hair follicle pigmentary unit. Exp Gerontol 36:29–54
- Trüeb RM (2003) Association between smoking and hair loss: another opportunity for health education against smoking? Dermatology 206:189–191
- Trüeb RM (2003) Is androgenetic alopecia a photoaggravated dermatosis? Dermatology 207:343–348
- 40. Trüeb RM (2005) Aging of hair. J Cosmet Dermatol 4: 60-72
- Tur E, Yosipovitch G, Oren-Vulfs S (1992) Chronic and acute effects of cigarette smoking on skin blood flow. Angiology 43:328–335
- 42. Weber C, Erl W, Weber K, Weber PC (1996) Increased adhesiveness of isolated monocytes to endothelium is prevented by vitamin C intake in smokers. Circulation 93: 1488–1492
- 43. Weiss W (1973) Smoker's wrinkles. JAMA 226:788
- Weitz JL, Crowley KA, Landman SL et al (1987) Increased neutrophil elastase activity in cigarette smokers. Ann Intern Med 107:680–682
- Wolf R, Lo Schiavo A, Ruocco V (1995) Smoking out the skin. J Appl Cosmetol 13:1–14
- 46. Yin L, Morita A, Tsuji T (2000) Alterations of extracellular matrix induced by tobacco smoke extract. Arch Dermatol Res 292:188–194

Age-Related General Problems Affecting the Condition of Hair

Ralph M. Trüeb

Core Messages

> Older patients suffer from a variety of conditions that affect the hair, i.e. nutritional deficiency, endocrine disorders, psychologic problems, and drug-related adverse effects. The quantity and quality of hair are closely related to the nutritional, general, and mental health state of the individual. Sometimes, symptoms of overt pathologic conditions are misinterpreted as signs of normal aging, ignored and left untreated. In taking care of older patients with hair problems, it is therefore important to be suspicious of the possibility of a more general problem underlying the patient's complaint. The increasing number of chronic conditions per patient and the increasing amount of multimorbidity in the elderly population lead to a more complex approach to successful therapy of hair problems in the elderly.

15.1 Aging Hair

The appearance of hair plays an important role in people's overall physical appearance and self-perception. With today's increasing life expectations, the desire to look youthful plays a bigger role than ever. Though the pharmaceutical and hair care industry have become aware of this consumer demand and are delivering active products for the maintenance of healthy and beautiful hair, there remains a number of age-related general problems affecting the condition of hair that need to be addressed as well. Aging hair is characterized by loss of follicle rigor, consistent with agedependent slowing of other body activities, failure to pigment the hair shaft (graying), decrease in hair growth, and reduction in the diameter of the hair shaft. The condition of the hair depends on hereditary and ethnic factors, condition of the scalp, hair care and styling habits, external factors and hair damage, and nutritional and overall health status. Older patients suffer from a variety of conditions that affect the hair: nutritional deficiency, endocrine disorders, psychologic problems, and drug-related adverse effects. Sometimes, symptoms of overt pathologic conditions are misinterpreted as signs of normal aging, ignored and left untreated. In taking care of older patients with hair problems, it is therefore important to be suspicious of the possibility of a more general problem underlying the patient's complaint.

It is the objective of this chapter to focus on agerelated general problems affecting the condition of the hair.

R. M. Trüeb

Department of Dermatology, University Hospital of Zürich, Gloriastr. 31, 8091 Zürich, Switzerland e-mail: ralph.trueeb@usz.ch

15.2 Rare Premature Aging Syndromes

Scientists are particularly interested in the premature aging syndromes, because these might reveal clues about the normal process of aging. Hutchinson-Gilford progeria and Werner's syndrome are repeatedly given as examples of premature aging and as evidences for the genetic basis of aging. However, the analogy of these syndromes with physiologic aging has been challenged. These pathologic conditions should rather be viewed as deviations from normal development [48]. Since the mesenchymal tissue is severely affected in both diseases, and the inductive phenomena necessary for the differentiation and development of the different organs take place through the interaction of connective tissue with other tissues, it is conceivable that defects in the connective tissue lead to a variety of deviations in the whole organism [13]. In fact, both syndromes have been classified with the very large group of idiopathic dwarfism, which includes Cockayne, Bloom, and Rothmund-Thomson syndromes [35]. Indeed, Werner's syndrome patients have reduced growth hormone (GH) secretion and reduced levels of both GH and insulin-like growth factor-1 [66].

There are many significant differences between the normal aging process and the manifestations of both Hutchinson-Gilford progeria and Werner's syndrome. Because these "accelerated aging" diseases display different aspects of aging, but never every aspect, they are often called "segmental progerias." Some biogerontologists question that such a thing as "accelerated aging" actually exists, at least partly on the grounds that all of the so-called accelerated aging diseases are segmental progerias. It should be added that there are no neuronal changes in both Hutchinson-Gilford progeria and Werner's syndrome such as senile plaques, neurofibrillar tangles, granulovacuolar degeneration, and there is no increase in lipofuscin and amyoid [51]. Symptoms of "accelerated aging" of the hair include premature graying and premature loss of hair. The loss of hair is more generalized than in normal aging.

15.2.1 Hutchinson-Gilford Progeria

Hutchinson–Gilford progeria is an extremely rare condition in childhood where symptoms resembling some aspects of aging are manifested at an early age. It is a genetic disorder caused by mutations in one of the major architectural proteins of the cell nucleus, Lamin A protein. Nuclear Lamin A is a protein scaffold on the inner edge of the nucleus that helps organize nuclear processes such as RNA and DNA synthesis. The earliest symptoms include failure to thrive and a scleroderma-like skin condition. As the child ages past infancy, additional conditions become apparent: alopecia, wrinkled skin, and a distinctive appearance with small face and jaw and pinched nose. Later, the condition causes atherosclerosis and cardiovascular problems. At least 90% of patients die from heart attacks or strokes. Affected children have small, fragile bodies like those of elderly people. The development of symptoms is comparable with aging at a rate six to eight times faster than normal, although certain age-related conditions do not occur. Specifically, patients show no neurodegeneration or cancer predisposition, and do not develop "wear and tear" conditions associated with aging, like cataracts and osteoarthritis. Few with progeria live beyond 13 years of age.

15.2.2 Werner's Syndrome

Werner's syndrome is another very rare genetic disorder characterized by the appearance of premature aging. It more closely resembles accelerated aging than any other segmental progeria. The defect is on a gene that codes DNA helicase, and directly caused by shorter-than-normal length telomere maintenance. As a result, DNA replication is impaired. Individuals with this syndrome typically develop normally until they reach puberty. An early sign is the lack of a teenage growth spurt, which results in short stature. Following puberty they age rapidly, so that by age 40 they often appear several decades older. When affected individuals are in their twenties or thirties, other symptoms appear and include premature loss and graying of hair, hoarseness of the voice, and scleroderma-like thickening of the skin. Affected individuals typically have a characteristic facial appearance described as "bird-like" (Fig. 15.1). Patients with Werner's syndrome also exhibit genomic instability, hypogonadism, and various age-associated disorders, including: diabetes mellitus, atherosclerosis, heart disease, cataracts, and cancer. People affected by Werner syndrome usually do not live past their early fifties, often dying from heart disease or cancer.



Fig. 15.1 Werner's syndrome: premature graying with characteristic face

15.2.3 Rothmund–Thomson Syndrome

Rothmund–Thomson syndrome is yet another rare hereditary condition in which mutations in a DNA helicase gene (RECQL4) has been implicated. Symptoms are poikiloderma, juvenile cataracts, saddle nose, short stature, congenital bone defects, particularly radial ray anomalies, alopecia (Fig. 15.2), and hypodontia. There have been several reported cases associated with osteosarcoma.

15.3 Nutritional Deficiency in the Elderly

The quantity and quality of hair are closely related to the nutritional state of an individual. Normal supply, uptake, and transport of proteins, calories, trace elements, and vitamins are of fundamental importance in



Fig. 15.2 Rothmund–Thomson syndrome: total alopecia with saddle nose and poikiloderma

tissues with a high biosynthetic activity such as the hair follicle. Because hair shaft is composed almost entirely of protein, protein component of diet is critical for the production of normal healthy hair. The rate of mitosis is sensitive to the calorific value of diet, provided mainly by carbohydrates stored as glycogen in the outer hair root sheath of the follicle. Finally, a sufficient supply of vitamins and trace metals is essential for the biosynthetic and energetic metabolism of the follicle. In instances of protein and calorie malnutrition, deficiencies of essential amino acids, of trace elements, and of vitamins occur, and hair growth and pigmentation may be impaired. The effects of nutrition on hair growth have been recognized from observations in inborn errors of metabolism, in deficiency disorders, and from supplementation studies in animals and humans.

It appears that on a typical Western diet, the hair follicle should have no problem in producing an appropriate hair shaft. Nevertheless, vitamin and nutritional

R. M. Trüeb

deficiencies are common in the elderly population. As many as 50% have a vitamin and mineral intake less than the recommended dietary allowance, and as many as 30% of the elderly population have subnormal levels of vitamins and minerals [40].

In general, malnutrition is due to one or more of the following factors: inadequate food intake, food choices that lead to dietary deficiencies, and illness that causes increased nutrient requirements, increased nutrient loss, poor nutrient absorption, or a combination of these factors. Nutritional inadequacy in the elderly can be the result of one or more of the following factors:

A physiologic decline in food intake is seen in people as they age, regardless of their illness, and is often referred to as "anorexia of aging" It probably involves alterations in neurotransmitters and hormones that affect the central feeding drive and the peripheral satiation system. Moreover, sensory decline in both olfaction and taste decreases the enjoyment of food and dietary variety.

Socioeconomic status and functional ability have an important influence on nutritional status. When financial concerns are present, meals are skipped and food that is purchased may not provide a nutritionally adequate diet. Declines in both physical and cognitive functional status affect an individual's ability to shop for food and to prepare meals. Nutritional problems are further compromised by social isolation, which commonly leads to apathy about food and decreased intake.

The older person has experienced change and loss through retirement, disability, and death of friends and family, as well as change in financial, social, and physical health status. These changes may lead to depression. Depression is often unrecognized in older individuals. Malnutrition may be a presenting symptom of depression in the elderly.

Ultimately, underlying pathology and medical treatment can cause anorexia and malnutrition. Problems with dentition and disorders of the gastrointestinal system are related to poor intake and malabsorption of nutrients. Many diseases (i.e., thyroid, cardiovascular, and pulmonary disease) lead to an increased metabolic demand, and at the same time decreased appetite and caloric intake. Drugs may affect nutritional status through side effects (i.e., anorexia, nausea, and altered taste perception) and through alteration of nutrient absorption, metabolism, and excretion.

15.3.1 Protein-Calorie Malnutrition

Protein-calorie malnutrition is probably the best studied of possible forms of undernutrition in man. It occurs commonly in developing countries; in developed countries, it predominantly affects chronically ill and hospitalized patients: children on protein restricted diets for management of urea-cycle disorders, such as argininosuccinic aciduria; infants on milk-restricted diets because of suspected lactose intolerance or milk protein allergy; children and adolescents with gastrointestinal disease, cystic fibrosis, and anorexia nevosa, and patients with chronic renal failure, severe neurologic impairment, or malignancy. Kwashiorkor (Ghanian for "copperhead") is due to a deficit of protein in an otherwise calorically adequate diet. Alterations in hair color and texture are: short and dry hair, with increased cuticular weathering, reddish-brown to rusty hair color, and a raised telogen count and atrophy of anagen bulbs. Other symptoms include anemia, (hypoproteinemic) edema, and hypopigmentation of skin with dry, fissured areas, and cracked appearance ("flaky paint"). Marasmus is due to a deficit of calories exceeding the deficit of protein. The amino acids are utilized to maintain body function. The result is an atrophy of most organs; the hair is thin, sparse, and easily plucked.

15.3.2 Biotin Deficiency

Dietary deficiency of biotin is rare, since biotin is synthesized by intestinal bacteria. Recommended dietary allowances are not established. Deficiency has been reported in association with parenteral alimentation, altered intestinal flora (antibiotic treatment), and excessive ingestion of raw egg white (containing avidin that binds biotin). Symptoms of biotin deficiency are alopecia in combination with periorificial dermatitis, blepharoconjunctivitis, and recurrent infections.

15.3.3 Vitamin C Deficiency (Scurvy)

Vitamin C or ascorbic acid is not synthesized in the human body; therefore, dietary intake is essential. The recommended dietary allowance for adults is 60 mg/day. Vitamin C deficiency or *scurvy* is mainly found in alcoholics and elderly living alone. Patients with chronic disease, such as cancer or chronic renal failure are also at risk. Mucocutaneous symptoms of vitamin C deficiency are related to the role of vitamin C in collagen synthesis: ecchymoses, bleeding gums, follicular hyperkeratosis with corkscrew hairs, and perifollicular hemorrhages. The follicular changes are a direct consequence of decreased cross-linkage of hair keratin resulting from decreased number of reduced disulfide bonds and curling of follicles resulting from altered perifollicular connective tissue. Hemorrhages, poor wound healing, and infections are significant causes of morbidity and death. Adult scurvy can be treated with 300-1,000 mg of ascorbic acid per day, and improvement is generally seen in less than a week.

15.3.4 Vitamin B12 Deficiency (Pernicious Anemia)

Deficiency of vitamin B12 is seen in strict vegetarianism, celiac disease, stagnant bowel syndrome, pancreatic disease with steatorrhea, ingestion of fish tapeworm, and atrophic gastritis with antibodies to intrinsic factor (pernicious anemia). Clinical manifestations are: megaloblastic anemia, peripheral neuropathy, and degeneration of the posterior and lateral spinal cord. Mucocutaneous signs include atrophic glossitis (Hunter, Fig. 15.3), angular cheilitis (Fig. 15.4), and premature graying. The peripheral neuropathy may increase the incidence of trauma. The recommended daily intake of vitamin B12 is 3 mg.

15.3.5 Niacin Deficiency (Pellagra)

Pellagra (from: "pelle agro"= rough skin) results from a deficiency of the B vitamins, most notably niacin or vitamin B3. It occurs endemically in areas where maize and millet form the main diet (Asia, Africa, India); sporadic cases are seen in individuals with inadequate dietary intake (alcoholics, anorexia nervosa), impaired absorption of niacin (Crohn's disease), drugs that interfere with niacin metabolism (INH), and tumors that interfere with niacin metabolism (carcinoid). Symptoms



Fig. 15.3 Clue to vitamin B12 deficiency: Hunter's glossitis

are a peculiar photosensitive dermatitis with hyperpigmentation (Figs. 15.5 and 15.6), diarrhea, dementia, and ultimately death ("4D's"). Initial manifestations are nonspecific and include anorexia, weakness, irritability, weight loss, mouth soreness, glossitis, stomatitis, and



Fig. 15.4 Clue to vitamin B12 deficiency: angular cheilitis



Fig. 15.5 Niacin deficiency: pellagra



Fig. 15.6 Niacin deficiency: pellagra

diffuse hair loss. Niacin is an essential component of NADH that connects the citric acid cycle to the process of oxidative phosphorylation important for the generation of ATP and therefore energy supply. The recommended daily intake is 6.6 mg/1,000 kcal, and at least 13 mg/day.

15.3.6 Deficiency of Essential Fatty Acids

Deficiency of the long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids linoleic acid and alpha-linolenic acid may be due to impaired fat absorption in children with biliary atresia, cystic fibrosis, or intestinal lymphangiectasia, dietary supplements consisting primarily of mediumchain triglycerides in short-bowel syndrome, and inadequately supplemented parenteral alimenation. Cutaneous manifestations of deficiency of essential fatty acids are severe dryness and scaling of skin, redness and scaling of scalp and eyebrows, weeping intertriginous lesions, the hair becoming dry, unruly, lighter in color, and a significant telogen hair shedding.

15.3.7 Iron Deficiency

Iron deficiency represents the most common nutritional deficiency with the highest prevalence in adolescent girls and women of childbearing age. Nevertheless, the prevalence of iron deficiency is 6–9% in women with 50 years of age and older in the USA [19]. Whereas the most common causes of iron deficiency are menstrual blood loss, pregnancy, and lactation in premenopausal women, in postmenopausal women they are decreased absorption and gastrointestinal bleeding.

Total body iron is distributed among storage iron, transport iron, and functional iron. Storage iron is the body's iron reserves that are tissue bound and measured by serum ferritin concentration, transport iron is transported to the tissues and measured by transferrin concentration and saturation, and functional iron consists of iron that is bound to hemoglobin, myoglobin, and diverse enzymes. It is measured by hemoglobin concentration.

Iron deficiency is viewed as a continuum ranging from iron depletion to iron deficiency anemia. In the former, body iron stores are reduced, but functional and transport iron remain normal, leaving little reserves if the body requires more iron; in the latter, storage, transport, and functional iron are severely decreased and can lead to impaired function of multiple organ sites.

The symptoms of iron deficiency include fatigue and decreased exercise tolerance; signs of severe anemia include skin and conjunctival pallor, tachycardia, and low blood pressure; dermatologic findings include hair loss (telogen effluvium), cheilosis, and koilonychia (Fig. 15.7). It must be noted, however, that some patients with iron deficiency and even anemia may remain completely asymptomatic. Several studies have evaluated the relationship between iron deficiency and hair loss. Almost all of these studies have focused



Fig. 15.7 Clue to iron deficiency: koilonychia

exclusively on women. Although nonanemic iron deficiency as an etiologic factor for diffuse hair loss in women was first postulated by Hard [36], it is not until recently that the significance of iron stores as assessed by serum ferritin levels in women with hair loss has been systematically studied [79]. The various observational studies that evaluated the association between decreased ferritin levels and hair loss have resulted in opposing conclusions [4, 41, 67–70, 75]. The controversy starts with a debate over what is the normal serum ferritin level for women [84], and is further complicated by the use of different reference ranges by different laboratories, based on individual interpretations of the literature on this subject. A cutoff point of 10–15 μ g/L is considered to yield a sensitivity of 59% and a specificity of 99% for diagnosing iron deficiency [74] and is used by many laboratories as the lower limits of normal based on reference sample groups. In women of child-bearing age, using a cut off of 10-15 µg/L yields a sensitivity of 75% and specificity of 98% [18]. A cut off of 30 µg/L yields a sensitivity of 92% and a specificity of 98% [74].

To evaluate the relationship between serum ferritin levels and hair loss activity determined by trichograms, we performed a retrospective case study of 181 women with hair loss who underwent biochemical investigations and trichograms. The age range of the women was between 13 and 81 years (mean: 42).A ferritin level of > 30 µg/L is seen in 61.9%, between 10 and 30 µg/L in 30.4%, and \leq 10 µg/L in 7.7%. There was a significant correlation between the age of women and serum ferritin levels, with younger (menstruating) women having lower ferritin levels. No correlation was found between ferritin levels > 10 µg/L and telogen rates. We concluded that in women with hair loss, the role of tissue iron status within limits regarded as normal has probably been overestimated, since a majority of otherwise healthy women with hair loss had ferritin levels > 30 μ g/L (cut off with 92% sensitivity and 98% specificity for iron deficiency), and no correlation was found between hair loss activity and ferritin levels > 10 μ g/L [11].

Finally, a caveat should be spoken against uncritical iron supplementation, since there is a possibility that increased iron storage could enhance DNA oxidative injury by inducing the Fenton reaction [90].

15.3.8 Zinc Deficiency (Acrodermatitis Enteropathica)

In children, zinc deficiency is a rare autosomal recessive genetic disorder with absorption of zinc resulting in a condition called acrodermatitis enteropathica. It manifests at the time of weaning, and is associated with reduced absorption of unsaturated fatty acids and impaired desaturation of linoleic and alpha-linolenic acids, which in part explains some of the cutaneous manifestations. These are a characteristic psoriasiform acral and periorifical dermatitis with typical histology, susceptibility to infection, superinfection of skin lesions with Candida albicans and Staph. aureus, stomatitis, angular cheilitis, blepharoconjunctivitis, nail dystrophy, alopecia, and sparse, white, thin, and brittle hair (Fig. 15.8). In adults and the elderly, the manifestations of acquired zinc deficiency are similar. Intake of 8-10 mg of zinc per day is adequate and obtained in a normal



Fig. 15.8 Acrodermatitis enteropathica (zinc deficiency): pathologic pull test and acral dermatitis

diet. Zinc deficiency is seen in chronic alcoholism, anorexia nervosa, kidney disease, or with impaired absorption of zinc due to: diet with high phytate content, drugs that chelate zinc (ACE inhibitors), pancreatitis, or gastrointestinal bypass surgery.

15.3.9 Copper Deficiency

In children, copper deficiency is again a rare autosomal recessive genetic disorder with intestinal malabsorption of copper resulting in markedly decreased copper levels in brain, liver, serum, and hair, and dysfunction of a number of copper-dependent enzymes including ascorbic acid oxidase and tyrosinase. Clinical manifestations begin in infancy with degeneration of brain, bone, and connective tissue, expressionless face, with pale, lax skin and plump cheeks, hypopigmented hair, and a characteristic hair shaft anomaly (pili torti, Menkes' kinky hair syndrome). Copper in hair is essential for the oxidation of thiol groups to dithio crosslinks essential for resilient properties of keratin fibers. Dietary deficiency in humans is rare. A diet containing 2-3 mg of copper per day is sufficient. Copper deficiency is seen in premature babies, severely malnourished children, with inadequately supplemented parenteral alimentation, and with prolonged oral zinc therapy. Sheep fed on copper deficient pastures produce wool that is weak, shows abnormal dyeing and processing qualities, and lacks grimp. Clinical manifestations of acquired copper deficiency in humans are: microcytic anemia, leucopenia, myelopathy, and hypopigmentation of hair. No other specific hair anomaly has been reported.

15.3.10 Selenium Deficiency

Selenium is covalently bound to cysteine, thereby substituting sulfur in the sulfhydryl groups. It is an essential component of the antioxidant enzyme glutathione peroxidase. Dietary deficiency has been reported in areas where the soil content is poor in selenium, as in Keshan, China (Keshan disease), and in patients receiving total parenteral nutrition. Clinical manifestations of selenium deficiency are cardiomyopathy and muscle pain and weakness with an elevation of transaminase and creatin kinase levels. Cutaneous manifestations are white nails and hypopigmentation of skin and hair (pseudoalbinism).

15.3.11 Amino Acids

Inborn errors of amino acid metabolism that affect the hair are homocystinuria, Hartnup disease, and methionine malabsorption syndrome (Oasthouse disease). Homocystinuria is an autosomal recessive disorder of cystathionin synthetase with the accumulation of homocystine. Patients present with a Marfan-like syndrome, premature arteriosclerosis, fine, sparse, and hypopigmented hair. Hartnup disease is an autosomal recessive disorder of renal and intestinal transport of neutral aminoacids with Pellagra-like syndrome (due to disorder of niacin metabolism), premature graving, and alopecia. Methionine malabsorption syndrome or Oasthouse disease is an autosomal recessive selective intestinal malabsorption of methionin resulting in central nervous system impairment (oligophrenia, seizures) and pseudoalbinism with white hair.

The rationale for the use of a dietary supplement based on the amino acid L-cystine for treatment of hair loss is based on the biochemistry of cystine metabolism, clinical observations in disorders of cystine metabolism and cystine deficiency, and results of animal and human studies.

L-cystine, a natural, aliphatic amino acid, is a constituent of keratin. Accordingly, hair contains a high proportion of cystine (15.9%). Cysteine, formed from cystine, is the limiting factor in the biosynthesis of the natural antioxidant glutathione. In HIV trichopathy, protein calorie malnutrition, together with deficiencies of copper, zinc, selenium, and disorders of cystinedependent amino acid metabolism and glutathionedependant detoxification mechanisms have been postulated to underlie dry, fragile hairs, hair loss, and premature graying [71].

In the 1960s, the role of cystine in the production of wool proteins was investigated, and it was found that enrichment of even what appeared to be a normal diet with sulfur-containing amino acids increased wool production in sheep [28, 33, 62]. More recently, it was shown that the noxious effect of cigaret smoke in exposed C57BL/6 mice could be abrogated by the oral administration of *N*-acetylcysteine, an analog and

precursor of L-cysteine and reduced glutathione, as well as by L-cystine, the oxidized form of L-cysteine, which is a key hair component, in combination with vitamin B6, which plays a role in L-cystine incorporation into hair cells [22]. The effect may be related to the glutathione-related detoxification system.

When considering which nutrients could be used for improving hair growth in humans, cystine was therefore a candidate. Since then, mainly in the early 1990s, studies on the effect of dietary supplements containing L-cystine, usually in combination with B-complex vitamins or medicinal yeast that is rich in B-complex vitamins, have been published, exclusively in German language, showing improvements in the trichogram (hair pluck test), in hair swelling as a criterion for hair quality, and in the tensile strength of the hair fiber [2, 14, 59]. We performed a study combining epiluminiscence microscopy with digital image analysis (TrichoScan) to demonstrate that a L-cystine and B-complex vitamin-based nutrient influences hair growth in otherwise healthy women between 25 and 65 years of age with telogen effluvium [43]: after 6 months of treatment the active compound group showed a statistical significant improvement and normalization of the anagen hair rate, whereas the placebo group did not. Improvement of the anagen count has previously also been shown for treatment of hair loss in women with another combination product with L-cystine using the phototrichogram technique [31]. The hair count, hair density, and cumulative hair shaft

diameter did not show any changes from the baseline values. Nevertheless, the change in anagen hair rate was sufficient to reflect in clinical outcome, since the appearance of hair growth in the global photographic assessment was judged better, probably owing to the increase of the proportion of actively growing hairs in anagen (Fig. 15.9). The mechanism of action is not known, but these data suggest that the active compound has a therapeutic effect probably owing to an induction of anagen. Since regressive alopecias, such as female pattern hair loss and senescent alopecia, are due to progressive shortening of the anagen phase and miniaturization of the hair follicle, it is apparent that they benefit from treatment with an agent that has an impact on hair count, hair density, and cumulative hair shaft diameter, such as minoxidil. Nevertheless, synchronization phenomena tend to complicate the course of the regressive alopecias, since with a shortened anagen phase, synchronization will tend to be more marked. In this case, it is conceivable that adding a L-cystine and B complex vitamin based nutrient to the treatment regimen may be beneficial. Moreover, it has been shown in hair follicle cultures, that minoxidil not only increases the incorporation of thymidine (as a marker of cell division), but also leads to an increased uptake of cysteine by the hair follicle [15]. Consistent with this, the regression analysis showed that neither the presence of hair thinning at the vertex nor age had influence on changes in anagen hair rate. Finally, serum ferritin



Fig. 15.9 Supplementation with cystine and vitamin B-complex: (a) before and, (b) after 6 months of oral therapy (from Lengg et al. [43])

levels above the lower normal limit of 10 μ g/L did not influence changes in anagen hair rate either, this again in agreement with others who have challenged the recommendation of iron supplementation for women with hair loss and serum ferritin levels within the normal limits [4, 11, 75].

15.3.12 Aging and Diet

At present, the only scientifically documented means of slowing aging through dietary changes is by caloric restriction. It must be kept in mind though, that an antiaging diet is significantly different than a weight loss diet. The key efforts of an anti-aging diet focus more importantly on altering body composition to keep the organism at near-peak performance during the advancing years. The approach covers a decrease of calories intake by approximately 30% daily, addition of highdensity nutrients, and improvement of digestion and gastrointestinal function. Moreover, there is evidence that with age, the needs for types and quantities of nutrients may change. Since an important commercial interest lies in the nutritional value of various vitamin and amino acid supplements, finally, another question that arises is whether increasing the content of an already adequate diet with specific amino acids, vitamins, and trace elements may further promote hair growth in the elderly.

15.4 Endocrine Disease in the Elderly

Anti-aging medicine is concerned with discovering and applying therapies to modify, alleviate, or slow the progressive afflictions associated with age. Besides nutrition, vitamins, and supplements, the anti-aging marketplaces focus on hormone replacement therapies under the assumption that a decline of hormone production with age is closely related to the aging process. In both sexes, growth hormones, melatonin, dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), and its sulfate compound DHEAS reach their maximum levels in the third decade of life, and then decline progressively. In addition, a constant decrease in the production of biologically active free testosterone of approximately 1% per year is observed in men. The abrupt cessation of sex hormone production seen in women is not observed in men. Millions of women have used synthetic estrogens to reduce the impact of menopause. Starting in 1991, the Women's Health Initiative studied 161,808 postmenopausal women with randomized trials of hormone supplements vs. placebo. The study was discontinued in 2002, because it concluded that on the whole the supplements were doing more harm than good [3, 65]. Millions of men are taking testosterone supplements, as creams or patches, and tens of thousands of Americans are taking human GH injections. DHEA, pregnenolone, melatonin, and thyroid are yet other hormones considered as anti-aging agents. Despite some promising results in a variety of studies conducted over the past years, presently available data do

not justify the broad use of hormones for anti-aging purposes. More important is to recognize pathologic conditions and treat them appropriately.

Hormones relevant for the condition of the hair are: androgens, estrogens, thyroid and parathyroid hormones, prolactin, corticosteroids, GH/IGF-1, and melatonin.

15.4.1 Effect of Menopause on Hair

Menopause is based on the cessation of hormone production by the ovaries, in this case, of the hormones that make reproduction possible and may influence sexual behavior. The resultant decreased levels of circulating estrogen impacts the entire cascade of a woman's reproductive functioning, from brain to skin. The typical age range for the occurrence of menopause is between the age of 45 and 55. The average age of menopause varies according to geographic location. In the Western world, the average age of menopause is 51 years, in some developing countries, such as India and the Philippines, the median age of natural menopause is earlier, at 44 years [64]. Dermatologic problems that postmenopausal women encounter include atrophy, dryness, pruritus, loss of resilience and pliability, easily traumatized skin, dry hair, and alopecia [60]. Those effects are currently understood to be due to low estrogen levels.

Estrogens clearly have an important function in many components of human skin including the epidermis, dermis, vasculature, hair follicle, and sebaceous, eccrine, and apocrine glands, having significant roles in skin aging, pigmentation, hair growth, and sebum production [77]. Although androgens have dominated endocrinologic research in hair growth control, and androgen

metabolism and the androgen receptor have been the key targets for systemic, pharmacological treatment of androgenetic alopecia in dermatological practice, it has long been known that estrogens influence hair follicle growth and cycling by binding to locally expressed high-affinity estrogen receptors (ERs). The discovery of a second intracellular estrogen receptor (ERbeta) with different cell-specific roles to the classic estrogen receptor (ERalpha), and the identification of cell surface estrogen receptors in the hair follicle, has provided further challenges to understand the mechanism of estrogen action on hair growth [53]. Besides altering the transcription of genes with estrogen-responsive elements, 17beta-estradiol (E2) also modifies androgen metabolism within the pilosebaceous unit, which itself displays prominent aromatase activity, the key enzyme for androgen conversion to E2. Therefore, the hair follicle is both a target and source for estrogen [54].

Clinical evidences for the role of estrogens for hair growth are observations of the effects of pregnancy, hormonal treatments that affect estrogen metabolism, and menopause on the condition of the hair. During the second half of pregnancy, the percentage of anagen hairs increase from the normal 85% to 95% [47], at this time also the percentage of hairs of large shaft diameter is higher than in nonpregnant women of the same age [58]. After partuition, the follicles, in which anagen has been prolonged, rapidly enter catagen and then telogen, with an increased shedding of hair evident after 1-4 months (postpartum effluvium). The observation that many women show increased shedding of hair from 2 weeks to 3-4 months after they stop taking an oral contraceptive probably simulates that, which is commonly seen after parturition [21]. More frequently, contraceptive pills or hormone replacement therapies with progestogens that possess net androgenic activity (norethisterone, levonorgestrel, tibolone) induce common baldness in genetically predisposed women. It has been proposed that in the presence of a genetic susceptibility, it is the estrogen to androgen ratio that might be responsible for triggering hair loss in women [63]. In the same line is the observation of hair loss induced in the susceptible women by treatment with aromatase inhibitors for breast cancer [16]. Finally, postmenopausal women show an increased tendency toward male pattern hair loss (Fig. 15.10) [82].

With respect to menopause and hormonal substitution therapy, the focus tends to be on the issues recently



Fig. 15.10 Male pattern baldness in postmenopausal woman

covered by the Women's Health Initiative [65]. Consequently, many women have become reluctant toward systemic estrogen substitution therapy. Topical estrogen supplementation with E2 or its stereoisomer 17alpha-estradiol (alfatradiol) has been suggested to be of some benefit [1, 8, 32, 55, 56]. Unfortunately, these studies are relatively small, and the results for alfatradiol are not convincing [8]. Also no literature exists comparing the efficacy and safety of topical versus systemic estrogens.

15.4.2 Thyroid Disorders

Thyroid hormones have influence on the growth and differentiation of many tissues and total energy expenditure of the organism, and on the turnover of many substrates, vitamins, and other hormones. Thyroid activity affects oxygen consumption, protein synthesis, and mitosis, and is therefore essential for the formation and growth of hair. Expression of the thyroid hormone receptor beta1 was demonstrated in the human hair follicle, and it was shown that trijodo-L-thyronine significantly enhances human hair survival in vitro [7]. The impact of thyroid hormone activity on the hair is most notable during deficient or excess states. Schell et al. [73] demonstrated for the first time by means of DNA flow cytometry the influence of thyroid hormones on in vivo cell cycle kinetics of human scalp hair bulbs. Clinically, the effect of thyroid disorders on hair is nonspecific, nevertheless the associated symptoms and signs of thyroid hormone deficiency or excess may provide an important clue to the diagnosis in instances of unsuspected thyroid disease.

Hypothyroidism results from a deficiency of thyroid hormones. It is caused most commonly by chronic autoimmune thyroiditis (Hashimoto's disease) or by iatrogenic thyroid ablation (I131 therapy or surgical thyroidectomy). Iodine deficiency is rare in developed countries, but is common in some regions of the world. Hypothyroidism is about ten times more frequent in women than in men, and particularly affects women between the ages of 40 and 60 years. Patients present with dry, rough skin, and in severe cases, this can simulate ichthyosis. The facial skin has puffy features with increased skin creases, and patients may have a flat, expressionless face. Dull, coarse, brittle hair or diffuse alopecia may be present with particular thinning of the lateral eyebrows. The hair growth rate is slowed, with an increase in the proportion in telogen. The alopecia is of very gradual onset. Longstanding hypothyroidism may be associated, in the genetically predisposed, with androgenetic alopecia (Fig. 15.11) [39]. The mechanism is presumed to be due to an increase in plasma free androgens. Such symptoms may easily be overlooked or ascribed merely to aging.

Hyperthyroidism is due to excessive quantities of circulating thyroid hormones. Graves' disease is by far the most common cause with an estimated prevalence of 5.9% in a population of patients 60 years and older [72]. Again, it is a disease of autoimmune origin affecting women much more frequently than men. The most common symptoms of hyperthyroidism are systemic rather than cutaneous and due to a hypermetabolic state known as thyrotoxicosis. Nevertheless, diffuse hair loss is present in 20–40% and axillary hair loss in 60% (Fig. 15.12) [87]. The severity of alopecia does not correlate with the severity of thyrotoxicosis. The



Fig. 15.11 Hypothyroidism: alopecia

hair itself is fine, soft, straight, and allegedly unable to retain a permanent wave.

It must be kept in mind that also medications for treatment of thyroid disease or medications that interfere with thyroid metabolism may be the cause of hair loss: carbimazol, thiamazol, methylthiouracil, propylthiouracil, iodine, levothyroxine, lithium, and amiodarone.

Hypoparathyroidism is seen most commonly in the geriatric population following inadvertent removal of the parathyroid glands during thyroid surgery or radical neck dissection for cancer. Patients suffer attacks of hypocalcemia with tenany. Thinning of the hair or complete alopecia may be seen. The nails commonly develop horizontal grooves on the nail (Beau's lines) that appear at the base of the nails approximately 3 weeks following a titanic attack. Enamel defects of the teeth may be misinterpreted as from poor oral hygiene especially in the elderly. Chronic disease manifestations as visual blurring from cataracts, Parkinson's disease, lethargy, and personality changes may again falsely be attributed to aging by the patient and physician.



Fig. 15.12 Hyperthyroidism: axillary hair loss

15.4.3 Adrenal Disorders

Hormones of the steroid family (glucocorticoids, androgens, and mineralocorticoids) control cell growth, differentiation, and metabolism. Adrenal disorders may result in excessive glucocorticoid activity (hypercortisolism or Cushing's syndrome), insufficient glucocorticoid activity (adrenal insufficiency or Addison's disease), excessive androgen activity, or deficient androgen activity.

Hypercortisolism or Cushing's syndrome refers to the manifestations of increased cortisol secretion by the adrenal glands for any reason. It is most commonly the result of iatrogenic administration of glucocorticosteroids, but the same findings are present in patients with endogeneous hypercortisolism, from pituitary adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) production (Cushing's disease), adrenal tumors, or ectopic ACTH production. Hypertension and weight gain are early manifestations; the typical cutaneous manifestations include redistribution of body fat, with central obesity, "buffalo hump" "moon face" and thin arms, and atrophic skin, with easy bruisability, pigmented facial hypertrichosis, general increase in lanugo hair (Fig. 15.13), and alopecia. These effects may be dismissed initially as being secondary to normal aging of the skin.

Addison's disease is a chronic adrenocortical insufficiency. Autoimmune destruction of the adrenals accounts for the majority of cases, with metastasis to the adrenals being another potential cause and tuberculosis in regions where the infection is still prevalent. The most striking dermatologic sign is increased skin pigmentation; the hair may also become darker.

Excessive androgen activity is reflected in precocious puberty in children, and virilization in women, whereas men are asymptomatic. Androgen excess may be caused by a wide variety of conditions of both adrenal and ovarian origin. These include: congenital adrenal hyperplasia or adrenogenital syndromes, adrenal tumors, Cushing's syndrome, polycystic ovaries, ovarian tumors, and other nonadrenal, nonovarian neoplasms. The cutaneous signs of virilization include hirsutism (Fig. 15.14) and androgenetic alopecia. Abrupt onset of signs of virilization, DHEAS level greater than 600 ng/L, and free testosterone levels greater than 200 ng/L should suggest an androgen-producing tumor. The adrenogenital syndromes result from genetically determined defects in the synthesis of cortisol. An increase in ACTH production resulting in increased adrenal stimulation combined with the blockade in the cortisol production pathway leads to an accumulation of adrenal androgens. This causes



Fig. 15.13 Cushing's syndrome: "moon face" with hypertrichosis



Fig. 15.14 Virilization from androgen-producing tumor: facial hirsutism

virilization in women. *Partial 21-hydroxylase deficiency* can present with hirsutism, even in older women.

Deficient androgen activity may result in the decrease of sexual desire and arousability, loss of muscle tone, diminished vital energy, and dry skin. With the development of androgen deficiency after puberty, sexual hair is present but grows slowly, since maintenance of sexual hair is less dependent on androgen than is the development of sexual hair.

15.4.4 Pituitary Disorders

Hypopituitarism may manifest itself as an isolated deficiency of one or many anterior pituitary hormones, resulting in secondary atrophy of the gonads, thyroid, and adrenal cortex.

Panhypopituitarism (Simmonds' disease) is the total absence of all known pituitary hormones. The

most common causes of hypopituitarism in the adult are infarcts (postpartum necrosis of Sheehan) or ablation of the gland by surgery. The clinical manifestations of hypopituitarism vary with the type, age of development, and degree of hormonal deficiencies. The most common cutaneous manifestations are pallor with decreased ability to tan, the texture of the skin is smooth, fine wrinkling of the face and forehead is said to be characteristic, and the body hair is scant.

GH deficiency is the medical condition of inadequate production of GH. Deficiency of GH produces significantly different problems at various ages. In newborn infants, the primary manifestations may be hypoglycemia or micropenis. In later infancy and childhood, growth failure may be the major effect. Though growth ends with sexual maturity, GH continues to be secreted throughout life. In adults, GH contributes to maintenance of muscle and bone mass and strength as well as quality and productivity in life. GH deficiency in adults is rare, its causes include: damage to the pituitary from intracranial disease (e.g., hydrocephalus), intracranial tumors in or near the sella turcica, especially craniopharyngeoma, damage to the pituitary from radiation therapy to the head for leukemia or brain tumors, surgery in the area of the pituitary, autoimmune inflammation (hypophysitis), severe head trauma, ischemic or hemorrhagic infarction from low blood pressure (Sheehan syndrome), or hemorrhage pituitary apoplexy. GH secretion declines progressively with aging, and many age-related changes resemble those of the adult GH deficiency syndrome, including decrease in lean body mass, increase in body fat, especially in the visceral/abdominal compartment, adverse changes in lipoproteins, and a reduction in aerobic capacity. GH replacement is effective in reversing many of these changes in adult GH deficiency, and GH is FDA approved for the treatment of adults with documented GH deficiency or hypopituitarism. This experience with GH deficiency has led to the speculation that replacing GH may also be beneficial in normal aging, and to widespread off-label use of GH in this context. However, its safety, efficacy and role in healthy elderly individuals is highly controversial.

Laron syndrome is an autosomal recessive disorder characterized by insensitivity to GH, caused by a variant of the GH receptor. Molecular genetic investigations have shown that this disorder is mainly associated with mutations in the gene for the GH receptor. These can result in defective hormone binding to the ectodomain or reduced efficiency of dimerization of the receptor after hormone occupancy. There are exceptionally low levels of IGF-1 and its principal carrier protein, insulinlike growth factor binding protein 3 (IGFBP3). Administration of GH has no effect on IGF-1 production; therefore, treatment is mainly by biosynthetic IGF-1. It causes short stature. Physical symptoms include: prominent forehead, depressed nasal bridge, underdevelopment of mandible, truncal obesity, and a very small penis. Hair manifestations are hypotrichosis, premature alopecia, and unspecific hair shaft anomalies [44].

Hyperpituitarism is generally secondary to a pituitary tumor resulting in the secretion of one specific hormone.

Acromegaly results from hypersecretion of GH. It occurs more commonly in adults and leads to exaggerated growth of acral parts, particularly the head, hands, and feet, the skin is thickened and doughy, the skin pores are usually prominent, the skin of the face is oily, and furrows and ridges are seen about the face, neck, and scalp and are referred to as *cutis verticis gyrata*. Approximately 50% of patients have increased body and scalp hair, and the hair is coarse.

Hyperprolactinemia is a condition of elevated serum prolactin. Prolactin is produced in the anterior pituitary gland. Its primary function is to enhance breast development during pregnancy and to induce lactation. Elevations in prolactin levels are seen in pituitary hypersecretion, in association with the use of psychotropic drugs and prolactinomas. Data suggest that hyperprolactinemia may be responsible for abnormal androgen production [17], resulting in hirsutism and alopecia [55].

15.4.5 Hormonal Treatments for Anti-Aging

In the course of hormonal anti-aging protocols containing recombinant human GH, Edmund Chein from the Palm Springs Life Extension Institute reports improvement of hair thickness and structure in 38% of patients, in some cases darkening of hair, and in few increased hair growth [20].

Hormone therapy with androgens, androgen precursors (DHEA), or progestins with androgenic action (norethisterone, levonorgestrel, tibolone) may cause hair loss in individuals with androgenetic alopecia.

Melatonin, the chief secretory product of the pineal gland, is known to modulate hair growth and pigmentation, presumably as a key neuroendocrine regulator that couples coat phenotype and function to photoperiod-dependent environmental and reproductive changes. Important extrapineal melatonin synthesis has recently been demonstrated in human scalp hair follicles in anagen, where melatonin may also functionally play a role in hair-cycle control, as it downregulates apoptosis [27]. To examine whether topically applied melatonin influences hair growth and shedding in otherwise healthy women complaining of hair loss, a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled study was conducted in 40 women. A 0.1% melatonin or a placebo solution was applied on the scalp once daily for 6 months and trichograms were performed. This pilot study was the first to show that topical melatonin influences hair growth in humans in vivo. The mode of action was hypothesized to result from an induction of anagen phase [26]. Because of melatonin's additional property as a free radical scavenger and DNA repair inducer, the metabolically and proliferatively highly active anagen hair bulb may also exploit melatonin synthesis in loco as a self-cytoprotective strategy [27].

15.5 Psychological Disorders in the Elderly

Many patients with a hair or scalp disorder have psychological issues associated with their chief complaint. Because so many different types of conditions lie in between the fields of dermatology and psychiatry, it is paramount to have classification systems that will help the clinician understand what he is dealing with. There are two ways to classify psychocutaneous cases: first, by the category of the dermatologic presentation and second, by the nature of the underlying psychopathologic condition. Since the clinical presentations are quite stereotypic, but the underlying psychopathology is various, a critical step in psychodermatology is to try to ascertain the nature of the underlying psychopathologic condition.

15.5.1 Generalized Anxiety Disorder

Generalized anxiety disorder is characterized by a sustained, increased free floating anxiety, which is

not orientated toward a certain object or situation. It expresses itself in the form of anxious expectations and enhanced alertness, combined with motorical hypertension and, as a physiological correlate, vegetative hyperreactivity. Subjective symptoms include feelings of restlessness, irritability, feeling "on edge" tension, dizziness, agitation, and an inability to relax. These are frequently associated with physiological correlates such as muscle tension, sweating, shortness of breath, dry mouth, palpitations, abdominal complaints, and frequent urination. When patients with psychophysiological disorders complain that they are "stressed" they are usually referring to an underlying sense of anxiety. The uninhibited breakthroughs of tremendous anxiety show that the anxiety defense mechanisms failed in the affected individuals. The causes of anxiety are repressed, but the ongoing arousal and fear are overwhelming. The patients' appearance is clinging and helpless. The patients



Fig. 15.15 Generalized anxiety disorder: neurotic excoriations of scalp

signify a strong demand to be guided and assisted to their surroundings.

Manifestations of generalized anxiety disorder on the scalp may be scalp dysesthesia, or neurotic excoriations of the scalp (Fig. 15.15).

15.5.2 Depressive Disorder

In a depressive disorder, the affected individual suffers from the symptoms of a depressive syndrome, which may be intermitted by shorter or longer periods of normal mood. Depression is characterized by subjective symptoms, such as depressed mood, crying spells, anhedonia (inability to experience pleasure), sense of helplessness, hopelessness and worthlessness, excessive guilt, and suicidal ideation. Frequently associated physiological correlates are psychomotor retardation or agitation, insomnia or hypersomnia, loss of appetite or hyperphagia, and, especially in older patients, complaints of constipation.

Manifestations of depressive disorder on the scalp may be scalp dysesthesia, neurotic excoriations of the scalp, or psychogenic pseudoeffluvium (Fig. 15.16).

Psychogenic pseudoeffluvium is the term coined for the fear of the possibility or the conviction of going bald without any objective findings of hair loss.

15.5.3 Adjustment Disorders

An adjustment disorder is a debilitating reaction to a stressful event or situation. Some patients have difficulties adjusting to hair loss. As a result, the individual may have difficulty with his or her mood and behavior. The symptoms or behaviors are clinically significant as evidenced by either of the following: distress that is in excess of what would be expected, significant impairment in social, occupational, or educational functioning. Adjustment disorders subtypes are: adjustment disorder with depressed mood, adjustment disorder with anxiety, adjustment disorder with mixed anxiety and depressed mood, adjustment disorder with disturbance of conduct, and adjustment disorder with mixed disturbance of emotions and conduct. Associated features may be somatic or sexual dysfunction and feelings of guilt or obsession.



Selv gechoter Ho Dr. Trüch! Bein cinnalige Haarcwaschen habe ich so viche Haarever Ibran. Hätten sie eine Goldänng. Wicto, und warmen. Bin wieder Mu Sehr Verzweifelt.

Fig. 15.16 Depressive disorder: letter from patient with psychogenic pseudoeffluvium

Probably the best way to alleviate the emotional distress caused by hair disease is to eliminate the hair disease that is causing the problem. In other words, the intensity of the distress that the patient feels should be part of the clinician's formula in deciding how aggressively to treat the hair disease.

15.5.4 Delusional Disorder

Presence of delusion defines psychosis. A delusion is a false idea that the patient is absolutely fixed on. By definition, a delusional patient has no insight, and others cannot talk him out of his belief system. A delusion is deemed as a basic psychotic phenomenon, in which the objective falseness and impossibility of the delusional content is usually easy to realize. Delusional convictions are not simple misbeliefs; they are constitutions of an own, abnormal mind that refers to the individual's cognitive experiences with the environment and the ego-environmental relationship. Delusions are not voluntarily invented by the patients; they were caused by psychotic experiences. From the psychodynamic point of view, a delusional disorder is a special consequence of an abnormal self-development. The delusion's necessity comes off the psychotic tension, caused by the brittleness and contradictoriness of the patient's environmental- and ego-experiences, where he is now trying to reach, with the help of the delusions, safety. The subjective certainty of the delusion's content causes its incorrectability: the patient consistently keeps his convictions, without considering the incompatibleness with reality. Neither contrary experiences, nor logical arguing can influence him.

Manifestations of delusional disorder on the scalp may be psychogenic pseudoeffluvium, delusion of parasitosis, or trichophobia.

In delusion of parasitosis, there is an unshakable conviction that the skin is infested by parasites [46, 89]. In the medical literature, the typical patient is reported to be a middle-aged woman. Though the patient with delusions of parasitosis presenting to the dermatologist more frequently suffers from monosymptomatic hypochondriacal psychosis, it must be kept in mind that the presence of a delusional ideation may be one particular manifestation of a more global psychiatric derangement, such as schizophrenia or major depression. Another subset of patients to consider are those patients who are substance abusers: Drugs such as cocaine and amphetamine can induce formication and, sometimes, a delusional state that can be clinically identical to that of idiopathic delusions of parasitosis. Also, neurological disorders such as multiple sclerosis [57] and pernicious anemia [61], and especially in the elderly, brain dysfunction with manifest encephalomalacia due to cerebral arteriosclerosis [49], are to be considered in the differential diagnosis.

Trichophobia denotes plucking of hair on the basis of the delusion of having to pull something out of the hair roots [42].

15.5.5 Cutaneous Sensory Disorders

Some patients only present with a cutaneous sensory complaint such as itching, burning, stinging, or other disagreeable sensations of the scalp without any diagnosable dermatologic, neurologic, or medical diagnosis. Patients with chronic cutaneous sensory disturbance of unknown etiology can be divided into those with



Fig. 15.17 Cutaneous sensory disorder: trichoteiromania

diagnosable psychiatric findings, such as a depression or anxiety, and those with no diagnosable psychiatric findings. The latter patients suffer from *somatoform pain disorder*. Albeit in dermatology the somatoform disorders consist of a heterogeneous pattern of differing clinical presentations, they are based on a comparable emotional disorder, the characteristic of which is repeated presentation of physical symptoms in combination with a stubborn demand for medical examination, despite repeated negative results and the physician's assurance that the symptoms have no physical basis.

Trichoteiromania is the term coined for breakage of hair in the area of forceful rubbing of the scalp associated with a sensory disorder of the scalp (Fig. 15.17) [29].

15.5.6 Factitious Disorderssss

Factitious disorder is a condition in which a person deliberately produces, feigns, or exaggerates symptoms to satisfy a psychological need of which he or she is not consciously aware, usually a need to be taken care of by assuming the sick role [25, 30, 37, 45, 76]. Patients with factitious disorder or factitial dermatitis do so for psychological reasons, and not for monetary or other discrete objectives as in the case of malingering. Patients knowingly fake symptoms, but will deny any part in the process. They desire the sick role and may move from physician to physician to receive care.

Little is known about the etiology of factitious disorder. Besides the difficulties involving the diagnosis, reluctance of those patients to undergo psychological testing and heterogeneity in details of cases published in literature are at the origin of this situation. A majority of patients suffer from the borderline personality disorder. In all reported series, female outnumber male patients from 3:1 to 20:1, and there is a remarkably high number of patients who work, or who have a close family member working, in the health care field.

Factitial dermatitis of the scalp is only one aspect of the whole picture of factitious disease. The condition for which dermatologists are consulted often has already occasioned many visits to other physicians. The patient typically presents a bundle of normal investigative findings and a shopping bag filled with oral and topical medications. The lesions themselves are as varied as the different methods employed to create them; usually ulcerations (Fig. 15.18) or areas of cut off hair are seen on the scalp. They are bizarre in shape and distribution, and usually appear on normal



Fig. 15.18 Factitious disorder: traumatogenic scalp ulceration

skin. Though the possibilities are limitless, consistent is a "hollow" history, a term that refers to a vagueness and inability of the patient to give details of the evolution of the lesions. Also consistent is the affect of the patient and family. Although the patient seems astonishingly unmoved by the lesions, the family is angry, accusatory, and critical of what they interpret as medical incompetence.

Trichotemnomania is the term coined for self-inflicted hair loss through deliberate cutting of hair [10].

15.5.7 Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder

An obsession is a persistent idea, thought, impulse, or image that intrudes into a person's consciousness uncontrollably and causes distress, anxiety, and often feelings of shame. The obsessional concerns often lead to compulsive acts. Compulsions are repetitive, stereotyped motor acts, often ritualized, and designed to reduce intolerable anxiety or distress. The essential feature of obsessive-compulsive disorder required for diagnosis is recurrent obsessions or compulsions that are severe enough to be time-consuming or cause impairment in relationships, employment, or social activities. By definition, patients suffering from obsessive-compulsive disorder have insight into their condition, in contrast to delusional patients. The individual with obsessive-compulsive disorder realizes that the obsession is inappropriate and irrational, but cannot resist. Obsessions may involve themes of aggression (harming the self or others), contamination (dirt, germs, body secretions), sex (forbidden thoughts or impulses), religion (concern with blasphemy or sacrilege), or somatic concerns.

Manifestations of obsessive-compulsive disorder on the scalp may be neurotic excoriations of the scalp or trichotillomania.

Trichotillomania is the term coined for the repeated urge to pull out scalp hair, eyelashes, facial hair, nose hair, pubic hair, eyebrows, or other body hair, sometimes resulting in noticeable bald patches. Trichotillomania is diagnosed in all age groups, though it is substantially more common during the first two decades of life. Whereas among preschool children the genders are equally represented, there is a female predominance among adults. In the elderly, trichophobia (a delusional disorder), trichoteiromania (secondary to cutaneous sensory disorders), or trichotemnomania (a factitious disorder) are more frequently seen than trichotillomania.

15.5.8 Body Dysmorphic Disorder

Patients with body dysmorphic disorder become preoccupied with a nonexistent or minimal cosmetic defect and persistently seek medical attention to correct it. The patient is preoccupied with an imagined defect of appearance or is excessively concerned about a slight physical anomaly. This preoccupation causes clinically important distress or impairs work and social or personal functioning. One of the various theories attempting to make the onset of body dysmorphic disorder understandable is the "self-discrepancy theory", in which affected patients present conflicting selfbeliefs with discrepancies between their self-being and wishing to be. Patients have an unrealistic ideal as to how they should look. Media-induced factors are considered to predispose to body dysmorphic disorder by establishing role models for beauty and attractivity.

The more recently described *Dorian Gray syndrome* [12] probably represents a variant of body dysmorphic disorder, in which patients wish to remain for ever young and seek lifestyle drugs and surgery to deter the natural aging process. It has been named after a novel of Oscar Wilde, in which the protagonist, a beautiful young esthete, exclaims in front of his portrait: "Why should it keep what I must lose? Every moment that passes takes something from me, and gives something to it. Oh, if it were only the other way! If the picture could change, and I could be always what I am now!" [86].

15.5.9 Dementia

Dementia (from: "de-"= apart, away + "mens" (genitive: "mentis") = mind) is the progressive decline in cognitive function due to damage or disease in the body beyond what might be expected from normal aging. It represents a nonspecific set of symptoms, in which affected areas of cognition may be memory, attention, language, and problem solving. Higher mental functions are affected first in the process, and in the later stages of the condition, affected persons may be disoriented in time, in place, and in person. Some cases of dementia are due to different specific disease processes that may be reversed with treatment. Out of this reason, routine blood tests are recommended to rule out treatable causes. These include: vitamin B12, folic acid, thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH), C-reactive protein (CRP), full blood count, electrolytes, calcium, renal function, liver enzymes, and syphilis serology. Abnormalities may suggest vitamin deficiency, infection, or other problems that commonly cause confusion or disorientation in the elderly. The problem is complicated by the fact that these cause confusion more often in persons who have early dementia, so that "reversal" of such problems may ultimately be only temporary.

Also mental illnesses, including depression and psychosis, may produce symptoms that must be differentiated from dementia (pseudo-dementia). Chronic abuse of substances, such as alcohol, can also predispose to cognitive changes suggestive of dementia.

Manifestations of dementia on the scalp are neglecting hair and hair care.

15.6 Drug-Related Problems in the Elderly

In general, the incidence of drug-related adverse events increases with age owing to a higher susceptibility to drug-related side-effects, a higher frequency of medications, comedications, and comorbidities in older patients. Adverse drug reactions on the hair are common. Drugs are capable of producing a wide spectrum of hair loss, ranging from barely detectable shedding to frank and irreversible baldness. Other side-effects observed are the stimulation of hair growth with hypertrichosis or induction or worsening of hirsutism, as well as changes in hair structure or color.

15.6.1 Drug-Induced Alopecia

Drug-induced hair loss is usually diffuse nonscarring alopecia, which is reversible upon withdrawal of the drug. Only a few drugs, mainly antimitotic agents, regularly cause hair loss, whereas many drugs may be the cause of isolated cases of alopecia. There is a long list of drugs that on occasion have been cited as causing hair loss (Table 15.1): all anticoagulant and antithyroid drugs can produce hair loss; some psychotropic drugs are very likely to induce a drug-related alopecia; it has been reported that some patients taking lithium developed hair thinning; case reports with tricyclic antidepressants rarely appear in the literature; hair loss is reported secondary to some anticonvulsant agents, mainly valproic acid, among antihypertensive drugs; ACE inhibitors, systemic or topic beta-adrenoceptor antagonists (for treatment of glaucoma) should be considered as possible causes of hair loss; hair loss from nonsteroidal analgesics occurs in a very small percentage of patients; a few isolated cases have been reported with some hypocholesterolemic or anti-infectious agents. Diagnosis of drug-induced alopecia remains a challenge. The only way to confirm it is to see if an improvement occurs after cessation of the suspected drug. This side-effect must be recognized, because it may be a source of poor compliance in some patients.

15.6.2 Chemotherapy-Induced Alopecia

Few dermatologic conditions carry as much emotional distress as chemotherapy-induced alopecia. It is considered as one of the most negative factors in cancer patient care, and occurs with an estimated incidence of 65%. Hair loss negatively affects a patient's perception of appearance, body image, sexuality, and self-esteem. Females are particularly affected. Moreover, patients feel deprived of their privacy of having cancer. A survey demonstrates that 47% of female cancer patients consider chemotherapy-induced alopecia as the most traumatic aspect of chemotherapy, and 8% would even decline chemotherapy owing to fear of hair loss [50, 52].

The three major and most frequent toxicities of cytotoxic cancer therapy are bone marrow suppressions, gastrointestinal disturbances, and alopecia. This type of injury is the consequence of a direct toxic insult to the rapidly dividing cells of the bone marrow, gastrointestinal tract, and hair follicle, respectively. Clearly, chemotherapy-induced alopecia differs from the more common type of telogen effluvium, also in terms of clinical presentation. It is a major characteristic of the anagen hair follicle that the epithelial compartment undergoes proliferation, with the bulb matrix

Dystrophic anagen effluvium due to inhibition of mitosis: cytostat	ic agents
Cytostatic agents that usually do cause hair loss	Adriamycin Docetaxel Daunorubicin Paclitaxel Etoposide Ifosfamide Irinotecan Vindesine Cyclophosphamide Vinorelbine Epirubicin Topotecan
Cytotoxic agents that sometimes cause hair loss	Amsacrine Vincristine Cytarabine Vinblastine Bleomycin Lomustine Busulfan Thiotepa 5-Fluorouracil Gemcitabine Melphalan
Cytotoxic agents that unusually cause hair loss	Methotrexate Procarbazine Carmustine 6-Marcaptopurine Mitroxantrone Streptozotocin Mitomycin C Fludarabine Carboplatin Raltritrexed Cisplatin Capecitabine
Telogen effluvium with known or assumed mechanism	
Interference with keratinization process in the hair follicle: retinoids	Vitamin A (>50,000 I.E. daily) Acitretin Isotretinoin
Interference with blood flow in follicular papilla: anticoagulants	Heparin Warfarin
Interference with cholesterol synthesis: lipid-lowering agents	Fibrates (clofibrate, bezafibrate, fenofibrate) Lovastatin
Complexation of zinc (thiol moiety): ACE inhibitors	Captopril Enalapril
Interference with thyroid metabolism: thyrostatics and others	Propylthiouracil Levothyroxine Amiodarone (anti-arrhythmic) Lithium (antipsychotic)

Table 15.1 Drug-induced hair loss (from Trüeb [81])

(continued)

Telogen effluvium with known or assumed mechanism	
Androgen effect: androgens, anabolics, and progestins with androgenic effect	Mesterolone Testosterone Danazol Nandrolone Stanozolol Norethisterone Levonorgestrel Tibolone
Aromatase inhibition: aromatase inhibitors	Letrozole Anastrozole Formestane
Cytokine effect: interferons	Alpha interferon Gamma interferon
Telogen effluvium with unknown mechanism (in the order of india	cations)
Blood-pressure-lowering agents (beta-blocking agents)	Acebutolol Nadolol Atenolol Pindolol Labetalol Propranolol Metoprolol
Topical beta-blocking agents for therapy of glaucoma	Betaxolol Timolol Levobunolol
Analgesics/non steroidal anti-inflammatory agents	Acetaminophen Piroxicam Ibuprofen Indomethacin Ketoprofen Penicillamine Naproxen Gold and gold compounds
Psychotropic agents/antidepressants	Amitriptyline Haloperidol Desipramine Imipramine Doxepin Nortriptyline Fluoxetine Trimipramine Lithium
Antiepileptics	Carbamazepine Paramethadione Clonazepam Phenytoin Ethotoin Trimethadione Mephenytoin Valproic acid

Table	15.1 (cor	tinued)	

relogen entruvium with unknown mechanism (in the order of indications)		
Antibiotics/tuberculostatics	Thiamphenicol Isoniazid Ethambutol Gentamicin Nitrofurantoin	
Varia	Chloroquine, hydroxychloroquine (antimalarials) Albendazole, mebendazole (anthelminthic agents) Cimetidine, famotidine, ranitidine (antacids) Allopurinol (uricostatic agent) Sulfasalazine (antiphlogistic/sulfonamide) Bromocriptine (prolactin inhibitor/anti-Parkinson agent) Levodopa (anti-Parkinson agent) Halothane (inhalation anesthetic)	

cells showing the highest proliferative activity in building up the hair shaft. The abrupt cessation of mitotic activity leads to the weakening of the partially keratinized, proximal portion of the hair shaft and its narrowing and subsequent breakage within the hair canal. The consequence is hair shedding that usually begins at 1–3 weeks and is complete at 1–2 months after initiation of chemotherapy [6]. Alopecia becomes visibly noticeable after the loss of 50% or more of scalp hair. Since normally up to 90% of scalp hairs are in anagen, hair loss is usually copious and the resulting alopecia is quite obvious (Fig. 15.19).

The incidence and severity of chemotherapyinduced alopecia are variable and related to the particular chemotherapeutic protocol, since the intensity and duration of the antimitotic insult are important. Multiple classes of anticancer drugs induce alopecia with frequencies of chemotherapy-induced alopecia (Table 15.1) differing for the four major drug classes: over 80% for antimicrotubule agents, e.g. paclitaxel, 60-100% for topoisomerase inhibitors, e.g. doxorubicin, over 60% for alkylators, e.g. cyclophosphamide, and 10-50% for antimetabolites, e.g. 5-fluorouracil plus leucovorin. Combination therapy consisting of two or more agents usually produces higher incidences of a more severe chemotherapy-induced alopecia when compared with single agent therapy. Chemotherapy-induced alopecia is usually reversible with hair regrowth typically occurring after a delay of 3–6 months [24]. In a number of patients, the regrown hair shows changes in color or structure and texture. In some cases, the hair growth may remain reduced after chemotherapy-induced alopecia [5, 78,83].



Fig. 15.19 Chemotherapy-induced alopecia

Substantial efforts have led to the development of a number of effective drugs to manage chemotherapy-induced bone marrow suppression and gastrointestinal disturbances. In contrast, progress in chemotherapy-induced alopecia prevention and treatment protocols is still lagging, and no effective treatments for chemotherapy-induced alopecia are available as yet. The major approach to minimize chemotherapy-induced alopecia is by scalp cooling. Unfortunately, most published data on scalp cooling are of poor value [34]. Prerequisite for successful development of strategies for chemotherapy-induced alopecia prevention is the understanding of the pathobiology of chemotherapy-induced alopecia [80]. Several experimental approaches to the development of pharmacological agents are under evaluation and

include: drug-specific antibodies, hair growth cycle modifiers, cytokines and growth factors, antioxidants, inhibitors of apoptosis, and cell cycle and proliferation modifiers [85]. Ultimately, the protection should be selective to the hair follicle, e.g. topical application, such that the anticancer efficacy of chemotherapy is not hampered.

15.7 Multimorbidity

With technologic advances and improvements in medical care, an increasing number of patients survive medical conditions that used to be fatal. This fact combined with the aging of the population means that a growing proportion of patients have multiple concurrent medical conditions. The term "multimorbidity" means several concurrent medical conditions within one person. According to a survey done in Canada in 1998 [23], 30% of the population reported suffering from more than one chronic health problem, and the percentage increased with age. In the United States, the prevalence of multimorbidity among those individuals with the age of 65 and older has been estimated at 65% [88]. Numerous pharmacologic treatments, practice guidelines, and educational programs have been developed for managing chronic diseases. With few exceptions, the interventions address isolated chronic diseases and take little account of the multimorbidity experienced by patients [9, 38]. The increasing number of chronic conditions per patient and the increasing amount of multimorbidity in the elderly population lead to a more complex approach to successful treatment of hair problems in the elderly.

References

- Abadjieva TI (2000) Treatment of androgenetic alopecia in females in reproductive age with topical estradiolbenzoate, prednisolon and salicylic acid. Folia Med (Plovdiv) 42(3): 26–29
- Ahrens J (1994) Systemische Behandlung des diffusen Haarausfalls. Therapiewoche Schweiz 10:551–554
- Anderson GL, Limacher M, Assaf AR et al (2004) Effects of conjugated equine estrogen in postmenopausal women with hysterectomy: the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. JAMA 291 (14):1701–1712
- Aydingoz I, Ferhanoglu B, Guney O (1999) Does tissue iron status have a role in female alopecia? J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 13:65–67

- Baker B, Wilson C, Davis A et al (1991) Busulphan/cyclophosphamide conditioning for bone marrow transplantation may lead to failure of hair regrowth. Bone Marrow Transpl 7:43–47
- Batchelor D (2001) Hair and cancer chemotherapy: consequences and nursing care - a literature study. Eur J Cancer Care 10:147–163
- Billoni N, Buan B, Gautier B, Gaillard O, Mahé YF, Bernard BA (2000) Thyroid hormone receptor beta1 is expressed in the human hair follicle. Br J Dermatol 142(4):645–652
- Blume-Peytavi U, Kunte C, Krisp A, Garcia Bartels N, Ellwanger U, Hoffmann R (2007) Comparison of the efficacy and safety of topical minoxidil and topical alfatradiol in the treatment of androgenetic alopecia in women. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges 5(5):391–395
- Bodenheimer T (1999) Disease management: promises and pitfalls. N Engl J Med 340(15):1202–1205
- Braun-Falco O, Vogel PG (1968) Trichotemnomanie. Eine besondere Manifestation eines hirnorganischen Psychosyndroms. Hautarzt 19:551–553
- Bregy A, Trueb RM (2008) No association between serum ferritin levels > 10 microg/l and hair loss activity in women. Dermatology 217(1):1–6
- 12. Brosig B, Kupfer J, Niemeier V, Gieler U (2001) The "Dorian Gray Syndrome": psychodynamic need for hair growth restorers and other "fountains of youth." Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther 39:279–283
- 13. Brown WT, Kieras FJ, Houck GE Jr, Dutkowski R, Jenins ECA (1985) Comparison of adult and childhood progerias: Werner syndrome and Hutchinson-Gilford progeria syndrome. In: Salk D, Fujwara Y, Martin GM (eds) Werner's syndrome and human aging. Plenum Press, New York, pp 229–244
- Budde J, Tronnier H, Rahlfs VW, Frei-Kleiner S (1993) Systemische Therapie von diffusem Effluvium und Haarstrukturschäden. Hautarzt 44:380–384
- Buhl AE, Waldon DJ, Kawabe TT et al (1989) Minoxidil stimulates mouse vibrissae follicles in organ culture. J Invest Dermatol 92:315–320
- 16. Carlini P, Di Cosimo S, Ferretti G, Papaldo P, Fabi A, Ruggeri EM, Milella M, Cognetti F (2003) Alopecia in a premenopausal breast cancer woman treated with letrozole and triptorelin. Ann Oncol 14(11):1689–1690
- Carter JN, Tyson JE, Warne GL, McNeilly AS, Faiman C, Friesen HG (1977) Adrenocortical function in hyperprolactinemic women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 45(5):973–980
- Centers for Disease Control (CDC) (1998) Recommendations to prevent and control iron deficiency in the Unites States. Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 47:1–36
- Centers for Disease Control (CDC) (2002) Iron deficiency United States, 1999–2000. Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 51: 897–899
- Chein E (1998) Age reversal, from hormones to telomeres. WorldLink Medical Publishing
- Cormia FE (1967) Alopecia from oral contraceptives. JAMA 201:635–637
- 22. D'Agostini F, Fiallo P, Pennisi TM, De Flora S (2007) Chemoprevention of smoke-induced alopecia in mice by oral administration of L-cystine and vitamin B6. J Dermatol Sci 46:189–198
- Daveluy C, Pica L, Audet N, Courtemanche R, Lapointe F (2000) Enquête sociale et de santé 1998, 2nd ed. Institut de la statistique du Québec, Quebec

- Dorr VJ (1998) A practioner's guide to cancer-related alopecia. Semin Oncol 25:562–570
- Fabisch W (1980) Psychiatric aspects of dermatitis artefacta. Br J Dermatol 102:29–34
- 26. Fischer TW, Burmeister G, Schmidt HW, Elsner P (2004) Melatonin increases anagen hair rate in women with androgenetic alopecia or diffuse alopecia: results of a pilot randomized controlled trial. Br J Dermatol 150(2): 341–345
- Fischer TW, Slominski A, Tobin DJ, Paus R (2008) Melatonin and the hair follicle. J Pineal Res 44(1):1–15
- Frenkel MJ, Gillepsie JM, Reis PJ (1974) Factors influencing the biosynthesis of the tyrosine-rich proteins of wool. Aust J Biol Sci 27:31–38
- 29. Freyschmidt-Paul P, Hoffmann R, Happle R (2001) Trichoteiromanie. Eur J Dermatol 11:369–371
- Gandy DT (1953) The concept and clinical aspects of factitious dermatitis. South Med J 46:551–555
- Gehring W, Gloor M (2000) Das Phototrichogramm als Verfahren zur Beurteilung haarwachstumsfördernder Präparate am Beispiel einer Kombination von Hirsefruchtextrakt, L-Cystin und Calciumpantothenat. Z Hautkr 75: 419–423
- Georgala S, Katoulis AC, Georgala C, Moussatou V, Bozi E, Stavrianeas NG (2004) Topical estrogen therapy for androgenetic alopecia in menopausal females. Dermatology 208(2):178–179
- Gillespie JM, Reis PJ (1966) Dietary regulated biosynthesis of high-sulfur wool proteins. Biochem J 98:669–677
- 34. Grevelman EG, Breed WPM (2005) Prevention of chemotherapy-induced hair loss by scalp cooling. Annals Oncol 16:352–358
- Guzzetta F (1972) Cockayne-Neill-Dingwall syndrome. In: Vincken PJ, Bruyn GW (eds) Handbook of clinical neurology, vol 13. North Holland, Amsterdam, pp 431–440
- 36. Hard S (1963) Non-anemic iron deficiency as an etiologic factor in diffuse loss of hair of the scalp in women. Acta Derm Venereol 43:562–569
- Hollender MH, Abram HS (1973) Dermatitis factitia. South Med J 66:1279–1285
- Holman H, Lorig K (2000) Patients as partners in managing chronic disease. Partnership is a prerequisite for effective and efficient health care. BMJ 320(7234):526–527
- Jackson D, Church RE, Ebling FJ (1972) Hair diameter in female baldness. Br J Dermatol 87(4):361–367
- Johnson KA, Bernard MA, Funderberg K (2002) Vitamin nutrition in older adults. Clin Geriatr Med 18:773–799
- 41. Kantor J, Kessler LJ, Brooks DG, Cotsarelis G (2003) Decreased serum ferritin is associated with alopecia in women. J Invest Dermatol 121:985–988
- Koo J (1995) Psychodermatology: a practical manual for clinicians. Curr Probl Dermatol VII (6):199–234
- 43. Lengg N, Heidecker B, Seifert B, Trüeb RM (2007) Dietary supplement increases anagen hair rate in women with telogen effluvium: results of a double-blind placebo-controlled trial. Therapy 4:59–65
- 44. Lurie R, Ben-Amitai D, Laron Z (2004) Laron syndrome (primary growth hormone insensitivity): a unique model to explore the effect of insulin-like growth factor 1 deficiency on human hair. Dermatology 208:314–318
- Lyell A (1979) Cutaneous artifactual disease. A review amplified by personal experience. J Am Acad Dermatol 1:391–407

- 46. Lyell A (1983) Delusions of parasitosis. Br J Dermatol 108:485–499
- Lynfield YL (1960) Effect of pregnancy on the human hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 35:323–327
- Macieira-Coelho A (2003) Biology of aging. Progress in molecular and subcellular biology. Springer, Heidelberg, pp 50–52
- Marneros A, Rohde A, Deister A (1987) Most delusional parasitosis are organic mental disease. Clin Psych News 15:23
- McGarvey EL, Baum LD, Pinkerton RC, Rogers LM (2001) Psychological sequelae and alopecia among women with cancer. Cancer Pract 9:283–289
- Mills RG, Weiss AS (1990) Does progeria provide the best model of accelerated ageing in humans? Gerontology 36: 84–98
- Mundstedt K, Manthey N, Sachsse S, Vahrson H (1997) Changes in self-concept and body image during alopecia induced cancer chemotherapy. Support Care Cancer 5:139–143
- 53. Ohnemus U, Uenalan M, Conrad F, Handjiski B, Mecklenburg L, Nakamura M, Inzunza J, Gustafsson JA, Paus R (2005) Hair cycle control by estrogens: catagen induction via estrogen receptor (ER)-alpha is checked by ER beta signaling. Endocrinology 146(3):1214–1225
- 54. Ohnemus U, Uenalan M, Inzunza J, Gustafsson JA, Paus R (2006) The hair follicle as an estrogen target and source. Enoder Rev 27(6):677–706
- Orfanos CE, Hertel H (1988) Disorder of hair growth in hyperprolactinemia. Z Hautkr 63(1):23–26
- Orfanos CE, Vogels L (1980) Local therapy of androgenetic alopecia with 17 alpha-estradiol. A controlled, randomized double-blind study. Dermatologica 161(2):124–132
- Pavlou M, Stefoski D (1983) Development of somatizing responses in multiple sclerosis. Psychother Psychosom 39:236–243
- Pecoraro V, Barman JM, Astoe I (1969) The normal trichogram of pregnant women. In: Montagna W, Dobson RL (eds) Advances in biology of skin, vol IX, hair growth. Pergamon Press, Oxford, p 203
- 59. Petri H, Perchalla P, Tronnier H (1990) Die Wirksamkeit einer medikamentösen Therapie bei Haarstrukturschäden und diffusen Effluvien – vergleichende Doppelblindstudie. Schweiz Rundsch Med Prax 79:1457–1462
- Phillips TJ, Demarcay Z, Sahu M (2001) Hormonal effects on skin aging. Clin Geriatr Med 17:661–672
- Pope FM (1970) Parasitophobia as the presenting symptom of vitamin B₁₂ deficiency. Practitioner 204:421–422
- Reis PJ, Tunks DA, Sharry LF (1973) Plasma amino acid patterns in sheep receiving abomasal infusions of methionine and cystine. Aust J Biol Sci 26:635–644
- Riedel-Baima B, Riedel A (2008) Female pattern hair loss may be triggered by low oestrogen to androgen ratio. Endocr Regul 42(1):13–16
- Ringa V (2000) Menopause and treatments. Qual Life Res 9(6):695–707
- 65. Rossouw JE, Anderson GL, Prentice RL et al (2002) Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: principal results From the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. JAMA 288 (3): 321–333
- 66. Rubin CD, Reed B (1996) Twenty four hour growth hormone secretion in a patient with Werner's syndrome. Exp Gerontol 31:557–561

- Rushton DH (2002) Nutritional factors and hair loss. Clin Exp Dermatol 27:396–404
- Rushton DH, Dover R, Sainsbury AW, Norris MJ, Gilkes JJ, Ramsay ID (2002) Iron deficiency is neglected in women's health. Br Med J 325:1176
- 69. Rushton DH, Ramsay ID (1992) The importance of adequate serum ferritin levels during oral cyproterone acetate and ethinyl oestradiol treatment of diffuse androgendependent alopecia in women. Clin Endocrinol 36:421–427
- Rushton DH, Ramsay ID, James KC, Norris MJ, Gilkes JJ (1990) Biochemical and trichological characterization of diffuse alopecia in women. Br J Dermatol 123: 187–197
- Sadick NS (1993) Clinical and laboratory evaluation of AIDS trichopathy. Int J Dermatol 32(1):33–38
- Sawin CT, Geller A, Herschman JE (1979) The aging thyroid: increased prevalence of elevated serum TSH levels in the elderly. JAMA 242:247–250
- Schell H, Kiesewetter F, Seidel C, von Hintzenstern J (1991) Cell cycle kinetics of human anagen scalp hair bulbs in thyroid disorders determined by DNA flow cytometry. Dermatologica 182(1):23–26
- 74. Schrier SL (2003) Causes and diagnosis of anemia due to iron deficiency. Available from: www.UpToDate.com Last updated November 6
- 75. Sinclair R (2002) There is no clear association between low serum ferritin and chronic diffuse telogen hair loss. Br J Dermatol 147:982–984
- Taylor S, Hyler SE (1993) Update on factitious disorders. Int J Psychiatr Med 23:81–94
- Thornton MJ (2002) The biological actions of estrogens on skin. Exp Dermatol 11(6):487–502
- 78. Tran D, Sinclair RD, Schwarer AP, Chow CW (2000) Permanent alopecia following chemotherapy and bone

marrow transplantation. Austral J Dermatol 41: 106–108

- 79. Trost LB, Bergfeld WF, Calogeras E (2006) The diagnosis and treatment of iron deficiency and its potential relationship to hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 54: 824–844
- Trüeb RM (2007) Chemotherapy-induced anagen effluvium: diffuse or patterned? Dermatology 215(1):1–2
- Trüeb RM (2008) Diffuse hair loss. In: Blume-Peytavi U, Tosti A, Whiting DA, Trüeb R. Hair growth and disorders. Springer, Berlin
- Venning VA, Dawber RP (1988) Patterned androgenetic alopecia in women. J Am Acad Dermatol 18:1073–1077
- Vowels M, Chan LL, Giri N et al (1993) Factors affecting hair regrowth after bone marrow transplantation. Bone Marrow Transpl 12(14):347–350
- Waalen J, Felitti V, Beutler E (2002) Haemoglobin and ferritin concentrations in men and women: cross sectional study. BMJ 325:137
- Wang J, Lu Z, Au JLS (2006) Protection against chemotherapy-induced alopecia. Pharm Res 23:2505–2514
- 86. Wilde O The picture of Dorian Gray. Penguin Popular Classics, London
- Williams RH (1947) Thyroid and adrenal interrelations with special reference to hypotrichosis axillaries in thyrotoxicosis. J Clin Endocrinol 7:52–57
- Wolff JL, Starfield B, Anderson G (2002) Prevalence, expenditures, and complications of multiple chronic conditions in the elderly. Arch Intern Med 162(20):2269–2276
- Wykoff RF (1987) Delusions of parasitosis: a review. Rev Infect Dis 9:433–437
- Yoshimura K, Nakano H, Yokoyama K, Nakayama M (2005) Clin Exp Nephrol 9(2):158–163

Aging of Scalp and Age-Related Disorders of Scalp

16

Desmond Gan and Rodney Sinclair

Core Messages

- Scalp, like skin elsewhere in the body, undergoes intrinsic and extrinsic aging processes.
- Bald scalp shows features of both intrinsic and extrinsic aging, typically with marked solar elastosis.
- > Hair provides natural ultraviolet protection, but the protection is not complete. Nonbald scalp predominately shows features of intrinsic aging.
- Diseases caused by ultraviolet irradiation are more commonly found in balding scalp, including actinic keratosis, squamous cell carcinoma, basal cell carcinoma, and melanoma.
- > Other diseases occurring in the aging scalp include seborrheic keratosis, angiosarcoma, and erosive pustular dermatosis (EPD).

16.1 Introduction

Scalp, like skin elsewhere on the body, undergoes changes with advancing age. Initial changes are considered developmental. These include the enlargement of sebaceous glands at puberty and associated alterations in skin microflora and predisposition to seborrhoic dermatitis. In contrast, later senescent changes are considered to be part of the aging process. Those senescent age-related changes in the scalp that are genetically programmed and due to chronological aging are called intrinsic aging. Those additional agerelated changes that are due to accumulated exposure to environmental insults, most notably ultraviolet irradiation, are called extrinsic aging.

Extensive research has already been conducted regarding the characteristics, properties, and mechanism of intrinsic and extrinsic aging of human skin. These observed phenomena in skin aging may also apply to scalp. The presence and severity of hair loss is the principal determinant of the extent of scalp affected by photoaging as scalp hair provides effective natural ultraviolet photoprotection.

16.2 The Appearance of Aging Scalp

The macroscopic appearances of aging scalp are most clearly seen in premature aging disorders. Children with Hutchinson–Gilford progeria syndrome (HGPS) develop thin and lightly pigmented hair progressing to alopecia. There is skin dimpling and mottling, prominent scalp veins, and prominent cutaneous vasculature [62]. Similar changes are seen in the adult onset progreria Werner's syndrome, with alopecia, hair graying, skin wrinkling, facial aging, and appearance of cutaneous malignancies [65].

Changes in the hair are often the most striking aging phenomena on the scalp noticed by people. Graying of hair, weathering of hair shaft, and the balding process (senescent alopecia and androgenetic alopecia) are the three elements that make up the overall appearance.

The aging effects in nonbalding scalp skin are relatively unnoticed. Underneath the hair, the scalp appears

D. Gan (🖂)

Dermatology Registrar, St. Vincent's Hospital, Victoria, Australia, PO Box 2900 Fitzroy, Melbourne e-mail: drdesmondgan@gmail.com

pale and dry, with certain degree of laxity. In contrast, balding scalp exhibits features of photoaged skin, including irregular pigmentation, wrinkling, severe atrophy, multiple talengiectasia, and findings of cutaneous premalignant/malignant diseases such as actinic keratosis (AK), basal cell carcinoma (BCC), and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC).

16.3 The Aging Scalp Under the Microscope

The most striking difference in the aging scalp when compared with aging skin elsewhere in the body lies on the changes in hair follicles. The risk of developing androgenetic alopecia (AGA) increases with advancing age. There is much debate whether all age-related hair loss is due to the single process of AGA or whether there is a second additive process called senescent alopecia. This debate is described elsewhere in the textbook (see Chaps. 7 and 13).

We were unable to identify any studies comparing the histology of aged nonbalding scalp and Sunprotected skin elsewhere. However, similar intrinsic aging features are likely to occur. The hallmark of intrinsic aging is flattening of the dermal–epidermal junction. Other changes that may be seen include reduced epidermal Langerhan's cells and melanocytes, loss of fibroblast and vascular network, and reduced dermal extracellular matrix [105].

In skin chronically exposed to ultraviolet light, the classical histological change is dermal elastosis, along with deposition of thickened degraded collagen and elastic fibers. These changes were also seen in a study of 140 men affected by AGA and 50 men without AGA. Balding scalp was shown to have thicker dermis, mainly due to the increased level of solar elastosis [72]. This study also showed that the onset of solar elastosis precedes the onset of AGA, meaning that scalp hair does not provide complete protection from the effects of UV irradiation. Other aging features that may also be seen in the Sundamaged scalp include marked variability in thickness and cellularity in epidermis, unevenly distributed melanocytes, and increased inflammatory cells in the dermis [105].

16.4 The Mechanism of Aging

Most of our understanding of the molecular biology of skin aging is derived from work performed on skin elsewhere on the body and extrapolated to the scalp.

16.5 Intrinsic Aging

16.5.1 Telomeres

Telomeres play an important role in aging, and are probably central to all aging phenomena seen in the body. Telomeres are repeated TTAGGG DNA sequences that cap the end of each chromosome. The 3' strand extends 75–300 bases beyond the complementary 5' strand, leaving a single-stranded G-rich overhang at the very end [43]. Looking more closely at its structure, this overhang forms a loop structure by inserting into the proximal telomeric double helix. Telomeric repeat binding factor 2 (TRF-2) encodes a protein that stabilizes this loop structure [28].

With each cell cycle, the DNA polymerase is unable to replicate the outermost end of the DNA, causing progressive shortening of telomeres. This was observed in human fibroblasts where it is shown that the length of telomeres shortens with increasing cumulative population doublings. Also, older individuals' cells have shorter telomeres [35]. Dyskeratosis congenita have shorter telomeres when compared with normal individuals [99]. Oxidative damage toward the GGG residues, produced through UV radiation or cellular metabolism, may accelerate telomere shortening [67].

Both the telomere length and the integrity of its loop structure are believed to be crucial in maintaining the stability of chromosome. When shortening reaches a crucial point, signals are produced to induce cell senescence. Recent observation also demonstrates that shortening of telomere may disrupt the telomere loop structure and exposes the 3' overhang. This exposure is seen as "toxic" to cells and senescent phenotype is induced. This is shown in a study where cultured fibroblasts are induced into the senescence phenotype when the cells are exposed to T-oligo (nucleotides homologous to the 3' overhang) [52]. Therefore, it is believed that the progressive shortening represents the internal clock that determines the onset of senescence of each cell, and therefore plays a pivotal role in the intrinsic aging of skin [43].

Telomerase is an enzyme, which has reverse transcriptase activity (hTERT) that is capable of adding telomeric sequences to the ends of telomere, thereby preventing its shortening [14]. It is expressed in 90% of all tumors [42]. It is found to be present in human epidermis, with downregulation of its level as keratinocytes differentiate into the suprabasal layers [34]. In hair follicle, its presence is highest in the hair bulb containing rapidly proliferating cells [75]. It is not detected in the dermis [34], the cultured fibroblasts, or the melanocytes [14]. The importance of telomerase is highlighted by the study demonstrating premature hair graving, alopecia, and decreased wound healing in mice deficient for telomerase [80]. In Werner's syndrome, the gene product unwinds G-rich DNA structures and is implicated in telomere maintenance [36].

16.5.2 Oxidative Stress

The intrinsic aging of the skin is also driven by the oxidative stress produced by the ongoing cellular mechanism generating the reactive oxygen species (ROS) including superoxide anion, peroxide, and singlet oxygen. In cultured fibroblasts, the increase in the level of ROS is shown to induce the senescene [16]. The multiple mechanisms whereby these particles lead to apoptotic death are accumulated DNA damage, membrane peroxidation, carbonyl modifications, and loss of sulfhydryl groups in proteins. In human scalp skin experiencing graying of hair, anagen scalp hair follicles exhibit features of oxidative stress and apoptotic cells on immunohistochemistry and cell culture. Melanocytic apoptosis was also increased when exposed to additional exogenous oxidative stress [4].

16.6 Extrinsic Aging

Ultraviolet irradiation causes the production of ROS, which activates various cell surface cytokines and growth factor receptors in keratinocytes and fibroblasts – including epidermal growth factor, interleukin-1, insulin, keratinocytes growth factor, and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α) [22, 104]. This causes downstream signal transduction pathway. On 4 h of UV irradiation, these signaling kinases in epidermal cells are activated maximally. One of the major downstream effects is the activation of nuclear transcription factor AP-1, composed of the proteins c-Jun and c-Fos [22].

Transcription factor AP-1 is an important member of the process of photoaging as it produces a number of effects. First, matrix-degrading enzymes metalloproteinases (MMPs), such as MMP-1 (collagenase), MMP-3 (stromelysin 1), and MMP-9 (92-kDa gelatinase) are stimulated, which lead to collagen degradation [3]. Second, AP-1 downregulates the expression of procollagen I and III genes, which then interfere with major collagen production [21]. This is achieved by two mechanisms - it binds and sequesters the factors that are part of a transcriptional complex required for procollagen transcription; and indirectly, it blocks the effects of transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β), a major profibrotic cytokine [22]. The level of TGF- β receptors has also been shown to downregulate on UV irradiation, further inhibiting the collagen transcription [73].

In addition, an inflammatory response appears to be an essential part of photoaging. Ultraviolet irradiation activates the transcription factor NF- κ B, which induces the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines including interleukin-1 (IL-1), interleukin-6 (IL-6), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), TNF- α , and adhesion molecules [106]. These cytokines then feedback positively, resulting in a vicious cycle that amplifies the response of UV irradiation as described before. Furthermore, neutrophils seem to play an important part as they are the initial infiltrating cell type in the dermis following erythematogenic doses of UV irradiation, and also provide a key source of elastase, MMP-1, and MMP-9 [77].

The production of ROS from UV irradiation also directly causes oxidative damage to the upper dermal proteins [82]. Certain amino acids, e.g., tyrosine, arginine, cysteine, methionine, praline, and threonine, are susceptible to oxidative damage. Structures of dermal collagens and elastin are damaged through crosslinking on UV irradiation. These oxidized dermal proteins may result in loss of protein function, loss or gain of enzymic activity, and increased or decreased susceptibility to degradation [104].

Ultraviolet irradiation is also known to cause photoaging through genetic and DNA damage. Mitochondrial DNA suffers the process of "common deletion," a 4,977 base pair deletion that is detected in many different tissues with advancing age. A study on Sun-protected skin area showed that repetitive UV irradiation for 2 weeks increase the dermal mitochondrial common deletion by up to 40%, and this effect seems to persist in the majority of cases following cessation of UV exposure. In some cases, this common deletion is increased to up to 32-fold after 16 months [9]. Indeed, in a study examining temporal scalp samples, the frequency of mitochondrial DNA deletion in hair follicles is found to increase with age. Subjects with graying of hair also have a higher rate of mitochondrial DNA-deletion, signifying similar processes occurring in the scalp [41].

There is recent hypothesis linking UV irradiation and telomeres in the process of photoaging [43]. As described before, when the loop structure of telomeres is broken, it exposes a toxic 3' overhang sequence that induces cellular senescence [52]. Ultraviolet irradiation is known to form DNA pyrimidine dimmers, especially on the dithymidine (TT) sites [69]. Oxidative damage from UV irradiation or cellular metabolism causes damage at guanine (G) residues and is shown to accelerate telomere shortening [68]. Therefore, it is possible that telomeres with a structure of repeated TTAGGG sequences are susceptible to ongoing photodamage toward its loop structure, providing a mechanism whereby UV irradiation accelerates the rate of aging caused by telomeres instability.

16.6.1 Other External Factors

Cigarette smoking is another external factor thought to affect skin aging [24]. Cigarette smoking delivers huge range of free radicals and oxidants, and thereby hastening the process of oxidative aging [10]. Smoking is long known to be associated with increased wrinkling independent of the effect of UV light [39]. On Sun-protected skin of smokers, the morphology of the elastic fibers appears to be similar to that observed in solar elastosis [23]. Smoking also induces the matrix metalloproteinases MMP-1 and MMP-3, causing breakdown of collagen [108]. Mitochondrial DNA damage "common deletions" (see above) is found to increase in hair follicles of smokers [54]. Cigarette smoking also decreases rate of wound healing through multiple mechanisms including affecting cutaneous blood flow, fibroblasts functions, and diminished immune response [24].

Menopause as part of aging process of women has profound effects on skin [74]. Estrogen and androgen receptors are found on epidermal keratinocytes, dermal fibroblasts, sebaceous glands, and hair follicles [66]. In human scalp, the predominant estrogen receptors are ER β [92]. The effects of postmenopausal hypoestrogenemia include reduced level of skin collagen [12] and reduced skin thickness [61]. Estrogen itself also appears to have direct effect on increasing dermal glycosaminoglycan [29] and enhancing vasodilatation in the cutaneous microcirculation of women [53].

Over a lifetime, the scalp may also be exposed to any number of traumatic insults and inflammatory diseases. Prior to the advent of griseofulvin, X-rays were used to epilate the scalp to treat tinea capitis. Dosing errors were common and many children developed long-term sequela from this.

16.7 Seborrheic Keratosis

16.7.1 Epidemiology and Etiology

Seborrheic keratosis is the commonest benign skin tumor in the elderly. Histologically, there is a proliferation of keratinocytes that leads to thickening of the epidermis. The prevalence among adults aged above 50 is in the range of 80–100% [45, 107]. Around 12–23.5% of young adults aged between 15 and 30 are also affected [25, 107]. It is more common among the Whites, affecting males and females equally. The etiology is unknown. Ultraviolet irradiation appears to be an important factor as seborrhoic keratoses are more common in skin areas exposed to sunlight, including face, balding scalp, hands, and upper trunk [45, 107].

Multiple seborrheic keratoses is said to be a familial trait with an autosomal dominant mode of inheritance [76]. Recent genetic studies have identified mutations of fibroblast growth factor 3 (FGFR3) in the range of 39–85% in both familial and sporadic seborrheic keratoses [33, 55] and 19% seborrheic keratoses contain mutation of PIK3CA oncogene (gene encoding for p110 α subunit of phosphoinositide 3-kinase) [32].

FGFR3 is a member of the receptor tyrosine kinase family. The same FGFR3 mutation causes severe skeletal dysplasia syndromes such as SADDAN (severe achondroplasia with developmental delay and acanthosis nigricans) and thanathophoric dysplasia in the germline [94]. Mutation of PIK3CA oncogene has also been reported in a wide variety of human cancer including breast, colon, ovarian, and gastric cancer. These two mutations are not present in normal epidermal cells, and appear to be functionally important in the development of seborrheic keratoses [32].

Widely accepted as harmless and benign in origin, there are multiple reports of malignant lesions developing within serborrhoeic keratoses, including Bowen's disease, SCC, BCC, and occasionally, melanoma and keratoacanthoma. It is not known whether these are incidental lesions (collision tumor) or malignant transformations [15, 100].

16.7.2 Clinical Features

Seborrheic keratoses on unprotected balding scalp are usually flatter. Lesions initially develop with slightly hyperpigmented sharply defined flat papules (Fig. 16.1). This may be difficult to be differentiated from pigmented solar keratosis, lentigo maligna, or BCC. Seborrheic keratoses then develop into verrucous plaque, and the occurrence of smooth dome-shaped and uneven warty surface with a classical stuck-on appearance. The surface usually has multiple plugged follicles and does not reflect light. Most seborrheic keratoses have fewer hairs on the lesions. They are asymptomatic. Rapid development of multiple small keratoses should alert the possibility of systemic malignancy, most commonly adenocarcinoma of the gastrointestinal tract. This is known as the sign of Leser-Trélat [57].

16.7.3 Histology

There is epidermal proliferation filled with normal keratinocytes that are of basaloid appearance. Some of these cells may contain melanin from the proliferation of melanocytes within the lesion. Common seborrheic keratoses show features of hyperkeratosis, acanthosis, and papillomatosis. Horn cysts from focal keratinization



Fig. 16.1 Seborrheic keratosis of the hairy scalp

within the lesion or pseudo-horn cysts representing epidermal invagination are commonly seen. One variant called irritated serborrhoeic keratosis show metaplasia and dermal inflammatory infiltrates, and may be mistaken for basosquamous carcinoma [91].

16.7.4 Management

Owing to the benign nature of the disease, treatment is only required for cosmetic purposes or to relieve any symptoms. Lesions that appear atypical or grow rapidly should alert the clinician about the possibility of a malignancy and may require biopsy.

Numerous surgical therapies are available and proven to be effective. These include cryotherapy with carbon dioxide or liquid nitrogen, shave biopsy, laser ablation, electrodessication, curettage, dermabrasion, or combination such as curettage with electrodessication, or curettage with cryotherapy. It is important to note complications of pigmentation, scarring, and permanent hair loss with destructive therapies. Destructive therapies are also inappropriate where the diagnosis is uncertain and malignancy not excluded. For such cases, histopathological examination is required. While topical fluorouracil was reported to be effective in a case of giant seborrheic keratosis on the frontal scalp, in the authors' experience seborrhoic keratoses rarely respond to this agent [93].

16.8 Actinic Keratosis (AK)

16.8.1 Epidemiology and Etiology

In Australia, the country with the highest prevalence of AK in the world, the overall prevalence in a Caucasian population aged 40 years and above is up to 60% [59]. Chronically Sun-exposed area including balding scalp, face, neck, forearms, and hands are common areas of AK [85].

The single most important cause of AK is UV exposure, especially UVB. Most AKs exhibit p53 tumor suppressor gene mutation secondary to UV damage [48]. The known risk factors include old age, being male, fair skin, latitude, hairstyle, balding of scalp, all of which could perhaps be linked to the end result of increased cumulative dose of UV irradiation [83]. Immunosuppressive state, either in diseases like HIV, in chronic cigarette smoking, or as part of the chronological skin aging process represents an independent risk factor. Human papillomavirus is also implicated in the pathogenesis, possibly in conjunction with UV activation [38]. It is estimated that the annual risk of transformation to SCC is less than 0.1% per year in an Australian study. Twenty six percent of AK resolves spontaneously without treatment, while appearance of new AK yielded a net increase in AK of 22% per year [60].

16.8.2 Clinical Features

AK initially develops from flat dry scaly erythematous patch. With time, it typically develops to become irregularly shaped, well-circumscribed, and variably



Fig. 16.2 Multiple actinic keratoses of the bald scalp

erythematous. Its fine sandpaper scaliness is better appreciated by palpation than inspection. AKs on scalp are generally not as hyperkeratotic as those found in upper extremities. It is not uncommon to find multiple AK on scalp (field-change) (Fig. 16.2). AK is usually asymptomatic and feels superficial. Signs of induration or pain should always raise a suspicion of progression to SCC.

16.8.3 Histology

In broad terms, the epidermis shows features of dysplasia and architectural disorder; the basement membrane remains intact and the dermis demonstrates chronic Sun damage changes. The epidermis is characterized by alternating columns of hyperkeratosis and parakeratosis within the stratum corneum. The epidermal keratinocytes are pleomorphic with hyperchromatic nuclei, disordered in arrangement and are less basophilic than normal [56]. Areas of atrophy and acanthosis are seen. Basement membrane sometimes becomes irregular with small buds of atypical epidermal cells extending into papillary dermis, signaling the eventual fate of transformation into SCC if left untreated. The dermo-epidermal junction is flattened. Dermal layer shows solar elastosis with increased inflammatory cell infiltrate and dilated upper dermal blood vessels [101].

16.8.4 Treatment

Prevention with avoidance of sunlight and sunscreen use are obvious measures to reduce the burden of the disease. Multiple topical treatment options are available with proven efficacy to reducing AK. The important considerations when deciding treatment include number of lesions, thickness, tolerability, and practical issues such as availability of patient and cost [19].

16.8.5 Low Number Lesions

16.8.5.1 Cryotherapy

Cryotherapy remains the mainstay of treatment for solitary or discreet lesions, because of its ease of use, low cost, and good clearance rate. The effectiveness of cryotherapy is directly related to the length of freeze time and thickness of AK. In the scalp and face, the total clearance rate was shown to improve from 39 to 83% when freeze time is increased from less than 5 s to longer than 20 s [90]. The freeze time is, however, restricted by the patient's tolerability to pain, and in practice a 5–15 s is appropriate.

16.8.5.2 Curettage and Surgical Excision

This is usually reserved for hyperkeratotic lesions or those that are suspicious of SCC.

16.8.6 "Field Change"/Multiple lesions

16.8.6.1 5-Fluorouracil (5-FU)

5-FU cream is a cytotoxic agent, which inhibits thymidylate synthetase. It works by interfering with DNA and RNA synthesis. Common treatment regime consists of twice daily application for 2–3 weeks. Common side-effects include erythema, local irritation, and pain, and this is usually the limiting factor for duration of course of treatment. A response rate (at least partial clearance of AK) of close to 50% was reported [30].

16.8.6.2 Imiquimod

Imiquimod is an immune response modifier that stimulates innate immunity. It binds to Toll-like receptor and induces cytokine synthesis and release. Local sideeffects are similar to that of 5-FU, but the degree of it varies hugely between patients [19]. Normal treatment regimen is 3 times per week application for a duration of 12-16 weeks. This gives a 50% complete clearance and 74% of partial clearance [31]. A shorter regime as follows was demonstrated recently to have similar efficacy [1, 87] - An initial 4-week treatment, with further 4-week treatment if there is no complete clearance on review at eighth week. Meta-analysis showed imiquimod to be superior to 5-FU and cryosurgery for treatment of scalp and facial AK [30]. It has additional benefit of uncovering subclinical AK, which explains the transient increase of AK during initial phase of treatment [20]. However, the main drawback is related to its cost and availability [26].

16.8.6.3 Photodynamic Therapy (PDT)

PDT utilizes topical photosensitizer (e.g., 5-aminolevulinic acid or 5-methylaminolevulinate) with specific dedicated light source to preferentially destroy dysplastic cells. Acute pain during irradiation is a major side-effect. Response rates reported range from 69 to 91% [19]. Its efficacy is proven but comparison studies with other treatments are limited. It provides better cosmetic outcomes when compared with 5-FU or imiquimod [88].

16.8.6.4 Diclofenac Gel

Diclofenac is a nonsteroid inflammatory that inhibits cyclo-oxygenase and reduces prostaglandin production. Increased levels of prostaglandins is seen in photoaging and AK, but the exact mechanism for treatment
16.8.6.5 Retinoids

Retinoids work by normalizing keratinization and reducing dysplasia. Topical retinoids showed moderate improvement in AK numbers. Oral retinoid is considered as an alternative treatment option for high-risk immunosuppressed patients with a presumed increased risk of malignant transformation from AK to SCC.

16.8.6.6 Other Physical Therapies

Options include ablative lasers, laser resurfacing, dermabrasion, and chemical peels. Although effective, these are rarely performed solely for the purpose of treating AK.

16.9 Squamous Cell Carcinoma (SCC) and Bowen's Disease

16.9.1 Epidemiology and Etiology

SCC is the second most common scalp tumor found on scalp. An Australian study showed that among males, around 5% of SCC is found in the scalp [5]. The incidence among females is much less because of the lower prevalence of hair loss and the protective benefits of hair against development of SCC. Occasionally, multicentric Bowen's disease is found on hairy scalp. Risk factors are similar to that of AK. Thermal scars and radiotherapy (for scalp ringworm and cancer therapy) also increase the risk of SCC, often after a latent period of 20–40 years [86].

Most SCC arise from AK [18], and about 3–5% of Bowen's disease becomes invasive if left untreated [40]. SCC of the scalp is usually discovered early. Risk of cervical nodal and parotid metastasis at time of diagnosis is around 5%, lower than that of pinna or lip SCC. Around 9% of metastatic head and neck cutaneous SCC comes from the scalp [96]. In the scalp, the temporal region appears to spread more readily, probably owing to proximity to parotid and cervical lymph node [96].

16.9.2 Clinical Features

These are commonly found on balding scalp with signs of excessive photodamage. Bowen's disease usually appears as well-demarcated dry scaly patch or thin keratotic plaques. It can be mistaken for psoriasis except that Bowens tends to be fixed in appearance over time or slowly enlarging, while psoriasis evolves its clinical appearance with remissions and relapses. SCC on the scalp may have a variety of presentations including hyperkeratotic plaques, shallow crusty ulcers with an elevated edge (Fig. 16.3), indurated nodules, and cutaneous horns. Induration of what appears to be an AK should alert one to the possible development of SCC.

16.9.3 Histology

In Bowen's disease, there is full thickness epidermal atypia extending down hair follicles and eccrine ducts. Atypical mitoses and an increase in the number of suprabasal mitoses are present. There is loss of granular layer. Overlying parakeratosis and hyperkeratosis is seen. Basal cell layer is intact.



Fig. 16.3 Squamous cell carcinoma (SCC)

In SCC, invasion into dermis with atypical squamous cells arising from the epidermis are seen. There is variable cellular differentiation. Keratinization results in the production of keratin pearls. Histological variants include spindle cell SCC, adenoid SCC, and clear cell SCC.

16.9.4 Treatment

16.9.4.1 Bowen's Disease

A number of treatment options are available for Bowen's disease, and most of these are similar to those of AK. All therapies listed below have approved efficacy (around 10% of recurrence rate), but there is no convincing evidence to date that one is superior to another [64]. Decision depends on size, numbers, location, tolerability of side effects, and patient's fitness. Although surgical excision is regarded as gold standard therapy, there are few RCTs to prove efficacy. Curettage has good evidence of efficacy and a faster healing rate when compared with cryotherapy. Topical treatment wise, PDT seems to be the more effective, less irritating but a more costly treatment when compared with 5-FU. Imiquomod is still under evaluation and may be proved in the near future to be an effective alternative treatment option [17].

16.9.4.2 SCC

Standard treatment for all SCC on the scalp is wide local excision with a margin of 4 mm.

A greater excision margin should be aimed at larger and deeper lesions. In a study looking at cutaneous SCC of head and neck (20% scalp SCC) treated with wide local excision, the reported local recurrence rate with a minimum of 2-year follow-up is 4% [7]. Moh's micrographic surgery offers better treatment outcome and 5-year recurrence rate is reported to be 3.4% [50]. Moh's is reserved for high-risk tumors and high-risk patients. For patients unfit for surgery, other treatment modalities (radiotherapy, PDT, topical 5-FU) may be considered, and appear to be efficient in superficial small SCC.

SCC of the scalp may be unusually aggressive. As the subgaleal plan offers little protection to tumor spread into periosteum, SCC may migrate laterally for great distances [47]. Metastatic SCCs to parotid and cervical lymph nodes have very poor prognosis. Surgical management (parotidectomy, cervical lymph node dissection) with adjuvant radiotherapy is offered in these cases.

Predicting subclinical lymph node metastasis is difficult. "High-risk" features include tumor thickness >4–5 mm, tumor size > 2 cm, histology that shows a poorly differentiated high-grade tumor, perineural invasion, lymphovascular invasion, recurrence after treatment, and host factors such as patients who are immunosuppressed [97]. Imaging to detect subclinical lymph node metastases has low yield. There is no current guideline to support elective treatment of lymph nodes in cutaneous SCC. Experience in sentinel lymph node biopsy (SNLBx) is limited in SCC, but this should be considered in experienced centers for patients with large, recurrent, deeply invasive SCC of the scalp [47].

16.10 Basal Cell Carcinoma

16.10.1 Epidemiology and Etiology

Basal cell carcinoma (BCC) is the commonest scalp skin cancer, especially among the elderly population. While the majority of BCCs occur on the face and neck, around 2% of all BCCs are found in the scalp [5]. Men are more susceptible to developing scalp BCC owing to the tendency to become bald. UV exposure, fair skin, history of radiotherapy treatment for childhood tinea capitis, thermal scars, and immunosuppressive therapy in organ transplant patients (but less significant when compared with the development of SCC) represent risk factors for developing BCC [79].

16.10.2 Clinical Features

Scalp BCCs do not look different from BCCs elsewhere. A typical nodular lesion is a smooth, translucent nodule with superficial talengiectasia. They tend to enlarge slowly, often with central ulceration surrounded by translucent pearly rolled-up edge (Fig. 16.4). Scalp BCCs may be nodular, pigmented, morphoeic, or of the



Fig. 16.4 Basal cell carcinoma (BCC)

rodent ulcer type. Because of the tendency to neglect, its existence beneath hair-bearing scalp, BCC can sometimes present as large and deeply penetrating lesions. Fatal intracranial invasion of BCC has been reported in the literature [44].

The risk of BCC metastasis is extremely low, in the range of 0.0028–0.5% [58]. However, most metastatic BCCs originate from the scalp and face region [11]. Characteristically, metastatic BCCs tend to be of extremely large size. The risk of metastasis or death from BCC greater than 10 cm in diameter is reported to be 45% [81]. Metastatic sites include cervical lymph nodes, parotid, submandibular glands, and rarely distant sites beyond the neck via hematogenous channels.

16.10.3 Histology

The tumor cells are found in the dermis, and are seen connecting to the epidermis or a hair follicle. The basaloid (dark blue) appearance is typical, and peripheral palisading is seen where cells are aligned perpendicularly to the basement membrane. There is cleft formation where a separation artifact by mucin shrinkage is created during fixation and staining. Neurotrophic spread predisposing to local recurrence may occur if nerve involvement is seen.

16.10.4 Management

The first-line treatment is surgical excision with at least a 4–5 mm clearance margin. More aggressive lesions,

e.g., morpheaform lesions and lesions >2 cm require a bigger margin of 1-2 cm. Five-year recurrence rates are reported between 3.2 and 10%. Moh's micrographic surgery may be offered for high-risk BCCs, and 5-year recurrence rate of primary BCCs is around 1% [49].

Alternative treatment options for BCC include curettage, cryotherapy, laser ablation, and radiotherapy. Radiotherapy appears more efficient than cryotherapy but produces more significant side-effects. Topical PDT and imiquomod are increasingly used for multiple superficial small BCCs but long-term data are required [8].

16.11 Melanoma

16.11.1 Epidemiology and Etiology

Melanoma found in scalp comprises around 1-2% of all melanomas diagnosed, much less than other body sites such as face, trunk, and extremities [5]. Ultraviolet exposure and skin type appear to be the most important risk factors, especially for intermittent nonoccupational sunburn on unprotected balding scalp.

16.11.2 Clinical Features and Histology

Scalp melanomas do not look different from melanomas elsewhere. Head and neck melanoma carries a poor prognosis. Furthermore, scalp melanoma was shown in one study to have the highest rate of local recurrences and the worst survival among head and neck melanoma [51]. In another study comparing the combined neck/scalp melanomas with melanomas elsewhere, the 5-year survival was 83 and 92%, respectively [46]. The poor outcome of scalp melanoma may in part be explained by the vascularity of the scalp, which facilitated hematogenous spread.

Superficial spreading melanoma is the most common subtype found on the scalp (Fig. 16.5), followed by nodular melanoma and then lentigo maligna. The scalp is also a common site for the rare desmoplastic melanoma. Microscopically, solar elastosis is more marked in scalp melanoma when compared with melanoma elsewhere [98].



Fig. 16.5 Superficial spreading melanoma

16.11.3 Treatment

A multidisciplinary approach to management of melanoma is important in the management of scalp melanoma. The principle of wide local excision for scalp melanoma is the same as melanoma of other sites, aiming for 0.5 cm margin for in situ melanoma, 1 cm margin for melanoma of <2 mm thickness, and 2 cm margin for melanoma of >2 mm thickness.

Optimal management of regional lymph node in scalp/head and neck melanoma is highly debated. Owing to the complexity of lymphatic drainage, SNLBx in evaluating lymph node spread in scalp melanoma is technically difficult, produces more false-negatives, and has lower identification rates [89]. Nevertheless, it is the most important prognostic indicator [51]. While radical lymph node dissection is commonly advised for sentinel node-positive patients, a survival advantage from performing this procedure is difficult to prove [89].

Postoperative radiotherapy is beneficial for survival and should be offered to melanoma of high-risk local regional recurrence [2]. In addition, adjuvant systemic therapy with high-dose interferon alpha offers better survival for high-risk melanoma patients [102].

16.12 Angiosarcoma

16.12.1 Epidemiology and Etiology

Idiopathic cutaneous angiosarcoma is a rare and highly aggressive malignant tumor of the vascular endothelial cell. It may affect any part of the body, but it most commonly affects the head and neck. The mean age of presentation is 70–80 years [71], with a male:female ratio of 3:1 [6]. It comprises less than 1% of scalp tumor.

Prognosis of angiosarcoma of the scalp is extremely poor. Metastasis to regional lymph nodes and to the lungs has often occurred at the time of diagnosis. Fiveyear survival rate was reported at 10% [37]. Poor prognostic features include multifocal disease, advanced age, size >5 cm, and most importantly, tumor stage. The significance of histological grading in predicting survival is uncertain [71].

16.12.2 Clinical Features

Angiosarcoma is difficult to diagnose clinically. Most lesions are painless [71]. The earliest lesions often present as ill-defined flat or plaque-like lesions with features of cicatricial alopecia on top, known as "malignant bruise" (Fig. 16.6). More commonly, it presents as single or grouped bluish-red nodules, with or without some degree of alopecia. Progressively, the lesions may involve a large area. Bleeding, ulceration, and gross edema may occur.

16.12.3 Histology

There is often extensive infiltration of tumor to the dermal layer. In the angiomatous form, atypical large



Fig. 16.6 Angiosarcoma

plump endothelial cells form channels of anastomosing dilated vessels extending between the collagen bundles. The solid form is more cellular and contains poorly differentiated spindle and epitheloid cells. Immunohistochemical stains are required to differentiate angiosarcoma from spindle cell SCC or amelanotic melanoma [86].

16.12.4 Management

The mainstay of treatment for angiosarcoma is surgical excision. Preoperative assessments include both CT and MRI of the head and neck for assessment of tumor local extension and cervical lymph node spread. It is often difficult to achieve clear surgical margin because of the extensive local growth. Therefore, surgery involving full-thickness excision including the pericranium with a wide surgical margin of 5 cm is essential. The use of intraoperative frozen section examination and Moh's excision is not shown to improve the surgical outcome [27]. The excision inevitably leaves patients with massive defects requiring grafts for closure. As a huge proportion of excision margins are found to not be adequate on the first excision, a graded reconstruction is recommended so that the final grafting is performed after histology of the excision is obtained.

Radiotherapy has been shown to improve survival rates and should be offered as an adjuvant therapy post resection [71]. The role of chemotherapy is not defined, but agents such as doxorubicin and paclitaxel are shown to have an effect. Gene therapy with intrale-sional alpha-2b may be used to shrink tumor size.

16.13 Erosive Pustular Dermatosis

16.13.1 Epidemiology and Etiology

Erosive pustular dermatosis (EPD) of the scalp is considered a rare entity. A total of approximately 45 cases have been reported since it was first described in 1979 [70, 95]. However, it is almost certainly underreported. Almost all cases occur in the elderly. The female:male ratio is about 3:2 [70]. The cause of EPD is relatively unknown. It is most commonly found in balding scalp with actinic damage. It is strongly associated with antecedent trauma to the scalp, such as surgical procedures, destructive therapy for actinic keratoses, skin grafting, incidental trauma, radiotherapy, and herpes zoster infection [70, 103]. It does not appear to be caused by bacterial or fungal infections, although bacteria are frequently isolated from cultures [70]. Associations with autoimmune diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis have been reported, but the direct relationship with it is difficult to prove because of the different age of onset. Apart from the scalp and occasionally the face, the other site of occurrence is the legs usually affected by chronic venous insufficiency.

16.13.2 Clinical Features

Patients with EPD typically present with chronic nonhealing lesions. Erythematous crusty shallow erosions are the main findings clinically (Fig. 16.7). Pustules are not always present, and when found, are usually flattened and contain little or no fluid [70]. Beneath the crust, seropurulent material is commonly exposed. The



Fig. 16.7 Erosive pustular dermatosis (EPD) of the scalp

surrounding skin looks atrophic. Lesions lead to scarring alopecia. Even though the lesions look inflammatory in nature, there are no systemic symptoms or regional lymphadenopathy. Varying degrees of symptoms from pruritus or mild to moderate pain may be described.

16.13.3 Histology

The histological changes are nonspecific. Chronic inflammatory infiltrates with lymphocytes, plasma cells, neutrophils, and foreign-body giant cells are seen. Dermis is usually thinned. Biopsies taken on the edge of the erosion reveal atrophic epidermis. Hair follicle numbers are decreased and sometimes with features of fibrosis [70].

16.13.4 Management

As the histological and clinical features of EPD are nonspecific, treatment is often delayed. Treatment with high-potency topical steroid is extremely effective, to the point that it is seen as diagnostic of EPD. Topical tacrolimus appeared to be an effective second-line treatment for steroid-resistant cases, or as a steroidsparing agent [70, 84]. Antibiotics work poorly, regardless of whether there is bacterial growth in the culture. Topical retinoid produced mixed result [70]. Topical calcipitriol was successful in one case report [13]. Surgery is not required once the diagnosis has been made.

Take Home Pearls

- Scalp undergoes intrinsic aging with progressive loss of function from ongoing oxidative stress and genetic insult.
- > Ultraviolet irradiation is the most important cause of extrinsic aging in the scalp, especially in the balding scalp. It directly damages the scalp protein structure, causes mutation in epidermal DNA, and activates inflammatory cascades.

- Solar elastosis appears in the scalp before the balding process, signifying that hair does not provide complete protection to UV damage.
- > Although seborrheic keratosis is a benign lesion, associated premalignant and malignant lesions may be misdiagnosed, or arise within seborrheic keratosis.
- > AK is a common premalignant disease found in balding scalp, with a variety of effective topical treatment options.
- SCC of the scalp sometimes exhibit aggressive characteristics with poor prognosis.
- > BCC is the commonest skin cancer in the scalp. Metastasis is extremely rare, but most metastatic BCCs originate from the scalp or face.
- Melanoma of the scalp has a worse prognosis when compared with other melanoma in the head and neck or the body, and may present management dilemma in lymph node management.
- Angiosarcoma of the scalp carries an extremely poor outlook, and requires careful staging before complicated surgery is offered.
- > EPD is rare, but when correctly diagnosed responds well to high-potent topical steroids.

References

- Alomar A, Bichel J, McRae S (2007) Vehicle-controlled, randomized, double-blind study to assess safety and efficacy of imiquimod 5% cream applied once daily 3 days per week in one or two courses of treatment of actinic keratoses on the head. Br J Dermatol 157:265–268
- Ang KK, Peters LJ, Weber RS et al (1994) Postoperative radiotherapy for cutaneous melanoma of the head and neck region. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 30:795–798
- Angel P, Szabowski A, Schorpp-Kistner M (2001) Function and regulation of AP-1 subunits in skin physiology and pathology. Oncogene 20:2413–2423
- 4. Arck PC, Overall R, Spatz K et al (2006) Towards a "free radical theory of graying": melanocyte apoptosis in the aging human hair follicle is an indicator of oxidative stress induced tissue damage. FASEB J 20:1567–1569
- Armstrong BK, Kricker A (2001) The epidemiology of UV induced skin cancer. J Photochem Photobiol B 63:8–18
- Aust MR, Olsen KD, Lewis JE et al (1997) Angiosarcoma of the head and neck: clinical and pathologic characteristics. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol 106:943–951

- Baker NJ, Webb AA, Macpherson D (2001) Surgical management of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg 39:87–90
- Bath-Hextall FJ, Perkins W, Bong J et al (2007) Interventions for basal cell carcinoma of the skin. Cochrane Database Syst Rev CD003412
- Berneburg M, Plettenberg H, Medve-Konig K et al (2004) Induction of the photoaging-associated mitochondrial common deletion in vivo in normal human skin. J Invest Dermatol 122:1277–1283
- Bernhard D, Moser C, Backovic A et al (2007) Cigarette smoke – an aging accelerator? Exp Gerontol 42:160–165
- Blewitt RW (1980) Why does basal cell carcinoma metastasize so rarely? Int J Dermatol 19:144–146
- Brincat M, Moniz CF, Studd JW et al (1983) Sex hormones and skin collagen content in postmenopausal women. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 287:1337–1338
- Boffa MJ (2003) Erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp successfully treated with calcipotriol cream. Br J Dermatol 148:593–595
- Boukamp P (2005) Skin aging: a role for telomerase and telomere dynamics? Curr Mol Med 5:171–177
- Cascajo CD, Reichel M, Sanchez JL (1996) Malignant neoplasms associated with seborrheic keratoses. An analysis of 54 cases. Am J Dermatopathol 18:278–282
- Chen QM, Liu J, Merrett JB (2000) Apoptosis or senescence-like growth arrest: influence of cell-cycle position, p53, p21 and bax in H₂O₂ response of normal human fibroblasts. Biochem J 347:543–541
- Cox NH, Eedy DJ, Morton CA (2007) Guidelines for management of Bowen's disease: 2006 update. Br J Dermatol 156: 11–21
- Czarnecki D, Meehan CJ, Bruce F et al (2002) The majority of cutaneous squamous cell carcinomas arise in actinic keratoses. J Cutan Med Surg 6:207–209
- de Berker D, McGregor JM, Hughes BR (2007) Guidelines for the management of actinic keratoses. Br J Dermatol 156:222–230
- Falagas ME, Angelousi AG, Peppas G (2006) Imiquimod for the treatment of actinic keratosis: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Am Acad Dermatol 55:537–538
- 21. Fisher GJ, Datta S, Wang Z et al (2000) c-Jun-dependent inhibition of cutaneous procollagen transcription following ultraviolet irradiation is reversed by all-trans retinoic acid. J Clin Invest 106:663–670
- 22. Fisher GJ, Kang S, Varani J et al (2002) Mechanisms of photoaging and chronological skin aging. Arch Dermatol 138: 1462–1470
- 23. Frances C, Boisnic S, Hartmann DJ et al (1991) Changes in the elastic tissue of the non-sun-exposed skin of cigarette smokers. Br J Dermatol 125:43–47
- Freiman A, Bird G, Metelitsa AI et al (2004) Cutaneous effects of smoking. J Cutan Med Surg 8:415–423
- 25. Gill D, Dorevitch A, Marks R (2000) The prevalence of seborrheic keratoses in people aged 15 to 30 years: is the term senile keratosis redundant? Arch Dermatol 136:759–762
- Gold MH (2008) Pharmacoeconomic analysis of the treatment of multiple actinic keratoses. J Drugs Dermatol 7: 23–25
- Goldberg DJ, Kim YA (1993) Angiosarcoma of the scalp treated with Mohs micrographic surgery. J Dermatol Surg Oncol 19:156–158
- Griffith JD, Comeau L, Rosenfield S et al (1999) Mammalian telomeres end in a large duplex loop. Cell 97:503–514

- 29. Grosman N, Hvidberg E, Schou J (1971) The effect of oestrogenic treatment on the acid mucopolysaccharide pattern in skin of mice. Acta Pharmacol Toxicol (Copenh) 30:458–464
- 30. Gupta AK, Davey V, Mcphail H (2005) Evaluation of the effectiveness of imiquimod and 5-fluorouracil for the treatment of actinic keratosis: critical review and meta-analysis of efficacy studies. J Cutan Med Surg 9:209–214
- Hadley G, Derry S, Moore RA (2006) Imiquimod for actinic keratosis: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Invest Dermatol 126:1251–1255
- 32. Hafner C, Lopez-Knowles E, Luis NM et al (2007) Oncogenic PIK3CA mutations occur in epidermal nevi and seborrheic keratoses with a characteristic mutation pattern. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:13450–13454
- 33. Hafner C, Vogt T, Landthaler M et al (2008) Somatic FGFR3 and PIK3CA mutations are present in familial seborrheic keratoses. Br J Dermatol 159:214–217
- 34. Harle-Bachor C, Boukamp P (1996) Telomerase activity in the regenerative basal layer of the epidermis inhuman skin and in immortal and carcinoma-derived skin keratinocytes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93:6476–6481
- 35. Harley CB, Futcher AB, Greider CW (1990) Telomeres shorten during ageing of human fibroblasts. Nature 345: 458–460
- 36. Hisama FM, Chen YH, Meyn MS et al (2000) WRN or telomerase constructs reverse 4-nitroquinoline 1-oxide sensitivity in transformed Werner syndrome fibroblasts. Cancer Res 60:2372–2376
- Holden CA, Spittle MF, Jones EW (1987) Angiosarcoma of the face and scalp, prognosis and treatment. Cancer 59: 1046–1057
- Holmes C, Foley F, Freeman M et al (2007) Solar keratosis: epidemiology, pathogenesis, presentation and treatment. Australas J Dermatol 48:67–74
- Kadunce DP, Burr R, Gress R et al (1991) Cigarette smoking: risk factor for premature facial wrinkling. Ann Intern Med 114:840–844
- 40. Kao GF (1986) Carcinoma arising in Bowen's disease. Arch Dermatol 122:1124–1126
- 41. Kao SH, Liu CS, Wang SY et al (1997) Ageing-associated large-scale deletions of mitochondrial DNA in human hair follicles. Biochem Mol Biol Int 42:285–298
- Kim NW, Piatyszek MA, Prowse KR et al (1994) Specific association of human telomerase activity with immortal cells and cancer. Science 266:2011–2015
- Kosmadaki MG, Gilchrest BA (2004) The role of telomeres in skin aging/photoaging. Micron 35:155–159
- 44. Kovarik CL, Stewart D, Barnard JJ (2005) Lethal basal cell carcinoma secondary to cerebral invasion. J Am Acad Dermatol 52:149–151
- 45. Kwon OS, Hwang EJ, Bae JH et al (2003) Seborrheic keratosis in the Korean males: causative role of sunlight. Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed 19:73–80
- 46. Lachiewicz AM, Berwick M, Wiggins CL et al (2008) Survival differences between patients with scalp or neck melanoma and those with melanoma of other sites in the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) program. Arch Dermatol 144:515–521
- Lang PG Jr, Braun MA, Kwatra R (2006) Aggressive squamous carcinomas of the scalp. Dermatol Surg 32: 1163–1170

- Leffell DJ (2000) The scientific basis of skin cancer. J Am Acad Dermatol 42:18–22
- Leibovitch I, Huilgol SC, Selva D et al (2005) Basal cell carcinoma treated with Mohs surgery in Australia II. Outcome at 5-year follow-up. J Am Acad Dermatol 53:1369–1374
- Leibovitch I, Huilgol SC, Richards S et al (2006) Scalp tumors treated with Mohs micrographic surgery: clinical features and surgical outcome. Dermatol Surg 32:452–457
- 51. Leong SPL, Accortt NA, Essner R et al (2006) Impact of sentinel node status and other risk factors on the clinical outcome of head and neck melanoma patients. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 132:370–373
- 52. Li G-Z, Eller MS, Firoozabadi R et al (2003) Evidence that exposure of the telomere 3' overhang sequence induces senescence. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:527–531
- 53. Lim SC, Caballero AE, Arora S et al (1999) The effect of hormonal replacement therapy on the vascular reactivity and endothelial function of healthy individuals and individuals with type 2 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 84:4159–4164
- 54. Liu CS, Chen HW, Lii CK et al (2002) Alterations of plasma antioxidants and mitochondrial DNA mutation in hair follicles of smokers. Environ Mol Mutagen 40:168–174
- 55. Logie A, Dunois-Larde C, Rosty C et al (2005) Activating mutations of the tyrosine kinase receptor FGFR3 are associated with benign skin tumors in mice and humans. Hum Mol Genet 14: 1153–1160
- 56. MacKie RM, Quinn AG (2004) Non-melanoma skin cancer and other epidermal skin tumours. In: Burns T, Breathnach S, Cox N et al (eds) Rook's textbook of dermatology, 7th edn, vol 2. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford, pp 3639–3641
- 57. MacKie RM, Quinn AG (2004) Non-melanoma skin cancer and other epidermal skin tumours. In: Burns T, Breathnach S, Cox N et al (eds) Rook's textbook of dermatology, 7th edn, vol 2. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford, pp 3631–3632
- Malone JP, Fedok FG, Belchis DA et al (2000) Basal cell carcinoma metastatic to the parotid: report of a new case and review of the literature. Ear Nose Throat J 79:515–515, 518–519
- Marks R, Ponsford N, Selwood T et al (1983) Non-melanotic skin cancer and solar keratoses in Victoria. Med J Aust 127:619–622
- Marks R, Ronnie G, Selwood TS (1988) Malignant transformation of solar keratosis to squamous cell carcinoma. Lancet I:795–797
- McConkey B, Fraser GM, Bligh AS (1965) Transparent skin and osteoporosis: a study in patients with rheumatoid disease. Ann Rheum Dis 24:219–223
- Merideth MA, Gordon LB, Clauss S et al (2008) Phenotype and course of Hutchinson-Gilford progeria syndrome. N Engl J Med 358:592–604
- Merk HF (2004) Topical diclofenac in the treatment of actinic keratoses. Int J Dermatol 46:12–18
- Moreno G, Chia ALK, Lim A et al (2007) Therapeutic options for Bowen's disease. Australas J Dermatol 48:1–8
- Nehlin JO, Skovgaard GL, Bohr VA (2000) The Werner syndrome. A model for the study of human aging. Ann N Y Acad Sci 908:167–179
- Ohnemus U, Uenalan M, Inzunza J et al (2006) The hair follicle as an estrogen target and source. Endocr Rev 27: 677–706
- Oikawa S, Kawanishi S (1999) Site-specific DNA damage at GGG sequence by oxidative stress may accelerate telomere shortening. FEBS Lett 453:365–368

- Oikawa S, Tada-Oikawa S, Kawanishi S (2001) Site-specific DNA damage at the GGG sequence by UVA involves acceleration of telomere shortening. Biochemistry 40:4763–4768
- 69. Patrick MH, Snow JM (1977) Studies on thymine-derived UV photoproducts in DNA – II. A comparative analysis of damage caused by 254 nm irradiation and triplet-state photosensitization. Photochem Photobiol 25:373–384
- Patton D, Lynch PJ, Fung MA et al (2007) Chronic atrophic erosive dermatosis of the scalp and extremities: a recharacterization of erosive pustular dermatosis. J Am Acad Dermatol 57:421–427
- Pawlik TM, Paulino AF, Mcginn CJ et al (2003) Cutaneous Angiosarcoma of the Scalp. A multidisciplinary approach. Cancer 98:1716–1726
- 72. Piérd-Franchimont C, Uhoda I, Saint-Lér D et al (2002) Androgenetic alopecia and stress-induced premature senescence by cumulative ultraviolet light exposure. Exog Dermatol 1:203–206
- Quan T, He T, Voorhees JJ et al (2001) Ultraviolet irradiation blocks cellular responses to transforming growth factor-beta by down-regulating its type-II receptor and inducing Smad7. J Biol Chem 276: 26349–26356
- 74. Raine-Fenning NJ, Brincat MP, Muscat-Baron Y (2003) Skin aging and menopause: implications for treatment. Am J Clin Dermatol 4:371–378
- Ramirez RD, Wright WE, Shay JW et al (1997) Telomerase activity concentrates in the mitotically active segments of human hair follicles. J Invest Dermatol 108:113–117
- 76. Reiches AJ (1952) Seborrheic keratoses; are they delayed hereditary nevi? AMA Arch Derm Syphilol 65:596–600
- 77. Rijken F, Kiekens RCM, van den Worm E et al (2006) Pathophysiology of photoaging of human skin: focus on neutrophils. Photochem Photobiol Sci 5:184–189
- Rivers JK (2004) Topical 3% diclofenac in 2.5% hyaluronan gel for the treatment of actinic keratoses. Australas J Dermatol 38:18–19
- 79. Roewert-Huber J, Lange-Asschenfeldt B, Stockfleth E et al (2007) Epidemiology and aetiology of basal cell carcinoma. Br J Dermatol 157(suppl 2):47–51
- Rudolph KL, Chang S, Lee HW et al (1999) Longevity, stress response, and cancer in aging telomerase-deficient mice. Cell 96:701–712
- Sahl WJ Jr, Snow SN, Levine NS (1994) Giant basal cell carcinoma. Report of two cases and review of the literature. J Am Acad Dermatol 30:856–859
- Sander CS, Chang H, Salzmann S et al (2002) Photoaging is associated with protein oxidation in human skin in vivo. J Invest Dermatol 118:618–625
- Schwartz RA, Bridges TM, Butani AK et al (2008) Actinic keratosis: an occupational and environmental disorder. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 22:606–615
- 84. Seez M, Rodriguez-Martin M, Sidro M et al (2005) Successful treatment of erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp with topical tacrolimus. Clin Exp Dermatol 30:599–600
- Silverstone H, Campbell CB, Hosking CB et al (1963) Regional studies in skin cancer. First report: North-Western queensland. Med J Aust 50:312–315
- 86. Sinclair R, Banfield C, Dawber R (eds) (1999) Handbook of diseases of the hair and scalp. Blackwell Science, Oxford 214–234
- Stockfleth E, Sterry W, Carey-Yard M et al (2007) Multicentre, open-label study using imiquimod 5% cream in

one or two 4-week courses of treatment for multiple actinic keratoses on the head. Br J Dermatol 157 (suppl 2):41–46

- Stritt A, FMerk HF, Braathen LR et al (2008) Photodynamic therapy in the treatment of actinic keratosis. Photochem Photobiol 84:388–398
- 89. Tanis PJ, Nieweg OE, van den Brekel MWM et al (2008) Dilemma of clinically node-negative head and neck melanoma: outcome of "watch and wait\ policy, elective lymph node dissection, and sentinel node biopsy – a systematic review. Head Neck 30:380–389
- Thai K-E, Fergin P, Freeman M et al (2004) A prospective study of the use of cryosurgery for the treatment of actinic keratoses. Int J Dermatol 43:687–692
- 91. Thomas VD, Swanson NA, Lee KK (2008) Benign epithelial tumors, hamartomas, and hyperplasias. In: Wolff K, Goldsmith LA, Katz SI et al (eds) Fitzpatrick's dermatology in general medicine, 7th edn, vol 1. The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., New York, pp 1054–1056
- Thornton MJ, Taylor AH, Mulligan K et al (2003) Oestrogen receptor beta is the predominant oestrogen receptor in human scalp skin. Exp Dermatol 12:181–190
- Tsuji T, Morita A (1995) Giant seborrheic keratosis on the frontal scalp treated with topical fluorouracil. J Dermatol 22:74–75
- 94. Vajo Z, Francomano CA, Wilkin DJ (2000) The molecular and genetic basis of fibroblast growth factor receptor 3 disorders: the achondroplasia family of skeletal dysplasias, Muenke craniosynostosis, and Crouzon syndrome with acanthosis nigricans. Endocr Rev 21:23–29
- Van Exel CE, English JC, 3rd (2007) Erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp and nonscalp. J Am Acad Dermatol 57: S11–S14
- 96. Vauterin TJ, Veness MJ, Morgan GJ et al (2006) Patterns of lymph node spread of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck. Head Neck 28:785–791

- Veness MJ (2006) Defining patients with high-risk cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma. Australas J Dermatol 47:28–33
- Vollmer RT (2007) Solar elastosis in cutaneous melanoma. Am J Clin Pathol 128:260–264
- Vulliamy TJ, Knight SW, Mason PJ et al (2001) Very short telomeres in the peripheral blood of patients with X-linked and autosomal dyskeratosis congenita. Blood Cells Mol Dis 27:353–357
- 100. Vun Y, De'Ambrosis B, Spelman L et al (2006) Seborrheic keratosis and malignancy: collision tumour or malignant transformation? Australas J Dermatol 47:106–108
- Weedon D (2002) Tumors of the epidermis. In: Weedon D (ed), 2nd edn. Churchill Livingstone, London, pp 753–802
- 102. Wheatley K, Ives N, Hancock B et al (2003) Does adjuvant interferon-alpha for high-risk melanoma provide a worthwhile benefit? A meta-analysis of the randomised trials. Cancer Treat Rev 29:241–252
- 103. Wu CY, Chen GS, Lan CCE (2008) Erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp after gefitinib and radiotherapy for brain metastases secondary to lung cancer. Clin Exp Dermatol 33:106–107
- 104. Yaar M, Gilchrest BA (2007) Photoageing: mechanism, prevention and therapy. Br J Dermatol 157:51–58
- 105. Yaar M, Eller MS, Gilchrest BA (2002) Fifty years of skin aging. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 7:874–887
- 106. Yamamoto Y, Gaynor RB (2001) Therapeutic potential of inhibition of the NF-kappaB pathway in the treatment of inflammation and cancer. J Clin Invest 107:135–142
- 107. Yeatman JM, Kilkenny M, Marks R (1997) The prevalence of seborrheic keratoses in an Australian population: does exposure to sunlight play a part in their frequency? Br J Dermatol 137:411–414
- 108. Yin L, Morita A, Tsuji T (2000) Alterations of extracellular matrix induced by tobacco smoke extract. Arch Dermatol Res 292:188–194

Care of Aging Hair and Photoprotection

Zoe Diana Draelos

Core Mesage

- > Hair is a natural fiber that can be damaged by photoinduced oxidative damage.
- > Sunscreens can prevent damage to hair protein and preserve hair color enhancing cosmesis.
- > Aging hair is more susceptible to photoinduced damaged as gray hair lacks melanin, which quenches oxygen radicals from UV radiation.
- > Hair growth rate and hair diameter both decrease with advancing age.

17.1 Introduction: Aging Hair

Hair ages differently than other body structures because it is one of the few nonliving tissues that is constantly renewed, the only other similar structure being the nails. Hair care becomes important, as aging progresses because damage to the hair is irreversible and the average hairs on a mature head are 3 years old. This means that the effect of any cosmetic procedure gone awry will be present for a long time. Changes that occur as the follicle matures include a decrease in rapidity of hair growth, a reduction in the diameter of the hair shaft, and a failure to pigment the hair shaft. All these observations are consistent with a loss of follicle vigor. Because hair growth requires high-energy output, this decreased vigor is consistent with the slowing of other body activities with age, but the senescence of the hair shaft is particularly visible. Gray hair is the first sign of maturity noticed by both men and women.

This chapter addresses methods of maintaining the hair in a state of health. Much of the information regarding hair behavior is obtained from the textile literature, especially the processing and dyeing of wool fabrics. Human hair experiences most of the same phenomenon exhibited by wool and extrapolations can be made with accuracy. The topic of discussion will include a grooming regimen for maintaining healthy hair, shampoo selection, conditioner use, and hair photoprotection. These are the major activities that impact aging hair.

17.2 Maintaining Healthy Hair

Healthy hair is full, shiny, soft, and manageable. It resists static electricity, maintains the desired hairstyle, and bounces with movement. Since hair is nonliving, hair care becomes very important, especially with maturity. This section presents ten grooming suggestions to maintain the healthy appearance of aging hair. These ideas are intended to maintain hair beauty despite inevitable follicle senescence.

1. Manipulate the Hair as Little as Possible

There is a misnomer among hair stylists that aging hair requires more chemical processing and more

Z. D. Draelos

²⁴⁴⁴ North Main Street, High Point, NC 27262, USA e-mail: zdraelos@northstate.net

manipulation. This is not true. There is no such thing as a "body restoring permanent wave" or a "strengthening hair dye." Increased chemical processing creates more hair shaft damage. Combing, brushing, curling, teasing, and braiding also inflict permanent hair damage. Basically, any manipulation of the hair shaft results in the possibility of cuticular damage, known as "weathering" [19]. Weathering is the sum of chemical and physical environmental insults on the hair shaft, which can be minimized through reduced manipulation.

2. Comb the Hair Gently

One of the most common insults aging hair receives on a daily basis is grooming, which is usually accomplished with a comb. Thus, it is important to select a comb that decreases hair breakage by minimizing the friction between the hair and the teeth of the comb. For this reason, a comb should have broadly spaced smooth teeth, preferably Teflon coated, to reduce combing friction. A comb with close rough edged teeth will grab the hair shafts increasing the chance of hair shaft fracture, usually at the point where cuticular scale is most disrupted or completely absent.

Combing friction is also maximal when the hair shafts are tangled. Unfortunately, the most common reason for combing aging hair is to remove tangles. This means that the hair should be protected from situations where tangles arise, such as exposure to wind or hair teasing. Hair teasing is performed by combing from the distal to proximal shaft against the direction of cuticle overlap. Teasing is used by stylists to cause tangles or "rats" in the hair to create the illusion of volume in mature thinning hair.

3. Select a Vented Ball Tipped Styling Brush

The second most commonly used grooming implement by mature individuals is a brush. The main criterion for brush selection is again friction reduction. Closely spaced natural bristle brushes are commonly selected by mature individuals, but this brush design increases hair breakage. A better option is to select a brush design, known as a blow-drying brush, for general grooming needs. These brushes possess vents or openings on the brush head to prevent heat from building up between the hair and the brush head, preventing heat-induced denaturation of the hair protein. The widely spaced bristles are also plastic and ball tipped to minimize friction. If drawing the brush across the palm of the hand causes discomfort, the brush is not recommended for use on aging hair.

4. Avoid Combing Wet Hair

Hair is more likely to fracture wet than dry. For this reason, it is advisable to gently detangle hair following shampooing from the distal ends to the proximal ends with the fingers, not attempting combing or brushing until the hair is almost dry. Many mature individuals feel that the hair must be styled wet to attain the desired style. This is only partially true. Hair will set in the position in which it is placed the instant that the last water molecule evaporates from the hair shaft. This means that the hair should be styled just before it is completely dry. Thus, it is best to finger detangle the wet hair and allow it to almost dry prior to styling to prevent hair breakage.

5. Air dry Hair and Avoid Heated Appliances

It is common for mature individuals to applying external heat to speed hair drying and to curl the hair shafts. Any form of heat applied to the hair shaft, whether the source is a hair dryer, curling iron, or heated curlers, can permanently damage the protein structure of the hair. Wet hair has water on the outside of the hair shaft and water on the inside of the hair shaft to function as a plasticizer. Hair dryers attempt to speed evaporation of the water on the outside of the hair shaft and heating styling appliances attempt to rearrange the water deformable bonds within the hair shaft. When the hair is rapidly exposed to high temperatures, the water within the shaft turns to steam and exits the hair shaft by creating a loss of cuticular scale, known as "bubble hair." Figure 17.1 is a scanning electron micrograph demonstrating the bubbles created by the energetic steam. Unfortunately, the condition is permanent and bubble hair results in a weakening of the mature hair shaft and eventual breakage.

Many mature patients who present with hair loss may be experiencing hair breakage due to bubble hair. While it is not possible to see bubble hair under a light microscope, it is possible to have the patient collect 4 days worth of hair loss, by placing each day's loss in a separate bag. The dermatologist can examine these bags to determine the ratio of broken hairs without the hair bulb to shed telogen hairs containing the hair bulb. If the number of broken hairs exceeds 20%, the patient is experiencing hair breakage, possibly due to bubble hair. At this point, the dermatologist should inquire as to the use of heated hair drying and styling appliances and make some recommendations. Hair that has been heat damaged appears wavy and friable to the human eye and may possess a burned smell.



Fig. 17.1 Bubble hair SEM

Even though all forms of heat are damaging to the hair shaft, it is possible to minimize damage by altering the abrupt manner in which the hair contacts heat. Bubble hair is more likely to occur if the room temperature hair shaft is abruptly exposed to high heat. If the hair exposure to the heat is gradual, the damaging effect is not as great. Thus, a gradual temperature increase is recommended. This means that hair dryers can be safely used if the nozzle blowing out hot air is held at least 12 in. from the hair, allowing the air to cool prior to touching the hair shaft. Hair dryers also should be started on low heat to initially warm the hair prior to drying at higher temperatures.

Heat hair rollers and curling irons can be used safely if allowed to cool before application to the hair. These thermostatically controlled devices tend to slightly overheat, which can induce bubble hair immediately on hair contact. Heated styling devices should be unplugged for 1–2 min prior to placing them in contact with the hair. If possible, the styling devices should be operated on a low, rather than high, temperature setting. If the device does not have multiple temperature settings, placing it in a damp towel can lower the temperature of the metal or plastic that contacts the hair. Many patients prefer to use styling heated devices at a high-temperature setting, since the high temperature results in the rearrangement of more water deformable bonds and a tighter, longer-lasting curl.

6. Avoid Scratching the Hair and Scalp

It is not possible to scratch the scalp without scratching the hair. Thus, an itchy scalp, either due to seborrheic dermatitis or postmenopausal itchy scalp, may result in hair loss due to scratching-induced hair damage. It is possible to remove all of cuticular scale from a hair shaft with only 45 min on continuous scratching with the fingernails. Most patients will not scratch their scalp continuously for 45 min, but the hair shaft effects of scratching are additive. Forty-five minutes can easily be accumulated if the patient scratches 5 min a day for 9 days. For this reason, it is important to treat itchy scalp conditions to preserve hair growth.

7. Cut Away Damaged Hair Shafts

Many mature patients are hesitant to cut their hair, since the hair growth rate slows decreasing the maximal achievable length. If the hair shafts have been damaged by too much manipulation and chemical processing, no special shampoo or pricey conditioner can restore hair beauty. For these patients, the overall hair appearance can be improved by removing 1–2 in. from the distal hair shafts. This trims away split ends, formed when the missing cuticle exposes the softer internal cortex, and creates fresh hair ends that are less frizzy, more likely to maintain a curl, and less subject to static electricity. Trimming also eliminates the irregularity of broken hairs that creates the illusion of fuller, healthier hair.

Hair maintenance is an important part of healthy hair, but the products applied to the hair shafts have an equally dramatic effect. Shampoos and conditioners designed to cleanse and beautify the hair require a basic understanding of formulation and application, our next topic of discussion.

17.2.1 Hair Shampoos

Hair shampoos are designed to accomplish the complex task of cleaning all surfaces of each hair shaft, which amounts to a surface area of 4–8 m², depending on hair length. Common substances removed from the hair by shampoo include sebum, sweat, desquamated corneocytes, styling products, and environmental dirt [2, 17]. Shampoo was developed because bar soap could produce soap scum when mixed with hard water, leaving behind a sticky film creating scalp pruritus and dull hair [12].

Shampoo functions by employing detergents, also known as surfactants, which are amphiphilic, and other aesthetic ingredients (Table 17.1) [6]. This means that the detergent molecule possesses both lipophilic, meaning oil-attracting, and hydrophilic, meaning waterattracting, sites. The lipophilic site binds to sebum, whereas the hydrophilic site binds to water allowing removal of the sebum with water rinsing [26]. Table 17.2 lists the shampoo detergents currently available to the cosmetic chemist for use in shampoo formulations [20]. Typically, several detergents are combined together to achieve the desired end result. For example, if the shampoo is intended for oily hair, detergents with strong sebum removal qualities are selected. If the shampoo is intended for permanently waved or dyed hair, mild detergents are selected to reduce sebum removal. Aging hair requires proper shampoo selection to cleanse the scalp and beautify the hair.

Table 17.1	Basic shampoo	ingredient	formulation	and function
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

Detergents

Functions to remove environment dirt, styling products, sebum, and skin scale from the hair and scalp

Foaming agents

This agent allows the shampoo to suds, since consumers equate cleansing with foaming even though the two are unrelated

Conditioners

Leave the hair soft and smooth after sebum removal by the detergent

Thickeners

Thicken the shampoo, since consumers feel that a thick shampoo works better than a thin shampoo

Opacifiers

Added to make a shampoo opaque as opposed to translucent for aesthetic purposes unrelated to cleansing

Sequestering agents

Function to prevent soap scum from forming on the hair and scalp in the presence of hard water. The basic difference between a liquid shampoo and a bar cleanser

Fragrances

Added to give the shampoo a consumer-acceptable smell

Preservatives

Prevent microbial and fungal contamination of the shampoo before and after opening

Specialty additives

Treatment ingredients or marketing aids added to impart other benefits to the shampoo besides hair and scalp cleansing

Table 17.2 Shampoo detergents by chemical category

Alkyl sulfates
Alkyl ether sulfates
Alpha-olefin sulfonates
Paraffin sulfonates
Isethionates
Sarcosinates
Taurides
Acyl lactylates
Sulfosuccinates
Carboxylates
Protein condensates
Betaines
Glycinates
Amine oxides

1. Shampoo Detergents

There are five major categories of shampoo detergents: anionics, cationics, and amphoterics, nonionics, and natural detergents [23]. Each of these groups possessed different hair cleansing and conditioning characteristics. Anionic detergents are the most popular surfactants used in shampoos. They are named for their negatively charged hydrophilic polar group. Anionic detergents are derived from fatty alcohols and are adept at removing sebum from the scalp and hair. The most common anionic detergents are the lauryl sulfates and laureth sulfates.

Most shampoos designed to produce good hair cleansing will contain a lauryl sulfate as the second or third ingredient, with water being the primary ingredient. The detergent listed first is the primary cleanser in highest concentration and the detergent listed second is the secondary cleanser designed to complement the shortcomings of the primary detergent. Examples of lauryl sulfate detergents include: sodium lauryl sulfate, triethanolamine lauryl sulfate, and ammonium lauryl sulfate. These ingredients are popular primary cleansers because they work well in both hard and soft water, produce rich foam, and are easily rinsed. They are excellent cleansers, but must be combined with other detergents, such as the laureth sulfates, in mature persons with reduced sebum production and less physical activity. Examples of the laureth sulfates are: sodium laureth sulfate, triethanolamine laureth sulfate, and ammonium laureth sulfate.

Two other classes of anionic surfactants are the sarcosinates, such as lauryl sarcosine and sodium lauryl sarcosinate, and the sulfosuccinates, such as disodium oleamine sulfosuccinate and sodium dioctyl sulfosuccinate.

The sarcosines remove minimal sebum and are commonly used in conditioning shampoos or shampoos intended for daily use. The sulfosuccinates are a class of strong detergents useful in removing sebum from oily hair. The mature individual will need to select shampoos with the proper amount of sebum removal for their hair condition. Most persons with seborrheic dermatitis will require an aggressive surfactant, whereas women with colored treated hair will require a mild surfactant. It is the combination of surfactants, which accounts for the different cleansing abilities of the various shampoo formulations.

Table 17.3 lists the remaining types of detergents. The nonionic detergents are the second most popular surfactants, behind the anionic detergents, and bear the name nonionic because they have no polar group. These are the mildest of all surfactants and are used in combination with ionic surfactants as a secondary cleanser [14]. Examples of nonionic detergents currently used in shampoos are polyoxyethylene fatty alcohols and polyoxyethylene sorbitol esters and alkanolamides. Natural detergents, such as soapwort and sasparilla, and cationics are not commonly used, but amphoterics are found in shampoos designed not to sting the eye. The term amphoteric refers to substances that have both a negatively charged and a positively charged polar group. Thus, amphoteric detergents contain both an anionic and a cationic group, which allows them to behave as cationic detergents at lower pH values and as anionic detergents at higher pH values. These unique properties make amphoteric detergents quite unique. Within the amphoteric detergent category, there are several subgroups that include the betaines, sultaines, and imidazolinium derivatives. Cocamidopropyl betaine and sodium lauraminopropionate are the main cleansers in baby shampoos.

2. Conditioning Shampoos

Many mature patients who present to the dermatologist have already severely damaged their hair, and permanent restoration is not possible. Yet, it is important to counsel the patient on how to optimize hair appearance until new growth occurs. One method of minimizing hair damage is to select a shampoo designed to remove sebum and simultaneously beautify the hair, known as a conditioning shampoo. Conditioning shampoos, also known as 2-in-1 shampoos, perform two separate functions based on the difference in shampoo to water ratio during the washing and rinsing phases. During the washing phase, the shampoo is applied to damp hair and massaged into the scalp. In this phase, the shampoo quantity is high and the water quantity is low resulting in detergent cleansing primarily of the scalp, but also the hair. Following completion of the cleansing phase, the shampoo is rinsed from the hair progressively lowering the amount of shampoo and increasing the amount of water. During this rinse phase, a thin layer of conditioner is left behind to coat each hair shaft minimizing damage.

The main conditioning ingredient in conditioning shampoos is silicone, a lightweight clear oil that can coat the hair shaft and smooth the disrupted cuticular scale. Silicone is able to coat the hair shafts without leaving the greasy appearance of sebum. It also reduces

Surfactant type	Chemical class	Characteristics
Anionics	Lauryl sulfates, laureth sulfates, sarcosines, sulfosuccinates	Deep cleansing, may leave hair harsh
Cationics	Long-chain amino esters, ammonioesters	Poor cleansing, poor lather, impart softness and manageability
Nonionics	Polyoxyethylene fatty alcohols, polyoxyethylene sorbitol esters, alkanolamides	Mildest cleansing, impart manageability
Amphoterics	Betaines, sultaines, imidazolinium derivatives	Nonirritating to eyes, mild cleansing, impart manageability
Natural surfactants	Sarsaparilla, soapwort, soap bark, ivy, agave	Poor cleansing, excellent lather

 Table 17.3
 Shampoo detergent characteristics

combing and brushing friction minimizing hair breakage while restoring shine to damaged hair. Additional cosmetic hair benefits can be achieved by applying a second conditioner after shampooing, the next topic of discussion.

17.2.2 Hair Conditioners

Hair conditioners are liquids, creams, pastes, or gels that mimic sebum by making the hair manageable and glossy [10, 22]. Healthy, undamaged hair is soft, resilient, and easy to disentangle [7], but the trauma caused by shampooing, drying, combing, brushing, styling, dyeing, and permanent waving damages the hair, making it harsh, brittle, and difficult to disentangle [4]. Hair conditioners are designed to reverse this hair damage by improving sheen, decreasing brittleness, decreasing porosity, increasing strength, and restoring degradation in the polypeptide chain. The major uses for hair conditioners in aging hair are discussed next.

- 1. Hair Conditioner: Major Effects
- (a) Decreased Static Electricity

Hair conditioners improve manageability by decreasing static electricity. Following combing or brushing, the hair shafts become negatively charged. These negatively charged shafts repel one another and prevent the hair from lying smoothly in a given style. Conditioners deposit positively charged ions on the hair shaft neutralizing the electrical charge.

(b) Improved Manageability

Hair manageability is another key issue. Manageability refers to the ease with which the hair is combed and styled. The key factor in hair manageability is decreased friction between the hair shafts. Friction is minimized if the hair shafts have smooth even surfaces. This means that the cuticular scales must be present and organized in a tightly overlapping manner. Hair conditioners can reduce friction between hair shafts by as much as 50%, which aids in disentangling [15].

(c) Increased Hair Shine

Healthy hair is shiny due to light reflected by individual hair shafts. Thus, the smoother the hair surface, the more light reflected [18, 25]. Conditioners increase hair shine by increasing cuticular scale adherence to the hair shaft. Large-diameter, elliptical hair shafts with a sizable medulla also maximize hair shine. It is important to note that the medulla is missing from the hair shafts as the hair follicle ages.

(d) Decreased Split Ends

Split ends occur when the cuticle has been removed from the hair shaft and the soft keratin cortex and medulla are exposed to weathering and grooming trauma. The protein of these structures, unable to withstand the damage, splits or frays much like a damaged textile fiber. Conditioners temporarily reapproximate the frayed remnants of remaining medulla and cortex. This strengthens the hair shaft and prevents breakage of the distal ends.

2. Hair Conditioner Selection

The aging follicle produces a smaller diameter hair than the youthful hair follicle. This reduced diameter is termed fine hair, which creates some unique conditioning challenges. Fine hair is particularly prone to weathering and hair grooming damage, since there are more fine hair fibers per weight than coarse hair fibers making the net surface area of fine hair greater. Proportionally more irregular cuticle scales can develop and more of these fine hair fibers are subject to static electricity. Thus, mature individuals should select conditioners developed for fine hair. The primary classes of hair conditioning agents are listed in Table 17.4 [16]. These chemical classes are discussed in greater detail in Table 17.5 [3].

- 3. Type of Conditioners
- (a) Instant Conditioners

Instant conditioners are the most popular among mature individuals. They are applied immediately following shampooing, left on a few minutes, and rinsed. Their primary ingredients are cationic detergents, also known as quaternaries, quaternary ammonium compounds, or quats [1]. Quats deposit a positive charge





Hair conditioner category	Primary ingredient	Main advantage	Hair grooming benefit
Cationic detergent	Quaternary ammonium compounds	Smooth cuticle, decrease static electricity	Excellent to restore damaged, chemically processed hair
Film former	Polymers	Fill hair shaft defects, decrease static electricity, improve shine	Improve the appearance of dry hair, improve grooming of coarse, kinky hair
Protein-containing	Hydrolyzed proteins	Penetrate hair shaft to minimally increase strength	Temporarily mend split ends

Table 17.5 Most common hair conditioner formulations

on the negatively charged hair shaft prone to static electricity improving hair manageability. The attraction of the positively charged conditioner to the negatively charged hair shaft also allows the conditioner to remain on the hair following water rinsing [11]. Quats are excellent at increasing adherence of the cuticular scales to the hair shaft, which increases the light reflective abilities of the hair, adding shine and luster. These qualities make them an excellent instant conditioner choice for mature patients with permanently dyed or permanently waved hair where the cuticle has been disrupted as part of the chemical process.

(b) Leave-on Conditioners

A second category of conditioners, known as leave-on conditioners, are applied to the towel dried hair and designed to remain on the hair shafts. These conditioners are based on polymers, such as polyvinylpyrrolidone (PVP), that create a thin film over the hair shaft to fill in defects and create a smooth surface [5]. This increases light reflection improving hair luster and shine in graying hair. In addition, the polymer coating eliminates static electricity due to its cationic nature making the mature hair easier to style.

Some of the film-forming conditioners claim to thicken hair appearance. While consumers may think this means that more hair is present on the scalp, in actuality this claim is substantiated by measuring the diameter of each hair shaft after it has been coated by the polymer film. Indeed the hair shafts have been thickened, but obviously more hair is not present. Leave-on conditioner can help minimize heat damage discussed previously.

(c) Deep Conditioners

The final major category of conditioners is the deep conditioners. Deep conditioners are applied to hair for 20–30 min outside the bath or shower and are available

in two types: oil treatments and protein packs. Oil treatments are commonly used for kinky hair, such as African-American hair, that has been straightened. The process of hair straightening results in decreased hair water content, which reduces hair shaft elasticity and predisposes to hair breakage. Applying a heavy oil to the hair shaft is much like moisturizing the skin in that it attempts to both smooth the cuticle and prevent further water loss.

Protein packs represent a second type of deep conditioner. These conditioners are formulated as creams or lotions and remain on the hair for 10–30 min, encouraging penetration into the hair shaft. Protein packs may contain silicones and quaternary ammonium compounds, as well as hydrolyzed protein. Usually, collagen from animal sources is used, but any hydrolyzed egg, beer, avian, placental, or caviar proteins can be used [21]. The protein must be hydrolyzed to a particle size of molecular weight 1,000–10,000 to enter the hair shaft [6]. The source of the protein is not as important as the protein particle size.

As hair weathers, it looses its strength as the cuticular scales are removed and the underlying cortex exposed. This damage creates openings in the hair shaft providing sites for protein diffusion. The diffused protein can increase hair shaft fracture strength by 10%. The ability of protein-containing conditioners to strengthen the hair shaft depends on contact time. The longer the protein conditioner is left in contact with the hair shaft, the more the protein that will diffuse into the shaft. The protein diffusion is reversible, however. This means that any exogenous protein present in the hair shaft will be removed at the time of shampooing necessitating reapplication of the protein conditioner. The end result of using a protein deep conditioner is hair that is softer to the touch, more manageable, shinier, and less subject to static electricity.

17.3 Hair Photoprotection

Photoprotection as it pertains to hair is not a common topic addressed by the dermatologist. After all, hair is nonliving and as such requires no protection from UV radiation because it cannot undergo carcinogenesis. If the hair is photodamaged, it can be removed and replaced by new growth. Thus, at first glance, the whole issue of hair photoprotection might seem superfluous; however, photodamage is one of the most common causes of poor hair cosmesis in an aging population.

1. Hair and UV Radiation

Much of the understanding regarding the effect of UV radiation on hair has come from the textile industry. Natural white fibers, such as wool, cotton, silk, and rayon, turn a light brown/yellow color when exposed to sunlight, a process known as photoyellowing. This same process occurs in human hair when eumelanin and pheomelanin are oxidized to oxymelanin, a photodegradation by-product [8, 13]. Sunlight can also increase scission of the cystine disulfide bonds, which provide hair structural integrity [11]. Thus, sunlight damages both hair color and hair structure.

With advancing age, the natural hair shaft eumelanin and pheomelanin pigments are no longer produced. These pigments function as antioxidants to prevent disruption of the disulfide bonds preserving the strength of the hair shaft. This makes gray hair more subject to UV-induced damage than pigmented hair [9, 24].

2. Hair Sunscreens

Until recently, the main approach to hair photoprotection has been the use of traditional UVB sunscreen actives in formulations designed for hair use, such as instant conditioners, styling gels, and hair sprays. This topical approach is suboptimal because the sunscreen film is not even on every hair shaft and most sunscreens do not adhere well to the hair cuticle. Coating each and every hair shaft with sunscreen without making the hair appear limp or greasy is a challenge no hair care product has overcome. This dilemma has led researchers to question whether photoprotection could be provided through the internal structure of the hair shaft.

3. Enhancing Intrinsic Hair Photoprotection

If eumelanin and pheomelanin provide hair photoprotection, synthetic pigments deposited on the cuticle and within the cortex via hair dyes might also function as sunscreens. Two types of hair dyes can artificially increase hair shaft pigments: semipermanent and permanent hair dyes.

Semipermanent hair dyes are composed of a combination of dyes, such as nitrophenylenediamines, nitroaminophenols, and amionanthraquinones. These dyes are left on the hair 25 min and are used in combination to arrive at the final desired color, which lasts through 8-12 shampooings. Some initial damage occurs to the hair fibers upon dyeing; however, as the hair is exposed to longer periods of UV radiation, the initial damaging effect is outweighed by the antioxidant effect of the color deposited on and in the hair shaft. Thus, white hair exhibits more UV-induced mechanical strength loss than semipermanently dyed hair after 4 days of sunlight exposure. Darker hair dyes provide better photoprotection. The semipermanent dye color is a mixture of reds and blues to create brown. It is interesting to note that the red pigments produce better photoprotection than the blue pigments. This is probably due to the red dyes absorbing the more energetic part of the UV spectrum than the blue dyes.

This same photoprotective effect is also observed with permanent hair dyes. Permanent hair dyes penetrate more deeply into the hair shaft creating color as a result of an oxidation/reduction reaction. They too act as a photoprotectant; however, the permanent hair dyes are more damaging due to the hydrogen peroxide and ammonia used to allow the chemicals to penetrate the hair shaft. More alkaline dyes that allow enhanced penetration also provide better photoprotection. The permanent hair dyes can act as passive photofilters reducing the hair fiber protein damage by attenuating the incident light. This is accomplished by the dye molecule absorbing the light energy, which promotes it to a more excited state, followed by a return to ground state via radiative and nonradiative pathways. Thus, dyeing graving hair provides the best photoprotection currently available.

17.4 Summary

Aging hair requires special cosmetic consideration to account for the lack of pigment and decreased cosmesis. Proper grooming practices and hair care product selection can maximize hair appearance at all ages. The avoidance of improper chemical processing, such as hair straightening, permanent hair curling, and hair dyeing, can prevent unnecessary weakening of the hair shaft structure. Finally, hair photoprotection is necessary to maintain hair color and strength. This chapter has presented practical hair care ideas for aging hair.

References

- Allardice A, Gummo G (1993) Hair conditioning. Cosmet Toilet March 108:107–109
- Bouillon C (1988) Shampoos and hair conditioners. Clinics Dermatol 6:83–92
- Corbett JF (1976) The chemistry of hair-care products. J Soc Dyers Colour 92:285–303
- 4. Corbett JF (1979) Hair conditioning. Cutis 23:405-413
- 5. Finkelstein P (1970) Hair conditioners. Cutis 6:543-544
- Fox C (1988) An introduction to the formulation of shampoos. Cosmet Toilet 103:25–58
- Garcia ML, Epps JA, Yare RS, Hunter LD (1978) Normal cuticle-wear patterns in human hair. J Soc Cosmet Chem 29: 155–175
- Hoting E, Zimmerman M (1997) Sunlight-induced modifications in bleached, permed, or dyed human hair. J Soc Cosmet Chem 48:79–91
- Hoting E, Zimmerman M, Hilterhaus-Bong S (1995) Photochemical alterations in human hair: I. Artificial irradiation and investigation of hair proteins. J Soc Cosmet Chem 46:85–99
- Idson B, Lee W (1983) Update on hair conditioner ingredients. Cosmet Toliet 98:41–46
- Jachowicz J (1987) Hair damage and attempts at its repair. J Soc Cosmet Chem 38:263–286
- Markland WR (1988) Shampoos. In: deNavarre MG (ed) The chemistry and manufacture of cosmetics, vol IV, 2nd edn. Allured, Wheaton, IL, pp 1283–1312

- Pande CM, Albrecht L (2001) Hair photoprotection by dyes. J Soc Cosmet Chem 52:377–389
- Powers DH (1972) Shampoos. In: Balsam MS, Gershon SD, Reiger MM, Sagarin E, Strianse SJ (eds) Cosmetics science and technology, 2nd ed. Wiley-Interscience, New York, pp 73–116
- Price VH (1981) The role of hair care products. In: Orfanos CE, Montagna W, Stuttgen G (eds) Hair research. Springer, Berlin, pp 501–506
- Rieger M (1988) Surfactants in shampoos. Cosmet Toilet 103:59
- Robbins CR (1988) Interaction of shampoo and creme rinse ingredients with human hair. In: Chemical and physical behavior of human hair, 2nd edn. Springer, New York, pp 122–167
- Robinson VNE (1976) study of damaged hair. J Soc Cosmet Chem 27:155–161
- 19. Rook A (1976) The clinical importance of "weathering" in human hair. Br J Dermatol 95:111–112
- Shipp JJ (1992) Hair-care products. In: Williams DF, Schmitt WH (eds) Chemistry and technology of the cosmetics and toiletries industry. Blackie Academic & Professional, London, pp 32–54
- Spoor HJ, Lindo SD (1974) Hair processing and conditioning. Cutis 14:689–694
- Swift JA, Brown AC (1972) The critical determination of fine change in the surface architecture of human hair due to cosmetic treatment. J Soc Cosmet Chem 23:675–702
- Tokiwa F, Hayashi S, Okumura T (1975) Hair and surfactants. In: Kobori T, Montagna W (eds) Biology and disease of the hair. University Park Press, Baltimore, MA, pp 631–640
- 24. Tolgyesi E (1983) Weathering of hair. Cosmet Toilet 98: 29–33
- Zviak C, Bouillon C (1986) Hair treatment and hair care products. In: Zviak C (ed) The science of hair care. Marcel Dekker, New York, pp 134–137
- 26. Zviak C, Vanlerberghe G (1986) Scalp and hair hygiene. In Zviak C (ed) The science of hair care. Marcel Dekker, New York, pp 49–86

Possibilities and Limitations for Reversal of Age-Related Hair Loss

18

Nina Otberg*, Isabel Restrepo*, and Jerry Shapiro

Core Messages

- > Our modern society faces an increasing lifeexpectation, and along with this, an increased desire for a youthful appearance.
- > Hair plays a major role in our overall appearance, our self-conception and self-esteem. The experience of hair loss is distressing at any age and can reveal our aging process. Aging hair becomes more fragile, is thinner and sparser, and shows decreased growth rates.
- Age-related hair problems include senescent alopecia, androgenetic alopecia, graying, and weathering.
- Treatment option for androgenetic alopecia and senescent alopecia include, among others, topical minoxidil, oral finasteride, and hair restoration surgery.
- > Hair loss can also be related to medication, underlying diseases, or surgery.
- > Moreover, some inflammatory scalp diseases typically occur in older patients. This chapter discussed the management and treatment option of different forms of age-related hair loss.

*Did equal amounts of work.

N. Otberg (\boxtimes)

Department of Dermatology and Skin Science, University of British Columbia, 835 West 10th Avenue, V5Z 4E8 Vancouver, Canada

Skin and Lasercenter Potsdam, Hair clinic, Bertinistr. 4, 14469 Potsdam, Germany e-mail: ninaotberg@gmx.com

18.1 Introduction

Scalp hair plays a critical role in our physical appearance and self-conception. Full, thick, and shiny looking hair is desired at all ages as a sign of youth and health. Most women and men discover some degree of hair loss during the aging process. Age-related hair loss is often referred to as senescent alopecia. However, hair loss in the elderly patient can have multiple reasons, such as medications, surgeries, metabolic disorders, inflammatory processes, genetic predisposition, or a combination thereof. Moreover, aging hair can be a cosmetic challenge, as the hair shafts are thinner and more fragile, and the hair is often dry and brittle. This chapter briefly reviews the common reasons for hair loss in older patients and discusses the treatment options and limitations.

18.2 Senescent Alopecia

Senescent alopecia is described as a very slow, but steady, diffuse thinning of scalp hair starting at the age of 50 years and older [36, 42, 76]. Knowledge about senescent or senile involutional alopecia is meager. Senescent alopecia is believed to be noninflammatory and androgen independent [42]. A normal cycle of the scalp hair involves a long growing period (anagen) with an average length of 2–6 years, a short transitory period of approximately 2–3 weeks (catagen), and a resting period (telogen) of around 12 weeks [41]. Senescent alopecia is characterized by declining growth rates, a decrease in hair shaft diameter, and a prolonged kenogen phase. The latter describes the interval of the hair cycle in which the hair follicle

remains empty after the telogen hair has been shed and before the emergence of the new anagen hair [6, 17, 27,78]. These changes can also be observed in androgenetic alopecia, but seem to be much more discreet in senescent alopecia.

18.3 Androgenetic Alopecia

The development and occurrence of androgenetic alopecia depends on the genetic predisposition and an interaction of endocrine factors. Androgenetic alopecia or pattern hair loss can start at any age after puberty, and in rare cases, even before puberty [81]. Around 50% of men over 30 years of age are affected by male pattern hair loss, and around 25–38% of women suffer from female pattern hair loss [8].

The degree of male pattern hair loss is classified by the Norwood-Hamilton-scale, which ranges from types I-VIII. Type I represents the prepubertal scalp with terminal hair growth on the forehead and all over the scalp; types II and III show gradual, mostly frontal M-shaped recession of the hair line; types IV-VI show additional gradual thinning in the vertex area; and finally, types VII and VIII show a confluence of the balding areas and leave hair only around the back and the sides of the head. In 1975, Norwood included variations, the middle grades IIa, IVa, and Va, that show a more prominent gradual receding of the middle portion of the frontal hair line and type III vertex, which is characterized by a loss of hair mainly in the tonsure area and a frontotemporal recession that never exceeds that of type III [27, 50]. Female pattern hair loss is classically divided into three stages of severity by the Ludwig classification. It is characterized by a diffuse thinning in the frontoparietal area with a typical preservation of the frontal fringe [46, 53]. However, androgenetic alopecia in women commonly presents with a so-called "Christmas tree pattern," displaying a frontal accentuation of hair loss with or without thinning of the frontal fringe [53]. Moreover, hair loss in women can present in male patterns involving complete frontotemporal recession and vertex thinning [73].

Although patients with pattern hair loss may experience episodes of shedding and worsening, the thinning in androgenetic alopecia is usually a gradual process, which accelerates as the patient gets older. The final degree, age of onset, and expression pattern show great



Fig. 18.1 Seventy-two-year-old female patient with senescent alopecia and androgenetic alopecia presenting in a male pattern with bitemporal recession

interindividual differences. In the elderly patients, senescent alopecia and pattern hair loss are usually coexistent and the two conditions may be difficult to distinguish. Figure 18.1 shows a 72-year-old female patient with senescent alopecia and androgenetic alopecia presenting in a male pattern with bitemporal recession.

Androgenetic alopecia is characterized by a miniaturization of terminal hair follicles and their transformation to vellus-like follicles, and along with this, variable bulb depths and shaft diameters accompanied by a change in hair-cycle dynamics. With each hair cycle, the duration of the anagen phase decreases and the proportion of telogen hair increases. As the duration of the anagen phase is the main determinant of hair length, the maximum length of the new anagen hair is shorter than that of its predecessor [22]. With every hair cycle, the affected follicle produces a thinner, finer hair [70]. Moreover, the time between shedding of the hair and anagen regrowth becomes longer, leading to a reduction in the hair present on the scalp, similar to senescent alopecia [17]. Although androgenetic alopecia is not seen as an inflammatory type of hair loss, the earliest histological change is a nonspecific focal perivascular basophilic degeneration in the lower third of the connective tissue sheath, followed

by a mild to moderate perifollicular lymphocytic infiltrate at the level of the sebaceous duct. Multinucleated giant cells may also occur with further progress of the condition [76].

The development of androgenetic alopecia depends, inter alia, on the hair follicle's susceptibility to androgens and the availability of potent androgens, such as dihydrotestosterone (DHT) in the skin. The risk of androgenetic alopecia significantly increases with a positive family history, indicating a strong genetic involvement [15]. The exact mode of inheritance for male and female pattern hair loss is not yet fully understood. Different gene loci have been suggested to be involved in the hereditary transmission of androgenetic alopecia, such as the androgen receptor gene on the X-chromosome [33, 64], the gene locus for insulin-like growth factor-1 on chromosome 12 [48], the cytochrome450c17*alpha* gene on chromosome 10 [13], and the 5 α -reductase enzyme genes (SRD5A1 on chromosome 5 and SRD5A2 on chromosome 2) [21, 38]. Recently, a gene locus on chromosome 20p11.22 has been identified to be highly associated with male pattern hair loss [65]. It has been suggested that this gene locus may play a role in an androgen-independent pathway [34].

18.4 Medical Treatment Options for Senescent Alopecia and Androgenetic Alopecia of the Older Patient

18.4.1 Minoxidil

Minoxidil is a piperidinopyrimidine derivative and arteriolar vasodilator, which is known to interact with potassium channels [47]. Laser Doppler velocimetry studies showed an increase in cutaneous blood flow after applying 1, 3, and 5% minoxidil solution to the scalp in 16 balding men, compared with a control group. Five percent minoxidil showed the highest increase in blood flow [89]. Moreover, minoxidil has been shown to upregulate the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor mRNA in human hair dermal papilla cells [44] and increase the proliferation of dermal papilla cells of the human hair follicle, prolonging anagen and preventing cell death with antiapoptotic effects [83]. Another study in balding stump-tailed

macaques showed that treatment with topical minoxidil resulted in an increase in anagen hair follicles, reduction in telogen follicles, and an increase in hair follicle size [85]. Histological studies demonstrated an increased in the shaft diameter from 0.029 to 0.043 mm after 12 weeks of treatment [32].

Additionally, minoxidil seems to have an immunoregulatory effect. In vitro studies showed a suppressive effect on human T-lymphocytes [25], supported by histological findings of a reduced perifollicular infiltrate [88] and mild to moderate efficacy in the treatment of alopecia areata [37]. Minoxidil is probably catalyzed in the lower outer root sheath by minoxidil sulphotransferase to minoxidil sulfate, the active metabolite, which is believed to stimulate hair follicles [12, 19].

Minoxidil 5% is approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for the treatment of androgenetic alopecia in men, and 2% is approved for the treatment of female pattern hair loss. Topical application of 1 mL or 25 drops of 5% minoxidil scalp lotion twice daily or half a cap of 5% minoxidil foam to the dry frontoparietal and vertex scalp is recommended; the lotion should stay on the scalp for at least 4 h, and studies have shown 75% of absorption during this time period [51].

In a clinical trial in 636 men and 630 women, a therapeutic benefit of topical 2 and 5% minoxidil solution was compared with age, duration of balding, and size of the balding vertex area in men, as well as age and duration of hair loss in women [69]. In general, younger subjects showed a better response than older subjects. Men with a duration of hair loss for <5 years showed a greater effect than those with a balding duration of >21 years. In women, no correlation between the duration of balding and response to minoxidil could be shown. Men with a balding vertex area of <5 cm in diameter showed a greater treatment effect than subjects with more pronounced vertex balding (>15 cm). Duration of hair loss of <1 year when compared with >10 years at the onset of treatment resulted in a considerably more effective treatment with respect to stabilization of alopecia and new hair growth.

The most common side effect is symmetrical facial hypertrichosis, reported more in women than in men [61], allergic contact dermatitis, worsening of sebor-rheic dermatitis caused by propylene glycol [24], and tachycardia secondary to decreased blood pressure. Patients with heart problems should be cautious, and in case of doubt, should use the medication only with approval from a cardiologist [74].

The mechanism of action of minoxidil is androgenindependent, and therefore, may work for both senescent alopecia and androgenetic alopecia. However, its efficacy is limited in long-standing alopecia, which is more likely seen in the elderly patients. The risk of side effects of topical minoxidil can be regarded as fairly low. Even though older patients may have an increased risk of tachycardia or arrhythmia, minoxidil can be recommended for patients with senescent and/or androgenetic alopecia. Treatment should be tried for at least 6 months to 1 year. Measurements of hair density and hair shaft diameters before and after 1 year of treatment help to determine the efficacy and can help both the physician and the patient to decide whether the treatment should be continued indefinitely. Figure 18.2a shows a 68-year-old female patient before and after 6 months of treatment with topical minoxidil (5% solution of 1 mL twice daily).

18.4.2 Finasteride

Finasteride binds irreversibly to the 5 α -reductase isoenzyme 2 and inhibits the conversion of testosterone to dihydrotestosterone, resulting in a decrease in serum and scalp DHT levels, while increasing the scalp levels of the testosterone [65]. Finasteride has been used for the treatment of male pattern hair loss since 1997.

Finasteride can stabilize hair loss in 80% of patients with vertex hair loss and 70% of patients with frontal hair loss. The chance of mild to moderate regrowth is 61% on the vertex and 37% on the frontal scalp [9, 91]. After 24 months of continuous use, 66% of the patients experienced a certain amount (approximately 10–25% of the hair that the patient lost previously) of hair regrowth in the vertex area [57, 91]. The treatment should be started as soon as the patient notices hair thinning, as hair regrowth is limited. However, finasteride has shown an improvement in older men with longer standing bald areas. A small 24 months double-blinded placebo-controlled study on 28 men aged 53-76 years taking finasteride 5 mg/day for benign prostatic hyperplasia showed statistically significant improved hair counts in a circular balding 1 in. target area, when compared with a placebo group [11]. About 39% of men aged 41-60 years on finasteride of 1 mg daily vs. 3% on placebo showed a significant improvement in hair density after 2 years [93].

Fig. 18.2 Sixty-eight-year-old female patient (a) before and (b) after 6 months of treatment with topical minoxidil (5% solution 1 mL twice daily)



Therefore, older patients with androgenetic alopecia without benign prostatic hyperplasia should take 1 mg finasteride daily.

The efficacy of finasteride in women with androgenetic alopecia is controversial. In a double-blind, placebo-controlled multicenter trial, oral finasteride of 1 mg/day for 1 year did not promote hair growth or slow down the progression of hair loss, and did not improve follicular counts in horizontal sections of scalp biopsies in postmenopausal women with female pattern hair loss [63, 93]. Iorizzo et al. showed an improvement in hair density in premenopausal women 6 months after treatment with oral finasteride of 2.5 mg in combination with an oral contraceptive containing drospirenone and ethinyl estradiol [39]. Trueeb et al. reported successful treatment of patterned hair loss with 2.5 or 5 mg/day of oral finasteride in five postmenopausal women without clinical or laboratory signs of hyperandrogenemia. Improvement in hair growth was observed as early as 6 months of therapy [82].

Oral finasteride at a dose of 1 mg/daily is FDA approved for men with androgenetic alopecia, and has been shown to be effective in prevention and treatment of hair loss [67].

Finasteride is found to be well tolerated with side effects occurring in fewer than 2% of patients [40, 45]. The side effects included decreased libido in 1.8% of the recipients vs. 1.3% in the placebo group, erectile dysfunction in 1.3% of the recipients vs. 0.7% in the placebo group, and decreased ejaculate volume in 0.8% of the recipients vs. 0.4% in the placebo group [48, 62]. Effects on spermatogenesis remain controversial. A randomized, double-blind placebo-controlled study in 181 men with androgenetic alopecia taking finasteride of 1 mg or placebo for 48 weeks, found no important effects on sperm concentration, total sperm per ejaculate, sperm motility, or sperm morphology [58]. Another study found a significant drop in sperm count by 34% after 26 weeks of finasteride of 5 mg/ day, but the changes became smaller with time and were insignificant by week 52. No effects on sperm morphology were found [2].

Levels of prostate-specific antigen (PSA) can be decreased by around 50% with finasteride therapy [18]. Patients of 40–49 years of age had a median decrease in serum PSA of 40% and patients of 50–60 years of age had a median decrease of 50%. Therefore, a baseline PSA should be taken in men over 40 years, and the family doctor should be advised to double the PSA value while the patients are taking finasteride [9].

Results from a large prostate cancer prevention trial including 18,882 male patients of 55 years of age or older with benign prostate hyperplasia showed a 24.8% relative reduction in the prevalence of prostate cancer after 7 years of continuous use of oral finasteride of 5 mg daily, when compared with a placebo group [79].

Unusual side effects like gynecomastia, mastalgia, exfoliative dermatitis, perioral numbness, swollen lymph nodes, and depression have been reported and resolved with the drug cessation. Finasteride is metabolized in the liver. No interactions with other medications have been recognized.

Finasteride is not approved for women. Few data are available on the safety of oral finasteride in women. While no significant side effects have been reported so far, short- and long-term side effects may still be encountered and hence are unknown. Women of childbearing age should be advised about contraception. Oral finasteride should not be used in women with a positive personal history of breast or ovarian cancer, and should be used cautiously in women with a positive family history of breast or ovarian cancer.

Finasteride is a specific treatment for androgenetic alopecia. Older patients with pattern hair loss may experience a mild to moderate improvement in hair density and an arrest of further loss. Finasteride most likely has no effect on senescent alopecia, as the underlying pathogenesis seems to be androgen independent.

18.4.3 Dutasteride

Dutasteride is an inhibitor of 5- α reductase isoenzymes type 1 and 2; it is three times as potent as finasteride in inhibiting 5- α reductase isoenzyme type 2 and more than 100 times as potent in inhibiting the type 1 isoenzyme [16]. Dutasteride can decrease serum dehydrotestosterone by around 90% and increase the levels of testosterone in serum and scalp [68].

Dutasteride has been approved by the FDA for the treatment of benign prostate hypertrophy at a dose of 0.5 mg daily.

A case report of a 46-year-old woman who had limited improvement from finasteride showed signs of hair regrowth and thickening 6 months after the treatment with dutasteride of 0.5 mg daily and oral contraceptive pills; after 9 months of treatment, the clinical diagnosis of androgenetic alopecia could no longer be made [56]. Phase II trials in 416 men showed that dutasteride of 2.5 mg exhibited better results in hair density at weeks 12 and 24, when compared with finasteride of 5 mg [55].

The more important side effects are feminizing effects on male fetuses in pregnant woman, decreased libido, impotence, decreased sperm count, semen volume, and reduction in semen motility, but no significant changes in sperm morphology. Men under treatment with dutasteride should not donate blood until they have been off the medication for at least 6 months; this prevents administration of the medicine to a pregnant female transfusion recipient.

Long-term safety of dutasteride in young men and women in general is not entirely known. Owing to the long half-life of approximately 5 weeks, serum concentrations remain detectable for up to 4–6 months after discontinuation of treatment with dutasteride, and possible side effects may also remain for several months. Dutasteride should be reserved for exceptional and therapy-resistant cases. More studies are needed to decide if dutasteride is safe and efficacious for the treatment of androgenetic alopecia in older men and women.

18.4.4 Low-Level Light Therapy

Laser sources have become very popular in medical and nonmedical settings. They guarantee hair growth and are available without prescription. While the mechanism of action is unknown, one theory suggests an increased blood flow at the dermal papilla [10]. Another possible mechanism involves the paradoxical growth of hair that occurs in patients undergoing laser hair removal [1]. One laser device, the HairMax Laser Comb[®] (Lexington international, LLC, Boca Raton, FL), is approved by the FDA as a medical device. Treatment protocols include 15-30 min treatments on alternating days for 2-4 weeks, tapering to 1-2 treatments per week for 6-12 months, followed by biweekly or monthly maintenance treatments. Some authors report a change in the texture and quality of hair in patients using laser comb devices even if there is no detectable regrowth [5]. Low-level laser sources appear to be safe in the treatment of hair loss. There have been no blinded studies published in the peerreviewed literature on hair regrowth, density, and thickness. More studies are needed to determine if low-level laser light is reasonably effective and safe in the treatment of hair loss in men and women of any age.

18.4.5 Hair Restoration Surgery

Hair transplantation is an excellent treatment option for patients with androgenetic alopecia, especially if an improvement in hair density in certain areas is desired. Optimal candidates for hair transplantation are those with a high hair density in the occipital donor area, those with a moderate extent of alopecia, and those without contraindications for surgery [84]. Before the patient and physician come to the decision to perform hair restoration surgery, other causes of temporary or permanent alopecia should be eliminated. Hair line design, evaluation of the donor and recipient areas, as well as the discussion of graft numbers are the basic parts of the hair transplant consultation. Senescent alopecia can lead to a limited donor hair supply in the elderly patient. However, senescent alopecia is not a contraindication for hair restoration surgery, as long as the patient has a realistic expectation regarding the treatment results. Hair restoration surgery is ideally combined with medical treatment to prevent further loss and to improve hair growth, density, and texture.

There are two donor hair harvesting techniques that can be performed under local anesthesia. In one technique, a strip of scalp skin is taken from the occipital area, which is then divided into mini- or micro-grafts, each containing 1-4 hairs. The grafts are than planted into tiny slits in the desired recipient area. The other harvesting technique is follicular unit extraction: multiple follicles are harvested with small 1 mm punches and finally planted in the target area. The last-mentioned technique avoids a long linear scar in the occipital area. However, this technique is more labor-intensive and therefore usually more expensive. A natural-looking result can be achieved with both the procedures; one or two sessions can usually provide a good coverage of a balding recipient area. The final results are usually seen in 6–8 months after the surgery. Figure 18.3a, b shows a 66-year-old female patient before and 7 months after one session of hair restoration surgery. The patient received a total number of 1,145 micrografts containing 1-3 hairs per graft.



Fig. 18.3 Sixty-six-year-old female patient before (a) and 7 months after one session of hair restoration surgery (b)

Complications include infection, facial edema, permanent scalp dysthesias, keloid formation, neuroma, A-V fistula formation in <1% of patients, and temporary hair loss in the donor or recipient area.

18.4.6 Wigs and Hairpieces

Natural-looking wigs or hair pieces can have a significant, positive impact on a person's appearance. Especially, if medical therapy fails or is contraindicated and if the patient is not a candidate for hair restoration surgery, a wig or a hair piece should be considered. Patients can choose from a great variety of styles and different types of mountings. In general, well-made hair pieces with real human hair look more natural than full wigs; custom-made, ideally from human hair, wigs look much better than synthetic wigs. The quality of real human hair shows great variation: Asian hair (usually from China or India) can be used processed or unprocessed and is usually less expensive, but also less natural-looking than European hair in a Caucasian patient. Frequently, a combination of synthetic hair and natural hair is used in wigs. Custom-made wigs with human hair are far more expensive and take more effort in maintenance when compared with synthetic wigs. The

acceptance of a hair piece or a wig is different in men and women, as well as in different ethnic groups. Women usually can accept the idea of wearing a wig or hair piece better than men. African-American women are in general less hesitant to wear wigs, when compared with Caucasian women. It may appear unusual for a man in his 60s or 70s with longstanding androgenetic alopecia to suddenly change his appearance with a hair piece. Men usually make the decision to wearing a toupee earlier in life. However, wigs and hair pieces can provide excellent scalp coverage in both men and women with androgenetic alopecia, senescent alopecia, or other hairloss conditions at any age.

18.4.7 Cosmetic Agents

Aging hair creates a cosmetic challenge in many different ways. Certainly, one major concern of aging hair is graying; moreover, aging hair becomes thinner, more fragile, dry, and brittle. Unpigmented hair is more susceptible to UV-induced damage than pigmented hair, indicating that the color granules are providing some protection from oxidative damage [80]. Thus, white hair and advanced gray hair are more susceptible to the damaging effects of UV radiation than pigmented hair. Even though hair dyes are, in general, in some way damaging to the hair shaft, the photoprotective effects of replacing hair shaft pigments may offset some of this damage. Theoretically, the darker the hair dye color, the more photoprotection should be achieved. Different types of hair dyes are available. Semipermanent hair colors are a mixture of dyes designed to create the desired final color for the duration of 1-4 weeks. Permanent hair dyes penetrate more deeply into the hair shaft; the color is created by an oxidation/reduction reaction. Permanent hair dyes remain in the hair shaft and are potentially more damaging as a result of the hydrogen peroxide and ammonia used to allow the chemicals to penetrate the hair shaft [20]. Dyed hair can change a person's appearance drastically and provide a more youthful look. Hair dyes are more commonly used by women. In men, gray temples are cosmetically more accepted; moreover, it may be difficult to create a natural-looking transition from dyed scalp hair to gray beard hair or side burns. Current research activities focus on selective topical liposome targeting melanin, genes, and proteins to hair follicles for therapeutic and cosmetic modification of hair [35].

Photoprotection and protection against heat damage can be provided by different styling products, such as blow drying conditioners, styling gels, serums, and hair sprays.

Elderly patients frequently tend to wash their hair less frequently. This can lead to scalp problems, such as seborrheic dermatitis, and especially, if the hair tends to be greasy, with a flat and less full appearance. Frequent shampooing is recommended; this will leave the hair fluffy and give the illusion of thicker hair. The use of conditioners with every shampoo is recommended, as the conditioner leaves a thin coating on the hair shaft, providing a shiny, healthy look; also, the use of conditioner makes the hair more manageable and less susceptible to further damage. A deep protein conditioner can be used once weekly, especially if the hair is dry and longer than 10 cm.

Apart from different cosmetic product, the hair style itself can considerably change a person's look. A straight part should be avoided, as it makes thin hair look sparser. Layered haircuts can give the illusion of fuller hair and allow the patient a longer hair style [83]. Permanent waves, preferably with big rollers, can make the hair feel thicker and impart more body.

18.5 Other Noninflammatory Causes and Treatment Options for Hair Loss in the Aging Patient

18.5.1 Telogen Effluvium

Telogen effluvium is a common cause of hair loss in older patients. Women are far more often affected than men. Women often times present with the "bag sign" by bringing in bags of hair that they have collected every day or over a couple of days. Telogen effluvium can be acute with a sudden onset or chronic, with recurring episodes of shedding over many years. The most common causes of acute telogen effluvium in older patients are medications, surgery, thyroid disease or other metabolic disorders, high fever, and major emotional stress. Telogen effluvium in premenopausal women is frequently seen in iron deficiency, after childbirth, and after diets with rapid weight loss. Chronic telogen effluvium may be caused by multiple triggers; however, in many patients with prolonged hair loss, the triggers are difficult to identify [73, 90]. In telogen effluvium, anagen hairs are prematurely shifted into telogen hairs and the normal anagen/telogen ratio of 90:10 can switch to 70:30. Patients with telogen effluvium can shed more than 300 hairs per day. The shedding usually starts around 3 months after the initiating event or trigger [29, 73, 96]. Shedding can usually be noted on the entire scalp; hair thinning may be diffused or more pronounced in the temporal area. The hair pull test is usually positive on the entire scalp or sometimes only in the occipital area. A scalp biopsy can help to confirm the diagnosis and to identify other concomitant hair disorders, such as androgenetic alopecia and/or senescent alopecia.

Treatment of telogen effluvium can be difficult, as the removal of the cause is the major treatment goal. It is important to take a thorough medical history, which should include every medication taken. If the shedding was first noticed 2–3 months after starting a new drug, it should be discussed with the patient and the family physician whether the medication should be discontinued or changed to an alternative product. Low-iron levels are usually not a major concern in postmenopausal women, but ferritin and iron levels can be low in elderly patients with hematological diseases, poor diet, or cachexia. Borderline hypothyroidism can be difficult to identify. Patients who complain about hair loss, depression, lack of energy, mental fatigue, cold intolerance, weight gain, and/or constipation are suspects for the diagnosis of hypothyroidism. TSH levels may fluctuate but are usually elevated, with normal or reduced thyroid hormone levels. If a thyroid dysfunction is suspected, the patient should be closely followed by an endocrinologist.

Topical minoxidil solution, 2 or 5% in women, 5% in men, 1 mL twice daily, can be helpful in the treatment of telogen effluvium, especially in patients with prolonged hair loss with unknown triggers or in patients with drug-related hair loss who are unable to discontinue the drug.

18.5.2 Anagen Effluvium

Dystrophic anagen effluvium usually occurs in patients after chemotherapy, radiation, or in rare cases, after exposure to toxins or owing to alopecia areata. Anagen effluvium is a result of a disturbance of hair follicle matrix cells. The anagen phase is interrupted and the hair falls out 7–14 days after the initiating event without entering catagen or telogen. Once the initiating trigger is removed, the hair usually regrows after around 120 days. The use of antioxidants to prevent anagen effluvium has been discussed, but the evidence for its efficacy is lacking. Cases of incomplete recovery following multiagent chemotherapy have been reported [75]. Patients should be advised about scalp prostheses and other forms of head dresses.

18.6 Inflammatory Cause and Treatment Option of Hair Loss in the Aging Patient

18.6.1 Alopecia Areata

Alopecia areata is an inflammatory, nonscarring hair-loss condition with a lifetime risk of 1.7%. It is considered to be an autoimmune disease and its pathogenesis has mainly been explained as an inappropriate immune response to hair follicle-associated antigens. Both the genders are equally affected [71]. Alopecia areata usually presents with round, well-



Fig. 18.4 Female patient presenting with her first episode of alopecia areata at the age of 62

demarcated patches of hair loss and is reversible in most cases. The condition can start at any age; however, patches usually occur at a younger age for the first time. Figure 18.4 shows a female patient presenting with her first episode of alopecia areata at the age of 62. The course of this condition is unpredictable. Once the patient has developed one episode of hair loss, the patient is likely to develop another episode of alopecia areata at some point in his or her life. Patients with alopecia areata have a 5% risk of losing their entire scalp hair (alopecia areata totalis) and a 1% risk for a total loss of body and scalp hair (alopecia areata universalis) [73]. Alopecia areata can present in a diffuse generalized pattern, which can subsequently lead to alopecia areata totalis or may just present with moderate diffuse thinning (alopecia areata incognita), which can easily be mistaken for androgenetic alopecia, senescent alopecia, or telogen effluvium. Acute alopecia areata usually presents as a dystrophic anagen effluvium. The hallmark of acute alopecia areata is exclamation point hairs, which occur as a result of the disturbance of hair-shaft formation. The hair shaft breaks off at the skin surface (black dots) and is pushed out of the follicle; the tip is usually dark and wider when compared with the thin, light proximal part (exclamation point hair). Patches of alopecia are usually symptomless, but can show a mild, peach-colored erythema, and may be accompanied by mild to moderate itch. The hair pull test, in an active disease stage, is usually extremely positive.

Histopathological features of alopecia areata show a typical peribulbar lymphocytic infiltrate, generalized miniaturization, and a marked increase in catagen and telogen hair follicles [92]. Alopecia areata shows a high rate of spontaneous regrowth. It is believed that 80% of patients regrow their hair within 1 year without any treatment. Standard treatment for patchy alopecia includes intralesional and topical corticosteroids. For more advanced stages and therapy resistant cases, topical corticosteroids under occlusion, topical immunotherapy with diphenylcyclopropenone or anthralin are the treatment options of first choice. Other therapeutic options include psoralen UVA therapy, systemic corticosteroids, other oral immunosuppressants, or 308-nm excimer laser. Minoxidil 5% solution can be used as a concomitant treatment, but has not shown to be effective as a monotherapy in alopecia totalis or universalis.

18.6.2 Primary Cicatricial Alopecias

Inflammatory cicatricial alopecias are a diverse group of rare scalp disorders that can be divided into three main groups based on the nature of the inflammatory infiltrate: (1) lymphocytic, (2) neutrophilic, and (3) mixed primary cicatricial alopecia [52, 54, 58,95]. The hair follicle is the prime target of the inflammatory process; the mid-portion of the hair follicle with the sebaceous glands and the stem cells (bulge area) are especially affected. Finally, the hair follicle loses its ability to regenerate and is replaced by scar tissue. Lymphocytic primary cicatricial alopecias include chronic cutaneous lupus erythematosus, lichen planopilaris (LPP) with its subgroups, classic pseudopelade of Brocq (PPB), central centrifugal cicatricial alopecia (CCCA), alopecia mucinosa, and keratosis follicularis spinulosa decalvans. Neutrophilic primary cicatricial alopecia comprises folliculitis decalvans and dissecting folliculitis (perifolliculitis abscedens et suffodiens). Folliculitis (acne) keloidalis, folliculitis (acne) necrotica, and erosive pustular dermatosis are classified as mixed cicatricial alopecia.

The most common primary cicatricial alopecias in older patients are LPP and PPB with a typical age of onset around 50 years [14]. Alopecia mucinosa can express a follicular form of mycosis fungoides or can occur without any underlying malignant pathology. The age of onset is usually 50 years or older. Alopecia mucinosa is an extremely rare condition that presents with indurated, well-margined erythematosus patches of scarring or nonscarring alopecia that can be accompanied by diffuse hair loss and alopecia of the eyebrows [26, 86]. Therefore, this condition can be mistaken for alopecia areata or other cicatricial hair loss conditions. A complete work-up to rule out an underlying malignancy such as mycosis fungoides and Sézary syndrome is necessary. No effective standard therapy is available. Oral corticosteroids [60], minocycline [3], and isotretoin [4] have been shown to be effective. Topical and intralesional corticosteroids [23], dapsone [30], indomethacin [43], and light therapy (von [87]) have also been used with variable outcome [58].

Discoid lupus erythematosus, folliculitis decalvans, dissecting folliculitis, acne keloidalis, and erosive pustular dermatosis can theoretically start at any age, but typically occur in young or middle-aged adults. Keratosis follicularis spinulosa decalvans is an inherited X-linked keratinizing disorder that usually develops during adolescence.

18.6.2.1 Lichen Planopilaris

LPP presents in three different forms: (1) classic LPP, (2) frontal fibrosing alopecia (FFA), and (3) Graham-Little syndrome. Classic LPP more commonly presents in middle-aged to elderly women than in men, while FFA and Graham-Little syndrome almost exclusively occurs in postmenopausal female patients. LPP lesions are characterized by atrophic patches with follicular hyperkeratosis and perifollicular erythema. In classic LPP, the lesions are mostly located in the crown area and may present as one expanding patch or in a more reticulated pattern [71]. FFA is characterized by a band-like frontal, in some cases, circumferential recession of the hair line caused by scarring alopecia [77]. Figure 18.5 shows a 51-year-old female patient with FFA, presenting with a band-like cicatricial alopecia of the frontal hair line and nonscarring alopecia of the eyebrows. Graham-Little syndrome presents with lesions of classic LPP, nonscarring alopecia of axillary and pubic hair and eyebrows, as well as keratosis pilaris on the trunk and extremities [7].



Fig. 18.5 Patient with frontal fibrosing alopecia (FFA), presenting with a band-like cicatricial alopecia of the frontal hair line and nonscarring alopecia of the eyebrows

18.6.2.2 Pseudopelade of Brocq and Central Centrifugal Cicatricial Alopecia

Classic PPB mainly affects women between 30 and 50 years. It typically presents with skin-colored atrophic, alopecic patches with irregular margins; the patches are often interconnected and form a more reticulated pattern. Unlike DLE and LPP, follicular hyperkeratosis and perifollicular or diffuse erythema is mostly absent; however, clinical overlap is frequently seen [31] (Fig. 18.6). CCCA is very similar to PPB. It primarily



Fig. 18.6 Seventy-three-year-old female patient with pseudopelade of Brocq (PPB)

affects middle-aged black women and starts with one patch in the crown area that slowly expands centrifugally. It remains unclear if chemical processing, heat, traction, or other traumas contribute to the development of this condition [52, 77].

18.6.2.3 Treatment Options

Cicatricial alopecias are highly distressing for the patient and in general difficult to treat. The patient should understand that the treatment goal is the arrest of the condition and that regrowth cannot be expected. Evidence-based treatment options for any kind of primary cicatricial alopecia are lacking. Literature on effective treatments is meager, especially for the treatment of older patients. Therapeutic options for cicatricial alopecias include topical and intralesional corticosteroids; for more severe or rapidly progressing cases, oral hyrdoxychloroquine, antibiotics, retinoids, corticosteroids, or other immunosuppressants are available as therapies.

References

- Alajlan A, Shapiro J, Rivers JK et al (2005) Paradoxical hypertrichosis after laser epilation. J Am Acad Dermatol 53:85–88
- Amory JK, Wang C, Swerdloff RS et al (2007) the effect of 5alpha reductase inhibition with dutasteride and finasteride on semen parameters and serum hormones in healthy men. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92:1659–1665
- Anderson BE, Mackley CL, Helm KF (2003) Alopecia mucinosa: report of a case and review. J Cutan Med Surg 7: 124–128
- 4. Arca E, Kose O, Tastan HB et al (2004) Follicular mucinosis responding to isotretinoin treatment. J Dermatol Treat 15: 391–395
- Avram MR, Leonard RT, Epstein ES et al (2007) The current role of laser light sources in the treatment of male and female pattern hair loss. J Cosmet Laser Ther 9:27–28
- Barman JM, Astore I, Pecoraro V (1965) The normal trichogram of the adult. J Invest Dermatol 44:233–236
- Bianchi L, Paro Vidolin A, Piemonte P, Carboni I, Chimenti S (2001) Graham Little-Piccardi-Lassueur syndrome: effective treatment with cyclosporin A. Clin Exp Dermatol 26: 518–520
- Birch MP, Messenger JF, Messenger AG (2001) Hair density, hair diameter and the prevalence of female pattern hair loss. Br J Dermatol 144:297–304
- Bolduc C, Shapiro J (2000) Management of androgenetic alopecia. Am J Clin Dermatol 1:151–158
- Bouzari N, Firooz AR (2006) Laser may induce terminal terminal hair growth. Dermatol Surg 32:460

- Brenner S, Matz H (1999) Improvement in androgenetic alopecia in 53–76 year old men using oral finasteride. Int J Dermatol 38:928–930
- Buhl AE, Waldon DJ, Baker CA et al (1990) Minoxidil sulfate is the active metabolite that stimulates hair follicles. J Invest Dermatol 95:553–557
- Carey AH, Waterworth D, Patel K et al (1994) Polycystic ovaries and premature male pattern baldness are associated with one allele of the steroid metabolism gene CYP17. Hum Mol Genet 3:1873–1876
- Chieregato C, Zini A, Barba A et al (2003) Lichen planopilaris: report of 30 cases and review of the literature. Int J Dermatol 74:784–786
- Chumlea WC, Rhodes T, Girman CJ et al (2004) Family history and risk of hair loss. Dermatology 209:33–39
- 16. Clark RV, Hermann DJ, Cunningham GR et al (2004) Marked suppression of dihydrotestosterone in men with benign prostatic hyperplasia by dutasteride, a dual 5-alphareductase inhibitor. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 89:2179–2184
- Courtois M, Loussouarn G, Hourseau C et al (1995) Ageing and hair cycles. Br J Dermatol 132:86–93
- D'Amico AV, Roehrborn CG (2007) Effect 1 mg/day finasteride on concentrations of serum prostate-specific antigen in men with androgenetic alopecia: a randomized controlled trial. Lancet Oncol 8:21–25
- Dooley TP, Walker CJ, Hirshey SJ et al (1991) Localization of minoxidil sulfotransferase in rat liver and the outer root sheat of anagen pelage and vibrissa follicles. J Invest Dermatol 96:65–70
- Draelos ZD (2006) Sunscreens and hair photoprotection. Dermatol Clin 24:81–84
- Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (1998) Genetic analysis of male pattern baldness and the 5alpha-reductase genes. J Invest Dermatol 110:849–853
- Ellis JA, Sinclair R, Harrap SB (2004) Androgenetic alopecia: pathogenesis and potential for therapy. Expert Rev Mol Med 4:1–11
- Emmerson RW (1969) Follicular mucinosis. A study of 47 patients. Br J Dermatol 81:395
- Friedman ES, Friedman PM, Cohen DE et al (2002) Allergic contact dermatitis to topical minoxidil solution: etiology and treatment. J Am Acad Dermatol 46:309–312
- Galbrait GM, Thiers BH (1985) In vitro suppression of human lymphocyte by minoxidil. Int J Dermatol 24: 249–251
- Gibson LE, Muller SA, Peters MS (1988) Follicular mucinosis of childhood and adolescence. Pediatr Dermatol 5: 231–235
- Hamilton JB (1951) Patterned loss of hair in man; types and incidence. Ann NY Acad Sci 53:708–728
- Han JH, Kwon OS, Chung JH et al (2004) Effect of minoxidil on proliferation and apoptosis in dermal papilla cells of human hair follicle. J Dermatol Sci 34:91–98
- Harrison S, Sinclair R (2002) Telogen effluvium. Clin Exp Dermatol 27:389–385
- Harthi FA, Kudwah A, Ajlan A et al (2003) Urticaria-like follicular mucinosis responding to dapsone. Acta Derm Venereol 83:389–390
- Headington JT (1996) Cicatricial alopecia. Dermatol Clin 14:773–782
- Headington JT, Novak E (1984) Clinical and histologic studies of male pattern hair baldness treated with topical minoxidil. Curr Ther Res 36:1098–1106

- 33. Hibberts NA, Howell AE, Randall VA (1998) Balding hair follicle dermal papilla cells contain higher levels of androgen receptors than those from non-balding scalp. J Endocrinol 156:59–65
- Hillmer AM, Brockschmidt FF, Hanneken S et al (2008) Susceptibility variants for male-pattern baldness on chromosome 20p11. Nat Genet 40:1279–1281
- 35. Hoffman RM (1998) Topical liposome targeting of dyes, melanins, genes and proteins electively to hair follicle. J Drug Target 5:67–74
- Hordinsky M, Sawaya M, Roberts JL (2002) Hair loss and hirsutism in the elderly. Clin Geriatr Med 18:121–133
- Hordinsky MK, Wietgrefe MM, Sevenich E et al (1985) Immune function in alopecia areata patients applying 3% topical minoxidil. Clin Res 33:646A
- Imperato-McGinley J (2002) 5alpha-reductase-2 deficiency and complete androgen insensitivity: lessons from nature. Adv Exp Med Biol 511:121–131
- Iorizzo M, Vincenzi C, Voudouris S et al (2006) Finasteride treatment of female pattern hair loss. Arch Dermatol 142: 298–302
- 40. Kaufman KD, Olsen EA, Whiting D et al (1998) Finasteride in the treatment of men with androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 39:578–589
- 41. Kligman AM (1959) The human hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol 33:307–316
- 42. Kligman AM (1988) The comparative histopathology of male-pattern baldness and senescent baldness. Clin Dermatol 6:108–118
- Kodama H, Umemura S, Nohara N (1988) Follicular mucinosis: response to indomethacin. J Dermatol 15:72–75
- 44. Lachgar S, Charveron M, Gall Y et al (1998) Minoxidil upregulates the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor in human hair dermal papilla cells. Br J Dermatol 138: 407–411
- 45. Leyden J, Dunlap F, Miller B et al (1999) Finasteride in the treatment of men with frontal male pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 40:930–937
- 46. Ludwig E (1977) Classification of the types of androgenetic alopecia (common baldness) occurring in the female sex. Br J Dermatol 97:247
- Meisheri KD, Cipkus LA, Taylor CJ (1988) Mechanism of action of minoxidil sulfate-induced vasodilation: a role for increased K+ permeability. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 245: 751–760
- 48. Morton CC, Byers MG, Nakai H, Bell GI, Shows TB. Human genes for insulin-like growth factors I and II and epidermal growth factor are located on 12q22 – q24.1, 11p15 and 4q25 – q27, respectively. Cytogenet Cell Genet 1986: 41(4):245–249
- 49. Mondaini N, Gontero P, Giubilei G et al (2007) Finasteride 5 mg and sexual side effects: how many of these are related to a nocebo phenomenon? J Sex Med 4:1708–1712
- 50. Norwood OT (1975) Male pattern baldness: classification and incidence. South Med J 68:1359–1365
- 51. Olsen E (1989) Treatment of androgenetic alopecia with topical minoxidil. Res Staff Phys 53:35
- Olsen E, Stenn K, Bergfeld W et al (2003) Update on cicatricial alopecia. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 8:18–19
- 53. Olsen EA (1999) The midline part: an important physical clue to the clinical diagnosis of androgenetic alopecia in women. J Am Acad Dermatol 40:106–109

- 54. Olsen EA, Bergfeld WF, Cotsarelis G et al (2003) Summary of North American Hair Research Society (NAHRS)sponsored workshop on Cicatricial Alopecia, Duke University Medical Center, 10 and 11 February 2001. J Am Acad Dermatol 48:103–110
- 55. Olsen EA, Hordinsky M, Whiting D et al (2006) The importance of dual 5alpha-reductase inhibition in the treatment of male pattern hair loss: results of a randomized placebo-controlled study of dutasteride versus finasteride. J Am Acad Dermatol 55:1014–1023
- Olszewska M, Rudnicka L (2005) Effective treatment of female androgenetic alopecia with dutasteride. J Drugs Dermatol 4:637–640
- Otberg N, Finner AM, Shapiro J (2007) Androgenetic alopecia. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 36:379–398
- Otberg N, Wu WY, McElwee KJ et al (2008) Diagnosis and management of primary cicatricial alopecia: part I. Skinmed 7:19–26
- 59. Overstreet JW, Fug VL, Gould J et al (1999) Chronic treatment with finasteride daily does not affect spermatogenesis or semen production in young men. J Urol 162:1295–1300
- Passaro EM, Silveira MT, Valente NY (2004) Acneiform follicular mucinosis. Clin Exp Dermatol 29:396–398
- Peluso AM, Misciali C, Vincenzi C et al (1997) Diffuse hypertrichosis during treatment with 5% topical minoxidil. Br J Dermatol 136:118–120
- Price VH (1999) Treatment of hair loss. N Engl J Med 341:964–973
- Price VH, Roberts JL, Hordinski M et al (2000) Lack of efficacy of finasteride in postmenopausal women with androgenetic alopecia. J Am Acad Dermatol 43:768–776
- Randall VA, Ebling FJ (1991) Seasonal changes in human hair growth. Br J Dermatol 124:146–151
- 65. Rhodes L, Harper J, Gaito H et al (1994) The effects of finasteride (Proscar) on hair growth, hair cycle stage, and serum testosterone in adult male and female stump-tail macaques (Macaca arctoides). J Clin Endocrinol Metab 29: 291–296
- 66. Richards JB, Yuan X, Geller F et al (2008) Male-pattern baldness susceptibility locus at 20p11. Nat Genet 40: 1282–1284
- 67. Roberts JL, Fiedler V, Imperato-McGinley J et al (1999) Clinical dose ranging studies with finasteride, a type 2 5-alpha reductase inhibitor, in men with male pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 41:555–563
- 68. Roehrborn CG, Boyle P, Nickel JC et al (2002) Efficacy and safety of dual inhibitor of 5alpha reductase types 1 and 2 (dutasteride) in men with benign prostatic hyperplasia. Urology 60:434–441
- Rundegren J (2004) Pattern alopecia: what clinical features determine the response to topical minoxidil treatment? JDDG 2:500
- Rushton DH, Ramsay ID, Norris MJ et al (1991) Natural progression of male pattern baldness in young men. Clin Exp Dermatol 16:188–192
- Safavi KH, Muller SA, Suman VJ et al (1995) Incidence of alopecia areata in Olmsted County, Minnesota, 1975 through 1989. Mayo Clin Proc 70:628–633
- Sellheyer K, Bergfeld WF (2006) Histopathologic evaluation of alopecias. Am J Dermatopathol 28:236–259
- Shapiro J (2007) Clinical practice. Hair loss in women. N Engl J Med 18:1620–1630

- Shapiro J, Price VH (1998) Hair regrowth therapeutic agents. Dermatol Clin 16:341–356
- Sinclair R, Grossman KL, Kvedar JC (2003) Anagen hair loss. McGraw-Hill, New York
- Sperling LC, Lupton GP (1995) Histopathology of nonscarring alopecia. J Cutan Pathol:97–114
- 77. Sperling LC, Solomon AR, Whiting DA (2000) A new look at scarring alopecia. Arch Dermatol 136:235–242
- Tajima M, Hamada C, Arai T et al (2007) Characteristic features of Japanese women's hair with aging and with progressing hair loss. J Dermatol Sci 45:93–103
- Thompson MI, Goodman PJ, Tangen CM et al (2003) The influence of finasteride on the development of prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 349:215–224
- 80. Tolgyesi E (1983) Weathering of hair. Cosmet Toilet 98: 29–33
- Tosti A, Iorizzo M, Piraccini BM (2005) Androgenetic alopecia in children: report of 20 cases. Br J Dermatol 152: 556–559
- Trueeb RM (2004) Finasteride treatment of patterned hair loss in normoandrogenetic postmenopausal women. Dermatology 209:202–207
- 83. Trueeb RM (2005) Aging of hair. J Cosm Derm 4:60-72
- Unger WP, Unger RH (2003) Hair transplanting: An important but often forgotten treatment for female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 49:853–860
- Uno H (1986) The stump-tailed macaque as a model for baldness: effects of minoxidil. Int J Cosmet Sci 8:63–71
- 86. van Doorn R, Scheffer E, Willemze R (2002) Follicular mycosis fungoides, a distinct disease entity with or without associated follicular mucinosis: a clinicopathologic and follow-up study of 51 patients. Arch Dermatol 138: 191–198
- von Kobyletzki G, Kreuter JA, Nordmeier R et al (2000) Treatment of idiopathic mucinosis follicularis with UVA1 cold light phototherapy. Dermatology 201:76–77
- Weiss VC, West DP (1985) Topical minoxidil therapy and hair regrowth. Arch Dermatol 121:191–192
- Wester RC, Maibach HI, Guy RH et al (1984) Minoxidil stimulates cutaneous blood flow in human balding scalp: pharmacodynamics measured by laser Doppler velocimetry and photopulse plethysmography. J Invest Dermatol 82: 515–517
- Whiting DA (1996) Chronic telogen effluvium: increased scalp hair shedding in middle-aged women. J Am Acad Dermatol 35:899–906
- Whiting DA (2001) Advances in the treatment of male androgenetic alopecia: a brief review of finasteride studies Eur J Dermatol 11:332–334
- 92. Whiting DA (2003) Histopathologic features of alopecia areata: a new look. Arch Dermatol 139:1555–1559
- 93. Whiting DA, Waldstreicher J, Sanchez M et al (1999) Measuring reversal of hair miniaturization in androgenetic alopecia by follicular counts in horizontal sections of serial scalp biopsies: result of finasteride 1 mg treatment of men and postmenopausal women. J Invest Dermatol Symp Proc 4:282–284
- 94. Whiting DA, Olsen EA, Savin R et al (2003) Efficacy and tolerability of finasteride 1 mg in men aged 41–60 years with male pattern hair loss. Eur J Dermatol 13:150–160
- Wu WY, Otberg N, McElwee KJ et al (2008) Diagnosis and management of primary cicatricial alopecia: part II. Skinmed 7:78–83
- 96. York J, Nicholson T, Minors P et al (1998) Stressful life events and loss of hair among adult women, a case-control study. Psychol Rep 82:1044–1046

Possibilities and Limitations for Reversal of Age-Related Pigment Loss

19

Ralph M. Trüeb

Core Messages

> The study of hair aging focuses on the aesthetic problem of aging hair and its management, and on the biological problem of hair aging, in terms of microscopic, biochemical, and molecular changes. With today's increasing life-expectation, the desire to look youthful plays a bigger role than ever. The cosmetic industry has become aware of this, and aims to deliver active products that are directed toward meeting this consumer demand. In the absence of another way to reverse hair graving, so far, hair colorants have remained the mainstay of covering lost hair color. Nevertheless, new insights into the biology of the aging hair follicle could open new strategies for prevention or reversal of the graving process. Prominent among these is a focus on the "free radical theory of graying," and an in depth exploration of the maximal potentiality of hair follicle melanocyte populations, their protection and activation.

A man from Wan Hsien, in the province of Szechuan, born in the last reigning year of the emperor Ch'ien Lung (1796), worked as secretary to the military office of the Jangtseregion during the final reigning years of the succeeding emperor. Following his retirement, he traveled to Tibet in search of medicinal herbs, and wasn't seen until he was believed to be missing. In autumn 1931 though, he returned in the age of 135 years to his home district, where he was recognized by old townsfolk as someone they had encountered in young days. In spite of his gray hair, he didn't seem older than 50 years, and actually had hardly changed.

Out of the Ta Kung Pao, dated 1939 [6]

The study of hair aging focuses on two main streams of interest: On the one hand, the *esthetic problem* of aging hair and its management, in other words everything that happens outside the skin; on the other hand, the *biological problem* of aging hair, in terms of microscopic, biochemical (hormonal, enzymatic), and molecular changes, in other words the "secret life" of the hair follicle in the depth of the skin.

Hair length, color, and style play an important role in people's physical appearance and self-perception. Civilized mankind's ancient preoccupation with hair is heightened as today's increasing life-expectancy fuels the desire to preserve youthfulness. Hair is not only intended to invoke male recognition of feminine appeal and desirability, but it has also become a predicate upon which social success and career opportunities are based. This attention reflects a hair care market that is a multibillion dollar enterprise. The development of safe and effective means for the treatment of agerelated hair changes indicate strategies for maintenance of healthy and beautiful hair in the young and old [47–49].

Finally, basic scientists interested in the biology of hair growth and pigmentation have exposed the hair follicle as a highly accessible and unique model that offers important opportunities also to the gerontologist

R. M. Trüeb

Department of Dermatology, University Hospital of Zürich, Gloriastr. 31, 8091 Zürich, Switzerland e-mail: ralph.trueeb@usz.ch

for the study of aging. Its complex multicell type interaction system involving epithelium, mesenchyme, and neuroectoderm, and its unique cyclical activity of growth, regression, rest, and regrowth provides the investigator with a range of stem, differentiating, mitotic and postmitotic terminally differentiated cells, including cells with variable susceptibility to apoptosis, for study. A number of intrinsic and extrinsic modulating factors for hair growth and pigmentation have been identified and are being further tested in vitro [46].

19.1 Natural Hair Graying

Hair graying (canities) is a natural age-associated feature. The hair graying trait correlates closely with chronological aging and occurs to varying degrees in all individuals. While the normal incidence of hair graying is 34 ± 9.6 years in Caucasians and 43.9 ± 10.3 years in Africans, it has been described that, by 50 years of age, 50% of people have 50% gray hair. This graying incidence appears irrespective of sex and hair color. In men graying usually begins at the temples and in the sideburns. Women will usually start around the perimeter of the hairline. Gradually, the gray works its way back through the top, sides, and back of the hair.

Although graying is understood as a loss of pigment in the shaft, its cellular and molecular origins are incompletely understood [46]. Theories for the gradual loss of pigmentation include exhaustion of enzymes involved in melanogenesis, impaired DNA repair, loss of telomerase, antioxidant mechanisms, and antiapoptotic signals [2, 27, 40, 42, 51].

19.2 Premature Hair Graying

The rate at which an individual turns gray depends on genetics. It is not uncommon to observe kinships with marked early graying throughout. Hair is said to gray prematurely if it occurs before the age of 20 in Caucasians and before 30 in Africans. While premature canities more commonly appear without underlying pathology, presumably inherited in an autosomal dominant manner (familial premature graying), it has been linked to a similar cluster of autoimmune disorders observed in association with vitiligo, i.e., pernicious anemia and autoimmune thyroid disease, and several rare premature aging syndromes, such as Hutchinson-Gilford and Werner's syndrome. In dystrophia myotonica of Curshmann-Steinert the onset of gray hair may precede the myotonia and muscle wasting. In Böök's syndrome, premature graying is associated with premolar hypodontia and palmoplantar hyperhidrosis, transmitted as an autosomal dominant trait [8].

Reports linking cigarette smoking with premature gray hair [23] have drawn on the one hand the attention to the role of oxidative stress on hair growth and pigmentation [50], on the other to canities as a marker for the general health status. A possible explanation of the observation may be that smoking-related diseases increase aging in general, including pigmentation. However, more direct effects, e.g., via smoke genotoxin-induced apoptosis, may also be involved. Whether canities, premature or otherwise, is a predictor or risk marker for disease remains controversial, mainly due to poor epidemiologic study design. Moreover, if it exists at all, it is more likely to reflect associated genetic effects rather than direct linkage [44].

Canities subita is the term used for the rapid onset or "overnight" graying of hair [14, 16]. Although the actual incidence is rare, this stigmatizing phenomenon has captured storytellers' imagination like few other afflictions and occurs to protagonists as a sign of grave sorrow. History records that the hair of the unhappy Queen Marie Antoinette of France (1755-1793) allegedly turned white the night before her last walk at the age of 38 to the guillotine during the French Revolution, giving the phenomenon its name "Marie Antoinette syndrome" [24]. Also the hair of the English martyr Sir Thomas More (1478–1535) turned white overnight in the Tower of London before his execution. More modern accounts refer to the turning white of hair in survivors of bomb attacks during World War II. In 1957, an American dermatologist witnessed a 63-yearold man's hair turn white over several weeks after the subject had fallen down some stairs. The patient noticed loss of hair but no bald patches and 17 months later had extensive vitiligo [13]. Today, the phenomenon is interpreted as an acute episode of alopecia areata, in which the very sudden "overnight" graving is caused by the preferential loss of pigmented hair in this supposedly immune-mediated disorder [46]. This observation has led some experts to hypothesize that the autoimmune target in alopecia areata may be related to the melanin pigment system [30].

19.3 Graying Due to Nutritional Deficiencies

The quantity and quality of hair are closely related the nutritional state of an individual. In instances of protein and calorie malnutrition, deficiency of specific essential amino acids, trace elements, and/or vitamins, both hair growth and pigmentation may be impaired. The effects of nutrition on hair growth have been recognized from observations in rare inborn errors of metabolism, more so in deficiency disorders, and finally from supplementation studies.

Inborn errors of metabolism with hypopigmentation of hair include: phenylketonuria, homocystinuria, Hartnup disease, and methionin malabsorption syndrome ("oast-house" disease), and nutritional deficiencies known to affect the pigmentation of hair include: protein-calorie malnutrition, and deficiencies of vitamin B12, essential fatty acids, zinc, copper, or selenium.

Vitamin and nutritional deficiencies are common in the elderly population. As many as 50% have a vitamin and mineral intake less than the recommended dietary allowance, and as many as 30% of the elderly population have subnormal levels of vitamins and minerals [18]. A physiologic decline in food intake, regardless of illness, and is often referred to as "anorexia of aging." It probably involves alterations in neurotransmitters and hormones that affect the central feeding drive and the peripheral satiation system. Ultimately, underlying pathology and medical treatment can cause anorexia and malnutrition. Problems with dentition and disorders of the gastrointestinal system are related to poor intake and malabsorption of nutrients. Many diseases (i.e., thyroid, cardiovascular, and pulmonary disease) lead to an increased metabolic demand, and at the same time decreased appetite and caloric intake. According to a survey done in Canada in 1998 [10], 30% of the population reported suffering from more than one chronic health problem, and the percentage increased with age. In the United States, the prevalence of multimorbidity among those 65 and older has been estimated at 65% [56]. Finally, drugs may affect nutritional status through side effects (i.e., anorexia, nausea, and altered taste perception) and through alteration of nutrient absorption, metabolism, and excretion.

19.4 Graying Induced by Drugs

Some systemic drugs may alter the hair color by interfering directly with the pathway of melanin synthesis, i.e., the antimalarials chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine, in others the mechanism is not known. Chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine interfere with phaeomelanin synthesis, and therefore only affect blonde- and red-haired individuals. After 3-4 months treatment hair becomes increasingly silvery or white, usually patchy at first, and in the region of the temples or eyebrows. The changes are reversible. Pigmentary loss of hair induced by drugs has also been described with (in alphabetical order): bleomycin, etretinate, fluorobutyrophenone, haloperidol, mephenesin, tamoxifen, triparanol, valproat, and verapamil. Etretinate, fluorobutyrophenone, and triparanol interfere with keratinization and cause hypopigmented and sparse hair. The color alteration may be due to impaired incorporation of melanosomes into cortical keratinocytes of the hair shaft or an optical effect due to derangement in the substructure of the hair fiber [36].

19.5 Reversal of Hair Graying

Besides substitution in the case of nutritional deficiencies, discontinuation of a drug putative to be the culprit, and avoidance of cigarette smoking, there is no natural way of preserving dark hair or reversing the process of hair graying.

Instances of scalp hair repigmentation have been reported on the following occasions: postinflammatory [4, 31], after radiation therapy [1], following photosensitive dermatitis [5], associated with adult celiac disease [15], following erosive candidiasis of the scalp [53], in Parkinson's disease treated with carbidopa and bromocryptine [34], after chemotherapy [3], associated with etrenitate therapy [54], therapy with cyclosporine A [32, 38], in porphyria cutanea tarda [41], in a case of disseminated granuloma annulare treated with defibrotide [37], in a hepatitis C patient treated with interferon and ribavirin [19], after thyroid



Fig 19.1 Case of spontaneous repigmentation of hair

hormone treatment [33], and after systemic corticosteroids for bullous pemphigoid [21].

The reports of spontaneous repigmentation of white hair (Fig. 19.1) are very scant in the medical literature [9, 29, 45], though this phenomenon may not be as rare as assumed. In fact, it is not too uncommon to see spontaneous repigmentation along the same individual hair shaft in early canities. Moreover, melanocytes taken from gray and white hair follicles can be induced to pigment in vitro [46]. The most dramatic cases of return of normal hair color from gray are probably examples of pigmented hair regrowth following alopecia areata. The reported repigmentation of gray hair in association with Addison's disease has also been connected to a mechanism similar to that in alopecia areata or vitiligo, in view of the known association between these diseases [11]. Alternatively, it may be explained through the effect of elevated levels of MSH, which also applies to darkening of skin and hair in Nelson's syndrome and ectopic ACTH syndrome [36]. Since the stimulation of pigment formation may also affect the hair, a conspicuous darkening of the hair should suggest the possibility of these disorders [60].

Temporary hair darkening has been reported after ingestion of large doses of *p*-aminobenzoic acid (PABA) [43, 59]: Sieve [43] gave 100 mg three times daily to 460 gray-haired individuals and noted a response in

82%. Darkening was obvious with 2–4 months of starting treatment. The hairs turned gray again 2–4 weeks after stopping therapy. The mechanism of action has remained unclear. Major drawback are gastrointestinal side effects. For this reason, PABA is usually incorporated in smaller doses in commercially available oral dietary supplements for hair growth and color.

Darkening of hair has also been observed in the course of treatment of androgenetic alopecia with the topical hair growth promoting agent minoxidil. The mode of action is probably prolonged anagen and follicular enlargement, enhancing normal melanogenesis [12].

19.6 Hair Colorants

In the absence of another way to reliably reverse hair graying, hair colorants have remained the mainstay of recovering lost hair color, reaching back as far as to the Ancient Egyptians who colored their hair with henna and indigo, and the Ancient Romans who used lead combs dipped in vinegar. Henna, obtained form the plant *Lawsonia alba*, is a naturally occurring hair colorant still frequently used today. Although the color can add red highlights to hair, occasionally on gray hair it may come out looking orange. There are several choices open to a person with gray hair: To apply blond streaks to some of the hair, a procedure called highlighting. To color only the gray, especially in the beginning when the gray in men affects only the temples, or the perimeter in women. To color about half the hair by wrapping it with a lighter shade producing a natural look. Finally, to color the entire head of hair, usually going two shades lighter than a person's natural color to prevent a harsh look. The following major types of synthetic hair colorants are currently used: temporary (textile dyes), natural coloring (henna), semipermanent (low molecular weight direct dyes), and permanent (aromatic amines).

Temporary hair colorants consist of large complex organic structures that do not penetrate the cuticle. The colors are not intense but are capable of covering gray hair in a subtle way. This may be a good way for an individual to experiment with the coloring idea. The colorant washes out with the next shampoo.

Semipermanent colorants consist of small molecules that penetrate the cuticle. These compounds color gray hair very nicely, are easily applied in a lotion or foam at home, and last for six to ten shampoos.

Permanent hair dye is the most frequently used hair colorant. In permanent hair coloring the formation of colored molecules from their precursors occurs inside the hair fibers as a result of oxidation by hydrogen peroxide. The advantage of permanent color is that the color withstands normal hair washing. Because new growth comes out, the roots need to be touched up. Such products are used in a very gratifying manner and safely by millions of individuals worldwide. Besides a cosmetic benefit, hair dyes have been shown to also have a photoprotective effect on the hair fiber [28].

There have been studies that raised the possibility that long-term usage of permanent hair dyes (particularly black dyes) may be associated with an increased risk of developing certain cancers. However, taken together the evidence is insufficient to state with certainty whether there is a link between using hair dye and cancer [7, 20, 22, 35].

19.7 Future Developments

Possibilities for prevention or reversal of senile graying of human hair have been the subject of intense research since ancient times, but not until recently has some progress been made in the understanding of the underlying biology of hair pigmentation and its derangements, respectively.

Since reactive oxygen species have been implicated in hair follicle melanocyte apoptosis and DNA damage, and under in vitro conditions Met oxidation of tyrosinase could be shown to be prevented by L-methionine, it will be interesting whether L-methionine could be useful for intervention or reversal of the hair graying process [57].

There is also an increasing interest in the hair follicular route for delivery of active compounds affecting the hair. Current research activities focus on topical liposome targeting for melanins, genes, and proteins selectively to hair follicles for therapeutic and cosmetic modification of hair [17].

Another line of research in the quest of new treatments for loss of pigmentation is tissue engineering with cells of hair follicular origin with stem cell properties [52, 58]. Advances in the identification and characterization of stem cell populations [25, 26] has led to substantial interest in understanding the precise triggers that would operate to induce activation of quiescent stem cells. Melanocyte stem cells that reside in the bulge region of murine hair follicles are characterized by reduced expression of the microphthalmia-associated transcription factor (Mitf) and its target genes implicated in differentiation. As Mitf is implicated in control of proliferation, Saha et al. [39] explored the possibility that inducing Mitf expression via lipidmediated activation of the p38 stress-signaling pathway may represent a repigmentation strategy. They isolated from placental extract a C18:0 sphingolipid able to induce Mitf and tyrosinase expression via activation of the p38 stress-signaling pathway. Strikingly, in age-onset gray-haired C57BL/6J mice that exhibit decaying Mitf expression, topical application of placental sphingolipid led to increased Mitf in follicular melanocytes and fresh dense black hair growth.

19.8 Concluding Remarks

Graying as a visible manifestation of the aging process has attracted the attention of the sciences as early as can be traced in written documents. It is not until recently though that the biology of hair pigmentation and graying have begun to be elucidated. Prominent
among these is a focus on the aging hair follicle, the "free radical theory of graying" [2], and an in-depth exploration of the maximal potentiality of hair follicle melanocyte populations [25, 26]. Prevention and reversal of the hair graying process may become feasible through the precise identification and efficient delivery of appropriate protective and/or trigger factors that would operate to protect melanocytes from oxidative stress [55, 57] or induce the activation of quiescent stem cells [39, 52, 58], respectively.

References

- 1. Alexander LL (1963) Hair color changes following radiation epilation. J Natl Med Assoc 55:546–548
- Arck PC, Overall R, Spatz K et al (2006) Towards a "free radical theory of graying": melanocyte apoptosis in the aging human hair follicle is an indicator of oxidative stress induced tissue damage. FASEB J 20:1567–1569
- Babu KG, Rasheshyam D, Lalitha N (1995) Canities reversal with chemotherapy. J Assoc Physicians India 43:577
- Bean WB (1959) A note on postinflammatory hair darkening. AMA Arch Derm 79:681–683
- Bhutani LK, Minocha YK, Dhir GG, Rao DS (1978) Repigmentation of hair following photosensitive dermatitis. Dermatologica 156:101–104
- Blofeld J (1979) Taoism the quest for immortality. Allen & Unwin, London
- Bolt HM, Golka K (2007) The debate on carcinogenicity of permanent hair dyes: new insights. Crit Rev Toxicol 37: 521–536
- Böök JA (1950) Clinical and genetic studies in hypodontia. I. Premolar aplasia, hyperhidrosis and canities premature: a new hereditary syndrome in man. Am J Human Genet 2: 240–263
- Comaish S (1972) White scalp hairs turning black an unusual reversal of the aging process. Br J Dermatol 86: 513–514
- Daveluy C, Pica L, Audet N, Courtemanche R, Lapointe F (1998) Enquête sociale et de santé. 2nd edn. Institut de la statistique du Québec, Quebec city, QC, 2000
- Dawber R, van Neste D (1995) Hair and scalp disorders. common presenting signs, differential diagnosis and teatment. Martin Dunitz, London
- Dawber RPR (1997) Hair colour. In: Camacho F, Montagna W (eds) Trichology. Diseases of the pilosebaceous follicle. Libros Princeps, Biblioteca Aula Medica, Madrid p 169 ff
- Ephraim A (1959) On sudden or rapid whitening of the hair. Arch Dermatol 79:228
- Helm F, Milgrom H (1970) Can scalp hair suddenly turn white? A case of canities subita. Arch Dermatol 102:102–103
- Hill LS (1980) Reversal of premature hair graying in adult coeliac disease. Br Med J 12(281):115
- Hoffmann E (1957) Sudden turning gray of the hair caused by fright, canities subita psychogenica. Z Haut Geschlechtskr 22:74–78

- Hoffman RM (1998) Topical liposome targeting of dyes, melanins, genes, and proteins electively to hair follicles. J Drug Target 5:67–74
- Johnson KA, Bernard MA, Funderberg K (2002) Vitamin nutrition in older adults. Clin Geriatr Med 18:773–799
- Kavak A, Akcan Y, Korkmaz U (2005) Hair repigmentation in a hepatitis C patient treated with interferon and ribavirin. Dermatology 211:171–172
- 20. Kelsh MA, Alexander DD, Kalmes RM, Buffler PA (2008) Personal use of hair dyes and risk of bladder cancer: a metaanalysis of epidemiologic data. Cancer Causes Control 19: 549–558
- Khaled A, Trojjets S, Zeglaoui F et al (2008) Repigmentation of the white hair after systemic corticosteroids for bullous pemphigoid. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 22:1018–1020
- Mendelsohn JB, Li QZ, Ji BT et al (2009) Personal use of hair dye and cancer risk in a prospective cohort of Chinese women. Cancer Sci 100:1088–1091
- Mosley JG, Gibbs CC (1996) Premature gray hair and hair loss among smokers: a new opportunity for health education? BMJ 313:1616
- Navarini AA, Nobbe S, Trüeb RM (2009) Marie Antoinette syndrome. Arch Dermatol 145:656
- Nishimura EK, Jordan SA, Oshima H et al (2002) Dominant role of the niche in melanocyte stem-cell fate determination. Nature 416:854–860
- Nishimura EK, Granter SR, Fisher DE (2005) Mechanisms of hair graying: incomplete melanocyte stem cell maintenance in the niche. Science 307:720–724
- Nogueira AC, Dicelio LE, Joekes I (2006) About photodamage of human hair. Photochem Photobiol Sci 5: 165–169
- Pande CM, Albrecht L, Yang B (2001) Hair photoprotection by dyes. J Cosmet Sci 52:377–389
- 29. Pattier P (2001) Spontaneous repigmentation of white hair. Ann Dermatol Venereol 128:1082–1083. French
- 30. Paus R, Slominski A, Czarnetzki BM (1993) Is alopecia areata an autoimmune-response against melanogenesisrelated proteins, exposed by abnormal MHC class I expression in the anagen hair bulb? Yale J Biol Med 66 :541–554
- Pinkus H (1960) Postinflammatory hair darkening. Arch Dermatol 82:263–264
- Rebora A, Delmonte S, Parodi A (1999) Cyclosporin A-induced hair darkening. Int J Dermatol 38229–38230
- Redondo P, Guzmán M, Marquina M et al (2007) Repigmentation of gray hair after thyroid hormone treatment. Actas Dermosifiliogr 98:603–610, Spanish
- 34. Reynolds NJ, Crossley J, Ferguson I, Peachey RD (1989) Darkening of white hair in Parkinson's disease. Clin Exp Dermatol 14:317–318
- 35. Rollison DE, Helzlsouer KJ, Pinney SM (2006) Personal hair dye use and cancer: a systematic literature review and evaluation of exposure assessment in studies published since 1992. J Toxicol Environ Health B Crit Rev 9:413–439
- 36. Rook AJ, Dawber RPR (1991) The colour of the hair. In: Rook A, Dawber R (eds) Diseases of the hair and scalp, 2nd edn. Blackwell Scientific, London, p 370 ff
- Rubegni P, Sbano P, Fimiani M (2003) A case of disseminated granuloma annulare treated with defibrotide: complete clinical remission and progressive hair darkening. Br J Dermatol 149:437–439

- Sadighha A, Zahed GM (2008) Hair darkening after treatment with cyclosporin in a patient with psoriasis. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 22:1239–1241
- 39. Saha B, Singh SK, Mallick S et al (2009) Sphingolipidmediated restoration of Mitf expression and repigmentation in vivo in a mouse model of hair graying. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res 22:205–218
- Schallreuter KU, Wood JM, Pittelkow MR et al (1994) Regulation of melanin biosynthesis in the human epidermis by tetrahydrobiopterin. Science 263:1444–1446
- Shaffrali FC, McDonagh AJ, Messenger AG (2002) Hair darkening in porphyria cutanea tarda. Br J Dermatol 146: 325–329
- 42. Shindo Y, Witt E, Han D et al (1994) Enzymic and nonenzymic antioxidants in epidermis and dermis of human skin. J Invest Dermatol 102:122–124
- Sieve B (1941) Darkening of gray hair following para-aminobenzoic acid. Science 94:257–258
- 44. Tobin DJ (2008) Biology of hair follicle pigmentation. In: Blume-Peytavi U, Tosti A, Whiting DA, Trüeb R (eds) Hair growth and disorders. Springer, Berlin, p 51 ff
- Tobin DJ, Cargnello JA (1993) Partial reversal of canities in a 22-year-old normal Chinese male. Arch Dermatol 129: 789–791
- 46. Tobin DJ, Paus R (2001) Graying: gerontobiology of the hair follicle pigmentary unit. Exp Gerontol 36:29–54
- Trüeb RM (2005) Dermocosmetic aspects of hair and scalp. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 10:289–292
- 48. Trüeb RM (2005) Aging of hair. J Cosmet Dermatol 4: 60-72
- Trüeb RM (2006) Pharmacologic interventions in aging hair. Clin Interv Aging 1:121–129

- Trüeb RM (2009) Oxidative stress in ageing of hair. Int J Trichol 1:6–14
- van Neste D, Tobin DJ (2004) Hair cycle and hair pigmentation: dynamic interactions and changes associated with aging. Micron 35:193–200
- Vanscheidt W, Hunziker T (2009) Repigmentation by outerroot-sheath-derived melanocytes: proof of concept in vitiligo and leucoderma. Dermatology 218:342–343
- 53. Verbov J (1981) Erosive candidiasis of the scalp, followed by the reappearance of black hair after 40 years. Br J Dermatol 105:595–598
- Vesper JL, Fenske NA (1996) Hair darkening and new growth associated with etretinate therapy. J Am Acad Dermatol 34:860
- Wissing SA, Muller RH (2001) Solid lipid nanoparticles (SLN)

 a novel carrier for UV blockers. Pharmazie 56: 783–786
- Wolff, JL, Starfield, B, Anderson, G (2002) Prevalence, expenditures, and complications of multiple chronic conditions in the elderly. Arch Intern Med 162:2269–2276
- 57. Wood JM, Decker H, Hartmann H et al (2009) Senile hair graying: H₂O₂-mediated oxidative stress affects human hair color by blunting methionine sulfoxide repair. FASEB J 23:2065–2075
- 58. Yonetani S, Moriyama M, Nishigori C et al (2008) In vitro expansion of immature melanoblasts and their ability to repopulate melanocyte stem cells in the hair follicle. J Invest Dermatol 128:408–420
- Zarafonetis C (1950) Darkening of gray hair during paraaminobenzoic acid therapy. J Invest Dermatol 15:399–491
- 60. Zaun H, Perret (1990) Internal diseases affecting hair growth. In: Orfanos CE, Happle R (eds) Hair and hair diseases. Springer, Berlin, p 587 ff

Evidence-Based Hair Transplantation

20

Andreas M. Finner

Core Messages

- > Hair transplantation is a permanent treatment option for androgenetic alopecia in suitable male and female patients.
- The best long-term outcome is achieved in medically or spontaneously stabilized hair loss. In these cases, the redistributed hair increases density and scalp coverage.
- > Realistic expectations, a good donor-to-recipient area ratio, careful personal planning, and a skill-ful surgical team are essential.
- > Follicular unit transplantation is the standard, involving dense placement of very large numbers of natural bundles of 1–4 hairs into recipient sites of appropriate size, angle, distribution, and direction.
- > These transplanted hairs are virtually undetectable from the original hair. Thus, progressive alopecia is no longer a contraindication per se, if sufficient donor hair is available.
- > The grafts are harvested with local anesthesia through strip excision with trichophytic closure to keep the scar minimal and/or by follicular unit extraction. Both harvesting methods have individual indications.

- > Stereomicroscopic dissection with backlighting and the use of loupes for recipient site creation greatly reduce transection rates and temporary effluvium of preexisting hair.
- > The hairline is created based on individual characteristics with micro- and macroirregularities, including a frontal transition zone of single hair units.
- > More quantitative evidence from controlled trials is necessary to evaluate special techniques for each component of the procedure.

20.1 Introduction

Hair restoration surgery is a permanent treatment for androgenetic alopecia (AGA) in suitable candidates. It includes hair transplantation (HT) and, only in a few skilful hands, HT combined with scalp reduction, the use of a scalp extender, or flap surgery.

HT is based on the principle of donor dominance of androgen-independent follicles retaining their properties when they are transplanted into androgen-dependent areas. The donor supply is limited by the area of the "safe zone," scalp elasticity, and the density of donor hair. During the surgery, hairs are redistributed over the scalp to optically restore coverage.

Worldwide, HT is performed several hundred thousand times yearly.

However, quantitative evidence in hair restoration surgery based on randomized controlled trials is insufficient. This may be due to many reasons, such as high variation in techniques, multiple steps in the

A. M. Finner

Trichomed Haarmedizin und Haartransplantation, Bayreuther Str. 36, 10789 Berlin, Germany e-mail: info@trichomed.com

surgical process, problems in measuring hair growth, and difficult patient recruitment.

Modern HT is a complex procedure, which requires careful planning and a well-trained, skilful team of the surgeon and several assistants. This greatly determines the success and aesthetic result of the surgery.

With recent advancements in the technique, larger numbers (up to 3,000) of smaller grafts are moved per session, and results have thus become very natural [5, 24].

Follicular unit transplantation (FUT) has become the standard technique in HT [3, 4, 19, 22]. These natural bundles of 1–4 hairs require smaller recipient sites and can be placed much denser.

Using larger multi-FU grafts or pairing FU into one recipient site is only recommended in the center of the recipient area mixed with pure FU sites. They increase fullness and coverage but should only be used if there is a good recipient/donor ratio or with good hair characteristics such as lighter, curly, or finer hair.

With the proper use of FUT and an esthetically correct placement and distribution, grafts can stand on their own even if preexisting hair is lost. Thus, progressive AGA is no longer a contraindication for HT per se.

However, in medically or spontaneously stabilized AGA, the long-term result is better because preexisting hair is no longer lost and the density stays the same. Otherwise, follow-up surgery may become necessary. But even this cannot numerically replace all lost hairs. This should be taken into account before starting any surgery.

Theoretically, the numerical threshold of 50% original density above which hair loss becomes invisible should be aimed for in crucial areas. However, this will not be possible with one procedure of HT in a completely bald area. Often, a cosmetically satisfying density can be achieved with proper and elegant graft placement in one session of surgery, especially in patients with good hair characteristics and longer hair styles.

20.2 Indications and Planning

Suitable candidates for HT are those with reasonable expectations, a donor supply that is adequate to cosmetically improve the recipient area coverage and those without contraindications for surgery. In thicker, blond, gray, and fair hair, better results can be achieved with less grafts.

A personal consultation between the surgeon and the patient at least several days prior to surgery should be standard, which is also necessary to exclude dysmorphophobia and other contraindications for surgery. A realistic result, the hairline and graft number and distribution as well as the number of procedures and the difficulty of predicting the exact outcome should be discussed with the patient at length.

An exact diagnosis should be made including the stage and progression of AGA. Other forms of hair loss – telogen effluvium, alopecia areata, or active cicatricial alopecia – and concomitant scalp conditions such as actinic keratosis should be excluded.

Obtaining a family history and using old photos may be helpful to estimate the activity of the condition.

The examination also includes the assessment of hair quality and the donor and recipient areas. The use of digital imaging methods to assess the donor area and the activity of the condition in the affected areas may improve this planning process.

Standardized global photos should always be taken before therapy and on follow-up appointments. This increases compliance and facilitates the assessment of activity.

The most dramatic change in cosmetic appearance is achieved in patients with stages Hamilton–Norwood V and VI and in patients with anterior accentuation of balding (subtypes IIIa and IVa). The severity of AGA can be improved by several stages, depending on the number and extent of procedures.

Especially in younger patients with progressive alopecia or in patients with limited donor hair, it may be advised to leave out the vertex area during the first procedure(s) and concentrate on the fronto-parietal scalp and hairline, which frames the face and restores its proportions.

If the patient is satisfied with the fronto-parietal result, no further hair loss of preexisting hair is expected in that area, and when there is remaining donor hair, the vertex may be transplanted. However, if the vertex alopecia is still progressing, the surgeon has to take into account that additional procedures are required.

Patients stage III and IV can very well undergo HT. But, these patients should be informed that additional procedures may become necessary if the preexisting hair is lost over time. This is only possible with sufficient donor hair and financial resources.

Such an early, sequential approach allows a more gradual thickening of the recipient area, which is less abrupt and noticable to others. It is also possible and advisable to distribute grafts in between thinning preexisting hairs using magnification and bright illumination and thus account for future hair loss [7].

The preexisting hair can be used as an orientation for the direction, angle, and distribution of the grafts.

If AGA stage III or IV has stabilized spontaneously or with medical therapy and this has been documented over at least 12 months, the surgery may concentrate on the more frontal areas of the scalp such as the bitemporal recession. However, medical therapy should not influence the planning and design of the procedure, mainly because of compliance problems and because AGA may follow an intermittent, episodic course. The surgical plan should always account for possible progression.

In practice, this means a sufficient donor reserve should be left for follow-up surgery, the hairline should be designed conservatively, and grafts should also be placed in-between hairs, which are likely to miniaturize.

In patients with stage VII, the possible result is limited by a high recipient-to-donor-area ratio. If the donor supply is very good, transplants can be distributed evenly in a low density. Alternatively, the surgery has to concentrate on the frontoparietal area or a frontal forelock is created [13]. If the patient has higher expectations, he should opt for a hairpiece.

Patients with early AGA Norwood–Hamilton stage II are not good candidates and should go on medical therapy first if there are hints for activity in the physical or digital examination or a clearly positive family history. Again, photodocumentation is crucial.

In women, HT is indicated in male patterned thinning, in Ludwig stage II and the frontal accentuation type of AGA (Christmas tree pattern). With the use of smaller grafts and more careful recipient site creation, very satisfying results can be achieved [17, 25]. A dense donor area is a prerequisite. Most women require two or more procedures and often the recipient area has to be limited to the cosmetically most important regions, such as the midline or preferred side of parting. Because grafts are placed between preexisting hairs, temporary partial telogen effluvium (shock loss) is more common in women. It may be lessened by the use of minoxidil topical solution [2]. It must be emphasized that for optimal long-term results, surgical treatment should be combined with medical treatment in patients stages up to VI, who still have preexisting hair in androgen-dependent areas and progressive AGA [6]. This is especially important for the midscalp and vertex area where medical therapy has the highest efficacy. A study comparing patients who underwent surgery with and without finasteride 1 mg treatment showed better results in the combination group [11]. Minoxidil may also improve and accelerate results of the surgery [2].

20.3 Techniques

HT is an outpatient procedure and may take 3–8 h, depending on various factors, especially the number of grafts. Tumescence anesthesia is used for the donor and recipient areas, sometimes combined with nerve blocks [15].

20.3.1 Donor Hair Harvesting and Follicular Unit Dissection

The most commonly used technique in the donor area is strip harvesting. It allows for a relatively fast removal of large numbers of hairs leaving a fine line as a scar. Several techniques are used to assess donor density and estimate the required strip size [16]. Digital imaging techniques are helpful to assess FU density and composition and strip size (personal observation). It is advisable to use a long but narrow strip to improve the resulting scar.

The elliptic strip is excised by double-bladed knives or freehand with a scalpel [9], alternatively with blunt spreading instruments after a superficial incision. The scar is covered by adjacent hairs, which should be at least 2 cm in length. Thus, the patient can no longer have a short ("buzz") hair cut after the procedure.

Special wound closure techniques such as the "trichophytic closure" have been shown to produce a minimal, less visible scar [10].

The strip is dissected into follicular units under magnification, preferably a stereomicroscope with backlight. When well-trained assistants are available, this leads to much lower transection rates and smaller grafts with less interfollicular tissue. FUT allows for smaller recipient sites (i.e., slits or holes) and higher densities. It is not clear yet how much the grafts should be trimmed. Too skinny grafts are certainly more vulnerable, even with very careful graft handling. Dissection quality and speed rely on the skills of the staff and greatly determine the result of the procedure, because the grafts must always stay wet and cool and should be out of the body as short as possible. Special storage solutions are used, but their effect on graft survival and quality when compared with normal saline requires further evaluation.

A recent technique involves separately harvesting individual follicular units using small punches of 1 mm or of lesser diameter [14]. It is called follicular unit extraction (FUE). Advantages include less extensive surgery, avoiding a long scar and less staff for microscopic dissection. Those patients with a small recipient area, low donor density, or minimal scalp laxity may be candidates.

Disadvantages are lower graft numbers, less fine hair for the frontal hairline, several sessions, multiple fine pin-point scars, the shaving of the donor area prior to harvesting, more time and physical effort for the surgeon, and most importantly, a higher transection rate despite the latest use of blunt punches after a superficial incision. A preoperative test to assess individual FUE feasibility is advisable.

Today, hair surgeons should be able to perform both harvesting methods. A combination of initial strip surgery and subsequent FUE may increase the graft yield. Further studies are needed to define the role of FUE for certain patient subgroups.

20.3.2 Recipient Site Creation and Density

Recipient sites are made with solid core needles or spear-like microscalpels of various sizes and with different tips. The size, direction, and angulation of the incision should be adjusted to graft size and location [1, 23]. Using loupes and assessing preexisting hair may greatly facilitate orientation. Most surgeons start with an acute frontal angle, which increases when going backward on the scalp. Varying the direction of the hair is proposed by many authors (coronal vs. sagittal, or oblique), as well as changing the orientation of the blade (parallel vs. perpendicular). However, sagittal excisions cause less damage to preexisting hair.

The density of the grafts depends on the area, graft size, and available number of grafts [12, 20, 21]. Several small case series indicate a lower graft survival above densities of 40 FU/cm² placed at once. Therefore, the so-called "dense packing" cannot be recommended routinely, especially if large graft numbers in mega-sessions additionally impair vascularization.

In general, large mega-sessions with more than 2,000 grafts should only be performed by a big, skilled, and fast team and with ideal patient characteristics (large donor supply, easy placing, good healing, etc.).

20.3.3 Hairline Design and Graft Placing

Creating the hairline and making the hairline incisions are the most critical and demanding parts of the procedure. The hairline should be designed according to the patient's face and following several aesthetic rules [18]. It should never be too low and is placed horizontally to the ground or slightly upward toward the fronto-temporal apex.

A hairline with macro- and microirregularities with a transition of fine, staggered single hairs toward thicker hair and 2-hair-FUs in a denser packed zone immediately to the posterior gives best results.

Restoring the temporal triangles greatly improves the esthetic appearance [8]. Sometimes, the lateral humps have to be recreated as well.

The grafts can be spread out evenly over the entire recipient area or be packed denser on the frontal and mid scalp depending on donor supply, possible subsequent sessions, and patient demands. In the latter approach, a transition zone with smaller grafts should also be created toward the vertex. It is also advisable to place grafts in between miniaturizing hairs, which is done with the use of loupes [7].

Gentle graft placement is usually done with jewelers' forceps. Bleeding and popping of grafts may complicate this. This step also requires very good manual skills. If the epidermis has not been removed from the grafts, they should be placed above the skin level; otherwise they are placed flush.

20.3.4 Postoperative Care and Results

The patient should be warned about risks of the surgery, the time line before regrowth (6 months or more), and the initial loss of transplanted hair and a portion of pre-existing hair in the recipient area (shock loss).

It has not been established whether bandages and moist dressings with or without special components provide an advantage over no dressing and blowdrying of the scalp after surgery. Postoperative care involves gentle shampooing from the second or third day after surgery.

Swelling of the forehead is common between days 2 and 7. Though cooling is routinely recommended, not all surgeons use steroids orally, intramuscularly, or in the tumescence preparation for prevention.

Usually, patients can resume their working schedule and other activities 7 days after the surgery.

Infection is very rare. Perioperative antibiotics are frequently used.

Pain and dysesthesia are common in the donor area immediately postoperatively and rarely for a prolonged time. This is treated with pain killers. The suture is removed 10–14 days postoperatively.

The final result of the procedure cannot be expected before 9 months postsurgery, and 6 months is the earliest time for potential subsequent procedures. Although more studies are needed, a graft survival above 90% can certainly be achieved when all the components of the procedure are carefully performed.

20.4 Conclusion and Outlook

In conclusion, hair restoration surgery today can produce excellent long-term results in suitable candidates with an experienced team, especially FUT with the use of micro-instrumentation in combination with medical therapy. More high-quality studies with larger patient numbers are necessary to determine the optimal settings and technical components of the procedure.

In the future, automating parts of the procedure could reduce costs and the human factor. Hair multiplication through tissue engineering techniques would provide unlimited donor supply.

However, hair restoration is a very individual procedure and always has an artistic component depending on the aesthetic and creative skills of the hair surgeon.

References

- Alhaddab M, Kohn T et al (2005) Effect of graft size, angle, and intergraft distance on dense packing in hair transplant. Dermatol Surg 31(6):650–653; discussion 654
- Avram MR, Cole JP et al (2002) The potential role of minoxidil in the hair transplantation setting. Dermatol Surg 28(10):894–900; discussion 900
- Bernstein RM, Rassman WR et al (1998) Standardizing the classification and description of follicular unit transplantation and mini-micrografting techniques. Dermatol Surg 24(9): 957–963
- Bernstein RM, Rassman WR (1999) The logic of follicular unit transplantation. Dermatol Clin 17(2):277–295, viii; discussion 296
- Bernstein RM, Rassman WR (2005) Follicular unit transplantation: 2005. Dermatol Clin 23(3):393–414
- Bouhanna P (2003) Androgenetic alopecia: combining medical and surgical treatments. Dermatol Surg 29(11): 1130–1134
- Brandy DA (2000) A technique for hair-grafting in between existing follicles in patients with early pattern baldness. Dermatol Surg 26(8):801–805
- Brandy DA (2002) A method for evaluating and treating the temporal peak region in patients with male pattern baldness. Dermatol Surg 28(5):394–400; discussion 401
- Brandy DA (2004) Intricacies of the single-scar technique for donor harvesting in hair transplantation surgery. Dermatol Surg 30(6):837–844; discussion 844–845
- Frechet P (2007) Minimal scars for scalp surgery. Dermatol Surg 33(1):45–55; discussion 55–56
- Leavitt M, Perez-Meza D et al (2005) Effects of finasteride (1 mg) on hair transplant. Dermatol Surg 31(10):1268–1276; discussion 1276
- Limmer BL (1997) The density issue in hair transplantation. Dermatol Surg 23(9):747–750
- Marritt E, Dzubow L (1995) The isolated frontal forelock. Dermatol Surg 21(6):523–538
- Rassman WR, Bernstein RM et al (2002) Follicular unit extraction: minimally invasive surgery for hair transplantation. Dermatol Surg 28(8):720–728
- Seager DJ, Simmons C (2002) Local anesthesia in hair transplantation. Dermatol Surg 28(4):320–328

- Seery GE (2002) Hair transplantation: management of donor area. Dermatol Surg 28(2):136–142
- Shapiro J (2007) Clinical practice. Hair loss in women. N Engl J Med 357(16):1620–1630
- Shapiro R (2004) Principles and techniques used to create a natural hairline in surgical hair restoration. Facial Plast Surg Clin North Am 12(2):201–217
- Stough D, Whitworth JM (1999) Methodology of follicular unit hair transplantation. Dermatol Clin 17(2):297–306
- 20. Unger W (1999) Regarding the death of density debate. Dermatol Surg 25(12):974–978
- 21. Unger WP (1998) Density issue in hair transplantation. Dermatol Surg 24(2):297

- 22. Unger WP (2000) Follicular unit hair transplanting end of the evolution or a good thing taken too far? Dermatol Surg 26(2):158–160
- 23. Unger WP (2004) Recipient area hair direction and angle in hair transplanting. Dermatol Surg 30(6):829–836
- 24. Unger WP (2005) Hair transplantation: current concepts and techniques. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 10(3): 225–229
- Unger WP, Unger RH (2003) Hair transplanting: an important but often forgotten treatment for female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 49(5):853–860

Future Directions: Gene Polymorphism Diagnostics Relevant to Hair

Justine A. Ellis

Core Messages

- > Hair disorders related to ageing, such as androgenetic alopecia and hair graying, are controlled, at least in part, by genes.
- > The aetiology of such disorders is complex, with many interacting genes likely to contribute to the risk. The action of these genes may also be influenced by the environment.
- > At present, we know very little about these complex genetic risk profiles; for androgenetic alopecia, only one gene has been identified.
- This lack of understanding is a barrier to the translation of genetic research findings into patient care.
- > However, as more genes are identified, genetic research has the potential to predict risk and take preventive action, to accurately diagnose hair conditions, to develop targeted treatment strategies and to apply personalised treatment strategies based on an individual's underlying genetic make-up.

21.1 Introduction

It is well established that hair disorders, particularly those related to ageing such as common baldness [8, 20] and hair graying [31], are complex in their aetiology.

The occurrence and age at onset of male and female pattern hair loss and the age at onset of hair graying appear to be heritable characteristics in humans. In male pattern baldness, or androgenetic alopecia, twin studies have shown that the development of hair loss is almost entirely determined by genetic predisposition [26]. But, the wide distribution of age at onset and severity in the population strongly suggest that this condition is not controlled by just one gene, rather it is polygenic [8, 20]. Like many polygenic human disorders, the heritability of androgenetic alopecia will be dependent on a complex interplay between a number of genes throughout the genome, each contributing variably to the risk of hair loss across the lifetime. Additionally, there may be other genomic factors that involve other mechanisms of genomic control apart from traditional sequence variation in known genes.

The remarkable advances in genetic and genomic discovery over the past few years have opened up new opportunities for geneticists to begin to uncover the genetic architecture of complex polygenic diseases and phenotypes, but this area remains in its infancy [24]. For androgenetic alopecia, one gene, the androgen receptor (AR) on Chromosome X, has been confirmed as harbouring genetic variation that contributes to the risk of hair loss [9, 15, 16, 21]. Since this discovery, eager but perhaps unscrupulous organisations have begun to market personalised tests designed to provide consumers with a risk estimate for the development of androgenetic alopecia based on AR genotype. As will be further explained in this chapter, only a relatively small portion of the heritability has been explained by variation in AR, and thus this is a very premature outcome of the genetic research. What is needed is a more thorough understanding of the overall genetic risk profile, which could involve tens, or even hundreds, of genes that may differ in their combinations between

J. A. Ellis

Department of Physiology, The University of Melbourne, Melbourne, VIC 3010, Australia e-mail: justine@unimelb.edu.au

affected individuals, the way in which they interact and the ways in which the genome controls them, before we can fully appreciate the complexity of this hair condition. However, when we do understand the complexity, the opportunities for using this knowledge to define new therapeutic targets and preventive strategies and to tailor such therapies and strategies to individual risk profiles (the so-called "pharmacogenomics" or "personalised medicine") are exciting and enticing.

21.2 Complex Human Disorders

21.2.1 Single Gene Disorders

The father of modern genetics, Gregor Mendel, first described the basic laws of genetic inheritance based on plant breeding experiments in the nineteenth century. The characteristics of Mendel's peas, such as colour and shape, were shown to be inherited in either a dominant (one allele required for expression of phenotype) or recessive (two alleles required for expression) pattern. In the early and mid twentieth century, this knowledge was used to help define the heritability of single gene disorders, now known as Mendelian, or monogenic, disorders, such as phenylketonuria (PKU, autosomal recessive) and Huntington disease (HD, autosomal dominant) [25]. Armed with this knowledge, and advances in genetic technologies, the late twentieth century saw the discovery of a plethora of genes that are responsible for relatively rare diseases determined by a single gene. These genes are generally easy to detect, since all affected individuals within family lineages would have inherited the genetic defect, while unaffected family members would not. The defective gene is necessary, and usually sufficient, to cause the disorder, often at a similar age and with a similar degree of severity. Many of these disorders were later found to have a slightly higher degree of complexity; for example, the actual causative mutation within the gene might differ from family to family (such as in cystic fibrosis where over 1,000 variant alleles have now been discovered in the CFTR gene [6]), and this might dictate distinct phenotypic subsets of the disorder [1]. However, in comparison with more complex disorders, the genetic architecture has been relatively simple to understand and define.

21.2.2 Oligogenic Disorders

The next step up in complexity might be said to be a small subset of disorders that have what has been termed oligogenic inheritance. This pattern of inheritance is characterised by two, or a small number, of genes that contribute in a major way to the development of the disorder. Usually, no singe gene is sufficient to cause the disorder; rather, all are necessary in combination [1, 25]. An example of an oligogenic disorder is a form of retinitis pigmentosa that is caused by the presence of mutations in two separate genes [18]. Around 50 disorders have been postulated to be oligogenic in architecture [1], but there is debate as to whether more complexity in their inheritance is yet to be discovered. It is fair to say that, for this group of disorders, there are at least a small number of genes that make up the bulk of an individual's predisposition to developing them, that is, each of these genes confers relatively high, but not absolute, risk, as is seen for single gene disorders.

21.2.3 Polygenic Disorders

While monogenic and oligogenic disorders are usually determined by one or a few genes that have a strong influence on the phenotype, polygenic traits, often referred to as complex traits, are likely to be determined by a much larger number of genes that confer variable levels of risk. To date, there remains no complex human phenotype, whether the phenotype is considered a disease, disorder or trait, for which the risk profile has been fully determined. Often, complex polygenic traits are not binary in nature, that is the trait does not exist as one state or the other, such as affected or unaffected. For example, human stature is a complex trait, and is measured as a continuous variable that shows a normal distribution across a population [11] (Fig. 21.1). The underlying genetic architecture remains unknown, and even the largest genetic association studies performed to date have found only a handful of genes that contribute to adult stature, which together make up a small percentage of the heritability [35]. It is thought that although height may be up to 80% heritable, each of the genes that contribute to the determination of adult height will account for less than



Fig. 21.1 Normal distribution of adult height in participants of the population-based Victorian Family Heart Study. This type of distribution is a hallmark of a complex phenotype. Data courtesy of Professor Stephen Harrap, graph courtesy of Anna Duncan, University of Melbourne

1% of the overall heritability. If this is true, there will be in excess of 80 genes controlling height. Each individual will inherit a distinct set of alleles of these genes, some predispose to growing taller, some to being shorter. In simplistic terms, each allele might add and subtract a centimetre or two from an individual's final height (note that this is indeed simplistic, as will be discussed later) until the maximum height able to be achieved is determined.

However, as is common for the majority of complex traits, genetic sequence variation is not the only contributing factor that determines the trait. Environmental influences will also play a role, and in relation to adult stature, poor nutrition during childhood and adolescence will prevent an individual from reaching their peak height achievable based on their genetic make-up [30]. It is this synergistic interplay between genes and environment that determines a complex phenotype. In fact, two individuals who achieve exactly the same peak adult height are unlikely to do so because they share exactly the same set of gene variants, and have been exposed to exactly the same environmental influences. It is most likely that a different combination of factors has derived the same final adult height. Individual One might have more "tall" genes, but had poorer nutrition during childhood growth phases, while Individual Two might have less "tall" genes, but received optimal nutrition at exactly the right times during childhood.

The complexity of polygenic traits means that the genes determining them are much harder to identify. Simple comparisons of tall and short individuals, as can be done for monogenic disorders, often will not identify predisposing genes, because not all of the tall people will have all of the "tall" genes. In fact, they may have a subset of "short" genes, but these are overcome by good nutrition, or are masked by other genomic control mechanisms that will be discussed subsequently. Conversely, the short individuals may have a subset of "tall" genes.

21.3 Androgenetic Alopecia as a Complex Disorder

We have used adult stature as an example as it is an easy illustration of a complex trait we are all familiar with. However, many of the concepts discussed in relation to height are equally valid for androgenetic alopecia. As previously mentioned, like height, androgenetic alopecia appears to be a highly heritable disorder, though it is thought that few, if any, environmental factors contribute to the risk of developing hair loss [26]. Therefore, this disorder is slightly simpler to study as the effects of genes are unlikely to be masked significantly by the environment in which they are expressed. We know that AR is one of the predisposing genes, and studies have demonstrated that a particular single nucleotide change (or single nucleotide polymorphism, SNP) in the first coding exon of AR is associated with baldness. That is, one allele of this locus is present in almost all men who develop hair loss, especially if the onset of that hair loss occurs at a younger age (premature baldness) [10]. On the surface, this might seem a useful finding, and one ready to be exploited by pharmaceutical companies for new targeted treatment development. However, this same variant was found in a high percentage of men who showed no evidence of hair loss at age 50 years or older. Additionally, although the associated SNP is found within the coding sequence of the gene, the variant does not change the amino acid of the resulting AR protein that is produced, and therefore has no obvious functional consequence. Therefore, on its own, this discovery though important cannot be used with any accuracy to predict hair loss (at least hair loss by 50 years of age), and because an understanding of the functional difference in AR between men with the predisposing allele and men with the non-predisposing allele has not been achieved, it is impossible to use the SNP as a therapeutic target.

It has been estimated that genetic variation in ARmight account for up to 40% of heritability [16]. Therefore, up to 60% of the heritability remains unexplained. The fact that almost all men with premature baldness have the predisposing AR variant suggests that the AR variant may be necessary for the development of common hair loss. That is, inheriting a predisposing copy of AR seems to be a prerequisite for hair loss. However, because this same predisposing copy of AR is seen so commonly in older men with a full head of hair, it is unlikely to be sufficient in itself to cause baldness. The other factors that hold the remaining pieces of the puzzle that determine sufficiency are yet to be elucidated. These factors are likely to include a combination of sequence variation in as yet undiscovered genes. Such variation may not actually affect the coding sequences and therefore the proteins that are produced by these genes, but may affect the regulatory elements within the non-coding sequence that make subtle changes to the expression of genes. They may also include hereditary changes to the genome that are not based on DNA sequence, the so-called epigenetic variation.

21.4 The Complexity of the Human Genome

21.4.1 Genes and the Proteins They Produce

The current estimate for the number of genes in the human genome that encode proteins is somewhere in the vicinity of 25,000 [32]. This is far less than the estimates prior to the Human Genome Project of in excess of 100,000 genes. As our understanding of the complexity of the human genome has grown, we now realise that this smaller set of genes, through a variety of mechanisms of regulatory control and complex interaction, is capable of conferring the amazing degree of variation displayed by the human population. One human individual differs from another by sequence differences at as little as 0.1% of the nucleotide positions that make up our genome [5]. These variants may have a myriad of effects past the traditional, and easiest to understand, variants that affect the amino acid sequence of a protein. The majority of polymorphisms found to cause

monogenic disorders like cystic fibrosis do occur in gene coding regions, and make a gross change to the protein that the gene is capable of producing. These polymorphisms are obviously functional in their effect. However, according to publically available SNP databases, only ~3% of SNPs lie in coding regions (dbSNP build 129, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/projects/SNP/), the remainder lie in non-coding sequences. As the identification of functional gene coding changes is a relatively rare finding in complex disorders, non-coding variation throughout the genome must be exerting functional effect. In the recent past, many examples of non-coding functional variation have been published [2]. This noncoding variation might lie close to a gene, for example, in a promoter or untranslated region, or it may lie many megabases from, or even on a different chromosome to, the gene upon which it exerts its effect [4].

21.4.2 Regulation of the Genome by Non-Coding DNA

There are many ways in which non-coding DNA can affect the function of a gene, and most are beyond the scope of this chapter. However, the overall concept of the importance of non-coding DNA sequence is important in understanding the complexities of the genome, and the difficulties faced by genetic researchers who are attempting to uncover the genetic basis of complex disorders like androgenetic alopecia.

One way in which non-coding DNA can control gene expression is through regulatory elements [14]. These elements are commonly short stretches of sequence that harbour recognition sequences (binding sites) for proteins that act as transcription factors. An example of a transcription factor is AR itself [23]. When bound to androgen, AR is activated to become a transcription factor that recognises specific binding sites in regulatory regions of genes that respond to the presence of androgen. When the AR-ligand complex binds to these sequences, the androgen-dependent gene is up- or down-regulated, depending on whether the transcription factor binding site acts as a transcription enhancer or suppressor. These transcription factor binding sites may lie a long distance from the gene promoter sequence, and may, for example, fold back to contact with the promoter region to synergistically alter transcription levels [19].

It is important to note that such non-coding regulatory mechanisms are capable of altering gene expression in a subtle way. Unlike the gross physical changes to a protein that might result from gene coding variants, and that might confer high or absolute risk of developing a disorder, non-coding variation has the capacity to subtly alter gene expression, and such alterations might occur in a tissue- or developmental stage-specific manner [4]. In the case of complex polygenic disorders in which each gene variant that makes up the underlying genetic predisposition is likely to contribute minimally to the overall risk, it is reasonable to suggest that non-coding variation of subtle function might be a better candidate than coding variation. Indeed, the results of recent large-scale genomewide genetic association studies have identified many new variants for a variety of complex disorders, and almost all of these variants have been in non-coding regions, some at a considerable distance from any known genes [24].

21.4.3 Regulation of AR by Non-Coding DNA and Relevance to Androgenetic Alopecia

AR itself is known to be regulated by transcription factors that control its expression. Though no long range regulatory elements have been definitively identified for AR, chromosomal translocations that involve truncating the genetic material of chromosome X approximately 134 kb upstream of the AR coding sequence itself have been shown to cause partial androgen insensitivity [22], suggesting a down-regulation of AR and the existence of regulatory elements far upstream of the gene.

Given the likelihood of the existence of non-coding regulatory elements, and the lack of obvious functionality of the AR coding variant associated with androgenetic alopecia, could it be possible that the association of AR be accounted for by the non-coding variation? The answer is yes, and this is a very likely explanation. The International HapMap Project [34], a follow-on from the Human Genome Project, has constructed a database of SNPs throughout the genome that travel together from generation to generation. SNPs that are commonly inherited together across generations are said to be in linkage disequilibrium (LD), and groups of SNPs that travel together in this way form a "haplotype." The beauty of the LD data from the HapMap Project is that it is possible to predict haplotype blocks that occur in the population, and rather than genotyping all SNPs in that haplotype block, one or a small number of SNPs that represent that haplotype, the socalled "tag" SNPs, can be genotyped to fully define the genotype of each SNP in the block. Thus, these tag SNPs can act as proxies for other SNPs with which they are in tight LD.

An analysis of the region on chromosome X that contains AR demonstrates a lengthy block of LD encompassing the gene coding sequence (including the androgenetic alopecia-associated exon 1 SNP), 900 kb of sequence upstream of the gene and even some sequence of the next gene proximal to AR [12]. Thus, the androgenetic alopecia-associated AR SNP is acting as a tag SNP, or a proxy, for hundreds of other SNPs in the region. This means that the association that was detected between androgenetic alopecia and AR could be explained by the presence of another functional SNP that is travelling together with the exon 1 coding SNPs through the generations, and for which the exon 1 SNP is acting as a proxy. This other functional SNP may exist in the vast length of non-coding regions upstream of AR, or even within the next gene upstream. Interestingly, recent studies have demonstrated even stronger associations of androgenetic alopecia with SNPs in the AR upstream non-coding regions [16] (Ellis et al., unpublished), and even within the proximal neighbouring gene [28].

Though this is an important knowledge, it helps little at the current time in defining the functional variant in AR that is predisposing to androgenetic alopecia. This is because the non-coding DNA remains poorly annotated, and it is very difficult to define with any confidence the important non-coding regulatory sequences. Without this knowledge, we cannot determine which of the hundreds of SNPs that exist in the AR haplotype block might exert a functional effect. Large-scale international efforts, such as the ENCODE project [3], aim to determine common characteristics of important non-coding DNA. Other methods such as comparative genomics, where human genome sequences are compared with other species with the hypothesis that important sequences will be conserved through evolution, are also being developed [4]. Until non-coding DNA annotation is well defined, it remains a virtually impossible task to prioritise large numbers of non-coding SNPs for the examination of function, and thus contribution to complex disorders.

21.4.4 Regulation of Genes by Non-Sequence-Based Mechanisms – Epigenetics

Another striking example of the complexity of gene regulation lies in non-sequence-based variation. Epigenetic mechanisms such as DNA methylation serve to modify the DNA and make it more or less accessible to the machinery required by the genome to effect transcription. Methylation of cytosine bases occurs in CpG islands (that is, in sequences where C and G bases lying side by side are far more common than in the general genome sequence). Such CpG islands often occur in the promoter regions of genes, and when the cytosine bases are methylated, the transcriptional "machinery" is blocked from docking with the promoter sequences, thus blocking transcription of the gene. When CpG islands are unmethylated, the way is free for the machinery to dock and effect transcription. A striking example of this process is in X inactivation, where the promoter region of the majority of genes on one of the two copies of the X chromosome in females is hypermethylated (and thus transcription is prevented), and those on the other X chromosome are not [33]. This provides a means to control gene dosage.

Interestingly, evidence is emerging that methylation is capable of not only turning on and shutting off genes, but may also be capable of more subtle control of expression [36]. For instance, partial demethylation of a gene promoter region may allow some transcription to occur at a level that is less than if the promoter was completely demethylated. It is easy to see how such a mechanism could add to the overall risk profile of a complex disorder – not only the sequence variation may fine-tune the genetic risk but also the epigenetic variation may be involved.

Additionally, epigenetic variation appears to be modifiable by the environment, and epigenetic changes induced by the environment may be heritable. Changes to the methylation patterns of genes in response to environment have been strikingly demonstrated in rodents, where lack of methylation at the agouti locus promotes yellow coat colour. When



Fig. 21.2 *Genetically identical* mice with variable epigenetic states at the agouti locus. *Right*: mouse with unmethylated agouti alleles expressing yellow coat colour. *Centre*: mouse with methylated, and silent, agouti alleles showing the shift to a brown coat colour. *Left*: mouse with a mottled intermediate coat colour phenotype indicating stochastic methylation of agouti alleles during development. Photo courtesy of Professor Emma Whitelaw, Queensland Institute of Medical Research

pregnant mice are fed dietary supplements containing nutrients such as folate, the distribution of coat colour in the offspring shifts from yellow to brown (Fig. 21.2). Folate acts as a "methyl-donor," and promotes the methylation of the agouti locus with a resultant shift in the coat colour phenotype [17]. Thus, the environment provided by maternal diet has the capacity to alter the phenotype of offspring in the absence of gene sequence change.

21.4.5 Epigenetics and Androgenetic Alopecia

Returning to our example of androgenetic alopecia, do epigenetic modifications have any possible impact on hair loss? Epigenetic variation is most striking when looking at phenotypic variation between individuals who have identical genetic make-up. In humans, monozygotic twins are an excellent example, and there is evidence that the development of certain diseases in one identical twin, and not the other, may be due to differences in epigenetic marks [13]. Another way to think about this phenomenon is to consider different tissues in the body of an individual. Each tissue will have the same DNA sequence contained in its cells, but the tissues will have varying gene expression patterns, depending upon what the function of the tissue is. This variation looks likely to be due, at least in part, to epigenetic differences between the tissue types [33]. Even within tissue types, differences might be seen. On the scalp, there is an established difference in the expression of AR between balding (e.g., vertex) and non-balding (e.g., occipital) regions of the scalp in the same individual. AR expression is higher in balding scalp hair follicles, leading to the likely assumption that increased AR expression levels are important in the development of androgenetic alopecia. This also leads to the hypothesis that the lower AR expression levels are protecting the occipital region from hair loss. These two closely lying tissue regions have the same genetic make-up, and even have the same function. So what causes the AR expression, and thus hair growth, differences at these two sites? One possible answer is that AR is more highly methylated in hair follicles in the occipital region, down-regulating the expression, and research is currently being carried out to test this hypothesis.

Taking this one step further, you will recall that the androgenetic alopecia-associated AR SNP was found in a high percentage of men who had no hair loss postage 50 years. Thus, men who have the same AR genotype have different hair loss phenotypes. It is possible, if methylation is controlling AR expression in scalp hair follicles, that there may be methylation differences between affected and unaffected men with the same AR genotype. If this is true, then determination of "epigenotype" (the pattern of methylation at the AR promoter CpG island) might also be important in determining the risk of hair loss attributable to the AR locus.

21.4.6 Complex Genome, Complex Disorders

It is hoped that whilst only a small taste of the complexities of the human genome have been discussed, this section has convinced the reader that dissecting the risk factors of a complex disorder such as androgenetic alopecia is at present a difficult task. In the next section, the concept of "personalised medicine" is discussed. It is presented in the context of what we know about androgenetic alopecia, what there is still left to learn and how this affects current and future capacity for realising the potential to use such knowledge to predict, diagnose and treat common male hair loss.

21.5 Bench to Headside: Translating Genetic Research into Patient Care

21.5.1 Applications of the Genetic Risk Profile of a Heritable Disorder to Patient Care

A common goal of human geneticists is to identify information that can be eventually used in patient care. An understanding of the underlying genetic architecture of a heritable disorder may provide the opportunity for many potential applications. These include:

- Prediction of risk genotyping risk alleles may allow prediction of the likelihood of developing the disorder in the future
- Prevention those at high risk according to genotype may have opportunities to avoid developing the disorder all together
- Diagnosis genotype may provide/confirm diagnosis when differentiation of disorders of similar phenotype, or within-disorder subtypes, is difficult
- Targeted treatment development knowledge of the underlying genetic abnormalities may provide opportunities to develop new treatment strategies that target these abnormalities
- Pharmacogenomics often called "personalised medicine," in which the background genetic profile is used to determine the likely efficacy of a drug, or indeed the likely toxicity.

All these possible applications hold promise for translating basic research into clinical outcomes. We shall explore these in the context of their potential in a future "utopic" environment – where the entire risk profile for androgenetic alopecia has been identified. We shall then return to our current state of knowledge and explore these aspects again to illustrate just how far we are from achieving these goals.

21.5.2 The Future: What An Androgenetic Alopecia Risk Profile Might Look Like

We know that the risk of developing androgenetic alopecia is almost entirely, if not entirely, due to heritable

factors. For the most part, these heritable factors will be sequence variation in genes involved in hair growth; however, this may not be the entire story - other types of heritable variation such as gene methylation may also play a role. On the basis of current understanding of the underlying genetic architecture, and of the complexity of the genome, it could be predicted that the risk profile for androgenetic alopecia might consist of genetic variation in a number of genes located in different pathways involved in hair growth and hair cycling. For instance, given that androgens and AR appear to play an important role in risk, it might be discovered that other genes involved in the sex steroid pathway (such as those encoding androgen metabolising enzymes) also harbour genetic variation that contributes to individual risk. Additionally, sequence variation in genes involved in hair follicle cycling pathways might similarly contribute. On top of this, the levels of methylation of promoter regions of some of these genes in hair follicles might add complexity to the risk profile. For the purposes of illustration, let us assume that ten genes are identified, which hold functional variation that contributes to the risk of developing androgenetic alopecia, and for two of these genes, the level of methylation in hair follicles also plays a role in determining risk. Not all genes are necessary for the development of androgenetic alopecia, and from individual to individual, genes involved in one, or both, of the pathways might be affected. However, the number, and combination of these genes that are inherited affect age at onset and severity of hair loss. Such a level of understanding of the causes of androgenetic alopecia would be astounding, and likely not achievable in the near future. However, if geneticists could achieve this, how could this knowledge be used in patient care? We look at each of the five possible applications listed earlier.

21.5.2.1 Prediction of Risk

A simple genetic test that analyses each known risk factor could reveal an individual's risk of developing androgenetic alopecia. For example, if androgenetic alopecia runs in the family, a young man may wish to determine his odds of developing the disorder. Achievement of the level of understanding postulated earlier would provide the opportunity not only to calculate risk based on the inheritance of genetic and J. A. Ellis

epigenetic variants, but would also allow a prediction of the age at which hair loss might be expected to begin, and to what extent it might progress within the young man's lifetime.

21.5.2.2 Prevention

Following prediction of risk, a young man predisposed to androgenetic alopecia might be given the opportunity to prevent his hair loss. Our current understanding of androgenetic alopecia suggests that balding hair follicles eventually shut down completely, and that this state is irreversible. Additionally, current pharmacological treatments for androgenetic alopecia are the most efficacious in men in whom hair loss is less severe [27]. Therefore, prediction of risk may lead to prevention via treatment strategies that are employed earlier, for example, prior to any cosmetically noticeable level of loss or even at the cessation of puberty when the hair loss process is thought to be initiated.

21.5.2.3 Diagnosis

An approach to diagnosing cases of androgenetic alopecia in which the phenotype is ambiguous might be to examine scalp biopsies. However, if the underlying genetic risk profile is known, this could be used to unambiguously determine the pathogenesis of the hair loss. Unambiguous diagnosis is important in the ability of the clinician to provide timely, targeted patient care.

21.5.2.4 Targeted Treatment Development

The exact mechanisms through which the two currently approved pharmacological treatments for androgenetic alopecia, finasteride and minoxidil, exert their effects on hair loss are unknown. For both these treatments, efficacy is variable, and the results are reversed when treatment is stopped [7]. This likely reflects the fact that these treatments are not well targeted to the underlying molecular pathogenesis, and that genetic heterogeneity (i.e. different genetic risk profiles) exists between patients. A thorough understanding of the underlying genetic mutations, including the gene(s) upon which they act, and their exact action(s) opens up an unprecedented opportunity to design treatments to counteract these mutations. For example, if it were found that the functional mutation in *AR* acts to create an extra transcription factor binding site that increases expression of *AR* in men carrying the mutation, an antagonist of the transcription factor that recognises the binding site might be used to block binding, counteracting the effect of the mutation.

21.5.2.5 Pharmacogenomics

The ability to apply pharmacogenomic or the so-called "personalised medicine" strategies is one of the most anticipated developments that might stem from gene discovery. Pharmacogenomics refers to the field of pharmacology that aims to be able to devise individualised treatment strategies based on underlying individual genetic architecture (Fig. 21.3). The genotype of a patient would be used to determine the most efficacious drug for them, and would also be used to avoid prescribing a drug that might cause serious harm [29].

For androgenetic alopecia, the future of pharmacogenomic strategies might include determining whether or not the hair loss in an individual is caused by variation in genes involved in either the sex steroid pathway, the hair cycling pathway or both. Prescribing treatments targeted at resolving perturbations in the sex steroid pathway to individuals in whom the hair loss is caused by mutations in hair cycling genes is unlikely to be effective. In fact, given the systemic importance of sex steroids, unnecessary disturbances of this pathway may in fact cause harm. On the flipside, prescribing treatments for resolving irregularities of hair follicle cycling genes is unlikely to be efficacious in individuals for whom their genetic predisposition occurs solely within the sex steroid pathway genes. And, prescribing either form of therapy to an individual whose hair loss is caused by perturbations of both pathways is also unlikely to be fully effective.

Taking this one step further, consideration of epigenetic variation may also be important in personalised medicine strategies. If methylation of the promoter region of AR does indeed counteract the effect of inheriting the androgenetic alopecia-associated AR variant by "turning down" the level of AR expression, therapies targeted at resolving AR variant effects are unlikely to be effectual in individuals with a highly methylated *AR*. This might also relate to prediction and prevention. There would be no need for a young man who has inherited the androgenetic alopecia-associated *AR* variant, but no other risk factors, to consider preventive strategies such as early adoption of treatment, if he has also inherited a highly methylated hair follicle *AR* promoter.

21.5.3 The Present: What Can We Do with the Current Knowledge?

At present, research has uncovered only a small fraction of the risk profile for androgenetic alopecia. Though we have identified a marker allele of AR that occurs in a higher percentage of balding males than their non-balding counterparts, we have not yet identified the exact functional sequence alterations or the consequences of those alterations on AR expression. Additionally, we do not know how accurately the marker allele acts as a proxy for the as-yet-unidentified functional variant. Thus, current knowledge is able to provide a somewhat inaccurate indication of only a slight increase in risk of developing androgenetic alopecia. This provides very little predictive or diagnostic value. Until the association of androgenetic alopecia with AR is more accurately defined, and other causative genetic factors are identified, gene polymorphism diagnostics will not be possible. This is equally true for other ageing hair phenotypes such as hair graying.

21.6 Conclusions

Hair phenotypes such as androgenetic alopecia and hair graying are controlled, at least to a certain extent, by genes. Therefore, identifying genes relevant to hair phenotypes has the potential to increase our understanding of the mechanisms through which the phenotypes develop, and may be used to predict, diagnose and treat such conditions. However, the genetic risk profiles of such phenotypes are very complex, and may be influenced by the environment. This complexity makes the task of defining genetic risk profiles a difficult one, and one that is yet to be accomplished for any complex human disease or trait. The example we have used throughout this chapter, androgenetic alopecia, is



Fig. 21.3 Diagrammatic representation of the future of personalised medicine. On the basis of a full understanding of the genetic architecture of androgenetic alopecia, Drugs 1 and 2 may be developed to target genetic defects in sex steroid genes

and hair cycling genes, respectively. By genotyping affected individuals at each known disorder locus, a decision as to whether to treat individuals with Drug 1, Drug 2 or a combination of both drugs can be made

indeed complex in aetiology, and thus far only one risk gene has been identified. At this time, the information we have gained by identifying this single gene is insufficient to allow exploitation for the purposes of diagnostics.

However, there remains much hope on the horizon. The Genome-Wide Association Study (GWAS) approach, has in recent years successfully identified a relative plethora of new loci for numerous human complex diseases and traits. To date, no GWAS has been conducted for hair ageing phenotypes, but it is probably only a matter of time before this occurs. The outcome is likely to be a better understanding of the genetic risk profile of disorders such as androgenetic alopecia, at which time robust gene polymorphism diagnostics based on genetic profile may be closer to reality.

Take Home Pearls

- > The genetic aetiology of hair ageing disorders such as androgenetic alopecia and hair graying is extremely complex.
- > Currently, our knowledge of this genetic aetiology is very limited, and we are not in a position to accurately use current knowledge to predict, prevent or treat hair ageing conditions.
- > However, methods to unravel the complexity of these conditions are evolving quickly, and new approaches, such as genome-wide association studies, may allow us to more fully understand the genetic architecture in the not-too-distant future.
- > When this occurs, understanding the genetic aetiology of hair ageing will provide enormous opportunity to develop personalised medicine strategies, whereby preventive measures or efficacious treatments are tailored to the individual.

References

- Badano JL, Katsanis N (2002) Beyond Mendel: an evolving view of human genetic disease transmission. Nat Rev Genet 3:779–789
- Bird CP, Stranger BE, Dermitzakis ET (2006) Functional variation and evolution of non-coding DNA. Curr Opin Genet Dev 16:559–564
- Birney E, Stamatoyannopoulos JA, Dutta A et al (2007) Identification and analysis of functional elements in 1% of the human genome by the ENCODE pilot project. Nature 447:799–816
- Cobb J, Busst C, Petrou S et al (2008) Searching for functional genetic variants in non-coding DNA. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 35:372–375
- Collins FS, Mansoura MK (2001) The human genome project. Revealing the shared inheritance of all humankind. Cancer 91:221–225
- Davies JC, Alton EW, Bush A (2007) Cystic fibrosis. BMJ 335:1255–1259
- Ellis JA, Sinclair RD (2008) Male pattern baldness: current treatments, future prospects. Drug Discov Today 13: 791–797
- Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (1998) Genetic analysis of male pattern baldness and the 5alpha-reductase genes. J Invest Dermatol 110:849–853
- 9. Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (2001) Male pattern baldness is not associated with established cardiovascular risk

factors in the general population. Clin Sci (Lond) 100: 401-404

- Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB (2001) Polymorphism of the androgen receptor gene is associated with male pattern baldness. J Invest Dermatol 116:452–455
- 11. Ellis JA, Scurrah KJ, Duncan AE et al (2007) Comprehensive multi-stage linkage analyses identify a locus for adult height on chromosome 3p in a healthy Caucasian population. Hum Genet 121:213–222
- 12. Ellis JA, Scurrah KJ, Cobb JE et al (2007) Baldness and the androgen receptor: the AR polyglycine repeat polymorphism does not confer susceptibility to androgenetic alopecia. Hum Genet 121:451–457
- Fraga MF, Ballestar E, Paz MF et al (2005) Epigenetic differences arise during the lifetime of monozygotic twins. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:10604–10609
- Fraser P, Bickmore W (2007) Nuclear organization of the genome and the potential for gene regulation. Nature 447: 413–417
- 15. Hayes VM, Severi G, Eggleton SA et al (2005) The E211 G>A androgen receptor polymorphism is associated with a decreased risk of metastatic prostate cancer and androgenetic alopecia. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 14: 993–996
- 16. Hillmer AM, Hanneken S, Ritzmann S et al (2005) Genetic variation in the human androgen receptor gene is the major determinant of common early-onset androgenetic alopecia. Am J Hum Genet 77:140–148
- Jirtle RL, Skinner MK (2007) Environmental epigenomics and disease susceptibility. Nat Rev Genet 8:253–262
- Kajiwara K, Berson EL, Dryja TP (1994) Digenic retinitis pigmentosa due to mutations at the unlinked peripherin/RDS and ROM1 loci. Science 264:1604–1608
- Kleinjan DA, van Heyningen V (2005) Long-range control of gene expression: emerging mechanisms and disruption in disease. Am J Hum Genet 76:8–32
- 20. Kuster W, Happle R (1984) The inheritance of common baldness: two B or not two B? J Am Acad Dermatol 11: 921–926
- Levy-Nissenbaum E, Bar-Natan M, Frydman M et al (2005) Confirmation of the association between male pattern baldness and the androgen receptor gene. Eur J Dermatol 15: 339–340
- 22. Lower KM, Kumar R, Woollatt E et al (2004) Partial androgen insensitivity syndrome and t(X;5): are there upstream regulatory elements of the androgen receptor gene? Horm Res 62:208–214
- Matsumoto T, Shiina H, Kawano H et al (2008) Androgen receptor functions in male and female physiology. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 109:236–241
- 24. McCarthy MI, Abecasis GR, Cardon LR et al (2008) Genome-wide association studies for complex traits: consensus, uncertainty and challenges. Nat Rev Genet 9: 356–369
- Nebert DW, Zhang G, Vesell ES (2008) From human genetics and genomics to pharmacogenetics and pharmacogenomics: past lessons, future directions. Drug Metab Rev 40: 187–224
- Nyholt DR, Gillespie NA, Heath AC et al (2003) Genetic basis of male pattern baldness. J Invest Dermatol 121: 1561–1564

- Olsen EA, Messenger AG, Shapiro J et al (2005) Evaluation and treatment of male and female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol 52:301–311
- Prodi DA, Pirastu N, Maninchedda G et al (2008) EDA2R is associated with androgenetic alopecia. J Invest Dermatol 128:2268–2270
- 29. Roses AD (2004) Pharmacogenetics and drug development: the path to safer and more effective drugs. Nat Rev Genet 5: 645–656
- Silventoinen K (2003) Determinants of variation in adult body height. J Biosoc Sci 35:263–285
- Slominski A, Wortsman J, Plonka PM et al (2005) Hair follicle pigmentation. J Invest Dermatol 124:13–21

- Stein LD (2004) Human genome: end of the beginning. Nature 431:915–916
- Suzuki MM, Bird A (2008) DNA methylation landscapes: provocative insights from epigenomics. Nat Rev Genet 9: 465–476
- The International HapMap Consortium (2003) The International HapMap Project. Nature 426:789–796
- Visscher PM (2008) Sizing up human height variation. Nat Genet 40:489–490
- 36. Yang R, Li WW, Hoang BH et al (2008) Quantitative correlation between promoter methylation and messenger RNA levels of the reduced folate carrier. BMC Cancer 8:124

Future Directions: The Known and Unknown Roles of Hair-Follicle Stem Cell Types

22

Robert M. Hoffman

Core Messages

> Our laboratory has discovered that the hair follicle has both pluripotent and monopotent stem cells. We observed that nestin, a protein marker for neural stem cells, is also expressed in a population of hair-follicle stem cells and their immediate. differentiated progeny. The green fluorescent protein (GFP), whose expression is driven by the nestin regulatory element in transgenic mice (ND-GFP mice), served to mark hairfollicle stem cells and could be used to trace their fate. The ND-GFP hair-follicle stem cells are positive for the stem cell marker CD34 but negative for keratinocyte marker keratin 15, suggesting their relatively undifferentiated state. We have shown that the nestin-expressing hair-follicle stem cells can differentiate into neurons, glia, keratinocytes, smooth muscle cells, and melanocytes in vitro. In vivo studies show that the nestinexpressing hair-follicle stem cells can differentiate into blood vessels and neural tissue after transplantation to the subcutis of nude mice. Nestinexpressing hair-follicle stem cells implanted into the gap region of severed sciatic or tibial nerves greatly enhance the rate of nerve regeneration and the restoration of nerve function. When transplanted to the severed peripheral nerves or

R. M. Hoffman

Department of Surgery, University of California, AntiCancer, Inc., 7917 Ostrow Street, San Diego, CA 92111, USA e-mail: all@anticancer.com spinal cord of the mice, the nestin-expressing follicle cells transdifferentiate largely into Schwann cells, which are known to support neuron regrowth. The transplanted mice regain the ability to walk normally. The nestin-expressing hairfollicle stem cells are pluripotent and provide an effective, accessible, autologous source of stem cells for the treatment of peripheral nerve injury and appear to be a paradigm for adult stem cells. We have observed that both the mouse and human hair follicles also contain nestin-negative, keratin-15-positive stem cells that form only keratinocytes as well as the pluripotent nestinpositive keratin-15-negative stem cells. A major question in stem cell and hair-follicle biology is: "What are the main roles of these two types of stem cells in the hair follicle?" Our future understanding of the role of the stem cell types in the hair follicle is a promising approach to study hair growth and aging.

22.1 Introduction

22.1.1 The Hair-Follicle Cycle of Growth, Differentiation, and Death

The hair follicle produces a terminally differentiated keratinized end product – the hair shaft – that is eventually shed. The follicle undergoes cyclical regeneration with at least ten different epithelial and mesenchymal cell lineages [9]. Hair is formed by rapidly proliferating matrix keratinocytes in the bulb located at the base of the growing (anagen) follicle. The duration of anagen varies greatly between hairs of differing lengths. Nevertheless, matrix cells eventually stop proliferating, and hair growth ceases at catagen when the lower follicle regresses (telogen). After telogen, the lower hair-producing portion of the follicle regenerates, starting the new anagen phase [9].

Hair-follicle stem cells, located in or near the hairfollicle bulge, possess stem cell characteristics, including multipotency, high proliferative potential, and ability to enter quiescence. Earlier studies have demonstrated that all epithelial layers within the adult follicle and hair originated from bulge cells [9, 10]. Hairfollicle stem cells therefore appear to be responsible for regenerating the hair follicle in each hair cycle.

After wounding, hair follicles form de novo in adult mice. The nascent follicles arise from epithelial cells outside of the hair-follicle stem cell niche, suggesting that epidermal cells in the wound assume a hair-follicle stem cell phenotype. The newly generated hair follicles establish a stem cell population, express known molecular markers of follicle differentiation, produce a hair shaft, and progress through all stages of the hairfollicle cycle [16].

22.1.2 Imaging Hair-Follicle Stem Cells In Vivo with GFP

The insufficiency of markers to identify and track hairfollicle stem cells in the bulge area has hindered the study of hair-follicle stem cells. CD34 expression as first defined by Trempus et al. [33] is a marker for hair-follicle stem cells. Antibodies recognizing CD34 were used to collect viable bulge cells by fluorescent-activated cell sorting [8, 33]. Keratin-15 (K15) is expressed at high levels in the bulge, but lower levels of expression can be present in the basal layers of the lower follicle outer-root sheath (ORS) and the epidermis [23, 35]. A K15 promoter used for the generation of transgenic mice was active only to the bulge in the adult mouse [22].

A breakthrough occurred with the use of transgenic mice, in which the neural stem cell marker, nestin, drove the expression of green fluorescent protein (GFP) (ND-GFP mice). We observed in these mice that nestin was also a marker for hair-follicle stem cells, which suggested that hair-follicle stem cells could form neurons and were pluripotent [21]. The hair-follicle stem cells could then be tracked by their green fluorescence. These relatively small, ovalshaped, ND-GFP-expressing cells in the bulge area surround the hair shaft and are interconnected by short dendrites. In mid- and late anagen, the ND-GFPexpressing cells are located in the upper ORS as well as in the bulge area but not in the hair matrix bulb. These observations show that the ND-GFP-expressing cells form the ORS. Following our report that ND-GFP can serve as a marker for hair-follicle stem cells to track them in the live animal, Morris et al. [26] subsequently used GFP to follow keratin-15-expressing hair-follicle stem cells in transgenic mice. Fuchs' group also subsequently used GFP to identify hairfollicle stem cells and possibly other skin stem cells in transgenic mice [28, 34]. Yu et al. [37] showed that nestin was present in human hair-follicle stem cells confirming our original observation in mice [21].

Li et al. [20] have reported that nuclei from hairfollicle stem cells can be successfully used as nuclear transfer (NT) donors, resulting in live cloned mice. Thus, the nuclei of hair-follicle stem cells can be reprogrammed to the pluripotent state by exposure to the cytoplasm of unfertilized oocytes. These results confirm our results demonstrating the pluripotency of hair-follicle stem cells [21].

The evidence that nestin-expressing cells in the hairfollicle bulge are hair-follicle stem cells rather than a population of stem cells that reside in the hair follicle, whose purpose is to regenerate the neuronal and endothelial components associated with the pilosebaceous unit, is that the nestin-expressing (and GFP-expressing) cells have been imaged over time to regenerate a large portion of the hair follicle as described above [21].

22.1.3 Hair-Follicle Stem Cells Can Form New Follicles and Epidermal Cells

Hair-follicle stem cells from adult mice, when combined with neonatal dermal cells, formed hair follicles after injection into immunodeficient mice [8, 26]. Cultured individually cloned bulge cells from adult mice also were shown to form hair follicles in skin reconstitution assays [8].

As mentioned earlier, Morris et al. [26] used the K15 promoter to drive GFP expression in the hair-follicle bulge cells in transgenic mice. With this model, they showed that bulge cells in adult mice generate all epithelial cell types within the intact follicle and hair during normal hair-follicle cycling.

Taylor et al. [31] reported that hair-follicle bulge stem cells are potentially bipotent, because they can give rise to not only cells of the hair follicle but also to epidermal cells. However, hair-follicle stem cells may form epidermal stem cells only when the epidermis is wounded [15]. Other experiments [27] also have provided new evidence that the upper ORS of vibrissal (whisker) follicles of adult mice contains multipotent stem cells, which can differentiate into hair-follicle matrix cells, sebaceous gland basal cells, and epidermis. Enzymatically degraded skin is also a source of multipotent stem cells, but their relationship with the hair-follicle stem cells is unclear [32].

22.1.4 Blood Vessels Derived from Hair-Follicle Stem Cells

We observed that in ND-GFP mice, skin blood vessels express ND-GFP and appear to originate from hair follicles and form a follicle-linking network. This was seen most clearly by transplanting ND-GFP-labeled vibrissa (whisker) hair follicles to unlabeled nude mice. New vessels grew from the transplanted follicle, and the number of vessels increased when the local recipient skin was wounded. The ND-GFP-expressing blood vessels display the characteristic endothelial-cell-specific markers CD31 and von Willebrand factor [1].

22.1.5 Differentiation of Hair-follicle Stem Cells to Neural and Other Cell Types

ND-GFP hair-follicle stem cells can differentiate into neurons, glia, keratinocytes, smooth muscle cells, and melanocytes in vitro. These pluripotent ND-GFP stem cells are positive for the stem cell marker CD34, and negative for keratin 15, suggesting their relatively undifferentiated state, as mentioned earlier. The apparent primitive state of the ND-GFP stem cells is compatible with their pluripotency. The ND-GFP hair-follicle stem cells may be more primitive than those hair-follicle stem cells previously isolated [10]. Furthermore, we showed that the ND-GFP hair-follicle stem cells differentiated into neurons after transplantation to the subcutis of nude mice [3]. The pluripotency of mouse ND-GFP-expressing hair follicles has been independently confirmed [25]. Yu et al. [31] isolated a population of stem cells from human hair follicles that express nestin, proliferate as spherical aggregates, and can differentiate into multiple lineages. However, the location of these stem cells was not clear in this study.

22.1.6 Hair-Follicle Stem Cells Can Effect Nerve Repair

When the nestin-expressing hair-follicle stem cells were implanted into the gap region of the severed sciatic nerve of the mouse, they greatly enhanced the rate of nerve regeneration and the restoration of nerve function including the ability to walk. After transplantation to severed nerves, the nestin-expressing hair-follicle stem cells differentiated largely into Schwann cells, which are known to support neuron regrowth. Function of the rejoined sciatic nerve was measured by contraction of the gastrocnemius muscle upon electrical stimulation. The transplanted mice recovered the ability to walk normally [2].

22.1.7 Hair-Follicle Stem Cells Can Effect Spinal Cord Repair

Sieber-Blum et al. [29] showed that neural crest cells grew out when the hair follicle was explanted, resulting in the differentiation to a variety of cell types including neurons, smooth muscle cells, rare Schwann cells, and melanocytes. The location of these cells within the follicle was not determined. Sieber-Blum et al. [30] characterized the behavior of implanted neural crest stem cells from the hair follicle in the contusion-lesioned murine spinal cord. The grafted neural crest cells survived, integrated, and intermingled with host neurites in the lesioned spinal cord. They did not proliferate and did not effect the spinal-cord repair. Subsets expressed neuron-specific beta-III tubulin, the GABAergic marker glutamate decarboxylase 67 (GAD67), the oligodendrocyte marker, RIP, or myelin basic protein (MBP). However, glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) was not detected by immunofluorescence.

In contrast to Sieber-Blum's results, when nestinexpressing hair-follicle stem cells were implanted between the severed thoracic regions of spinal cord in C57BL/6 immunocompetent mice, the spinal cord regenerated and regained function [4]. Two months after transplantation, GFP-expressing cells had migrated into the joined region of the previously severed thoracic region of the spinal cord. Most of the GFP-expressing hair-follicle stem cells transplanted to the severed spinal cord differentiated to GFAP- and CNPase-positive Schwann cells, a result different than Sieber-Blum [30]. The GFP-expressing Schwann cells formed myelin sheaths, which surrounded the host β III-tubulin-positive axons, probably enabling them to regenerate. Between 6 and 12 weeks after the hairfollicle stem-cell transplantation, the mice recovered significant hind-limb function [4].

This apparent difference between Sieber-Blum's results [30] and ours [4] is probably due to different cell types transplanted by Sieber-Blum et al. [30] when compared with the hair-follicle stem cells that were transplanted to the lesioned spine in our study. Sieber-Blum et al. explanted the bulge area of a whisker (vibrissa) in vitro. Within 3-4 days, cells migrated from the explanted bulge area and grew on the surface of the culture dish. Glial markers were not expressed or were expressed only at low levels in the migrating cells. Four days after onset of migration, these cells were harvested and further expanded in culture for another 4 days. After 4 days of expansion, the cells were implanted in the lesioned spinal cord. Although neurons and oligodendrocytes formed after transplantation, glial cells did not appear, which are apparently critical for spinal cord regeneration.

Our approach was to actually isolate vibrissa stem cells, culture them for 2 months, and then implant the cells in the lesioned spinal cord. In contrast to Sieber-Blum et al. [30], in our study [4], the vast majority of the implanted cells (82%) formed glial cells in the lesioned spinal cord. Our hypothesis is that the glial cells promoted axon growth and recovery of spinal cord function. Perhaps the outgrowth method of Sieber-Blum et al. [30] did not allow for recovery of sufficient numbers of cells capable of glial differentiation, which in turn did not allow for sufficient axon growth for spinal cord recovery.

Miller's laboratory observed that cells they called skin precursors (SKPs), found among cells released from enzymatic digestion of dermis, could form myelinating Schwann cells when injected into the injured sciatic nerve [24], which is similar to our earlier results with nestin-expressing hair-follicle stem cells [2]. The same laboratory then showed that SKPs could promote spinal cord repair. The SKPs were released from skin by collagenase treatment of the dermis, which produced a mixture of cells [7]. The origin of SKPs within the skin is thus unclear. In contrast, our results show that nestinexpressing hair-follicle stem cells, a defined population, can functionally repair the severed spinal cord. It should also be noted that our studies as well as the studies with SKPs used fluorescent proteins to track the transplanted cells, a technology pioneered in our laboratory [6, 12, 14, 18, 36].

22.1.8 Location of Pluripotent and Monopotent Hair-Follicle Stem Cells in the Mouse

We have recently shown in the mouse that ND-GFP expressing stem cells are located in the upper hair follicle immediately below the sebaceous glands just above the hair-follicle bulge area. The ND-GFP stem cells are K15-negative. The nestin-positive, K15-negative stem cells in the mouse hair follicle are pluripotent and can differentiate to neurons, glial cells, keratinocytes, and other cell types, as mentioned earlier. Nestin-negative, K15-positive cells, on the other hand, are located in the bulge area of the mouse hair follicle and can differentiate only to keratinocytes [5].

22.1.9 Location of Pluripotent and Monopotent Hair-Follicle Stem Cells in the Human

In the intact human hair follicle dissected from the scalp, the cells immediately below the sebaceous glands just above the bulge area were also observed to be nestin-positive, K15-negative. In contrast, the hair-follicle bulge area contained nestin-negative, K15-positive cells, similar to the mouse [5].

The intact human scalp hair follicle was divided in three parts (upper, middle, and lower). Hair follicle cells that were located immediately below the sebaceous glands just above the bulge area in the upper section of the intact scalp hair follicle were isolated. The isolated stem cells were suspended in DMEM-F12 containing B-27 supplemented with bFGF every 2 days. These nestin-positive keratin-negative cells formed spherical colonies in this medium, which were termed hair spheres by Yu et al. [37]. Ten days after switching the medium to RPMI 1640 containing 10% FBS, differentiating cells were observed migrating away from the colony. These differentiated cells included β 3-tubulin-positive neurons, S-100-positive and GFAP-positive glial cells, K15-positive keratinocytes, and SMA-positive smooth muscle cells [5].

In contrast, the plucked scalp hair follicle, which did not contain sebaceous glands or nestin-positive, K15negative cells above the bulge, was divided to three parts (upper, middle, and lower). The upper part of the plucked scalp hair follicle, which contained the bulge area and nestin-negative, keratin-positive cells was suspended in DMEM-F12 containing B-27 supplemented with bFGF every 2 days. Ten days later, the upper part of the plucked hair formed hair spheres. The proliferating cells were identified as keratin 15-positive keratinocytes. After switching the medium to RPMI 1640 containing 10% FBS, keratinocytes were formed but neurons and other nonfollicular differentiating cell types were not observed. The middle and lower parts of the plucked hair follicle did not proliferate in DMEM-F12 containing B-27 and bFGF [5].

22.2 Conclusions

Thus, the hair follicles of mice and men appear to have two populations of stem cells: a pluripotent type and an apparent unipotent type. These stem cells have important potential for regenerative medicine and hair growth, respectively. Thus, the hair follicle may be the most useful of adult stem cells due to easy access and differentiation potential.

We have shown that the hair-follicle bulge area is an abundant easily accessible source of actively growing pluripotent adult stem cells that could serve a clinical source in humans. The availability of the ND-GFP mice has enabled the identification, isolation, and characterization of these highly pluripotent hair-follicle stem cells. These hair-follicle stem cells express the stem cell marker CD34 and nestin but are negative for the keratinocyte marker keratin 15, indicating their relatively undifferentiated state. The hair-follicle stem cells can differentiate into neurons, glia, keratinocytes, smooth muscle cells, and melanocytes in vitro. In vivo studies show the nestin-driven GFP hair-follicle stem cells can differentiate into blood vessels and neural tissue after transplantation to the subcutis of nude mice. Nestin-expressing hair-follicle stem cells implanted into the gap region of severed peripheral nerves or the severed spinal cord greatly enhance the rate of nerve and spinal cord regeneration and restoration of function. After transplantation to the severed nerve or spinal cord, the follicle cells transdifferentiate largely into

Schwann cells, which are known to support neuron regrowth. The transplanted mice regain the ability to walk normally. Thus, nestin-expressing hair-follicle stem cells provide an effective, accessible, autologous source of stem cells for treatment of peripheral nerve and spinal cord injury.

The nestin-expressing hair-follicle stem cells thus have the potential as an alternative to the use of embryonal stem cells or fetal cells for regenerative medicine. The hair-follicle stem cells do not have the ethical problems that embryonal or fetal stem cells have. Even more important, the hair-follicle stem cells are much more easily accessible than these other stem-cell types and offer the potential for autologous treatment, as they can be readily expended in culture after isolation from the patient. The fact that we [5] and Yu et al. [37] have shown nestin expression and pluripotency of human hair-follicle stem cells further suggests the clinical potential of hair-follicle stem cells for regenerative medicine.

It is also important to note that the dermal papilla is a potential source of multipotent stem cells that may have use in regenerative medicine. For example, Jahoda's group has demonstrated that hair-follicle dermal cells repopulate the mouse hematopoietic system [19], can differentiate into adipogenic and osteogenic lineages [17], and participate in wound healing and induction [11].

Hair-follicle stem cells also have great potential for hair restoration [8, 13, 26]. Our future understanding of the role of the stem cell types in the hair follicle is a promising approach to study hair growth and aging.

References

- Amoh Y, Li L, Yang M, Moossa AR, Katsuoka K, Penman S, Hoffman RM (2004) Nascent blood vessels in the skin arise from nestin-expressing hair follicle cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:13291–13295
- Amoh Y, Li L, Campillo R, Kawahara K, Katsuoka K, Penman S, Hoffman RM (2005) Implanted hair follicle stem cells form Schwann cells that support repair of severed peripheral nerves. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:17734–17738
- Amoh Y, Li L, Katsuoka K, Penman S, Hoffman RM (2005) Multipotent nestin-positive, keratin-negative hair-folliclebulge stem cells can form neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:5530–5534
- Amoh Y, Li L, Katsuoka K, Hoffman RM (2008) Multipotent hair follicle stem cells promote repair of spinal cord injury and recovery of walking function. Cell Cycle 7:1865–1869
- 5. Amoh Y, Kanoh M, Niiyama S, Kawahara K, Satoh Y, Katsuoka K, Hoffman RM (2009) Human and mouse hair

follicles contain both multipotent and monopotent stem cells. Cell Cycle 8:176-177

- Berezovska OP, Glinskii AB, Yang Z, Li XM, Hoffman RM, Glinsky GV (2006) Essential role for activation of the Polycomb Group (PcG) protein chromatin silencing pathway in metastatic prostate cancer. Cell Cycle 5: 1886–1901
- Biernaskie J, Sparling JS, Liu J, Shannon CP, Plemel JR, Xie Y, Miller FD, Tetzlaff W (2007) Skin-derived precursors generate myelinating Schwann cells that promote remyelination and functional recovery after contusion spinal cord injury. J Neurosci 27:9545–59
- Blanpain C, Lowry WE, Geoghegan A, Polak L, Fuchs E (2004) Self-renewal, multipotency, and the existence of two cell populations within an epithelial stem cell niche. Cell 118:635–648
- Cotsarelis G (2006) Epithelial stem cells: a folliculocentric view. J Invest Dermatol 126:1459–1468
- Cotsarelis G, Sun TT, Lavker RM (1990) Label-retaining cells reside in the bulge area of pilosebaceous unit: implications for follicular stem cells, hair cycle, and skin carcinogenesis. Cell 61:1329–1337
- Gharzi A, Reynolds AJ, Jahoda CA (2003) Plasticity of hair follicle dermal cells in wound healing and induction. Exp Dermatol 12(2):126–136
- 12. Glinsky GV, Glinskii AB, Berezovskaya O, Smith BA, Jiang P, Li XM, Yang M, Hoffman RM (2006) Dual-color-coded imaging of viable circulating prostate carcinoma cells reveals genetic exchange between tumor cells in vivo, contributing to highly metastatic phenotypes. Cell Cycle 5:191–197
- Hoffman RM (2000) The hair follicle as a gene therapy target. Nat Biotechnol 18:20–21
- Hoffman RM (2005) The multiple uses of fluorescent proteins to visualize cancer in vivo. Nat Rev Cancer 5: 796–806
- 15. Ito M, Liu Y, Yang Z, Nguyen J, Liang F, Morris RJ, Cotsarelis G (2005) Stem cells in the hair follicle bulge contribute to wound repair but not to homeostasis of the epidermis. Nat Med 11:1351–1354
- 16. Ito M, Yang Z, Andl T, Cui C, Kim N, Millar SE, Cotsarelis G (2007) Wnt-dependent de novo hair follicle regeneration in adult mouse skin after wounding. Nature 447:316–320
- Jahoda CA, Whitehouse J, Reynolds AJ, Hole N (2003) Hair follicle dermal cells differentiate into adipogenic and osteogenic lineages. Exp Dermatol 12(6):849–859
- Jiang P, Yamauchi K, Yang M, Tsuji K, Xu M, Maitra A, Bouvet M, Hoffman RM (2006) Tumor cells genetically labeled with GFP in the nucleus and RFP in the cytoplasm for imaging cellular dynamics. Cell Cycle 5:1198–1201
- Lako M, Armstrong L, Cairns PM, Harris S, Hole N, Jahoda CAB (2002) Hair follicle dermal cells repopulate the mouse haematopoietic system. J Cell Sci 115(pt 20):3967–3974
- Li J, Greco V, Guasch G, Fuchs E, Mombaerts P (2007) Mice cloned from skin cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104: 2738–2743
- Li L, Mignone J, Yang M, Matic M, Penman S, Enikolopov G, Hoffman RM (2003) Nestin expression in hair follicle sheath progenitor cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100: 9958–9961

- Liu Y, Lyle S, Yang Z, Cotsarelis G (2003) Keratin 15 promoter targets putative epithelial stem cells in the hair follicle bulge. J Invest Dermatol 121:963–968
- 23. Lyle S, Christofidou-Solomidou M, Liu Y, Elder DE, Albelda S, Cotsarelis G (1998) The C8/144B monoclonal antibody recognizes cytokeratin 15 and defines the location of human hair follicle stem cells. J Cell Sci 111:3179–3188
- 24. McKenzie IA, Biernaskie J, Toma JG, Midha R, Miller FD (2006) Skin-derived precursors generate myelinating Schwann cells for the injured and dysmyelinated nervous system. J Neurosci 26:6651–6660
- 25. Mignone JL, Roig-Lopez JL, Fedtsova N, Schones DE, Manganas LN, Maletic-Savatic M, Keyes WM, Mills AA, Gleiberman A, Zhang MQ, Enikolopov G (2007) Neural potential of a stem cell population in the hair follicle. Cell Cycle 6:2161–2170
- Morris RJ, Liu Y, Marles L, Yang Z, Trempus C, Li S, Lin JS, Sawicki JA, Cotsarelis G (2004) Capturing and profiling adult hair follicle stem cells. Nat Biotechnol 22:411–417
- Oshima H, Rochat A, Kedzia C, Kobayashi K, Barrandon Y (2001) Morphogenesis and renewal of hair follicles from adult multipotent stem cells. *Cell* 104:233–245
- Rhee H, Polak L, Fuchs E (2006) Lhx2 maintains stem cell character in hair follicles. Science 312:1946–1949
- Sieber-Blum M, Grim M, Hu YF, Szeder V (2004) Pluripotent neural crest stem cells in the adult hair follicle. Dev Dyn 231:258–269
- 30. Sieber-Blum M, Schnell L, Grim M, Hu YF, Schneider R, Schwab ME (2006) Characterization of epidermal neural crest stem cell (EPI-NCSC) grafts in the lesioned spinal cord. Mol Cell Neurosci 32:67–81
- 31. Taylor G, Lehrer MS, Jensen PJ, Sun TT, Lavker RM (2000) Involvement of follicular stem cells in forming not only the follicle but also the epidermis. *Cell* 102:451–461
- 32. Toma JG, Akhavan M, Fernandes KJ, Barnabe-Heider F, Sadikot A, Kaplan DR, Miller FD (2001) Isolation of multipotent adult stem cells from the dermis of mammalian skin. *Nat Cell Biol* 3:778–784
- 33. Trempus C, Morris R, Bortner C, Cotsarelis G, Faircloth R, Reece J, Tennant RW (2003) Enrichment for living murine keratinocytes from the hair follicle bulge with the cell surface marker CD34. J Invest Dermatol 120:501–511
- 34. Tumbar T, Guasch G, Greco V, Blanpain C, Lowry WE, Rendl M, Fuchs E (2004) Defining the epithelial stem cell niche in skin. Science 303:359–363
- 35. Waseem A, Dogan B, Tidman N, Alam Y, Purkis P, Jackson S, Lalli A, Machesney M, Leigh IM (1999) Keratin 15 expression in stratified epithelia: downregulation in activated keratinocytes. J Invest Dermatol 112:362–369
- 36. Yamauchi K, Yang M, Hayashi K, Jiang P, Yamamoto N, Tsuchiya H, Tomita K, Moossa AR, Bouvet M, Hoffman RM (2007) Imaging of nucleolar dynamics during the cell cycle of cancer cells in live mice. Cell Cycle 6: 2706–2708
- 37. Yu H, Fang D, Kumar SM, Li L, Nguyen TK, Acs G, Herlyn M, Xu X (2006) Isolation of a novel population of multipotent adult stem cells from human hair follicles. Am J Pathol 168:1879–1888

Future Directions: Bioengineering the Hair Follicle

23

Kurt S. Stenn, Ying Zheng, and Jen-Chih Hsieh

Core Messages

> Considered here is the rationale for cellular engineering of the hair follicle: the cells needed, the mechanisms of hair regeneration from dissociated cells, current successes, immediate challenges, and future vision. As evidenced by its growth cycle, the hair follicle has the ability to regenerate. This property presents an opportunity to the cellular engineer for reconstructing hair follicles where needed. The field has demonstrated great success with laboratory mammals. Translating that success to human adult cells, and thus the clinic, is the current challenge to our mechanistic understanding and application.

23.1 Introduction

Even before the poet mentions the cavernous cutaneous wrinkle of age, he describes the "balding pate" or the "hoary hair." Hair, the great communicator, is perceived to signal age and is thus a cosmetic focus for the maturing individual, particularly in our youth culture. Since the pigmentary changes occurring with age and the role of hair transplantation in hair restoration have been covered by other authors in this volume (see the discussions by Drs. Tobin and Peters, and Drs. Shapiro and Finner, respectively), we focus here on the replacement of hair using a futuristic approach: the generation of new hair follicles from hair follicle-derived cells. We will consider here the rationale for cell-based therapy, the cells needed, the mechanisms of hair regeneration from dissociated cells, current successes, immediate challenges, and future vision.

For those of us in the hair regeneration field, it is our collective goal to replace/regenerate new cycling permanent hair follicles in a region of skin, which the patient perceives is wanting of hair. As mentioned earlier in this text, hair transplantation is one solution; it has become a fine-tuned, highly sophisticated discipline far more efficient from what it was when first suggested [22, 63]. The problem with hair follicle transplantation, though, is the limited donor supply.

Although the ultimate goal for hair loss is prevention, an ideal therapeutic approach we seek for the balding patient would consist of (1) a single topical chemical application, (2) a defined physical stimulus, or (3) a cellular implantation. All three approaches would appear to require the reengineering of resident hair follicle cells in the skin. Recent work suggests that such a vision could be realizable for any one of the three approaches [28, 31, 81]. On the chemical side, recently, Yamanaka [51, 82] showed that skin fibroblasts could be transformed into pluripotent cells (iPS cells) by ectopic expression of four important stem-cell genes. Although not yet applied to the skin, this work suggests that cell lineages can be induced by specific laboratory genetic manipulations. So, given the correct combination of gene expression, we might be able to induce inactive skin cells into active hair follicle-inducing cells, such as by activating the expression of the appropriate transcription factors [97]. Subsequent to the Yamanka report, Huangfu et al. [28] suggested that, if

K. S. Stenn (🖂)

Aderans Research Institute, Inc., 3401 Market Street, Suite 318, PA 19104, Philadelphia, USA e-mail: kstenn@aderansresearch.com

one knows the important genes and thus the relevant molecular pathways, one might be able to induce the same effect without or with minimal gene manipulation by using highly specific small chemical moieties. Although modest in their effect, we recognize with relief that a few pharmaceutical entities do indeed stimulate hair growth (minoxidil, finasteride, and latanoprost). On the physical side, it has been shown recently, in a carefully documented report, that a full-thickness skin wound in the mouse will repair with the regeneration of new hair follicles [31]; moreover, stimulating the Wnt growth factor pathway in that system enhanced new follicle formation and blocking this pathway reduced new hair follicle formation. On the cellular side, the approach would isolate trichogenic (hair forming) cells from the patient, expand the cells in culture, and inject the cells into skin. The cell engineering effort is being pursued by many laboratories with the goal of reconstructing life-essential organs (e.g., formation of liver, kidney, and pancreatic islets [4]). As we have spent some time trying to understand how the hair follicle can be restructured from dissociated cells alone, we will focus here on this topic. We also recognize that the principles learned from the hair follicle will be applicable to other complex organ systems.

23.2 Hair Follicle Morphogenesis, Hair Cycle, and Stem Cells in the Skin

The hair follicle arises within the primitive epidermis involving complex epithelial and mesenchymal interactions. The first indication of hair follicle formation in fetal skin is a distinctive orientation of the primitive epidermal cells, which is also declared by specific markers (e.g., Ep-CAM [77], CD10 [66], and others [3]). This is followed by condensation of the deep lying dermal cells and a finger-like downgrowth of the epithelium to join and encircle the dermal condensate. Once fully formed, the follicle, a multilayered cylindrical structure, undergoes a growth cycle consisting of phases of increasing organ size with shaft formation, structure regression, organ rest, and, finally, shaft shedding [80]. Folliculoneogenesis as well as hair cycling requires constant and intimate epithelialmesenchymal contact and interactions to cycle and grow [49, 62]. That the lower portion of the anagen follicle is actually consumed in the regressing process signals the regenerative power inherent in this structure, a property that persists throughout life – from the youngest to the oldest individual. Thus, the hair follicle houses within it the elements of regeneration, features shared by few other organs in the mature mammal. How can we capture this hair follicle trait and use it to produce new hair follicles wherever and whenever we want; moreover, might we be able to use the hair follicle to help regenerate other organ systems (e.g., the tooth, Yu et al. [93], or bone marrow, Lako et al. [41])

To effect? the complete hair cycle, we would assume that there are potent regenerative cells in the region of each hair follicle. In fact, within and surrounding the hair follicle are niches housing epidermal, dermal, hair follicle, sebaceous, melanocytic, neural, and mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) [14, 18, 20, 79, 86, 91]. In this discussion, we are using the term "stem cell" to describe cells that have the potential for self-renewal and an ability to differentiate into a specific, committed, developmental pathway [72]. To exploit these cells for clinical needs, we must understand them and the regions in which they rest.

In a serendipitous landmark experiment, Cotsarelis et al. [15] showed follicular epithelial stem cells in the hitherto little-appreciated hair follicle bulge. While the bulge is considered to house epithelial cells critical to hair follicle cycling, such cells may also contribute to the regeneration of other surrounding structures in a wound/repair situation [30, 42, 44]. Lineage studies showed that these cells migrate up and down the follicle and can give rise, under the proper circumstances, to most epithelial cells of the skin: the epidermis, sebaceous gland, and hair follicle [65]. Cells of the bulge have been isolated and characterized from mouse [7, 55] and man [37, 61]. By gene expression, these cells show downregulation of genes related to cell division and hair follicle differentiation (e.g., Wnt family of genes) and upregulation of genes related to immunosuppression (e.g., CD200). These cells have the potential to generate whole skin structures, so when they are dissociated, purified, and combined with inductive dermal cells, new pilosebaceous structures form [7, 55]. To successfully engineer a follicle, then, one would need such epithelial and dermal hair follicle progenitor cells.

Dermal stem cells were recognized long before workers in the field appreciated the central role of the bulge (epithelium) in follicular biology. In the period between 1960 and 1980, a small group of workers demonstrated, in now classical studies, that the mesenchymal portion of the hair follicle, the follicular papilla, or dermal papilla, alone, when properly placed adjacent to an epithelium, could induce new hair follicle structures (in rodents [13, 62, 88]). These experiments involved dissecting papillae from anagen hair follicles and placing them either below a proximally truncated whisker follicle (which would not grow in the absence of papilla) or in the superficial-most skin [62]. The dermal papilla cells responsible for this property could be expanded in culture with retention of hair follicle inductive activity [29, 33, 90]. Recent studies have demonstrated that these dermal cells also have very special plastic regenerative properties beyond that of the hair follicle. Papilla cells have been shown to have MSC properties, and they can be induced to differentiate into adipogenic, osteogenic [34], and hematopoietic cell lineages [41]. Moreover, a subpopulation of connective tissue sheath and papilla cells express nestin, an intermediate filament protein, and transcription factors, slug, twist, snail, all markers of neural crest stem cells that are capable of neural and Schwannian differentiation [1, 2, 18]. While it would appear that epithelial cells and dermal cells together are needed to engineer a hair follicle, recent work suggests that one stem cell of the follicle has the properties to undergo dermal to epidermal transformation [16], suggesting the possibility that one precursor cell type might be able to handle the whole job.

23.3 Generating Hair Follicles from Skin Fragments

Attempts have also been made to generate new pilosebaceous structures by inserting fragments of the hair follicle into skin. Previously, we discussed the spectacular effect of implanting whole dermal papillae, but whole follicle fragments have also been used. Implanting bisected portions of hair follicles, however, have met with mixed results. In general, it is found if a hair follicle is sectioned above the bulge horizontally, the lower portion, when properly placed, will regenerate a whole follicle; in contrast, the upper half, above the bulge, rarely [84], if ever grows [70]. From such studies, it appears that, if the hair follicle fragment contains the bulge, a regrowth event may be observed. Overall, these studies are difficult to evaluate because of inadequate quantitation, but it is clear that bisecting follicles does not augment follicle number: at best one new follicle results from one donor follicle fragment.

Hair follicle cells have been used by many workers to generate a skin equivalent [19, 27, 47, 85]. Several studies have found follicle-like aggregates in their constructs but in no case have defined follicles been formed using human cells [26, 47, 48]. In one fascinating report, whole human vellus hair follicles were transplanted into a long-lived skin equivalent. This preparation was demonstrated to be useful in evaluating the effects of the pilosebaceous unit on percutaneous absorption [54].

23.4 Generating a New Hair Follicle from Dissociated Cells, In Vitro

Early studies reported that *fragments* of fetal tissue would continue to develop in vitro if placed in the proper environment. In fact, cultures (hanging drop) of mouse fetal skin will mature to form skin and hair follicles [23, 24]. Recognizing that new organ formation in the embryonic/fetal environment does not normally arise from dissociated cells, at the outset one must question if it is possible for any mature biological structure to form starting with nonadherent, free-floating unorganized cells.

At least 50 years ago, a community of embryologists asked this question and tried to reform organs from trypsin-dissociated cells. Using cells derived from fetal skin, they discovered to their delight and bedazzlement that structures could and did form. Moreover, they learned that, under the proper conditions, such cells have the inherent ability to recognize and adhere to the same cell type (be they from fetal mouse or chick, mixed species or pure) and reform organs [5, 56–58]. So, cells – at least fetal cells – apparently remember to what organ they belong and will reassemble that organ appropriately (given a suitable milieu and time).

Heretofore, it has not been possible to regenerate a complete mature hair follicle in vitro when starting with a suspension of dissociated cells. The situation may be different if such cells are injected into a piece of skin in vitro. In one study, when dissociated trichogenic cells (culture expanded human DP and ORS cells) were implanted into long-term skin organ cultures of human-retroauricular skin and maintained in culture for up to 8 weeks, new hair follicles were believed to have formed. Incorporation of labeled donor cells into hair follicles of the recipient skin was documented in this study [38], although the possibility

that the donor cells might have incorporated into existing follicles was not excluded.

23.5 Generating a New Hair Follicle from Dissociated Cells, In Vivo

In 1992, the NIH group [46] tested if dissociated cells could be used to produce completely mature hair follicles. They combined epidermal and dermal newborn mouse skin cells and placed them within a chamber [89] secured under the skin of immunocrippled mice (nu/nu or SCID). They found that the cells settled on subcutaneous fascia, reaggregated, and by 3 weeks, produced mature hair follicles with outgrowing hair shafts. The Lichti system has proven to be very useful for many studies testing if isolated or molecularly altered cells are able to reform hair (e.g., [67, 73]). An adaptation of the Lichti system was presented by Qiao et al. [68]. In the Qiao assay, the cells to be measured are placed under the dermis on top of an inverted epidermal equivalent. After 4 weeks, the skin is uplifted to reveal newly formed skin with associated hair follicles and shafts exposed to the surface.

The latter systems, although useful, have some substantial drawbacks: (1) a large number of cells needed to execute the assay, (2) a long time required to obtain a result (3 weeks), (3) a limitation of the assay to one animal at a time, and (4) the difficulty in teaching its set up and execution. To make the assay more facile, Zheng et al. [95] simply injected trichogenic cells into the dermis and observed the formation of mature hair follicles. This system, referred to as the "patch assay," because of the colored appearance of the gross skin overlying the newly formed follicles (the donor cells arise from a pigmented mouse), has proven to be faster (8-10 days), requiring less cells and less animals (eight assays can be performed on the truncal skin of one mouse). Critical to the success of this assay are the trichogenicity of the cells used and the ability of the cells to aggregate in the injection site. It is notable that the follicle formed in this system has all the layers of a mature mouse follicle, has sebaceous glands, produces a mature shaft, and it cycles. The limitation of this assay is that the follicles form deep under the epidermis, and the newly formed shafts do not penetrate the skin surface; this spatial restriction limits hair shaft disposal so that the new follicles are essentially destroyed after the second cycle. Because of its ease of use, however, this assay is an ideal format for quickly measuring the trichogenic activity of a large number of different cellular populations.

The success of the above systems is, in part, because mouse newborn skin cells are used in the construct. When human adult cells are used alone, follicle-like structures may form. Greater success with human cells has been achieved only when one of the two donor components (epithelial or dermal) is human, but not both (the complementary cells arise from neonatal mouse). Such a result has been reported [17, 96]. In the Ehama study, when neonatal human keratinocytes were cografted with murine dermal papilla cells, hair follicle-like structures formed. In the study of Zheng et al., chimeric follicles formed when cultured human dermal cells were injected (in a patch assay) with neonatal mouse epidermal cells or when cultured human epidermal cells were injected with neonatal mouse dermal cells. Why human cells are so recalcitrant in this regard remains one of the challenges of the field.

Since ultimately we would want to reproducibly generate in the laboratory new hair follicles using human cells, we must establish those criteria which define a hair follicle. In an attempt to meet this need, Chuong et al. [11] suggested a set of criteria to which investigators could aspire. The criteria defined a hair follicle as a structure with proximal distal organization, concentric layers of cells typical of the sheaths seen in vivo, unique shaft product, sebaceous gland, inherent ability to cycle, and demonstrated regeneration of a new proximal follicle with each cycle. By these criteria, the structures generated within these systems [46, 95] were hair follicles, indeed.

23.6 Generating a New Hair Follicle from Dissociated Cells Involving In Vitro and In Vivo Steps

Once the proper trichogenic cells are generated and stabilized, they must be delivered into a receptive site. As mentioned earlier, Zheng et al. [95] found in their early work on developing the patch assay that it was critical to keep the cells densely packed, apparently to support sufficient cell interactions for neogenesis. They found that, if the cells were implanted diffusely, and thus in low density along a facial plane, few defined structures developed. One obvious way of assuring appropriate cell–cell interactions is to form hair follicle progenitor structures in vitro by means of cell aggregation technology and then deliver in vivo. This procedure is looked upon as a way of assuring new organ formation, but also gives the surgeon greater control in patterning.

Cell aggregation is not a strange occurrence in hair follicle biology in that papilla cells in culture typically form mounds early in the culture [53], and dermal cells are stabilized in vitro if they are kept in, and grow as, aggregates [64]. One way of making hair progenitor cell constructs has been by means of aggregates. Isolating trichogenic cells and then reaggregating them in vitro by a rotation and flotation procedure allowed the formation of organoids, which then completed development in tissue (grafting) [83]. Qiao et al. [69] isolated follicular dermal and epidermal cells from embryonic mouse skin (E18), formed aggregates, grew the aggregates in culture, and then transplanted these constructs into immunocompromised mouse skin showing the formation of new hair follicles. Because the aggregates developed into hair-like structures, they were referred to as "protohairs" [69].

The real challenge has been to form human hair follicles from dissociated human cells. As mentioned earlier, the hybrid or chimeric situation works where a system of half human and half mouse cells are used. While human epidermal and dermal cells alone do not readily generate follicular structures, human epidermal cells plus newborn mouse dermal papilla cells did result in follicle-like formations [17]. The difficulty of generating hair follicles in the patch assay using only human cells (note that in virtually all studies the human cells are derived from adults) has been encountered by other workers [17, 95]. They found, although, using the chimeric or hybrid assay, that when one component is newborn mouse, follicles form which fulfill the proffered criteria. The first attempt to reconstruct a follicle using adult cells was presented by Reynolds and Jahoda [74] using adult rat and adult human anagen follicle cells. The cultured epidermal and dermal cells were packaged into the collagenous shell of a rat vibrissa follicle and then placed in culture. After 2-3 weeks, irregular but recognizable hair fibers formed from rather ill-shaped follicle bulbs.

23.7 Mechanism of New Follicle Formation from Dissociated Cells and Origin of Constitutive Cells

A cellular engineering approach entails the expansion of trichogenic cells in tissue culture and then implanting them into mature skin. The resultant hair follicles are thought to arise by one of two different mechanisms, each illustrated by studies in the mouse [81].

The first involves the formation of completely new structures, folliculoneogenesis. The mechanistic steps were elucidated by Zheng et al. [95] using the patch assay and a step-wise differential description of cell changes. Over a 14-day observation period, it was reported that new follicles formed by day 8. The initial event was epithelial cell aggregation with apoptosis predominately in the center of the cluster leading to "follicular cyst" formations. Dense dermal-cell clusters (alkaline phosphatase positive) were found at specific sites on the periphery of the epithelial condensates, and from these points, follicular buds, pegs, and full follicles arose. With time, a follicle formed with characteristic layers, sebaceous gland, and shaft; moreover, cycling could be demonstrated immediately after the full follicle appeared. Epithelial organization was seen earliest, acting as a platform from which follicles arose. The implications drawn from this study challenge, but do not prove the past and current notion, which states that the first inductive signal for hair follicle formation arises in the dermis [25].

A second mechanism has been suggested by the work of McElwee et al. [52] (discussed by Jahoda [32], and observed by us, (unpublished observations) where, after cell injection, there appears to be a conversion of small hair follicles to large. In this study, cultures of whisker dermal papilla cells were implanted into ear skin. With time, there was a switch from the fine hair of the pinna to coarse hair, more typical of vibrissae; moreover, implanted cells were found to be incorporated within the papilla and connective tissue sheath of the larger hair follicles. The notion that injected dermal cells might have the ability to incorporate and thus transform a small to a large hair follicle suggested the possibility that, in humans, injecting such cells may implement a switch from vellus to terminal hair follicles [81].

In the process of new hair follicle formation - either neogenesis or switch - does the host contribute cells to the reforming structure? Although we envision that the cells we implant will generate the lion's share of the new hair follicles seen, it is not yet clear in any of these systems to what degree the host contributes cells to the neofollicles. It has been shown that progenitor (stem cells) cells arising from the bone marrow circulate and, in some cases, are found to play a role in wound repair/organ regeneration, and even appendage

formation [8, 45, 72]. Such circulating stem cells home to sites by chemoattractants such as stromalderived factor-1 (SDF-1, binding to the cell surface chemokine receptor, CXCR4), hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF), or fibroblast growth factor-2 (FGF-2) [12, 39, 71]. In mice, there is direct evidence that bone marrow cells may contribute to wound repair. When tagged bone marrow cells (green fluorescent protein, GFP, transgenic mouse) are mixed with embryonic mouse skin cells and transplanted onto skin defects made in the back of an adult recipient mouse, fully differentiated skin results within 3 weeks, with incorporated GFP positive cells in the epidermis, hair follicles, sebaceous glands, and dermis [36]. So, the host may make a contribution to the follicles formed, but the extent of this contribution needs critical study.

23.8 Challenges for Folliculoneogenesis in the Clinic and the Aging Patient

While laboratory studies of rodent folliculoneogenesis have been dramatic, the most successful examples have been done using cells derived from *newborn or fetal* animals, either as a population of cells arising entirely from a newborn animal or newborn animal cells complementing adult cells (hybrid or chimeric, e.g., [23, 24, 83, 92, 95]). Reformation of hair follicles from adult cells has been observed to be incomplete and, in general, disappointing. What is lost in the adult?

With age, there is a decrease in the number of progenitor cells. In mouse, there is a drop in bone marrow stem cells from 6- to 10-fold between the first and twelfth months of life [40]. In human bone marrow, it is estimated that the population of MSCs decreases from 1 per 10^4 cells in the newborn to 1 per 2×10^6 cells in an 80-year-old individual [9]. In older patients, will there be enough robust regenerative cells to expand and use clinically?

For reasons we do not yet understand, adult cells of any species are strikingly recalcitrant to form new hair follicles from dissociated cells. Since follicle regeneration is most commonly demonstrated in an immunocompromised mouse model, we asked the question if trichogenic cells are prevented from forming a new organ because the recipient host is not immunocompromised enough. Using immunodeficient recipient mice and three donor species (mouse, rat, and dog), we found that, as long as the cells arose from fetal or newborn animals, new cycling hair follicles formed. We concluded that the recipient animal is fully capable of xenograft organogenesis as long as the cells are potent (notably, in the same environment *adult* cells will not form full mature follicles) (Nace et al. unpublished observations). Other studies of skin regeneration have actually come to the same conclusion, namely, that regeneration is a property of young cells and that the property travels with the cells and not with the recipient milieu [50]. This raises the question if regeneration can be effected using adult cell populations at all. Clearly, the naturally cycling hair follicle in the aged adult tells us that cells with regenerative properties persist in the adult but how to get at them is the challenge.

It remains an objective to transfer the incisive work done with the newborn mouse model to the clinic. One dramatic study with unexpected results, and not yet repeated in a second laboratory, describes [75] the success of transplanting human dermal sheath fragments from an adult male donor into the arm of an adult female recipient and generating a large, heavily pigmented hair shaft. Since laser capture microscopy analysis showed that the dermal cells possessed Y chromosome, it was concluded that donor cells from the male were incorporated. The inductive power of these allogeneic human cells presents a paradigmatic breach, as yet, not fully explained.

23.9 Future Challenges and Expectations

Because of the success of the animal studies, experience indicates that generating new hair follicles from human cells in human skin will be accomplished in the near future. While forming such follicles in a robust fashion in an industrial setting will be one major accomplishment worthy of some celebration, anticipated thorny challenges will remain.

The first is controlling hair growth patterning. Pattern formation is an aspect of biology attracting much attention [6]. Some recent work has focused on the hair follicle. We recognize that the hair follicle like the skin itself shows marked variation from site to site; no two hair follicles are alike (excepting bilateral symmetry) differing in length, curl, texture, surface, color, and androgen sensitivity. This difference has been ascribed to a chemical gradient of stimulating and inhibiting molecules first described as a reaction–diffusion system [60, 87]. Recent studies implicate several molecular lineages in follicle patterning: homeobox genes, ectodysplasin, and Wnt.

Homeobox genes have been considered to be important in hair follicle patterning [10, 35]. Work suggests that stem cells have positional memory, and this property can be ascribed to patterning genes, such as the homeobox gene family group. Expressed by the progenitor cells, these genes give rise to patterns that reflect the site of progenitor cell origin [43]. For hair transplant surgeons, that conclusion would not be a surprise since the efficacy of the Orentreich approach was built on the androgen insensitive cells of the donor site. The stability of the follicle pattern is important in the latter case, but for other applications such as transplanting a scalp hair follicle to an eyebrow region or a scalp hair to the pubic region, the stability of donor pattern would be less attractive. From a detail genomic study of fibroblasts from multiple skin sites, Rinn et al. [76] conclude that the gene expression pattern of fibroblasts are unique to the area from which the cells arise, so it would appear genomic manipulation of some sort will be needed to meet the clinical application.

Evidence has been presented that ectodysplasin-A1 is among the key regulators of pattern formation in the skin [94]. Mou et al. [59] report that ectodysplasin receptor (Edar) and bone morphogenic protein (BMP) acts to produce a pattern by means of an activation-inhibition mechanism. There is a fundamental epithelial to dermal interaction involving Edar feedback from the epidermis coupled with induction of dermal BMP4/ BMP7 in the dermis. The BMPs, in turn, act back on the epidermis to block Edar and repress follicle formation. Direct evidence also implicating the Wnt pathway in follicle patterning has been presented [21, 78].

A second challenge, from the manufacturers' perspective, is to be able to use allograft cells in a cell product. This would allow the availability of an "off the shelf" product, which could be adapted to any patient. The first but not insurmountable challenge here is infection. More difficult is the character of the hair shaft, a patterning problem: as we noted earlier, follicles show great variability within a given person, let alone between people. Perhaps, by using autografts close to the region of therapy, the aforementioned problems could be minimized.

A third challenge, the central theme of this book, is the potential aging of a newly formed follicle. Is there an inherent lifetime for a given hair follicle? Why does hair become thinner with age? Will the aging phenomenon also impact the lifetime of neofollicles? Understanding the molecular pathway of "aging" will be needed to fully develop cell-based therapies.

The opportunities for new organ formation are the future of medicine. We look forward to this accomplishment in the near term – in particular for the hair follicle and skin – but recognize that the feat will be achieved in stages, like the metamorphosing insect, who declares his ultimate beauty only after successfully completing each arduous, energy-expensive, time-demanding step.

Acknowledgments The authors express their appreciation to Ken Washenik for critical comments and to Bella Vadarlis for help with library searches and manuscript details.

References

- Amoh Y, Campillo R, Kawahara K, Katsuoka K, Penman S, Hoffman RM (2005) Implanted hair follicle stem cells form Schwann cells that support repair of severed peripheral nerves. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:17734–17738
- Amoh Y, Li L, Kasuoka K, Hoffman RM (2008) Multipotent hair follicle stem cells promote repair of spinal cord injury and recovery of walking function. Cell Cycle 7: 1865–1869
- Andl T, Reddy S, Gaddaara T, Millar SE (2002) WNT signals are required for the initiation of hair follicle development. Develop Cell 2:643–653
- Atala A, Lanza RP (2002) Methods of tissue engineering. Academic Press, San Diego, CA
- Auerbach R, Grobstein C (1958) Inductive interaction of embryonic tissues after dissociation and reaggregation. Exp Cell Res 15:384–397
- 6. Ball P (1999) The self-made tapestry. Pattern formation in nature. Oxford University Press, Oxford
- Blanpain C, Lowry WE, Geoghegan A, Polak L, Fuchs E (2004) Self-renewal, multipotency, and the existence of two cell populations within an epithelial stem cell niche. Cell 118:635–648
- Borue X, Lee S, Grove J, Herzog EL, Harris R, Diflo T, Glusac E, Hyman K, THeise ND, Krause DS (2004) Bone marrow derived cells contribute to epithelial engraftment during wound healing. Am J Pathol 165:1767–1772
- Caplan AI (2007) Adult mesenchymal stem cells for tissue engineering versus regenerative medicine. J Cell Physiol 213:341–347

- Chuong C-M (1993) The making of a feather: homeoproteins, retinoids and adhesion molecules. Bioassays 15:513–521
- Chuong CM, Cotsarelis G, Stenn K (2007) Defining hair follicles in the age of stem cell bioengineering. J Invest Dermatol 127:2098–2100
- Claps CM, Corcoran KE, Cho KJ, Rameshwar P (2005) Stromal derived growth factor-1alpha as a beacon for stem cell homing in development and injury. Curr Neurovasc Res 2:319–329
- Cohen J (1961) The transplantation of individual rat and guinea-pig whisker papillae. J Embryol Exp Morphol 9: 117–127
- Cotsarelis G (2006) Epithelial stem cells: a folliculocentric view. J Invest Dermatol 126:1459–1468
- Cotsarelis G, Sun TT, Lavker RM (1990) Label-retaining cells reside in the bulge area of pilosebaceous unit: implications for follicular stem cells, hair cycle and skin carcinogenesis. Cell 61:1329–1337
- Crigler L, Kazhanie A, Yoon T-J, Zakhari J, Anders J, Taylor B, Virador VM (2007) Isolation of a mesenchymal cell population from murine dermis that contains progenitors of multiple cell lineages FASEB J 21:1–14
- 17. Ehama R, Ishimatsu-Tsuji Y, Iriyama S, Ideta R, Soma T, Yano K, Kawasaki C, Suzuki S, Shirakata Y, Hashimoto K, Kishimoto J (2007) Hair follicle regeneration using grafted rodent and human cells. J Invest Dermatol 127: 2106–2115
- Fernandes KJL, McKenzie IA, Mill P, Smith KM, Akhavan M, Barnabe-Heider F, Biernaskie J, Junek A, Kobayashi NR, Toma JG, Kaplan DR, Labosky PA, Rafuse V, Hui C-C, Miller FD (2004) A dermal niche for multipotent adult skinderived precursor cells. Nature Cell Biol 6:1082–1093
- Geng S, Zeng W, Tan S (2006) Skin construction by hair follicle stem cells and fibroblasts. Zhongguo Xiu Fu Chong Jian Wai Ke Za Zhi 20:165–168, Abstract
- Ghazizadeh S, Taichman LB (2001) Multiple classes of stem cells in cutaneous epithelium: a lineage analysis of adult mouse skin. EMBO J 20:1215–1222
- Guo N, Hawkins C, Nathans J (2004) Frizzled6 controls hair patterning in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:9277–9281
- 22. Haber RS, Stough DB (2006) Hair transplantation. Elsevier, Philadelphia
- 23. Hardy MH (1949) The development of pelage hairs and vibrissae from skin in tissue culture. Ann N Y Acad Sci 53:546–561
- 24. Hardy MH (1949) The development of mouse hair in vitro with some observations on pigmentation. J Anat 83: 364–384
- Hardy MH (1992) The secret life of the hair follicle. Trends Genet 8:55–61
- 26. Havlickova B, Biro T, Mescalchin A, Arenberger A, Paus R (2004) Towards optimization of an organotypic assay system that imitates human hair follicle-like epithelial mesenchymal interactions. Br J Dermatol 151:753–765
- Hoeller D, Huppertz B, Roos RC, Polete P, Merk HF, Frank J, Jugert FK (2001) An improved and rapid method to construct skin equivalents from human hair follicles and fibroblasts. Exp Dermatol 10:264–271
- Huangfu D, Merhr R, Guo W, Eijkelenboom A, Snitow M, Chen AE, Melton DA (2008) Induction of pluripotent stem cells by defined factors is greatly improved by small-molecule compounds. Nat Biotechnol 26:795–797
- 29. Inamatsu M, Matsuzaki T, Iwanari H, Yoshizato K (1998) Establishment of rat dermal papilla cell lines that sustain the

potency to induce hair follicles from afollicular skin. J Invest Dermatol 111:767–775

- 30. Ito M, Liu Y, Yang Z, Nguyen J, Liang F, Morris RJ, Cotsarelis G (2005) Stem cells in the hair follicle bulge contribute to wound repair but not to homeostasis of the epidermis. Nature Med 11:1351–1354
- 31. Ito M, Yang Z, Andl T, Cui C, Kim N, Millar SE, Cotsarelis G (2007) Wnt-dependent de novo hair follicle regeneration in adult mouse skin after wounding. Nature 447:316–320
- 32. Jahoda CAB (2003) Cell movement in the hair follicle dermis
 more than a one-way street? J Invest Dermatol 121:ix-xi
- Jahoda CAB, Horne KA, Oliver RF (1984) The implantation of hair growth by implantation of cultured dermal papilla cells. Nature 311:560–562
- 34. Jahoda CAB, Whitehouse CJ, Reynolds AJ, Hold N (2003) Hair follicle dermal cells differentiate into adipogenic and osteogenic lineages. Exp Dermatol 12:849–859
- 35. Kanzler B, Vaillet JP, Le Mouellic H, Boncinelli E, Duboule D, Dhouailly D (1994) Differential expression of two different homeobox gene families during mouse tegument morphogenesis. Int J Dev Biol 38:633–640
- 36. Kataoka K, Medina RJ, Kageyama T, Miyazaki M, Yoshino T, Makino T, Huh N-H (2003) Participation of adult mouse bone marrow cells in reconstitution of skin. Am J Pathol 163:1227–1231
- 37. Kloepper JE, Tiede S, Brinckmann J, Reinhardt DP, Meyer W, Faessler R, Paus R (2008) Immunophenotyping of the human bulge region: the quest to define useful in situ markers for human epithelial hair follicle stem cells and their niche. Exp Dermatol 17:592–609
- Krugluger W, Rohrbacher W, Laciak K, Moser K, Moser C, Hugeneck J (2005) Reorganization of hair follicle in human skin organ culture induced by cultured human folliclederived cells. Exp Dermatol 14:580–585
- Kucia M, Ratajczak J, Ratajczak MZ (2005) Bone marrow as a source of CXCR4 + tissue-committed stem cells. Biol Cell 97:133–146
- 40. Kucia M, Reca R, Campbell FR, Zuba-Surma E, Majka M, Ratajczak J, Ratajczak MZ (2006) A population of very small embryonic-like CXCR4(+)SSEA-1(+)Oct4(+) stem cells identified in adult bone marrow. Leukemia 20: 857–869
- Lako M, Armstrong L, Cairns PM, Harris S, Hole NN, Jahoda CAB (2002) Hair follicle dermal cells repopulate the mouse haematopoietic system. J Cell Sci 115:3967–3974
- 42. Langton AK, Herrick SE, Headon DJ (2008) Extended epidermal response heals cutaneous wounds in the absence of a hair follicle stem cell contribution. J Invest Dermatol 128: 1311–1318
- Leucht P, Kim J-B, Amasha R, James AW, Girod S, Helms JA (2008) Embryonic origin and Hox status determine progenitor cell fate during adult bone regeneration. Development 135:2845–2854
- 44. Levy V, Lindon C, Zheng Y, Harfe BD, Morgan BA (2007) Epidermal stem cells arise from the hair follicle after wounding. FASEB J 21:1358–1366
- 45. Li H, Fu X, Ouyan Y, Cai C, Wang J, Sun T (2006) Adult bone-marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells contribute to wound healing of skin appendages. Cell Tiss Res 326: 725–736
- Lichti U, Weinberg WC, Goodman LV, Ledbetter S, Dooley T, Morgan D, Yuspa SH (1993) In vivo regulation of murine

hair growth: insights from grafting defined cell populations onto nude mice. J Invest Dermatol 101(1 suppl):124S-129S

- 47. Limat A, Breitkreutz D, Hunzker T et al (1991) Restoration of the epidermal phenotypes by follicular outer root sheath cells in recombinant culture with dermal fibroblasts. Exp Cell Res 194:218–227
- 48. Limat A, Breitkreutz D, Hunzker T et al (1994) Outer root sheath (ORS) cells organize into epidermoid cyst-like spheroids when cultured inside Matrigel: a light microscopic and immunohistochemical comparison between human ORS cells and interfollicular keratinocytes. Cell Tissue Res 275: 169–176
- 49. Link RE, Paus R, Stenn KS, Kuklinska E, Moellmann G (1990) Epithelial growth by rat vibrissae follicles in vitro requires mesenchymal contact via native extracellular matrix. J Invest Dermatol 95:202–207
- Lorenz HP, Lin RY, Longaker MT, Whitby DJ, Adzick NS (1995) The fetal fibroblast: the effector cell of scarless fetal skin repair. Plast Reconstr Surg 96:1251–1261
- 51. Lowry WE, Richter L, Yachechko R, Pyle AD, Tshieu J, Sridharan R, Clark AT, Plath K (2008) Generation of human induced pluripotent stem cells from dermal fibroblasts. Proc Natl Acad Sci 105:2883–2888
- 52. McElwee KJ, Kissling S, Wenzel E, Huth A, Hoffmann RA (2003) Cultured peribulbar dermal sheath cells can induce hair follicle development and contribute to the dermal sheath and dermal papilla. J Invest Dermatol 121:1267–1275
- Messenger AG (1984) The culture of dermal papilla cells from human hair follicles. Brit J Dermatol 110:685–689
- 54. Michel M, L'Heureux N, Pouliot R, Xu W, Auger F, Germain L (1999) Characterization of a new tissue-engineered human skin equivalent with hair. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol Anim 35: 318–326
- 55. Morris RJ, Liu Y, Marles L, Yang Z, Trempus C, Li S, Lin JS, Sawicki JA, Cotsarelis G (2004) Capturing and profiling adult hair follicle stem cells. Nat Biotechnol 22:411–417
- 56. Moscona A (1957) The development in vitro of chimeric aggregates of dissociated embryonic chick and mouse cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 43:184–194
- Moscona A (1959) Patterns and mechanisms of tissue reconstruction from dissociated cells. In: Rudnick D (ed) Developing cell systems and their control. Ronald Press, New York, pp 45–70
- Moscona A (1961) Rotation-mediated histogenetic aggregation of dissociated cells. Exp Cell Res 22:455–475
- Mou C, Jackson B, Schneider P, Overbeek PA, Headon DJ (2006) Generation of the primary hair follicle pattern. Proc Natl Acad Sci 103:9075–9080
- Nagorcka BN, Mooney JR (1985) The role of a reactiondiffusion system in the initiation of primary hair follicles. J Theor Biol 114:243–272
- 61. Ohyama M, Terunuma A, Tock CL, Radonovich MF, Pise-Masison CA, Hopping SB, Brady JN, Udey MC, Vogel JC (2006) Characterization and isolation of stem cell-enriched human hair follicle bulge cells. J Clin Invest 116:19–22
- Oliver RF (1971) The dermal papilla and the development and growth of hair. J SOC Cosmet Chem 22:741–755
- Orentreich N (1959) Autografts in alopecias and other selected dermatological conditions. Ann NY Acad Sci 83: 463–479
- 64. Osada A, Iwabuchi T, Kishimoto JL, Hamazaki TS, Okochi H (2007) Long-term culture of mouse vibrissal dermal

papilla cells and de novo hair follicle induction. Tissue Eng 13:975–982

- Oshima H, Rochat A, Kedzia C, Kobayashi K, Barrandon Y (2001) Morphogenesis and renewal of hair follicles from adult multipotent stem cells. Cell 104:233–245
- 66. Poblet E, Jimenez F (2008) CD10 and CD34 in fetal and adult human hair follicles: dynamic changes in their immunohistochemical expression during embryogenesis and hair cycling. Br J Dermatol 159:646–652
- 67. Prouty S, Lawrence L, Stenn KS (1997) Fibroblast dependent induction of a skin hamartoma: murine lesion with similarity to human nevus sebaceous of Jadassohn. Lab Invest 76:179–189
- Qiao J, Philips E, Teumer J (2007) A graft model for hair development Exp Dermatol 17:512–518
- Qiao J, Turetsky A, Kemp P, Teumer J (2008) Hair morphogenesis in vitro: formation of hair structures suitable for implantation. Regenerative Med 3:683–692
- 70. Raposio E, Filippi F, Levi G, Nordstrom RE, Santi P (1998) Follicular bisection in hair transplantation surgery: an in vitro model. Plast Reconstr Surg 102:221–226
- Ratajczak MZ, Zuba-Surma EK, Kucia M, Reca R, Wojakowski W, Ratajczak J (2006) The pleiotropic effects of the SDF-1-CXCR4 axis in organogenesis, regeneration and tumorigenesis. Leukemia 20:1915–1924
- Ratajczak MZ, Zuba-Surma EK, Machalinski R, Kucia M (2007) Bone marrow-derived stem cells – our key to longevity? J Appl Genet 48:307–319
- Rendl M, Polak L, Fuchs E (2008) BMP signaling in dermal papilla cells is required for their hair follicle inductive properties. Genes Dev 22:543–557
- Reynolds AJ, Jahoda CAB (1994) Hair follicle reconstruction in vitro. J Dermatol Sci 7(suppl):S84–S97
- Reynolds AM, Lawrence C, Cserhalmi-Freidman PB (1999) Transgender induction of hair follicles. Nature 402: 33–34
- 76. Rinn JL, Bondre Ch, Gladstone HB, Brown PO, Chang HY (2006) Anatomic demarcation by positional variation in fibroblast gene expression programs. PLoS Genet 2: e1084–1096
- 77. Selheyer K, Krahl D (2008) Basal cell (trichoblastic)carcinoma. Common expression pattern for epithelial cell adhesion molecule links basal cell carcinoma to early follicular embryogenesis, secondary hair germ, and outer root sheath of the vellus hair follicle: a clue to the adnexal nature of basal cell carcinoma? J Am Acad Dermatol 58:158–167
- Sick S, Reinker S, Timmer J, Schlake T (2006). WNT and DKK determine hair follicle spacing through a reaction– diffusion mechanism. Science 314:1447–1450
- Sieber-Blum M, Grim M, Hu TF, Szeder V (2004) Pluripotent neural stem cells in the adult hair follicle. Develop Dyn 231:258–269
- Stenn K, Paus R (2001) Hair follicle growth controls. Physiol Rev 81:449–494
- Stenn KS, Cotsarelis G (2005) Bioengineering the hair follicle: fringe benefits of stem cell technology. Curr Opin Biotechnol 16:493–497
- Takahashi K, Pkita K, Nakagawa M, Yamanaka S (2007) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from fibroblast cultures. Nat Protoc 2:3081–3089
- Takeda A, Matsuhashi S, Shioya N, Ihara S (1998) Histodifferentiation of hair follicles in grafting of cell aggre-

gates obtained by rotation culture of embryonic rat skin. Scad J Plast Reconstr Surg Hand Surg 32:359–364

- 84. Tang L, Madani S, Lu H, Shapiro J (2002) Regeneration of a new hair follicle from the upper half of a human hair follicle in a nude mouse. J Invest Dermatol 119:983–984
- 85. Tausche AK, Skaria M, Bohlen L, Liebold K, Hafner J, Friedlein H, Meurer M, Goedkoop RJ, Wollina U, Salomon D, Hunziker T (2003) An autologous epidermal equivalent tissue-engineered from follicular outer root sheath keratinocytes is as effective as split-thickness skin autograft in recalcitrant vascular leg ulcers. Wound Repair Regen 11:248–252
- 86. Toma JG, Akhavan M, Fernandes KJHL, Barnabe-Heider F, Sadikot A, Kaplan DR, Miller FD (2001) Isolation of multipotent adult stem cells from the dermis of mammalian skin. Nature Cell Biol 3:778–784
- Turing AM (1952) The chemical basis of morphogenesis. Philos Trans Roy Soc Lond B 237:37–72
- Watson SAJ, Pisansarakit P, Moore GPM (1994) Sheep vibrissa dermal papillae induce hair follicle formation in heterotypic skin equivalents. Brit J Dermatol 131: 827–835
- Worst PKM, Mackenzie IC, Fusenig NE (1982) Reformation of organized epidermal structure by transplantation of suspensions and cultures of epidermal and dermal cells. Cell Tissue Res 225:65–77
- Wu J-J, Zhy T-Y, Lu Y-G, Lui R-Q, Mai Y, Chen B, Lu Z-F, Zhong B-Y, Tang S-Q (2006) Hair follicle reformation

induced by dermal papilla cells from scalp skin. Arch Dermatol Res 298:183–190

- Yan X, Owens DM (2008) The skin: a home to multiple classes of epithelial progenitor cells. Stem Cell Rev 4:113–118
- 92. Young T-H, Lee C-Y, Chui H-C, Hsu C-J, Lin S-J (2008) Self-assembly of dermal papilla cells into inductive spheroidal microtissues on poly(ethylene-co-vinyl alcohol) membranes for hair follicle regeneration. Biomaterials 29: 3521–3530
- Yu J, Shi J, Jin Y (2008) Current approaches and challenges in making a bio-tooth. Tissue Eng 14:307–319
- 94. Zhang M, Brancaccio A, Weiner L, MisseroC, Brissetts JL (2003) Ectodysplasin regulates pattern formation in the mammalian hair coat. Genesis 37:30–37
- Zheng Y, Du X, Wang W, Boucher M, Parimoo S, Stenn K (2005) Organogenesis from dissociated cells: generation of mature cycling hair follicles from skin-derived cells. J Invest Dermatol 124:867–876
- 96. Zheng Y, Boucher M, Homan Y, Chen W, Parimoo S, Stenn K (2007) Regeneration of human-mouse chimeric follicles in a hybrid patch assay. Paper O-03-1, Fifth international congress on hair research, Vancouver, Canada
- 97. Zhou Q, Brown J, Kanarek A, Rajagopal J, Melton DA (2008) In vivo reprogramming of adult pancreatic exocrine cells to β-cells. Nature 455:627–632
Hair After Death

Andrew S. Wilson and Desmond J. Tobin

Core Messages

> The hair follicle, for all its highly complex morphogenesis and life-long cycling, generates individual fibers that can (given the right conditions) persist long after the death of their host, about whom they can continue to tell tales. Much of this robustness is embodied by the unique physicochemical structure of the hair shaft which limits any significant postbiogenic change. This chapter outlines the value of hair to both archaeological and forensic investigation, specifically highlighting the significance of the incremental rate of hair growth. This property enables retrieval of detailed time-resolved information for changes in diet and physiological change, toxicology, exposure to pollutants, and use of controlled substances, in addition to individualisation using DNA.

A. S. Wilson (🖂)

Archaeological Sciences, School of Life Sciences, University of Bradford, Bradford, West Yorkshire BD7 1DP, UK e-mail: a.s.wilson2@bradford.ac.uk

24.1 Introduction

The scientific investigation of "Hair after Death" is one of the very few areas of human science where we can be forgiven for being a little...duplicitous, as hair fibers are "as dead" on the most active and alive scalp as they are after we have long-since passed away. By the time the hair follicle forms the keratinized hair shaft within its follicular factory, the fiber itself is effectively "dead." Biologists even refer to this process as "terminal differentiation" to hammer home the point [114, 115].

This chapter will largely focus on the terminal hair of scalp and on the fact that as the hair shaft emerges from the body it provides both a permanent record and a timeresolvable snapshot of the conditions within the body at the time of keratinization. Given that hair grows at a constant rate, this then offers a unique record of an individual's "lifeways" information [115, 127]. This is currently unavailable from any other body tissues, and as such, is of relevance to both the living and in reconstructing information once individuals die. Several key characteristics of hair growth make this a particularly attractive tissue for scientific study in archeology, forensic science, and with a potential for modern clinical benefit also. There is currently a high level of interest in the hair fiber as a biomonitor [116] of a range of exposures both during life and after death, and it is gratifying to see how what was often viewed by scientists and physicians as little more than detritus has since become something of an archive of the body's life and death experiences. Much of this relies on the unique development of hair via its highly dynamic, cyclic process of growth in which the duration of these growth cycles depends on a myriad of factors including from the more general (e.g., body site) to the most individual (e.g., age, nutritional habits, hormonal factors, and exposures) [104].

Here, we will take the reader through some general issues relating to postmortem tissue change, inclusive of the hair follicle, followed by discussion of the biogenic change in the hair fiber associated with the nature of hair fiber growth and the survival of recovery of hair from different depositional environments. We will then provide comment on the significance of hair in the forensic sciences, its biogenic information and associated taphonomic implications (i.e., decomposition, postmortem transport, burial, compaction, and other chemical, biologic, or physical processes that affect the hair remains).

24.2 General Postmortem Change to Tissues

Our intimate personal relationship with our own mortality encourages us to view death as a single event identifiable at the critical time point. However, we also joke at being "born with the terminal disease called life!" The latter is actually much more accurate than the former view. However, when the life history of the hair follicle is considered in depth, the passing of the life force at the organismal level (viewed conventionally as irreversible heart-lung-brain failure) can be taken at the relevant point to begin our discussion of the death process. Signs of death in the total body are familiar, including total body flaccidity with all muscles relaxed, absence of breathing and pulse, dilation of pupils and skin that blanches or becomes purple. A sequence of other timed changes occurs with the passing of time, which shows both interindividual and environment-associated effects. These include a range of diagnostic death signs, including pallor mortis (paleness due to lack of capillary circulation), algor mortis (postmortem cooling), rigor mortis (death stiffness), livor mortis (also known as postmortem hypostasis), and odor mortis (death smell - a significant sign of the commencing putrefactive changes) (cf. [121]).

24.3 Soft Tissue Change in Skin and Hair Follicle

One of the most important changes upon death is the cooling of the body's tissues. Maintenance of a stable internal temperature is required to keep enzymes functioning properly in cells and tissues so that they can drive the numerous metabolic processes essential for life [110]. After death, the body's temperature-regulating systems are disrupted, and heat is lost from the body and its associated tissues. Enzyme activity begins to diminish with reduction in temperature-typically if indoors the body loses approximately 1°C/h (excluding the first hour) and reaches room temperature only after 18-24 h, dependent on ambient conditions and the condition of the corpse (cf. [110, 112]). Although some metabolic changes can occur after death, these struggle to go to completion in the absence of oxygen. Here, formation of the so-called "molecular unit of currency" of intracellular energy transfer - adenosine triphosphate - from carbohydrate/glucose is impeded [80]. Instead, this reaction is stopped at the lactic-acid stage, which builds up within cells, causing loss of several ions (e.g., potassium and hydrogen) from the cells. Moreover, lipoprotein bonds in cell membranes, among others, break further, aiding tissue decomposition. Not all cells are sensitive to ATP depletion. For example, while the mesenchymal fibroblasts of the skin's dermis may be isolated and cultured in vitro from cadavers of up to 48 h post-mortem, the neural-crest derived melanocyte retains viability for less than half this time [111].

During life of the organism, there is some capacity for cells to adapt (ir)reversibly to injury (via hypertrophy, hyperplasia, atrophy, and metaplasia, hydropic swelling, and fatty change) [77]. However, when an organism dies, cells react to this cataclysmic "injurious" event by being overwhelmed and so they die.

Cell degeneration after the death of the organism is termed autolysis, whereas cells that die before the death of the organism undergo generally either a process termed apoptosis (programed cell death) or a process called necrosis (resulting instead from the inflammatory responses to acute tissue injury) [73]. The tissues are lyzed by the body's own enzymes and is not associated with inflammation. Autolysis is essentially therefore the self-rotting of the tissues at the cellular level. Still, it can be very difficult to distinguish early autolysis from for example, early coagulative necrosis due to ischemia.

The rate of tissue degradation can be influenced by multiple and highly variable environmental and other factors, including temperature, bacterial activity, and degree of exposure (cf. [121]). For example, the rate of cellular autolysis and of subsequent bacterial growth which defines putrefactive change will be significantly reduced at colder temperatures. Similarly, the rapid desiccation of tissue due either to airflow or moisture loss in arid conditions will halt microbially-driven putrefactive change in its tracks, although tissue will only undergo these steps that lead to survival if entomology is limited or excluded from the outset (see below).

The hair fiber is formed within one of the most metabolically active tissues of the body called the hair follicle [104, 117]. Thus, it can be envisaged that a significant investment of energy is required to maintain hair fiber formation at anything near its optimal growth rate (0.33 mm/day in Caucasoid type hair and slower for africoid type hair [131]). It is no surprise, therefore, that the terminal hairs of the scalp are well supplied with nutrition via a rich vasculature. Its location in the body's largest and most exposed organ, the skin, also renders it very vulnerable to the insults of the external and internal environments [117]. However, despite the destructive changes that occur to the hair follicle and soft tissues after death, its product, the hair fiber, is a remarkably robust structure. One only has to look at how the hair fiber grows to appreciate how this structure is designed to last and last.

24.4 Hair Fiber Biogenesis

Hair follicles together with mammary glands mark us out as mammals. Approximately five million hair follicles reside in our skin, although only a paltry 2% are on our heads. There is much potency in the hair "signal" for humans, and so humans have spent considerable time and effort trying to change its form for sociologic and cultural reasons [117]. The hair follicle encapsulates all the important physiologic processes found in the human body, namely, controlled cell growth/death, interactions between cells of different histologic type, cell differentiation and migration, and hormone responsitivity. This hair follicle miniorgan deserves our further admiration for its ability to intersect with the body's systemic regulatory networks, aided by its own rich vasculature and innervations [104]. Remarkably, the hair follicle can respond to most hormones known to biomedicine. Even more surprising is the hair follicle's capacity to produce for itself a wide range of hormones, e.g., sex steroid hormones, proopiomelanocortin peptides, corticotrophin-releasing factor, and prolactin [109]. Further, neuropeptides, neurotransmitters, and neurohormones are implicated in mediating hair follicle events, particularly those related to stress [118].

Further kudos can be assigned to the hair follicle as our body's only permanently regenerating organ, as it transits through life-long periods of growth (anagen), regression (catagen), and relative quiescence (telogen) [117]. Each of these stages of the hair growth cycle is variably affected by microenvironmental and systemic changes. The observation that men castrated before puberty do not go bald nor grow beards, but did so after treatment with so-called male hormone testosterone, indicated a role of androgens in hair growth [117]. Lengthening the anagen phase will lead to larger, longer, and more pigmented hairs, while the reverse will also be true. Crucially, hair follicles in different regions of the body respond differently to different androgens.

The precise nature of the "clock" controlling hair cycling has been a long enduring enigma of dermatologic research. Many hypotheses have attempted to explain this, although none can yet fully explain all aspects of the hair growth cycle. Briefly, at the end of resting phase (telogen), a unique group of epithelial cells ("stem cells") in the upper hair follicle "bulge" are activated most likely by the adjacent follicular papilla cells. This stimulation is followed by stem-cell proliferation and their progeny go on to reform the lower "temporary" part of the hair follicle in anagen. Unlike the stem cell, proliferating "transit amplifying" cells have limited mitotic (dividing) potential before undergoing differentiation.

Cutaneous scientists have more recently only begun to appreciate the hair follicle's unique immunological status [25]. Unlike the rest of the skin, the lower portion of growing hair follicles is "immunosilent" because of its lacking tissue histocompatibility antigens. While hair canals contain a resident microflora of bacteria, including *Propionibacterium acnes*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Staphylococcus epidermidis*, *Demodex follicularum*, and *Malassezia* sp., the hair follicle appears to have a very effective antiinfection capacity, as evidenced by the rarity of folliculitis in human scalp, despite its 100,000 or so individual hair follicles.

While organismal death will have catastrophic implications for the skin and hair follicle preservation under normal environmental status, the hair fiber is much more resilient—although not indestructible. From an anatomic point of view, all hairs, irrespective of their caliber (diameter), length, color, or stage of growth, are constructed of a bulk cortex surrounded by a protective covering of flattened cuticle cells [99, 117]. However, a third nonessential component, the medulla, is commonly located in the center, especially of large terminal hair fibers. The latter appears to be absent, intermittent, or complete depending on the body site of the hair (beard hair is usually medullated). This remarkable central cavity can appear with age and with pigment loss during canities.

The hair fiber is a highly integrated system of several components including in order of decreasing amount: "hard" keratins, water, lipids, pigment, and trace elements. The biosynthesis of hair proteins begins in the bulb of the growing (anagen) hair follicle, and for scalp, terminal hair follicles ceases approximately 500 µm above the zone of maximal keratinocyte proliferation. This level is still well below the skin surface, indicating that the hair fiber formation is "completed" long before it "enters the real word" (Fig. 24.1). Lowand high-sulfur proteins are synthesized here, although the synthesis of the latter peaks later. Despite significant variability the in hair form between humans of different ethnicities, chemical composition of hair protein across the ethnic groups is very uniform. There are no significant differences in amino acid composition of hair of different ethnicities [40, 117].

The "hard" hair keratins (7–8 nm across) can be distinguished from epidermal "soft" keratins by their



Fig. 24.1 Light microscopy view of transverse section of a human scalp hair follicle with central hair fiber (HF) surrounded by inner (IRS) and outer (ORS) root sheaths. Section was taken at the lower follicle level deep in the sub cutis of the skin, approximately 500 μ m above the follicular papilla. Even at this level, the hair fiber is already highly compacted and differentiated

lack of extended glycine runs. Instead, "hard" hair keratins contain many cysteine residues (particularly at the N- and C-terminal domains) that enable them to form extensive disulfide bond crosslinking with other cysteine-rich proteins. Moreover, the dynamics of assembly of keratin intermediate filaments in epidermis and hair fibers is very different. Although these filaments disassemble during epidermal keratinocyte division, they are the product of nonviable keratinproducing cortical keratinocytes in the hair follicle. To form a rigid and resistant hair shaft, abundant cysteine residues of the hair keratins need to be extensively crosslinked by disulfide bonds. Keratin-associated proteins (KAPs) facilitate such crosslinking, and various analytical tools (e.g., solubilization, chromatography, electrophoresis, and amino acid sequencing) have revealed an increasingly complex group of proteins. At least, 23 KAP families are now known, although research from the last couple of years promises to reveal even greater complexity, with large clusters of novel human KAP genes now located [117].

Lipids on the hair fiber surface (e.g., cuticle) provide a hydrophobic interface protecting the hair cortex from a hostile wet/dry environment [123]. It was not until the mid-1980s when a lipidic layer on the surface of hair fibers-termed the F-layer-was discovered, and this was found to contain a large amount (58% of total) of a methyl-branched 21-carbon fatty acid. The 21-carbon saturated fatty acid (exclusive to the hair/ wool cuticle) is present in exceptionally high amounts and has been identified as 18-methyl-eicosanoic acid by mass spectroscopy. The main function of the branched methyl-eicosanoic acid is currently unknown, but it may be involved with increasing the degree of hydrophobicity over straight-chain fatty acids and/or altering the frictional quality of the fiber. In humans, the major fatty acids in hair fiber lipids include 16:0 (17%), 18:0 (10%), 18:1 (5%), and 21:0 (48%). It is of some considerable interest that hair cuticle lipids are highly conserved, in marked contrast to the high interspecies variability in sebaceous gland lipids. Evidence that lipids are surface bound is inferred from data showing that increasing hair fiber diameter is associated with a decrease in total bound fatty acid. Thus, it is now well appreciated that hair fibers have a 3-30 nm coating of long-chain fatty acids bonded covalently to the protein membrane of the epicuticle. Recent technologic advances, e.g., in atomic force microscopy, have allowed exceptionally high-power views of the hair fiber surface and how this is altered by changes in temperature, hydration, pH, lipid layer removers, topically applied cosmetic products, etc. Small amounts of cholesterol sulfate, cholesterol, and fatty alcohol are also associated with the F-layer, although the nature of bonding (e.g., via thioester linkages) is unclear [123].

Human hair is commonly grouped into just three main subtypes: Caucasian, Mongoloid Asian, and African. Differences between these groups are usually determined with respect to a range of parameters, including hair fiber diameter and its cross-sectional form, overall fiber shape, mechanical properties (see above), combability, shape, pigmentation and pigment distribution, chemical make-up, and moisture level [99]. For many of these parameters, Caucasian hair falls intermediate to the Asian and African extremes. Recently, a systematic examination of the protein structure of hairs from Asian, Caucasian, and African individuals revealed no differences by X-ray analysis in the structure of the hair keratin. Asian and Caucasian hair fibers are more cylindric than those of Africans, and it has been shown that "breaking stress" and "breaking extension" values are lower in African hair fibers than in Caucasians or Asians. These features also aid identification for hair fibers found in forensic and archeologic contexts. Despite these gross ethnic differences in the form of hair fibers, the chemistry of the hair keratin is remarkably similar throughout all humans.

24.5 Survival and Recovery of Hair from Different Depositional Environments

The robust properties of hair as an external feature of mammals have ensured that it may persist in numerous types of depositional environment postmortem [131]. However, if a body is simply allowed to undergo putrefactive change, then the skin will start to blister and the epithelium is readily shed, taking with it the hair (see above) [60]. In such cases, the hair may then be dispersed by a variety of means dependent on the depositional conditions. For example, hair collected from surface-deposited remains may be used by birds and small mammals as nesting material [11], and in aqueous environments, the movement of water, combined with putrefactive changes, may result in total loss of

hair. Another significant transformation in moist/wet environments is the formation of adipocere, a function largely of biochemical changes to subcutaneous fat [36–39]. In circumstances where adipocere forms, the skin will be disrupted by a variety of changes that include volumetric expansion and again the hair is less likely to be retained.

Archeology has shown us, however, that hair and fibers may persist over extended timescales [16, 132]. Perhaps, the most recognizable conditions in which hair may survive are those extreme environmental conditions in the archeological record that have resulted in exceptional preservation of other soft tissues - conditions that are conducive to natural mummification [7]. The term mummification has traditionally been reserved for desiccated remains, which may be recovered from cold-dry as well as hot-dry environments and with forensic casework can include temperate climatic conditions where there has been air-flow, such as within cellars or attic spaces [6], or where individuals were emaciated [59]. However, well-preserved remains may also be recovered from frozen, saline, calcareous/ limed deposits, including cave sites [8, 44] or acid peat conditions where the action of decay microorganisms is inhibited [135]. In fact, some of the oldest known hair samples are nonhuman and derived from permafrost sites, and because of their condition, usable genetic information may still be recovered from these samples despite their age [48, 49] and alteration [47, 50].

It should be remembered that much of our current understanding of human hair is based on work first undertaken for the benefit of wool production and sheep breeding [55, 93, 124]. As such, it is important not to ignore the fact that keratin fibers from other species have relevance in archeology also. Much can be learned from fibers and the uses to which they have been put, and a combination of textile, environmental, and genetic evidence offers us an insight into the agendas of sheep domestication [23] and the trade and exchange of goods/ animals/raw materials [2, 43, 74, 94, 119]. Human hair has also been put to use in the production of hats, textiles, mats, and even string used as bindings [1, 22].

Within Western Europe and North America, although unusual instances of hair and textile fibers are known from cist burials [32] and midden deposits such as found at Deer Park Farms in Northern Ireland [129], most archeological hair samples from temperate climes are derived from more recent eighteenth and nineteenth



Fig. 24.2 Plaited hair recovered from a 19th century burial in West Yorkshire, UK

century burials (Figs. 24.2 and 24.3). These contexts are varied in their preservation, particularly when you consider that these remains may be derived from both deep (sometimes waterlogged) urban deposits as well as crypts, and that coffin construction varies from wooden single shell to triple-shell, lead-lined coffins [95] and iron caskets [88], each of which has a contribution to the condition of hair and other organics held within.



Fig. 24.3 The differential preservation of hair shown in-situ during the excavation of a 19th century burial in West Yorkshire, UK

24.6 Significance of Hair in Forensic Investigation

The value of hair and fibers have long been recognized both in relation to forensic examination [96] and human identification [131], and various properties of hair aid in this regard – the large number of hair follicles on the average scalp; the mosaic hair cycle in humans ensuring loss of large numbers of hair fibers each day (approx. 150) via natural shedding; the frictional properties of the hair cuticle that provide contact evidence and allow hair and fibers to persist on clothing [90, 122]; the morphological characteristics (diameter, pigmentation, cuticle, cortex, and medulla form), which offer both species and racial distinction. However, hair shaft comparisons on purely morphological grounds [87] are rare, generally requiring the support of other scientific tools.

Key developments in the application of DNA-based techniques have seen the validation of mtDNA from the hair shaft in 1995 [136, 137] and the use of the recovery of low-copy number (touch) DNA from the hair bulb in shed or forcibly pulled fibers [54]. More recent work has investigated the fate of mitochondria in the keratinizing hair shaft [71], and the future potential of RNA from hair has also been proposed [12]. However, it is clear that hair is not without its difficulties when it comes to genetic analyses [52, 102, 131]. In cases of serious assault and murder, new approaches to the collection of hair and fibers such as total fiber taping [26] will see further interest in the evidential value of hair.

Hair is of critical importance in offering a perspective on chronic usage when it comes to the ingestion of either toxic or controlled substances. As a consequence, there is now a keen interest in the value of incremental data for instances of suspicious death, both with cases of long-term substance abuse [67] or questioned administration of prescription drugs [45, 84] and alcohol use [89, 91].

As an excretory tissue, hair is a natural sink for toxic materials and, as a consequence, is used in biomonitoring, with the potential to chart occupational exposure to heavy metals [30, 62]. Laser ablation inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry even offers the potential to provide measurements on single hairs [107].

Stable light isotope data can provide important lifeways information for individuals [24]. Incremental stable light isotope measurements from hair have been used to provide intelligence on the potential origin and movement of unknown individuals, as in dismembered and/or decomposed victim remains - discriminating on the basis of oxygen and hydrogen isotopes [35, 41, 42, 76, 82, 85, 92]. The same principle also offers the potential for intelligence on living individuals in the case of recent migrants [15] or terror suspects. Radiocarbon dating of hair and other tissues relative to global atmospheric values generated by nuclear testing since the 1950s has the potential to offer dating evidence for postmortem remains [83].

Increasingly, hair can have a major significance in the investigation of wildlife crime, and in this regard, protein sequencing and isotope analysis can be seen as two novel and highly discriminating tools to augment DNA investigation [101]. Considerable progress has been made toward sequencing of keratins for the purposes of species identification [57, 58], with progress made toward establishing reference data [56, 105, 139]. In this regard, it is important to remember that keratotics also encompass feather, hoof, horn, claws, and tortoise shell [3, 13, 28, 29, 31, 106, 140].

Hair itself is a physical trap for natural (soil, pollen, diatoms, testate amoebae, etc.) [138] and anthropogenic information (explosives and gun shot residue (GSR) data) [72, 141] both because of frictional characteristics of the cuticle and the fact that fibers are naturally imbued with a range of secretions from the apocrine and sebaceous glands.

24.7 Biogenic Information from Archeological Hair

Several sources have already flagged the unique importance of information from hair and fibers in archeology [127] covering various themes, including identification of fibers [108], dietary information and physiology, DNA, and drug use.

In archeology, the information derived from stable light isotopes, particularly when viewed as incremental data from hair segments, can have a bearing on key agendas, including diet and seasonality, physiological status, mortality patterns, social and economic status, trade and exchange, and locational information. Various studies are highlighted elsewhere [127]; subsequent isotopic studies have examined hair from curated samples of Plains Indians [100], from ancient Kerma remains from the Nile valley [112], and from eighteenth/ nineteenth century deposits [130] and bog bodies [135]. One of the greatest prospects lies with segmental analysis of hair [5, 125], revealing for instance the mortality patterns from hair of Inca remains [126].

Several studies have examined in more detail the use of hair to offer lifeways information, including the remains of three children from Volcán Llullaillaco, North West Argentina providing evidence of status change in the 15-year-old Llullaillaco Maiden [133] and the Kwaday Dan Ts'inchi glacier mummy from North West British Columbia, who was found 80 km from the sea and whose bulk hair and bone cholesterol isotopic values indicate a shift in diet to include more terrestrial foods in the year before death [98], as well as groups of individuals from Peru [69, 125, 126].

New directions offering further potential with stable light isotope analyses include the ability to measure isotopic variation directly along single fibers using laser-ablation techniques [103] and development of the potential to analyze single amino acids from hair correlating these directly with dietary intake [75].

Based on the discovery that mtDNA can survive in fibers recovered from certain depositional environments [46], genetic information from hair has been used to address enduring questions such as the familial relationships of eight paleo-Eskimo remains discovered in the 1970s at the site of Qilakitsoq in Western Greenland [51]. Of these eight individuals, the relatively noninvasive nature of this testing (requiring in some instances only a portion of a single fiber) opened up for the first time the possibility of testing the 6-month-old infant from this assemblage, and thereby returning an identity and kinship to these remains that could not be afforded by other means. Further studies on material from the Duckworth collection have provided new insights into the origins and historical geography of certain mtDNA lineages of the aboriginal inhabitants of the Malay Peninsula [97], and more recently, nuclear DNA has been recovered from the hair of Siberian mummies dating from the sixteenth to early nineteenth centuries [4].

A pioneer in the application of drugs data from hair and other tissues from archeological remains is the research conducted by Larry Cartmell and coworkers. They provided the first direct evidence for use of coca in antiquity [19, 20] and have since examined the use of alcohol and other evidence from both South American and Egyptian remains [21]. Recent studies have sought to broaden the perspective of potential drug records preserved in ancient hair to encompass other less well studied hallucinogens [9, 86].

The significance of hair in many cultures persists even today, with rites and rituals associated with the cutting of hair at distinct ages and a perception that hair is linked to witchcraft. When excavated, the Inca child mummies found on the tops of mountains in the South Central Andes were often accompanied by bags (made of either textile or animal intestines) filled with cut hair. In the case of the children from Volcán Llullaillaco in NW Argentina, mtDNA combined with isotopic evidence proved that these cut hairs were derived from the children themselves [133].

Concentration of toxic elements in hair [14] must be considered in the context of likely postdepositional uptake [64] or exposure to contaminants within historic collections. This is especially important in the context of quantitative data for prehistoric exposure to potentially toxic substances such as arsenic [63, 65, 66, 68] or methylmercury, which if real can provide valuable comparative data for current-day exposures, of particular importance for indigenous groups, for example, who continue to rely upon local traditional food resources [34].

Despite much literary and artistic evidence for ancient hair styles, hair stylistic information only rarely survives with physical remains. Recent scientific developments, examining both inorganic and organic evidence, have probed particular features of stylistic data from hair. Of note are hair preparations including the use of lead [120] and the recovery of cinnabar from the remains a high status Moche female individual from Northern Peru known as the Lady of Cao [78]; Paris team hair products; and the evidence of a "hair gel" and Celtic tonsure from the hair of the iron age remains of Clonycavan man at the National Museum of Ireland [79].

24.8 Taphonomic Considerations for Hair After Death

The term *taphonomy* is derived originally from the paleontological literature [33], but has been adopted more recently in both archeology and forensic science [113]. It is concerned with those influences (natural or anthropogenic – physical, chemical, or biological) and the resulting tissue transformations that occur from the

immediate postmortem period through to their recovery and beyond. Consequently, it provides a key framework for understanding not only the survivability of material that may be looked for, but also the variables that will influence this. These influences on the survivability and decomposition of hair have been summarized elsewhere [128].

The relevance of taphonomy has been expanded to understand how different influences from the depositional environment affect the reliability of biogenic information, given that they may be altered or compromised by biological or chemical processes [61] and the influx of contaminants [53]. Similarly, it helps us to recognize the significance of appropriate handling, processing, and storage procedures from the point of discovery to the protocols for analysis, safeguarding against the risks of further alteration or contamination, and offering a key step in being able to assess the likelihood of spurious data. Although it has been demonstrated that with appropriate steps contaminating DNA can be removed to reveal authentic DNA even in degraded samples [47, 49], the sample processing methods can permit the successful removal of contaminants from even some of the most difficult of samples [119].

Many have observed the physical impact of keratinolytic organisms on hair, which in the case of fungi produce characteristic "tunnels" that bury into the hair shaft [27]. The external lesion that results from the penetration of the outer cuticle manifests as an ovoid hole with eroded margins (Fig. 24.4). Once the fungal hyphae



Fig. 24.4 Hair subject to fungal tunnelling by keratinolytic fungi

penetrate the cuticle, they can track laterally within the fiber, disrupting the cortex and medulla and affecting the different structures of the cortex in a predictable fashion [134]. The progressive destruction of the fiber, which ultimately results in the loss of keratin structures leaving melanin pigment granules and the remnants of cell wall structures, can be examined by means of a histological index [128]. These predictable changes can be correlated with the survivability of biomolecular information [47], although it is recognized that damage to degraded DNA templates may be highly specific in type, correlating with the geographic location and the taphonomic conditions of the depositional environment from which the remains are recovered [70].

It is important to recognize that, although there is a considerable interest in archeological remains, many such samples have languished in museum or private collections for many years, collections which in some instances may only have a partially documented history, raising questions of authenticity. This is exemplified by the varied origin of historic hair samples from different collections by means of mtDNA—samples that had all been attributed to Sir Isaac Newton [48].

Antiquarian interest, particularly during the nineteenth century, saw the assembling of numerous collections from many parts of globe, and these collections have generally only been subject to the scrutiny and protection offered by conservators and collections managers within recent decades. As such, hair samples from within these collections have often been subject to a variety of different insults from uncontrolled environmental conditions and exposure to both microbial and insect agents of decay; the indiscriminate use of biocides to try to limit infestations (including use of chemicals such as arsenic or nicotine); and to the unchecked habits of collectors and museum workers themselves in the vicinity of their collections (including smoking of tobacco and other products) [18, 81]. All such insults have made an impact on studies involving hair samples and, in some instances, have also spawned controversy, as with the findings reported by Balabanova and coworkers who claimed that nicotine, cannabis, and cocaine were present in samples of Egyptian mummy hair [10], now widely disputed [17]. This concern with the handling of hair and fibers is clearly recognized with modern forensic evidence and the collection and sampling of archeological fibers now overlaps with these ideals in terms of best practice.

24.9 Conclusions

Given the potential for hair to persist over both forensic and archeological timescales, it is hardly surprising that an expanding literature, highlighting the value of hair in these areas, now exists. It is now recognized that key properties of hair offer us the potential for unique data – the most significant being incremental hair growth, which enables segmental analysis to provide a diachronic picture that allows for subtle changes in the final months of an individual's life to be charted in great detail.

References

- Adams NK (1999) Human hair mats and bindings from Nubia. Anc Text News 28:20
- Adovasio JM, Andrews RL, Hyland DC, Illingworth JS (2001) Perishable industries from the windover bog: an unexpected window into the Florida Archaic. North Am Archaeol 22(1):1–90
- Akhtar W, Edwards HG (1997) Fourier-transform Raman spectroscopy of mammalian and avian keratotic biopolymers. Spectrochim Acta A Mol Biomol Spectrosc 53A(1):81–90
- Amory S, Keyser C, Crubezy E, Ludes B (2007) STR typing of ancient DNA extracted from hair shafts of Siberian mummies. Forensic Sci Int 166(2–3):218–229
- 5. Appenzeller O, Qualls C, Barbic F, Furlan R, Porta A (2007) Stable isotope ratios in hair and teeth reflect biologic rhythms. PLoS ONE 2(7):e636
- Aturaliya S, Lukasewycz A (1999) Experimental forensic and bio-anthropological aspects of soft tissue taphonomy: 1. Factors influencing postmortem tissue desiccation rate. J Forensic Sci 44(5):893–896
- Aufderheide AC (2003) The scientific study of mummies, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Backwell L et al (2009) Probable human hair found in a fossil hyaena coprolite from Gladysvale cave, South Africa. J Archaeol Sci 36(6):1269–1276
- Baez H et al (2000) Drugs in prehistory: chemical analysis of ancient human hair. Forensic Sci Int 108(3):173–179
- Balabanova S, Parsche F, Pirsig W (1992) First identification of drugs in Egyptian mummies. Naturwissenschaften 79: 358
- Bass WM (1997) Outdoor decomposition rates in Tennessee. In: Haglund WD, Sorg MH (eds) Forensic taphonomy: the postmortem fate of human remains. CRC Press, London, pp 181–186
- Bauer M (2007) RNA in forensic science. Forensic Sci Int Genet 1(1):69–74
- Bearhop S et al (2003) A forensic approach to understanding diet and habitat use from stable isotope analysis of (avian) claw material. Funct Ecol 17(2):270–275
- 14. Bianucci R et al (2008) A pre-hispanic head. PLoS ONE 3(4):e2053

- Bol R, Marsh J, Heaton TH (2007) Multiple stable isotope (180, 13C, 15N and 34S) analysis of human hair to identify the recent migrants in a rural community in SW England. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 21(18):2951–2954
- Brothwell D, Spearman R (1963) The hair of earlier peoples. In: Brothwell D, Higgs E (eds) Science in archaeology. Thames & Hudson, Bristol, pp 427–436
- Brothwell D, Spigelman M (1993) Drugs in ancient populations. Lancet 341:1157
- Buckland PC, Panagiotakopulu E (2001) Rameses II and the tobacco beetle. Antiquity 75(289):549–556
- Cartmell LW et al (1991) The frequency and antiquity of prehistoric coca-leaf-chewing practices in Northern Chile: radioimmunoassay of a cocaine metabolite in humanmummy hair. Latin Am Antiq 2(3):260–268
- Cartmell LW, Aufderhide A, Weems C (1991) Cocaine metabolites in pre-Columbian mummy hair. J Okla State Med Assoc 84(1):11–12
- Cartmell L et al (2006) What were they drinking? A preliminary study of alcohol metabolites in Andean mummy hair. J Biol Res 80:114–116
- Ceruti C (2003) Llullaillaco Sacrificios y Ofrendas en un Santuario Inca de Alta Montaña. Universidad Catolica de Salta, Salta
- Chessa B et al (2009) Revealing the history of sheep domestication using retrovirus integrations. Science 324(5926): 532–536
- Chesson LA et al (2008) Variation of hydrogen, carbon, nitrogen, and oxygen stable isotope ratios in an American diet: fast food meals. J Agric Food Chem 56(11): 4084–4091
- Christoph T, Müller-Röver S, Audring H, Tobin DJ, Hermes B, Cotsarelis G, Rückert R, Paus R (2000) The human hair follicle immune system: cellular composition and immune privilege. Br J Dermatol 142(5):862–873
- Coyle T et al (2004) Fibre mapping a case study. Sci Justice 44:179–186
- DeGaetano DH, Kempton JB, Rowe WF (1992) Fungal tunneling of hair from a buried body. J Forensic Sci 37(4): 1048–1054
- Dhouailly D (2009) A new scenario for the evolutionary origin of hair, feather, and avian scales. J Anat 214(4): 587–606
- 29. Dove CJ, Peurach SC (2002) Microscopic analysis of feather and hair fragments associated with human mummified remains from Kagamil Island, Alaska. In: Frohlich B, Harper AB, Gilberg R (eds) To the aleutians and beyond. The National Museum of Denmark Ethnographic Series, Copenhagen, pp 51–61
- Dulaurent S et al (2008) Hair analysis to document nonfatal pesticide intoxication cases. Forensic Sci Int 176(1): 72–75
- Edwards HG, Hunt DE, Sibley MG (1998) FT-Raman spectroscopic study of keratotic materials: horn, hoof and tortoiseshell. Spectrochim Acta A Mol Biomol Spectrosc 54A (5):745–757
- 32. Edwards HGM et al (2007) Raman spectroscopic analysis of human remains from a seventh century cist burial on Anglesey, UK. Anal Bioanal Chem 387(3):821–828
- Efremov EA (1940) Taphonomy: a new branch of paleontology. Pan Am Geol 74:81–93
- Egeland GM et al (2009) Hair methylmercury levels of mummies of the Aleutian Islands, Alaska. Environ Res 109(3):281–286

- 35. Ehleringer JR et al (2008) Hydrogen and oxygen isotope ratios in human hair are related to geography. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 105(8):2788–2793
- 36. Forbes SL (2008) Decomposition chemistry in a burial environment. In: Tibbett M, Carter DO (eds) Soil analysis in forensic taphonomy. CRC Press, New York, pp 203–223
- Forbes SL, Dent BB, Stuart BH (2005) The effect of soil type on adipocere formation. Forensic Sci Int 154(1):35–43
- Forbes SL, Stuart BH, Dent BB (2005) The effect of the burial environment on adipocere formation. Forensic Sci Int 154(1):24–34
- Forbes SL, Stuart BH, Dent BB (2005) The effect of the method of burial on adipocere formation. Forensic Sci Int 154(1):44–52
- Franbourg A, Hallegot P, Baltenneck F, Toutain C, Leroy F (2003) Current research on ethnic hair. J Am Acad Dermatol 48(6 suppl):S115–S119
- 41. Fraser I, Meier-Augenstein W (2007) Stable H-2 isotope analysis of modern-day human hair and nails can aid forensic human identification. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 21(20):3279–3285
- 42. Fraser I, Meier-Augenstein W, Kalin RM (2006) The role of stable isotopes in human identifi cation: a longitudinal study into the variability of isotopic signals in human hair and nails. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 20(7): 1109–1116
- 43. Frei KM et al (2009) Provenance of ancient textiles a pilot study evaluating the strontium isotope system in wool. Archaeometry 51:252–276
- 44. Frohlich B et al (2008) Human mummified remains from the gobi desert: current progress in reconstruction and evaluation. In: Pena P, Rodriguez Martin C, Ramirez Rodriguez A (eds) Mummies and science: world mummies research. Academia Canaria de la Historia, Santa Cruz de Tenerife, pp 17–26
- 45. Gaillard Y, Pepin G (1999) Testing hair for pharmaceuticals. J Chromatogr B Biomed Sci Appl 733(1–2):231–246
- 46. Gilbert MT et al (2004) Ancient mitochondrial DNA from hair. Curr Biol 14(12):R463–464, R1–7
- Gilbert MTP et al (2006) Histological correlates of postmortem mitochondrial DNA damage in degraded hair. Forensic Sci Int 156(2–3):201–207
- Gilbert MTP et al (2007) Whole-genome shotgun sequencing of mitochondria from ancient hair shafts. Science 317 (5846):1927–1930
- 49. Gilbert MTP et al (2007) Recharacterization of ancient DNA miscoding lesions: insights in the era of sequencing-by-synthesis. Nucleic Acid Res 35(1):1–10
- Gilbert MTP et al (2006) Resistance of degraded hair shafts to contaminant DNA. Forensic Sci Int 156(2–3):208–212
- 51. Gilbert MTR et al (2007) mtDNA from hair and nail clarifies the genetic relationship of the 15th century Qilakitsoq inuit mummies. Am J Phys Anthropol 133(2): 847–853
- 52. Grzybowski T et al (2003) High levels of mitochondrial DNA heteroplasmy in single hair roots: reanalysis and revision. Electrophoresis 24(7–8):1159–1165
- Hallegot P et al (2008) Accumulations of Ca/P in the core of hairs from Taklamakan desert mummies. Appl Surf Sci 255(4):1154–1157
- 54. Hedman J, Jangblad A (2003) Low copy number (LCN) DNA analysis – a general validation of the specialized DNA analysis method with specific application to telogen hair. Forensic Sci Int 136:35
- Hogg LJ et al (1994) Ft Raman-spectroscopic studies of wool. J Soc Dyers Colour 110(5–6):196–199

- 56. Hollemeyer K, Altmeyer W, Heinzle E (2002) Identification and quantification of feathers, down, and hair of avian and mammalian origin using matrix-assisted laser desorption/ ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Anal Chem 74: 5960–5968
- 57. Hollemeyer K et al (2008) Species identification of Oetzi's clothing with matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry based on peptide pattern similarities of hair digests. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 22:2751–2767
- Hollemeyer K et al (2009) Species origin identification of Oetzi's clothing by MALDI-ToF mass spectrometry using tryptic hair digests. Spectrosc Europe 21(2):7–11
- Honigschnabl S et al (2002) Discovery of decomposed and mummified corpses in the domestic setting - a marker of social isolation? J Forensic Sci 47(4):837–842
- Janaway RC, Percival SL, Wilson AS (2009) Decomposition of human remains. In: Percival SL (ed) Microbiology & aging. Springer, New York, pp 313–334
- Jeffery KJ et al (2007) Biological and environmental degradation of gorilla hair and microsatellite amplification success. Biol J Linn Soc 91(2):281–294
- 62. Kales SN, Christiani DC (2005) Hair and metal toxicity. In: Tobin DJ (ed) Hair in toxicology: an important biomonitor. Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, MA, pp 125–158
- Kempson IM, Skinner WM (2005) ToF-SIMS analysis of elemental distributions in human hair. Sci Total Environ 338(3):213–227
- 64. Kempson IM et al (2003) Time-of-flight secondary ion mass spectrometry analysis of hair from archaeological remains. Eur J Mass Spectrom 9(6):589–597
- Kempson IM, Skinner WM, Kirkbride PK (2003) Calcium distributions in human hair by ToF-SIMS. Biochim Biophys Acta 1624(1–3):1–5
- 66. Kempson IM, Henry D, Francis J (2009) Characterizing arsenic in preserved hair for assessing exposure potential and discriminating poisoning. J Synchrotron Radiat 16: 422–427
- Kintz P (ed) (2006) Analytical and practical aspects of drug testing in hair. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL
- Kintz P et al (2007) Arsenic speciation of two specimens of Napoleon's hair. Forensic Sci Int 170(2–3):204–206
- Knudson KJ, Aufderheide AE, Buikstra JE (2007) Seasonality and paleodiet in the Chiribaya polity of southern Peru. J Archaeol Sci 34(3):451–462
- Lamers R, Hayter S, Matheson CD (2009) Postmortem miscoding lesions in sequence analysis of human ancient mitochondrial DNA. J Mol Evol 68(1):40–55
- Linch CA (2009) Degeneration of Nuclei and Mitochondria in Human Hairs. J Forensic Sci 54(2):346–349
- MacCrehan WA, Layman MJ, Secl JD (2003) Hair combing to collect organic gunshot residues (OGSR). Forensic Sci Int 135(2):167–173
- Majno G, Joris I (1995) Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death. Am J Pathol 146(1):3–15
- Martin L (2006) Nasca: woven cosmos and cross-looped time. Textile J Cloth Culture 4(3):312–338
- McCullagh JS, Tripp JA, Hedges RE (2005) Carbon isotope analysis of bulk keratin and single amino acids from British and North American hair. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 19(22):3227–3231

- Meier-Augenstein W, Fraser I (2008) Forensic isotope analysis leads to identification of a mutilated murder victim. Sci Justice 48(3):153–159
- Moore MN (2004) Diet restriction induced autophagy: a lysosomal protective system against oxidative- and pollutantstress and cell injury. Mar Environ Res 58(2–5): 603–607
- MSN News A (2006) National geographic, tattooed mummy, baptized the Lady of Cao. Discovered in Peru. http://agutie. homestead.com/FiLes/world_news_map/mummy_tattoos_ found_peru.html
- Mulhall I (2006) These were horrific torture techniques. BBC News Science/Nature. http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/sci/ tech/4632296.stm
- Müller V, Grüber G (2003) ATP synthases: structure, function and evolution of unique energy converters. Cell Mol Life Sci 60(3):474–494
- Musshoff F, Rosendahl W, Madea B (2009) Determination of nicotine in hair samples of Columbian mummies. Forensic Sci Int 185(1–3):84–88
- Mutzel Rauch E et al (2009) Assignment of unknown persons to their geographical origin by determination of stable isotopes in hair samples. Int J Legal Med 123(1):35–40
- Nakamura T et al (2007) Application of AMS C-14 measurements to criminal investigations. J Radioanal Nucl Chem 272(2):327–332
- Nakahara Y (1999) Hair analysis for abused and therapeutic drugs. J Chromatogr B 733:161–180
- O'Brien DM, Wooller MJ (2007) Tracking human travel using stable oxygen and hydrogen isotope analyses of hair and urine. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 21(15): 2422–2430
- Ogalde JP, Arriaza BT, Soto EC (2009) Identification of psychoactive alkaloids in ancient Andean human hair by gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. J Archaeol Sci 36 (2): 467–472
- Ogle RR, Fox MJ (1999) Atlas of human hair microscopic characteristics. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL
- Owsley DW, Compton BE (1997) Preservation in late 19th century Iron Coffin Burials. In: Haglund WD, Sorg MH (eds) Forensic taphonomy: the post-mortem fate of human remains. CRC Press, London, pp 511–526
- Paul R et al (2008) Do drug users use less alcohol than nondrug users? A comparison of ethyl glucuronide concentrations in hair between the two groups in medico-legal cases. Forensic Sci Int 176(1):82–86
- Pfeiffer I et al (2004) Forensic DNA-typing of dog hair: DNA-extraction and PCR amplification. Forensic Sci Int 141(2–3):149–151
- Politi L et al (2007) Markers of chronic alcohol use in hair: comparison of ethyl glucuronide and cocaethylene in cocaine users. Forensic Sci Int 172(1):23–27
- 92. Rauch E et al (2007) Origin assignment of unidentified corpses by use of stable isotope ratios of light (bio-) and heavy (geo-) elements - a case report. Forensic Sci Int 168(2–3):215–218
- Reis PJ (1992) Variations in the strength of wool fibres a review. Aust J Agric Res 43:1337–1351
- 94. Reigadas MD (2008) Exploitation of animal resources and textile production during the holocene in Antofagasta De La Sierra. Estud Atacamenos (35):35–48
- Reeve J, Adams M (eds) (1993) The spitalfields project: across the styx, volume1 - the archaeology, vol 85. Council for British Archaeology, York

- Robertson J (1999) Forensic examination of hair. Taylor and Francis, London
- Ricaut FX, Bellatti M, Lahr MM (2006) Ancient mitochondrial DNA from Malaysian hair samples: Some indications of southeast Asian population movements. Am J Hum Biol 18(5):654–667
- Richards MP et al (2007) Radiocarbon dating and dietary stable isotope analysis of Kwaday Dan Ts'inchi. Am Antiq 72(4):719–733
- 99. Robbins CR (2002) Chemical and physical behavior of human hair. Springer, New York
- 100. Roy DM et al (2005) Using stable isotope analysis to obtain dietary profiles from old hair: a case study from Plains Indians. Am J Phys Anthropol 128(2):444–452
- 101. Sahajpal V, Singh K, Goyal SP (2009) Dealing with wildlife offences in India: Role of the hair as physical evidence. Int J Trichol 1(1):18–26
- 102. Salas A et al (2005) Mitochondrial DNA error prophylaxis: assessing the causes of errors in the GEP'02-03 proficiency testing trial. Forensic Sci Int 148(2–3):191–198
- 103. Santamaria-Fernandez R et al (2009) Measurement of longitudinal sulfur isotopic variations by laser ablation MC-ICP-MS in single human hair strands. Anal Bioanal Chem 394(1):225–233
- Schneider MR, Schmidt-Ullrich R, Paus R (2009) The hair follicle as a dynamic miniorgan. Curr Biol 19(3): R132–R142
- 105. Schweizer J et al (2006) New consensus nomenclature for mammalian keratins. J Cell Biol 174(2):169–174
- 106. Sefc KM, Payne RB, Sorenson MD (2003) Microsatellite amplification from museum feather samples: effects of fragment size and template concentration on genotyping errors. Auk 120(4):982–989
- 107. Sela H et al (2007) Biomonitoring of hair samples by laser ablation inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (LA-ICP-MS). Int J Mass Spectrom 261(2–3):199–207
- 108. Sessions BD, Hess WM, Skidmore W (2009) Can hair width and scale pattern and direction of dorsal scapular mammalian hair be a relatively simple means to identify species? J Nat Hist 43(7–8):489–507
- 109. Slominski A, Wortsman J, Paus R, Elias PM, Tobin DJ, Feingold KR (2008) Skin as an endocrine organ: implications for its function. Drug Discov Today Dis Mech 5(2): 137–144
- 110. Somero GN (2004) Adaptation of enzymes to temperature: searching for basic "strategies." Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol 139(3):321–333
- 111. Taoufik E, Probert L (2008) Ischemic neuronal damage. Curr Pharm (33):3565–3573
- 112. Thompson AH, Chaix L, Richards MP (2008) Stable isotopes and diet at ancient Kerma, Upper Nubia (Sudan). J Archaeol Sci 35(2):376–387
- 113. Tibbett M, Carter DO (eds) (2008) Soil analysis in forensic taphonomy: chemical and biological effects of buried human remains. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL
- 114. Tobin DJ (2005) Biology of hair. In: Tobin DJ (ed) Hair in toxicology – an important bio-monitor. RSC Publishing, Cambridge, MA
- 115. Tobin DJ (2005) The hair fiber. In: Tobin DJ (ed) Hair in toxicology - an important bio-monitor. RSC Publishing, Cambridge, MA

- Tobin DJ (2005) Hair in toxicology an important bio-monitor. RSC Publishing, Cambridge, MA
- 117. Tobin DJ (2006) Biochemistry of human skin our brain on the outside. Chem Soc Rev 35(1):52–67
- 118. Tobin DJ, Peters EMJ (2008) The neurobiology of the hair follicle. In: Granstein R, Luger T (eds) Neuroimmunology of skin. Springer, Berlin, pp 139–158
- 119. von Carnap-Bornheim C et al (2007) Stable strontium isotopic ratios from archaeological organic remains from the Thorsberg peat bog. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 21(9): 1541–1545
- 120. Walter P et al (2006) Early use of PbS nanotechnology for an ancient hair dyeing formula. Nano Lett 6(10): 2215–2219
- 121. Wecht CH (2006) Time of death. In: Wecht CH (ed) Forensics sciences. Lexis Nexis, San Francisco, CA
- 122. Wetton JH et al (2003) Mitochondrial profiling of dog hairs. Forensic Sci Int 133(3):235–241
- 123. Wertz PW (1997) Integral lipids of hair and stratum corneum. EXS 78:227–237
- 124. Wilk KE, James VJ, Amemiya Y (1995) The intermediate filament structure of human hair. Biochim Biophys Acta 1245(3):392–396
- 125. Williams JS (2005) Investigating diet and dietary change using the stable isotopes of carbon and nitrogen in mummified tissues from puruchuco-huaquerones, Peru. Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Calgary. University Microfilms, Ann Arbor
- 126. Williams JS, Katzenberg MA (2008) Investigating the season of death using carbon isotope data from the hair of 500-year old Peruvian mummies. In: Pena P, Rodriguez Martin C, Ramirez Rodriguez A (eds) Mummies and science: world mummies research. Academia Canaria de la Historia, Santa Cruz de Tenerife, pp 497–504
- 127. Wilson AS (2005) Hair as a bioresource in archaeological study. In: Tobin DJ (ed) Hair in toxicology: an important biomonitor. Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, MA, pp 321–345
- 128. Wilson AS (2008) The decomposition of hair in the buried body environment. In: Tibbett M, Carter DO (eds) Soil analysis in forensic taphonomy: chemical and biological effects of buried human remains. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp 123–151
- 129. Wilson AS (2009) The condition of the Deer Park Farms hair and its potential for stable isotope investigation. In: McDowell J (ed) Deer park farms. Department of the Environment, Northern Ireland
- 130. Wilson AS, Cadwallader L (2010) Individuals with surviving hair from City Bunhill (GDA06) burial ground. In: Miles A, Connell B (eds) The city Bunhill burial ground, Golden Lane Excavations at South Islington Schools, MoLAS STUDIES SERIES, MUSEUM OF LONDON ARCHAEOLOGY
- 131. Wilson AS, Gilbert MTP (2007) Hair and nail. In: Thompson T, Black S (eds) Forensic human identification: an introduction. CRC Press, Boca Raton FL, pp 147–174
- 132. Wilson AS et al (2001) Yesterday's hair human hair in archaeology. Biologist 48(5):213–217
- 133. Wilson AS et al (2007) Stable isotope and DNA evidence for ritual sequences in Inca child sacrifice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104(42):16456–16461

- 134. Wilson AS et al (2007) Selective biodegradation in hair shafts derived from archaeological, forensic and experimental contexts. Br J Dermatol 157(3):450–457
- 135. Wilson AS et al (2007) Information on Grauballe man from his hair. In: Asingh P, Lynnerup N (eds) Grauballe man: an iron age bog body revisited. Jutland Archaeological Society, Moesgaard, pp 188–195
- 136. Wilson MR et al (1995) Validation of mitochondrial DNA sequencing for forensic casework analysis. Int J Legal Med 108(2):68–74
- 137. Wilson MR et al (1995) Extraction, PCR amplification and sequencing of mitochondrial DNA from human hair shafts. Biotechniques 18(4):662–669

- 138. Wiltshire PEJ (2006) Hair as a source of forensic evidence in murder investigations. Forensic Sci Int 163(3):241–248
- 139. Yin J et al (2008) Sequence of a Cashmere goat type I hair keratin gene and its expression in skin. Front Agric China 2(4):502–507
- 140. Zazzo A et al (2007) Experimental determination of dietary carbon turnover in bovine hair and hoof. Can J Zool 85(12): 1239–1248
- 141. Zeichner A, Eldar B (2004) A novel method for extraction and analysis of gunpowder residues on double-side adhesive coated stubs. J Forensic Sci 49(6):1194–1206

Index

A

ACE inhibitors, 147, 160 N-Acetylcysteine, 137, 148 Acrodermatitis enteropathica, 147 Acromegaly, 155 ACTH. See Adrenocorticotropin hormone Actinic field cancerogenesis, 117 Actinic keratosis, 172-174 Addison's disease, 153, 210 Adjustment disorder, 156-157 Adrenocorticotropin hormone (ACTH), 78, 94 Adrenogenital syndromes, 153 Adrenoleukodystrophy, 16 Adult GH deficiency sydrome, 154 Adult onset progeria, 167 African hair, 253 Age-related thinning, 67 Aging hair, 141 Aging scalp premature disorders, 167 Alfatradiol, 151 Alopecia areata, 2, 9, 92, 201-202, 208, 210 Alopecia areata incognita, 201 Alopecia mucinosa, 202 17-alpha-estradiol, 151 Alpha-linolenic acid, 146 Alzheimer's disease, 101 Ambras syndrome, 3 Amelanotic melanocytes, 87 Amino acids, 148-150 Amphetamin abuse, 157 Amphoterics, 187 Amyloid (A β) plaques, 105 Amyloid precursor protein (APP), 105 Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, 101 Anagen/telogen ratios, 49 Androgenetic alopecia (AGA), 4, 9, 25, 81, 136, 152, 153, 155, 167, 168, 194-195, 215, 221, 224, 227 Androgenetic alopecia-associated AR SNP, 225, 227 Androgen excess, 153 Androgen receptor (AR), 9 Androgen receptor (AR) gene, 16, 44, 195, 221 Androgens, 9, 43-44 Androgen secreting tumor, 45 Angiosarcoma, 177-78 Anionic detergents, 186

Anorexia of aging, 144, 209 Anti-aging agents, 150 Anti-aging therapy, 94 Antiandrogens, 18, 46 Anticoagulants, 160 Antimicrobial treatments, 116 Anti-thyroid drugs, 160 Apoptosis, 91, 104, 250 Apoptosis-mediated organ deletion, 31 Archeology, 253 and forensic investigation, 249 Aromatase, 50, 137 inhibitors, 151 Arsenic, 256 Ascorbic acid, 144 Ataxia-telangiectasia mutated (ATM), 83, 96 Atomic force microscopy, 252 ATP-sensitive potassium channels, 19 Autoimmune disease, 9 Autolysis, 250 Auto-phagolysosomes, 85 Avidin, 144 Axillary hair loss, 152

B

Bacteria, 251 Bacterial activity, 250 Bag sign, 200 Basal cell carcinoma, 175-176 Bcl-2, 82, 104 Beard, 17, 252 Benign prostatic hyperplasia, 68 17-beta-estradiol (E2), 151 Beta-III tubulin, 103, 235 Betaines, 187 Biogenic change, 250 Biomonitor, 249 Biotin, 144 Biotin deficiency, 144 Böök's syndrome, 208 Black dots, 201 Blow-drying brush, 184 Body dysmorphic disorder, 159 Bog bodies, 255 Bone morphogenetic protein (BMP), 245 Borderline personality disorder, 158 Bowen's disease, 174–175 Breaking extension, 253 Breaking stress, 253 Broken hairs, 184 Brush selection, 184 Bubble hair, 184

С

Cadmium, 6 Calcium homeostasis, 107-108 Caloric restriction, 150 cAMP inducers, 83 Canities, 6, 81, 91, 101, 104, 208 Canities subita, 208 Carbohydrates, 143 Carbonyl modification, 169 Cardiovascular diseases, 68 Catalase, 95, 106 Catecholamines, 103 Cationics, 187 Caucasian hair, 253 Cell-based therapy, 239 Cellular engineering, 239 Cellular senescence, 168, 170 Central centrifugal cicatricial alopecia, 203 Cerebral arteriosclerosis, 157 Chemical processing, 184 Chemotherapy-induced alopecia, 2, 160-163 Chimeric/hybrid assay, 243 Chimpanzee, 11 Chloroquine, 209 Cholesterol, 5 Cholesterol sulphate, 5 Christmas tree pattern, 44, 194, 217 Chromosome 3q26, 69 Chromosome X, 225 Chronic telogen effluvium, 44, 200 Cigarette smoking, 170, 172, 208 c-kit receptor, 18 Coat colour, 226 Cocaine abuse, 157 Collagenases, 27, 137 Color, 77 Combability, 253 Combing friction, 184 Complement activation, 73 Compulsion, 158 Conditioning shampoos, 187-188 Congenital deficiency of 5α -reductase type II, 68 Congenital universal hypertrichosis, 3 Connective tissue sheath, 17, 80, 244 Copper, 6, 148 Copper deficiency, 147-148, 209 Corticosteroid, 13 Corticotrophin-releasing factor, 251 CRH. 94 Cotinine, 137 Crosssectional area, 52 Cryotherapy, 173 C-S fission, 127

Curling irons, 185 Curvature, 49 Cushing's syndrome, 153 Cutaneous melanocytes, 103 Cutaneous sensory disorders, 157–158 Cutis verticis gyrata, 155 Cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) inhibitors, 83 CYP17, 16 Cyproterone acetate, 19, 46 Cysteine, 149 Cystine, 127 L-Cystine, 137, 148 Cytochrome 450c17 alpha gene, 195

D

Deficient androgen activity, 154 Dehydroepiandrosterone, 14 Dehydroepiandrosterone sulphate, 14 Delusional disorder, 157 Delusion of parasitosis, 157 Dementias, 101, 159-160 Demographics, 54 Depressive disorder, 156 Dermal papilla cells, 9, 17, 237, 241, 244 Dermal sheath, 17 Desmoplastic melanoma, 176 DHEAS, 137, 153 Diastron, 52 Dickkofp-1 (DDK-1), 18 Diclofenac gel, 173-174 Diffuse alopecia, 63 Diffuse alopecia areata, 44 Diffuse hair thinning, 70 5a-Dihydrotestosterone(DHT), 9, 14, 68 DNA damage, 92, 117, 169, 211 DNA helicase, 142 DNA methylation, 226 DNA oxidative injury, 147 Donor dominance, 215 Dopachrome tautomerase, 80, 104 Dopaminergic neurons, 107 Dopa-positive, 82 Dorian Gray syndrome, 159 Drug-induced alopecia, 160 Dutasteride, 19, 69, 197-198 Dyskeratosis congenita, 168 Dysmorphophobia, 216 Dystrophia myotonica of Curshmann-Steinert, 208 Dystrophic anagen effluvium, 201

Е

Ectodysplasin, 245 Ectodysplasin receptor (Edar), 245 Ectodysplasin A2 receptor gene (EDA2R), 16 Ectopic ACTH syndrome, 210 Egyptian mummy hair, 257 Embryogenesis, 11 Emotional stress, 98 Endothelin 3, 78 Energy metabolism, 71 Environmental influences, 223 Epidermal melanocytes, 102, 104 Epigenetics, 226 ER alpha, 50 ER beta, 50, 68, 170 Erosive pustular dermatosis of the scalp, 114, 116, 178 Essential fatty acid deficiency, 146, 209 Estrogen receptors (ERs), 50, 151, 170 Estrogens, 49, 81, 150 Eumelanin, 79, 106, 125 Exclamation point hairs, 201 Exogen, 5 Extracellular matrix, 18 Extrinsic aging, 137, 167 Extrinsic hair shaft aging, 124

F

Factitial dermatitis of the scalp, 158 Factitious disorder, 158 Familial premature hair graying, 208 Female androgenetic alopecia, 41 Female pattern alopecia, 63 Female-pattern baldness, 25 Female pattern hair loss (FPHL), 41, 51, 194 Fenton reaction, 147 Fibroblast growth factor-2 (FGF-2), 78, 244 Fibroblast growth factor 3 (FGFR3), 170 Fibrosing alopecia in pattern distribution, 28-31, 35 Finasteride, 4, 14, 19, 26, 36, 46, 69, 196-197, 217, 228, 240 Fine hair, 188 Flap surgery, 215 F-layer, 252, 253 5-Fluorouracil (5-FU), 173 Flutamide, 46 Focal atrichia, 37 Follicular cycle, 58 Follicular dermal papilla, 87 Follicular miniaturization, 42, 61 Follicular papilla, 80, 241 Follicular stem cells, 115 Follicular unit extraction (FUE), 218 Follicular unit (FU) transplantation, 316 Folliculoneogenesis, 240, 243, 244 Forensic investigation, 254-255 Formication, 157 Free radical theory of aging, 73 Free radical theory of graving, 212 Free testosterone, 153 Frontal fibrosing alopecia (FFA), 29, 33, 50, 202 Frontal hairline, 68 FT-Raman spectroscopy, 84 Fungal hyphae, 256 Fungal tunnelling, 256

G

Gene expression profiles, 70 Gene methylation, 228 Gene polymorphism diagnostics, 230 Generalized anxiety disorder, 155–156 Genetically high frontal hairline, 35 Genetics, 68 Genome-Wide Association Study (GWAS), 230 Genotyping, 230 Gerontobiology, 1 GH deficiency, 154 GH replacement, 154 Glutathione peroxidase, 95, 148 Glutathione reductase, 6, 106 Glutathione-related detoxification system, 137, 149 Glutathione-S-transferase, 6 Gonadal, 13 Graft survival, 219 Graham-Little syndrome, 202 Grave's disease, 152 Graying, See Hair graying Grooming, 184

H

Hair breakage, 184 Hair colorants, 210 Hair conditioners, 188-189 Hair density, 43, 49, 54 Hair diameter, 52, 59 Hair dryers, 184 Hair dyes, 130, 190, 200 Hair-follicle bulge, 234, 240 Hair follicle melanocyte apoptosis, 211 Hair follicle melanocytes, 77, 103 Hair follicle morphogenesis, 79 Hair follicle organ culture, 77 Hair-follicle stem cells, 233, 234 Hair follicle transplantation, 239 Hair gel, 256 Hair graying, 6, 79, 106, 167, 208, 221, 229 Hair growth rate, 54 Hair keratins, 70 Hairline design, 218 Hair manageability, 188 Hair multiplication, 219 Hair photoprotection, 190 Hairpieces, 199 Hair regeneration, 239 Hair repigmentation, 209 Hair restoration surgery, 215 Hair shampoos, 185-188 Hair shine, 188 Hair style, 200 Hair sunscreens, 190 Hair teasing, 184 Hair transplantation, 46, 198-199, 215 Hair transplant surgery, 14 Hamilton-Norwood scale, 16 Haplotype, 225 Hartnup disease, 148, 209 Hashimoto's disease, 152 Head and neck melanoma, 176 Heat, 184 Heated styling devices, 185 Heat hair rollers, 185 Heavy metals, 78, 106, 254 Hematopoietic system, 237 Henna, 210 Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), 244

Heritability, 223 Heterochromia, 5, 81 Highlighting, 211 Hippocampus, 107 Hirsutism, 4, 153 Hi-scope phototrichograms, 52 Histopathology, 67 Hirsutism, 155 HIV. 172 HIV triochopathy, 148 Homeobox genes, 245 Homocystinuria, 148, 209 Hormonal replacement therapy, 137 Hormonal status, 58 Human follicular, 102 Human genome, 227 Human Genome Project, 224 Huntington disease, 222 Huntington's chorea, 101 Hutschinson-Gilford progeria syndrome, 142, 167, 208 Hydrogen peroxide, 84 Hydrolyzed proteins, 189 Hydroxychloroquine, 209 Hyperandrogenism, 45 Hyperpigmentation, 92 Hyperprolactinemia, 155 Hyperthyroidism, 152 Hypertrichosis, 4 Hypertrichosis lanuginosa, 3 Hypogonadism, 69 Hypoparathyroidism, 152 Hypopituitarism, 51 Hypothalamus-pituitary, 13 Hypothyroidism, 152, 200

I

Imiquimod, 117, 173 Immunomodulation, 93 Inflammation, 13 Inflammatory stress, 91 Inherited mitochondrial disorders, 73 Instant conditioners, 188-189 Insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1), 18, 26, 155, 195 Integral hair lipids (IL), 130-131 Intermediate hairs, 13 Intrinsic aging, 137, 167-169 Intrinsic hair photoprotection, 190 Intrinsic hair shaft aging, 124 Iodine deficiency, 152 Ionizing radiation, 83 Iron. 146 Iron deficiency, 45, 146-147 Irritated seborrheic keratosis, 171 Isotope analysis, 255 Itchy scalp, 185

K

Kenogen, 5, 43, 193 Keratin 15, 233 Keratin-associated proteins (KAPs), 70, 252 Keratinocytes, 103 Keratinolytic fungi, 256 Keshan disease, 148 KIT, 80, 87 Kwashiorkor, 144

L

Langerhans cells, 85 Lanugo hair, 2, 81 Laron syndrome, 154-155 Laser ablation inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry, 254 Latanoprost, 240 Laureth sulfates, 186 Lauryl sulfates, 186 Leave-on conditioners, 189 Lentigo maligna, 176 Leptomeninges, 106 Leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF), 244 Levonorgestrel, 151 Lichen planopilaris, 29, 33, 202 Lifeways information, 255 Linoleic acid, 146 Lipids, 252 Lithium, 160 Locus coeruleus, 106 Loss of eyebrows, 33 Loss of sulfhydryl groups in proteins, 169 Lou Gehrig's disease, 101 Low-and high-sulfur proteins, 252 Low-level light therapy, 198 Ludwig classification, 194 Lymphocytic primary cicatricial alopecias, 202

M

Maiden, Llullaillaco, 255 Major depression, 157 Malassezia spp., 116 Male androgenetic alopecia, 41 Male-pattern androgenetic alopecia, 63 Male-pattern baldness, 9, 25, 221 Male-patterned alopecia, 4 Male pattern hair loss, 194 Male pseudohermaphroditism, 68 Malignant bruise, 177 Malignant melanoma, 117 Malnutrition, 144 Mammals, 251 Marasmus, 144 Marie Antoinette syndrome, 208 Matrix metalloproteinases, 169 Mean hair diameter, 43 Melanins, 6, 77, 103 pigment, 257 Melanin transfer, 6, 87 Melanoblasts, 78 Melanocortin-1 receptor (MC1-R) gene, 78 Melanocortins, 103 Melanocytes, 77, 103, 233 aging, 101 apoptosis, 108 stem cells, 77, 83, 98

 α -Melanocyte stimulating hormone (α MSH), 13, 78, 94, 114 Melanogenesis, 77 Melanoma, 92, 176-177 Melanosomes, 77 Melatonin, 114, 155 Membrane peroxidation, 169 Menke's kinky hair syndrome, 148 Menopausal status, 59 Menopause, 49, 150-151, 170 Menses, 49 Metals, 6 L-Methionine, 97, 211 Methionine malabsorption syndrome, 148, 209 Methionine sulfoxide, 84 Methionine sulfoxide reductase, 95 Methyl-eicosanoic acid, 252 18-Methyl eicosanoic acid, 5 Methylmercury, 256 Microarray data, 71 Microarray profiling, 73 Microbially-driven putrefactive change, 251 Micro-grafts, 18 Micro-inflammation, 27, 137 Microphthalmia-associated transcription-factor (Mitf), 78, 211 Miniaturization, 4, 12, 68 Minoxidil, 4, 19, 26, 27, 45-46, 149, 195-196, 210, 217, 228, 240 Mitochondria, 254 Mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA), 73, 170, 254 Mitochondrial DNA deletions, 84, 95 Mitochondrial dysfunction, 72 Mitochondrial function, 71 Mitochondrial genome, 73 Mitochondrial respiratory chain, 73, 94 Mitochondrial theory of aging, 95 Mitochondrial theory of graving, 95 Mitochondrion, 95 Mixed cicatricial alopecia, 202 Moisture level, 253 Mongoloid Asian hair, 253 Monks, 11 Monogenic disorders, 223 Monozygotic twins, 136, 226 Morphogenesis, 249 Mosaic, 2 MSH, 210 mtDNA. See Mitochondrial DNA Multimorbidity, 164 Multiple sclerosis, 157 Mummification, 253

Ν

Naked ape, 2 Natural detergents, 187 Necrosis, 250 Nelson's syndrome, 210 Neofollicles, 245 Nerve growth factor (NGF), 93, 102, 105 Nerve networks, 13 Nestin, 233 Nestin-expressing cells, 234

Murine neuroblastoma cells (Neuro2a), 102

NeuN, 103 Neural crest cells, 77, 235 Neural crest-derived melanocytes, 101 Neural/neuronal cell models, 102 Neurodegeneration, 101-108 Neurodegeneration research, 102 Neurodegenerative disorders, 101 Neuroectodermal cells, 103 Neuroendocrine, 91, 101 Neuromelanin, 106 Neuronal cell models, 101 Neurons, 101, 233 Neuron-specific markers, 103 Neuropeptides, 103 Neuropeptide substance P, 28, 117 Neurotic excoriations of the scalp, 156, 159 Neurotransmitters, 103 Neurotrophin receptor p75 NTR, 104 Neurotrophins, 105 Neutrophilic primary cicatricial alopecias, 202 Newton, Isaac, 257 Nexin-1.18 Niacin, 145 Niacin deficiency, 145-146 Nicotine, 137 NKI-beteb (pan-melanocyte marker), 96 Nomenclature, 67 Non-androgen-dependent hair thinning, 12 Nonionic detergents, 187 Norethisterone, 151 Norwood-Hamilton-scale, 194 Nutritional deficiencies, 143-150, 209

0

Oasthouse disease, 148 Obsession, 158 Obsessive-compulsive disorder, 158–159 Oestrogen hormone replacement therapy, 36 Oestrogens, 15 Oil treatments, 189 Oligogenic inheritance, 222 Optical fiber diameter analysis (OFDA), 49, 52 Oral contraceptives, 50, 137 Orangutan, 11 Outer-root sheath (ORS), 86, 96, 234 Oxidative damage, 1 Oxidative stress, 6, 72, 84, 91, 137, 169 Oxygen and hydrogen isotopes, 255 Oxymelanin, 190

Р

p-aminobenzoic acid (PABA), 210 Panhypopituitarism, 154 Paraneoplastic hypertrichosis, 3 Parkinson's disease, 101 Partial 21-hydroxylas deficiency, 154 Patch assay, 242 Pattern hair loss, 194 Pellagra, 145 Percent anagen hairs, 54 Perifollicular fibrosis, 27

Permanent hair dyes, 190, 200, 211 Permanent waves, 200 Pernicious anemia, 145, 157, 208 Pharmacogenomics, 222, 227, 229 L-Phenylalanine, 80 Phenylketonuria, 209 Pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells, 102 Pheomelanin, 79, 125 Photoaging, 124 Photobleaching, 124 Photocarcinogenesis, 114 Photodamage, 190 Photodynamic therapy (PDT), 173 Photodyskeratotic cells, 117 Photooxidation, 128 Photoprotection, 190 Phototrichogram, 49, 51 Photoyellowing, 124, 128, 190 Physicochemical structure, 249 Piccardi-Lassueur-Graham Little syndrome, 34 Piebaldism, 83 Pigment, 252 Pigmentation, 77, 253 Pilo-sebaceous unit, 4 Pineal, 13 Placental sphingolipids, 97 Planck's law, 118 Pluripotent, 234 p53 mutation, 117 Polycystic ovary syndrome, 45 Polygenic traits, 223 Polymorphisms, 224 Polyvinylpyrrolidone (PVP), 189 Porphyrins, 27, 116 Post-menopausal frontal fibrosing alopecia (PFFA), 29, 33 Postmenopausal women, 4, 197 Postpartum effluvium, 151 PPAR delta, 70 Pregnancy, 3, 13 Premature aging syndromes, 142 Premature graying, 6, 97, 136, 137, 142, 208-209 Premature loss of hair, 142 Primary cicatricial alopecias, 202 Primary neurons, 102 Progesterone, 50 Programmed organ deletion, 31 Prolactin, 13, 155, 251 Proopiomelanocortin, 251 Propionibacterium spp., 27, 116 Propylene glycol, 195 Prostaglandin synthesis, 73 Prostate cancer, 68 Prostate-specific antigen (PSA), 197 Protein-calorie malnutrition, 144, 209 Protein-containing conditioners, 189 Protein packs, 189 Proteins, 143 Protohairs, 243 Pseudoablinism, 148 Pseudo-dementia, 160 Pseudopelade of Brocq, 203

PSMD7, 70 Psychoemotional stress, 91, 97 Psychogenic pseudoeffluvium, 156, 157 Psychological distress, 11 p53 tumor suppressor gene mutation, 172 Puberty, 14

Q

Quaternary ammonium compounds (quats), 188

R

Race and ethnicity, 2 Radiation, 98 Radiocarbon dating, 255 Raman spectroscopy, 5 Reactive oxygen species, 73, 211 Reactive oxygen species (ROS), 80, 104, 169 Red hair, 126 Redox status, 81 Red scalp, 27-28 Red scalp syndrome, 114, 116 5α -Reductase, 14 enzyme genes, 195 isoenzyme 2, 196 isoenzymes type 1 and 2, 197 type 2, 14 type 2 inhibitor, 19 Retinoic acid receptor, 70 Retinoids, 174 Rosacea, 28 Rothmund-Thomson syndrome, 143

S

S100A3, 125 Sarcosines, 187 Scalp cooling, 163 Scalp extender, 215 Scalp hair density, 59 Scalp melanoma, 176 Scalp reduction, 215 Scalp telangiectasia, 28 Scap dysesthesia, 156 Schizophrenia, 157 Schwann cells, 233 SDF-1, 244 Seasonal effect, 13 Seasonal moulting, 116 Sebaceous gland lipids, 252 Seborrheic dermatitis, 200 Seborrheic keratosis, 170 Sebum, 5 Segmental progerias, 142 Selective estrogen receptor modulators, 50 Selenium, 148 Selenium deficiency, 148, 209 Self-discrepancy theory, 159 Semipermanent hair colorants, 200, 211 Semipermanent hair dyes, 190 Senescence, 67 Senescent age-related changes in the scalp, 167 Senescent alopecia, 6, 36, 61, 67, 167, 168, 193-194 Senescent baldness, 13 Senile alopecia, 43 Senile involutional alopecia, 193 Serum ferritin, 146, 147, 149, 200 Serum testosterone, 45 Sex hormone-binding globulin, 14 Sex steroid hormones, 229, 251 Sexual communication, 13 Shampoo detergents, 186 2-in-1 shampoos, 187 Sheehan syndrome, 154 Shock loss, 217, 219 Sign of Leser-Trèlat, 171 Silicone, 187 Simmonds' disease, 154 Single nucleotide polymorphism, 223 Skin homeostasis, 101 Skin precursors (SKPs), 236 Smoke genotoxicants, 136 Solar elastosis, 114, 116 Somatofrom pain disorder, 158 Speckled perifollicular melanoderma, 115 Spinal cord, 235 Spinal cord repair, 235-236 Spironolactone, 19, 46 Split ends, 185, 188 Sponaneous repigmantation of white hair, 210 Squamous cell carcinoma, 174-175 S-S fission, 127 Stable light isotope, 254 Stem cell factor (SCF), 18, 26, 93, 104 Stem cell marker CD34, 233, 237 Stem cells, 211, 233, 240 Streamers, 13 Stress-induced premature senescence, 115 Strip harvesting, 217 Stromal-derived factor-1 (SDF-1), 244 Strontium, 6 Stu I. 16 Stump-tailed macaque, 11, 18 Styling appliances, 184 Substance P (SP), 93 Substantia nigra, 107 Sulfosuccinates, 187 Superficial spreading melanoma, 176 Superoxide dismutases (SOD), 95, 106 Surfactants, 186 Surgerv, 18 Synthetic estrogens, 150

Т

Taphonomy, 256 Telogen effluvium, 146, 149, 200–201 Telomerase, 169 Telomeres, 1, 168–169 attrition, 83 shortening, 83 Temporary hair colorants, 211 Temporo-occipital, 68 Tensile strength, 49 Terminal differentiation, 249 Terminal hair, 2, 9 Terminal:vellus ratio, 42, 61 Testosterone, 14, 68, 251 Testosterone supplements, 150 Thomas More, 208 Thyroid, 13 Thyroid hormone receptor beta1, 152 Thyroid hormones, 151-152 Thyrotoxicosis, 152 Tibolone, 151 Tissue engineering, 211, 219 Tobacco, 257 Tobacco smoking, 135-138 Topical liposome targeting, 211 Trace metals, 143 Traction alopecia, 36 Transcription factor AP-1, 169 Transcription factor NF-kB, 169 Transcription factors, 240 Transforming growth factor-β1 (TGF-β1), 18 Transforming growth factor β (TGF β), 93, 169 Trichodynia, 27, 117 Trichogenic cells, 242, 243 Trichophobia, 157, 159 Trichophytic closure, 217 Trichoteiromania, 158, 159 Trichotemnomania, 158, 159 Trichotillomania, 159 Triiodo-L-thyroxine, 152 TRP-1, 104 Tryptophan, 125 β 3-Tubulin-positive neurons, 236 Tyrosinase, 79, 104, 211 L-Tyrosine, 80 Tyrosine receptor kinase (trkA), 105

U

Ubiquitin, 125 Ubiquitination, 73 Ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme E2H, 70 Ubiquitin ligase complex RFFL, 70 Ultraviolet (UV) irradiaton, 167, 170, 172 Ultraviolet light, 168 Ultraviolet light-enhanced visualization (ULEV) method, 115 Ultraviolet (UV) spectrum, 113 UVA radiation, 113, 126 UVB radiation, 113, 126 UVC, 113 UV radiation, 79, 124, 190 UV-sensitive melanogenesis, 77

V

Valproic acid, 160 Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), 26, 195, 244 Vasculature, 251 Vellus, 10 Vernix caseosa, 3 Virilization, 153 Visible light (VIS) radiation, 126 Vitamin B3, 145 Vitamin B6, 137, 149 Vitamin B12, 145 Vitamin B12 deficiency, 145, 209 Vitamin C, 144 Vitamin C deficiency, 144–145 Vitamine D3 derivatives, 117 Vitamins, 143

W

Weathering, 124, 184 Weathering of hair shaft, 167 Werner's syndrome, 7, 142, 167, 169, 208 White hairs, 59 Wigs, 199 Wnt, 18, 240, 245 Women's Health Initiative, 151 Wound, 234

Х

X-ray analysis, 253

Z

Zinc, 6, 147 Zinc deficiency, 147, 209